# DAVID DAYEN NONOPOLIZED LIFE IN THE AGE OF CORPORATE POWER



## Monopolized

## Life in the Age of Corporate Power

David Dayen



NEW YORK LONDON © 2020 by David Dayen All rights reserved. No part of this book may be reproduced, in any form, without written permission from the publisher.

Requests for permission to reproduce selections from this book should be made through our website: https://thenewpress.com/contact.

Published in the United States by The New Press, New York, 2020 Distributed by Two Rivers Distribution

ISBN 978-1-62097-542-8 (ebook)

#### LIBRARY OF CONGRESS CATALOGING-IN-PUBLICATION DATA

Names: Dayen, David, author.

Title: Monopolized : life in the age of corporate power / David Dayen.

Description: New York : The New Press, 2020. | Includes bibliographical references and index. | Summary: "From the cars we drive to what toothpaste we use, how a tiny group of corporations have come to dominate every aspect of our lives"-- Provided by publisher.

Identifiers: LCCN 2019055148 | ISBN 9781620975411 (cloth) | ISBN 9781620975428 (ebook) Subjects: LCSH: Monopolies.

Classification: LCC HD2757.2 .D39 2020 | DDC 338.8/2--dc23

LC record available at https://lccn.loc.gov/2019055148

The New Press publishes books that promote and enrich public discussion and understanding of the issues vital to our democracy and to a more equitable world. These books are made possible by the enthusiasm of our readers; the support of a committed group of donors, large and small; the collaboration of our many partners in the independent media and the not-for-profit sector; booksellers, who often hand-sell New Press books; librarians; and above all by our authors.

#### www.thenewpress.com

Book design and composition by Bookbright Media This book was set in Minion, Fort, and Grotesque MT

Printed in the United States of America

No one may presume to exercise a monopoly of any kind ... and if anyone shall presume to practice a monopoly, let his property be forfeited and himself condemned to perpetual exile.

-Emperor Zeno to Praetorian Prefect of Constantinople, A.D. 483

No one man should have all that power.

-Kanye West, "Power," A.D. 2010

## CONTENTS

#### Introduction

CHAPTER 1:	Monopolies Are Why People Keep Contracting Deep Vein Thrombosis on Long-Haul Flights
CHAPTER 2:	Monopolies Are Why a Farmer's Daughter Is Crying Behind the Desk of a Best Western
CHAPTER 3:	Monopolies Are Why Hundreds of Journalists Became Filmmakers, then Back to Writers, then Unemployed
CHAPTER 4:	Monopolies Are Why Students Sit in Starbucks Parking Lots at Night to Do Their Homework
CHAPTER 5:	Monopolies Are Why Teamsters Stormed a Podium to Tell One Another About Their Dead Friends and Relatives
CHAPTER 6:	Monopolies Among Banks Are Why There Are Monopolies Among Every Other Economic Sector
CHAPTER 7:	Monopolies Are Why America Can't Build or Run a Single Weapons System Without Assistance from China
CHAPTER 8:	Monopolies Are Why a Small Business Owner and His Girlfriend Had to Get Permission from Amazon to Live Together
CHAPTER 9:	Monopolies Are Why Hospitals Can Give Patients Prosthetic Limbs and Artificial Hearts but Not Salt and Water in a Bag
CHAPTER 10:	Monopolies Are Why a Woman Found Her Own Home Listed for Rent on Zillow
CHAPTER 11:	Monopolies Are Why a Family Has Seen Only the Top of Their Loved One's Head for the Past Two Years
CHAPTER 12:	Monopolies Are Why I Traveled to Chicago and Tel Aviv to Learn How to Stop Them

Acknowledgments Notes Select Bibliography and a Note on Sources Index

# **Monopolized** Life in the Age of Corporate Power

## Introduction

On April 15, 2019, Salesforce.com announced a \$300 million deal to buy Salesforce.org.

I'll back up if you're confused.

There's this company called Salesforce that makes "customer relationship management" software. It tracks current sales and projects future sales. It sounds to me like a shared spreadsheet, but I'm reliably informed that it's a transformative product. Anyway, at one point, Salesforce spun off an independent philanthropic arm, unimaginatively called Salesforce.org, which offers the software to nonprofits and educational groups for little or no money. As people like cheap things, that business took off. So much so that Salesforce decided to buy it.

In its announcement, Salesforce boasted that it would enjoy a \$200 million revenue boost from the deal. Salesforce.org would still supply to nonprofits; it would just become a business line of Salesforce. Of course, if you give away the core product to some customers at a discount, profit *margins* fall. That's probably why Salesforce.org got spun off to begin with. On a conference call, Salesforce chief financial officer Mark Hawkins reassured analysts that Salesforce.org will "be on a pathway and convergence over time to our overall Salesforce operating margin." That's a deliberately convoluted way of saying that Salesforce.org will either jack up the price to nonprofits or "streamline areas of operational duplication," another deliberately convoluted way of saying it would make job cuts.

The larger point is this: Salesforce, which has made sixty acquisitions since 2006, according to deal tracker Crunchbase, has become either so starved for growth or so eager to please Wall Street that it has begun to buy itself. And I wouldn't bring that up, except that it feels like a trend. Within a week of the Salesforce/Salesforce acquisition, Expedia Group bought Liberty Expedia Holdings. This reconfigured a deal from the 1990s that created separate stockholder groups for Barry Diller and John Malone, two

wealthy industrialists with their own empires and separate claims on Expedia, an online travel site that has spent the past couple of decades scooping up adversaries. Expedia was once part of Microsoft, then Diller's corporation owned it, and then it became its own company but Diller still had a hand in it. Now it was purchasing itself. To make things simpler.

We're living in an age where companies buying themselves offers the only respite from companies buying each other. It sounds absurd, but our era is absurd.

The capitalist economic system, whether you value it or not, relies on competition. At its best, competition keeps companies honest, narrows costs, expands the job base, sows innovation, distributes the fruits of productivity widely, and gives every member of society a chance to use their talents to earn a living. Competition protects economies, affords possibility, and allows democracy to flourish, as no one firm becomes big enough to control the corridors of power. That's the theory, at least, and historical evidence bears it out. America's best moments of shared prosperity line up favorably with eras of robust competition, when government-appointed guardians attacked efforts to corner markets.

Those attacks have been kept in abeyance for over forty years; government has abandoned its post as the guardian of competition. As a result, we toil in this age of monopoly, this age of plutocrats, this age of soaring inequality and broken democracy, this age of middle-class despair and sawed-off ladders to prosperity. The fact that fewer and fewer companies control most economic sectors today helps to explain virtually all the challenges America faces.

This book means to explain that connection. But we must also address the dissenters, the still-dominant faction of antitrust scholars, academics, and policymakers, who look at the world and see no concentration problem worth their attention. I've been to their conferences, I've heard them speak, I've read their papers. And I've read the academic rebuttals. Researchers in 2018 found increases in concentration in 75 percent of all industries over the past two decades; the Obama White House's Council of Economic Advisers found similar systematic increases in 2016.

My main advice to the naysayers is to go outside. It's not hard to identify the collections of monopolies encircling our every move through life. (Just a note here: I'm using the term "monopolies" to refer to companies with significant market shares in highly concentrated industries. I could refer to "oligopolies" or "large companies," but "monopolies" will suffice, for ease of use.)

Some monopolies are obvious to everyone. There are four major airlines, four major commercial banks, four major companies that deliver phone, wireless, cable, and internet services. One company controls most web search; one company controls most social media; one company controls about half of all e-commerce. Handfuls of firms dominate virtually every aspect of food and agricultural production, media, military equipment, medical supply, and regional hospital management. Phrases like "Big Pharma" and "Big Oil" are ubiquitous in political discussion. In nearly all states, the top three health insurance companies take upward of 80 percent of the market.

For other monopolies, you need a decoder ring of sorts; I think of it like the sunglasses worn in John Carpenter's 1988 schlock sci-fi classic *They Live*. Carpenter himself has called the film an allegory about unrestrained capitalism in the Reagan years. When people put on the sunglasses, they see the world in its true ugliness. Political and business elites are actually skinless, bulging-eyed aliens, and advertising includes bold subliminal lettering demanding that subjects obey, consume, and submit. It's also amazing for a random, six-minute-long fight scene between Rowdy Roddy Piper and Keith David, but that's not important right now.

Put on the sunglasses, crack the code, and you uncover monopolies, ridiculous monopolies, throughout American life. There appear to be lots of dating apps out there, appealing to some cross section of the eligible bachelor and bachelorette pool. They're almost all owned by the same company, Match Group, which includes in its portfolio Tinder, OkCupid, Match.com, Hinge, and forty other sites. Match Group itself is part of a conglomerate called InterActiveCorp, owned by the aforementioned Barry Diller. The only big dating site outside of Match Group, Bumble, got bought in November 2019 by the world's biggest private equity firm, Blackstone. Maybe you like to ski in far-flung locales across the country. It turns out most of the big ones are owned by the same two companies, Alterra (a division of private equity firm KSL) and Vail, catering to 18 million skiers across North America every year. You unquestionably don't think much about plastic hangers, but the industry has been a monopoly for over twenty years, first under a division of Tyco International, and then after a 2006 acquisition through an Italian firm named Mainetti.

Enter a multiplex and see all the genres and styles of films, yet Disney in 2019 earned around 40 percent of all dollars spent at the box office, with control of Marvel, Lucasfilm, and 21st Century Fox properties, along with its existing empire. Harvey Weinstein finally was exposed as a sexual predator because his power (he cornered the market on Oscar-winning films in the late 1990s, when his company Miramax was part of Disney) started to wane, making it safer to go after him. The horrors that today's consolidated entertainment business has enabled are as yet unknown.

Walk into a supermarket and witness the glories of capitalism at work, aisles upon aisles of different products for different tastes. They're mostly the handiwork of a few giant companies, from Nestlé to Unilever to PepsiCo. Here's a fun game: pick an aisle at random at your local supermarket and check the back of every product in succession. I've done this at my neighborhood Ralphs (a division of Kroger, which also runs Fred Meyer, Dillons, Food 4 Less, Mariano's, Harris Teeter, and others). Maybe you see a lot of peanut butter brands but they're almost all from three companies. Maybe you see a lot of jelly but they're all from ... three companies. All that toothpaste? Two companies, Procter & Gamble and Colgate-Palmolive. All those disruptive, healthier brands taking on the stodgy incumbents? Well, Naked Juice comes from PepsiCo, Larabar comes from General Mills, Kashi is part of Kellogg's, Seventh Generation is part of Unilever (so is Ben & Jerry's ice cream), and Blue Bottle coffee is a Nestlé product. This has brought the incumbents back to life. One article headline from 2018 sums up the situation: "Yogurt Is Cool, So Deal Talk Is Heating Up." Whatever people want, large companies respond by turning their cash cannon on the upstarts and buying them out.

Put on your sunglasses and you can finally see, with clear vision, the monopoly in sunglasses. Practically every lens and frame outlet in America —Pearle Vision, Sunglass Hut, Target, LensCrafters—has as its owner an Italian firm named Luxottica, which also makes frames for brands like Ray-Ban, Vogue, Prada, Chanel, Coach, and dozens more. In 2018, Essilor, a French lens maker that controls half the global market, merged with Luxottica, creating a monster supplying more than a billion lenses and

frames per year. In 2019, EssilorLuxottica bought GrandVision, a Dutch company that owns For Eyes, among other retailers. It's a global glasses monopoly.

I could fill the rest of this book by just naming hidden monopolies, though my publisher would recommend against it. There's an office supply wholesaler monopoly, after Staples and Essendant, the main two national suppliers, merged. There's a sanitary napkin monopoly, as three companies absorb about 92 percent of market share. There's a font monopoly, after a private equity firm bought the company that owns popular typefaces Times New Roman and Helvetica. There's a matzo monopoly, after the merger of Manischewitz with a conglomerate that supplies a bunch of kosher foods.

The current media fascination with monopoly is incredibly focused on Big Tech, which is indeed a menace, invading our privacy, distorting our attention, serving as conduits for misinformation, and destroying startups. Entire books have been written about the tech behemoths, from Jonathan Taplin's *Move Fast and Break Things* to Franklin Foer's *World Without Mind*. They're good and you should read them. I'll have more on Big Tech later. But believe me when I say this: if you broke up Facebook, Google, Apple, and Amazon tomorrow, we would still have a grave monopoly problem in America. The structure of modern capitalism now favors monopoly, in the absence of government action to prevent it. Early Facebook investor and PayPal co-founder Peter Thiel, one of our foremost monopolists, supplied the words that sum up an era: "Competition is for losers."

America has habitually drifted from a country of shared abundance to a country teeming with predatory monopolists. Citizens under British rule in New England reacted to the Tea Act of 1773, which gave the East India Company unfettered control over the sale of the sought-after leaves to the colonies by tossing chests of the stuff into Boston Harbor. The Boston Tea Party, in other words, was an antimonopoly riot. And we have seen other rumblings, reactions to consolidation and control over our lives, throughout American history. Monopoly in transport of goods sparked the farmer-led Granger movement; monopoly in industrial factory work sparked the labor movement; trusts throughout the economy sparked the Progressive Era and produced the government's tools to combat market power. The push and

pull of monopoly and resistance exists on the periphery of our most critical debates and conversations.

We're currently on a particularly precarious edge of that swing, a side of the pendulum rarely reached in the nation's 240-odd years, a second Gilded Age. And if you had to find one man to thank for that, he was the same guy looking down at me, smiling, on November 9, 2016, the day after the presidential election that installed Donald Trump in the White House.

I was at Yale Law School, Hillary Clinton's alma mater, scheduled to speak to a foreclosure litigation class about my previous book, *Chain of Title*, and then address the local chapter of the American Constitution Society over lunch. The classroom discussion was fine, but Yale Law students were too grieved by the results of the election to trifle with me. The lunchtime sandwiches were still sitting there, so my contact and I went down to eat in this huge, empty lecture hall where the speech was to be held. As I looked up, a bit demoralized, I saw the massive portrait of one of Yale Law's legendary professors, sitting in front of a yellow drape and a shelf of imposing law tomes, sporting vaguely Amish-looking facial hair. His name was Robert Bork.

To the extent the popular consciousness remembers Bork at all, it's as a failed Supreme Court nominee. In reality, Robert Bork achieved far more off the bench than he might have in a lifetime of rulings. He forced an entire area of the law into surrender without firing a shot.

The ideas Bork assembled for his 1978 treatise *The Antitrust Paradox* existed for a couple of decades, through his writings and those of a group of scholars at the University of Chicago (these concepts are often described as the Chicago School of economics). But Bork released his work at the right moment, when Democrats were abandoning the New Deal framework and Republicans were coalescing around corporate conservatism. Within a couple of years of publication, Ronald Reagan would win election and put Bork's theories into practice. And the rest was history.

*The Antitrust Paradox* reinterpreted the Sherman Antitrust Act, the main law used to confront monopolies. Instead of an enforcement mechanism to fight market power, Bork argued, the Sherman Act constituted nothing more than a safeguard for "consumer welfare." To Bork, consumer welfare effectively meant lower prices. Therefore, if a merger made the combined business more efficient, able to earn profits while

dropping prices, that merger should be approved. And to Bork, larger scale generally enhanced efficiency. The argument was completely circular. As for concerns about monopoly, Bork had an even simpler theory: whenever a dominant incumbent abused its power (by raising prices, since Bork's frame couldn't imagine any abuse beyond that), rivals would naturally arise to compete away the damage. The "paradox" of Bork's title was that antitrust enforcement made consumers worse off. So it's not just that concentration posed no problems for America; it's that concentration afforded massive benefits. You still see this attitude among defenders of the status quo today, the ones who cite the availability of a ten-pack of socks at Walmart for eight bucks and proclaim the best of all possible worlds. Monopoly is good, competition is for losers. Robert Bork, everyone.

None of this holds up even within Bork's narrow definitions. There's no real evidence that mergers make companies more productive, which would be the "efficient" part of efficiency. John Kwoka, an economics professor at Northeastern University, had the novel idea in 2015 to look back at approved mergers and do the math. Of the forty-six he studied, thirty-eight resulted in higher prices, about 7.29 percent on average. "Someone described my work as driving a stake into the heart of the argument," Kwoka told me. "It takes on the Chicago School on its own terms and describes that theory as false." A 2018 paper from researchers Jan de Loecker, Jan Eeckhout, and Gabriel Unger found a similar trend: a rise in markups (another word for profits) that began to build around 1980, just two years after *The Antitrust Paradox* was published.

The timing fits, because in 1982, a year after Reagan entered the White House, his antitrust enforcement chief, Bill Baxter, rewrote the Justice Department guidelines used to analyze mergers, contouring them to Chicago School theories. Baxter narrowed the type of mergers that would invite official scrutiny, and made sure that efficiency was among the key subjects studied to determine if a scrutinized merger could be cleared. It wasn't the only reason concentration ran amok—the influence of Bork and the Chicago School reached the judiciary as well, as court rulings started to quote *The Antitrust Paradox* directly—but altering the antitrust guidelines transformed official policy without changing a comma of the Sherman Act. As Barry Lynn of the Open Markets Institute, one of the foremost chroniclers of the age of monopoly, told me, "America could not be more

different economically than it was in 1978. There's been a complete revolution."

Antitrust law was now understood solely through the inexact science of economics, and well-heeled corporations could always find someone with a chart to assert massive efficiencies from any merger. An industry grew up to tell companies what they wanted to hear: that bigger was better, that mergers would make them rich, that growth through acquisition represented a shortcut to success. We turned over protection of the public interest from democratically elected governments to self-interested economists, bankers, and consultants, using theories disconnected from everyday Americans. And over four decades, corporate power flourished. There are a few good books about this history as well, from Matt Stoller's *Goliath* to Tim Wu's *The Curse of Bigness*. (As an alternative, you can keep reading the book you conveniently have in your hands right now.)

Bork and his acolytes shrewdly confined the question of monopoly to consumer welfare, and confined "consumer welfare" even more to prices. It's easier to sing the praises of monopoly when you conveniently omit so many of the dangers it unleashes upon the world:

*Monopoly steals wages.* When companies talk about "efficiencies" in mergers, they typically mean that the merged company's combined operations require fewer workers to make it run. Efficiencies, in other words, equals layoffs.

But a new wave of research, previously pushed to the back burner of economic analysis, helps solve the more difficult puzzle of how we could have stagnant wages with such low unemployment rates. There's no single explanation for this, and the decline of labor unions certainly played a big role. But the technical term for part of the answer is "monopsony." In a monopoly, many buyers are faced with one seller; in a monopsony, there are many sellers and one buyer. That buyer can purchase labor or manufacturing materials. When an industry concentrates, workers in that industry have fewer places to sell their labor. And that means that companies can offer less without worrying about losing employees to a competitor.

Harvard's Nathan Wilmers estimates that buyer power accounts for at least 10 percent of wage stagnation since the 1970s. Simcha Barkai, a PhD

candidate at the University of Chicago, found a 10 percent decline in the labor share of income (that is, the amount of each dollar generated in the economy going to labor) over the last thirty years, almost all of which was transferred into profits. It comes out to about \$14,000 per worker per year. Researchers José Azar, Ioana Elena Marinescu, and Marshall Steinbaum discovered a 17 percent decline in wages in highly concentrated industries. Another group led by MIT's David Autor identified "superstar firms" and monopoly power translating into a lower labor share, as did the Obama White House, with sharper declines correlated with higher levels of concentration. Corporate profits are up and wages haven't kept pace, because when you're a star, they let you do that.

Working under monopoly means that the boss sets the rules, and not in your favor. Millions are classified as independent contractors, losing benefits and hard-earned rights. To depress wages, oligopolists collude with rivals on no-poaching agreements, vowing not to hire away competitors' workers or even workers at its own franchises; the guy at the McDonald's in Dallas can't work at another McDonald's in Dallas. Job classes as diverse as summer camp counselors, doggy day-care minders, and janitors must sign noncompete agreements, preventing them from seeking the same position somewhere else. If you think businesses must stop janitors from taking their lucrative cleaning trade secrets to a competitor, you have a future as an expert witness for the janitorial industry. And if workers want to complain about this, they should check their employment contract, as they're probably bound to a mandatory arbitration agreement, which blocks access to courts and instead shuttles disputes to secret tribunals where the employer has the advantage.

*Monopoly weakens economies*. Contrary to assumptions that everyone in America has invented a website or an app, startup activity has plummeted since the late 1970s, as fewer new businesses open. The share of workers employed by younger firms has been cut in half. This has robbed the nation of a key engine of good-paying jobs. Many new companies' dreams extend only to getting bought out, which beats the alternative of getting crushed. High-tech startups operate in a "kill zone," fearful of being either copied or throttled by incumbents. When an entrepreneur with a great idea looks at the brick wall monopolists construct around their businesses and just gives up, we all lose. Mergers typically lead to lower innovation as well, because a monopolist doesn't have to outcompete nonexistent competition.

Your everyday capitalist likes higher profits, and for centuries capitalists achieved them through investing, whether to increase sales and productivity or to access new markets. You've got to spend money to make money, as they say. Except these days you don't. Today you sit on the market and either buy out alternatives or prevent them from reaching customers, and the profits roll in. Why invest when you can do what the landlord does: collect rent?

Indeed, pretax profits have been at historical highs, while investment remains relatively low. The incumbents don't invest because they don't have to, and would-be competitors don't invest because they're afraid to. Investors are actually stumped about where to put their money, despite enormous social and economic problems around the world. A sclerotic, low-investment economy doesn't grow as quickly; indeed, economic growth in the twenty-first century has flattened out. A monopolistic economy, in short, means a worse economy.

*Monopoly degrades quality*. If I sell widgets and nobody else competes with me on widget sales, what incentive do I have to make the widgets any good? You know the answer if you've ever called the customer service line of a cable company. Without choice in cable service, there's little need to invest in customer care specialists. The monopolist can tell the complainant that a technician will be at their house between 6:00 a.m. and 11:00 p.m., because what choice do the lowly customers have?

Declining quality is a feature of the age of monopoly. Air travel triggers feelings of revulsion matched only by trying to figure out what insurance your hospital takes. Boeing builds planes that fall out of the sky, and military suppliers don't do much better. Mass-produced fruits and vegetables have engineered out flavor as an optional extravagance. Technological devices wire in either planned obsolescence or deliberate degradation to force repurchases. Amazon happily ships a flood of counterfeit goods. If you're wondering why things fall apart so easily, why you seem to get less for your dollar, thank your local monopoly business.

*Monopoly heightens disasters*. One factor supercharging monopoly in the modern age is logistics, the ability to manufacture goods halfway across the world and bring them to a customer's doorstep just in time. Advanced

logistics has created a path to centralizing production, and it renders our economy fragile, just as surely as every major financial institution piling into narrow bets on the subprime housing market created a tinderbox. Interdependent markets magnify problems.

When Amazon Web Services assumed its role as the backbone of a large proportion of the internet, random outages among its servers paralyzed users everywhere. When goods or raw materials can be accessed in only one location, disasters natural and unnatural ripple around the world. Barry Lynn traces his interest in monopoly back to an earthquake in Jiji, Taiwan, in September 1999, which disabled one industrial park from which a large amount of technology component parts emanated. A decade later, the Japanese earthquake that rocked the Fukushima nuclear reactor also damaged a Sony factory that made videotape, triggering desperation in the entertainment industry. We've seen supply shocks in flu vaccines and cancer drugs; we see them in gasoline all the time. And as you'll read, we saw it recently with a solution of salt and water—two of the most abundant commodities on the planet.

*Monopoly supercharges inequality.* To fewer victors go greater spoils. We have plenty of data now about the rise of inequality in wealth and income in the United States, and monopoly plays a role. Though CEO pay, now up 940 percent since 1978 while the typical worker's wages have risen just 12 percent, is completely out of control, a 2016 paper from a quintet of researchers shows that most of the variance in incomes happens *between* firms. Monopolized companies earn more, and this filters down to compensation.

The profit-extracting forces behind monopoly don't benefit workers; they shower cash on executives and shareholders, leaking out dividends in the completion of a cycle that values short-term valuations—and the economic moats that secure them—over reliable and durable products. Gifted with incredible riches, elites earn money from having money, deploying capital, and collecting rent on real estate or interest on debt. The top 1 percent holds the greatest share of overall wealth in recorded history. Jeff Bezos, the world's richest man, said in 2018 of his \$131 billion personal fortune, "The only way that I can see to deploy this much financial resource is by converting my Amazon winnings into space travel." Our overlords literally shoot money into space while millions around them suffer.

*Monopoly hollows out communities.* Inequality has a regional component as well, as this book will demonstrate. We have superstar firms clustered in superstar cities, abandoning the rest of the country. The top twenty-five metropolitan areas are responsible for half the economic growth. This trend started around the early 1980s, a familiar date that tracks with the release of *The Antitrust Paradox* and the rise of Reagan. It has created a "geography of discontent" within America, pitting a dejected and resentful left-behind class against their more prosperous brethren, as political opportunists use immigrants and foreigners as scapegoats to explain away the inequity. This bounces off our national walls, reverberating with social and political unrest, right-wing populism and xenophobia, and a disconnection hardwired into American life. The country cannot come together because monopoly has separated us, and thrown us from power.

*Monopoly screws up politics.* Regional inequality mapped onto a presidential election system that dispenses electoral votes state by state creates situations like Donald Trump winning the presidency with nearly 3 million fewer popular votes than his opponent. But more than that, economic power readily converts into political power. Monopolists can more easily buy politicians, bend lawmakers and regulators to their will, get away with abuses, and obtain special favors that entrench their position and enrich their pocketbooks. When you hear from a politician that certain policies aren't "practical" or couldn't "survive" a special-interest onslaught, they are telling you that they aren't in charge of the government. It's an articulation of corruption, of a captured polity that operates on a level few can access, handing out favors to the well connected and leaving everyone else to rot.

All economies contain regulations, in the sense of rules that citizens are obligated to follow. "Deregulation" is kind of a misnomer. When we deregulate, we simply transfer authority from elected democratic representatives to corporate boardrooms and investors. And by choosing to allow consolidation, successive governments, Democratic and Republican, have kicked regulation upstairs to the C-suites. Laws already on the books can stop everything you will read in this book. Indifferent enforcers of those laws cannot. And a democracy run by plutocrats, for plutocrats, bears no resemblance to democracy at all.

This is the world Robert Bork and his fellow academics envisioned. This is the air we now breathe. And yet we don't always look at it this way. We don't boil down America's challenges to the influence of monopoly. We come up with other rationales, we make other excuses, we look to other causes. We treat concentrated corporate power as a secondary factor, rather than a primary force frustrating progress.

Do you want to protect elections from foreign interference? Facebook and Google control 99 percent of all new advertising in America and increasingly dictate what news people receive, how they communicate, and what messages they hear. Do you consider student loans a problem? The two largest private companies that manage student debt, Great Lakes and Nelnet, merged in 2018 and control a majority of all accounts, despite constantly and illegally denying borrowers options to reduce payments. Do you think the country remains consumed with race? Monopolies have over the past forty years destroyed black-owned businesses, black farmers, and black entrepreneurship, denying self-sufficiency to a downtrodden class.

How about immigration? Private companies, mainly CoreCivic and GEO Group, provide over 60 percent of federal immigration detention beds, and the entire apparatus could not exist without assistance from a collection of monopoly support services. Climate change? If you can find a way to reduce greenhouse gas emissions that meets the favor of Exxon-Mobil, Koch Industries, and Duke Energy, let me know. The opioid crisis, the worst drug epidemic in American history? Monopoly pharmaceutical companies, distributors, pharmacy benefit managers, and pharmacies counted their money, while millions of pills got shipped and sold as pain relief instead of a gateway to addiction. A broken health care system? Yes, thanks to concentrated corporate power gouging patients, creating the highest-cost care in the industrialized world.

I've already mentioned several authors, thinkers, and journalists who have analyzed this problem. We are living in an antimonopoly moment that could become an antimonopoly movement. Sometimes it's called the New Brandeis movement, in honor of Supreme Court justice Louis Brandeis, America's most determined antagonist of corporate power. Monopoly has been wrestled with outside these pages as comprehensively as I could ever hope. But beyond the intellectual arguments, the explainers, the history, the careful plotting of the Herfindahl-Hirschman index (it's a metric for measuring market concentration, and it's the last time you'll hear about it in this book), I noticed something missing: how monopoly affects people in their daily lives.

How does it affect the patient in the hospital, the sales agent on the road, the renter, the farmer, the woman in New York City or rural Tennessee? How does it affect workers on the way up, and executives seemingly already at the top? How does it affect the citizen activist, inspired by injustice to right wrongs? How does it affect the small entrepreneur wanting to contribute to the American pageant? What is monopoly actually doing to this country?

I wanted to travel around, talk to people, and find out. And because Robert Bork defined monopoly entirely on the basis of consumer prices, I wanted to do precisely the opposite. I didn't want to parcel out whether people paid  $2\phi$  more or  $2\phi$  less for a soda or an air-conditioning unit. I don't think that's the sum total of America. We are more than our Amazon Prime accounts. I wanted to know about monopoly's distortion of contemporary life, what it does to our families, our jobs, and our psyche. Only by surveying these real-world impacts of monopoly can we understand what to do next.

This book tells that story.

In 2019 I came into possession of a hard copy of the Berkshire Hathaway annual report and voting form. (Thanks to the person who sent it to me; you know who you are.) Berkshire is the holding company of Warren Buffett, America's cuddliest investor, and while you can get his chairman's letters online, holding the entire report in your hands is a different experience. That's especially true because, while I've examined a fair bit of shareholder disclosures in my time, this was the first I've seen that contained ads.

"It doesn't take a genius to see that switching to GEICO is a bright idea," the copy read, above a picture of the famed GEICO gecko next to a lightbulb. (Get it?) The ad encouraged shareholders to obtain a free auto insurance quote and, while they're at it, protection for their motorcycle, RV, boat, business, home, or umbrella coverage for all of the above. GEICO is the nation's second-largest auto insurer. A second glossy ad advised shareholders visiting the annual Berkshire Hathaway meeting in Omaha that their credential entitled them to savings at the Nebraska Furniture Mart throughout the week. Nebraska Furniture Mart has two-thirds of the local furniture market in Omaha.

The annual meeting has been described as "Woodstock for capitalists." Forty thousand disciples pack into a giant arena, complete with an exhibit hall of dozens of Berkshire Hathaway products. There are also branded events sponsored by Berkshire businesses: a Nebraska Furniture Mart picnic, a Brooks Sports 5K run, a cocktail reception brought to you by Borsheims, a local jewelry store. A pair of two-carat diamond stud earrings from Borsheims on sale at the event will cost you \$8,950.

Who does this? Why would any self-respecting billionaire, let alone one of the richest in the world, be such a shameless carnival barker in front of his own investors? Well, a monopolist would do this. A monopolist knows when his audience is captive and when to exploit that advantage. A monopolist sees every waking moment as a rent-seeking opportunity. And Warren Buffett, more than anything else, is this country's premier monopolist.

Buffett's gambit wouldn't work for other corporations. A Disney shareholder knows what most of the Disney products are; a GM shareholder knows how to support the cause by buying a Chevy or Cadillac. But nobody really understands the breadth of Berkshire Hathaway's business. Buffett is more renowned as an investor: he's the guy with big stakes in Apple and Coca-Cola, the guy who put \$5 billion into Goldman Sachs during the financial crisis, the hoarder of blue-chip company stock.

But as a company, Berkshire is an old-school conglomerate, owning dozens of seemingly random businesses, the way you used to see in the 1960s with companies like ITT Corporation, Ling-Temco-Vought, or Gulf + Western. Berkshire subsidiary businesses include Borsheims, Nebraska Furniture Mart, and GEICO. Berkshire also owns eleven other insurance concerns, Benjamin Moore paints, Duracell batteries, Justin boots, NetJets private planes, Dairy Queen ice cream shops, See's Candies, Acme bricks, the BNSF railroad, fourteen separate energy companies, a global industrial manufacturer called Marmon Holdings that houses over one hundred separate businesses, and Fruit of the Loom. In all, Berkshire holds sixtythree different main businesses and hundreds of sub-businesses. It's the largest non-technology company in the United States by market value.

The insurance businesses make everything else run. Insurance premiums don't get immediately paid out in claims; while the cash sits, Buffett can deploy it in capital markets. This is known as "float," and Berkshire Hathaway's share has grown from \$39 million in 1970 to an astronomical \$100 billion today. This is equivalent to the world's largest interest-free loan; Buffett has built an empire with other people's money.

He uses that money, as he's repeatedly stated, to build moats, a cute euphemism for monopolies. "We think in terms of that moat and the ability to keep its width and its impossibility of being crossed," Buffett told the annual Berkshire Hathaway meeting in 2000. "We tell our managers we want the moat widened every year." There are other virtues of great companies; Buffett chooses to invest and buy monopolies, because government inaction presents no risk for that strategy.

Buffett likes to cheerlead for capitalism, but he doesn't mean it. Nothing in his history shows respect for what's supposed to make capitalism virtuous: competition, innovation, meritocracy. Instead of all that, Buffett believes in unearthing companies with market power and demanding that they employ it aggressively. He has driven this spectacle in corporate America of low investment and high corporate profits, a feat that would be impossible without moats. Because he is an investing icon, his preference for monopoly is constantly imitated. Morningstar offers an "economic moat" index fund of the twenty companies with the highest walls around their businesses; another money manager created a tracking fund with the stock ticker symbol MOAT. He's not a passive bystander of the monopoly trend; he's leading it.

He's also the kind of guy who hocks insurance to his investors so he can use their money twice. A true American icon.

You might see Buffett pop up once or twice in this book. It would be impossible to write a book about monopoly without him.

## Chapter 1

## Monopolies Are Why People Keep Contracting Deep Vein Thrombosis on Long-Haul Flights

On December 29, 2006, Kate Hanni, her husband, Tim, and her two children boarded American Airlines Flight 1348 in San Francisco, en route to Dallas. Kate, a forty-seven-year-old real estate agent from the Napa Valley wine region, occasionally moonlighted in an R&B band called the Toasted Heads. (Tim played guitar.) Six months earlier, she told me, she had been violently assaulted inside one of her home listings, and spent the next several months working through the incident in therapy. That Christmas week, Tim set up a trip to a resort in Point Clear, Alabama, giving Kate a chance to de-stress before going back to work.

It was the first flight out, so the family got up at three-thirty in the morning to hoof it down to San Francisco. After a forty-five-minute mechanical delay, they took off. But Flight 1348 never reached Dallas; thunderstorms forced a landing in Austin. The plane was sent to the maintenance ramp and rolled to a stop. Out the window, Kate could see some of the thirteen other jets on various parts of the tarmac. This would be her home for the next nine hours and seventeen minutes.

Nobody was allowed off, not even several travelers who lived in Austin. The American Airlines ground crew never serviced the plane; in fact, they were sent home for the day. The plane was never restocked with food or water. There was some alcohol in first class, which economy-class passengers raided. But although Tim Hanni was a certified Master of Wine, the highest honorific of professional knowledge, he was also a recovering alcoholic, so drinking was out of the question. Kate saw a woman fashioning a diaper for her toddler out of a seat pocket barf bag. Others used

their bags for more traditional purposes, as the smell of overflowing toilets wafted across the cramped cabin.

At about the four-hour mark, Kate reached her mental and physical breaking point. "I was having the worst reaction," she told me. "I was sweating, thinking, 'Why is this happening?" Others were growing crazed as well: a claustrophobic passenger (whom Kate still keeps in touch with) used his phone to flash an SOS signal out the window, hoping for a rescue.

The operations manager at the Austin airport adamantly refused to allow any planes into the gates, regardless of the pleading from pilots about sick people needing to disembark. Kate would later find out that thirteen thousand American Airlines passengers were stranded that day on 138 separate flights across twenty-four airports, stuck in airplane-shaped prisons on tarmacs. "We couldn't get off because the airline was committed to not refund a portion of the ticket," Kate said. "They know if they let you off it may cost them money." American's policy, it seemed to her, was to prevent liberated passengers from escaping its grip.

Finally, at 9:30 p.m., Flight 1348 rolled into a gate. As she emerged from the jetway, Kate saw the last restaurant in the airport rolling down its door for the night. "It was like *Chariots of Fire*—I'm running toward that door, I'm trying to fly under it," she said. "I say to them, 'We've been out there for nine hours, none of us had anything to eat, the kids are starving.' They said it was too late, they're closing." All the family could access were the vending machines by baggage claim.

American didn't relinquish any bags. The family found a cheap hotel for the night, returned the next morning, and went on to Dallas. Continued bad weather and the cascade of delays tangled service at the American hub. At the gate for their connecting flight, the Hannis were told they couldn't board, even though their bags had already been loaded onto the plane. "The pilot was sitting there," Kate recalled. "We both had blue eyes. I locked onto his and I said, 'Do you understand what we've been through in the last twenty-four hours?' He said, 'I don't care if you're the Queen of England, you are not getting on this plane.""

The family muddled through the rest of their truncated vacation, and upon returning to Napa, they found dozens of voicemail messages. That first night in Austin, Kate had jumped in front of a news camera to express her anger at the tarmac incarceration. Her performance skills and winning smile got the attention of news bookers, who were now calling to request interviews. That was the beginning of the next six years of Kate's life. Though she never wanted to become a consumer advocate, she was determined that nobody ever again would be subjected to what her family experienced.

It was going to be an uphill climb. As many as two hundred thousand travelers suffered extreme tarmac delays every year. After a similar, weather-caused pileup in Detroit in January 1999, activists demanded that the Federal Aviation Administration put in place a "passengers' bill of rights" to end the practice. But the U.S. Chamber of Commerce sank efforts to set a three-hour time limit for tarmac delays, and the post-9/11 kid gloves that regulators donned for the airlines subsequently took prominence over any rule making.

Kate wasn't deterred, putting the real estate business and singing gigs on hold and devoting her life to the mission. She appeared on dozens of news shows. She started a blog and an online petition that garnered twenty thousand signatures. She set up a hotline for other passengers to tell their stories. She founded a nonprofit organization called FlyersRights.org, which within a few years became one of the largest consumer groups in the country. She appealed to her congressman, Mike Thompson, and testified at seven different hearings on Capitol Hill. In September 2007 she led a "strand-in" on the National Mall in Washington, where she set up tents like an airplane cabin so people could feel the sensation of a long tarmac delay (even the smell; she had portable toilets brought in). She used her musical chops to rework an old Animals hit, serving up a rendition of "We Gotta Get out of This Plane."

"I had to hire someone to be my full-time assistant just to manage the media," Kate said. "We got everyone's story out there."

But despite all this momentum—a telegenic leader, thousands of firedup volunteers, outrageous scenes of passengers being put through hell, an easy-to-understand and obvious solution—meaningful regulation took another three *years*. The airlines successfully sued to block state-level efforts, arguing that only the Department of Transportation (DOT) had jurisdiction to regulate. The DOT then commissioned a task force stacked with airline executives, who spent a year coming up with vague conclusions. Weeks before Barack Obama took over the White House from George W. Bush, DOT finally proposed a tarmac rule, with no maximum time limit for stranding passengers. It was a naked attempt to preempt the new regime, and it took another year before Obama's DOT issued the final rule on December 30, 2009, which included the three-hour limit, and requirements for provisions of food, water, ventilation, and working toilets.

The rule successfully ended airplane imprisonment—well, mostly. Five years after the rule's implementation, DOT fined Southwest Airlines \$1.6 million for sixteen illegal tarmac delays. And research indicated that airlines responded to the rule by rapidly canceling flights to avoid the fines, increasing rather than decreasing overall passenger delays. But even on its own terms, the road to the tarmac rule is instructive. From the original 1999 disaster, it took Washington nearly eleven years to agree to the modest proposition that airlines shouldn't keep passengers cooped up for any longer than the average NFL football game. And that's at least an abuse regulators were willing to address. Powerful airlines have fended off slam-dunk reforms time and again, while customers were abused and humiliated.

Airlines would only get more powerful after Kate Hanni's disastrous night in Austin, combining and merging until there were only a handful left —and, for many travelers around the country, really only one. Forty years after deregulation transformed the nature of the commercial air market, airlines have mostly been freed from worrying about competition, to the delight of investors and executives. These days, imposing suffering on travelers is not just an unavoidable annoyance; it's a business strategy.

In the First Gilded Age, the transcontinental railroad shrank America by connecting East and West, allowing people to visit friends and family and allowing farmers and manufacturers to sell products nationwide. It didn't make financial sense for railroads to lay down competing lines of track, and consequently the business quickly trended toward monopoly. Robber-baron railroad owners understood their inherent leverage. They fixed prices and gouged customers, not to mention slaughtering workers, breaking strikes, bribing politicians, fleecing investors, and neglecting safety measures.

America's grassroots antimonopoly coalition of the nineteenth century was the Granger movement, a collection of farmers incensed by exorbitant railroad storage and transport prices for grain. The Grangers won action at the state level to cap shipping rates. Antimonopoly sentiment grew in the Progressive Era, and the federal government would create the Interstate Commerce Commission to police rail company abuses. During Theodore Roosevelt's presidency, lawmakers expanded the ICC's authority to break railroad monopoly power, ensuring broad access nationwide while granting a reasonable profit for the private companies that managed the rails.

After the Wright brothers realized the genius of flight and entrepreneurs commoditized the invention, the United States adapted the railroad public utility model to air travel. In 1938 the fledgling industry came under the control of the Civil Aeronautics Board (CAB). Franklin Roosevelt's administration designated air travel a "public convenience and necessity" that every community deserved. CAB guaranteed airlines a 12 percent profit on a flight that was 55 percent full; prices could vary if fuel or other fixed costs fluctuated. More important, airlines had to serve the entire nation, with more popular routes subsidizing the less popular ones. Much like the way the postal service broadly shared access to communication, government would give Americans equal-opportunity access to the social and economic benefits of air travel.

The CAB's control was strict; airlines had to get permission to alter routes and fares, or even change uniform colors. This may have angered airline executives, but the CAB presided over a thriving commercial aviation industry for businesses and passengers. There's a myth that before deregulation, flights were restricted to a privileged few. In actuality, while only 33 percent of Americans over eighteen had taken a plane trip in 1962, by 1977 that number had climbed to 63 percent.

The demise of the CAB coincided with the 1973 oil embargo and subsequent economic malaise. There was always an exemption to fare regulation for oil costs, but enemies of the CAB could blame ticket price increases on regulators rather than on the fuel that planes required. Thenprominent consumer advocate Ralph Nader charged that airline executives had captured the CAB. But the real antagonist was Ted Kennedy. Preparing to run for president, he went searching for a populist issue to champion. His top staff aide, future Supreme Court justice Stephen Breyer, convinced him that taking on the CAB would render him a populist hero.

Market-oriented liberal economists longed to ditch the CAB and other central planning mechanisms. Alfred Kahn, then a professor at Cornell, was a leading voice, promising that deregulation would benefit everyone by making airlines more efficient. As Paul Stephen Dempsey, now a law professor at McGill University, wrote in a 1990 chronicle of deregulation for the Economic Policy Institute called *Flying Blind*, economists believed entry and pricing restrictions led to "excessive service" for passengers, while airlines were denied "adequate profits." In other words, the fliers were too comfortable and the corporations too poor. Somehow this was depicted as a pro-consumer sentiment.

"The public was being misled," Dempsey told me. "Watergate really turned the left against Washington. By the end of that, the left and right converged on a common path, viewing government control as the enemy."

Kennedy found an ally for his deregulatory aims in the newly elected Democratic president, who would later become his rival. Jimmy Carter appointed Kahn, an avowed enemy of the Civil Aeronautics Board, to run it. In October 1978 Carter signed the Airline Deregulation Act, after nearunanimous passage through Congress. "When I announced my own support of airline deregulation soon after taking office, this bill had few friends," Carter said at the signing, "I'm happy to say that today it appears to have few enemies."

But there was at least one opponent. At one of the hearings, a "meanlooking fellow with pointed teeth and slicked-back hair" approached a Kennedy staffer and told him, "You [bleeping] academic eggheads! You're going to wreck this industry!" That man was Bob Crandall, then American Airlines' head of marketing and later its CEO. "And I think they have wrecked it," Crandall, now retired, said to me in an interview forty years later. "They didn't take into account the ubiquity of the system. And there's simply no competition. Trading all that off against cheap fares is a crock of shit."\*

The stated purpose of airline deregulation was to bring competing carriers into the market, driving prices down and convenience up. Competitors did rush in: People Express, Air Florida, even a small airline that served New York, Boston, and Washington called Trump Shuttle. Fares did drop, mostly thanks to a conveniently timed crash in oil markets that cut fuel prices by more than half from 1980 to 1986. Thanks to technological advances, fares were actually dropping *faster* before 1978, once you adjusted for the oil spike. At the time of deregulation, America already had the world's lowest

airfares. This didn't stop deregulation's defenders from taking initial credit for price declines.

Before long, the burst of competition fizzled, as airlines engaged in price wars they couldn't manage. During the 1980s, two hundred airlines went bankrupt, including majors like Eastern and Braniff. The Airline Deregulation Act specifically directed the government to guard against "unreasonable industry concentration" and "excessive market domination." But between 1979 and 1988, fifty-one airlines merged; the Department of Transportation never challenged a single one, eventually giving up merger oversight authority to the Justice Department. David Morris, an author and former newspaper columnist, was a student of Kahn's at Cornell. He once sent his former teacher a letter detailing problematic airline consolidation after deregulation. "His response was he overlooked the possibility of monopoly," Morris said. "It's quite something if you think about it."

Two critical bend points shaped the industry, each coinciding with economic catastrophe. First there was 9/11, which fundamentally transformed air travel and the companies that provide it. As demand plummeted and security measures increased, practically every major airline declared bankruptcy in the 2000s, primarily to shed "legacy costs," or what workers call wages and benefits.

About one-quarter of full-time airline jobs were eliminated between 2001 and 2005. Other jobs were kept nonunion, with airlines determined to keep it that way; an infamous flyer released in 2019 showed Delta advising flight attendants and ramp service workers that they could spend their union dues money on a sweet new video game system. Janitorial and catering staff remains outsourced, mostly to another duopoly (LSG SkyChefs and GateGourmet) that has so antagonized workers that they threatened strikes throughout summer 2019. Maintenance was outsourced as well, to low-cost operations in El Salvador, Mexico, and China. The head of Southwest's pilot union claimed in 2019 that 80 percent of its aircraft are maintained by nonunion mechanics. This has coincided with operational emergencies at Southwest, like a 2018 incident where a woman was sucked out of the cabin when an engine fan blade dislodged and crashed through a window.

Keeping other airline employees off the payroll and making them somebody else's problem has been a key innovation. If you ever noticed that your United or Delta connecting flight is "operated" by Mesa Airlines or SkyWest or Republic Airways, you're flying on a separate regional airline, outfitted with the logo, uniforms, in-flight magazines, and peanut wrappers of United or Delta. This saves the major carriers a boatload, because they're using the equivalent of low-cost temps for the final leg of passenger journeys, absolving themselves of responsibility for salaries and benefits.

Workers left at the majors suffered across-the-board wage cuts of 30 to 40 percent, according to Sara Nelson, president of the Association of Flight Attendants, the largest flight attendant union. Starting salaries for pilots, particularly at the regional airlines, can be as low as \$15,000 a year. "The pay is not for a middle-class income anymore," Nelson told me. Reduced options due to industry consolidation left most employees with no choice.

The main targets for airline bankruptcies were pensions, with carriers shifting to 401(k) plans. United used a grueling, thirty-eight-month bankruptcy to terminate pension obligations for four plans affecting 126,000 workers in 2005. Attorney James Sprayregen, who handled the bankruptcy for United, admitted to PBS's *Frontline* that the company deliberately dragged out the process, imposing concessions gradually to prevent labor unrest. "It really affects workers close to retirement, five to ten years away, who are not able to retire," said Sara Nelson.

The second bend point—the financial crisis of 2008—represented the final transformation of the industry, with four key mergers. Bill Clinton's Department of Justice (DOJ) imposed such stringent conditions on a proposed USAir/United deal in 2000 that the parties scrapped it. But when Northwest and Delta petitioned to merge in 2008, George W. Bush's DOJ waved it through without conditions. That encouraged the rest of the industry to follow suit. "D.C. finally threw its hands up and said let the airlines consolidate," said Paul Stephen Dempsey.

Under President Obama, United/Continental and Southwest/AirTran deals followed, the latter notable because it removed a low-cost carrier that was aggressively forcing prices downward and just starting to expand. Finally, American and US Airways announced their intention to combine in 2013. Obama's Justice Department initially filed suit to block the merger, arguing that "increasing consolidation among large airlines has hurt passengers"—even though they played a major role in that by allowing the United and Southwest deals. But within three months, DOJ changed course,

stunning staff attorneys working on the case. Intense lobbying from former Obama administration officials, including former chief of staff Rahm Emanuel, who signed a letter written by an airline lobbyist encouraging the deal, may have played a defining role. The airlines spent \$13 million on Democratic-friendly lobbyists, in some cases personal friends of Justice Department officials. Instead of suing to block the merger, DOJ merely forced the divestiture of some gate slots at airports in Washington and New York.

Today we're down to four major carriers: United, American, Delta, and Southwest. They collectively control over 80 percent of all U.S. routes. Zooming in makes this look even worse: in ninety-three of the largest one hundred airports, either one or two airlines control a majority of all seats. You know how you can't find a nonstop flight to bunches of midsized cities, and instead you're constantly making connections through Chicago or Atlanta or Dallas? That's an intentional by-product of deregulation, which freed airlines from covering the country with direct flights. Instead they created "hubs," points of transfer for hundreds of connections. The airlines like this because it centralizes operations and saves money on personnel and equipment, but residents of hub cities often have no choices for air travel. American controls 90 percent of all flights out of Charlotte, with prices 21 percent above the national average. The industry has a term for really concentrated airports, where they've bought up all the gate slots: "fortress hubs." For competitors, it's as hard to penetrate the fortress as it is a medieval castle.

Fortress hubs aren't entirely beneficial to hub locations: most passengers just travel in and out of the airport rather than experiencing the city. The hubs add congestion at individual bottlenecks, making the system more vulnerable to delays. The environment also suffers from extra takeoffs and landings, as well as out-of-the-way detours to hub cities. But cities blessed with hubs at least enjoy reliable service, and much like with railroads, that's a potent economic development tool. You can't call yourself a major-league city and attract business investment without a vibrant international airport.

When airlines merged, they consolidated or eliminated hubs. Public officials once ensured universal access, but now corporate executives picked winners and losers among the nation's urban metros. Cities were

kind of stuck; they wanted airports to bring in more competition to lower prices, but they didn't want to trigger the dominant carrier to pull away the hub.

Hub consolidation altered the fortunes of cities like Pittsburgh, Memphis, and St. Louis in the flash of a press release. Delta cut back hub operations at Cincinnati/Northern Kentucky International Airport in 2010, and passenger flights there have fallen by 75 percent since 2005, and now there is only one direct international flight, to Paris. The airport managed to survive by reinventing itself as a logistics and freight destination. But that does little for the business traveler who simply can't get to meetings in Cincinnati without a connection, if at all. Fortune 1000 company Chiquita Banana left Cincinnati for Charlotte, the American Airlines hub. Caterpillar moved its headquarters from Peoria, Illinois, to Chicago for the same reason: lack of access to flights. Other cities lost conventions and business conferences. It just isn't workable to have a multinational headquartered in a city with second-class air travel.

"I used to be from Ohio," said Paul Hudson, an aviation attorney who joined Kate Hanni at consumer advocacy group FlyersRights.org, eventually taking over the organization. "At one time we had three hubs: Cleveland, Columbus, and Cincinnati. Now there are zero. Say you live in Cleveland; sometimes you have to drive to Pittsburgh to get a flight. It's a big negative for the economy."

For smaller cities that never had a hub, the lack of a service guarantee proved an immediate hardship. Prices rose across the board, as flights shifted to lucrative population centers and the economics of supply and demand did its work. Some cities were simply cut off: a hundred cities fell off the commercial aviation map in the first two years of deregulation. By the 1980s, the only way to fly into state capitals like Dover, Delaware, or Salem, Oregon, was by private plane. The carnage has continued, with another thirty-two regional airports losing service between 2015 and 2018. The federal Essential Air Service subsidizes small community airports, but it hasn't stopped the bleeding. Inaccessibility has isolated large swaths of the country.

Kate Hanni and her husband, Tim, moved to Bend, Oregon, four years ago. Because of his wine business, Tim must travel to Canada and Asia. It can be a chore. "Almost everywhere he needs to go is an extra flight out of Redmond," Kate said, referring to a municipal airport about twenty miles away. What's interesting is that Bend is not much smaller than Napa, where the Hannis previously lived. But Napa was near enough to San Francisco that mobility was never a problem. These days, Kate notes, "it sometimes gets in the way being off the grid."

Postmerger problems cropped up almost immediately, starting on the ground. Hub-and-spoke setups inevitably lead to delays if a hub experiences bad weather or some other tie-up. The vast majority of all flight delays can be traced back to a handful of large airports—mostly in New York and Chicago—where giant amounts of air traffic flow. The subsequent delays affect travelers nearly everywhere.

Some airlines don't value getting their planes off the ground on time. "We don't necessarily believe that it's cost-effective to end up in the top quartile for on-time performance," Frontier Airlines senior vice president Daniel Schurz told Bloomberg in 2017. They simply don't want to spend the money honoring the arrival time stamped on your ticket. Many flights only reach destinations "on time" by padding the schedules to give a false impression of promptness to regulators. Planes today may be faster, but the flights are slower.

For the major carriers, scarcely a few months go by without hearing about a "technical glitch" (for some reason always that exact phrase) grounding thousands of flights. United suffered system-wide crashes in 2015 and 2017; such issues affected Southwest in 2016, Delta in 2016, 2017, and 2018, and American in 2018. In a reflection of the industry's commitment to innovation, on April Fools' Day 2019, United, Southwest, Delta, and American all experienced a technical glitch at the same time.

With so few major carriers, individual airlines service more flights, so glitches cascade through the system, causing stranded planes, missed connections, and an inability for crews to keep on schedule. This has been exacerbated by another change. Previously, passengers could take a ticket for a delayed flight to another airline, which was obligated to honor it. Now the "reciprocity rule" is voluntary. And because large carriers have so much power, they've refused to rebook customers from competitors, fearing losses on their open seats.

The classic example of the fragility of our concentrated travel system is the July 2015 United computer crash. The same day, the New York Stock Exchange also suffered from one of those pesky technical glitches. But because there were numerous competing exchanges, others picked up the trading slack, so stock volume went virtually unchanged. With United, the glitch grounded thousands of flights nationwide and caused bottlenecks for days. There were no redundancies to keep traffic moving.

As Delta's CEO has admitted, airlines do not typically upgrade their information technology (IT) after mergers, instead piling one legacy system of reservations and flight departures and crew schedules on top of another. With multiple mergers going back decades, this means that computer networks have patches lurking in them from the 1990s. A report from Diana Moss of the American Antitrust Institute has demonstrated how computer meltdowns become more prevalent after mergers. "A behemoth airline with a behemoth IT system does not work well," Moss said. Amazingly, all these mergers were sold on creating "efficiencies," specifically from integrating the computer systems that chronically glitch. Of course, in merger-speak, "efficiencies" just means saving money. As long as passengers have nowhere else to go, there's no incentive to fix a perpetually broken system.

Since few can vote with their wallet for an alternative, airlines don't have to care about customer well-being. But they have discovered that every passenger has a breaking point—and a price. There's a distinct link between how miserable airlines can make their passengers and how profitable their enterprise has become.

The hardship begins by making planes more crowded. From 55 percent targets in the 1970s, planes were 83 percent full on average in 2018, and that doesn't count crew members shuttling to catch their next flight. Airline executives want to keep it that way; at industry conferences, they explicitly talk of maintaining "capacity discipline" on flight schedules. That's code for putting fewer seats in the air; planes using staff and jet fuel cost money, and grounding more of them makes the remaining flights more crowded and more profitable, even if inconvenient schedules anger passengers.

Everything, from modern innovations to basic necessities guaranteed in any prison camp, is fairly terrible at thirty thousand feet. The seats are narrower and the distance between other passengers compressed (more on this later). Delta announced in April 2019 that they would reduce how far back seats recline by two inches—to make it easier for passengers in the next row to use laptops, they say. Passenger headroom has also been shrinking. The future could be standing "seats" that look something like tools the Spanish Inquisition had at its disposal. Airplane Wi-Fi is abominable, mainly because Gogo, the dominant in-flight internet provider, locked up long-term contracts and prevented better services from entry. Restrooms have shrunk in size by up to seven inches, freeing up room for more rows. Passengers have despaired of the contortions necessary just to get through the lavatory door. The one "improvement" inside the plane? Privacy-sapping cameras stationed just under seat-back monitors that can spy on passengers and distribute data back to the airline; these have drawn the ire of frequent-flying politicians of both parties.

The gouging and cramping and inconveniencing were bound to manifest in cabin rage, with underpaid, inadequate flight crews on the front lines. "All domestic flights are at FAA minimum staffing," said flight attendant union leader Sara Nelson. "There's less of us to respond to passengers who are disgruntled over being squeezed into a seat and squeezed in close to other people." Flight attendants are taught to de-escalate conflicts, but frustrations have boiled over. An International Air Transport Association report showed one air-rage incident for every 1,035 flights in 2017, up 35 percent from the year before. Over a quarter of these involve passenger intoxication, and the drinking is somewhat understandable as a way to dull the now-routine pain in air travel.

The most notorious air-rage episode happened on April 9, 2017, on United Flight 3411 from Chicago to Louisville. Cell phone cameras filmed airline police brutally pulling a screaming, bloodied Dr. David Dao down the aisle after he refused to be bumped from the flight to make room for crew members who needed to be in Louisville the next day. United randomly selected Dao for ejection after not enough passengers took an \$800 incentive for rebooking. The incident went viral, amid calls for boycotts and mass outrage. It revealed that even if you have a paid ticket and an assigned seat, you're not safe from airline prerogatives.

Dr. Dao ended up settling out of court for an undisclosed figure; the DOT didn't even bother to fine United. A year later, the standard practice of overbooking flights had at least slowed down. But Dao's lawyer, Thomas

Demetrio, told the *Washington Post* that little had changed in the industry. "The passenger is basically expected to sit down and shut up," explained Paul Stephen Dempsey. "If you don't like it, what are you going to do about it?"

Union leader Nelson stresses that passengers and flight crews get exploited simultaneously by the same corporate behemoths, and the results reflect a kind of societal trend in miniature. "As Elizabeth Warren would say, the game is rigged," she said. "The great American experiment is happening on our plane with the door closed, hurtling through the air, and with no way to call for help."

If you want a way out, a safety valve to earn sweet relief, the airlines have trained passengers to pony up for it, the way laboratory mice learn how to press a button to get a food pellet. Practically everything you used to get for free on a plane now costs you: a hot meal, a comfortable seat, checked baggage, changing flights. And most carriers put the merchandise on display—in this case, basic human comfort—when you board a flight. "You should always load a plane back to front," said Kate Hanni. "That would save money and time. But they really want you to take that perp walk through first class. They want everyone to see how good it is up there."

A first class seat will cost you dearly: three times as much for around 45 percent more space, by one calculation. But worsening economy-class experiences have expanded demand for first class. Moreover, ancillary fees have become a growing profit center, allowing the airlines to boast that they consistently drop fares, which don't account for any of the extras. Fees and other charges represented a little over one-tenth of all revenue in 1995; today it's over one-quarter. The top ten airlines hauled in \$29.7 billion in ancillary fees in 2017 alone.

According to industry consultant Mark Gerchick's book *Full Upright* and Locked Position, the ancillary fee gurus at IdeaWorks once ran a weekend "ancillary revenue training camp" to brainstorm additional revenue streams. We're now seeing the fruits of those bull sessions. Airlines have been known to add fuel surcharges and keep them on even after oil prices drop. In 2011 they famously raised base fares when Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) authorization lapsed and federal taxes could not be collected temporarily, pocketing the difference without passengers' knowledge. Increased revenues from loyalty credit card fees, which typically entitle cardholders exemptions from checked-bag fees or other burdens, has outpaced overall sales growth (this is why flights have become one long advertisement for credit cards). Some airlines impose a new "gate service" fee, in case passengers can't find room for a bag in the cabin and have to leave it at the top of the jetway. Others have passengers bid against one other for prime seat assignments: it's like eBay, only for what you thought your ticket entitled you to. Still others, according to a UK government study, use algorithms to deliberately split up families traveling together, so they have to pay to change seats. Airline lobbyists call it "giving customers more choice," but for passengers it amounts to a stickup: give us your money or suffer the consequences.

The combination of drudgery in the cabin and ancillary fees play on travelers' behavioral responses. For instance, checked-bag fees give passengers incentives to bring roller bags on board. That makes getting on first to find space in the overhead bin a priority. So airlines started charging for pre-boarding. Plus, if everyone's their own baggage handler on the plane, that means fewer baggage handlers to pay on the ground. Eliminating meals in the main cabin enabled airlines to reduce the size of the galley, opening more space for seats. The personal entertainment device on the seat back seems like a new amenity, until you realize it allows airlines to isolate and charge for viewing in ways they couldn't with a communal screen.

Fee structures like this work only if there's no competition to lure passengers away from being nickel and dimed. Virtually all airlines uncannily follow one another, like with increased baggage fees in fall 2018. If anything, the low-cost carriers like Spirit Airlines are worse, charging for seat assignments, online booking, blankets, a soda, and any carry-on larger than a purse. Sending Spirit a text on WhatsApp will set you back \$25. An incredible 46.6 percent of Spirit's revenue comes from ancillary fees. United and its legacy colleagues have taken their cues from Spirit with "basic economy" fares, which entitle you to little more than a seat belt. For now.

In 2014, Jet Blue decided it would zig while the industry zagged. CEO David Barger declared that his company would be the quality airline, with roomy, comfortable seating, free checked bags, and fast Wi-Fi. For Barger, the announcement aligned JetBlue with its founding principles: he had been

there from the beginning, helping design the company's "service-oriented" culture. "I think you can be profitable without gouging the traveling public," Barger told a local paper.

But stock analysts hated the idea. They beat up Barger for being "overly concerned" with customers rather than shareholder returns. And they eventually ran him out of town. Two months after Barger stepped down, JetBlue rolled back the legroom and raised fees on baggage and Wi-Fi. Analysts parceled out the "improvements" to the penny. Charging a baggage check fee would add  $26\phi$  a share; charging for Wi-Fi would add another  $9\phi$ . Springing fees on customers "might hurt JetBlue in the media," wrote Cowen and Co. analyst Helane Becker in a research note, but "the revenue benefit to the company would probably trump any customer push back."

The episode reflects how, after government deregulation, Wall Street has taken control of the airline industry and demanded oligopolistic conformity. Airlines were once seen as financial poison. The world's premier investor, Warren Buffett, joked in a 2007 investor letter: "If a farsighted capitalist had been present at Kitty Hawk, he would have done his successors a huge favor by shooting Orville [Wright] down." By the end of 2018, Buffett held roughly 44 million shares in American Airlines, 65.5 million in Delta, 55 million in Southwest, and 22 million in United, for a total investment of over \$10 billion.

Buffett's bet is not predicated on any single airline prospering. As America's proudest monopolist, he's confident that a concentrated air travel market is permanently lucrative, and Wall Street joins him in that faith. In a 2014 research note, Goldman Sachs highlighted airlines as part of its "dreams of oligopoly," counseling investors to "look for opportunities created by disruptive consolidation" that generates "greater ... pricing power with customers due to reduced choice ... stronger leverage over suppliers, and higher barriers to new entrants all at once." Translation: customers, suppliers, workers, and rivals will feel a pinch, but executives and investors will be overwhelmed with sacks of money.

Institutional investors have piled into airline stocks. Buffett, asset management firms BlackRock, State Street, and Vanguard, and hedge fund PAR Capital Management are all among the top ten investors in the four major airlines. BlackRock, Vanguard, and PAR also hold large shares in the next two biggest airlines, JetBlue and Alaska. Even the normally pliant business press has raised concerns about this. "If you're building up such a significant stake in all the major players, is that anything that's, like, monopolistic behavior?" CNBC's Becky Quick asked Buffett in February 2017. "Is there any concern to think that you would say something to the airlines to make them make sure that they're not competing on prices?" Buffett responded that he's just a passive investor with no say in management.

But a growing body of research suggests that common ownership from large investors may make a difference. Martin Schmalz, José Azar, and Isabel Tecu wrote a research paper in 2017 showing that airfares on the average route are 3 to 7 percent higher among companies with common ownership than they would be under separate ownership. There's some logic to this; if a few "passive" firms own the whole market, what's the motivation for alleged rivals with the same owner to compete? "Buffett has explicitly said he likes investing in oligopolistic industries," said Schmalz, an associate professor at Oxford University's Saïd Business School. "It's not crazy to think that the CEO of Delta has figured out that Buffett doesn't like it all that much for him to compete with United."

Investors aren't even particularly quiet about their intentions. Public earnings calls are filled with laborious discussions of specific routes. Schmalz, Azar, and Tecu's paper cites one portfolio manager criticizing "growth initiatives out of LA [and] Seattle" and warning that "adding capacity into other airlines' hubs diminishes your shareholders' confidence and jeopardizes [your stock price]." Another investment manager is quoted as saying, "I'd like to see [Southwest Airlines] boost their fares but also cut capacity." Stock analysts write reports longing for airlines to "rein in supply growth." They complain when airlines manage to reserve a few pennies for employees. "This is frustrating. Labor is being paid first again. Shareholders get leftovers," groused Citi analyst Kevin Crissey when American announced some modest raises in 2017. Not only did American's stock price tank, so did that of every other major airline, as investors punished the whole industry because one of its leaders dared to side with employees.

Airlines have an entire high-tech system designed to prevent them from competing. The Airline Tariff Publishing Company (ATPCO), owned

outright by the companies, delivers real-time information on every published fare across the United States. Large teams of airline number crunchers monitor ATPCO daily for fare changes and copy the competition's movements. A sort of nonaggression pact can emerge, where one airline agrees to not pressure another's main sources of revenue.

The Justice Department sued the airline industry over ATPCO in 1992; the case settled with few restrictions, and use of ATPCO went on. More recently DOJ opened an investigation into airlines colluding to reduce flight schedules, crowd cabins, and raise fares, backed with plenty of evidence from the lawsuit against the merger of American and US Airways. But the investigation quietly closed in 2017 with no action taken.

The battle over the measurement of passenger legroom, known as "seat pitch," further demonstrates the economic and political power of the modern airline industry. Before deregulation, seats were on average 18 inches wide, with 35 inches between rows. By 2016 the width had dropped to 16<sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> inches and the seat pitch to 31 inches. On Spirit Airlines, ever the innovator, seat pitch is 28 inches. Thanks to the uniquely American regimen of diet and exercise, travelers squeezing into these smaller seats get bigger every year. This discomfort has become a primary source of tension in the air, as knees are wrecked when seats recline.

For the airlines, the formula is simple. Every inch removed between rows equals more rows of seats that can be added to the back of the plane, and six or more potential fares. Less padding makes the plane lighter, saving on fuel costs. Plus, the uncomfortable quarters lead many to cry uncle and pay for "preferred" seats, which mostly have the same seat pitch that was standard ten or twenty years ago. "If you don't want to give yourself deep vein thrombosis, we're going to make you pay," said Kate Hanni.

The public health aspect is legitimate. In addition to tiny seats exacerbating arthritis and back injuries, deep vein thrombosis (a blood clot) affects one in six thousand passengers on flights over four hours, according to the UN World Health Organization. Hanni notes that medical professionals have a nickname for it. "In the ERs they call it 'economy class syndrome.' That's the first thing they ask: 'Did you have a long-haul flight?'" Studies show that potential for dangerous blood clots grows for frequent fliers. "The majority of people feel the effect and it goes away," said Paul Hudson, now the president of Flyers Rights. "In a minority of people, it stops the transfer of oxygen to the blood supply. There are cases where people walk off the plane and drop dead." Tennis great Serena Williams was treated for a pulmonary embolism, the medical term for a blood clot that reaches the lungs, in 2017. It's unclear whether Williams's schedule of frequent travel led to the embolism, but NBC News correspondent David Bloom did die from this condition in 2003, right after traveling overseas to embed with troops in Iraq.

After years of warnings, in 2015 FlyersRights.org formally petitioned the FAA to create a minimum requirement for width and seat pitch, making the case on the grounds of health, comfort, and safety. The FAA rejected the first two out of hand, claiming no jurisdiction on health grounds and no responsibility to ensure comfort. But the agency had to account for safety; that was its core mission. Based on a previous regulatory order, all passengers had to be able to evacuate a plane in the event of an emergency within ninety seconds. FlyersRights.org maintained that the evacuation rule, which went into effect in 1990, was now impossible with the newer, narrower seats.

The FAA rejected FlyersRights.org's request, claiming that industry-run tests showed that the public would be able to evacuate in time. When asked for the tests, officials refused to release them. FlyersRights.org took the agency to court. And in July 2017, the DC Circuit Court of Appeals ordered the FAA to reconsider taking action. "This is the case of the incredible shrinking airline seat," wrote Judge Patricia Millett. It was a vindication of years of work for Hudson, who got into aviation safety after his daughter died on Pan Am Flight 103, which was blown up over Lockerbie, Scotland, in 1988.

Judge Millett's ruling, however, only committed the FAA to reconsider the matter. Airlines for America, the industry trade group, saw "no need for the government to interfere" with corporate decision making on seat pitch, a signal to the FAA to back off. And the regulators listened. A year later, the FAA informed FlyersRights.org that there was "no evidence that there is an immediate safety issue" with tighter seat pitch that would affect evacuations. It denied that passengers climbing out of the diminutive seats would be a factor at all. The FAA unveiled several video tests to prove its case. "You can see these tests, the people are fairly physically fit," Hudson said. I checked out the videos, made by each of the major airplane manufacturers: Embraer, Airbus, and Boeing. There weren't any professional athletes among the evacuees, but everyone seemed to be in their thirties, nobody looked particularly obese, and not a single passenger had any trouble sprinting down the aisle. In the Boeing video, I saw one woman holding what looked like an infant-shaped doll; no children were involved in the simulation. It wasn't exactly a representative sample of the populations I've seen on flights.

The fact that the manufacturers run the test without FAA input is a bit of a giveaway. "The manufacturers never fail anything. I've been on committees involved in this since 1993," Hudson said, adding that he believed the tests were rehearsed numerous times. "If you have rats in a maze, if you give them twenty times, they will find their way through." Nevertheless, FlyersRights.org's attempt to appeal the FAA's decision failed.

Congressional reauthorization of the FAA did include a requirement for seat regulations. But airline consultants consider it unlikely that the new regulations will lead to more legroom, and they actually could lead to less. Nothing in Congress's order stops regulators from making a 28-inch seat pitch, already approved for travel on Spirit Airlines, the de facto minimum. That same FAA authorization bill initially included stronger oversight of ticket change fees, with regulators empowered to determine which are considered reasonable. "It is our top priority to ensure that this ... does not become law," said an Airlines for America lobbyist. And it didn't; the provision magically disappeared. Thirty-five other congressional mandates have simply gone unanswered. Even extreme tarmac delays, the one thing regulators seemed to get right, are having a renaissance, more than doubling in frequency between 2016 and 2017, while enforcement fines have nearly stopped.

When I talked to Paul Hudson, he told me about one of the worst new planes in the U.S. fleet. It included thinner padding and lower seat pitch than the planes that most major carriers purchased. Originally it was all the way down to 29 inches until public outcry pushed it back up to 30. It had

only three bathrooms for over 150 passengers. The aisle was so narrow "a larger person has to walk sideways," Hudson alleged.

The plane was known as the Boeing 737 Max, and by March 2019 the whole world knew its name, after 346 people died in two fatal crashes less than five months apart, revealing serious deficiencies with the aircraft's automated flight-control software. The jets that failed, in Ethiopia and Indonesia, lacked two warning indicators that Boeing sold as optional extras. (After the crashes, Boeing decided to make one of them standard.) It was later revealed that Boeing outsourced some software engineering to fresh-faced temp coders from India earning as little as \$9 an hour.

As Max planes were grounded worldwide, people started wondering how they were ever approved for commercial use. It turned out that Boeing approved them. FAA managers delegated most of the safety assessments directly to the manufacturer, to help meet tight production schedules. This has been the norm for decades: a 1993 government report shows that the FAA delegated 95 percent of the safety certification to Boeing for its 747 jumbo jet. In the case of the Max, the assessments came back flawed, particularly for the flight automation system, the catalyst of the crashes. The FAA waved them through anyway; the office "defaulted" to Boeing, according to former officials. Lower-level employees lived in fear of calling out Boeing for errors and being dressed down by superiors; several of them called an FAA hotline to confidentially report issues with the 737 Max. Still nothing happened.

Pressed for answers, acting FAA administrator Daniel Elwell told the Senate that it would take \$1.8 billion in federal funds and ten thousand new employees for the government to certify aircraft. In other words, outsourcing safety determinations to monopoly corporations—Boeing is the only major manufacturer of commercial aircraft in the United States, making it in many respects too big to fail for America—is a budget-saving feature, not a courting-disaster bug.

As the government investigated the breakdown, Boeing assigned its general counsel J. Michael Luttig as its point person. Luttig, once a federal judge, personally hired dozens of law students as clerks who are now seeded throughout the government, including Christopher Wray, the FBI director. Meanwhile, Attorney General William Barr worked for Boeing's longtime law firm Kirkland & Ellis, as did the deputy attorney general and the head of the DOJ's criminal division. The web of connections is borderline obscene.

"The airline industry is an abusive industry," Hudson said. "They're exempt from all consumer protection regulations; they've essentially bought off Congress with special privileges that don't apply to anyone else. There's a point where you say this should not continue."

Kate Hanni never did reach her ultimate goal as a consumer advocate. "I was going to be the mother of airline reregulation," she said. "I wanted to take on every issue. But we almost lost our house." As an unpaid volunteer for FlyersRights.org, Hanni traveled dozens of times to Washington, DC, and elsewhere on her own dime. It was unsustainable. "I couldn't afford to continue being an advocate. Eventually, my family said, 'It's either Flyers Rights or us." She handed over the reins to Paul Hudson in 2013. Today she works at a nonprofit music school as a development director.

Never in the history of corporate America has a lobbyist grown concerned that she wouldn't be able to survive financially doing advocacy work. Never has a lobbyist needed to hit up friends for cash to get to Washington to speak to a senator about how to boost United's profits. Airlines for America and individual corporations in the aviation sector spend over \$85 million a year on lobbying. There's a severe imbalance between those who defend monopolies and those who defend the public's rights. The former thrive on the latter's inability to fund their own advocacy.

"Reregulation" is almost a misnomer, however. Regulation still exists in the airline industry: it's just been put in the hands of a handful of CEOs and Wall Street investors. We merely converted regulation by and for the public into regulation by plutocrats, who now rule the friendly skies in their own interest. "In the nineteenth century, when railroads were the source of transportation, they had an expression: people were being railroaded," said Paul Hudson. "Today with the airlines as the sole source of long-haul transportation, we're being airlined."

I reached the check-in counter at Enterprise Rent-A-Car, next to baggage claim in the Des Moines International Airport. The agent was Iowa nice, and we interacted in the usual way sales personnel and their customers interact. I initialed the eighteen different places you have to initial, and I was all set. That's when the agent said, "Hold on one moment, I'll see what cars we have."

I assumed she was headed into the back office until I noticed that, in this small airport, there was no back office. No, the agent left the Enterprise counter, walked over behind the National Car Rental counter, rummaged around in a little drawer, and pulled out a set of car keys. Then she returned and handed them to me.

I wondered if it would have been easier on everyone if I'd just gone to the National counter first. When I found the designated parking spot with my car, the sign painted on the ground said "National Emerald," which refers to the company's loyalty program. I guess National Emerald Club is so exclusive that it's Enterprise. At least in Des Moines.

That National and Enterprise keys sit in the same drawer isn't just a function of a smallish airport. National and Enterprise are owned by the same corporate parent: Enterprise Holdings, to be precise. Alamo and Zimride also fit under the Enterprise umbrella. Together, firms in the Enterprise family control about 27 percent of the total rental car market in the United States, according to a study from the Open Markets Institute. Another 15 percent goes to Hertz, which also runs Thrifty and Dollar. And 8 percent more is in the hands of Avis Budget Group, which is behind the brands Avis and Budget, the car-sharing network Zipcar, and several brands in South America, Europe, and Australia. If you restricted the snapshot of the market to rental cars on site at U.S. airports, the concentration numbers would be far higher. For example, in that Des Moines airport, you have National, Enterprise, Alamo, Avis, Budget, Hertz, Dollar, and Thrifty. It sounds like a lot of options, but it's actually just three companies.

Few people, even informed ones, seem to know this. A 2018 article from The Hill contained this lead paragraph: "Three top car rental companies are ending their discount programs for National Rifle Association (NRA) members, becoming the latest businesses to cut ties with the gun group." But the three companies were National, Enterprise, and Alamo, which all belong to Enterprise Holdings.

If National and Enterprise want to keep their keys in the same drawer, what business is it of mine? For one thing, National and Enterprise want customers to think they're different businesses. According to Enterprise Holdings' CEO, the brands cater to unique markets. National is for business travelers, Alamo for vacationers, and Enterprise the affordable choice for cost-conscious shoppers. But if they're all using the same pot of cars, intermingled in the same drawer of keys, how are they distinct in any way? Enterprise Holdings may be slicing up the market based on which customers they can and cannot overcharge, but that's just a false segmentation.

To test my assumption that the keys in the same drawer don't go for the same price, I ran a search on rental cars in Des Moines. I did this using Kayak, which asked me if I wanted to compare its results with the prices on Priceline, Hotwire, Expedia, and Orbitz. That also sounds like a lot of choice, but it's really two companies. Kayak is owned by the umbrella group Booking Holdings, which also owns Priceline, Booking.com, Agoda, RentalCars.com, and OpenTable, the restaurant reservations service. Expedia Group owns all the others, including Hotwire, Hotels.com, Trivago, Car-Rentals.com (not to be confused with RentalCars.com), home rental companies Vrbo and HomeAway, and Orbitz, which it purchased in 2015. So when Kayak asked me if I wanted to compare its price to those at Priceline, Hotwire, Expedia, and Orbitz, really it was Priceline asking me to compare its prices to Priceline's and Expedia's.

But I'm off track.

Anyway, Kayak quoted me a week's rental of the same Nissan Versa for \$233 on Enterprise and \$294 on Alamo. Prices on the other services were similar. So that's a \$60 difference for the same car from the same company. Interestingly, I couldn't find a price quote from National Car Rental. Maybe its entire role at the Des Moines airport is to hold on to the keys.

<sup>\*</sup> It's hilarious for Crandall to complain about lack of competition. Just four years after deregulation, he suggested to a rival airline executive in a phone call that they collude to raise prices by 20 percent.

## Chapter 2

## Monopolies Are Why a Farmer's Daughter Is Crying Behind the Desk of a Best Western

Large bodies of water in Iowa aren't entirely out of character for the upper Midwest—neighboring Minnesota is the "Land of 10,000 Lakes"—but Clear Lake, sprouting out of the heartland with yellow-sand beaches, boating piers, and resort hotels, did take me a second to get used to. Clear Lake's lovely midcentury music hall, the Surf Ballroom, played host to twenty-two-year-old Buddy Holly's final song before his plane crashed on the way out of town. Don McLean called it the day the music died, in that famously endless tune of his.

The population of Clear Lake swells when the marinas fill with tourists, but this was a blustery night in October, after the vacationers had emptied out. The main street (actually named Main Avenue) was mostly empty by 6:30, save for a couple of bars and the VFW, which doubles as a tornado shelter. Clear Lake's population has been declining since 1990, and as I trudged along the lakefront, a decision I immediately regretted as the winds picked up, I thought about how I could have unrolled a sleeping bag and lain down in the road without being disturbed.

Clear Lake at least has a summertime attraction, so it isn't *always* this quiet. The rest of northern Iowa sometimes gives off the sensation that a comet ripped through and vaporized the population. You don't see a single animal grazing by the side of the road, a startling absence given that this is farm country. Mostly you pass corn and soybean fields, and in the distance some silos. The old towns look like places you pass through on a journey, rather than a destination.

The next morning I headed a few miles south, past a bunch of those corn and soybean fields, to Chris Petersen's place. Chris is sixty-five, a third-generation hog farmer of Irish and Danish stock, who constructed all the barns and sheds on his farm by hand. He answered the door in the classic farmer's uniform: a beat-up old trucker's hat, flannel workshirt, canvas coat, and blue jeans. We talked at his kitchen table, where prominent senators, governors, and even presidents have sat over the years. Chris is active in Democratic Party politics, and in Iowa that gives him a certain access to power, at least once every four years.

Chris's grandparents came through Ellis Island, traveled west until they reached Iowa, and saved up for a plot of land. His dad farmed ten miles southeast of Clear Lake; his wife's family farmed five miles north. "I owned pigs when I was a junior in high school," he told me, his eyes narrowing until they almost appeared closed. "All I wanted to do was farm."

But that tradition is ending. Petersen's operation these days is small and a bit niche, and he knows he's the last in that line. "After how many dozens and dozens if not hundreds of generations, back in Denmark and Ireland, all farmers, this is it. I'm it. This is the dead end. You know, it's sad." The way of life of the independent family farmer has been supplanted by mammoth agribusinesses: industrial-sized confinement lots, ruthless livestock companies and seed merchants, monoculture crops stretching for miles. Our monopolized food system has made the Chris Petersens of the world obsolete and unsure of how to survive. It has destroyed communities, both environmentally and socially. It has occasioned a great leakage of wealth and opportunity out of rural communities and farm states, creating a dynamic of regional inequality that historically leads to social unrest. It has implications for every farm family, but also for a profession and a region, and ultimately for our politics and our world.

Chris's voice starts to crack a bit as he tells me about his daughter, Becky, a farm kid who grew up wanting to carry forward her father's legacy. She loved helping out with the pigs and chickens; Chris thought of her as his right hand. But she ran into the solid wall that agriculture has become for anyone who's not an agribusiness executive. Becky moved on; when she was only nineteen, she got a job managing a Best Western Holiday Lodge in Clear Lake. "She called one day," Chris said. "And I could tell something was wrong. I said, 'What's up?' 'Oh, Dad, what a day. This person didn't show up for work, and this food was not prepared right for a wedding. I need to fire this person, I don't have the heart to.' On and on. She started crying. Then the words came out of her mouth that I'll never forget."

Chris paused, trying to collect himself, his face reddening. "She said, 'Dad, I just wish I could come home and farm.""

He wiped his eyes. "Made the old man cry."

The life of a farmer has forever been precarious, always one bad season or bum crop from ruin. As agriculture in America moved from subsistence to commodification, new threats emerged. Railroads gouged farmers on shipping in the nineteenth century, and farmers fought back. Even before the Great Depression, farm country experienced a depression in the 1920s, due to post–World War I price collapses and mechanization increasing yields, which reduced the need for so many farmers. Vertical combination and price manipulation by meatpackers, who also owned warehouses, stockyards, and wholesalers, also distressed farmers and ranchers. The 1929 stock market crash increased the pain, with financiers pursuing over two hundred thousand farm foreclosures. As the Depression raged, desperate Great Plains farmers cultivated grasslands that weren't appropriate for agriculture, and Dust Bowl drought conditions blew the topsoil clear away, deadening the land and scattering farmers from the region.

When farmers constituted a larger and more politically influential voting bloc, government periodically intervened. The Interstate Commerce Commission, strengthened throughout the early twentieth century, placed restrictions on railroad price predation. Woodrow Wilson's administration busted up the meatpacking trusts, and the Packers and Stockyards Act of 1921 sought to prevent market manipulation. After the Depression, states enacted mortgage relief and moratoria on foreclosures. New Deal crop production controls, known as "price parity" adjustments, guaranteed a decent profit from annual harvests. "That saved family-farm agriculture," said Chris Petersen. "My grandpa wouldn't be alive without that."

The next crisis hit in the 1980s, as overproduction and a grain embargo against the Soviet Union rocked commodity prices downward. Interest rates soared in the early 1980s as Federal Reserve chairman Paul Volcker vowed to tame inflation; this directly affected farmers whose land, supplies, seeds, and machinery are purchased almost entirely on credit. Farm debt doubled from 1978 to 1984 as farmers dealt with rising input costs, higher interest payments, and bottoming prices. Farm income reached \$92.1 billion in 1973 and fell to just \$8.2 billion a decade later. As foreclosures spiked, the farm credit system sustained its first major losses since the Depression. And under Reagan, government proved slow or even unwilling to react to the suffering. The 1985 Farm Aid concert, spearheaded by the likes of Willie Nelson, Kris Kristofferson, and Neil Young, arguably provided more for family farmers than the government that year. By the time Congress intervened, it was too late; ghost towns and abandoned farmhouses were already fixtures of the rural landscape.

The 1980s were Chris Petersen's formative years in farming. Somehow he survived, working night shifts full-time at manufacturing plants to afford his sows. He rented most of the land, built pens on the cheap to house the hogs, and used the proceeds from selling them to buy more. By the mid-1990s Chris was able to quit the night shift; at his peak he owned three thousand pigs. "We were doing four hundred acres," he said. "We didn't have a life. That's how committed I was to farming. I had pigs on six different farms. I'd sleep two hours and work all day. I lived on Coke." After a couple of years of six-figure incomes, the Petersens started to think big. "The wife and I talked, and I said, 'My God, we're this close. We're going to be able to send these kids to college. If they want to farm, we can make it happen. We're going to be able to start buying land. This is the dream.' And within two years—gone."

The tipping point was 1998, when hog prices dropped from \$46 per hundred pounds to \$17 within a year. That was around the time agribusiness pioneered the use of concentrated animal feeding operations, or CAFOs. Big Ag huddled thousands of hogs in warehouse-sized feedlots, giving the animals no sunlight and barely enough room to move. Centralizing operations under one roof saved money, but the increased scale spiked the supply of hogs, sending prices downward. Only the big boys could prosper. The major catalyst to CAFOs came from ultralow feed prices, a relic of the 1950s, when Eisenhower stripped out price parity adjustments. Corn was cheap enough to sustain thousands of pigs, and smaller farmers couldn't compete. "They were getting under-the-cost-of-production corn to feed their damn hogs," said Chris. "If a family farmer wanted to raise livestock and own the pigs, the corn costs more for him coming off his farm to produce than what the industry is getting out of the market."

Curiously, prices didn't drop for pork buyers in 1998 the way they did for hog farmers, leaving middlemen meatpackers with fat profits, effectively cross-subsidizing their factory farm operations. But the crisis took Chris out. He lost tens of thousands of dollars in a matter of weeks, and ultimately entered bankruptcy. Many of his colleagues suffered the same fate; more than 70 percent of hog farmers have gone out of business since the mid-1990s, including a 25 percent decline just from 2007 to 2012, according to the U.S. Department of Agriculture. In 1997 there were over 18,700 hog farms and 27.3 million hogs in Iowa; by 2017 there were only 6,200 farms but 60 million hogs. The CAFOs had taken over.

The top four hog firms now control two-thirds of the market. The largest is Smithfield Foods, which directly and indirectly raises one-quarter of all U.S. hogs, processing 32 million per year. Smithfield owns hog farms, slaughterhouses, warehouses, and distribution trucks, the full journey from farm to table. Independent producers simply cannot compete with vertically integrated rivals.

Smithfield and other agribusinesses either directly own hogs or lock family farmers into ten- to twelve-year contracts, which dictate the design of the barns and pens, the type of feeders and fans, and the prices paid. Almost no prices are negotiated on the spot market. The processors locate their plants far from each other, giving farmers little choice of where to sell their meat. Farmers and ranchers even pay part of their profits into a government fund called the "checkoff" program for promotion and advertising, but the money is funneled to industry trade groups, which use it to fund lobbying campaigns that maximize Big Ag profits. So farmers pay to have their own interests undermined in Washington and in state capitals.

"The system now is no better than the collective communist farms of the USSR," Chris said. "There it was run by the government, here by corporations. They turn the farmer into little workers with hardly any say over their future." In 2013, Chinese conglomerate WH Group purchased Smithfield from its U.S. owners. At the time it was the largest-ever Chinese acquisition of an American company. WH Group is now the world's largest meatpacker; the company's chairman earned \$291 million in 2017. Price supports, crop insurance, and other farm subsidies, intended to keep family farmers alive, flow to Smithfield and others at the top.

Donald Trump has funneled \$28 billion in two separate bailouts of farmers, after his trade war with China led to high tariffs on U.S. pork and other agriculture imports. In 2018, during the first bailout, Smithfield qualified for purchase contracts of its surplus for food banks and school lunch programs. This would have compensated a Chinese company for Trump's intended punishment of China. After initially taking \$240,000, Smithfield bowed to public pressure and rejected the contract. But the second-largest pork company in the United States, Brazil's JBS, is also foreign-owned, and it received \$78 million in bailout funds, even while it was under Justice Department investigation for bribery. In all, over half of the farm bailout money went to the richest 10 percent of farmers, according to a study from the Environmental Working Group. The top 1 percent of farmers averaged \$183,000 in payments; the bottom 80 percent averaged \$5,000. The Trump administration found protecting family farmers challenging in a factory system dominated by multinational giants.

CAFOs also produce disastrous side effects for farm communities. Typically, CAFOs funnel waste through slatted floors into giant open lagoons as big as a football field, making nearby areas nearly uninhabitable from the odors and flies. "You can't stand to be outside," Chris Petersen said. "The wife can't hang clothes on the clothesline, the inside starts to stink, you get in a car that stinks, you open your suitcase and smell confinement. It's an infringement on individual rights." In election years, Chris likes to take visiting politicians on factory farm tours, advising them to bring an extra suit, because the CAFO smell will stick to their clothes. Concentrated farm operations are also vulnerable to disease outbreaks: a bird flu epidemic in Iowa in 2015 led to the killing of 26 million chickens. The healthy ones weren't segregated from the sick; the operations were so vast that it was easier to just kill them all.

Outside of Iowa, the biggest hog state is North Carolina, with 9.7 million hogs and 10 billion gallons of waste per year. In 1999, Hurricane

Floyd flooded hog manure pits, running pale pink slurry into nearby rivers and trapping thousands of pigs atop CAFO roofs. The state reached agreement with Smithfield to invest millions of dollars into researching and implementing more environmentally stable alternatives to the lagoons. But changes to the system were deemed not "economically feasible." So in 2018, after Hurricane Florence, fifty-seven more lagoons flooded, breached, or overtopped. That waste contaminated rivers with excrement, leading to algae blooms and fish die-offs. And the region has a high water table, putting the waste runoff into contact with drinking water.

The major response from the swine industry during Hurricane Florence was to frantically increase lagoon capacity by spraying waste in the fields, which got washed into tributaries anyway, and to truck the hogs out of the barns, avoiding the bad visuals of stranded animals. "They pulled their commodity out of harm's way, and left all the waste in the coastal plain," said Will Hendrick of the Waterkeeper Alliance, an environmental group in North Carolina. Even still, thousands of pigs and over 3 million chickens drowned, buried en masse in close proximity to groundwater.

CAFOs in North Carolina are disproportionately located near communities of color, and they create harms even without a hurricane. Multiple studies have correlated living near CAFOs to public health problems, like improper lung function, shortness of breath, and trouble with balance. A Duke University study found higher mortality rates from anemia, kidney disease, tuberculosis, and septicemia. Prospective home buyers aren't blind to these concerns, and real estate prices have dropped as a result, shackling residents to unhealthy homes. After Hurricane Florence, a couple of lawsuits awarded CAFO neighbors compensation for these hazards. The industry reacted by getting the North Carolina legislature to limit legal exposure and damage awards for CAFO suits. Agribusinesses also often use shell companies under different names to hide the identity of CAFO ownership, making it harder for rural communities to hold them accountable.

Life is no better for those working inside processing plants, who also happen to be mostly people of color, with nearly a third born outside the United States. Average annual salaries for food processing workers hover around the poverty level, despite the terrifying risks: sharp knives, wet floors, hazardous equipment, high assembly-line speeds, and constant pressure to keep moving. Smithfield had to destroy over fifty thousand pounds of meat in 2018 after a production worker was filmed urinating at the assembly line. Sixty-five percent of production workers report being injured on the job, though many fear telling their bosses; worries about deportation work wonders as catalysts for subjugation.

This is almost certain to get worse. In 2019 the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) lifted most limits on assembly line speeds, while cutting government inspectors by 40 percent and shifting inspections to plant employees. The same people afraid to report ailments or take bathroom breaks will probably not stop production if they find a diseased or infected pig. Even before these changes, pig slaughterhouses were a hygienic nightmare: inspectors had all of three and a half seconds to verify the health of the carcasses flying past them. Cutting that time down will not improve the food you eat.

On top of all this, the factory farm process degrades food quality. The hogs are shot through with antibiotics, so animals fatten up more quickly. Waste and runoff leach higher levels of bacteria into the surrounding soil, affecting fruits and vegetables. Consumption of this meat could lead to antibiotic-resistant "superbugs" in humans. "It's also just shitty meat," said Austin Frerick, an Iowa native and former Treasury Department staffer who now works at Yale Law School. "There's actual flavor in Chris's pork chops."

The Petersen farm raises around five hundred Berkshire Gold hogs, and the high-quality meat fetches a robust price, even in this suppressed market. The farm also is home to a hundred chickens who lay brown and turquoise eggs ("It's Easter all year round," Chris tells me) and a small home garden with tomatoes, potatoes, watermelon, and cantaloupe. The hogs live in an open-door pen, with plenty of room for grazing and running around. "When I wake up, I know if it's a good or a bad day by listening," Chris said as we walked by hogs frolicking in the slop. Usually it's quiet, unlike at the CAFOs, where noise is only one of the sundry pollutions. A quiet pig is a happy pig.

Chris's wife sells eggs out of the house; his daughter raises a handful of broiler chickens. But better taste and humane treatment go only so far. "You gotta have other income," he said. "That's what they've done to the family farmer. Thirty, thirty-five years ago, what was called mainstream agriculture back then, it's now called alternative or niche. That's what they have done."

Hog farmers are hardly the only agricultural players enduring the consequences of increased concentration. In fact, monopoly power lurks everywhere you turn in our food production system. It's the main reason that farmers and ranchers have lost a significant share of the retail food dollar, from  $37\phi$  down to only  $15\phi$ . The monopolists lap up the excess.

The meat industry is more concentrated now than during the time of Upton Sinclair's muckraking epic *The Jungle*. JBS, Tyson Foods, Cargill, and National Beef control roughly 85 percent of the beef industry. The days of independent cattle ranchers selling into competitive feedlot auctions are nearly over. Big packers own most of the feedlots and slaughterhouses, either directly or indirectly. A proposed 2019 merger between independent cattle company Iowa Premium and National Beef (like JBS, National Beef is also a Brazilian company; I guess the "national" in its name refers to the nation of Brazil) would eliminate one of the only cash markets left in America. When the entry of Walmart as a direct purchaser of cattle is seen as a ray of hope, you know it's a heavily concentrated industry. (Walmart is also now processing its own milk.)

Most cattle ranchers work exclusively for a specific packer on what is called a "forward contract." If you can sell to only one buyer, and that buyer controls what cattle it purchases, where it goes to get slaughtered, and how it moves along to retail outlets, the economics of supply and demand become irrelevant. Like with hogs, beef packers enjoy high margins that don't filter down. Independent operators alleged in a 2019 lawsuit that the Big Four would close slaughterhouses strategically, stop buying live animals, or artificially depress farmer pay. All of this conspired to make ranchers more desperate to sell cows cheaply. Many find it impossible to survive; seventeen thousand have tapped out every year since 1980. It's not great for shoppers either, with chronic recalls as the big packers cut corners. Twelve million pounds of ground beef possibly tainted with salmonella in 2018 emanated from one JBS plant that allowed sickly cows onto the production line. In an age of monopoly, one bad decision has a magnified impact.

If anything, the situation for chicken farmers is even worse. The industry has four giants: Perdue, Pilgrim's, Sanderson Farms, and market leader Tyson Foods, which has scooped up dozens of competitors in the past twenty years. Over 90 percent of the industry involves contract farming: chicken farmers are given feed and chicks, and are told how to house the chickens, nourish them, and inject them with medicines to fatten them up. "Farmers are nothing more than babysitters if you're a chicken grower," Frerick told me. They bear all the costs of securing land and equipment, building chicken houses, performing company-mandated upgrades, and carrying out the labor, but they don't own the chickens and cannot ensure a price that covers expenses.

Chicken farmers operate under the tournament system, a particularly grisly novelty of late capitalism where they compete to supply the major processors and are docked if their chickens come in too thin. It's not true competition because the purchasers have rigged the system: demand rises and falls, but the input prices never change. In 2018, the Small Business Administration determined that chicken farmers were so indentured to Big Ag that they could no longer be considered independent businesspeople.

A manipulator is a manipulator, and the big chicken firms treat supermarkets and restaurants accordingly. In 2016 it was revealed that companies provided inaccurate information that led to an inflated "Georgia Dock" benchmark price estimate that virtually all retail chicken buyers use. That translated to billions of dollars in ill-gotten gains for Tyson and friends. In 2019 the Justice Department intervened in a separate price-fixing case, pursuing a criminal investigation. Other supermarket chains and food distributors sued as well. Collusion is simple because a subscription service called AgriStats gives any meat processor instant access to prices throughout the industry. (Fish aren't exempt from this either; there's a pricefixing scandal in the tuna market.) The airline industry has ATPCO, Big Ag has AgriStats, and the goal is the same: exploiting information advantages.

A 2013 Pew report noted that 71 percent of all chicken farmers earn incomes below the poverty line. Farmers get anywhere between  $5\phi$  and  $6\phi$  a pound for their product. "Those farmers have not seen an increase in pay for twenty years," said Joe Maxwell, a Missouri hog farmer who served as the state's lieutenant governor from 2000 to 2005. "They've spent a million dollars to raise chickens, have hopes and dreams, and they're stuck." When farmers complain about these practices, the chicken companies retaliate by giving them smaller chicks and lower pay, if the tournament system doesn't lead them to bankruptcy first. We've gone from 1.6 million independent chicken farms in the 1950s to just 25,000 today. Even beyond the penury, the tournament system sows community mistrust. "This is dividing communities, breaking the fabric of those communities," Maxwell said. "It should be criminal, in America it's called good business."

Dairy farmers are in total crisis in the United States, as prices for milk have plummeted since 2014, well below the break-even point needed to turn a profit. Around 4,600 dairy farms close every year, and that number is expected to accelerate. "There's just nothing in dairy farming that makes any money right now," Wisconsin farmer Emily Harris told the *Milwaukee Journal-Sentinel*. But some folks are making money: the giants who milk animals on confined lots, as anyone driving between Los Angeles and San Francisco and encountering the sea of cows and the smell of manure in Coalinga can testify to. The average number of cows per dairy farm has doubled since 2004, and factory farming has expanded overall production even as total farms have decreased. Agriculture secretary Sonny Perdue read the eulogy for family dairy farmers in 2019, brazenly questioning whether they could survive: "In America, the big get bigger and the small go out."

The problem, once again, is the purchasers. Dean Foods processes about a third of all U.S. milk; its bankruptcy filing in November 2019 had farmers worrying who would buy their goods. Another processor, Grassland, was the sole buyer for hundreds of Wisconsin dairies, and when it slowed its purchases in 2017, it put farmers out of business. Companies like Grassland love overproduction because it reduces their costs, but it destroys the family farmer.

In the past, dairy cooperatives owned by the farmers themselves would protect their interests against consolidated buyers. But modern dairy co-ops include monopoly giants like Dairy Farmers of America (DFA), which "represents" thirteen thousand farmers producing 30 percent of the raw milk supply. As a hybrid producer and buyer, DFA can dictate terms to farmers in areas where there's no alternative. They also own or partner with milk processors and marketers, meaning they make *more* money when prices to co-op members drop. DFA's profits never get shared with members. When Dean Foods filed for bankruptcy, it quickly turned to DFA for "advanced discussions" about a merger, which would create a behemoth that could further squeeze farmers and fatten profits. Dean Foods and DFA have been accused in the past of colluding to keep down prices; with a merger, that would be merely an internal business decision.

Other co-ops turned monsters include Land O'Lakes, the butter people, and Ocean Spray, which has been accused of tanking the independent market for cranberries, while increasing supplies so much that enormous amounts of cranberries have been either frozen for storage or buried in the ground. The Capper-Volstead Act of 1922 gives an antitrust exemption to farm co-ops, which made sense when they weren't effectively multinational corporations in their own right. Now it just gives farmers no recourse.

A series of mergers in 2017 and 2018 left four companies in control of over 60 percent of the global seed market: Bayer, which purchased the notorious Monsanto; Corteva, created from a merger between Dow and DuPont; ChemChina, which took over Syngenta; and BASF. Bayer now is the world's largest seed company for vegetables and cotton, as well as the largest seller of herbicides like Roundup, which successive jury trials have judged to be cancer causing. Nevertheless, the EPA has continued to authorize Roundup's use.

In a practice that elicits gasps when explained to the uninitiated, farmers do not own their own seeds, and it's often illegal to save seeds and replant them the next season, as has been done for thousands of years of human history. In some cases, seeds are bred to not produce progeny after one harvest. This allows big seed companies to extract money from farmers annually; prices have skyrocketed over threefold since 1995, while yields have not increased at the same rate. The system also makes farmers dependent on pesticides that pair with the seeds. For instance, Bayer's Xtend soybean seeds have been modified so that dicamba, an herbicide, doesn't kill them. But when dicamba is sprayed, it blows onto nearby farms, and if those farmers don't use dicamba-resistant seeds, their crops wither. So Xtend now holds three-quarters of the market, simply because every farm in a community has to switch soybean seeds if one of them does. Farmers filed an antitrust lawsuit over this in 2018, and they may need another: Bayer got approval for a dicamba-resistant corn seed in 2016 and could roll it out soon.

This commodification of seeds, a foundation of life on earth, has taken variety out of the market. An astonishing 99 percent of iconic Iowa corn won't reach your kitchen table, instead rerouted to ethanol (used in gasoline), livestock feed, and even packaging and fabrics. As with corn, biodiversity has evaporated from wheat, soybeans, and virtually all other crops. Not only does monoculture eat up tons of available farmland, it makes farmers vulnerable to one blight wiping out the whole crop. "Farms before had three or four things growing, so if one didn't do well, you weren't screwed," said Austin Frerick. "Now everyone gets the same tomato bred in the same part of Baja or California." And it's usually a tomato of the rubber-ball variety, bred to survive long, carbon-intensive trips to all corners of the continent. Flavor and distinctiveness are secondary concerns.

Food safety hazards proliferate with market concentration. The largest recall of 2018, affecting dozens of grocery chains, hundreds of products, and 99 million pounds of food, all came out of one plant in California operated by McCain Foods, which supplies ingredients for frozen food products eaten around the world. Contaminated romaine lettuce largely came from a single *E. coli* strain in Yuma, Arizona, that got distributed nationwide.

Wait, there's more. Two companies, Deere & Co. and Dutch firm CNH Industrial, sell about half of all tractors and other farm machinery, and they prohibit farmers from fixing them by restricting access to the embedded software needed to facilitate repairs. This funnels thousands of dollars in service costs to manufacturers and their authorized agents every time there's even a minor breakdown. You could miss a harvest and lose your farm just because you can't fix a locked machinery circuit. An entire network of underground hacking and a "right to repair" movement have emerged to fight the tractor monopoly. The industry has spent millions to block both, with Deere even asserting that when farmers buy a tractor, they merely own a "license to operate the vehicle." (Warren Buffett had a major holding in Deere for years, but he sold it all in 2017.)

For years, big farm companies like Monsanto, Syngenta, and DuPont have scooped up farm technology firms, prying open a Big Data trove of crop yields, soil fertility, and machine efficiency. The data can be leveraged to personalize pricing, market better practices to neighboring farms, speculate on crops, or go toward dozens of other uses in the interests of the corporation rather than the farmer. Such information used to be estimated in government reports; now it's locked up on corporate mainframes.

Farm credit companies have been merging into conglomerates; since the farm crisis of the 1980s we've gone from nine hundred lending associations through the Farm Credit Service, a quasi-governmental enterprise that backs loans, to only eighty. Many rural community banks have vanished as well or were sucked up into larger regionals. The top agricultural lenders are megabanks Wells Fargo and Bank of America, Dutch giant Rabobank, French-owned Bank of the West, and John Deere, which has gotten into the business of financing farmers, who then buy or lease things like Deere machinery.

Borrowing from big banks (and tractor companies) puts farmers in a far different position with their lenders than what has historically helped them survive. "The farmer and the banker used to have a close relationship based on trust," said J. D. Scholten, whose grandfather sold seeds in Iowa. "Now it takes a week to hear from the banker. The banks are looking at the bottom line, and with no personal relationship, they're not going to give out the loans." Scholten, a Democrat, ran a spirited race for Congress in 2018 against Republican Steve King, coming up just a few points short in a red district; he talked incessantly about farm monopolies in that campaign, and he's trying again in 2020.

Finally, the companies who distribute, sell, and prepare food are all consolidating. The reasoning makes sense: fewer players on one side of a transaction pressures companies on the other side to team up to keep their purchasing power intact. There's no formal name for it, but many antitrust reformers call it "concentration creep," and we see it across the food sector. Four corporations dominate grain trading. Three companies manage nearly all the large-scale cafeteria services in hospitals, stadiums, and government buildings. Four chains sell nearly half of all groceries. Nestlé alone sells over two thousand brands.

In 2018 Dr Pepper Snapple merged with Keurig Green Mountain; you can forgive yourself for thinking that separate companies manufactured all four of those product lines. Later on in the year Keurig Dr Pepper (that's the name they settled on) merged with Core, which makes bottled water and sports drinks. And that's not the whole story, because Keurig Dr Pepper is a

wholly owned subsidiary of a coalition of private equity companies, 87 percent of which is in the hands of a secretive European firm called JAB, which has majority stakes in or outright ownership of Caribou Coffee, Peet's Coffee, Intelligentsia Coffee, Stumptown Coffee, Mighty Leaf Tea, Einstein Bros. Bagels, Noah's Bagels, Panera Bread, Bruegger's Bagels, Krispy Kreme Donuts, Au Bon Pain, Paradise Bakery and Café, and Pret A Manger. Asked about its control over giant segments of America's breakfasts, lunches, and coffee breaks, a straight-faced JAB chairman Bart Brecht responded: "The consumer wants choice."

The consequences of this monopolization are etched into the For Sale signs in front of farmhouses, scrawled through the loose dirt lying fallow, burned onto the face of a scared family calculating savings through sobs at a kitchen table, uncertain of the future and their place in it. Midwest farm belt bankruptcies soared to higher levels in 2017 and 2018 than during the Great Recession, according to the Minneapolis Federal Reserve, whose analysts didn't think the number had reached its peak. Bankruptcies in most other farm regions have also increased. It's great for lawyers, but that's about it. The USDA estimates that more than half of all farm households are losing money.

What does that look like on the ground? I crisscrossed Iowa for several days before the 2018 midterms, from Des Moines to Sioux City and several points in the northwest corner, listening to farmers, policymakers, journalists, and residents. Fifty years ago Iowa had seven congressional districts; today it's down to four. In parts of the state you can feel that depopulation. "I can show you cornfields where there used to be viable family farms. I can show you farmhouses that are falling down," said Chris Petersen. "I think of that farm family trying to make it. All the blood, all the sweat, all the tears, all the hope. I can't handle it."

The congressional district J. D. Scholten contested now represents 40 percent of Iowa's landmass. Scholten bounced around minor-league baseball as a pitcher before his grandmother told him to get back to Iowa and take care of the family farm. He felt compelled to return, but despite his education and relative youth viable employment options proved hard to find. "I looked for a job, and the best I could find was \$15 an hour with no benefits," he told a town hall in Spencer, the seat of Clay County,

population 16,170. "I had my twentieth high school reunion. The kids I grew up with are doing amazing things but not doing it here." That was the moment he decided to run for office, to help give people like him better reasons to stay in Iowa.

The crowd nodded; their kids were probably among those Scholten was talking about. The average age of a farmer in America is fifty-eight. In Iowa, 60 percent of all farm owners are over the age of sixty-five; just 1 percent are thirty-four or younger. More than half of all Iowa farmland is rented out, and the startup costs of land, machinery, and other inputs are a huge barrier to entry. A substantial number of farm owners are elderly widows who inherited the land. As they pass on, Iowa could be transformed. "They'll sell to the highest bidder, probably a corporate ag group who doesn't give a crap about the land or small towns," Scholten told me as he drove his Winnebago, nicknamed "Sioux City Sue," from one town hall to the next.

In a state like Iowa, where agriculture and related industries are still responsible for 30 percent of the economy, a farm crisis triggers a broader malaise. The grocery stores that stocked food for farm families, the restaurants that cooked them dinner, the banks that lent to them, the hair salons and hardware shops and watering holes—none of them have as many customers, or in some cases any reason to exist. So the towns downsize, the Main Streets shrivel. Communities scramble to consolidate school districts and public services. Hospitals close up. The only new business you see in most towns is a Mexican restaurant, a nod to the immigrants who work in the CAFOs and slaughterhouses.

The farmers sticking it out in Iowa, with two farms operating on their rural road instead of a dozen, feel isolated and adrift. Chris Petersen remembers a town not too far from Clear Lake called Swaledale, which in the 1960s and 1970s had a fully operational central district. "You'd come to town, late afternoon, it was a gathering community place, a social place," he said. "Main Street was alive. That's all gone. Big Ag has bypassed all these towns. They don't need it anymore." The social fabric deteriorates in line with the abandoned farmsteads. Rural life becomes lonelier.

Those trying to stay in the game bear tremendous pressure. They sell off unnecessary equipment or bits of land. They take off-farm jobs to make it through lean times. And some seek a tragic form of relief. Farmers commit suicide at the highest rate of any U.S. occupation, even twice the rate of veterans, which we often think of as its own epidemic. Life on the farm has always been stressful, but a slow-motion crisis with no end in sight just ratchets that up; feelings of failure, humiliation, and alienation long for an outlet. Dairy co-ops have begun to include a list of suicide prevention hotlines in the envelope with their checks.

Mike Rosmann, a psychologist who counsels farmers and ranchers, hears from more and more desperate folks every day. He told the *New Republic* that the suicide epidemic is a symptom "of their economic wellbeing ... the entities that control farm prices largely have to do with business interests that lobby heavily at the state and federal levels. If the behavioral health state of farmers is poor, you can bet those lobbies are winning."

When those lobbies win, they carry rural wealth out of the community and into corporate treasuries. This transfer is responsible for a pernicious phenomenon of the Second Gilded Age—regional inequality. Hillary Clinton stumbled upon it during a speech in Mumbai, India, in 2018. "I won the places that represent two-thirds of America's gross domestic product," she boasted, referring to her popular-vote victory and Electoral College defeat in the 2016 election. "So I won the places that are optimistic, diverse, dynamic, moving forward." It's true that the counties Clinton won, mostly on the coasts and in big cities, contributed 64 percent of U.S. GDP in 2015. Since the election, that trend has likely grown; a Brookings Institution study estimated that metropolitan areas with populations over one million accounted for 72 percent of U.S. employment growth since the financial crisis. We have winner-take-all cities, the same way we have winner-takeall firms.

That's not a good thing. It means that the economic life has been sapped out of a large section of the country, fomenting anger at establishment neglect. It means that the millions of people stranded in those areas have no hope of building a business where they were born, or seeing their kids stay close to home. It causes a bifurcation in the American idea, and not just red state versus blue state. Upstate New York and the Central Valley of California align with North Carolina and Iowa, with Alabama and Arkansas, and even with abandoned blue-collar towns like Dayton, Ohio, in open defiance of the few counties lucky enough to serve as America's winners. Those looking in from the outside feel powerless and forgotten, socially and economically.

Regional disparities correlate heavily with the rise of right-wing populism in the United States and Britain. This was Clinton's *downfall*, not some consolation prize. Declining metro areas in Pennsylvania, Ohio, and Michigan accounted for her loss. Electoral College imbalance connects directly to regional inequality, tilting victory away from presidential candidates who earn the most votes. A similar dynamic is at play in the composition of the Senate, where Democrats represent 56 percent of the population but only 47 percent of the votes. This threatens the institutional legitimacy of our politics.

On a broader level, regional inequality stirs up debilitating factionalism and tribal disgust. And concentrated corporate power is at the heart of it all. The Economic Innovation Group (EIG), a bipartisan policy research organization, has been sounding this alarm for several years, starting with a 2017 report that expressed some painful truths: "Americans are less likely to start a business, move to another region of the country, or switch jobs now than at any time in recent memory." EIG calls this "dynamism in retreat," with only a few metro areas saved from this lack of vibrancy. Just 20 percent of rural counties added businesses from 2007 to 2016, and five metro areas (New York, Miami, Los Angeles, Houston, and Dallas, the latter two from a coincidental oil boom) produced more new businesses than the rest of the nation combined. Regions lacking dynamism see lower wages and declining opportunity.

When all the economy's gains go to a few cities, ecosystems develop to feed off that wealth. Startups cluster close to the source of workforce talent and multinationals that can one day buy them out. New services and innovations cater to this creative class. The rest of the country is stuck in a different era, unable to afford or even witness the march of modernity. Health care grows more expensive as rural hospitals close. Public transportation is nonexistent because the nodes are simply too far apart. Air travel is arduous. Major corporate headquarters have escaped. Chain stores, rather than local businesses, dominate the landscape. Civil society barely exists. Despite people being surrounded by fresh food, obesity increases amid sedentary lifestyles and unhealthy eating habits. Opioids are a coping strategy. "Deaths of despair" are an identifiable trend. "It goes a long way to explaining economic anxiety and political angst," said John Lettieri of EIG. "People are tired of hearing how great the recovery was when the reality is not reflected in their own communities." The aggregate statistics in news stories lauding an economic boom, reflected against rural desperation, triggers understandable cries of fake news. A few cities and a few corporations have simply hoarded all the wealth. And everyone else is unhappy.

"We're the grunts of America," Chris Petersen explained. "The family farmer, the construction worker, the teacher, the people who built this country with their hands. We're the grunts. We're getting screwed. It's ruining America as we know it and as it should be."

Iowans have reason to feel frustrated. The past decade in politics has seen an unending series of broken promises. Talk to enough people in Iowa and at least one will tell you that Barack Obama won the 2008 caucuses, and thereafter the presidency, on a promise to bust up agricultural monopolies. After the election, his Justice Department convened five public workshops around the country to discuss agricultural issues and antitrust enforcement. This was considered a prelude to real action to help farmers.

Chris Petersen testified at one of these meetings, in Fort Collins, Colorado. He sat right next to Tom Vilsack, the former Iowa governor whom Obama named secretary of agriculture. Petersen had helped Vilsack get elected; their wives were friends. Vilsack asked each speaker in Fort Collins to name one thing that would improve life for family farm agriculture. Petersen got up, explained his operation and the slow death of independent hog farming, and said, "If we want to start to solve this problem, ban the packers from owning livestock, period." Raucous applause followed. "Everyone stood up and cheered and clapped, and Vilsack's eyes got real big," Chris said.

The meetings were thorough, informative, and practically the last word from the Obama administration on the subject. Though farmers risked retaliation for speaking out, the Justice Department conducted no enforcement actions to weaken the power of Big Ag, claiming dubiously in a report that antitrust laws made it impossible to bring a case. Mergers went through, largely without incident. And though Congress had demanded in 2008 that the USDA revise rules for the Grain Inspection, Packers and Stockyards Administration (GIPSA), which would have formally banned Big Ag retaliation against farmers and given farmers stronger legal tools to prevent abuse, Vilsack hesitated before finalizing them. After taking over in 2011, the Republican House issued a rider preventing enforcement of updated rules, which stayed in place until 2015, when HBO's John Oliver shamed them into removing it after a long segment on his television show. Only in the Obama administration's final days did Vilsack complete a full suite of GIPSA rules, and even then in weakened form. Vilsack is now a lobbyist for the dairy industry's trade council, whose members have contributed to the agricultural crisis and gouged farmers. He goes around Iowa warning Democrats about getting too tough on Big Ag, his personal money machine.

For the most part, the Obama administration went silent on farm monopolies. Big Ag took the timidity as a signal to continue its predatory practices.

Donald Trump also promised rural voters that he would end "American carnage." He said he would use his dealmaking skills to rewrite trade laws destroying the country. In reality, Trump's tariffs made things worse for farmers. Exports slowed to a crawl and meat lay frozen in storage. The administration proposed bailouts to tide over some of those struggling, but assistance for corn growers amounted to an almost insulting penny per bushel. And the trade war had nothing to do with the real economic forces damaging farm communities. If farmers aren't profiting from what they produce, beneficial treaties do nothing for them.

On this point, Trump's team sided aggressively with Big Ag. His secretary of agriculture, former Georgia governor Sonny Perdue (no relation to Frank, though the former's ties to chicken industry interests might throw you off), delayed and then withdrew the GIPSA rules that Vilsack had finalized a month before the inauguration. One of those rules would have reformed the tournament system for chicken farmers; Perdue's donors in the industry wanted no part of that. Trump's GIPSA administrator acknowledged the withdrawn rule would have granted "broader protection and fair treatment" for farmers, but said agency savings from not having to enforce the rule outweighed the societal benefit. Even Iowa's Republican senator Chuck Grassley had to admit that Trump was "pandering to big corporations."

The Organization for Competitive Markets, a bipartisan group formed by rancher Joe Maxwell and other farmers (Chris Petersen is on the board), sued the USDA over killing the GIPSA rules, bringing farmers to rally outside the U.S. Court of Appeals in St. Louis. But the court dismissed the case. Then, after promising to revisit the rules in 2019, Perdue actually eliminated GIPSA entirely, folding it into the Agricultural Marketing Service, a PR agency that Maxwell's group calls a satellite office for the meatpackers. Enforcement of the few remaining laws yielded fines at less than 10 percent of the level under Obama. "To date, this administration has not fulfilled their promises nor any vision toward rural America and family farmers," Maxwell told me. "The sustainability for the future of rural communities and a safe and secure food system lies in the viability of the family farmer."

Maxwell sees the death of the family farmer as existential for America. "This country is not founded upon common faith or where your ancestors came from," he said. "We share one thing in America—that's the hope of opportunity. The idea of liberty and justice, that I can take my toil and work and have an opportunity. Because we lack the economic justice that fair and open markets provide, we destroy that hope."

An entirely new group of politicians trudged through Iowa in the 2020 presidential cycle, eating corn dogs and convening roundtables, again promising the world to farm country. Some of the ideas were pretty good: reforming commodity checkoff programs, placing a moratorium on agriculture and food mergers, enacting a national right-to-repair law, even breaking up agribusinesses and returning to price parity mechanisms to ensure that any farmer can make a decent living. But even the most optimistic farmers have had most of their hope snuffed out by now. Some analysts predict megafarms will dominate all food production within a generation. Nobody on the ground sees another path.

"Rural America is being mined," Chris Petersen told me at his kitchen table. "Big money is gaming the system. I believe, in the future, we'll either wake up and turn the *Titanic* or it's the dead end, the system will fail. And then what? How will we feed ourselves?" Tony Hoehner's dad loves the Oklahoma City Thunder; he never misses them playing on TV. But Tony wanted to give him a bigger thrill for Christmas: two tickets to a game in person. It was a nice gesture. Or at least it was before Tony discovered that he had to purchase the seats through Ticketmaster. Then it became a form of torture.

Ticketmaster offered Tony two ways to deliver the tickets. He could have them sent directly to his father via mobile app. The mobile tickets could not be printed or emailed, so they would have to go right to his dad. "My father is more than seventy years old and doesn't use a smartphone," Tony told me. "This is not an option."

As an alternative, Ticketmaster would mail the tickets out. But they would only mail them to the purchaser's billing address. Tony was buying the tickets, and he lives a thousand miles away from Oklahoma City, in Arlington, Virginia. Ticketmaster gave him no way to send the tickets to his father directly, even though he lives just ten miles from the arena. The option of leaving them at will-call wasn't even available.

Fortunately, there was a phone number on the website, so Tony gave that a try. A message informed him that "all agents are busy," but he could try automated assistance at a different number. Tony did so, and attempted to buy the tickets there. But for automated purchases, the billing address had to be in the vicinity of Oklahoma City. That's not the address on Tony's credit card, so it was another dead end. By this point, Tony was an hour into making this simple transaction.

"As best as I can tell, my only option is to keep calling the number and hope that at some point all agents won't be busy," Tony said, exasperated. "This has been the most frustrating, soul-sucking experience you can imagine."

You might be wondering whether some other ticket broker would be able to work with Tony to get the tickets over to his father. But of course you would never wonder that, because everyone who's ever attended a concert, sporting event, or practically anything requiring a ticket knows that all venues work with a single agent, usually Ticketmaster or Live Nation. And the smarter of you know that Ticketmaster and Live Nation are the same company, after a 2010 merger created a monopoly with an 80 percent share of the ticket market. So why exactly would Ticketmaster make it easier for Tony Hoehner to get the tickets he wants? It serves as the gatekeeper between fans and events; people like Tony have nowhere else to go. That's also why Tony and everybody else endure giant charges for the privilege of using Ticketmaster's inconvenient, unyieldingly bad service. That includes your service fee, order processing fee, facility fee, and delivery fee, even if the delivery isn't going where you'd like. The Government Accountability Office estimated in April 2018 that fees average out to 27 percent of the face value of a ticket; those fees make up about half of Live Nation's total revenue.

Even the most disruptive of disruptions probably can't dislodge this empire, because Live Nation owns over two hundred venues and promotes over five hundred major artists, which it leverages to guarantee Ticketmaster as the exclusive broker for those sites and musical acts. Indeed, Ticketmaster is the only ticket seller for the home of the Oklahoma City Thunder, Chesapeake Energy Arena, whose leadership presumably wants to keep hosting Ariana Grande or Taylor Swift at their location.

Incidentally, it was obvious at the time that the Ticketmaster–Live Nation merger would create an unaccountable anticompetitive giant complaints about Ticketmaster exploitation date back to Pearl Jam in the 1990s. But I confidently assume that the presence of Ari Emanuel on the Live Nation board helped matters. Not because he was the model for Ari from Entourage, but because his brother, Rahm Emanuel, was serving at the time of the merger as White House chief of staff.

However, you say, there's another option! What about the newly vibrant online resale market for tickets? Well, sure. Half of that market belongs to StubHub. The number two seller is ... Ticketmaster, through its website TicketsNow.com.

The secondary resale market exists because individuals, usually through robot programs, capture a stack of tickets and then capitalize on the desperation of entertainment seekers locked out of the initial sale, jacking up the price and larding on fees. The Canadian Broadcasting Company reported in 2018 that Ticketmaster recruited resellers for partnerships to sell over-inflated tickets to customers, even though the resellers acquire tickets only through gaming Ticketmaster sales. Ticketmaster even partnered with artists to transfer to them tickets to sell at inflated prices on resale sites. Ticket-master has settled cases with the Federal Trade Commission over allegations of steering customers to tickets above face value on TicketsNow.com without disclosure. Concertgoers have also complained of being led to believe they were buying directly from a venue when they were actually buying an overpriced ticket from a Ticketmasterlinked reseller.

The government could solve this problem by separating ticketing from promotion and artist management, breaking up the ticketing monopoly. But that would require a willingness to fight concentrated power.

In the meantime, Tony Hoehner bit the bullet. He bought the tickets, had them mailed from Oklahoma to his house in Virginia, and then mailed them back to Oklahoma to his dad. It wasn't the biggest deal in the world, just a minor annoyance and a pointless tax on his time, a typical day in our age of corporate power. "Absolutely ridiculous," he told me. "But Dad enjoyed the game."

## Chapter 3

Monopolies Are Why Hundreds of Journalists Became Filmmakers, then Back to Writers, then Unemployed

Jamie Pearson (whose name I've changed at her request) didn't understand the text: "I heard the news, is everything OK?" She was at a doctor's appointment at the time, but this former co-worker wouldn't have any knowledge of that. Then Jamie realized it probably had something to do with Mic, the millennial-focused digital news company where she had worked for the past two years.

"She said that rumors were going around that Bustle bought Mic," Jamie told me. "I went through social [media] and saw nothing." Bustle was a digital news site that catered to young women, and it had been picking off smaller publishers throughout the year, including the hollow shell of the once-popular blog Gawker.

Jamie raced back to the office, on the eighty-second floor of the One World Trade Center complex in lower Manhattan. It was the Wednesday after Thanksgiving, 2018, and the newsroom was pretty empty, as it had been for the past few months. Leadership was never really around, some staffers were off making videos, and attrition plus rounds of layoffs made even a full building look uninhabited. "We had another company renting out space in our office—that emphasizes how much room we had," Jamie said. But that day, the Mic journalists on hand were freaking out, pacing back and forth. Many were frantically calling their union local, NewsGuild of New York (Mic employees had just voted to unionize earlier that year). The union didn't have much information to offer, but late that afternoon Recode broke the news publicly: Bustle was in talks to buy Mic.

Two months earlier, Mic's CEO, Chris Altchek, himself only thirty-one, had acknowledged that the company was seeking a buyer. Since then Mic had lost a video series deal with Facebook called "Mic Dispatch," worth up to \$5 million in revenue. That pierced Mic's viability and made obtaining venture capital money, its main source of funding, challenging. Teaming with Bustle wasn't a bad match, in theory. But there was one passage in the Recode story that leaped out: "Mic employs more than 100.... Right now, it looks like Bustle would consider bringing in half or less of the Mic staff." Upper management never emailed that day, as they had in the past, to knock down the rumors.

By the time Jamie left the office the mood was grim. She thought about the coat she kept at work for whenever the building got cold. That next morning, despite the November chill, she decided not to wear a coat to the office, because she had a feeling she would be taking that office coat home.

"We had a nine-thirty meeting of editors. Usually that was six or nine people," Jamie said. "But everyone was at the meeting. They said if there's stuff you want to publish, get it out in the next few hours." It dawned on everyone that this would be their last day at Mic. Jamie's section of the website had a huge project scheduled to launch the following Monday, and she spent the morning helping to methodically publish some of the dozens of pieces they'd been holding back.

At ten o'clock Chris Altchek made the tearful announcement in the kitchen: Mic was being sold, and almost everyone was being laid off. Staffers were told they had to leave by two o'clock; after that, all computers and internal networks would be switched off. One of the more than one hundred people being fired had started work only that Monday. As news of the layoffs trickled out, many said goodbyes on social media. "The time I spent at @mic was the best of my career," tweeted Colleen Curry, the managing editor. "Hire my amazing colleagues," wrote reporter Emily Singer. Erin Evans tweeted a combination farewell/résumé: "I'm a great manager, line editor and can think big around entrepreneurial projects." Jamie described it as "an incredibly strange feeling," with plenty of emotion, hugging and crying, and a healthy dose of alcohol. "People started drinking all the booze," she said.

What happened here? How could a company that had raised \$59.5 million, with the most recent round coming in only five months before the sale to Bustle, flame out so spectacularly, with a value at acquisition of only \$5 million? The answer, bluntly, is Facebook, which enabled and purged a digital media revolution in short order, based only on whims about where to direct its army of 2 billion users. Upstart media sites had no choice but to ride the Facebook wave if they wanted meaningful traffic, accepting whatever the social network dictated as its engagement strategy. And while Facebook zigged and zagged, Mic—and bunches of others—crashed. "They became very dependent on Facebook and they went all in on it, and they got burned," one insider told Recode.

That left journalists, many of them at the start of their careers, on the unemployment lines, joining grizzled veterans at local dailies across the country, whom Facebook (and Google) also put out of work by this and other means. The digital advertising duopoly has sucked up practically all the revenues from the news business, threatening the survival of dozens of independent media outlets. In just the first few months of 2019, 2,400 journalists lost their jobs. "Journalists are trained to not talk about ourselves. We're uncomfortable to make ourselves the story," said Laura Bassett, who was laid off after ten years at *Huffington Post*. "But not enough people are talking about how Facebook and Google are strangling journalism."

It's not just because I happen to be a journalist that I mention its presence as one of the small handful of professions named in the U.S. Constitution. The Founders saw journalists serving as a check on power, a function worthy of protection. But the Constitution guarantees only press freedom, not the press's existence. When state capitols have nobody to watch policymakers in the public interest, when news deserts spread across America, who fills that silence, and what agendas do they have? When an entire class of young professionals must struggle to establish their careers, when their jobs are fragile and livelihoods uncertain, do we lose a generation of reporters, and with what consequences? And why should Mark Zuckerberg get to decide what kind of media we must live with?

America's founding newspapers were full of political bias and fake news. Thomas Jefferson midwifed the *National Gazette* in 1791 as a vehicle for discrediting the ideas of Alexander Hamilton. The *Gazette of the United States* had the opposite goal, as a mouthpiece for Hamilton's Treasury Department. There was a Federalist press and an anti-Federalist press. In the election of 1800, each posted scurrilous lies about the other side, from stories about John Adams preferring a hereditary kingship to tales of Jefferson fleeing a guard post near Monticello when the British approached during the Revolutionary War. A political cartoon depicted Jefferson attempting to burn the Constitution on an altar.

Biased house organ papers were the norm throughout U.S. history, and media owners were able to influence, rather than just report on, world events. In 1876 the western branch chief of the Associated Press (AP), former Republican operative William Henry Smith, plotted to snatch the Republican presidential nomination for his friend Rutherford B. Hayes. Glowing dispatches about Hayes's attributes were placed into newspapers nationwide. Hayes took the nomination, and though he lost the popular vote to Samuel Tilden, three southern states representing the margin of victory in the Electoral College were too close to call. As a congressional commission investigated the results, the pro-Republican Western Union leaked telegrams from Democratic officials to the AP, which were forwarded to Hayes's campaign so they could anticipate Tilden's moves. With the AP as his personal Fox News, Hayes eventually took office, to the delight of what critics called the Hayessociated Press. Democrats created the Washington Post in 1877 as an antidote to the AP, mostly to troll Hayes; the paper invented the nickname "His Fraudulency."

William Randolph Hearst's yellow journalism pushed the nation into the Spanish-American War in the 1890s, after baselessly charging that Spain sank the battleship *Maine*. In 1964, a more professional and objective media regurgitated Johnson administration lies about the Gulf of Tonkin, facilitating another pointless war. Forty years after that, the professional and objective media planted false stories fed by Dick Cheney about weapons of mass destruction in Iraq, leading to ... you get the picture.

All that being said, throughout most of American history, competition in journalism allowed readers to judge the quality of the news for themselves. Most major metro areas had multiple newspapers, in morning and evening editions. By the 1970s some newspaper owners sought local monopolies as their end goal, including a guy from Nebraska named Warren Buffett. Some

of his first investments outside of the insurance industry were newspapers, including the 1977 purchase of the *Buffalo Evening News*. Buffett immediately targeted the only rival paper in Buffalo, the *Courier-Express*, by launching a Sunday edition. By 1982 the *Courier-Express* was out of business, and Buffett's local monopoly became his largest single investment. As Buffett told the Financial Crisis Inquiry Commission in 2010, "If you've got a good enough business, if you have a monopoly newspaper or you have a network television station, your idiot nephew could run it."

The internet is often held responsible for the news business's decline, but that take needs to be refined. At the outset, the ability to access news instantly from anywhere in the world, mostly for free, was a great resource. So were desktop publishing tools that allowed anyone to become a citizen journalist, posting opinions and insights from their living rooms. (Full disclosure: I was part of that digital revolution, starting my own blog in April 2004, after the disaster in Iraq sent liberals searching for escape from an increasingly right-wing, Islamophobic, war-hungry media.) Bloggers combined niche expertise and an unwillingness to uncritically accept official government talking points. They weren't objective—bloggers were akin to Revolutionary War–era pamphleteers—but they did elevate and democratize the press in the early 2000s.

Self-appointed news guardians, of course, hated the blogosphere. It was too partisan, too opinionated, and not deferential enough to media expertise. Reporters also accused bloggers of stealing the work of "real" journalists and using it for their own devises. Bloggers customarily quoted a couple of paragraphs of a news item and then supplied a link for the rest, a courtesy that was rarely reciprocated in Big Media articles that cited "a blogger" while appropriating their scoops. But the idea that bloggers were parasites ruining the business model of journalism was quite prevalent, even more so when *Huffington Post* premiered in the spring of 2005. It used scores of unpaid bloggers to produce op-eds, and also engaged in plenty of aggregation, rewriting stories from other news outlets and optimizing them for searches to grab traffic. "We were seen as the problem from the beginning," said Laura Bassett, who would start working for *Huffington Post* in 2009. "We were the pernicious force that was killing newspapers.

Everyone hated us." But blogging was never the problem on the internet; only the platform monopolists annihilated journalism's revenue models.

Many point to the establishment of Craigslist in 1995, which began as Craig Newmark's email newsletter listing music and art events in San Francisco and grew into a free classified listing empire with 50 billion page views a month in seventy countries, as the reason for the media's downfall. (Full disclosure: I bought a couch on Craigslist when it was still a San Francisco–focused site, in 1998.) One study estimated that Craigslist cost newspapers \$5 billion in classified ads from 2000 to 2007, and classifieds were responsible for around 40 percent of industry revenue.

Of course, somebody was going to use the web's convenience to list things for sale; it just happened to be Newmark, who has since repented by donating at least \$50 million to journalistic enterprises. Craigslist is practically the one ad-free, subscription-free useful site left on the internet; it'd be weird to slander it as bringing forth the apocalypse. And you could always go further back to find causes of declining news circulation, from broadcast television in the 1950s to twenty-four-hour cable news in the 1980s to Fox News Channel in the 1990s.

The real accelerant to journalism's demise was the rise of Google and Facebook. Not only did they commandeer the digital ad market, snatching most of the new revenue stream news sites had just tapped to make up for the loss of classifieds, but their vast referral networks became a distorting lens through which editors and writers chased audience share. "What we get exposed to and discover is very much driven by the rules which the major platforms determine," said Jason Kint, CEO of Digital Content Next, a trade group for online publishers.

Like Craigslist, Google fulfilled a need: to organize the internet and help people navigate it. Unlike Craigslist, it sought to monetize its work through advertising. It worked out: \$400 million in revenue in 2002 grew to \$136 *billion* by 2018. Craigslist evaporated \$5 billion in ads from the news business over a period of eight years; the News Media Alliance estimates that Google took about \$4.7 billion in advertising just in 2018, as much as the entire news industry's digital advertising take that year, and over *seven times* the annual loss imposed by Craigslist.

While Google has long held a monopoly on search, two major purchases enabled it to spin gold. In 2006, Google bought YouTube, which

had launched only a year earlier as one of the web's first digital streaming sites, bringing unique ad inventory to the company. The 2007 purchase of DoubleClick added back-end ad technology.

Josh Marshall, creator of the venerable online news site Talking Points Memo (TPM), aptly described on his website the way Google currently lords over publishing. DoubleClick provides TPM's ad software, while Google's AdExchange auction site finds and places advertisers. Google Analytics collects the site's data so it can track traffic. TPM's internal website search also runs off Google, and the company email is provided through Gmail. "It's a bit like being assimilated by the Borg," Marshall writes. "You get cool new powers. But having been assimilated, if your implants were ever removed, you'd certainly die."

This is extremely normal. (Full disclosure: my magazine, *The American Prospect*, uses Gmail for email, Google Docs for word processing, Google Drive for storage and file-sharing, and so on.) Publishers employ Google tools, allowing Google to harvest their site's data, and run advertising through Google's ad network. This extends Google's reach well beyond its own websites, enabling it to model audiences and track them around the web. As Jonathan Taplin, in his 2017 book *Move Fast and Break Things*, explained, "Google treats all content as a commodity against which it can place ads." You might say, to both publishers and web surfers, "If you don't like it, just don't use Google." But the ubiquity of the system makes that nearly impossible.

For decades in media advertising, sales reps generated research about their audience that might attract sponsors. If the *Wall Street Journal* has high-income, well-educated readers, many of whom are business executives, advertisers would want to reach those valued potential customers. That specialness means nothing now. By accumulating billions of data points, Google can serve up a carefully modeled audience to any advertiser. If you want to advertise to a young woman who likes sports and recently searched for a watch, no problem. And that ad will follow them around, no matter what website they visit. "There is no differentiation between NYTimes.com and a porn site," Taplin wrote. Suddenly that cultivated, highly sought after *Wall Street Journal* audience is mostly irrelevant, and the ad space built around them mostly worthless. Newspapers cannot possibly compete with the trove of information Google has on its users. This drives websites to pick up scraps of ad money by using Google ad tools, accelerating the company's dominance.

The month before Google bought YouTube, in September 2006, was the month Facebook opened its site to all users with a valid email address. Facebook became as essential in social networking as Google was in search, organizing the connections between people rather than information. And the network now boasts 2 billion users worldwide, which advertisers covet.

Like Google, Facebook mines every inch of knowledge about you to serve up targeted ads. Like Google, Facebook grew through swallowing competitors, including Instagram in 2012 and WhatsApp in 2014. Like Google, the combination of Facebook's surveillance and ad targeting printed cash by the billions; global digital ad spending outpaced ad spending on television globally by 2017, and reached \$100 billion in the United States for the first time in 2018. Facebook and Google have accounted for 99 percent of all digital ad revenue growth. These are effectively not tech firms but junk mail companies.

I should say here that targeted digital ads don't work as well as everyone thinks. They certainly should work: data companies combine browsing and search history, app usage, email communication, social media likes and shares, metadata, smart TV and smart home device streams, credit card purchases, voter registration, geolocation, and even information on your friends to segment you into one of thirty thousand profiles. You're tracked on apps after you shut them off. You can be tracked even in encrypted messages. This should build a pretty detailed picture.

But while targeted ads can be personal to the point of creepiness, vehicles for age and racial and gender discrimination, methods to capture the attention of children, shady scam attempts, or just obvious invasions of privacy like when law firms target ads based on knowing the user is sitting in an emergency room, we've all had the experience of buying a pair of shoes online and then being served an ad for the same shoes ten minutes later. Targeted ads are slow to react; they show Mother's Day ads long after people's parents have died, and parenting ads after children pass away. They make inferences that don't always pan out. A 2018 study found that data brokers assumed the correct gender on a targeted ad, a seemingly easy task, only 42 percent of the time. It should tell you something that the

world's biggest advertiser, Procter & Gamble, cut its digital ad budget in 2018 by \$200 million, because it didn't see the value in it. P&G estimated that the average viewing time for a mobile ad on Facebook was just 1.7 seconds.

Tech platforms have repeatedly been caught lying to advertisers about the reach and effectiveness of their ads. "The numbers are all fking [sic] fake, the metrics are bullshit, the agencies responsible for enforcing good practices are knowing bullshitters enforcing and profiting off all the fake numbers and none of the models make sense at scale of actual human users," said Aram Zucker-Scharff on Twitter at the end of 2018, and let me assure you I'm not quoting a random Twitter egg by noting that he's the director of ad tech for the *Washington Post*. And he has the data to back his claims up: fake users, fake engagement, fake ad impressions, et cetera. As an example, Facebook has misreported audience measurements to advertisers for years, from time spent reading to referral traffic to video views, and even the definition of a "minute" of video viewing, which under its calculations didn't have to be consecutive.

Most advertisers don't examine such things too closely, and Google and Facebook certainly don't give them any clues. So they continue to pay handsomely in an effort to target audiences. But the middlemen have stolen all the money. A groundbreaking 2019 study found that publishers earn just 4 percent more for enabling targeted ads than untargeted ones, or \$0.00008 per ad. The market is completely opaque, and even the research authors are at pains to decipher where the money goes.

The history of selling advertisers on the basis of opaque statistics is long and storied: some used to call it "Nielsen ratings." But in this case, that hustle leads to Google and Facebook reaping the rewards of targeted ads at the expense of everyone else. And if investors invest on fake numbers too, and publishers make editorial decisions on fake numbers, and journalists get assignments on fake numbers, then what you're building is a house of cards. And it won't take much for it to come crumbling down.

Mic started under the name PolicyMic in 2011. Altchek, a former Goldman Sachs analyst and intern for George W. Bush's White House, and his more liberal co-founder, Jake Horowitz, were high school buddies who wanted to develop a space for twentysomethings to debate important issues. At the time a host of pathbreaking sites were coming online, primarily on the strength of venture capital (VC) funding. Outlets like BuzzFeed, Vox Media, Vice Media, and Refinery29 sucked up investor dollars, promising to attract large, diverse, desirable audiences. It was something of a digital media bubble.

PolicyMic got incredibly lucky out of the gate—an unsolicited query from David Dietz, an American writer living in Tunisia, led to exclusive reports from the first stirrings of the Arab Spring uprising. Altchek and Horowitz kept hitting jackpots, and leveraged millions of page views to grab nearly \$15 million in VC funding by mid-2014, and another \$17 million a year later. "We want to become the most important news and media company for our generation," Altchek humbly told CNN. Profitability was not a major concern; like other VC-backed startups, the first mission was to gain audience.

When Jamie Pearson arrived at the company's offices, everyone was in their mid- to late twenties and fairly enthusiastic. "You got to know people really fast," Jamie said. "Everyone was really happy to be there, excited to do good work." The staff was small, but savvy enough to know what young readers would click on. By 2014, PolicyMic was hitting 14 million unique visitors per month, a figure that rose to 30 million the next year. At least half of those readers were referred over from Facebook and other social networks, and this played deeply into the editorial direction. "You asked yourself, who is sharing this story," Jamie said. "And even before that step, why it's important for the world."

Article headlines drove a lot of the traffic; Mic even kept a template for headline styles that fell into a formula, either stoking curiosity, highlighting injustice, or promising a list. (Full disclosure: I have no idea why, but people love lists.) This tactic itself represented a digital media shift, from chasing eyeballs on Google to chasing them on Facebook. "With Google headlines you needed keywords," said former *Huffington Post* writer Laura Bassett, describing the strategy of search engine optimization. "If it was about John McCain running for president, you would have to get 'John McCain president' in the Google headline. That changed to viral Facebook headlines: 'This woman thought XYZ, and you'll never guess what happened next."" At Mic, rebranded to minimize the importance of policy in 2014, a balance between earnestness and tactics drove page views. Stories were built to generate conversation. They were sometimes aggregations from other sources, sometimes editorialized hot takes intended to provoke, and sometimes deep and meaningful reporting. Like at *Huffington Post*, Mic found thousands of bloggers to submit work (unlike HuffPost, it paid them), increasing its frequency and reach. Mic also monitored its competitors' Facebook and Twitter feeds, judging what stories did well and quickly publishing something that piled on. The site fed an instantaneous news cycle where culture was politics and politics was culture. But there was a kind of focus: on social justice, on moral clarity, on cutting down bullies. The young staffers believed in raising marginalized voices, in diversifying who media served and listened to. There was a certain nobility in the concept.

By 2015, Mic was professionalizing. Former NPR executive editor Madhulika Sikka came in to run the newsroom, whose ranks swelled to well over one hundred. (Sikka would leave just seven months later, which was a red flag.) Bloomberg, *New York Times*, and *New Yorker* executives were brought in as outside advisors. Funders included WarnerMedia, the parent company of CNN. The site scored a one-on-one interview with President Obama. It split up into specialized sections (known as "verticals") and developed a team to optimize stories for search. And it dipped its toe into monetizing content, as its investors desired. This started with "native advertising," sponsored stories penned by Mic writers that resembled regular news items. Brand partners included Grey Goose vodka, Microsoft, General Electric, and McDonald's. And a lot of the sponsored content was filmed.

The last bit was an industrywide trend that even had a name: the pivot to video. In mid-2014 Facebook announced it was getting one billion video views per day on the platform. As any ad sales executive salivating over a television-sized media budget knows, video offered a rich potential vein of profits. Facebook's problem with video was that YouTube had the early advantage and all the stars; Facebook users would instinctively link out to YouTube for their video fix. Facebook's algorithm muted that by prioritizing video from Facebook's native player. (Upworthy, a website whose entire model was based on serving YouTube content to Facebook users, lost nearly half its traffic as a result.) But Facebook needed plenty of inventory in that player to keep users engaged.

In a short January 2015 blog post that no longer exists but can be viewed through the Internet Archive, Facebook informed "content creators" that they were seeing a shift toward video on the platform. The post was a basic how-to for websites to get videos noticed on Facebook: make sure they stand out from the rest of the News Feed and grab viewers from the jump. "Whether you're a journalist in the field or a public figure sharing a part of your life, post raw videos that are compelling, shareable, clips that no one else will have," the disembodied voice of Facebook wrote. A year later, Mark Zuckerberg told the Facebook developer conference that before long, "video will look like as big of a shift in the way we all share and communicate as mobile has been." He added that Facebook would be mostly video within five years.

The implication was unspoken but clear: Facebook would give more care and attention within its algorithm to native video. Facebook "views links to outside pages as a problem to be solved," said media critic John Herrman of the late, lamented website The Awl. "Facebook has made a great deal of money selling ads against links to media originally published elsewhere ... [but] the new vision, in which Facebook not just theoretically but practically constitutes the entire internet, is potentially *more* profitable. Publishers, in Facebook's view, are middlemen."

The financial proposition for publishers was a bit unclear—though Facebook would eventually dangle money to sites that produced video consistently—but any website desperately seeking eyeballs was all but told that the only available road map to success lay in becoming video makers. So they began to pivot. BuzzFeed and Vox added video teams. NowThis decided to operate without a website and go all in as a video producer. Mashable fired its editorial writing staff to double down on video; so did Vocativ. MTV News, which had invested deeply in reporting resources, fired all of them a couple of years later to complete the pivot. Jamil Smith, who lost his job in an overhaul at the *New Republic*, got to MTV News and his boss was fired a week later. "I was on two pivots in a row," he told me. (He's at *Rolling Stone* now.)

Mic caught the pivoting fever, developing reams of programming for Facebook, from original series like *Flip the Script* to daily programming

from its vertical teams on Facebook Live. "They said, 'You need to spend X hours a week on Facebook and come up with something interesting," recalled Jamie Pearson. The live hits derived from high-pressure brainstorm sessions, with executives demanding viral victories. The whole thing had a bit of a slapdash quality. "It was just a box to check," Jamie said. "Every now and then your video would take off, and that would be exciting. But mostly it felt like the only people watching were my mom and my co-worker's mom."

Mic's video strategy included "Mic-ros," short videos designed to capture attention. There were op-ed contributors on video, correspondent pieces on video, and video annotated with words, designed to be watched on mobile with the sound off. Some videos featured an advertiser logo in the corner. The branded-content teams produced videos linked to specific advertisers and pushed them out on social media. There were hard quotas for brand videos, up to three a week. It was sometimes hard to judge whether Mic was a news outlet or an ad agency.

Even during the Facebook drive, Mic was also pivoting wildly in other directions, Jamie explained. Google brought to Mic a slideshow project called Stamp, for which Mic built proprietary technology. Google never went forward with the project. Mic learned Instagram was hot, hired an Instagram team, and summarily fired them within a couple of weeks. "We wasted a ton of hours," Jamie said. Elsewhere at Mic, teams were thrown together, new hires paired with older writers trying to learn new skills. Writers were implicitly told to scrap entire subjects, like health care, that didn't promise to reel in millions of readers. Video initiatives were planned, scrapped, and planned again, for one streaming platform and then another. Mic formed a TV studio but then farmed out video production to outside companies.

Executives clearly marked video as the future. "We're in the very early stages of an evolution—of the visual revolution," publisher Cory Haik wrote in Recode. Mic laid off twenty-five employees in August 2017, which Altchek justified because "visual journalism already makes up 75% of the time that our audience spends with Mic." In all-staff meetings, Altchek and his colleagues would always briefly nod to editorial content as the foundation of Mic, and then move to whatever white whale they were chasing that day.

Writers and editors put their heads down and tried to tell good stories; one about the opioid crisis, produced in partnership with *Time* magazine, even won an American Society of Magazine Editors award. But the focus on video was clearly cannibalizing the rest of the site. Traffic on Mic fell from 20 million users a month to 4 million as content traveled to Facebook and beyond. And the jokey videos Mic was prioritizing over the editorial team's work—the double entendre "#69TheVote" was a particular low point —just exhausted them. "It was so rushed and thoughtless," Jamie said. "I think a lot of the editorial team was sort of flailing and didn't have a point for their existence."

And then came the bombshell: those video stats Facebook touted, the pot of gold driving websites to transform staffs and editorial directions, were based on lies. Facebook was massively overcounting video viewing by dropping out any views that lasted for under three seconds, which inflated the average watch time. The entire reason websites piled into video was because Facebook had seemingly cracked a code to keep users watching, but none of it was true. Internal documents showed Facebook was aware of the issue for over a year before disclosing it to advertisers. Eventually it was revealed that Facebook's stats were inflated by as much as 900 percent. This ad fraud was nothing new for Facebook, which in 2017 claimed its ads reached 25 million more young people in the United States than existed at the time.

Like a fickle teen flipping through an Instagram feed, Facebook then changed its mind. It stopped paying publishers to make videos. It announced plans to show more posts from families and friends through its algorithm. Facebook's algorithmic fickleness had always given media fits, but "audience teams" would tweak metadata or headlines and stanch the bleeding. This was a different matter: the de-emphasis of video wiped out entire business models in a click.

After the shift, Mic's short-run video views on Facebook dropped by 90 percent in twelve months. Executives put on a brave face. In 2018, Facebook picked up a twice-weekly news program from the company called *Mic Dispatch* for \$5 million. It was the final pivot, the last shot to salvage the company, and Mic leaned into it hard, hiring video makers while freezing editorial hiring. The show found an audience of about one

hundred thousand per episode, which Facebook deemed not good enough. *Mic Dispatch* wasn't renewed.

It's clearly a terrible idea to bank your entire business on a dalliance with Facebook. As Columbia Journalism School professor Bill Grueskin told the *Washington Post*, Mic was sold to Bustle for only about one-twelfth of what it had raised over the years. "Most newsrooms have come to regret making hiring and investment decisions based on the whims of a company that really doesn't care much about journalism," he said. And he's correct. But companies like Mic also didn't have a choice. That's what monopoly does: it restricts any path but that through the monopolist's networks. The eyeballs lived on Facebook, and to prosper and thrive, digital media had to kowtow to Facebook's wishes. It was obviously a losing game, but the only alternative was not playing.

Mic's demise came in the middle of a digital apocalypse. Media companies cut 15,474 jobs in 2018, the most since the Great Recession, and another 7,200 through September 2019. Some publishers, like Little Things, shut down. Others, like Vox, laid off video teams. BuzzFeed dropped two hundred people. Vice Media let go 10 percent of its staff, as did Refinery29; eventually Vice bought Refinery29. *Huffington Post*, Yahoo, and other media outlets owned by telecom giant Verizon lost eight hundred journalists. At the time she was fired, Laura Bassett was helping an acquaintance get an internship at her outlet, *Huffington Post*. The friend got the internship the day she was let go. "I told her congratulations," Bassett said. "She said, 'What am I supposed to think? What future am I going to have in this industry?"

The hammer didn't just fall on digital news. Local media were also devastated by Facebook's pivot away from outbound links; many outlets disclosed referral drops of 80 to 90 percent. This accelerated a systemic decline, because with Google and Facebook dominating digital ad revenue there weren't many revenue opportunities left. The Cleveland *Plain Dealer* went from 340 journalists to 33 in the past two decades. The New Orleans *Times-Picayune* was folded into a competitor, ending a 182-year run, with the staff let go. The Youngstown *Vindicator*, America's best-named newspaper, closed after 150 years in operation. Gannett, owner of *USA* 

*Today* and the nation's largest print publisher, cut four hundred jobs from its suite of local newspapers.

Gannett's experience reflected one of several new models to keep journalism alive: Wall Street ownership. In August 2019, GateHouse Media, which owns around 400 papers, announced a merger with Gannett's 215, combining the nation's two largest newspaper chains. GateHouse's parent company is operated by private equity firm Fortress Investment Group, which should strike terror in Gannett employees, because Fortress's strategy involves relentless cost cutting. The companies immediately announced an expected \$300 million reduction in annual expenses, which likely means journalist and support staff salaries. A separate private equity firm, Apollo Global Management, is financing the deal with a high-interest loan, which will also certainly put pressure on costs. In all, private equity firms own about 1,500 newspapers.

Alden Global Capital, a hedge fund, carries fifty newspapers, including the Denver *Post*. It also thrives on ending journalists' careers; its twelve unionized outlets have one-third the staff that they did in 2012. Often Alden combines operations and produces daily editions remotely, profiting off the real estate. Helpfully, Alden also owns real estate affiliates that specialize in selling and redeveloping newspaper offices and printing facilities. The news looks to be a secondary concern to gaining control of the buildings. Wall Street has picked up digital media as well, like private equity firm Great Hill Partners buying the parent company of Gizmodo, Deadspin, Splinter, and *The Onion*. Splinter has since been shut down.

Another journalism survival strategy has been to find a rich benefactor: Jeff Bezos and the *Washington Post*, Patrick Soon-Shiong and the *Los Angeles Times*, Salesforce CEO Marc Benioff and *Time* magazine, Laurene Powell Jobs (Steve Jobs's widow) and *The Atlantic*. But in a monopolized world, there are only so many billionaires willing to lose money, and not all of them are benign actors: casino magnate Sheldon Adelson's initially secret purchase of the *Las Vegas Review-Journal* had the clear intent of protecting him from negative coverage. Individuals also change their minds; Sara McCune decided to end philanthropic giving, and that rapidly spelled the end of *Pacific Standard* magazine.

A bright spot has been the rise of paywalled subscriptions, which received a boost after the 2016 presidential election and Donald Trump's attacks on journalism. But only big brands like the *New York Times* and *Wall Street Journal* have really capitalized with major conversions to paid readers, and most of those have displaced local subscriptions. Paywalls also restrict the free flow of information to those with the means to access it; the democratizing force of the internet is now putting up gates and creating monopolists, because there's no other sustainable revenue model.

Tech firms have talked a good game about lending a helping hand, promising \$600 million in funding. But they also had their own interests in mind. Google promised to help publishers, in part by allowing users to unlock subscriptions with their Google passwords. This would "simplify" the process but also open more data for Google to harvest. In addition, Google blocked "intrusive" ads from its market-leading Chrome web browser, making the only acceptable ads the ones Google serves. And it is using Chrome to block third-party cookies, the way users get tracked across the web, disabling publishers' ability to track in the name of privacy while maintaining its own tracking power.

Other platforms just held up desperate publishers. Facebook created a digital patronage model so people could solicit donations for their work, but it took a 30 percent cut. Apple's subscription-based service, News+, was an even worse deal: Apple would take 50 percent of the revenue. "The experience is great but the economics are terrible," said Jason Kint of Digital Content Next, some of whose members, desperate for eyeballs, succumbed to the Apple service anyway. "Apple is the platform, offering a news app that competes with other news apps. If you don't play, will a competitor get traffic from notifications on the iPhone?"

Some digital sites have floated the idea of banding together through partnerships or even mergers to gain leverage over the Google/Facebook ad duopoly—another case of concentration creep, monopoly begetting monopoly. Reducing choice doesn't serve anyone, and if eight companies can't realize a profit because they rely on platforms for distribution, it's unclear how two will.

The full picture reveals an unfolding disaster. According to a 2018 study from the University of North Carolina, 1,300 communities across America have totally lost local news coverage. Overall, 1,800 newspapers have closed since 2004, and since 2012, circulation has dropped on average by about 40 percent. When Facebook unveiled an initiative to feed more local news to readers, it discovered that it couldn't find enough. Amazingly, news deserts correlate with the spread of infectious diseases, as epidemiologists rely on local articles to track outbreaks.

A generation of young journalists have no proving ground to get their career started, and a generation of veterans have no place to ply their trade. E. Scott Reckard, the *Los Angeles Times* reporter who broke the important story about Wells Fargo's fake account scandal, was out of journalism by the time federal regulators fined the bank. Two Pulitzer Prize winners in 2015 left the industry for public relations jobs. Even Warren Buffett, the wily monopolist, cashed out, turning over his newspapers to a separate management company. Newspapers are "toast," Buffett said in 2019. "They're going to disappear."

Who fills the gap when so many communities lose news? Television is full of national conglomerates and local monopolies with an agenda, in particular Sinclair Broadcasting, which pushes out its right-leaning local newscasts to 193 stations, often relying on the same scripts and coverage. Toxicity on YouTube competes for attention, and its algorithms seem to prioritize conspiratorial and provocative content; it was a major factor in radicalizing the nation of Brazil. Just-the-facts writing from robots is being honed, which might at least impart information to the public but destroy the livelihoods of thousands more. Conservative political operations pose as local websites, serving up fake news under the guise of objective reporting. Even the cleaned-up Facebook News Feed privileges lower-quality, hyperpartisan news, and Google favors established giants, offering no room for independent voices.

But the biggest beneficiary of the gradual decline of local journalism has been an old-media standby, which has also seen tremendous consolidation in recent years: talk radio.

Brad Friedman parlayed his success as a liberal blogger, where he focused on election security, into some guest spots and then into guest-hosting gigs on radio. He liked the freewheeling style and the immediacy of the medium. And he built a following, enough to start his own daily program. But Friedman came to the exact wrong place at the exact wrong time: after talk radio had consolidated and wired itself for promoting a right-wing agenda. "I'm not terrible at this," Friedman told me. "But it's impossible for anyone to be able to make a living doing this on radio if you're not on the right."

Liberal talkers point to several critical moments in radio history. In 1987, Ronald Reagan's Federal Communications Commission (FCC) repealed the Fairness Doctrine, ending the requirement for political balance within broadcasts on public airwaves. In 1996, a Republican Congress and Democratic president passed the Telecommunications Act, which lifted restrictions on media ownership. "The combination of the two left ownership groups with no real constraints," said Peter B. Collins, another liberal talker. "They followed the money and their own biases."

In the late 1980s, Collins came on after the right-winger Rush Limbaugh on KNBR in San Francisco. After a couple of years, they dumped Collins for a sports show. Limbaugh and an army of syndicated fellow travelers surged across the country, picked up by giant ownership groups with huge station portfolios, like Clear Channel and Cumulus Radio. People spending hours in their car mostly had one choice for news talk: an unfiltered stream of aggressive conservative invective. "I never met a station manager who carried Rush who didn't agree with him," Collins said.

Liberals explicitly tried to counter this with Air America, a station birthed to coincide with the 2004 presidential election. Air America spent tons of money for carriage, often on Clear Channel stations. But financial mismanagement was evident from the start: Air America went dark in Los Angeles and Chicago weeks after launch when checks to the affiliates bounced. Even when it scrambled its way back on the air, Clear Channel, which in 2008 got bought out by Mitt Romney's private equity firm Bain Capital, put its thumb on the scale.

"For example, in Los Angeles, they put it on a 'short stick,' a station no one could hear," Friedman said. Air America's Los Angeles affiliate, K-Talk, broadcast from the same studio as right-leaning KFI, the top talk station in the area. But KFI had billboards and a strong signal, while K-Talk could barely be heard after sunset. After Friedman pointed this out, not on a K-Talk show but on a podcast, word got back to the station's program director, who also programmed KFI. Friedman used to guest-host at Air America for a liberal named Mike Malloy, and he would run it out of the KFI/K-Talk studio in Burbank. "The program director told me they just wouldn't have room to do the Malloy show out of there," Friedman told me. That effectively ended his gig. K-Talk eventually went off the air, becoming K-EIB, short for "Excellence in Broadcasting," the slogan of Rush Limbaugh's show.

Collins got passed a leaked memo from one station, with a list of advertisers who did not want any of its commercials playing in Air America programming. "It was a blacklist," Collins said. This combination of advertiser reticence, financial negligence, and a fairly tame and uninspiring product would eventually sink Air America, and by association the entire concept of liberal talk radio. At the time Collins had built a syndicated network, angling to fill up second stations in liberal bastions, behind Air America. "That was problematic, because Air America wasn't successful enough for anyone to say 'We want a second,'" Collins said. "After the bankruptcy, radio management had the evidence they needed to say liberal talk doesn't work, nobody cares."

Collins now runs a daily podcast, off the radio airwaves. Friedman's show appears on about thirty stations across the country, which to his disbelief makes him among the top five progressive talkers in the country. Meanwhile, dozens of conservative talkers acquire hundreds of affiliates practically out of the gate. The business model makes it impossible for smaller operations. Syndicated radio talkers are not paid by the stations where they air; instead, they get a portion of the commercial time. So you need to be big to be able to sell ads to a national audience. With thirty stations, Friedman has found that his ad time is relatively worthless; he's entirely funded through listener donations, and on some stations he's prohibited from asking for them. "I can say 'I want to thank you for donating to help me stay on the air," he said. The trickle of revenue makes him more of a subsistence farmer than a radio personality.

Clear Channel (which changed its name to IHeartMedia) filed for bankruptcy in 2018 to reduce the debt load its legacy private equity owners placed upon it. But it exited Chapter 11 with 849 radio stations nationwide. This could grow worse; the National Association of Broadcasters has proposed the elimination of the remaining, relatively weak media ownership rules. And if you think podcasting will restore balance and a marketplace of ideas, consolidation from Spotify and others has only just begun. Just ask bloggers—if you can find any left—how independent, freeform media works out. Podcast technology aside, millions of Americans still flip on their radio and listen for hours every day. The reach of Sean Hannity on Fox News an impressive 3.5 million viewers—is no match for his 14 million weekly radio listeners. That under-the-radar cultural force has a decided impact, Friedman believes. "These are our public airwaves, they are owned by the people," he said. "Good luck finding any voice that is not a right-wing, corporate-supporting voice. When people hear some crazy thing on Fox, that's one thing. But radio is an incredible medium—just you in the darkness, you in the car, listening to this voice telling you things. Everything that we have seen in this country at least for the past fifteen years has been supported by that. I see this as the monopoly that makes all other monopolies possible."

The news deserts created primarily by the dominance of Facebook and Google and by the crippling of the media business model have grave implications for democracy. A 2018 study of over 2,900 counties found that Donald Trump outperformed his Republican predecessor Mitt Romney in areas with the smallest number of news subscribers. It was enough of a boost to decide the election in tightly contested states. The *Washington Post* sometimes gets mocked for its slogan "Democracy Dies in Darkness," but it's undeniable that corruption spreads, conspiracies are fostered, and truth is obscured where journalism is absent.

The initial method of dealing with this will make everything worse: deputizing tech companies to separate truth from fiction. With advertisers and politicians at Facebook's and Google's throats, those companies have begun throwing broadcasters off their platforms and setting up "fact-check" services (frequently in partnership with conservative websites, which seems problematic) to prescreen news. In theory, these are private websites with their own terms of service, well within their rights to restrict membership. But in a world where Facebook and Google are the dominant newsstands of our time, enabling them to censor what information people receive is bound to cause trouble. Simply put, Mark Zuckerberg shouldn't decide what Americans get to hear and what speech gets distributed. When Facebook banned hundreds of small publishers it claimed to be "ad farms" that spammed users, several alleged that they were legitimate political activists being punished for the crime of being antiwar or for expressing dissent against the government. Conservatives have also complained of unfair treatment from the tech giants, and the work-the-refs debate of who's being suppressed more misses the point. The fact that Facebook and Google have arrogated so much power to themselves that access to their systems can have magnified effects is itself the problem.

The digital ecosystems these companies have built are too vast to moderate. Facebook reacted to Russian infiltration of political ads by blocking an ad for gay-themed send-ups of fairy tales while still allowing ad purchases purporting to be from ISIS. Google continues to wave through ads paid for in Russian rubles but shuts down innocuous article pages for advertising. Josh Marshall's Talking Points Memo explained how Facebook dropped ads from its site's news reports *about* Dylann Roof's 2015 mass shooting attack in Charleston, South Carolina, claiming those reports violated hate speech guidelines. The platforms are simply too big to make these calls in anything approaching an equitable fashion. No company should be empowered to act as a private government.

But this is the consequence of giving the keys to a free press to two private tech conglomerates. People value news and want to read more of it. But the companies who create the news aren't getting paid; they bear the costs of producing investigative and accountability journalism but enjoy little of the profits. "Google and Facebook are using our content and making it hard for us to survive," said Laura Bassett. "Journalism is in the midst of an existential crisis."

Mic is still alive, churning out articles on mostly inoffensive topics like family budgeting. It appears to be coming from nonunion writers, even though Mic unionized. That was probably the point of the mass layoffs, to rid Bustle of the need to keep union workers on staff. Many ex-Mic'ers landed on their feet. Jamie Pearson is still freelancing but also landed a fulltime job outside the industry. There's a human cost to hiring scores of journalists, setting them on a mission to seek truth and expose injustice, and then just snuffing out that mission because a monopolist changed its mind. As entry-level jobs in journalism disappear, training for the next guardians of a free press grows uncertain.

Jamie admits that the experience at Mic sapped her enthusiasm for journalism. "The people hired were optimistic people who thought they could make a difference," she said. "We'll work the hours because our voices will get heard. I would hate watching new people get hired at the end. You might want to change the world, but you won't change shit."

I waited for a bus outside the Bank of America Plaza at Zuckerberg San Francisco General Hospital. Whenever the cars cleared I could see the boarded-up Victorian house directly across the street, the attic stuffed with old furniture and trash. I was on the way to the Richmond district, my old neighborhood on the western end of the city, wedged between Golden Gate Park and the Presidio.

I moved to San Francisco at the height of the first dot-com boom in the late 1990s. Even then, longtime residents would mourn how the city had fundamentally diverged from its bohemian past. The ex-hippies and Beats made a nostalgic fetish of the Summer of Love, but their wistfulness carried more than a kernel of truth. I remember walking out of my office once and seeing a Ferris wheel on the median strip; some company, fattened with VC money, decided to throw a launch party in the middle of the road.

That spirit died down after the stock market busted and 9/11 hit. But Big Tech would claw its way back to San Francisco, and subsume it. One out of every 11,600 residents here is a billionaire. The average home price is \$1.6 million. There are few children and even fewer African Americans. On the other side of the divide, 45,000 gig workers prowl the streets of San Francisco for Uber and Lyft, over 8,000 residents are homeless, and five members of city government work full-time finding human shit to clean off streets and alleys.

The "San Francisco's not what it used to be" confessional narrative has almost become a cliché. And on the bus to the Richmond, a working-class, heavily Asian residential neighborhood, I was determined not to privilege my memories. The truth is, as I walked down Clement Street, the way I did practically every day when I lived there, a lot of it was exactly the same: the family-run Asian restaurants, the crazy fish and produce markets, the catchall discount supply stores, the converted bank that hosts kung fu classes, the signature bookstore Green Apple Books, the signature ice cream shop Toy Boats. I could have told myself it was 1998 again.

Of course, there were also a few incongruous notes: the sushi place with the \$135 omakase menu two doors down from my old apartment; the fancy dark-wood restaurant with a co-working space inside it; a menu headlined with the name of the executive chef. But more than that, there was just less of everything. The building that used to house Q, the funky breakfast place and avatar of gentrification during the first dot-com boom, whose large table in the back had a tree sticking out of it, has been empty for years. So has the former location of Busvan for Bargains, where I picked up a lot of my furniture back in the late 1990s. The store windows now have nondescript art displays, but there's nothing else inside. Half of a city block near one of the produce stands is vacant.

Life under monopoly in San Francisco is a life where everyone outside of the billionaire class has trouble making rent. It permeates the city's economy, its personality, its culture. There are company towns across America, but San Francisco's tech revolution came with stock options, and anybody without them is out of luck.

My friend Sean, who's lived in the city for nearly two decades, recalled a moment when every art gallery in the previously hardscrabble Mission District just went out of business. These days they survive as pop-ups, opening for only a few days at a time. Venerable and not-so-venerable spots close up without warning: it's a genuine challenge on some blocks to find something other than a bistro, luxury gift shop, or Google Home display showroom. Some small businesses have taken to asking customers for donations just so they can make rent. Others append surcharges to their bills to cover employee pay. The cost of living subsequently rises, pricing out the very workers supposed to benefit. Waitstaff, clerks, and hotel housekeepers, cogs of a commercial economy, cannot find housing inside the city limits. There's a mural in the Mission that lists the names of artists and community activists and the dates they were evicted. In the Hayes Valley neighborhood, now more upscale than I remembered it, I saw a mural with a quote from Coretta Scott King about the importance of community next to a notice for the filming of an internet commercial.

This is the curse of bigness in San Francisco, a city so teeming with money that nobody can afford to open a store to take it. There's an endless fight here about the need for more housing, which is acute. But the truth is that the San Francisco Bay Area is the nation's second-most dense, behind only New York City. Big money has created a vicious spiral: a winner-takeall city keeps accumulating vacant lots, dead-eyed commuters drive for hours to their barely affordable homes, landlords must keep rents astronomically high to cover their own astronomically high loans.

The concentration of extreme wealth isn't just bad for the losers in depressed counties and towns. It's bad for the winners.

## Chapter 4

Monopolies Are Why Students Sit in Starbucks Parking Lots at Night to Do Their Homework

Dave Horowitz of Lenoir City, Tennessee, had started to sweat at the desk in his home office. He felt like he couldn't keep his head upright, like everything was happening in slow motion.

His wife, Carolyn, was busying herself in the kitchen, unaware of the nearby emergency. Fifteen minutes later, her phone began to vibrate. Dave, a diabetic, uses a wearable Bluetooth monitor that tracks his blood sugar level. Carolyn looked down at her phone. There was a gap in the data consistent with a drop in Wi-Fi connectivity. Once it came back online, the monitor showed Dave's blood sugar dipping below the level that would have alerted Carolyn. She grabbed a bar of chocolate and dashed into the home office, finding her groggy husband in time to revive him. But a few more minutes might have been too late.

"It was long enough for him to pass out and die," Carolyn told me. "People take for granted that a stable home Wi-Fi attached to a cable connection is there."

The threat of Dave's life-saving device going on the blink is something the Horowitzes have to live with in rural Tennessee. Their part of Lenoir City does not have broadband access. The couple makes do with two wireless hotspots and a sketchy satellite internet hookup. It's not reliable, a fact that in this case turned almost deadly.

The couple bought their house in 2015 with the promise of available broadband, which was necessary for both of their jobs. Dave works as a high-level IT professional for a media company and needs strong internet on a daily basis. Carolyn is a controller for thirteen manufacturing plants across the country, dealing with suppliers in India, South Africa, and Europe; she frequently teleconferences around the world.

The promises of broadband ended up being a mirage; no company has been willing to build out service to their sparsely populated area. So for years now, the Horowitzes and their neighbors have found themselves on the wrong side of the digital divide. "It makes me so mad," Carolyn said. "It's so infuriating to think that we have this entire segment of the population that's completely cut off, as digital have-nots."

About ninety miles down the road from Lenoir City, this persistent problem has been largely solved. A decade ago, Chattanooga, Tennessee, developed a way to offer publicly run, universal, affordably priced highspeed broadband. Originally labeled "The Gig" because of its one-gigabitper-second (1 Gbps) upload and download speeds, today Chattanooga's network hits ten times that, delivering some of the fastest broadband speeds in the world. The Gig serves more than half of Chattanooga's homes and businesses, improving health and education services, spurring local entrepreneurship, boosting the economy, and pioneering a model for extending high-speed broadband to all Americans.

The Gig was so successful, in fact, that the nation's largest telecom companies reacted with a strategy to hem it in, the way doctors might formulate an antibiotic that prevents a disease from spreading. After all, the monopolistic telecom industry thrives on limiting choice; attacking public broadband was a natural fit. And that's why, when you travel just a few minutes outside the Chattanooga city limits, you find yourself in the same place as Dave and Carolyn Horowitz—a digital desert.

The Gig owes its existence to an earlier initiative to modernize rural America's critical infrastructure: the Tennessee Valley Authority (TVA). Designed under Franklin Roosevelt as an economic development engine for the rural South, the TVA supplied low-cost electric power to areas pummeled by the Great Depression and left behind even before that. In 1935, only about 10 percent of rural areas had access to electricity; twenty years later, that number was over 90 percent. Ten million Americans still get electricity from the TVA.

The initiative was a blessing to places like Chattanooga, a town of about 177,000 nestled beneath the Appalachian mountain chain and bisected by a

sweeping bend of the Tennessee River. Halie Forstner was one of the TVA's first employees in Chattanooga, and at the age of 107 she told the local paper about getting electricity for the first time: "When you hadn't had anything and then you had electric stoves and electric heaters and other appliances—it just made so much difference.... Businesses grew from TVA and just the availability of electricity opened so many doors. And that prosperity spread out across the Valley."

Access to electricity bolstered Chattanooga, which had the railroad and river access to serve as a transportation and manufacturing hub. At one point it was known as the "Dynamo of Dixie." But the array of manufacturing plants in a town set into the hills took its toll; in 1969 Chattanooga was named the dirtiest city in America. Globalization finished things off, as jobs fled to Mexico and the Pacific and residents left to search for opportunity. By the end of the twentieth century, Chattanooga had the look of a postindustrial Rust Belt city, despite being located in the growing Southeast.

In the 1990s and early 2000s, local leaders plotted a renaissance, with the mission of making Chattanooga the best midsized city in America. Plans included restoring the riverfront, commissioning an arts district, and opening an aquarium with a pyramid-shaped glass roof. The TVA-run utility, known as the Electric Power Board (EPB), contributed to this rebirth with a proposal for an advanced smart grid that could reroute power supplies when part of the system experienced problems. Sensors would read meters every fifteen minutes, searching for trouble. The goal was to reduce outages by 50 percent, a not-inconsiderable benefit for a city in the heart of "Dixie Alley," which has a high frequency of tornadoes.

EPB decided to upgrade using fiber optics, strands of cable not much thicker than a human hair. Light moving across fiber-optic cables can be converted into electricity; EPB's team saw it as the most modern and durable solution. It wouldn't be cheap, but it did offer versatility. Fiber can also transmit virtually unlimited amounts of data, including voice or video or bits of information to load websites.

After experimenting with supplying telecommunications service to select commercial sites for a few years, EPB wrote a business plan in 2007 for a communitywide fiber network, using the same cable as the advanced smart grid. Like many telecom companies, the utility would offer a bundle

of internet, TV, and phone service to every home it supplied with power. Over time, revenues from the bundle would help pay off the financing for installing the network. The city approved the "fiber to the home" concept and put up \$219.8 million in bonds.

The idea alarmed Comcast, at the time the dominant internet provider in the region. It sued EPB in state court, alleging an illegal cross-subsidy of ratepayer funds to finance the venture. The judge didn't buy it—EPB had committed to repaying any funds with interest—and dismissed the case. But this would not be the industry's final salvo.

All litigation cleared by early 2009. "As it turned out, our timing was somewhat impeccable," said J.Ed Marston, EPB's bespectacled marketing guru. Rarely does anyone refer to the global financial crisis as "impeccable," but the federal stimulus response signed by President Obama that February earmarked money for shovel-ready infrastructure projects, including smart grid and broadband technology. "We were already digging the trenches for fiber," Marston said. Chattanooga got a \$111 million stimulus grant to accelerate fiber deployment; a ten-year planned build-out of nine thousand miles of fiber could now be accomplished in two years.

The city launched The Gig in the fall of 2010, becoming the first city in the United States wired for gigabit internet, both upstream and downstream. As soon as the cables passed by a potential home or business customer, EPB would flip the switch. The \$70 per month cost (discounted for residents in lower-income neighborhoods), with no data caps or traffic throttling, came in lower than any private-sector rival, whose speeds weren't nearly as fast.

"The initial reaction was real pride," said Andy Berke, at the time the state senator for the area; in 2013 he would become Chattanooga's mayor. "Being the first Gig city was something that we had not thought was possible for Chattanooga. We didn't think of ourselves as a tech city."

The takeup was immediate, and it got another boost five years later, when EPB ramped up to 10 Gbps service, more than five hundred times the national average internet connection speed. At the end of 2018, The Gig signed up its 100,000th customer. That's well over half of the 160,000 homes and businesses in the service area. Revenues from The Gig paid off the bonds twelve years earlier than expected, and produced spillover revenue that has allowed EPB to drop home utility rates. The cross-subsidy,

in other words, went in the opposite direction than Comcast predicted. Electricity customers didn't finance The Gig; The Gig financed lower costs for electricity.

When the service launched, Chattanooga leaders reached out to big tech firms and venture capitalists, dangling reliable and superfast internet as a reason to relocate. But very little relocation actually took place. Instead, local residents realized that fast internet could allow them to bring their own ideas to life. The entrepreneurs formed a community, using The Gig to expand their imagination of what was possible. And the city capitalized on this fervor.

Accelerators began popping up to cater to these young entrepreneurs, like Gig Tank and the INCubator, the latter of which has graduated over 550 companies alone. "We tried to build the base to get the attention of larger firms, and then we realized that the base was the important part," said Mayor Berke, who created the city's innovation district, putting startup companies and services within a five-minute walk of one another in downtown.

The "front door" of this district is the Edney Innovation Center, a renovated ten-story building that stands out among the old redbrick structures in Chattanooga's modest downtown. The first floor belongs to CO.LAB, a nonprofit accelerator that advises would-be startups. On my visit, operations coordinator Erroll Wynn, an Atlanta native and former football player for the University of Tennessee–Chattanooga, showed me around. Wynn has launched two startups of his own.

"This is a 3-D printed shoe," he told me, pointing to a display case. The shoe looked pretty comfortable; recycled polymer plastic curved around in ribbons that appeared to be stitched on top of one another, with a small sole at the bottom. The company that created it, Feetz, customizes each pair. Customers upload their measurements through an app, the numbers get inputted into the printer, and the shoe components are extruded out in a matter of minutes. The manufacturing process uses no water and generates no waste.

Everybody in this part of town seemed to be 3-D printing something; the files are so massive that fast broadband service is a necessity. A Gig Tank product, Branch Technology, which is the brainchild of Alabama architect Platt Boyd, 3-D prints housing materials with plastic and carbon fiber, allowing for unique curves and shapes with radically smaller construction costs. "They are in the process of producing the first 3-D printed house, entirely," EPB's Marston said, beaming. Another 3-D printing concern, Collider, develops production-grade rubber, plastic, and even metal, which can be used to make gaskets, cell phone cases, custom valves, and more.

Other startups capitalized on Chattanooga's historical role in logistics, due to its easy access to rail lines and interstates and close proximity to Atlanta, Nashville, and Birmingham, Alabama. WorkHound rolled out as an anonymous feedback platform for truckers; FreightWaves is an analytics engine for logistics firms. International Maritime Security Associates, which designs risk management software for water-bound shipping companies, shifted operations from south Florida to Chattanooga, even though the city is nowhere near an ocean.

The Edney Innovation Center features a co-working space, a community classroom, corporate offices for CO.LAB graduates, and a group called the Enterprise Center that sort of connects everything together. The Edney has event space as well, hosting networking meetups, courses, and hack-a-thons. Chattanooga has also become a testing ground for scientific research. One study links autonomous automobiles together, allowing vehicles to effectively see around the car in front. Another test involves a miniature scanner that examines subterranean spaces before any infrastructure digging, to check for obstructions or needed repairs.

As local tech businesses grew successful, they began to fund successor startups, nurturing the community building up around The Gig. National organizations have taken notice: an e-sports-focused TenGIG Festival came to Chattanooga in 2017, as well as two successive Alexa Conferences in 2018 and 2019, for developers of Amazon's smart-speaker apps. It's not normal for a random midsized city in the Mid-South, thousands of miles from Silicon Valley, to harbor this kind of reputation. "The fiber served as a platform, a calling card, an asset that no one else could claim," said Marston.

Non-entrepreneurs benefited from The Gig as well. Subscribers can download full-length movies at home in less than a minute, and watch streaming video without glitches or interruptions. Super-fast internet can increase productivity for workers and help students learn. The Gig operates on the same fiber-optic network that's constantly metered to prevent outages. In 2018, *Consumer Reports* named EPB the top-rated internet service provider in the country for value, speed, and reliability.

The Gig has also spurred direct improvements for local residents. Mayor Berke credits it with bringing tech jobs to Chattanooga and lowering the city's unemployment rate. Landlords include gigabit-speed internet connections in monthly rents of new properties downtown. Telemedicine services have expanded access to doctors. At the Enterprise Center offices, Mary Stargel, one of the directors, fired up a video for me of one of its projects, where local high school biology students remotely control a superpowered microscope equipped with a 4K camera typically used on film productions. The microscope used to be located at the University of Southern California, but now it's stationed at the Chattanooga STEM (science, technology, engineering, and math) school, and linked to three other public schools in the county, including two in low-income areas. The high schoolers to study fine-grained images setup enables of microorganisms that previously were accessible only to graduate-level researchers; without The Gig, the remote networking simply wouldn't work. "We're using tech to improve the lives of Chattanoogans," said Stargel. "It's not just about creating unicorn startups; it's about tech as a lever to benefit the community."

Two other initiatives have broadened the benefits of The Gig across the socioeconomic spectrum in Chattanooga, where one-third of the population is African American, and 31 percent of them live in poverty, compared to 13 percent for the city's white residents. A program called Net Bridge enables a few thousand families, including anyone on free or reduced-price lunch, to get 100-megabit-per-second (100 Mbps) service in their homes for \$26.99, well below the standard rate (state law prevents Chattanooga from giving broadband to residents for free). Another program, Tech Goes Home, teaches internet skills to the community. These two digital equity initiatives in Chattanooga attack an important divide: even if broadband is available, it's often not affordable to those who need it. But the digital divide separates Americans by geography as well as by race and class.

The Federal Communications Commission's 2019 broadband deployment report estimated that 26.4 percent of rural Americans remained unable to

access high-speed internet. But their measurements are generous, relying often on self-reporting from the telecoms rather than discrete analysis of residential access. Gains in 2019 that the FCC touted were apparently due to a small internet provider named Barrier Free erroneously claiming that it wired up 62 million users in eight states overnight. Even without these self-reporting errors, under the FCC's standards, if one building in a census block has broadband, it incorrectly assumes that entire block to be wired. And merely claiming to offer broadband doesn't mean the speeds customers pay for are being delivered; the FCC stopped reporting results of speed tests ever since Ajit Pai became chair in January 2017. A Microsoft study from December 2018, using data from its hundreds of online apps and services, estimated that 162.8 million Americans do not use broadband internet speeds.

Lots of internet dead zones are in rural areas. For example, according to a 2016 study of Tennessee by two broadband consulting groups, only 2 percent of the state's urban residents lack access to 25 Mbps internet, while 34 percent of rural residents do.

The Horowitzes found this out the hard way. Like millions of Americans, they were refugees from the foreclosure crisis, losing their shirts on a home in central Florida purchased at the peak of the housing bubble in 2006. When Carolyn Horowitz's company took over a plant in the Knoxville area, they asked her to relocate. About twenty-five minutes from downtown Knoxville, they found a five-acre plot with an old farmhouse built in the 1870s, giving them room to raise their show dogs. "When you get away from the interstate, you get into the country really fast," Carolyn said. "We can have horses and chickens, people in my neighborhood shoot in the backyard. Everyone keeps to themselves."

With Carolyn and her husband, Dave, reliant on internet access for their careers, broadband availability was a top priority. They sought out fiber; it wasn't available to the home. They asked about cable DSL service; one carrier said that was possible, and they closed on the home on that belief. But when the technician came out to install, he couldn't get a tone on the copper wire. Carolyn called the carrier, all the way up to the office of the president, and got assurances that someone would come back and install it. But after she flew up to Lenoir City a second time—they were still living in Florida at the time—the technician again said he couldn't do it.

"I'm thinking, 'I just closed on a house. This is going to cost me a fortune," Carolyn said.

The couple managed to make a deal for two wireless hotspots and satellite internet. But it didn't give Dave enough reliability to perform his IT work. They found what Carolyn described as a combination dress shop and gun shop near the interstate, and they pay \$500 a month to rent an office in the back of the store. Anytime Dave needs to work on a hard-core project, he trudges out to the dress and gun shop. Carolyn's office is about a half-hour drive away, in a mixed-use development in Knoxville, and her work requires her to head in at all hours. "I drive into the office at three in the morning to do Skype calls with India" in order to walk through PowerPoint slides, she said—something she can't do at home.

The satellite service offered 100 gigabytes of data a month for free, and the couple mainly used it for email and web browsing. In the summer of 2018, they went on vacation in Amsterdam. During a power outage or some transition—the Horowitzes aren't sure—Dave's computer disconnected from his employer's cloud network, connected to the satellite service, and started to upgrade itself, as it normally does in the background. Near the end of the vacation, Carolyn got a bill from the satellite service for \$6,000. "We had used 7,000 gigabytes of data," she said. "We negotiated to take \$1,000 off." After that debacle, the couple switched to an unlimited data plan, but they still see slowness on the line.

The reason Carolyn and Dave cannot simply buy the broadband service they want and can afford is simple: large telecom companies don't want to shoulder the expense of upgrading to high-speed service in areas with low population density. This resistance to infrastructure deployment was the original impetus for rural electrification projects and the Tennessee Valley Authority, and it persists to this day.

"The private sector has profit as its overriding objective," said Chattanooga mayor Andy Berke. "We didn't ask ourselves, 'Will it makes sense financially to put fiber in this neighborhood?' Ultimately you have to decide, is broadband a luxury or infrastructure? In the 1950s, Eisenhower built out the highway system, to connect people up, improve the quality of life, allow businesses to transport goods and services. That's like the internet today." Six companies—cable providers Comcast and Charter, and former telephone companies AT&T, CenturyLink, Frontier, and Verizon—provide nearly all the broadband internet service in America, and anyone who has ever moved into a new house or apartment knows that it's never the case that all six are an option. The telecoms have carved up the country, giving the impression of many nationwide players while running a near-monopoly virtually everywhere. According to a comprehensive 2018 study of the telecom industry's broadband deployment, Comcast and Charter (a Nebraska-based investor named Warren Buffett owns 3 percent of the latter) are the only internet service providers for 68 million people in their networks.

Meanwhile, internet service providers like AT&T and Verizon have effectively stopped running fiber to homes. Rural America would be happy to have a monopoly provider at all. "The companies are doing much worse than we realized," said Christopher Mitchell of the Institute for Local Self-Reliance, which ran the study. "We did not see evidence that public policy encouraged AT&T and Verizon to invest in high-quality broadband. Co-ops have invested far more than the four biggest telecom companies."

Government has tried to sweeten the pot, with middling success. Despite \$1.5 billion in federal subsidies for rural broadband since 2015 through the Connect America Fund, part of a collection of annual FCC subsidies for rural connectivity totaling at least \$4.6 billion, there has been precious little expansion for rural residents. CenturyLink, one of the Connect America Fund recipients, has received half a billion dollars per year to wire 1.1 million homes and businesses, but the company only needs to promise that download speeds reach 10 Mbps, which doesn't even qualify as broadband service under the FCC's generous definition.

Even after President Trump's FCC reversed the Obama-era net neutrality order in 2017, which telecoms argued was freezing infrastructure investment, capital expenditures went down slightly the following year, with more reductions planned thereafter. The dominant broadband companies have proven that they will never spend the money in places where they face no real competition. And even where they do, they pick and choose deployment. "Cleveland is a good example," said Deb Socia, who in 2019 became the CEO of the Enterprise Center in Chattanooga. "AT&T upgraded the more affluent parts of the city and not the less affluent, even though the cost of service is not that different." Socia called it a digital form of redlining.

Monopoly telecoms—which include phone, cable, and internet services offered mainly by the same handful of companies—engage in plenty of old-fashioned price gouging. For example, prices for U.S. cellular phone service add \$50 billion per year to the telecoms' bottom lines relative to what they charge in Europe, according to research from economists Mara Faccio and Luigi Zingales. One example is comically absurd: a Texas customer of Frontier Communications bought his own router, and Frontier still charged him a \$10 per month "rental fee" on it. But beyond capturing rents and nudging up fees, monopoly also allows telecom and cable companies to continue their worst-in-class customer service programs while retaining subscriber bases. In a 2018 survey from the American Customer Satisfaction Index, cable and internet service providers (which most of the time are the same company) tied for last in customer satisfaction ratings.

Major cell phone providers AT&T, T-Mobile, and Sprint were found to have sold real-time customer location data to marketers and shady thirdparty data brokers; the news outlet Motherboard purchased the location data on one phone for just \$300. This information, equivalent to installing a GPS device in someone's pocket, can pinpoint whereabouts to within a few meters. Hundreds of bounty hunters and bail-bond firms routinely purchased such data to track down their targets. Law enforcement has been found to use the information. Even stalkers and domestic violence abusers were able to obtain locations of their victims from the black market. Big Telecom pledged to stop selling location data in January 2019, but of course that doesn't mean they can't find willing buyers for all sorts of other data they collect. And if you don't like it, what exactly are you supposed to do, given the few available options for phone, internet, or cable service?

The antidote to all this is competition, which we know works in telecom. In 2017 the FCC declared that the wireless telephone sector in the United States was competitive for the first time since 2009, owing largely to the Justice Department blocking a proposed merger between T-Mobile and AT&T. With consolidation stymied, T-Mobile tried something novel: offering better service at a lower price. The ensuing flock of subscribers forced the rest of the industry to up its game by offering unlimited data

plans. The virtuous circle was great for phone customers, as the companies were forced to bargain for their business and take a little less profit home.

Community broadband could serve that function throughout rural America. In fact, it happened in Chattanooga. Nine years after suing to block The Gig, Comcast returned to the area with gigabit fiber-to-the-home service, something it offers in very few other locations. Just years before, Comcast swore that no normal internet user needed speeds of 1 Gbps or more, only to roll it out themselves after EPB proved them wrong. Hilariously, Comcast claimed in an ad campaign that it was "introducing" gigspeed internet to Chattanooga, which it had to clarify later. And the service matched The Gig's \$70-a-month price only if customers locked themselves into a three-year contract. But the point is that Comcast wouldn't have offered anything if The Gig hadn't stolen its customer base. A similar dynamic has played out in a handful of cities with Google Fiber, which led to incumbents trying to improve their services (yes, Google can foster competition in businesses they don't already dominate). In all of these cases, competition spurred telecom giants to provide higher-quality alternatives

But a decade before The Gig rolled out, dominant telecoms had already made provisions to inhibit rivals.

The most prominent building in the skyline of Nashville, the state capital of Tennessee, has the letters "AT&T" emblazoned on it. It stands out like a Big Telecom bat signal, a monopolist keeping watch over the city. That hints at the long-standing political power of the telecoms in the Volunteer State.

In 1999, when rumblings about city-owned broadband service began to percolate, AT&T and other industry lobbyists got Tennessee to pass a law restricting any city that operated public internet networks from expanding beyond its electrical service area. For EPB, that meant that it couldn't extend its fiber network and deliver The Gig to outlying areas, where it was arguably needed the most. Amazingly, EPB could offer phone service over the same fiber-optic cables to anyone statewide, but not broadband.

Tennessee is not unusual in this regard. In fact, laws in twenty-five states either ban municipal broadband outright, place onerous regulations on it, or restrict it to a predetermined service area. Big Telecom started this movement in the days of the noisy, whirring modem: Texas banned community internet service back in 1995. Over the succeeding twenty-five years, millions of dollars have been spent harassing cities with lawsuits (it took Lafayette, Louisiana, three years to beat them back), lobbying cities and states to put shackles on community broadband, and showering politicians with campaign donations to cement these shackles in place. "It's insane that, in 2019, states are still trying to limit investment in better networks," said the Institute for Local Self-Reliance's Christopher Mitchell.

In the Trump era, Big Telecom has also enlisted federal regulators to their cause. In 2017, the FCC eliminated price caps for business broadband services under a new standard, which defines local markets with even one broadband provider as competitive. And in an October 2018 speech, Republican FCC commissioner Michael O'Rielly directly intervened in the debate. He called community broadband an "ominous threat to the First Amendment in the age of the internet," insinuating that Chattanooga enforces "speech codes" that prohibit users from posting certain types of content. This was based on a telecom-industry-funded study that invented the charge out of thin air.

Mayor Berke was at pains to explain to me the telecom industry's ven detta against community broadband. "They say it's not the place of government, this is for the private sector," he mused. But it's not like Comcast or AT&T or CenturyLink want to restrict the spread of community broadband so they can link up the nation with high-speed internet instead. They resist upgrades wherever they have a virtual monopoly. It seems more like the industry just doesn't want any threat out there, so politicians don't get the bright idea that their communities can have nice things.

There are nine publicly owned fiber communities across Tennessee, and many, including Chattanooga, have longed to expand service in some form. For years, lawmakers from both parties have sought to reverse the limitations embedded in state law, most notably in 2014, under the leadership of Janice Bowling, a Republican from Tullahoma. AT&T's lead lobbyist threatened to sue the state, and support for the measure evaporated. A second effort in 2016 went nowhere. AT&T lobbyists warned that cities using debt to deploy broadband gives them an unfair advantage over private-sector companies, as if a behemoth like AT&T has no access to capital and no resources gained through, well, their unfair advantage of monopolizing an entire industry.

Mayor Berke kept hearing from neighboring counties just outside the city limits, where residents were subsisting on dial-up and paying hundreds of dollars a month for the privilege. Even in some of the most conservative areas of the state, these communities were desperate for The Gig and appealing to Berke, a Democrat. "We're aligned on this issue, because it's not theoretical, it's practical," he said. "People down the street have a tengig connection and we don't."

Stuck at the state level, Chattanooga decided to go national. Berke traveled to Washington to meet with Tom Wheeler, the chairman of the FCC at the time. Wheeler had previously lobbied for the National Cable and Telecommunications Association and the Cellular Telecommunications and Internet Association, the principal trade groups for the broadband industry. But he was nevertheless receptive to the plight of those living tantalizingly out of reach of broadband. Universal high-speed internet access is part of the FCC's mission under the Telecommunications Act of 1996, which instructed the agency to "remove barriers" to deploying broadband "to all Americans in a reasonable and timely fashion."

So Wheeler encouraged Berke to petition the agency to preempt state law. Chattanooga did so, asking the FCC to give the city the ability to expand The Gig beyond its service area. In the meantime, Wheeler gave a speech in Washington that September decrying the sorry state of broadband deployment. "Three-quarters of American homes have no competitive choice for the essential infrastructure for 21st century economics and democracy," he said.

Five months later, in February 2015, Wheeler's FCC struck down the state laws barring community broadband expansion in Tennessee and North Carolina, on a party-line vote. It was a moment of promise for the concept of a public option, wiring parts of the country where telecoms feared to tread. No community would be left behind, just as none was when the U.S. Postal Service obligated itself to universal service at the founding of the country, or when the TVA and other projects ensured universal access to electricity.

The telecoms couldn't stand it. So a month later, they got the state of Tennessee to sue the FCC over the preemption order, in effect demanding that the FCC not permit the state's own residents to obtain better internet service. "The FCC has unlawfully inserted itself between the state of Tennessee and the state's own political subdivisions," read part of the short appeal, which called the FCC's action in excess of the commission's authority contrary to the U.S. Constitution, and in violation of the law. In other words, Tennessee rhetorically threw everything it had at the FCC's order. And some of it stuck. The case went before the Sixth Circuit Court of Appeals, which in August 2016 reversed the FCC's preemption order. While agreeing that broadband expansion served the public good, the threejudge panel decided the language in the Telecommunications Act did not bestow a "clear statement" of authority for the FCC to act. A few weeks later, Wheeler declined to appeal the court ruling. States' rights had won out, ironically preventing cities from doing what they wanted.

The defeat struck rural Americans hard, in the Chattanooga area and around the country. Some rural residents can't even reliably receive incoming phone calls, and now they would have to survive on whatever miserable internet speeds telecom companies deigned to offer them. That has a demonstrable economic as well as social impact. Lack of broadband correlates with lower median incomes and higher inequality, which makes sense if you think about how important internet access has become to the modern economy.

J. Ed Marston, of EPB, cited several stories he heard in communities living without reliable broadband. "I talked to one woman, she had a customer service job, and the company transitioned from a call center to working at home," he said. "She wasn't able to get adequate connectivity and she lost her job." Christopher Mitchell related a number of complaints from parents. "I talked to a family in Minnesota, they farm, fifth generation on the same land. They told me they were worried they would have to leave that farm because they were actively harming their children without access to broadband. I'm a small-c conservative—the idea of a family moving because they lack broadband is devastating."

FCC commissioner Jessica Rosenworcel estimated in 2015 that 70 percent of teachers assign tasks to their students that require internet access for either researching material or accessing study tools and instructional videos. Many teachers demand that students turn in homework to a cloud-based dropbox every night. Children with no broadband at home—one in six, according to the Pew Research Center—fall into the "homework gap," as Rosenworcel called it.

If kids need the internet to complete their homework, they hit up libraries or stay after school in the computer lab. They do research on their phones in the one corner of the house with a decent signal. They drive with their parents for miles, night after night, to a Starbucks or McDonald's parking lot, piggybacking off the Wi-Fi, rushing to finish everything before closing, when the signal gets shut off. Sometimes kids get kicked out of the parking lot for "stealing" Wi-Fi, or are forced to go in and buy something to use the internet.

And it's not only children in those parking lots. "We go to Starbucks to use internet service," Carolyn Horowitz told me. "We have people with no cell phone service trying to run a business." These journeys for a reliable hotspot have become a fact of life in rural America, and lack of access creates not only hassle but also danger. During significant flooding in Carolyn's area in spring 2019, she worried about the public safety implications of spotty connectivity. "Wireless hotspots are not workable solutions during bad weather," she said. "Without landlines and wired internet, how do you call for help?" That fear travels both ways, as many rural governments and hospitals run off the same copper telephone wires as their residents. Delivering messages to constituents or transmitting medical records over the internet can be a chore even in good weather.

The frustration grows even more acute for Carolyn whenever she looks outside her window. The Lenoir City utility board, also a TVA affiliate, has been exploring running fiber across their service area for two years, and they've already done so for commercial customers. "I'm in the line of sight of it, I can see the box from my house," she despaired. "People are literally across the street from each other, my neighbor gets 3-gigabit ASDL, and I have no tone. It makes me want to break things. It's like not having water on your property."

After the flood, Carolyn and Dave began to talk about moving on from their old farmhouse. The damages included a partially collapsed foundation. The couple had already sunk money into home upgrades after purchasing it in 2015; more fixes would cost tens of thousands of dollars. But the catch-22 is that without high-speed internet access, a house's resale value dips. Carolyn's seen it when flipping through the real estate listings: houses with fiber get bid up, and ones without are avoided. "I'm paralyzed about whether to put more money into it," she said. "But what happens if we try to sell it? Will we end up taking another hit?" The situation reminded Carolyn of the nightmare she endured in Florida during the Great Recession. As her home value plummeted 75 percent within five years of purchase, she and her husband found themselves trapped, unable to sell and unable to extract their home equity. The anxiety and uncertainty came rushing back, all because of a slow internet connection. "It's exactly the same feeling," Carolyn said.

But she didn't want any pity. "Dave and I are very well off. We can absorb that. But I have neighbors who aren't."

Despite numerous barriers, community broadband has flourished: over 750 cities and towns have some form of it. But with state restrictions in place, supporters must wage the fight one community at a time. Fortunately for them, the public is on their side. In Fort Collins, Colorado, a state telecom trade lobby whose members include Comcast spent almost \$1 million to stop a ballot measure to establish a city-owned broadband service; though citizen supporters contributed just \$15,000, they won with 57 percent of the vote. Comcast offered to hook up nearly all of the 1,300 residents of Charlemont, Massachusetts, with high-speed cable internet if the city kicked in \$462,123 toward the installation cost, but the town's voters rejected the offer, instead opting to build a publicly owned gigabit fiber network, which will cost \$1 million more but maintain community control.

Local officials know this is a slog that puts them in open combat with a powerful industry, something no ambitious politician desires. The relentless pushback creates its own barrier, even if community broadband sometimes wins. "The first few years we had tons of people come in and look at our system," said Chattanooga mayor Andy Berke. "The overwhelming response was, this is awesome, but I don't see how we get it done. Politically, legally, I don't see a way for us to do it." Just the time it takes to fend off lawsuits and lobbying and statewide preemption makes it arduous for municipal governments to think about. As Berke concluded, "You really have to want it."

In addition, to get community broadband accomplished, in many cases local electric companies have to buy into the concept, and not all of those are publicly owned. Three-quarters of Americans get their power from investor-owned behemoths like Duke Energy, Exelon, Pacific Gas & Electric, and Edison, which have been disinclined to distribute telecommunications services. This has produced the notable dynamic of one concentrated industry protecting another. "If you're in Tennessee with municipal electric, there's a path to broadband that requires a fight," said Chris Mitchell. "Without a muni electric, you just can't do it."

In Tennessee, the final indignity came in 2017, when the state legislature committed \$45 million in grants to the telecoms to subsidize the build-out of fiber-optic broadband in rural areas. Utilities like EPB could have expanded at no charge to the state, but lawmakers opted to shower the telecoms with cash instead. The companies would not even have to guarantee fast speeds in order to qualify for the grants—it could be as low as 10 Mbps per second, 99.9 percent slower than Chattanooga's 10 Gbps service. Local cooperatives did snag some of the grants, but most of the unnecessary subsidy went to large, highly profitable companies.

Telecom giants have claimed that new 5G wireless networks that run on radio waves will transform high-speed internet access in America and make broadband deployment irrelevant. President Trump even announced a \$20 billion grant program in 2019 to bring 5G to rural America. But here's the thing about 5G wireless: it still needs wires. Fiber-optic wires, in fact, which serve as a backbone to the system. So while it costs less than fiber to the home, the telecom industry's objections to building out capacity in lowdensity areas still apply to 5G. Plus, even with that fiber backbone, 5G is worse than wired internet in bad weather, or just because of obstacles in the physical terrain, which is bad news for folks in the forests and mountains of Tennessee. "You don't even need trees; one tree can be a barrier," Mitchell said. The smaller antennae that deliver 5G also have limited range. This is fine in populous cities like San Jose, which are using streetlight poles to house Wi-Fi transmitters for free public use. But in the expanse of rural America, you would need many more of them for true universal coverage, raising costs relative to urban deployment. Indeed, most 5G build-out to date is happening in large cities.

"We're a long way off from building out 5G to everybody's home," said J.Ed Marston. AT&T sort of admitted this in February 2019 by promoting its new 5G Evolution service—even slapping a "5G E" icon on its phones —when it was actually just a slightly upgraded version of the old 4G network. When analyst OpenSignal ran a speed test against Verizon and T-Mobile's 4G versions, it found that AT&T's 5G E was actually slower. More and more, 5G is coming to look like a bluff, a way to scare communities into thinking they'll waste money by investing in fiber. But waiting for private industry to ride to the rescue and connect the country has proven a fantasy since the earliest beginnings of the internet.

Somewhat protected from the scourge of community broadband, Big Telecom is swelling up. Sprint and T-Mobile, the third- and fourth-largest cell phone companies, merged to consolidate the sector further. They had to divest some assets to Dish Network to maintain a fourth carrier, but that just created a weaker version of Sprint. State attorneys general have sued to block the deal.

AT&T's \$85.4 billion purchase of Time Warner brought together one of America's largest telecom companies with a suite of valuable programming to distribute on its networks. Though sold as a consumer-friendly team-up, the new AT&T wasted no time raising prices for its services and blacking out its channels on competitors. AT&T's stated goal was to compete with tech platforms in a war for your attention by using personal data to dominate advertising on internet-connected televisions, mobile phones, wired devices, and its own streaming video services. The AT&T play was itself a bid to keep up with Comcast, which purchased NBCUniversal and is now implementing the same array of full-spectrum ad barrages. It's nothing less than a surveillance tax on every man, woman, and child, an endless repetition of using your every waking thought to bombard you with corporate pitches.

None of this helps people like Carolyn Horowitz connect to the internet. Rural Americans have become collateral damage in a war for control of the broadband wires. Carolyn and some of her neighbors have formed a community group, called Citizens Underserved by Technology, to fight for better outcomes. They've even met with Tennessee's lieutenant governor. But she's skeptical that it will ultimately do much good.

"You've got people in rural areas screwed over left and right by corporate socialism," said Carolyn, who describes herself as a libertarian. "My degree is in economics. As Adam Smith pointed out, inequality is a really big problem. It causes revolution." When delegates to the United Nations–affiliated World Health Assembly gathered in Geneva, Switzerland, in the spring of 2018, they didn't expect to be openly threatened. The Ecuadorian delegation had planned to introduce and swiftly pass an innocuous resolution supporting breastfeeding as the healthiest option for nourishing infants, which governments around the world should "protect, promote, and support." The international community had long encouraged breastfeeding, based on the latest science. It was the equivalent of a resolution in Congress naming a post office or supporting the American flag.

But then the U.S. delegation got involved.

It wanted "protect, promote, and support" removed, along with killing a section urging limitations on marketing alternative products that potentially harmed children. The United States warned Ecuador that it would face trade sanctions and withdrawal of military aid if it introduced the probreastfeeding resolution at all. A feel-good UN statement without practical impact wasn't worth the trouble, so Ecuador dropped out. So did a dozen other countries, fearing retaliation. Finally the Russian delegation took over, and even then deliberations on the measure took two days. The resolution passed, but not before the United States killed the language committing the World Health Organization to assisting countries with improving infant nutrition, among other tweaks.

You can assume that the U.S. delegation didn't wake up one morning and decide to blackmail the world over a meaningless UN resolution for sport. The delegates were operating on behalf of the \$70 billion, deeply concentrated global baby formula industry, which seeks to eliminate any threat to its marketing machine. Two companies, Abbott Laboratories (Similac) and Reckitt Benckiser (Enfamil), control around 70 percent of the global baby formula sector, with Nestlé picking up another 10 percent. Reckitt Benckiser is a British household goods manufacturer best known for Lysol cleaners; it bought Mead Johnson, maker of Enfamil, in 2017. In the United States, the three companies control around 95 percent of the market.

Baby formula consists of little more than dehydrated cow's milk and vitamins (and lots of sugar), yet it somehow costs \$150 a month to feed it to an American baby. Formula manufacturers ran a price-fixing ring in the 1990s, and baby formula prices remain elevated enough today that there's a rather incredible black market, with thieves ripping off stores and

warehouses, or gathering excess boxes from women on government programs, and illicitly selling the formula on Craigslist.

But the developed world, with its relative sophistication around breastfeeding, wasn't baby formula monopolists' main concern. They were more preoccupied with their lock on emerging markets, which dates back to the 1970s. According to a 1974 paper called "The Baby Killer," Nestlé, at the time a bigger player in formula, convinced young mothers in Africa, Latin America, and Asia that their product was a modern, safe, and indispensable option that improved child development. They played off dreams of the Western world's efficiency and progress to sell sugary milk when mother's milk would do far better. Hospitals in the Third World were given samples of formula to hook families. The success of this strategy has been credibly linked to millions of unnecessary malnutrition deaths, as poor women in developing countries couldn't afford the full cost of formula and diluted it with water to stretch the supply. Today, the British medical journal The Lancet estimates that 800,000 child deaths per year could be prevented if all mothers switched to breastfeeding.

A UN resolution declaring formula inferior to breastfeeding would carry some weight globally. The United States, home to the largest formula company, was all too happy to bully the world into preventing that outcome. The political power resulted directly from the industry's extreme and concentrated economic power. Such substitution of the interests of public health and security for the interests of a private monopolist is commonplace in international trade and diplomacy disputes. In geopolitics, the corporate wish list often sits at the top. And monopoly power serves to direct these initiatives, even at the expense of child nutrition and health, as in the baby formula case.

The New York Times, which broke the story of the chaotic negotiations, wouldn't say directly that the baby formula industry played a role. But we don't have to accept such a naive conclusion. After all, we aren't infants.

## Chapter 5

## Monopolies Are Why Teamsters Stormed a Podium to Tell One Another About Their Dead Friends and Relatives

Travis Bornstein first learned about it in the car. He was driving his eighteen-year-old son Tyler to an evening course at a local college near Uniontown, Ohio. Tyler was supposed to be in class already, but Travis had spied his car in a friend's driveway. "I went up and got him, went into town, and he was just out of it," Travis told me. His son was groggy, not really responding to questions, just staring blankly.

Travis decided to pull off onto the side of the road. "What's wrong with you?" he asked Tyler. His son turned to face him. "He said, 'Dad, I'm using heroin," Travis said. "I was the first person he told."

Despite the looks of things, Tyler wasn't high at that moment. He was in withdrawal from not getting a fix in a few days. It was a sickness, a slow chewing up of Tyler's body as it craved that next dose. To the observer it might look like a young person on drugs; actually, it was a young person in need of them.

Travis Bornstein couldn't process the information. Tyler was an athlete, adept at virtually any sport. He made two holes-in-one before the age of sixteen and become an all-county golfer. His senior year he switched sports and won the senior Iron Man award in football, which approaches a religion in this part of northeast Ohio. At Walsh University in Canton, Ohio, he walked onto the golf team and wound up with a scholarship. He decided he wanted to get into bodybuilding, and at the age of twenty-two became a runner-up Junior Mr. Ohio. "How's a kid like that get addicted to heroin?" Travis asked.

The seeds of the addiction were planted in high school. Through playing sports, Tyler broke his right arm four times and had two surgeries on his right elbow. The first came at age eleven and passed without incident. After the second, at age eighteen, Tyler's doctor prescribed him a painkiller. "I didn't know what an opiate was," Travis recalled. "The doctor didn't say 'You're getting an opiate,' none of that. I'm not a smart guy, but if the doctor said he was giving my son the equivalent of heroin, I might have said something."

For five years Tyler repeatedly got clean and then relapsed, moving from prescription opioids to heroin like hundreds of thousands of others. He never quite managed more than a year of sobriety. It would be six months on the wagon, then a setback, then back into treatment. All the while he excelled at golf and bodybuilding, compartmentalizing the addiction into a dark corner. The Bornstein family never shared their son's struggles with anyone, not even the closest of friends. Travis, an ex-Marine, was embarrassed about not being able to help his son out of the darkness.

Finally the Bornsteins moved Tyler to a sober living facility in Florida, attempting to free him from the temptations of home. It didn't work; Tyler relapsed down there, escaping to the streets and walking around homeless for five weeks. Travis and his wife, Shelly, found their son and brought him back to Uniontown. But this time the recovery lasted only a few months. In September 2014, Tyler relapsed while living with his girlfriend. He tried to get help at a state-funded facility but was put on a waiting list. Soon after, Tyler went with a friend to shoot up, and he overdosed. Instead of calling 911, the friend dumped him in a vacant lot in Akron and ran away. A resident found the body later that day. Tyler was twenty-three.

It's a sickeningly familiar story to countless families who have struggled through the worst drug epidemic in modern history. Someone dies at the hands of opioids every nineteen minutes in America, with a total of well over two hundred thousand deaths since the introduction of OxyContin, the first widely used prescription opioid painkiller, in 1996. The experience turned Travis Bornstein and his family into activists, working to help others and hold accountable those who contributed to his son's death in that field. It took him to his union, the Teamsters, where to his surprise he found many of his brothers and sisters in similar pain, confused and embarrassed but ready to fight. But to determine what to do about it, Travis and his colleagues had to understand the entire transaction, scrutinizing every corporate entity responsible for getting opioids into a patient's hands.

Monopolies at every stage of the supply chain placed their bottom lines ahead of the health of the recipients of those drugs. They manufactured and marketed addictive substances that cut a trail of death through society. They looked the other way as millions of pills were shipped into small towns, ripping them apart. They sold accessories for self-destruction, knew what they were selling, and kept doing it. Opioid companies and their enablers "created the epidemic and profited from it through a web of illegal deceit," reads a complaint from the Massachusetts attorney general in 2019. "A small group of executives led the deception and pocketed millions of dollars."

That's what our entire pharmaceutical system looks like today. It finds weak points in the system, islands of dependency, and milks patients for maximum value. It uses patients as props to sell products, and ruins the careers of doctors who have alternative treatment ideas. It takes a cut at the expense of independent pharmacies, putting what is for many communities the only manifestation of the health care system out of business.

It didn't have to evolve that way. Public money creates life-altering medications for society's benefit. No irreversible forces get you from there to a concentrated industry with one of the highest profit margins in global business. And we don't have to endure concentrated shippers, concentrated distributors, and concentrated middlemen in between. These are policy choices. And they have resulted in millions of families like Travis Bornstein's, scarred and angry and damaged for life.

The pharmaceutical industry is a special type of monopoly, one granted specifically by the government. While there are dozens of drug companies, each one gets exclusive access to a particular micromarket by patenting treatments for specific ailments or illnesses. Often only one drug treats a disease, and the peculiarities of drug reimbursement, where health plans can choose to cover just a single drug treatment, furthers the monopoly. Industrialized countries around the world place significant price controls on prescription drugs, a function of single-payer systems that buy in bulk and a general belief in access to affordable medications. The United States is the exception. Allegedly to spur innovation, we grant private companies exclusive patent rights to prescription drugs for twenty years, with no restrictions on what they can charge. With the glaring exception of the Veterans Administration, all negotiations on price are carried out in private. Even Medicare is barred from direct bargaining for lower drug prices, thanks to a 2003 law that explicitly authorized private-sector middlemen to handle negotiations. Other countries provide patent protection, but the combination of monopoly without price controls creates the uniquely American situation.

If you're a drug company that wants to save lives—who am I kidding, if you're a drug company that wants to enjoy profit margins that are two to five times as large as those found in the rest of the Fortune 500 (pharmaceuticals are the most profitable sector in the U.S. economy), you take advantage of the system. You offload research and development spending onto the National Institutes of Health and other publicly funded scientific enterprises while collecting enormous publicly funded tax breaks for your own R&D. Every one of the 210 new medicines approved by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) between 2010 and 2016 had its origins in government research, and drug companies can access that basic science and apply it to their drug development. You will hope for that to continue. You further lower your tax burden by moving your patents into tax havens, or merging with a foreign company to put your on-paper headquarters in a low-tax site overseas. Then when your wonder drug is approved, you can start marketing it by bribing doctors and hospitals, or even patients.

Dawn Neiderhauser's daughter Jordan was born with a rare metabolic disorder; her body cannot break down fatty acids into glucose, and the buildup can cause heart and liver problems. Her version of the disease, known commonly as VLCAD (very-long-chain acyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency, if you must know), can be managed decently with diet and vitamins and by avoiding overexertion. That was the assessment of Dr. Richard Kelley, who diagnosed Jordan during his twenty-five-year stint at the Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine. Kelley based his diagnoses of VLCAD and related disorders on the level of defects in the gene and the underlying enzyme activity in the patient. "Doctors learn to treat from reading a cookbook without really understanding metabolism," said Dr. Kelley. "I was trained in a different era. It allowed me to see aspects of these diseases other people weren't seeing."

Drug companies aren't interested in doctors calling for different treatments depending on the patient. And they're certainly not interested in doctors prescribing vitamins when pharmaceuticals could be used. A company can try to persuade the doctor to dispense its product, or persuade the patient to demand it.

Dawn told me about a national family support group for fatty acid disorders that issued newsletters twice annually. The newsletters can still be found online. The support group had a corporate sponsor named Sigma-Tau Pharmaceuticals. Newsletters featured numerous references to Ken Mehrling, Sigma-Tau's director of marketing and sales; one from December 1991 thanks Mehrling and Sigma-Tau "for offering to cover all the expenses for this newsletter."

Sigma-Tau made an enzyme supplement called Carnitor, which Dr. Charles Roe, a preeminent researcher in the field, pioneered as a treatment for mitigating hypoglycemia when patients with fatty acid disorders fell ill. Dr. Roe happened to treat the child of Deb and Dan Gould, the founders of the support group. He was listed in the newsletters as a "medical advisor," and his curriculum vitae from his most recent job at Baylor University lists two consultancies with Sigma-Tau, one of them unpaid. "They funded a lot of his research," said Dr. Kelley.

Soon Carnitor became the standard treatment for all patients with VLCAD disorders. "People are easily swayed by constant exposure to something," said Dr. Kelley. "Every meeting has Sigma-Tau sponsoring all this research. Everyone jumps on board." Dr. Kelley even prescribed Carnitor for Jordan Neiderhauser briefly, but she developed leg muscle pain. He took her off the drug, and the leg pain went away. When Dawn informed other parents about her daughter's experience with Carnitor, they lashed out. Dr. Roe in particular defended its continued use. "I kind of became a problem in the support group," Dawn said. "It became this battle." Only later did she put together all the financial interests attempting to convince patients to use a potentially harmful drug.

An even stranger development happened years later. When the internet grew in prominence, the support group morphed into a website and finally a Facebook group. There, Dawn learned about new clinical trials for a drug called triheptanoin, or C7 oil. Several VLCAD families put their children in the trials and were touting the drug to the support group. Ultragenyx, a large drug company, held the patent; it had not yet obtained FDA approval.

In spring 2016, a fellow support group mom asked Dawn to join what was called a "focus group" for families of disorder sufferers. It would take place during an all-expenses-paid two-day retreat at a high-class resort in Scottsdale, Arizona. The mom presented herself as a "patient ambassador" working for a group called Snow Companies, really a PR firm that works for dozens of pharmaceutical manufacturers, including Ultragenyx. Snow recruits and trains patient ambassadors to advocate for widespread adoption of their clients' drugs. This is quite common: some drug companies hire Instagram influencers to hawk their products.

Dawn called Dr. Kelley and told him about triheptanoin and the focus group. "There are cases where triheptanoin improves the patient," Dr. Kelley told me. "Some tolerate it and some can't, and it causes problems. One child in France was given it and nearly died." Again, companies like Ultragenyx didn't want to hear about how their drug may not be right for everyone. The economics of so-called orphan drugs, which are intended to treat diseases that affect very few people, demands a universal embrace of one treatment to justify the R&D expense.

Dawn decided to attend the focus group. "It was a small group—we could fit into a conference room," she said. Representatives from Snow Companies and Ultragenyx were on hand, along with a medical expert from Boston Children's Hospital who was employed directly by Ultragenyx. Dr. Kelley had joined Boston Children's a year earlier, and so when Dawn greeted the expert, "I said, 'Do you know Dr. Kelley?' And she got a stone-cold look on her face."

After an opening-night dinner, participants sat through a daylong session where they were asked to tell their family's stories of living with the disorder. Dawn got emotional, even crying when she discussed Jordan's illness. In the first half of the day, Ultragenyx never got mentioned. By the second half, Dawn got the sense she was in an infomercial for triheptanoin, with presentations from the doctors who ran the clinical trials. It was presented as a miracle drug that would improve cardiac function in patients. But what if the patients didn't have abnormal cardiac function to begin with?

"I blew my cover the last night, [when] I was sitting next to someone from Snow," Dawn said. "I said to her that this was fodder for the marketing department. I relived those six days in the hospital when they didn't know what Jordan had. I said, 'You're using that pain to sell drugs.' She said, 'No, we want to understand the patient's experience.' But they have nothing to do with the patient. They are hired by the drug company to get people loyal to it."

As for Dr. Kelley, he was gradually edged out at Boston Children's. After he was hired, an associate chief of his department told him he couldn't see patients; the administrator didn't want him filling the beds. As he became more outspoken about the need to modify treatments for metabolic disorders based on the individual patient's profile, he became more alienated from the profession. "There's a lack of interest among doctors of finding out about this," he said. Dr. Kelley set up his own practice in Pennsylvania, mostly for managing existing patients. He wants to initiate research, but the drug companies have scooped up all the patients; doctors without a sponsor cannot compete. Ultragenyx is hopeful that its clinical trials will get them FDA approval for triheptanoin.

"I've had drug companies threaten me," Dr. Kelley said. "They've tried to buy me off. They will play hardball."

These tactics are part of a mad grab to earn monopoly profits as long as companies can hang on to the patent. Maximizing profits even goes into the most basic engineering. If you have glaucoma, the reason liquid from your eye drops constantly rolls down your cheeks is that companies deliberately make the drop larger than the human eye can hold. Every milliliter that falls out of your eye represents a tiny profit, and it adds up.

But even more brainpower and effort goes into ensuring that the patent clock does not run out after twenty years. "When you have government protection there are all these rents associated, so you try to extend it," said Dean Baker, an economist who focuses on government-granted monopolies. Evergreening—also known by the appalling corporate PR term "lifecycle management"—involves slightly changing the chemical makeup of a drug

without improving the medication, to earn new patents and restart the exclusivity period. The 1968 National Institutes of Health patent program paved the way for this abuse, which is widespread. Celgene has twenty-seven patents for its multiple myeloma drug Revlimid; one patent refers to the coating on the pill. Another company, Allergan, even tried to sell some of its patents to a Native American tribe so that it could claim sovereign immunity from patent laws. That scheme proved unsuccessful, but if you layer the patents right, you can extend exclusivity for decades. Patents also drive health decisions; in 2015 Pfizer researchers discovered that its rheumatoid arthritis drug Enbrel showed promising results for treating Alzheimer's, but it never made the research public and declined a clinical trial because Enbrel was about to fall off patent.

The government requires that manufacturers of drugs that are considered potentially dangerous develop a Risk Evaluation and Mitigation Strategy (REMS) for each of those drugs. Generic manufacturers seeking to compete with an established drug have to use that same protocol, forcing them to negotiate with a monopolist that can just refuse to allow them in. Generic drug companies also need access to samples of patented drugs so they can run comparison tests; monopolists routinely restrict this access, making it impossible for a generic to prove equivalency and complete a clinical trial. Monopolists also engineer "citizen" petitions urging the FDA to delay approval of generic drugs. And when generics do eventually get approved for use, manufacturers of the patented drugs bribe hospitals with rebates to keep prescribing their drugs in preference to cheaper alternatives.

And then there's pay-for-delay, a process whereby a monopolist simply bribes a would-be competitor to stay out of the market. It's corruption in its purest form, and patients bear the cost, paying billions of dollars for the name-brand drug instead of what would otherwise be lower drug prices. Though the price-fixing is so obvious that even the Federal Trade Commission has strongly condemned it, the practice continues. As Dean Baker put it, "They're attempting to innovate around the protection."

Schemes to acquire and hold patents can result in a situation like that of insulin, a one-hundred-year-old diabetes drug whose patent was sold in the 1920s for \$1 to promote affordable access to all sufferers, but which pharmaceutical companies eventually co-opted by promising to expand supplies. When we had worthwhile antitrust enforcement in America,

regulators kept insulin producers honest by imposing fines for anticompetitive behavior. In the absence of enforcement, insulin manufacturers in the 1980s began to alter the drug repeatedly to keep it on patent. Sanofi, one of three major producers, has an insulin called Lantus with seventy-four patent applications that could extend its monopoly by thirty-seven years. Insulin has risen from \$25 a vial in 1996 to \$275 today; the wholesale price has tripled in the past decade. As a biologic drug made from human genetic material, insulin enjoys additional patent protections, and biosimilars are complicated to produce, slowing generic entry. When generics attempt to enter the market, companies like Sanofi sue them for patent infringement.

In human terms, this is a tragedy for 30 million diabetes patients in the United States, many of whom cannot afford price spikes. One in four patients report that they've rationed their own insulin because of the cost. Proper insulin doses are critical, and reducing intake can lead to death by ketoacidosis. In 2017 Alec Raeshawn Smith was found dead in his apartment, which was littered with empty insulin vials that had been tampered with in order to extract every last drop; he had not been able to afford to refill his prescription.

Over the years we've seen insulin-style price gouging replicated throughout the pharmaceutical sector. Gilead Sciences set the price for its hepatitis C drug Sovaldi at \$84,000 for a full treatment. The company's CEO considered it "a very good value," with the only problem being that hundreds of thousands of patients needed Sovaldi and couldn't afford it. Out-of-pocket costs for drugs used to treat multiple sclerosis patients jumped twenty-fold in twelve years. Novartis released a drug in May 2019 to treat a muscle-wasting disease; with a list price of \$2.125 million, it is the most expensive drug in history. Even as both political parties condemned the high cost of prescription drugs and advanced all sorts of policy proposals to fix it, pharma companies raised prices on 3,400 drugs in the first half of 2019, with an average increase of five times the rate of inflation.

The price of the EpiPen, which provides quick-acting emergency treatment for allergies, jumped 450 percent in seven years, despite no changes in the formula. Two vials of the proper dosage of epinephrine and manual syringes would cost only \$20, and some put the cost of the dosage

in each EpiPen at as little as \$1; in 2016, a two-pack cost \$608. Heather Bresch, the CEO of EpiPen manufacturer Mylan, is the daughter of U.S. senator Joe Manchin; the price increases coincide with Mylan purchasing the rights to EpiPen and Bresch taking over the company. Mylan controls 87 percent of the U.S. market for the drug. When a rival, Auvi-Q, reached the United States, Mylan paid out rebates to health plans and middlemen under the condition that Mylan would get exclusive reimbursement rights, knocking Auvi-Q out.

Valeant, a darling of Wall Street and hedge funds for years, used its control over orphan drugs to implement price increases for those drugs that averaged 66 percent annually. Companies get enormous tax breaks for creating orphan drugs, but Valeant's strategy was to piggyback off other companies' R&D through relentless debt-fueled acquisitions of already-developed medications, thereafter hiking the prices. Valeant also had a secret specialty pharmacy known as Philidor, which changed patient prescriptions to Valeant products instead of generics. Employees of Valeant quietly worked at Philidor under aliases like Peter Parker, the alter ego of Spider-Man.

Notorious "pharma bro" Martin Shkreli of Turing Pharmaceuticals also had an acquisition-to-spike strategy, purchasing a drug called Daraprim, which treats a parasitic infection, and raising the price from \$13.50 per tablet to \$750 overnight. Shkreli, brash and pompous, eventually went to jail for an unrelated securities fraud; there are some offenders even our system cannot wave through. But he served as a convenient target for public anger about drug prices, while companies guilty of similar abuses safely slotted in behind him, free from personal scorn. Corporate giant AbbVie, in a meeting with an investment bank in 2017, declared that the "the intensity of the drug pricing debates and political risks is waning," due to Trump administration inattention and political gridlock. The release of pressure that resulted from Shkreli's comeuppance likely played a role. (The fact that AbbVie obtained hundreds of patents and struck pay-for-delay deals on their signature drug, Humira, probably also put their minds at ease.)

By the way, the drug Shkreli bought, Daraprim, still cost \$750 a pill as of 2019. EpiPen prices haven't dropped much either. Sticky pricing is a common feature with prescription drugs, all the more so when companies refuse to compete. A wide-ranging investigation in 2018 found that some of

the biggest generic drug manufacturers in the world conspired to inflate prices of more than a hundred drugs, some by as much as 1,000 percent. According to the complaint, the companies agreed to a "fair share" deal where each would get to control pieces of certain markets. They called the market the "sandbox," and expected everyone to play nice within it.

Meanwhile, monopolist drugmakers have another strategy to reap all the profits from the system while bearing none of the costs: takeovers. In 2019 AbbVie, the company relieved at the lessening of demands to reform drug prices, bought Allergan, which attempted to sell patents to Native American tribes. The impetus for AbbVie was to scoop up patent-protected bestseller Botox, just as Humira fell off patent. Disgraced Sovaldi producer Gilead bought rival Kite Pharmaceuticals in 2017, also searching for blockbusters. Bristol-Myers Squibb paid \$74 billion for Celgene, the company with that lucrative thicket of Revlimid patents. Pfizer combined its off-patent drug business with EpiPen maker Mylan. Drugmakers have consumer health divisions as well; GlaxoSmithKline and Pfizer just merged those operations to create the largest over-the-counter health product manufacturer in the world. Aquafresh, Flonase, Nicorette, Polident, Sen sodyne, Tums, Advil, Caltrate, Centrum, ChapStick, Emergen-C, and Robitussin now all come from the same company.

An amazing study out of Yale, titled "Killer Acquisitions," puts another spin on the takeover strategy. It found an empirical basis for the theory that pharmaceutical companies buy competitors developing drugs that might one day compete with the acquiring companies' products. Once the acquirer buys the rival, the new innovations typically fade away. New drug projects are nearly twice as likely to fail to advance to a higher stage of development if they are acquired during the early phase. The researchers found at least forty-five killer acquisitions per year.

For example, Questcor Pharmaceuticals, which had a monopoly on certain hormone drugs, bought the rights to develop a competing drug, Synacthen, in 2013, and killed it. The Federal Trade Commission managed to fine Questcor \$100 million over this, and forced the licensing of Synacthen to a competitor, West Therapeutic Development. However, since the license went through in July 2017, FDA approvals for the drug have not been completed. So Questcor has cemented its lucrative monopoly for seven years and counting, while paying a mere pittance for its anti-

competitive practices. More recently, Roche purchased Spark Therapeutics, a gene therapy company. This was in part a way for Roche to pick up a valuable drug after development: Luxturna, a medication for blindness that costs \$425,000 per eye. But Spark had also been testing a one-dose hemophilia A treatment that showed 97 percent success in reducing bleeding in patients. Roche already has one hemophilia A drug in its portfolio called Hemlibra, which requires a dosage every four weeks. What happens next is presumably clear: the one-dose drug, what some might call the cure, will get placed on a shelf, while the treatment Roche gets to collect on once a month thrives.

As ever, monopoly drugs create brittle supply chains. If you live in the United States, your EpiPen comes from a single Pfizer manufacturing facility in St. Louis; problems at the plant in 2018 created dangerous shortages. Supplies of an antianxiety medication called buspirone suddenly dried up in 2019, creating chaos for sufferers who need consistent dosages to maintain chemical balance. For buspirone and other generics, suppliers have driven prices so low that manufacturers exit the market. But shortages also create opportunities for price hikes that go well beyond the expected supply-and-demand curve, like a 1,107 percent increase in May 2018 for a muscle relaxant called methocarbamol. Valsartan, a blood pressure medication that saw supply disruptions, went from \$30 a bottle to \$155.

And if everything just mentioned were all that was wrong with pharmaceutical monopolies, we'd be in pretty good shape.

After Tyler Bornstein died of a heroin overdose in 2014, his father, Travis, was distraught. "You can't prepare to lose a child," he told me. "I felt like I failed as a father." Travis kept the pain bottled up, despite knowing opioid deaths were hitting epidemic levels; Tyler was the third young man to die in the Uniontown area that year. All of them had sisters, and it took those young women to lead the community out of silence.

The three siblings worked with a guidance counselor to tell their stories publicly. "I was embarrassed that my daughter had more guts than her dad," Travis said. He decided to emerge from the shell he'd constructed around himself, discussing his experience at the local high school. The family created a Facebook page, and it led them to found a nonprofit organization called Breaking Barriers: Hope Is Alive. It involves talks given around the country, support groups, and a long-term goal of creating a relapse prevention and wellness center, the first in Ohio. They wanted to put the center, which they called Tyler's Redemption Place, in the vacant lot where his body was dumped in 2014. "The traditional treatment is thirty, sixty, ninety days," Travis said. "It takes a year for your brain to heal off opiates. Tyler could never get a year. Somebody could come out of a thirty-day treatment, come to our place in an outpatient setting, and get the support and counseling that they need." The center would prioritize addressing the physical trauma that leads people to addiction, Travis explained. "You can't get out of addiction without addressing the root cause. We have to treat the whole person, mind, body, and spirit."

This vision required money, and Travis turned to the people who'd stood with him throughout his adult life. Travis declined a college football scholarship to join the Marine Corps, and after his six years of service, he became a dockworker, a union job, joining Teamsters Local 24 in Akron. He was elected as a full-time business representative of the local at age twenty-nine, and became president at thirty-two, a job he's kept for over twenty years.

Travis wrote Teamsters general president James P. Hoffa, outlining his story and asking for fifteen minutes at the 2016 annual convention in Las Vegas. "I said as union leaders, we're community leaders, and there's nothing bigger impacting our community than this epidemic," Travis said. Hoffa agreed.

Members gave Travis a standing ovation before he got a word of the speech out. "You guys are gonna make me start blushing if you clap every time," he told the crowd. He related the story of Tyler's life, stressing that he'd been smart and kind and had worked hard. And he related the story of his death, the final moments in that vacant lot. "I'm learning to forgive myself and I'm not embarrassed of my son," he said. "He is a hero to have accomplished so much with such a gut-wrenching disease."

Travis ran through the astounding statistics of the opioid crisis: a drug overdose death in America every nineteen minutes, 80 percent of heroin users beginning first with opioid use, the United States home to 4 percent of the world's population but 80 percent of opioid consumption. "It's in every workplace, craft, or division that our union represents," he said, asking members for their assistance in getting the treatment center funded. "If you partner with us, I do know how to stand up and fight like hell until the mission's accomplished. To my son in heaven, now we fight for you!"

What happened next was unprecedented. For the next ninety minutes, Teamster members started coming to the microphone, making pledges of support. Some would name their own family members who died from opioid use: a nephew, a cousin, a mother or father. Others spoke of their own addictions. Travis's speech brought forth a hidden, simmering pain shared by many within the Teamster family. By the end, over \$1 million was raised for Breaking Barriers. "It was a humbling experience," Travis told me. "They brought us back onstage. It was everything we could do to not sit there and cry."

But the Teamsters wanted to do more. It turned out that the general secretary-treasurer of the union, Ken Hall, came from West Virginia, which was overrun with opioid addiction. He wanted to use the union's power to hold accountable those responsible for the epidemic. The problem was that there were so many targets.

Physicians had to write the prescriptions for opioid medications, and many prescribed them illegally in exchange for money or even sex. Kickbacks for prescriptions were commonplace; even small-ball corruption like meals for doctors led to increased prescriptions of opioids. A 2017 study from Boston Medical Center found that one in twelve doctors in America (and one in five doctors in family practice) received money from opioid companies, totaling over \$46 million in payments from just 2013 to 2015. According to the study, for every three additional payments in a metropolitan area, overdose deaths increased by 18 percent. In 2010, a new version of the tentpole opioid medication OxyContin was produced that made it harder to abuse. About one-third of doctors dramatically lowered the number of OxyContin prescriptions they wrote, shifting to prescribing other opioids. The lure of more money from addictive products overrode the imperative to dispense safer drugs.

The other party in that transaction sits in drug company boardrooms, and mainly one of them: Purdue Pharma, makers of OxyContin. The timedrelease opioid was approved for use in 1996, and Purdue sold it to doctors as a safe pain management treatment, though it was actually more powerful than morphine. In the late 1990s, Purdue lobbied the Joint Commission, an accrediting agency for hospitals, urging that pain be considered a "fifth vital sign" and treated aggressively. The company transformed pain relief into a human right, and despite little clinical evidence of its effectiveness in treating long-term, chronic pain, opioid prescriptions quadrupled from 1999 to 2014. As early as 2001 OxyContin was the most-prescribed pain medication in America, responsible for more than half of the brand-name opioid trade. According to a lawsuit by New York counties, company executives knew early on about the "widespread abuse" of the drug—the pills were easy to crush and snort for a quick-acting high—but they continued to market it persistently; in fact, they pushed doctors to prescribe higher dosages. A retrospective study released by the National Bureau of Economic Research in 2019 attributes "a substantial share of overdose deaths over the last two decades" to the introduction and marketing of OxyContin.

Two branches of the Sackler family built a fortune as high as \$14 billion from Purdue's success. They ran a family business, filling more than half of the board seats and all the important executive slots. They bolstered their name by spraying cash into some of the world's most important museums, including the Louvre in Paris, the Tate Modern in London, and the Met in New York City, along with Harvard, Cambridge, and other prestigious universities. Everyone in the pharmaceutical supply chain got a taste as well: doctor junkets and speaking engagements, academic grants, pharmacist refunds, wholesaler rebates, and patient coupons (the classic drug pusher tactic—offer a freebie to get the target hooked). To keep the scheme alive, lawsuits brought by parents of dead patients were settled quietly with the help of top-notch lawyers like future attorney general Eric Holder. Purdue and the Sacklers were history's wealthiest drug kingpins, building an empire deadlier than Pablo Escobar's.

Authorities slapped a \$634 million fine on Purdue in 2007 for misleading the public about OxyContin's addiction risks, and the company released a safer version in 2010. But it was too late; in fact, the main consequence of the 2010 reformulation was that patients sought other painkillers, or a cheaper fix like heroin. Even at the end, the Sacklers brainstormed how to move into addiction treatment services, in a brazen attempt to profit from the very pain they caused. In 2019, Purdue filed for bankruptcy as part of a deal to settle over 2,600 lawsuits, and that didn't

even eradicate their legal troubles. The Sacklers were singled out as villains, with their museum donations rejected and events protested.

Insys Therapeutics, maker of the even more potent opioid Subsys (fentanyl), followed Purdue's playbook of encouraging higher dosages and pursuing doctors. It promised doctors appearances on lucrative speaker programs to encourage sales, and misled health plans to get them to approve reimbursement. A former Insys vice president pleaded guilty to bribing doctors, five other top executives (including founder John Kapoor) were convicted in court, and the company filed for bankruptcy in the face of a nine-figure federal fine. Throughout the epidemic, generic opioid manufacturers rushed out products to capitalize on it, including two Ireland-registered companies, Mallinckrodt and Endo, and Teva Pharmaceuticals, a top investor of which is a guy named Warren Buffett.

For the past couple of years, rumors have grown about a global settlement with opioid companies, bolstered by the successful 2019 lawsuit against Johnson & Johnson, responsible for only a tiny share of the opioid market, that ordered the company to pay \$572 million to the state of Oklahoma. The opioid lawsuits are the twenty-first-century equivalent of the legal fight against Big Tobacco. Even the same lawyer, Mike Moore, has involved himself in recruiting states to sue opioid manufacturers. But several other industries, all of them highly concentrated, play a role in the opioid epidemic.

Patients get their drugs through retail pharmacies, and in 2017 the top six pharmacy outlets controlled 64 percent of the prescription revenues. Two of those are strictly mail-order pharmacies, so if you are paying for a prescription in person, you're probably getting it from CVS, Walmart, Walgreens, or Rite Aid. The latter two tried to merge in 2017, and even our desiccated antitrust agencies rose up in opposition. But Walgreens bought half of Rite Aid's stores anyway, making Rite Aid a weak fourth option to the Big Three.

CVS in particular is interesting, as in 2018 it purchased large health insurer Aetna, and it already owned a pharmacy benefit manager (PBM), Caremark. Pharmacy benefit managers, the quiet middleman in the drug supply chain, negotiate with drug companies on behalf of insurance companies and health plans, and give reimbursements to pharmacies. CVS, by itself, represents three of the four players in that set of transactions. When you have one company that reimburses pharmacists and also competes with them directly, the potential for mischief is pretty obvious. When CVS bought Caremark in 2007, Caremark got to see all the information in CVS's other PBM deals, data it could use to underprice rivals. It could also steer its giant patient network toward CVS drugstores, promising lower co-pays or exclusive access to particular drugs. Prescription revenue from Caremark plans nearly tripled from 2007 to 2014.

But even outside of that unique situation, PBMs are hazardous to the system's health. Created in the late 1960s to help with claims processing, PBMs presented themselves as able to negotiate across the system and reduce costs. In actuality, PBMs began to control the marketplace, dictating what drugs patients can get and how much everyone gets paid. Only PBMs have perfect information about the distribution of funds to health plans, drug companies, and pharmacists—a crazy circumstance, if you think about it.

"PBMs reimburse generic drugs based on MACs," or maximum allowable cost, said Rob Frankil, an independent pharmacist in Sellersville, Pennsylvania. The PBM sets the MAC for every drug. But the actual number is hidden to the pharmacist until the point of sale; the contract every pharmacy signs just says "MAC." Unlike practically every retailer, Frankil has no idea how much money he'll make, if any, until the moment of the sale. "I get a prescription, type in data, click send, in a second or two comes back, and I'm told getting a dollar or two," he said. After subtracting the patient's co-pay, Frankil sees whether he will actually turn a profit on the sale or not; it's like a pull of a slot machine. The MAC changes with the price of the drug, but sometimes the lists aren't updated, leaving pharmacists to sell prescriptions at significant losses. Frankil could decline to fill the prescription after the fact, but that'd hardly inspire repeat business. "What do I do?" Frankil asks. "Fill the prescription and lose money, or don't fill it and lose customers? These decisions happen every single day."

PBMs also profit through spread pricing, a better name for which would be "stealing money." They charge the health plan more than they pay the pharmacy in reimbursement, and take the balance for themselves. They take rebates from drug manufacturers and pocket them without passing them on to health plans and their patients. They encourage higher list prices because then their rebates rise, which can harm patients with out-of-pocket costs, as the list price determines the co-pay. They get kickbacks from drug companies to steer patients into higher-cost products. They even charge pharmacies additional "direct and indirect remuneration" fees months after a sale based on performance ratings, such as dinging those with patients who go off their medications. PBMs use these ratings to claw back as much as 50 percent of the value of a single prescription. Through these maneuvers, PBMs skim as much as one in five dollars out of every prescription drug purchase, harming pharmacies, health plans, and patients alike. In particular, they squeeze any pharmacy that isn't aligned with a corporate giant, dislocating a critical link between health professionals and patients, particularly in rural areas, where the pharmacist often is the health system.

Having read this far in the book, you might have guessed that PBMs are highly concentrated. Three firms—CVS, Express Scripts, and Optum Rx control over 75 percent of the market. That allows them to give pharmacies take-it-or-leave-it contracts. All now have a health insurer partner after a mergers (CVS/Aetna, flurry of recent Express Scripts/Cigna, Optum/UnitedHealth), and all have their own mail-order pharmacies, which they aggressively steer patients toward. Byron Hanson, a tech worker in Seattle in his twenties, takes medication to control epilepsy. When CVS and Aetna merged, his PBM changed. "I don't know if this was just tricky wording on their part or way they were presenting it, but were pushing us to go mail-order instead of going through the pharmacy," Hanson said. Rep. Doug Collins, a Republican from Georgia, alleged to me that PBMs solicit customers for the mail-order pharmacy while they're filling prescriptions in stores. Not only does the lack of human contact increase bureaucracy and weaken patient compliance with taking medications, but frequent autoshipping before pills run out leads to them piling up and creating massive amounts of waste.

As a key part of the supply chain, PBMs were involved in the opioid epidemic. PBMs control the formularies, lists of drugs that they choose to reimburse. Despite knowing the public health risks of OxyContin, most PBMs kept it on formularies. In fact, an investigation by Stat News found that Purdue Pharma paid off PBMs with rebates to keep OxyContin on their formulary with low co-pays, over the howls of a state employee health plan in West Virginia. PBMs didn't even require prior authorization from the health plan to dispense the drug. It took until 2017 for CVS to limit dosages on some opioid prescriptions.

Congress has shut down some PBM schemes, though the companies have shifted profits elsewhere. Drug manufacturers spurred many of the changes, as they find PBMs a convenient target to deflect attention from their own culpability in high drug prices. PBMs do the same by pointing to the drug companies. It's a symbiotic and convenient battle between two large monopolistic industries that in many ways need each other to survive. But Travis Bornstein and the Teamsters found one more monopoly that played a signature role in getting opioids into the hands of addicts—the distributors that ship the drugs in the first place.

Wholesale drug distributors McKesson, Cardinal Health, and AmerisourceBergen collectively deliver about 90 percent of all medications in the United States. In a sign of the lucrative nature of moving around pharmaceuticals, all three companies made the top sixteen in the most recent Fortune 500 list. McKesson, not a household name, is the nation's seventh-largest company by revenue. In 2016, AmerisourceBergen, itself the product of a 2001 merger between the two companies in the smashedtogether name, generated \$7.9 million per employee, the highest ratio in the S&P 500 index; Cardinal and McKesson were both in the top twelve.

The Teamsters happened to have pension money in the stocks of all three of these distributors, including \$30 million worth of McKesson. In many cases, Teamsters shipped the pharmaceuticals and manned the warehouses from which the opioids emerged, on behalf of these companies. "They're the top three, they control the market share," said Travis Bornstein. "They say, 'We don't prescribe, we're just a distributor.' But a small pharmacy in nowhere Ohio is getting millions of pills. They're chasing the dollars. It was profit over people, no doubt in my mind."

A notorious example occurred in Kermit, West Virginia, a town of just 392 residents, where distributors shipped 9 million opioid pills to a single Sav-Rite pharmacy over two years. McKesson alone shipped 10,000 pills a day on average to the Sav-Rite in a ten-month stretch. Over a decade, Williamson, a hamlet of 2,900 in Mingo County, West Virginia, got 20.8

million pills. Overall, the numbers are astonishing: 780 million opioid pills just to West Virginia between 2007 and 2012, enough for 235 pills for every resident in the state. Nationwide the number is 76 billion pills from 2006 to 2012. Some of the highest opioid death tolls in America occurred in West Virginia, an epidemic that distributors kept fueling with more agents of destruction. Meanwhile, the Big Three companies enjoyed \$17 billion in profits over that period.

Other attempts to hold distributors accountable had petered out. Distributors are required to report suspicious orders of unusual size or frequency, and the sheer volume of opioids shipped without such red flags violated the law. Many of those pills ended up on the streets. When pharmacists or doctors are indicted for writing illegal prescriptions and distributors are made aware of it, they should raise an alert. And when suspicious orders are reported, the distributors should stop shipping. But the Big Three didn't follow the rules, which had the side benefit of keeping the money flowing. And they appear to have known the risks. A New York complaint in 2019 alleged that McKesson kept shipping to pharmacies in the state that they knew were filling illegal prescriptions, six years after learning of it. Documents in a long-running case in Cleveland quote McKesson executives struggling with profiting off misery. "I feel that I am going down a river without a paddle and fighting the rapids," said one regulatory affairs director.

The Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) put nine field divisions on the case, and by 2014 it had hard evidence that McKesson in particular ignored suspicious orders and failed to withhold deliveries. DEA agents were ready to pursue giant fines and criminal charges. But the Justice Department never filed anything, and DEA agents were pressured to be nicer to their distributor targets. The whole thing ended with an inadequate settlement with McKesson in early 2017, the second within a decade, for \$150 million. That year McKesson CEO John Hammergren took home a pay package of \$98 million by himself, part of \$781 million in compensation since he took over as chief executive in 2001. Afterward, Congress passed a law taking the teeth out of drug enforcement efforts, allowing even shipments flagged as suspicious to make it to the streets.

Travis Bornstein and the Teamsters were determined not to let the distributors off easy. In letters to the boards of directors and public pleas,

they demanded reforms to business practices and clawbacks in runaway pay for the Big Three CEOs. And they started attending shareholder meetings, first at AmerisourceBergen, using their voice as investors to call for change. On July 26, 2017, Travis joined members in Dallas for McKesson's annual shareholder meeting, and was given time to speak. "I shared our story. I think the biggest impression that I wanted to make to each of them is that these are real people, this is real life. You're contributing to destroying our communities. Imagine this being your kid, imagine this being your grandson."

That day, shareholders voted down McKesson's executive pay package, one of only four rejections at public companies that year. But the vote was only advisory. McKesson also agreed to split the position of chair and CEO, though only after Hammergren's tenure ended. McKesson agreed to have a board committee study company operations and CEO compensation. Unsurprisingly, the board cleared itself of wrongdoing, though it did recommend strengthening compliance and oversight. And despite Hammergren calling criticism of McKesson "nonsense," the board cut his pay by 10 percent the following year.

These small achievements failed to satisfy Travis, though he remained undeterred. "The reforms we proposed were voted down, but we brought the attention to the cause," he said. "It takes some time, but eventually when you start holding people accountable to the little things, it helps the bigger things get in line."

In tandem with the Teamsters' push, distributors were added as defendants in the array of lawsuits against opioid companies. Arguably the legal case against the distributors was better than the one against the manufacturers themselves. Proving that drugmakers knew about the addictiveness of their products was difficult, but waving through millions of pills to individual pharmacies obviously violated statutes requiring distributors to highlight suspicious orders. New Mexico, New York, Vermont, West Virginia, and many more states accused the distributors of unlawful sales, arguing that those sales had led to a sea of prescription pills being diverted onto the black market. California threatened to revoke AmerisouceBergen's license to ship within the state. The Justice Department got involved again too, though several disappointments there didn't presage success. But something did feel different. In May 2018, a congressional panel asked distributors if they felt responsible for the opioid epidemic; the Big Three representatives said no, but the board chair of Miami-Luken, a smaller distributor, said yes. A year later the Justice Department criminally charged Rochester Drug Cooperative (RDC), the nation's sixth-largest shipper, for conspiring to traffic drugs and defrauding the federal government. Even the former chief executive and head of compliance was charged, and RDC spokesperson Jeff Eller admitted in a public statement, "We made mistakes, and RDC understands that these mistakes, directed by former management, have serious consequences," he said in a public statement. Former Miami-Luken executives were criminally indicted in Ohio, too.

There's not a little irony that only tiny competitors to the Big Three wound up facing accountability. Meanwhile, executives at companies like AmerisourceBergen write letters to the *New York Times* shrugging off responsibility for hundreds of thousands of deaths. The executives at big companies with vast resources for legal counsel don't have to worry about prison cells. If giants dominate an industry, governments can't stop the misconduct. It becomes systemic, built into the business model. Maybe the small cases are tests to check the law enforcers' theories before they move on to bigger fish. Or maybe some monopolies sit above the law.

In one sense, the crackdown on distributors, opioid manufacturers, or other monopolies in the supply chain is now too late. Addicts have moved on to heroin and fentanyl. It's a crisis induced by powerful narcotics, but the ultimate pushers responsible wear business suits and don't get their hands dirty by walking to the street corner.

"Any money coming out of these lawsuits all needs to go to treatment," Travis Bornstein told me. "They helped create the problem, they should help solve the problem." He's still raising funds to open Tyler's Redemption Place, his facility to help addicts rebuild their lives. He'll take it wherever he can get it. "I work with a lot of nonprofits, they say they're not going to take any money from a drug company. I have no problem taking their money. If anybody should be paying for this, it should be them." It's difficult to theorize whether our current economy inexorably trends toward monopoly. There are so many business-specific variables and intervening factors. But we have two natural experiments in the sector I would call Big Sin.

People have smoked marijuana for thousands of years, and virtually that entire time, small independent growers and dealers have operated under the legal radar. But with legalization efforts under way globally, the sector has professionalized. In that sense, the cannabis economy is a new animal. And there appeared to be a tipping point in 2018, when venture capital in pot-related businesses spiked to nearly \$1 billion and companies spent \$15 billion on an array of mergers. The world's largest product maker, Curaleaf, grew through acquisition of numerous brands. The world's largest recreational distributor, MedMen, scooped up medical marijuana company PharmaCann. It was like a starter gun went off and the entire industry rushed toward one another to couple up. Call it pot speed dating, or weed dating, or something.

The frenzy has been most pronounced among Big Sin's establishment: the alcohol and tobacco industries. The parent company of Corona and Modelo, Constellation Brands, made a \$4 billion investment in Canopy Growth, the largest cannabis producer in Canada. Beer maker MolsonCoors also joined forces with a marijuana company out of Quebec. Anheuser-Busch InBev (AB InBev), the largest beer brewer in the world, has a deal with cannabis giant Tilray. And Altria, the maker of Marlboros, took a 45 percent stake in another Canadian grower, Cronos, which itself just bulked up by swallowing CBD "beauty brand" Lord Jones (which makes lotions and oils, along with edibles).

Altria had already navigated a tobacco market in the United States that over time was winnowed down from seven major companies to two (the other is Reynolds American). Together they control 80 percent of all tobacco sales. Consolidation has made the tobacco business viable despite fewer smokers, as the duopoly can raise prices without losing market share. The number of cigarettes sold in America fell by 37 percent from 2001 to 2016, but revenue went up 32 percent, as the price of an average pack jumped from \$3.73 to \$6.42.

Altria's other strategy has been to become a full-service vice factory, offering a variety of mind- and body-altering substances. It owns a 10

percent stake in AB InBev and a profitable collection of wine estates known as Ste. Michelle. It bought into the cannabis market with Cronos. And Altria completed its sweep of Big Sin with a 35 percent stake in Juul, another example of an industry trending to monopoly from a standing start.

Fourteen years ago, e-cigarettes couldn't be found in America. Four years ago, Juul didn't exist. But the Altria deal in late 2018 valued the company at \$38 billion, a market capitalization rivaling that of Target, Delta Airlines, and Ford. In just a few years, Juul captured close to threequarters of the e-cigarette market, obliterating rivals that themselves were attached to established tobacco companies. Vaping is now often known as "juuling."

How did this nascent industry whittle down to just Juul? Though ecigarette makers sold themselves as public health saviors that could convert smokers, Juul's most explosive growth occurred among previously nonsmoking teenagers. By one measure, a generation of falling nicotine use among twelfth-graders has been wiped out by the rise of Juul.

Juul's products and especially its marketing was designed to appeal to teenagers. Kids could easily conceal the slick devices, which resemble USB drives; take quick odorless puffs at school or home; and enjoy dessert-like mango, crème brûlée, and cucumber flavors. Almost half of Juul's Twitter followers were not yet eighteen, the legal age for purchasing e-cigs. Social media feeds, which habitually featured beautiful young people enjoying a vape, expanded virally through fan accounts that spread the Juul message. The #doitforjuul Instagram hashtag is a favorite. Juul even gave marketing presentations in schools and held free "sampling events" with popular young bands.

It was an exciting new delivery of a concentrated addictive drug—a single pod has as much nicotine as an entire pack of cigarettes—and it hit its target. Schools are struggling to deal with what they consider to be an epidemic. "The dramatic spike of youth [vaping]... was driven in part at the very least if not largely by Juul," said former FDA commissioner Scott Gottlieb on his way out the door in 2019.

It was all going great until over a thousand people were sickened and dozens died from a mysterious vaping-related illness in the fall of 2019. Though e-cigarettes had previously been associated with seizures, potential risk of heart disease, and scarring of the lungs, the new cluster of illnesses appeared to be related to vaping THC products. Nevertheless, when California issues an edict telling everyone to "stop vaping right now," it's bad for business. Large retailers like Walmart stopped stocking e-cigarettes, TV networks stopped showing ads, and cities and states banned sales. Juul, already under federal civil and criminal investigation, dumped the flavored pods themselves and saw its CEO step down.

His replacement, K. C. Crosthwaite, was formerly an Altria executive. And that encapsulates Juul's survival plan. After the deal with Altria, an amazing article in the Wall Street Journal bluntly suggested that Altria's 35 percent stake gives Juul "a benefit that would have been unthinkable from a cigarette company in the past: an easier path to Washington's approval." Altria CEO Howard Willard bragged in a conference call that the company would collaborate with Juul on an FDA application required of all ecigarette makers before 2021 to remain on the market. The company hired a bipartisan all-star team of lobbyists, from former Massachusetts attorney general Martha Coakley to Trump administration top advisor Johnny DeStefano. Willard assured investors that "we have years of experience" navigating the FDA.

Altria's stock has been battered by the Juul mess, and a planned merger with Philip Morris had to be shelved. But paradoxically, the crackdown on vaping could wipe out Juul's retail competition at mom-and-pop vape shops, leaving them as the only distributor able to withstand the blow. Put another way, the limitless resources and lobbying heft of an established merchant of death could rescue an upstart nicotine addiction device under federal attack. Monopoly could save Juul, as an escape hatch for an old Big Sin power to buy in on the next Big Sin wave.

And the fact that an industry built from scratch was whittled down to one dominant player so quickly, which an incumbent giant then bought into, suggests that our Second Gilded Age is a monopoly-creation machine.

## Chapter 6

Monopolies Among Banks Are Why There Are Monopolies Among Every Other Economic Sector

In 1976, a bearded, blond, volleyball-playing California hippie named Michael Funk had a vision of selling produce that wasn't sprayed with contaminants or pesticides, that people could trust as coming unspoiled from the ground to their table. Organic food was just starting to blossom, but most Americans couldn't find it. Funk sought to change that. He bought a Volkswagen minibus and started roaming the Sierra Nevada foothills, offering fruits and vegetables out of the back of the van. The business, which Funk would name Mountain People's Warehouse, took off, growing throughout the West Coast. Funk kept to his crunchy roots despite the success. "Michael was the first CEO of a public company I ever saw in a ponytail, faded jeans and purple Converse high-tops," said one admirer in a 2012 retrospective.

On the other side of the continent, Norman Cloutier opened a tiny storefront in Providence, Rhode Island, called Cornucopia Natural Foods, with the same mission of selling healthy products. Cloutier converted the shop into an organic food distributor, supplying retailers throughout the East. He acquired competitors, including Rainbow Natural Foods of Denver. Before long, there were two giant distributors in the natural food distribution market: Cornucopia and Mountain People's Warehouse.

In 1996, they joined forces as United Natural Foods, Inc. (UNFI), so they could "operate more efficiently," according to the corporate hagiography. It became the first nationwide distributor of natural food products. Over the next two decades, UNFI would operate even more efficiently by poaching nineteen other organic food distributors and suppliers, including Stow Mills, Albert's Organics, Blooming Prairie, Roots 'N Fruits Cooperative, B. K. Sethi Distribution, Pacific Organic Produce, and Tony's Fine Foods. It now distributes meat and produce, nuts and seeds, dairy and deli products, baked goods, seafood, vitamins and supplements, specialty foods, ethnic foods from Asia and the Caribbean—pretty much everything you'd need to stock a grocery store. By 2018, UNFI had 43,000 business customers, including organic king Whole Foods, and \$6 billion in quarterly sales.

But merely being one of the largest publicly traded grocery wholesalers in the United States and Canada wasn't enough. On July 26, 2018, this serial acquirer announced its biggest takeover yet: a \$2.9 billion bid for Supervalu, another distribution giant. UNFI believed the acquisition would reduce shipping expenses, expand its customer base, and increase sales in new markets, especially for meat and produce. In reality, it seemed like a response to Amazon buying Whole Foods and other consolidations in the grocery industry. Monopolized buyers push the sellers to join up as well; that's concentration creep in action. But whatever the reason, this was the most significant decision in UNFI's history.

To assist in the particulars, UNFI sought the services of the biggest and most experienced mergers and acquisitions (known to the industry as M&A) firm in the world: Goldman Sachs. It wasn't a big surprise. Stephan J. Feldgoise, Goldman's head of M&A for the Americas, had a personal relationship with UNFI's new CEO, Steve Spinner (Funk stepped down as CEO in 2008 but still serves on the UNFI board). Back when Spinner worked at other food distribution companies, he worked with Feldgoise on other deals. "They were getting someone they trusted," a UNFI official with knowledge of the proceedings said to me.

Goldman's participation would go horribly wrong, however, as a nasty lawsuit from UNFI indicates. Merger activity has been in UNFI's bones for twenty years, but on the Supervalu deal it would run into a fundamental problem with the consolidation trend: how bank and legal advisors have come to treat monopolization as an opportunity to maximize deal flow and fee revenue. M&A bankers and lawyers get paid to advise companies on mergers, and often finance the deals they encourage companies to make. Though banks are hired to provide objective advice and reasonable financing, fees are typically contingent on the deal going through. After the Dodd-Frank Act hindered speculative trading to a degree, in 2018 investment banks earned \$21 billion in fees from M&A deals, down slightly from \$22.8 billion in 2016. The 2016 number accounted for close to one-third of all investment bank revenue that year. Just one big deal, like the Bayer-Monsanto tie-up announced in 2016, could be worth as much as \$690 million in fees for the eight banks involved in it.

This all creates artificial pressures for concentration and conflicts of interest, as UNFI found out the hard way. And it puts critical decisions regarding the structure of the economy in the hands of a handful of self-interested financial institutions. The power relationship tilts to the consultants and bankers, even with the most experienced clients. Whether businesses thrive or even survive after a merger and whether the country is best served by consolidation throughout the economy are of no consequence to an M&A specialist who's just gotten paid. And not only do companies have few alternatives for M&A expertise, but mergers typically include a financial windfall for CEOs and top executives, a kickback to facilitate monopoly.

In a very real sense, we can answer why America lives in an age of monopoly today with just two words: Wall Street.

At the heart of Wall Street's interest in monopoly is its own monopolized industry. The modern financial system is a series of closed fiefdoms that has enriched a small class of elites while wreaking havoc upon the global economy. Anything that channels or manages or touches money has become concentrated. The system's tight coupling—where financial participants are not only linked together but dependent upon each other—was a primary driver of the 2008 financial crisis.

Post-Depression banking laws were intended to segregate the system to prevent tight coupling. The most well known was the Glass-Steagall Act, the successful firewall between commercial and investment banks. Separating banking functions allowed the system to withstand failures in any one corner, and prevented investment gamblers from using ordinary depositors' money in the Wall Street casino. It was the bedrock of a New Deal framework that held for fifty years.

When Citicorp merged with Travelers Insurance and its investment bank subsidiary Salomon Smith Barney in 1998, it was a dare to policymakers,

leading them to remove the most important Glass-Steagall restrictions and allow investment and commercial banks to combine. But the firewall had been decaying since the 1960s. Everybody was in on it, from John F. Kennedy's comptroller of the currency, James Saxon, to functionaries of the Carter and Reagan years and on up to the Clinton administration, which delegated all changes in financial regulation to Treasury Secretary Robert Rubin, the former co-chair of Goldman Sachs. "Any financial services modernization effort would be a Treasury, rather than a Presidential, initiative," read a White House memo in 1997.

The bank lobby longed to create one-stop "supermarket" banks that could utilize depositor funds to finance trading, and they spent decades chipping away at Glass-Steagall so they could do it. They created certificates of deposit, money market funds, and "cash management accounts" that allowed brokerage customers to write checks—all of it blessed by the regulators. They found a reliable ally in Alan Greenspan, the longtime Federal Reserve chair who sought to deregulate any and all financial rules. Greenspan added exemptions allowing commercial banks to earn 5 percent of their gross revenue from trading at first, then 10 percent, and eventually 25 percent. By the end, the leading two dozen banks all had securities operations, and the Fed, the FDIC, and administrations of both parties spoke with a single voice, contented with that outcome. The Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act of 1999 only formalized the firewall's repeal. Glass-Steagall was dead before it was killed.

Within less than a decade of the firewall being removed, the worst financial crisis in nearly a century ensued. Lots of people, most of them either Bill Clinton or members of his administration, are invested in a narrative where the two events had nothing to do with one another. In reality, the repeal of Glass-Steagall did accelerate and magnify the financial crisis, as part of a continuum of financial deregulation. Citigroup, whose merger created the first "supermarket"-style bank, wound up the sickest, most overextended entity after the housing bubble collapse, with over \$130 billion in assets needing write-downs from 2007 through 2009. The merger created a complex, difficult-to-manage firm where the philosophies of commercial and investment bankers were in open competition, and the investment bankers won. That strong risk appetite became common, while more prudent commercial bankers "became the B side of the record,

nobody listened to them," as Robert Hockett, a law professor at Cornell and a financial reform advocate, put it to me. The dynamic fits with the possibly apocryphal quote "All you need for a financial crisis are excess optimism and Citibank."

Within years of joining with Travelers and Salomon Smith Barney, Citi had engaged in illegal transactions with Enron and WorldCom, presented dishonest research to investors to encourage them to buy their clients' stock, manipulated foreign bonds, and produced so much mischief out of a Japanese private banking unit that the bank shut it down. CitiFinancial was engaged in predatory subprime lending by 2000, after the purchase of corrupt non-bank lender Associates First Capital. Like other investment banks, Citi packaged the steady stream of subprime loans from non-bank originators into mortgage-backed securities and created derivatives based on the securities' value. At the top of the bubble, Citi doubled its subprime lending exposure between 2005 and 2007. Richard Parsons, former board member and chairman of Citigroup, admitted in 2012, "To some extent what we saw in the 2007–2008 crash was the result of the throwing off of Glass-Steagall."

Clintonite apologists focus on non-bank mortgage originators, who swindled home buyers with crappy loans that preyed particularly on people of color. But the originators wouldn't have existed without the big banks; that's who funded their businesses. Banks needed those mortgages as raw material for mortgage-backed securities, and they demanded specific types of high-risk loans in exchange for that funding. The banks all lent to each other too, while issuing the mortgage bonds and derivatives that blew up and drove the crisis. The system was desperately interconnected, everyone chasing the same risk and all dependent on each other's bad ideas, building up leverage that eventually gave out. And it wouldn't have been possible under a Glass-Steagall firewall regime.

When the rot cascaded through the system and the giants were days from collapsing—an email from a September 2008 weekend indicated that Morgan Stanley would be unable to open that Monday, and if it didn't, then Goldman Sachs would be "toast"—the government rounded up trillions of dollars to make sure they were nursed back to health. In fact, they were strengthened. Goldman and Morgan Stanley converted into bank holding companies that could tap Federal Reserve lending windows for cheap borrowing. JPMorgan Chase, Bank of America, and Wells Fargo were offered up failed and failing lenders to increase their portfolios, and bailout money to absorb them. The biggest banks emerged from the crisis bigger. Regulators were under duress to bless these shotgun weddings because of the collapse of the system; now they have an even more bloated system to monitor.

That's what "too big to fail" is all about: the conviction that megabanks are so critical to the economy's functioning that they will always be protected from ruin. This expectation, that monopolies in finance cannot be run out of business, enables the buildup of risk that inevitably leads to a boom-bust cycle. That's true throughout the financial system: investors are happy to lend into a too-big-to-fail bank if they know they will eventually get paid back, regardless of the risk.

As of June 2019, the six biggest banks—JPMorgan Chase, Bank of America, Citigroup, Wells Fargo, Goldman Sachs, and Morgan Stanley— control over \$10.5 trillion in financial assets. These banks also happen to be serial transnational criminal enterprises, paying \$182 billion in (inadequate) penalties for rap sheets of incomparable length. Few of the violations even relate to the financial crisis's run-up and aftermath, though those were significant. Incidents of debt collection fraud, market rigging, money laundering, misrepresentations to clients, kickback schemes, and unlawful securities sales all occurred *after* the crisis.

Some megabank offenses involved direct collusion, as seen in the pension fund lawsuit against six banks for conspiring to corner the \$1.7 trillion stock lending market, which facilitates short selling. The banks jointly controlled a firm called EquiLend to block other platforms for stock lending to emerge, maintaining excessive fees. A similar antitrust suit accused the biggest banks of dominating the credit default swap market by shutting out competitors. None of this has provoked so much as a knee scrape for the bank giants, who correctly deem themselves unassailable. Profits have soared to new heights, leading to windfall salary increases for chief executives, though not ordinary bank employees.

Not only are consumers, workers, and investors threatened by megabanks; so is the rest of the world. "A common source of financial instability is everybody piling into the same asset, whether it's the subprime mortgage or the junk bond," said Robert Hockett. "That's much more likely to happen with larger institutions. There's more groupthink within institutions of that kind."

At the lower end, consolidation and a dearth of new bank charters have narrowed options. In 1984 there were 14,400 commercial banks; today there are around 4,600. The Federal Reserve didn't reject a single bank merger application between 2006 and 2017. Bank mergers have quickened under the relaxed Trump regime, especially after a 2018 deregulatory law that encouraged community banks to team up by loosening the asset threshold for tighter regulation. Mergers in Virginia, Ohio, Mississippi, and Wisconsin started even before the 2018 bill officially passed. Analysts have been screaming for community banks to merge, particularly before the 2020 elections, after which a new president might change regulations. "Merge now, if you're going to do it," said top stock analyst Mike Mayo in May 2019.

SunTrust and BB&T answered that plea, uniting to create the nation's sixth-largest commercial bank, with \$442 billion in assets. Black farmers opposed the deal because of the bank's concentration in the Mid-South and the expectation that branches would be closed after the merger, something that would particularly impact minority-owned and rural small businesses. But it didn't matter. The merged bank was renamed Truist, because when you think banks, you think truth.

Challengers to the banking industry throne have been collectively described as financial technology firms, or fintech. These tech-based upstarts yearn to upend the big bad banking system through automated investing platforms, peer-to-peer lending services, and faster ways to transfer money. Of course, financial titans have preempted the market shift, amid hundreds of fintech acquisitions in the past few years. BlackRock picked up robo-investor FutureAdvisor; JPMorgan snapped up payments startup WePay; Goldman Sachs has a peer-to-peer lender. In addition, while peer-to-peer lending is supposed to connect borrowers to individuals with excess money, the peer on the other side of the loan is often a private equity fund, asset manager, or investment bank, all of whom have plowed money into these sites. Even banks that want to use new fintech apps find that the back-end suppliers have consolidated, with three core providers forcing burdensome contracts and poor quality on the industry.

Bank consolidation is only one piece of the integrated puzzle. Credit rating agencies have been concentrated for decades, with the three leaders -Moody's, Standard and Poor's, and Fitch-controlling around 95 percent of the market. Rating agencies are paid by the issuers whose securities they analyze; if they make it easier for a client to sell questionable securities by rating them highly, that client will likely return with future business. During the housing bubble, this led to AAA stamps of approval for abominable subprime mortgage bonds; investors had nowhere else to go for good information. In 2010, the Financial Crisis Inquiry Commission asked Warren Buffett, a major Moody's investor who also holds over \$100 billion in financial services stocks, what he knew about the company's management. Buffett said he knew absolutely nothing, and that the major reason to buy Moody's was "pricing power," by which he meant a monopoly. Congress passed an amendment in the Dodd-Frank financial reform to change the issuer-pays model, and the Securities and Exchange Commission simply ignored it.

Experian, TransUnion, and Equifax are the Big Three credit reporting bureaus, responsible for 90 percent of all lender decisions. Despite committing millions of errors and doing little to fix them, despite allowing the largest data breach in American history, nothing has dislodged this triopoly from its perch. Stock exchanges, once nonprofit overseers, have become private corporations, exploiting exclusive dominion over market data to sell faster feeds of exchange data to maximize profits. Twelve of the thirteen major equity exchanges are owned by just three companies. A few firms control much of the \$4 trillion municipal bond market. Two retail brokerages control 60 percent of customer assets, after Charles Schwab bought TD Ameritrade. There are four main auditors that double-check public company accounting, and they have not been dismantled by overlapping scandals, including an incredible one at KPMG in which partners obtained confidential information from the auditing regulator about upcoming annual inspections and then revised audit work after the fact in response. Staffers at KPMG even cheated on internal ethics and integrity tests, sharing answers and manipulating the testing system to ensure passage. Despite cheating on ethics tests, KPMG remains firmly ensconced in the Big Four.

The trend toward index fund investing has bestowed tremendous power on asset managers Vanguard, BlackRock, and State Street, who together manage 81 percent of index funds and are on track to control nearly half of all shareholder votes at large publicly traded companies. This has driven a phenomenon called common ownership, where the top stockholders in Apple are the same as the top stockholders in Microsoft. Harvard Law School's John Coates calls it the "Problem of Twelve": the idea that in the near future twelve individuals will own and hold power over most U.S. companies, "the greatest concentration of economic control in our lifetimes." As we saw in Chapter 1, on airlines, some research suggests that institutional investors encourage market leaders to not compete against one another. Others have correlated common ownership with lower wages and even lower economic growth. Investors like it fine, of course, as long as stock dividends and other forms of enrichment keep flowing. But John Bogle, the late founder of Vanguard, sounded the alarm before his death that his index fund invention had become "too successful for its own good."

When giant investors control most stocks, they tend to conflate consolidation with maximizing returns. An April 2017 Bloomberg article entitled "Verizon Subscriber Losses Highlight Need for M&A Exploration" exemplifies this trend. The largest wireless carrier in the United States lost 307,000 subscribers in the previous quarter, and this story—purportedly a news article—argued that, to compensate, Verizon needed not to increase quality or create a more affordable product but instead to snatch up whatever companies it could find. You also see this mentality in a more recent *Wall Street Journal* piece, "Auto Consolidation Is Vital but Needs a Crisis," which pines for a deep slowdown in car purchases so that companies can find themselves desperate enough to team up. It's not foreordained that investors favor monopoly; long-term durable growth could be pinned to all kinds of business models. But governments have presented no risk to breaking up the monopoly party, so the Warren Buffetts of the world seek it out.

So the investors are concentrated, the research is concentrated, the data holders are concentrated, the banks are concentrated, the disruptors are concentrated, the connections between all these layers are concentrated, and the industry chatter trends toward demanding more concentration. And that's before you get to a key sector of the financial industry, a group of men and women with the mission of concentrating the rest of corporate America.

It was the biggest merger anyone in the beer industry had ever seen. In 2015, AB InBev, itself a private-equity-directed mash-up of Anheuser-Busch and Belgian/Brazilian brewer InBev, announced a \$106 billion acquisition of SABMiller, the result of South African Breweries' purchase of Miller Brewing in 2002. These were the two largest beer makers in the world before the deal, and although the combined firm would divest the Miller brand to Molson Coors, it would still control about 30 percent of the global beer market. In the United States that number would be around 41 percent, and if you added Molson Coors, it would be about two-thirds. After this merger, if you wanted a beer in America, you'd probably get it from one of two companies.

Over five hundred different brands would come under the aegis of AB InBev, including all the Budweiser, Busch, and Michelob variants, Rolling Rock, Natural Light, Stella Artois, Bass, Becks, Boddington's, St. Pauli Girl, and close to a dozen so-called independent craft beers it had picked up since 2011. Drinkers don't necessarily know about the craft beers, because AB InBev does its best to hide its ownership on the labels. (Incidentally, the remaining craft brewers have all begun to merge with each other to keep up.)

The announcement article in the *New York Times* was rather perfunctory, considering the impenetrable duopoly that was about to be created. The author supplied vague thoughts about what markets the new company could access and what regulators might demand. And all the way down the page, in the thirty-fourth paragraph, came this boilerplate:

Lazard, Deutsche Bank, Barclays, BNP Paribas, Bank of America Merrill Lynch and Standard Bank and the law firms Fresh-fields Bruckhaus Deringer; Cravath, Swaine & Moore; and Clifford Chance advised Anheuser-Busch InBev.

SABMiller was advised by Robey Warshaw, JPMorgan Chase, Morgan Stanley and Goldman Sachs and the law firms Linklaters, Hogan Lovells and Cleary Gottlieb Steen & Hamilton. Molson Coors was advised by UBS and the law firms Kirkland & Ellis and Cleary Gottlieb.

Eleven banks and eight law firms advised this single merger. What exactly did all of them do? After five banks counseled AB InBev on the economic and financial implications of taking in its chief rival, did it really need the sixth? Are there not enough lawyers available at Linklaters and Hogan Lovells, two of the largest, triggering the need for SABMiller to bring in a third?

The short answer is that concentration has become big business for those working in mergers and acquisitions. Self-appointed merger experts have been granted the power to set the direction of the economy, despite a host of conflicts of interest. The zeal to profit from monopoly has led to a desire, even if unconscious, to promote it.

M&A established itself in the mid-1960s. Around 4,400 companies were sucked up just in 1968, many into conglomerates organized by the major banks. Conglomerates weren't really monopolies but corporate robots composed of unrelated, ill-fitting business lines. It was an end run around antitrust laws, and it created a new subindustry of advisors, legal consultants, and accountants, who learned from each deal and imparted that wisdom to new customers.

Flash forward to the 2010s and the current merger wave, an unbroken wall of water since the 1980s. There were 11,470 U.S. deals in 2016, and another 13,024 in 2017; that was a new record in terms of number, though when assessed by the value of deals, the high-water mark was 2015. The Trump tax cuts fattened corporate wallets starting in 2018, leading to more records. In the first half of 2018, \$2.5 trillion in deals were announced globally, exceeding the 2015 pace and shattering all previous six-month totals. A whopping \$120 billion of that figure came in just one day in May. The 2018 deal cycle ended up the third-largest on record. And though analysts expected a slower 2019, that January yielded the biggest M&A bonanza since 2000.

All this requires advisors, because under the conventions of our modern system everything's better with a consultant. M&A services include assessing options for deals, analyzing the regulatory, legal, and accounting logistics around them, and in some cases even bringing deals to companies. Some advisors help negotiate terms between the merging participants. Some specifically work for the board, so it can appeal to an ostensibly neutral source when approving a transaction. And if the deal ultimately requires the purchasing company to unearth financing, it's helpful to have a bank around.

In the AB InBev/SABMiller deal, jurisdictional expertise probably played a role. With the two firms selling around the world, navigating international M&A rules required farming out bits and pieces of the analysis to different banks or legal shops. "In my firm, we have a lot of clients with mergers initiating overseas," said Erik Tikkanen, an M&A lawyer. "Sometimes we're brought on for the U.S. side of the due diligence."

Other current and former M&A officials describe the business as very relationship-driven. Lazard has been the lead outside advisor on every Google deal over the past decade, a tie-up arranged by former Clinton aide Vernon Jordan. One Goldman Sachs banker who worked closely with Amazon moved his family from Los Angeles to Seattle just to be closer to Amazon headquarters. Executives stick with advisors they've trusted through past deals, and given the continuum of mergers and acquisitions, advisors tend to expand their portfolios. General Electric, in the midst of decades of restructuring, paid out \$6 billion in M&A fees since 2000 to nearly every major investment bank in America. In the case of JPMorgan Chase, the \$500 million haul paid off a relationship that had begun in 1892, when J. P. Morgan himself helped create GE through a merger.

Because M&A is a relationship business, bank strategies for growing the business often involve securing a high-profile name. Rahm Emanuel signed with Centerview Partners in June 2019, joining fellow Clinton veteran and Centerview advisor Robert Rubin. The boutique bank focuses almost entirely on M&A, handling marquee deals like CVS/Aetna and Disney/Fox. Centerview's specialty is pharmaceutical mergers; one pharma megadeal, the tie-up between Celgene and Bristol-Myers Squibb, is expected to yield \$1 billion in bank M&A revenue. I say "expected to yield" because there's a code of silence around what banks actually make from M&A. "When you do a merger, you have to disclose everything but the bank or lawyer fee," said Rob Jackson, a commissioner on the Securities and Exchange Commission from 2018 to 2020 who worked as an M&A banker out of college. "It's one of the reasons I'm big on disclosure —the world is not informed."

Despite the boutique Centerview model, the biggest M&A banks are usually the biggest banks, period. Though transparency is lacking, there's a convenient way of tracking the leaders, known in the industry as the league tables, which pit banks against one another based on deal flow and estimated fee revenue. In the first half of 2019, the league table leaders were, in descending order, Goldman Sachs, JPMorgan Chase, Morgan Stanley, Citigroup, Bank of America, and Deutsche Bank. JPMorgan's work on the 2019 pharmaceutical merger between Allergan and AbbVie yielded the bank \$123 million, the largest fee ever disclosed.

It's almost human nature that when you arrange competitors in a list, they become supercompetitive about reaching the top. It becomes embedded in the self-worth of M&A bankers, who see their position in life as linked to that number on the league table chart. Almost incredibly, to industry professionals and observers the league tables matter not just as an indicator of profits but as a measuring stick against rivals. "You go to the websites of the institutions, and it's not at all uncommon for them to list big deals that they had something to do with," said Robert Hockett. "Once you have a system in place to keep score, there's a built-in bias to favor the deals. There's no list of deals you successfully tanked."

And so you see stories pop up from time to time about how Goldman Sachs plans to win smaller deals, or how Bank of America wants to regain market share on M&A. The desire to win the league tables also leads banks to pile into deals where they aren't the lead advisor, just to capture a piece of the action. JPMorgan Chase, for example, will not lend money into a deal unless it is included as an advisor, which keeps the bank aloft in the league tables. Sometimes bankers show up to one meeting just to get included. These aren't passive strategies; banks are actively hunting for business to rise through the ranks. There's a ton of money on the table and an artificial contest being waged over snatching that money.

Then there's a second factor: the success fee. "Their fees are contingent on the merger happening," Jackson said. Typically the success fee is calculated as a percentage of the value of the merged company after the deal. This allegedly aligns the interests of the bankers and the companies involved, but it also enlarges the incentives to close deals—and to open other deals with the hopes of closing them. Another factor is that M&A has historically been a stepping-stone position to higher-level jobs at investment banks. Junior M&A bankers striving for something more want to cash in those success fees and grow the business: that's how a stepping-stone works.

Factor number four is the belief that dealmaking leads to better returns for shareholders. An entire segment of activist investors argues the opposite, but industry reports, like a late 2018 one from Willis Towers Watson, bombard decision makers with evidence that M&A is a successful growth strategy. Banks like a flush stock market, in part because it provides more money for deals. In addition, most of the investment banks that dominate M&A used to be structured as private partnerships, but over the years many of them went public. That bakes in an investor-driven incentive to grow, and with M&A a larger profit center, growth must be found in that business line. Advice can become conflicted when the future positioning of the bank within the capital markets takes precedence over cautioning against a merger that may not work out.

The final and perhaps most important factor concerns how these deals are structured. The golden parachute, where a corporate executive gets a large payout when there's a "change in control" of leadership, was actually invented to enable M&A. As junk bond financing became ubiquitous in the 1980s and even prestigious firms became targets of hostile takeover bids, nervous executives had large payouts written into their contracts to protect themselves if they were fired. Golden parachutes were insurance policies so that executives wouldn't fight consolidation, which monopoly-seeking investors appreciated. And they worked: according to a 2012 study, companies with golden parachutes in place for executives are 43 percent more likely to receive a takeover bid or be acquired by other firms.

This concept has now become standardized. In the AT&T/Time Warner merger, the outgoing CEO, Time Warner's Jeff Bewkes, took home \$400 million. The CVS/Aetna deal was worth around \$500 million to Aetna CEO Mark Bertolini. When Viacom and CBS merged in 2019, Viacom CEO Bob Bakish, who was staying on to run the company, received \$31 million, and CBS's CEO, Joe Ianniello, got \$70 million to be Bakish's number two, because of a clause in his contract entitling him to a bigger payout after a

merger if he wasn't made CEO. To most observers, that would be seen as a bribe to facilitate the deal.

These days M&A acts as a corporate money hose, spraying executives and shareholders with excess dollars. In historical terms, more shares are retired through M&A than through stock buybacks, the signature example progressives use when they rant about shareholders and executives extracting the productive value out of companies. The merger extracts more efficiently, and eight- and nine-figure payouts to individual CEOs are disturbingly common. Wall Street arranges these deals and must bear some of the blame. They effectively offer a kickback of other people's money to guarantee their own fees.

Put all these factors together, and you have an industrywide drive for more monopoly. Sure, you can argue precisely whether it's CEOs who drive acquisitions, or shareholders, or the banks. The point is that every incentive within the structure points to finding and making deals. There are payoffs, prestige, and the promise of better times for all participants. Everyone is promised a cut. And the more deals that close, the more money that flows. In this sense, the planning of our economic architecture has been transferred from democratic institutions into the hands of bankers and executives, both working in concert, knowing that they personally benefit from consolidation.

This can create massive blind spots. The Monsanto/Bayer deal produced \$700 million in fees for Morgan Stanley, Goldman Sachs, Credit Suisse, HSBC, and JPMorgan, and more for the law firms. Yet no advisor managed to raise concern about the thousands of lawsuits from cancer victims who blame Monsanto's Roundup weedkiller for their illnesses. Multiple verdicts have granted hundreds of millions of dollars to victims, causing Bayer stock to plummet and executives to scramble to fix the public relations nightmare. A normal advisory process would have highlighted this headline risk, but getting the deal done seemed to matter more.

Because the economy has become so financialized, another by-product of concentration shares similarities to what happens when banks themselves merge into oligopoly. A recent flurry of deals in the health care sector has put half of all investment-grade corporate bonds in that space in the hands of ten companies. A downward trend in health care will concentrate risk at those ten and pull down the rest of their portfolios. A bubble can be defined as too much money chasing too few assets. Consolidated debt builds just this instability into our economic system. Monopoly and volatility, even financial crisis, fit together.

But the least-understood factor of endowing an industry dedicated to monopoly is how it creates an ecosystem of experts who must be respected and listened to. A power transfer to the consultant class inevitably leads to those consultants taking advantage.

UNFI picked Goldman Sachs, the market leader in M&A, to advise its Supervalu merger because of prior relationships with Goldman bankers, but also because of the conventional wisdom that an important deal requires an important bank in your corner. UNFI had been acquiring rivals for twenty years; only when the deal size rose was Goldman summoned.

UNFI explains in its legal complaint that Goldman wore multiple hats for the merger. It was UNFI's lead advisor, and it immediately recommended that UNFI up its offer to Supervalu to \$32.50 per share, to ensure beating a rival bid. Goldman also became the lead arranger for the financing UNFI would ultimately need to buy Supervalu, a sum that increased with the larger bid. Stephan Feldgoise was the point of contact for both the advising *and* the arranging, and the conflicts here are obvious: to maximize Goldman's financing fees, Feldgoise could (and did) advise UNFI to sweeten the pot to complete the deal. But Feldgoise assured CEO Steve Spinner and his team that his dual role would create efficiencies, and given the existing trust, Spinner bought it. "Steve had no reason to think the world's preeminent investment bank would act badly," a UNFI official told me.

The deal required UNFI to take out a \$2.15 billion loan. Goldman agreed to fund 45 percent of it and bring in two other big banks for the remainder: Bank of America (45 percent) and U.S. Bank (10 percent). The loan would net Goldman \$14.5 million in interest, plus a \$5.375 million bonus as the lead arranger of the financing, and another \$9.4 million in advisory fees (this factored in a \$2 million discount that Feldgoise offered UNFI if it upped its offer for Supervalu).

Goldman and the other banks had the option of syndicating the loan, which means finding other investors to put up the money. The banks had fifteen business days from the initial marketing date to syndicate. UNFI could veto any investors; after all, they would be holding UNFI's debt. On opening day, September 24, 2018, Goldman brought Spinner and UNFI's chief financial officer, Mike Zechmeister, to the posh Four Seasons hotel in New York City, where they presented a sixty-seven-page analysis of the deal to potential investors. A second meeting involving the same team was held later at the Park Hyatt. Both Goldman bankers and UNFI executives sweet-talked investors throughout the period.

But before the fifteen business days ended on October 15, Feldgoise contacted UNFI leadership with a problem. The broader stock market had dropped close to 10 percent during the marketing period, including in the grocery distribution sector. The combined UNFI/Supervalu company also received lower credit ratings from analysts than expected. With investors already licking their wounds, it was kind of the wrong time to syndicate a loan. Feldgoise asked UNFI to make "concessions" to entice more investors into the loan. In particular, he wanted UNFI to increase the interest rate significantly.

None of this was part of any document UNFI signed. There was no "in case of stock drop, break glass" clause, especially for the world's leading investment bank. "Goldman Sachs is supposed to have a little pulse on the markets," said the UNFI official. "Things always get volatile in a sector when a deal gets announced. I thought it was a shitty excuse."

Spinner and the management team said no to the concessions. Feldgoise responded that Goldman would now have to go into "full risk mitigation mode." On October 12, the Friday before the end of the marketing period, Goldman invoked "flex provisions" allowable under the agreement if the loan wasn't fully syndicated. This increased the interest rate by 1.5 percent, adding \$183.2 million in interest to UNFI's loan. It also charged UNFI an "upfront fee" worth another \$9 million. And Goldman asked for even more. Feldgoise stated that failure to increase the interest rate another 0.5 percent would "scare off" potential investors. The whole market would know that UNFI's syndicated loan was in trouble, and shareholders could revolt.

To UNFI, which was already out \$192.2 million, it felt like a shakedown. Goldman conveyed it as an offer UNFI couldn't refuse, based on what seemed like a bogus rationale. A lesser company might have been pushed around. But UNFI again rejected the additional 0.5 percent interest rate increase. On October 18, Feldgoise called up Spinner personally, telling

him "things would get ugly" if UNFI didn't agree to the concession. Spinner didn't budge.

Late that night, Goldman sent UNFI a "funds flow" detailing the final status of the loan. The funds flow was different from one submitted the day before. It now showed that Goldman intended to withhold \$40.5 million from the loan value, while maintaining the same level of fees. There was only one business day before the close; if UNFI delayed it to work out this new charge, it would look to investors like the deal was suddenly shaky, and the stock might plummet. You could imagine Goldman saying, "Nice merger you've got there. It'd be a shame if something happened to it."

Spinner demanded a phone call. Feldgoise stated that Goldman was forced to initiate a second marketing period to complete the syndication. Because that second marketing period wouldn't have fifteen business days before closing, Feldgoise said, Goldman was entitled under the contract to \$40.5 million in fees.

It was preposterous. UNFI's commitment letter clearly stated that there was only one marketing period. Goldman had never brought up a second marketing period until one business day before closing. It never did a new kickoff event or anything indicating it was renewing a search for investors. All materials set the end date for marketing the loan at October 15. Goldman claimed that Supervalu's third-quarter financial statement, issued at the end of the marketing period, necessitated the reset. That was the first time such a claim had been made, and Goldman never updated marketing materials with Supervalu's new information anyway.

Feldgoise had another ask. The weekend before the October 22 closing date, he suggested that UNFI add Supervalu as a co-borrower on the loan. This seemed somewhat pointless: UNFI and Supervalu would be the same company, so why would naming Supervalu as a co-borrower make a difference? UNFI asked Goldman to explain, and Goldman assured the company it was a pro forma change with a "muted impact." It was just important to some "select accounts" Goldman was trying to get into the loan. Spinner and his team talked it over, and shortly before the closing date they agreed to that change.

At closing, UNFI alleges that Goldman tried to grab even more money. It withheld \$9.4 million in advisory fees from the loan, and added the \$2 million fee it had previously vowed to discount UNFI. While UNFI objected to this, it had to go through with the closing, or else it would risk legal action from Supervalu. "It's very gangster, isn't it? Gangsters often change the terms of the deal after it's made," opined Robert Hockett, the Cornell Law professor.

Two days after the close, Bloomberg ran a story entitled "Goldman Strikes Unusual Concession in Struggling \$2 Billion Deal." That the media would term the deal "struggling" based on little more than Goldman's manufactured sobbing is notable. But the story was really about how Goldman had found new investors willing to take the UNFI loan: "hedge funds that had been betting against the target company." The hedge funds, who happened to be Goldman clients, held some of the \$470 million in credit default swaps on Supervalu's debt, which would pay off if Supervalu failed to pay back its creditors in a timely fashion. If UNFI completed the merger by paying off all Supervalu claims, Supervalu's debt would no longer exist, and the credit default swaps would be extinguished. That's bad news for the hedge fund guys. But if Supervalu remained a co-borrower on the main loan, those credit default swaps would remain alive.

Feldgoise's co-borrowing ask to UNFI made sense now. Those hedge fund investors would have a potential incentive to push the merged company into default to collect on the credit default swaps. And they could do so deliberately, through schemes designed to assert technical defaults just so CDS holders can profit. One of the hedge funds that pioneered this type of debt activism, Anchorage Capital, was one of the investors let into the UNFI loan. It was like Goldman brought a herd of sharks into a swimming pool.

In aggregate there was more money in the loan betting on UNFI to succeed (over \$2 billion) than there was out there hoping that UNFI would fail (\$470 million). But in an ideal world, none of a company's lenders would have any incentive for a default. And UNFI had no idea about the situation at all until reading about it in Bloomberg. Even though UNFI had veto power over any investor, Goldman Sachs never provided a final list in the syndicate, only identifying prospective lenders. Goldman simply neglected to mention that primary holders of the new UNFI's debt were hedge funds that would profit from its failure. According to UNFI's allegations, Goldman also never mentioned that the Goldman market-making desk helped *create* Supervalu credit default swaps. By virtue of its

integrated business lines, Goldman's market-making desk could inform its lending division about the hedge funds' predicament, and the lenders could subsequently persuade UNFI to make the co-borrowing change.

Within a day, the value of the Supervalu credit default swaps tripled, increasing by \$70 million. It was a huge windfall for the hedge funds, and a source of anxiety for UNFI. UNFI alleged later in a nearly \$500 million lawsuit against Goldman Sachs that this amounted to market manipulation. As the complaint states: "The fact that Goldman Sachs was willing to manipulate the CDS market to benefit some of its customers while severely harming others, and all to the severe detriment of its client, UNFI, is clear evidence that Goldman Sachs had abandoned its duties to UNFI in a brazen effort to preserve and enhance its profits on the transaction."

Incredibly, UNFI alleged, Goldman was also trading UNFI stock the entire time, capitalizing on knowing when concessions would be accepted and how that would impact the market. "We expected our extremely wellpaid transaction advisors to provide ethical counsel and unbiased support around this landmark acquisition," Spinner would later say in a statement, "not leverage their positions to pursue larger profits for themselves and other clients at our expense and ongoing damage."

Goldman Sachs responded to the charges with a curt statement: "These claims are entirely without merit. We intend to vigorously defend ourselves toward these allegations."

The episode was an extreme example of Goldman Sachs's ability to push its M&A clients around. Controlling both advisory services and financing, Goldman could use its various business lines strategically to maximize profits. One indicator of Goldman's motives can be seen in this fact: once it got the hedge funds into the UNFI loan, it didn't need to *also* raise the interest rate to entice investors. Goldman did so simply because it could squeeze more cash out of UNFI, which isn't some sap but a decadesold company with a history of mergers and acquisitions. "For the partners on the deal, it's their scorecard, their profit on the deal, their incentive structure," said the UNFI official.

The most valuable thing an M&A banker can do is to advise a client not to make a deal. Historically, that's how M&A giants earned their reputations. But the modern M&A landscape has too many incentives not only to encourage dealmaking but also to use the power and influence of the advisor's position to squeeze clients for more profits. As banks consolidate with more business lines under one roof, threatening financial stability, they have more opportunity to pull extra cash out of merging companies, with CEO payments used to keep the extortion quiet. Corporate America is being reshaped by shortsighted financiers who persuade and even bully while they monopolize the business world. They've convinced the world to listen to them, and they use this leverage for their own devices.

The UNFI case remains tied up in state court in New York.

I'm down to one addiction these days: fulfilling my daily step count. (There could be worse vices.) So when my wife and I reached the Hampton Inn near the George Washington Bridge in Teaneck, New Jersey, a couple of Christmases ago, I told her I had to get my steps in before the day ended. As usual, she rolled her eyes. With the hotel room a little too small to pace back and forth, I decided to take my urban hike into the hallway.

I'd walked a few hundred steps, focused mostly on my phone, when I noticed an almost imperceptible transition. The rug reached an endpoint, followed by a small anteroom of paneled tile; then the rug picked back up again. But the pattern had changed, from horizontal black and white stripes against a beige background to vertical and diagonal black and white stripes against a beige background. The walls had a light brown cross-hatched wallpaper on them now, too, as opposed to the eggshell-white walls previously. Why would the hotel change its look in the middle of a floor?

Actually, that wasn't it. I had stepped into a different hotel. A Homewood Suites, to be precise.

The building in Teaneck was a combination Hampton Inn and Homewood Suites. I had assumed that meant the two hotels were adjacent and separated by a wall, like a town house. But no, there was just a little tile-floor demilitarized zone, with a separate hotel on either side. In fact, right at the crossing was a little sign that read "You are now entering the Hampton Inn."



Hampton Inn and Homewood Suites, as you might have guessed, have the same corporate parent: Hilton Hotels. Also under its corporate umbrella are Hilton, Hilton Garden Inn, Signia Hilton, Hilton Grand Vacations, and Conrad, an upscale brand named after the late founder. Not to mention Canopy, Doubletree, Embassy Suites, Home2 Suites, Tru, the "microhotel" Motto, and luxury hotel groups LXR, Curio Collection, Tapestry Collection, and Waldorf-Astoria Collection. Seventeen brands, 5,500 properties, six continents, one company.

In 1999 Hilton bought Doubletree, and in a separate deal it bought Hampton Inn, Embassy Suites, and Homewood Suites, which were all at one point part of Holiday Inn's empire. The rest are homegrown, or born out of other one-off purchases.

I cannot be fully certain, because I did not knock on someone's door to inspect a room, but outside of the slight change to the wallpaper and floor pattern, there certainly didn't seem to be anything different between the Homewood Suites and Hampton Inn co-hotel space in Teaneck. You could reach your room from either the Homewood or Hampton Inn side; one night the area around the Hampton Inn elevator was crowded, so we took the other hotel's, without incident. The Hampton Inn offered a buffet breakfast, and I see no reason why a guest at the Homewood wouldn't have been able to walk over and get some—we weren't asked for a room key to enter the buffet area, and we didn't have Hampton Inn name tags.

Hilton is currently the world's second-largest hotel chain by number of rooms, behind Marriott, which in 2016 purchased Starwood, combining with the Sheraton, Westin, W, and St. Regis brands. At the time of the Starwood merger, Marriott's CEO told the Associated Press, "We've got an ability to offer just that much more choice."

When Marriott integrated its rewards program with Starwood, angry frequent travelers complained that they couldn't access their accounts, that hotel points had disappeared, and that their elite status was downgraded. Hackers didn't have any technical difficulties stealing four years' worth of data on 500 million Starwood Marriott customers. It was a textbook example of how monopolies neglect legacy IT systems, frustrating consumers and creating an open target for criminals simultaneously. Marriott and Hilton have also been sued for tacking on hidden "resort fees" to every hotel stay, some for amenities that guests don't even use.

So collecting dozens of brands under the auspices of the same company, with the same executives at the top dictating how those brands operate, gives "more choice" to the customer. But the choices include watching your guest reward points vanish; paying for bottled water you never drank; and having your name, address, phone number, passport number, and date of birth plastered on the dark web.

And in Hilton's case, it includes the choice of a hallway rug with horizontal stripes or a rug with vertical ones.

*That kind of choice.* 

## **Chapter 7**

## Monopolies Are Why America Can't Build or Run a Single Weapons System Without Assistance from China

Murray Sanderson—whose name I have changed at his request—used to go to the meetings every quarter, at a hotel ballroom in downtown Cleveland. Each division head from his parent company, TransDigm, would get up and tout their recent successes, their year-over-year earnings growth, what have you. And then came the roundtable. "We would discuss what pushback we were getting from the government for price increases," Sanderson told me. "And whoever was most successful would go over what tactics they employed to combat the pushback."

The tactics were honed over the years, even distilled into a PowerPoint presentation often shown at the meetings, entitled "Understanding How the Government Buys." The sessions were intended to teach sales staff the TransDigm way, to drill into everyone's heads the company's prime directive, which essentially involved ripping off the Defense Department.

TransDigm makes aircraft and weapons parts—well, it doesn't make them so much as it corners the market, and gives the government only one way to obtain them. The parts aren't big enough to stand out on a spreadsheet of something like the F-35, which will set you back \$100 million per jet. That's TransDigm's strategy: to fly, as it were, below the radar, and use the insights gleaned over years of procurement and legal close reading to maximize profits.

Sales personnel were taught to avoid long-term contracts with the Pentagon, enabling annual price spikes. They were taught to lower the order

size to avoid an audit, knowing that seventeen small contracts would never garner the attention of one big one. If they had to, they could route the sale through different subsidiaries around the world, splitting up a large contract into smaller parts. They were taught to seek exemptions to rules that required disclosure of information about total costs, so the government could assess whether the purchase price was reasonable. In fact, they were told to avoid supplying cost information no matter what, to make up any excuse, to follow the letter of the law but do nothing to make the procurement officer's job easier. And if they were audited, they were told to use whatever could be justified as a cost to make the profit margin look relatively normal.

"The purchasing agent was at a disadvantage," Sanderson said. "At TransDigm, each division, they get people in those jobs that are killers. They're going to know the percentage they must sell to get their bonus. To the Defense Department, let's be honest, that person is not incentivized financially like a TransDigm person is. They're just filling buckets." So sticking these contracting officials with a bad deal that produced an outrageous profit? "It was child's play."

Sanderson was eventually let go from the company, after refusing to produce forecasts showing growth numbers he considered legally unattainable. "The chiefs didn't want to listen to what the Indians had to say to them," he said.

TransDigm got away with its pricing games for a long time, until a freshman member of Congress named Ro Khanna (D-CA) started to pay attention. But TransDigm is just one defense contractor with one set of parts in a system that has become increasingly concentrated, in ways large and small. There are a handful of giants building the tools for battle, and there are sole-source parts makers burrowing their way into the system, quietly but persistently taking their cut, buoyed by monopolization. The contractors spray work across practically every congressional district, giving every politician a stake in constructing more means of death, biasing the foreign policy of the United States toward more deployments, more bombings, more war.

At the same time, defense contractors outsource as much as other large industries. The United States has hollowed out its defense industrial base, ceding the guts of these systems to other countries, mostly China. Production capability and technological know-how has moved offshore, encouraged by Wall Street financiers seeking low labor costs. It's hard to find a stateside facility to cast the steel for a submarine or to manufacture internal parts for fighter jets. Dozens of vital components, from chemicals to metals to batteries to circuit boards, have single providers located in a country that has increasingly become an economic adversary. If that ever shifts into a military context, China would have the same advantage that the Union did against the Confederacy in the Civil War: it makes all the stuff.

The only real innovation left in the U.S. defense industry comes from financial roll-ups like TransDigm, scheming to acquire market control and swindle the taxpayer. Threats to national security from outsourcing military production have taken a backseat to figuring out how to outsmart the procurement officer. Strategy sessions for assembling the most innovative systems for troops to use in combat or, God forbid, how to use diplomacy to de-escalate conflict were replaced with strategy sessions for maximizing exploitation. Defense contractor gouging of the government has been a dedicated American tradition for at least a century. Today it's the only thing the industry has the capacity to pull off.

In 1919, a year after the end of World War I, the House Select Committee on Expenditures in the War Department held a series of hearings on profiteering and cost overruns among businesses supplying the Western Front. "War is a racket," wrote Major General Smedley Butler in his 1935 book of the same name, recounting how the war produced "at least 21,000 new millionaires and billionaires" through profiteering, and reordered the economic structure of the country. Butler, recounting what countries he invaded on behalf of what industries, called himself "a high-class muscle man for big business, for Wall Street, and for the bankers."

During the Depression, the Senate Munitions Committee, led by Republican Gerald Nye of North Dakota, further investigated whether contractors had precipitated America's entry into the Great War. Nye, who advocated nationalizing all military production, lamented, "War and preparation for war is not a matter of national honor and national defense, but a matter of profit for the few." By the end, Congress had passed three neutrality acts that kept the United States isolated from the initial fighting against Hitler in Europe. In March 1941—before America entered World War II—Congress formed the Truman Committee, chaired by the haberdasher-turned-senator from Missouri whose leadership gained him such a solid reputation that he wound up on the 1944 Democratic ticket, and soon after as president. The committee saved between \$10 billion and \$15 billion rooting out fraud, waste, and abuse in military contracting. Truman uncovered major overruns in military housing construction, defective wire and cable sold to the army and navy, faulty engines requisitioned for army aircraft, and collusion among Army Air Force inspectors who overlooked malfunctioning equipment, a story line that would be employed in Arthur Miller's play *All My Sons*.

My point is that financial corruption in military production has a long history. And while Harry Truman had some success, the kinds of frauds he exposed kept recurring, both before and after his career. Dwight Eisenhower warned in his 1961 presidential farewell address of the creation of a "permanent armaments industry of vast proportions," rather than an improvised private-sector mobilization at first sight of war. But *both* structures enabled companies to reap profits from sending American boys toward foreign guns, and influence geopolitics to that end. The "misplaced power" Eisenhower feared didn't spring from nowhere.

Politicians did actually take heed of Eisenhower's warning. A year after his departure from office, Congress passed the Truth in Negotiations Act (TINA) to deal with a particular problem. Defense procurers kept down prices through competitive bidding for parts. But what about parts supplied by a single source? In those cases, TINA required that the supplier disclose a full analysis of the manufacturing costs. The Defense Logistics Agency, which handled procurement, would then allow a reasonable markup. So either market competition or informed purchasers would keep profiteering from spiraling out of control. The Defense Department could even take control of the special tooling of parts and license it to other contractors, making a sole-source part multisource.

None of this was foolproof, especially when Ronald Reagan initiated a large military buildup that provided greater opportunity for windfall profits. Reagan-era defense secretary Caspar Weinberger was forced to admit that his agency failed to increase competitive bidding during the buildup, particularly in the spare parts sector, a foreshadowing of TransDigm's business strategy. The cases of the \$435 hammer and the \$640 toilet seat are the stuff of legend; some say actual legend, because the prices were artifacts of an old Pentagon bookkeeping structure that spread overall research and development into the cost of everyday items. At the time, the Pentagon was mostly a source, rather than a beneficiary, of R&D. Products created out of the Defense Department were often spun off for commercial use: for example, the Defense Applied Research Projects Agency's concept for networked communications protocols eventually turned into the World Wide Web.

But whether the TINA contracting regime reined in procurement abuse or not, when the Berlin Wall came down, the defense budget fell with it. Even a few years before that, the Reagan buildup had peaked, in part because of the Gramm-Rudman-Hollings Balanced Budget Act, which put constraints on all spending. But after 1989, policymakers started to cash the Cold War dividend, even during the Pentagon leadership of defense secretary Dick Cheney, who was nobody's dove. According to figures from Gordon Adams, a professor emeritus at American University who worked in the Office of Management and Budget in Bill Clinton's first term, George H. W. Bush dropped the defense budget 26 percent in constant dollars over the course of his tenure, while Clinton in his first four years dropped it only 10 percent. "The statistical policy reality, this was the Bush-Cheney-Powell drawdown more than the Clinton drawdown," said Adams. R&D and procurement were slashed in particular, making military officials more reliant on the commercial marketplace, and with less expertise to demand the best equipment at the lowest prices.

That deflating balloon of military spending set the context for an event that came to be known as the "Last Supper." Defense secretary Les Aspin, his top deputy and eventual successor William Perry, and undersecretary for acquisition and technology John Deutch held a dinner meeting at the Pentagon with a dozen heads of the major defense contracting companies. "Part of it was a face slap," Adams said. "Perry was blunt: 'Some of you are going to live, and some will have to either die or merge. You have to figure it out among yourselves.""

This amounted to a direct order to the permanent armaments industry. They were told to consolidate, because there just wasn't enough money to spread around to facilitate their existence. Perry put a number to it: he wanted half as many contractors within five years. And he got his wish, with \$55 billion in mergers in that span. In 1994, Northrop purchased Grumman to make Northrop Grumman. Lockheed bought out twenty-two suppliers, taking over Loral, Unisys Defense, Ford Aerospace, and Martin Marietta, which partially provided the current name Lockheed Martin. Raytheon gobbled up the defense units of Texas Instruments, Chrysler, and Hughes Aircraft. Boeing took units of Rockwell International and McDonnell Douglas. General Dynamics absorbed Bath Iron Works and pieces of Lucent Technologies and Ceridian. (The consolidation has continued to this day: seventeen thousand firms exited the industry between 2001 and 2015, and in 2019 Raytheon bought United Technologies to create the nation's second-largest aerospace and defense company, behind only Boeing.)

These five companies became America's leading prime integrators, in control of the vast majority of contracts for weapons and delivery systems. A 2006 research paper on aerospace consolidation by U.S. Air Force major Judy Davis found that between 1990 and 1998 the number of tactical-missile contracts dropped from thirteen to four, fixed-wing aircraft makers went from eight to three, and makers of expendable launch vehicles from six to two.

The expectation that military spending would continue its post–Cold War downward trajectory changed the moment planes hit the Twin Towers. In a flash, there were five giant mouths ready to feast on a new buildup, as troops shoved off to Afghanistan and Iraq. "They're now the behemoths that Eisenhower called the military-industrial complex," Adams said. "Too big to fail is what you get."

The prime integrators, of course, make out better when more people fight each other with guns and tanks. General Dynamics, Raytheon, Lockheed Martin, and Boeing have earned \$30.1 billion off contracts from Saudi Arabia to prosecute the war in Yemen. Despite congressional efforts to cut off these sales, the Trump administration invoked an emergency provision to grease the arms shipments. Trump's rejection of the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces Treaty helped Raytheon earn over half a billion dollars in missile contracts; Lockheed and General Dynamics also have a trade in nuclear weapons. In investor calls, defense contractor CEOs have nonchalantly mused about how good war with Iran would be for business. Because military dollars flow to every state, reducing the budget, or the thirst for war, is a difficult task.

Below the top, the roster of manufacturers dedicated solely to defense has been narrowed significantly. "There's no such thing as a defense industrial base because over a long period of time, it has come to rely on civilian technology and commercial inputs to build equipment," Adams explained. Pieces of equipment that go into a plane, a periscope, or a battleship come mostly from a commercialized technology sector (with the minor exception of Raytheon, one of the few military contractors still producing technology). And since our commercial sectors trend toward monopoly, that translates into a lot of sole suppliers.

Jason Dickstein, president of the Washington Aviation Group, a legal consulting firm, explained that government regulators have issued 1.3 million different parts numbers for commercial aircraft to firms they grant design and production approval. "The majority of those parts have no competition," he said. Regulatory barriers to certifying equipment cement the parts monopoly in place. While military and commercial aircraft are different, the gatekeeper approval process largely proceeds the same way. And while companies often underbid the Big Five to get contracts for weapons systems parts, they make their money on the back end, in the aftermarket, when the government is at their mercy.

Just as the Defense Department got out of the research business, it also in many ways got out of the procurement business. The Federal Acquisition Streamlining Act and the Federal Acquisition Reform Act, both signed by Clinton, sought to simplify the process of procurement, reduce compliance costs, and make it more business-friendly. Contracts under certain thresholds could go through with the contractor disclosing only minimal information. Procurement officials didn't have to select the lowest bidder, and waivers to the Buy America Act meant that parts and weapons could be manufactured overseas. "The Clinton folks went to the defense industry and said, 'You are the seller, we are the buyer, how would you like us to buy from you?"" said Richard Loeb, a former procurement official and an adjunct professor at the University of Baltimore School of Law. "Imagine going to a car dealer and saying that."

Plus, the new laws gave defense firms a broader "commercial item" exemption. This meant that if the part was available in the commercial

marketplace, the contractor didn't have to reveal what it cost to make it. The contracting official would have to consult price lists, historical pricing data, and other sources to determine a fair and reasonable price. But the assumption that this could be done was a fallacy, says Loeb: "There's no market price. Sometimes the market consists of either no actual sales or an infinitesimal number of sales." Even noncommercial items were dubbed commercial, in order to cut through the red tape; in the George W. Bush administration that was made stated policy. In 2004 Lockheed Martin listed its entire C-130J cargo plane as a commercial item. I don't remember seeing that in the J. Crew catalog.

Finally, with streamlined rules and less data to analyze, procurement officers were let go in large numbers. The institutional memory of the Defense Department was slowly ground down, while contractors grew in power and knowledge. By the end of this wave, with procurement deregulated, purchasing back at a high baseline, and more mergers proceeding apace, Obama-era Pentagon officials began to sound the alarm about too much industry consolidation. The givers of the warnings included, in a remarkable bout of chutzpah, William Perry, the host of the Last Supper. "Maybe we should be more explicit in saying we already have enough consolidation," Perry said, falsely assuming that the bell he rang in 1993 could somehow be unrung.

Freedom from rules keeping supply chains in America led commercial military producers to seek out cheap labor abroad. Contractor profits and outsourcing soared, egged on by Wall Street analysts demanding higher profit margins. Manufacturing of everything, from specialized high-grade steel to small fasteners, has just left the country. The typical trajectory today is that U.S. companies design, factories overseas build, and domestic salespeople peddle to the government. This leads to decision making being driven by financial considerations rather than by quality engineering.

It's one thing to offshore production of fast fashion or children's toys. But when you send the defense industrial base abroad, national security can undeniably be undermined. It's not like the military hasn't thought about this, though they haven't done much to stop it. A remarkable interagency report assessing risks to national security in defense manufacturing, released in September 2018, outlined how globalization has led to overreliance on single-source domestic products and foreign supply chains, particularly through "competitor nations" like China, which subsidizes its producers. Most worrying to the authors, lack of engineering capacity has presented "the possibility of not being able to produce specialized components for the military at home."

The report listed dozens of items for which there is little or no domestic manufacturing. Howitzer barrels and mortar tubes are made on only one diminished production line. The only silicon power switch maker lost its supply of semiconductor switches and had to shut down. There's one qualified source for chaff, and two for flares, though in 2018 both flare factories experienced explosions and shut down assembly temporarily. Since 2000, the shipbuilding industry has lost over twenty thousand establishments in the United States, and the navy routinely relies on solesource providers. The textile market has been so battered that there's no domestic supplier for high-tenacity polyester fiber. The merger between L3 and Harris Technologies announced in 2018 made them the only U.S.-based supplier of military-grade night vision goggles, and the tube that makes them work comes solely from Germany.

A particular element of this is the loss of materials production. One company in China has cornered half the global production of lithium, the key element in advanced battery technology. China produces about half the world's printed circuit boards, a critical electronic component; 90 percent of that sector comes from Asia. China also supplies the military with specialty chemicals for missiles and munitions. "In many cases, there is no other source or drop-in replacement material," the report states.

China also enjoys near-total control of the market for rare earth metals, a group of seventeen chemical elements used in almost all communications, vehicle, and weapons technology. America pioneered the development of rare earth magnets for F-15 and F-16 fighter jets in the 1970s, a technology spun out to the commercial sector for use in electronics and cell phones. A company called Magnequench manufactured these magnets in Indiana until 2004, when the plant closed and shipped out to China. In fact, China bought the entire company, using as a front a hedge fund operated by Archibald Cox Jr., son of the famed Watergate prosecutor. Rare earths are among at least twenty minerals sourced exclusively in China, according to a 2017

Interior Department report. A technology invented in the United States is monopolized in China.

During Trump's trade wars, Chinese state-run newspapers implied that the country would ban exports of rare earths, causing technology prices to soar. President Xi Jinping toured a rare earths factory in 2019, heightening the threat. China did try to carry out a rare earths export ban against Japan in 2010, after patrol vessels arrested a Chinese fishing boat around disputed islands in the East China Sea that both countries claim as their own. There are conflicting assessments of how effective that ban was, and the incident alarmed the rest of the world enough to secure alternative sources in Japan (where years' worth of expensive excavation will be necessary), Australia, and the United States, which revived a once-mothballed rare earth mine and processing facilities. But domestic efforts are in the early stages and will have to surmount several environmental hurdles (processing rare earths is a dirty business). China is likely to maintain its virtual monopoly for some time, which means that unless the Defense Department mandates domestic sources for rare earths, America cannot build a weapons system without cooperation from the Chinese.

The interagency study concludes that Chinese takeovers of vital military inputs could create "potentially dangerous interaction between Chinese economic aggression guided by its strategic industrial policies and vulnerabilities and gaps in America's manufacturing and defense industrial base." The possibility for counterfeits also looms large, as it does in any situation when manufacturing leaks beyond borders. We're seeing numerous examples of shoddy military equipment, from continuing problems with the F-35 fighter jet, including erroneous battery failure reports and cabin pressure spikes that cause searing ear and sinus pain for pilots, to the \$13 billion aircraft carrier USS *Gerald R. Ford*, which was delivered without the elevators necessary to move bombs from below deck.

Alexander Hamilton, in his 1791 report on the subject of manufactures, recognized that the government should set aside funding to annually purchase "military weapons, of home manufacture," to bolster domestic industry but also, and more importantly, to maintain public security. "There appears to be an improvidence, in leaving these essential instruments of national defence to the casual speculations of individual adventure," Hamilton wrote. Two hundred years later, the United States stopped

listening, handing over military manufacturing to speculators. Once the plants closed, the know-how left in America was purely extractive, using information advantages to sucker the government into a sweetheart deal. Sheet metal gave way to balance sheets.

It's a misnomer to call TransDigm a defense contractor or manufacturer. The Cleveland-based company, co-founded in 1993 by Doug Peacock and Nick Howley, is more like a private equity roll-up; in fact, it passed through three private equity firms before going public in 2006. Since its founding, TransDigm has borrowed money to buy around seventy companies that make aerospace parts, used in both military and civilian aircraft. It piggybacked on the demand for consolidation after the Last Supper to pick off bits of a fragmented aerospace parts sector and build a powerhouse.

TransDigm overtly tells investors that it seeks "private equity–like returns," intended to be higher than stock market yields, and certainly higher than an ordinary parts supplier. Investors love this, not only because of the outsized stock returns but also because TransDigm issues a "special dividend," hefty cash payments for everyone with a share of common stock, nearly every year. Though TransDigm's profits keep rising, the company's debt has tripled since 2012, with money siphoned out to executives and investors. In 2017, then-CEO Howley took home \$61 million in compensation, sixth-highest in the United States that year.

TransDigm's acquisitions are extremely precise. Murray Sanderson spent his career at an aerospace firm that TransDigm scooped up. "TransDigm is extremely good at going through prospective company finances and contracts," Sanderson said. "It can spot where a company has sole-source content. If you have sole-source content, you have a license to raise the price, and not a lot of negative consequences. Like Warren Buffett figured, you build a moat around your business."

According to TransDigm's 2016 annual report, "About 80% of our sales come from products for which we believe we are the sole-source provider." Current executive chairman (and longtime CEO) Howley and current CEO Kevin Stein have publicly described their pricing strategy as "razor/razor blade." They sell parts to the original equipment manufacturer—for example, an aircraft maker like Boeing—at lower margins. That gets them into the plane as the sole-source part provider, and complex safety and production requirements make it very difficult to certify alternatives. Trans-Digm then makes its money in the aftermarket, selling spare parts to the purchasers of the airplane, like American or United or the U.S. military, which need consistent supplies. Prices for those parts get jacked up because the purchasers have nobody else to buy from.

For some reason, Howley and Stein see this as just a normal business strategy. But what they're describing is the textbook definition of market power. The "razor/razor blade" model, which shavers well understand, means that the razor is sold relatively cheaply, but the price of the razor blades, which fit only that particular razor, goes up and up. (By the way, the razor market is an oligopoly, with Schick, Procter & Gamble, and Unilever recently buying up startup competitors, but that's another story.) In this case, TransDigm buys companies who spent the money to develop products, ensures that purchasers come to rely on those products, and then squeezes out as much as it can get. That's the company's *justification*. Its alibi is monopoly.

Sanderson described to me the "TransDigm-ification" of his company after the acquisition. Anyone who wasn't willing to do things TransDigm's way was purged. Managers and directors were shown the door. "I was an engineer at the time," Sanderson said. "TransDigm cleaned out the sales department. I was the only person left who knew what was where, so I became a salesman." Mass firings were common, other former employees allege: the best way to raise profit margins is to cut head count and lower labor costs.

TransDigm-ification involved charging as much as possible in the aftermarket, particularly for military parts. Over 30 percent of TransDigm revenue comes from military sales. The aftermarket for commercial aircraft is bigger, because passenger planes fly much more than military jets. But the business sector is also more incentivized to buy from TransDigm at reasonable prices; they have entire teams striving for a reduction in costs or at least a flat rate, so they can show an on-paper benefit. "If they don't get that, they're fired," Sanderson said.

Especially after the Clinton-era procurement reforms, no such incentives existed on the military side. Contracting officers were told to work cooperatively with parts sellers. It created a jumbo-jet-sized loophole for companies like TransDigm to fly through. And we know TransDigm capitalized on it quickly, because the firm got dinged back in 2006 for overcharging the government.

"Given the constraints of a sole-source contracting environment, Defense Logistics Agency contracting officers were unable to effectively negotiate prices for spare parts procured from TransDigm subsidiaries," the Defense Department's inspector general wrote in an audit. Because of Clinton-era restrictions, procurement officers could not obtain cost data from TransDigm on small contracts and items deemed commercial. Looking at a sample of seventy-seven parts costing \$14.8 million, the inspector general determined that TransDigm charged \$5.3 million above what would be considered a reasonable profit margin.

Sanderson explained that after the 2006 audit, managers were sat down and told how to raise prices more subtly. "I would say the word to use is 'relentless," he said. "There was general contempt for the contracting officials with the Defense Logistics Agency." Sales managers were given a precise dollar figure as a target every year, and their bonuses depended on them hitting it. If it was harder to get other purchasers to agree to markups, you could always go back to the government to make it up. Sometimes sales staff played accounting games to hit numbers, particularly through a maneuver called "channel stuffing." The government had "massive depots for inventory," Sanderson explained. So if a salesperson needed to sell a hundred additional parts by the end of the month, they could just get the government to buy them, filling orders far into the future. "We could apply for a modification of the government contract and ship parts early," Sanderson said. "If it was September, we'd pull in an order from the following July and ship it in." This made it look like sales were growing, but it was just borrowing from the future.

The deceit on investor metrics paled in comparison to the deceit toward government contractors. "We didn't have a problem getting price increases to the government," Sanderson said. "The purchasing agent, they need to buy it or else they wouldn't be trying to buy it. The sky was really the limit. I had prices at a 30 percent margin, moved it to 80 when I got done. It was just brutal."

At quarterly sales meetings, executives pressured managers to goose prices. If the contracting officer wanted a long-term contract with extra volume, TransDigm taught its agents to refuse. "You'd say no, management doesn't like those because of inflation, energy costs, rare earth metals, Buy America regulations, whatever," Sanderson said. "You'd just make it up with some bit of credibility." Staying out of long-term deals allowed TransDigm to increase prices every year. It also minimized the size of individual orders. Under the new rules, any contract under \$750,000 did not have to include cost information, which left procurement agents with no reference point for whether TransDigm's prices were too high.

Sales officials were also taught to come up with a commerciality justification, which was another way of evading cost information rules. Sanderson gave the example of a sensor. "The government was complaining about the jet engine component for the F-16, about the price. We found one for the A320 and the 737. They looked somewhat similar, they both had a little end and a big end, and a wire that feeds the power. We took a drawing of one and the other, showed them the list price. We didn't tell them that the A320 component had a superalloy that cost \$5,000 a pound. We just showed them that it was commercially similar and our price is less." The government bought the sensors.

Sanderson gave me several examples like this: an engine thrust part, a starter valve. TransDigm would mislead the government into believing they were getting a fair deal, hiding the true information of how much the part cost and how much more the Pentagon was being charged. Anytime they were asked for more information, TransDigm sales staff would simply deny the request. "We were coached not to provide cost data," one former employee told staff on the House Oversight Committee in 2019. "We were going out of our way not to disclose costs to the government," said another. "Nick Howley and management gave a wink wink, nod nod that we want to avoid disclosing any cost data."

Monopoly means never having to upgrade your product; nobody's competing with you on quality. Like the plotline in *All My Sons*, defective parts seem to be part of the TransDigm story, as monopoly breeds complacency. An advanced air force surveillance drone, the MQ-9 Reaper, kept dropping out of the sky, and officials blamed a faulty starter-generator that a subsidiary of TransDigm manufactured. Twenty Reapers had to be destroyed or repaired in 2015 alone.

TransDigm never gave back excess profits after the 2006 audit; it said, "We believe that such a refund is not warranted." And though another

inspector general's report in 2008 condemned overcharges from the exclusive distributor for one of TransDigm's subsidiaries, that didn't stop the strategy. And it probably would have continued indefinitely if it weren't for a freshman member of Congress looking to make a name for himself.

Ro Khanna was a former Commerce Department official who made two unsuccessful runs for Congress, in different districts, before succeeding in 2016. He represented the heart of Silicon Valley, and living in the shadow of Google and Facebook gave him an interest in monopoly power and its significant impact on the economy. A couple of months into Khanna's first term, in 2017, he had coffee at a Capitol Hill–area Starbucks with Matt Stoller, at the time a fellow at the Open Markets program at the New America Foundation. Stoller told him about research that was bubbling up about a defense contractor monopoly that had been gouging the government. Khanna, who had a seat on the House Armed Services Committee, wanted to know more.

The information originated with a financial news website called The Capitol Forum. With the understated title "Military Revenues at Risk from Promised Trump Administration Crackdown on Military Contract Costs," the story laid out the TransDigm business model of acquiring companies with borrowed cash, firing employees, and jacking up prices. Most notably, the story pointed out how selected parts would jump in price after TransDigm acquired the company. Before being acquired by TransDigm, Whippany Actuation Systems sold a motor rotor for \$654.46. Afterward, it was \$5,474.00. Before acquisition, a Harco cable assembly was \$1,737.03; afterward, it was \$7,863.60. The article explained that while commercial customers had begun to push back against these increases, the military had not. The Capitol Forum followed up on the TransDigm story vigorously. It analyzed thousands of TransDigm products, finding prices increasing more after an acquisition than before; it found that subsidiaries submitted incorrect information to federal databases to hide TransDigm's ownership; and it highlighted "channel stuffing," which, as we've seen, is the practice of pushing inventory on distributors and the military to hit sales goals. It reported on TransDigm's quarterly sales meetings as well.

A short-seller named Andrew Left, who runs Citron Research, added to the revelations about TransDigm in an article with the not-so-understated title "Could TransDigm Be the Valeant of the Aerospace Industry?" TransDigm's gross profit margins were four to ten times the rest of the industry's, Left explained, something that was wholly explained by price increases. Obviously, Left was making a short bet, hoping that government action would pound TransDigm's stock price. In this case, his intentions were aligned with the taxpayers' interest.

"I had expressed concerns of increasing the Defense Department budget by \$54 billion when there was considerable waste and no sense of first tackling that," Khanna told me. TransDigm appeared to be a perfect target. So on March 21, 2017, he did what a member of Congress does in these situations: he wrote a letter. Specifically, he asked the Pentagon's inspector general to open another investigation into TransDigm, just as the office had done in 2006. "Reports suggest that TransDigm Group has been operating as a hidden monopolist," Khanna wrote, "engaging in a series of unreasonable price increases of products for which it is the only supplier ... to enrich a few individual financiers who stand to benefit at the expense of our troops and weapons systems." Khanna even added The Capitol Forum chart of price spikes after TransDigm acquired a company.

The letter rebounded across Washington and Wall Street. TransDigm stock dropped more than 10 percent in two days. The business press highlighted the story; the *Huffington Post's* Zach Carter called TransDigm "the Martin Shkreli of defense contracting." In a nation with a rich history of high-profile military profiteering investigations, the TransDigm story appeared to have legs.

But a month later, TransDigm's stock was right back where it had been before the letter. The investor class coveted those private-equity-style returns from TransDigm, and they circled the wagons to maintain them. TransDigm's chronic need to float debt hooked in the major banks. A single TransDigm debt offering in 2016 was handled by Morgan Stanley, Credit Suisse, Citi, UBS, Barclays, Crédit Agricole CIB, Goldman Sachs, HSBC, and Royal Bank of Canada. Analysts for Barclays and Royal Bank of Canada, two of these creditors, defended the company as a "top pick" that was a "victim of its own success." Banks also take fees when hedge funds trade the stock. The whole thing was a mutually reinforcing cycle: one business line profited from TransDigm, and another touted its stock. Members of Congress, particularly from TransDigm's home state of Ohio, tried to get Khanna to take meetings with company executives, a common tactic in Washington to sweet-talk critics. Meanwhile, investors went after Khanna personally. A Twitter user with the handle "Aces and Faults" who used the headshot of Ted Weschler, one of Warren Buffett's top traders, conjured up a conspiracy theory that a short-seller behind the TransDigm information used to work for an investment fund that donated to Khanna. This whisper campaign lasted for weeks. "They floated a bogus story," Khanna told me. "Anytime you raise questions about the corporate sector or a defense contractor, they will try to throw mud as a way to intimidate." In an even more bizarre twist, someone impersonating a reporter from the business outlet *Barron's* contacted The Capitol Forum and Andrew Left, defending the company's practices. A friend of the impersonator told *Barron's*, "He feels that there are lies being told about TransDigm, and he was seeking to out them."

For a couple of months Khanna was on an island, the only member of Congress willing to speak out about TransDigm; nobody else wanted the backlash. Finally House Democrat Tim Ryan and Senate Democrat Elizabeth Warren, both of whom would later run for president, joined Khanna to ask for an investigation. Faced with the requests, the Defense Department's inspector general complied.

Perhaps unwittingly, Khanna had injected himself into a long-running debate over military procurement, spurred by a former Raytheon executive named Shay Assad. During the Obama administration, Assad became known as "the most hated man in the Pentagon"—at least by his adversaries —for using an obscure office called the Defense Pricing Agency, and a new position created especially for him, to take on monopolist weapons manufacturers. From 2011 to 2016, Assad slashed over \$500 million in contracting costs through aggressive scrutiny of cost information. "We generally overpay for almost everything we pay," Assad told *Politico*. "I know, because I was on the other side of the table."

Top military contractors, angered that Assad was criticizing their record profits and forcing them to supply cost data that they were legally obligated to supply, mounted a full-spectrum assault on Assad, working with allies in Congress to wring out more exemptions. In summer 2017, they even got one through: a dramatic expansion of the contract threshold for mandatory cost data from \$750,000 to \$2 million, pitched as a way to "reduce administrative burdens" on private business. Congress also repeatedly blocked reforms Assad supported to the commercial item rule. Assad sparred openly with contractors, even telling CEOs at an industry conference that the days of windfall profits were over.

The TransDigm investigation gave Assad a chance to prove his point that contractors were using market power to profit at the Pentagon's expense. But even he couldn't have imagined the sweeping extent of the inspector general's findings. The report, released in February 2019, examined forty-seven parts, thirty-nine of them sole-source, in 113 contracts TransDigm made with the Defense Department between January 2015 and January 2017. It determined that TransDigm earned an "excess profit" of more than 15 percent above costs in forty-six of those forty-seven parts. These included markups as high as a whopping 4,451 percent. A three-inch non-vehicular clutch disk for the C-135 transport plane cost \$32 to produce; TransDigm charged \$1,443. Another small part, a "quick disconnect coupling half" for the T-38 Talon, cost \$173 to produce; TransDigm charged \$6,986. The overall contracts, totaling \$26.3 million, yielded \$16.1 million in excess profits.

The one case where TransDigm earned a reasonable profit was the only time, by virtue of the size of the contract, that it was obligated to provide cost data to the government. In fifteen other cases, contracting officers asked TransDigm for cost data, and TransDigm simply refused to comply. The report also noted that TransDigm claimed that thirty-two of the fortyseven items studied were available commercially, but the inspector general could verify commercial status for only four of them. Even Khanna's most explosive charge, that TransDigm created the illusion of multiple distributors for a product by hiding from the Pentagon that they owned the subsidiaries, was not dismissed out of hand. The inspector general did not fully address that charge "because it was referred to the Defense Criminal Investigative Service for action deemed appropriate."

Overall, officers had scant ability to determine whether they were overpaying for TransDigm parts. They did, however, urgently need spare parts to keep aircraft in the sky and maintain mission readiness. "It was very gratifying and vindicating," Khanna said of the findings. "I had the surreal experience of having Grover Norquist's brother, the comptroller of the Defense Department, agree with my efforts."

The \$16.1 million in overcharges came from only a tiny sample; Trans-Digm had nearly five thousand contracts with the Pentagon from April 2012 to January 2017, worth \$471 million. A slightly more thorough review obtained by Bloomberg found profit margins up to 9,400 percent on a halfinch drive pin, which cost \$46 but for which TransDigm charged the government \$4,361. Excess profits were found on ninety-eight out of one hundred parts.

The House Oversight Committee, under the direction of Democrats but with Republican cooperation, initiated an investigation. Committee staff interviewed former TransDigm employees, hearing of its "one-two punch: one, raising prices, and two, cutting costs." The former employees all told the familiar story of TransDigm coaching sales staff to resist providing cost data and structuring contracts to stay under thresholds to allow them to hide that data. Dealing with procurement officers was like "taking candy from a baby," one ex-employee said. TransDigm responded to the committee that they have "no written policy" about refusing to disclose costs, which nobody had really suggested. It was a nondenial denial.

The Oversight Committee hauled in TransDigm CEO Kevin Stein and executive chair Nick Howley for a hearing that was remarkable in its unanimous condemnation. Democratic socialists Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez and Rashida Tlaib, following the lead of the Defense Department, demanded that TransDigm return the \$16.1 million in excess profits. Freedom Caucus leaders Jim Jordan and Mark Meadows made the same request. "We in Congress can almost agree on nothing," Khanna marveled. Kevin Fahey, the assistant secretary of defense for acquisition, called TransDigm's business model "disgraceful," its pricing practices "outrageous," and its profiteering "sickening." This from a Donald Trump appointee.

For their part, Stein and Howley denied there was anything untoward about TransDigm. Howley claimed he was never even at the quarterly sales meetings. When asked to return the windfall, Stein said, "We are still evaluating and we have not come to a conclusion." Both argued repeatedly that they complied with all rules and regulations, to which Democrat John Sarbanes of Maryland archly replied, "Which may be why we need to tighten them up." A Republican colleague, Bob Gibbs from Ohio, referenced the \$4,361 drive pin. "As a farmer, there's no way I'm going to spend \$4,300 for a half-inch drive pin," he chuckled. Mark DeSaulnier, a Democrat from California, summed it up: "As long as they have a monopoly, you're not going to get the best price."

After taking a bipartisan beating, TransDigm relented, sending a \$16.1 million refund to the government. "We saved more money today for the American people than our Committee's entire budget for the year," gushed Oversight Committee chair Elijah Cummings of Maryland (who would pass away in October 2019). Given how rare it is to witness accountability in any context, the incident was an example of how perseverance and effective use of congressional authority can pay off. "My personal experience highlights the extraordinary authority Congress has if we exercise influence," Khanna said. "There's a reason that Congress was created in Article I of the Constitution."

But of course it was no more than a tithing for TransDigm, a minor payback of some profits on about 2 percent of its contracts since 2012. House lawmakers did seek a deeper investigation into TransDigm's pricing, which could create calls for more refunds. But TransDigm's stock increased 37.5 percent from January to June 2019; investors didn't think the profiteering exposure would harm the bottom line. And Murray Sanderson was certain that TransDigm wouldn't be fazed either. "TransDigm is going to hunker down," he said. "It will tell every operating division president and sales director that the storm will pass. They will play nice for a little while. And back to business as usual. The collective memories of politicians are short. In a few years it'll blow over. That's exactly what they said in 2006, and it was true. It took thirteen years before it came back to bite them."

Shay Assad, in a letter attached to the inspector general's report, wrote: "We need to look to other ways to address and combat the unconscionable greed exhibited by companies like TransDigm." But he wouldn't be the one to look at them. At the end of 2018, Assad was reassigned out of the Defense Pricing Agency, allegedly for racking up \$500,000 in travel costs flying back and forth at least once a week from Boston, where he lived, to

Washington. This was an arrangement negotiated under the Obama administration, and the travel came over a seven-year period; Assad saved \$500 million, a thousand times the travel costs, on just three contracts in 2016 alone. His new post had no authority over contract negotiations. Assad retired instead of reporting to the demoted position; there was no longer any point. His replacement at the Defense Pricing Agency would be based out of Dayton, sure to incur the same travel costs.

Assad got blackballed right after he proposed that defense contractors get paid for performance of their systems rather than completion of production. That didn't sit well with defense contractors, or the then deputy defense secretary, Patrick Shanahan, who personally announced the rule would be rescinded, days after learning about it. Considering Shanahan spent his entire career at Boeing, his role as the hatchet man for anything constraining the profits of the Big Five contractors is fitting. Shanahan would later become acting defense secretary, replacing Gen. James Mattis, who decamped to the General Dynamics board. After allegations of a coverup around domestic violence incidents between Shanahan's son and his exwife felled him, Mark Esper took over the Pentagon; he was a longtime Raytheon lobbyist. Every defense secretary in the Trump era has had a direct tie to one of the Big Five.

As for TransDigm, its setbacks have been minor and its profits abundant. The Justice Department did force a divestiture of one TransDigm acquisition, to break up a monopoly in airplane safety restraints. But it was allowed to purchase Esterline, the only maker of chaff and one of just two makers of flares in the United States. The buyouts keep coming, and the potential for market power alongside them. In announcing the acquisition, TransDigm CEO Kevin Stein told investors, "We just think that there's juice here ... there's juice here that we can go get." Juice is derived from squeezing, as TransDigm presumably would do to the government.

Khanna and his fellow members of Congress have discussed changing procurement rules to give contracting officers more information and lever age in negotiations. Khanna even authored an amendment to the defense authorization bill requiring the turnover of cost information on all solesource parts, and a Pentagon memo stated that procurement officials must require this for TransDigm contracts (until Khanna's amendment becomes law, TransDigm could still stonewall those requests). But experts have heard that all before. "Everyone says they will fix this system," said former defense budgeter Gordon Adams. "We waste in my judgment a fantastic amount of time trying to deliver on the promise that this system will be adequately cost-controlled. At some point I simply threw up my hands. I thought, 'I can't believe I am spending this much time to fix a system that's unfixable.' This is a problem you manage, not a problem you solve."

A study from the Government Accountability Office is assessing whether other companies have adopted TransDigm's strategies. Murray Sanderson is convinced that they have. "Every other aerospace company has watched their meteoric rise, and they're jealous of it," he said. Defense Department inspector general Glenn Fine pointed out at the TransDigm hearing that the situation reminded him of issues listed in audit reports going back twenty years, and not limited to one company.

"They are convinced that their business model is correct," said Sanderson about TransDigm. "You cannot tell these guys they're wrong." In fact, that's how Sanderson left the company. While a sales director, he was told to forecast a 14 percent year-over-year sales increase in the middle of the Great Recession. "I could not get there," he said. He was replaced by someone more amenable to corporate directives.

But after all that, Sanderson doesn't completely blame TransDigm for profiteering. "You must ask yourself the question, is it the fault of Trans-Digm for identifying a weakly managed customer and taking advantage, or the fault of the politicians for not caring?" As recently as a couple of decades ago, traveling the countryside as I did for this book would mean running into a lot of Walmarts. And yes, I did. Walmart had 5,362 U.S. locations as of April 2019; they are as much a part of the American landscape as highway wildflowers. Walmart remains the nation's largest employer, and the world's largest company by consolidated revenue. A report from the Institute for Local Self-Reliance released in June 2019 noted that Walmart is responsible for half or more of all grocery sales in forty-three metropolitan areas and 160 smaller markets. If Walmart were a country, its economy would be bigger than Norway's and in the top twenty-five worldwide. Walmart defines monopoly in America.

But driving through the Midwest and the mid-South, I definitely noticed another cluster of stores, downscale from even Walmart, nestled into poorer and more remote burgs. They have names like Dollar General and Dollar Tree, and together they have nearly six times as many outlets as Walmart, over thirty thousand in all. There are about three thousand of these things just in Texas. In Marlinton, West Virginia, last summer, I saw a Dollar General next door to a Family Dollar. The shops are small, the pickings are slim, the prices are dirt cheap, and the owners are willing to place outlets where Walmart won't.

Three new dollar stores open in the United States every day, full of processed foods and off-brand necessities. The stores concentrate in lowincome communities. And companies like Dollar General make sure they maximize subsidies and tax breaks from cities for the privilege of plopping a stockpile of cheap Chinese-made goods into hardscrabble towns.

Dollar stores result from monopoly, from the abandonment of large regions of winner-take-all America. The desperation of certain sections of smalltown and poor urban America demands a lower-cost alternative to the price tags of even a Walmart, long known for its low prices. When you've stripped families to the bone, their only recourse is the dollar store. "The economy is continuing to create more of our core customer," said Dollar General chief executive Todd Vasos in 2017. Poverty is a growth market.

In a way, Walmart is being chased on a field they plowed. When Congress repealed fair trade laws in the 1970s and allowed discount stores to offer goods at lower prices, Sam Walton pounced, offering "prices to fit your budget" nationwide. Walmart grew a thousand-fold from 1971 to 1993, making Walton the richest man in America for a while. But Walmart's incessant corporate outsourcing and immiseration of workers gradually put even its low prices out of reach for many. The company would wake up to find discount chains outdiscounting them. When a Walmart Express microstore experiment fizzled in 2016, Dollar General bought up dozens of the storefronts.

Dollar stores also capitalized on Walmart's big-box strategy, which attracted customers across many cities and hollowed out Main Streets nationwide. That small-town real estate was primed for dollar stores to come in with smaller, more convenient, and cheaper outlets. A 2018 Institute for Local Self-Reliance report calls dollar stores "an invasive species advancing on a compromised ecosystem."

Just as Walmart did, dollar stores have forced thousands of independent businesses to close their doors. Few employers want to run a mom-and-pop business anymore. This transfers profits from local business owners who recirculate them through communities to corporate offices far away, and it also hits workers. On average, small grocery stores have three times as many employees as the cut-rate behemoths, by one account.

Walmart store managers command an upper-middle-class salary, while dollar store managers make \$40,000 a year without overtime. Dollar stores also carry few fresh foods, exacerbating the tragedy of food deserts. And often the products are \$1 because they're smaller; dollar stores take advantage of desperation to raise the per-unit price.

When Family Dollar, a chain that catered to inner-city communities, went up for sale, it sparked a bidding war among the two duopolists, with Dollar Tree, a serial acquirer of smaller companies, winning the fight. A few years later, activist hedge fund Starboard Value took a stake in Dollar Tree, demanding that Family Dollar be sold off and that Dollar Tree raise prices, which seems a little off-brand. The duopoly could move to monopoly, with Dollar General standing tall on the mountaintop.

But to stay there, Dollar General will have to fend off a backlash. The dollar store resistance, though outmanned and outgunned, has notched a couple of victories. In 2017, the Tulsa, Oklahoma, city council put a moratorium on new building permits for dollar stores, and changed zoning rules to permanently restrict clusters of the discount retailers and promote more access to fresh food. Mesquite, Texas, passed a similar zoning ordinance. "Formula" business restrictions on chain stores are in place from Jersey City, New Jersey, to Mendocino County, California. Buhler, Kansas, rejected a dollar store chain a couple of years back.

This resistance feels like a pea shooter aimed at Godzilla, however. I would lose count if I tried to track all the dollar stores I saw as I traveled across America. They're almost the parasites of monopoly, feasting on flesh grown over decades of hopelessness and neglect.

## **Chapter 8**

Monopolies Are Why a Small Business Owner and His Girlfriend Had to Get Permission from Amazon to Live Together

Jeff Bezos is a poor man, to hear him tell it. He made the catastrophic mistake of letting outside businesses offer products for sale on his little e-commerce site, Amazon.com, and, well, they've just taken over. According to figures Bezos released in his 2019 annual shareholder letter, these entrepreneurial geniuses went from 3 percent of gross sales on Amazon in 1999 to 58 percent in 2018. "To put it bluntly: Third-party sellers are kicking our first-party butt," said Bezos with shocking candor. "Badly."

It was a line I've repeated to several third-party sellers, mostly to snickers. For some reason, they didn't quite accept the claim that Bezos's empire, the most valuable public company in the world, was also the best friend small businesses ever had. Take Harry Copeland, or "Crazy Harry," as he calls himself.

Crazy Harry runs Harry's Famous Flowers in Orlando, Florida, a fortyemployee retail and wholesale flower business. It's a nice shop full of bouquets, corsages, wedding displays, even a collection of succulents planted in a miniature 1965 Ford Mustang. Amazon reached out to Crazy Harry in late 2017 with an offer to sell on its marketplace, promising great success. He was unfamiliar with doing sales on the internet, but saw the world changing around him and thought he'd give it a go.

"We went live in November," Crazy Harry said. "I made three transactions, one on Valentine's Day and one on Christmas." The closest delivery was thirty-four miles away. By the time Crazy Harry paid his

\$39.99-per-month subscription fee for selling on Amazon and a 15 percent cut from all sales, his check came to \$6.92. "The gas was \$50," he said.

Crazy Harry told me he quickly found the source of the trouble: when he searched on Amazon for flowers in Orlando, his shop never came up. Without knowing the Harry's Famous Flowers name, customers couldn't find him. Fellow florists in the Orlando area had similar issues. He asked the representative who signed him up where his flower shop could be found on the website. Under groceries, she replied.

After he unleashed his frustrations ("I talk southern," Crazy Harry acknowledged), a second Amazon rep contacted him, promising to make things right, offering him a photo shoot for the store and a website exclusive. But the second rep never called back. Meanwhile, Crazy Harry's business revenue had shrunk by half since 2008, which equaled millions of dollars in gross sales. "The internet, and this is going to sound terrible, has killed us," he said. "It's killed brick-and-mortar businesses. I was in a Kroger, this guy walks up and says, 'I want to apologize, it's so easy to go on the internet.' I said, 'I did your wedding, I did flowers for your babies, and you're buying a box on the internet?"" Even Crazy Harry's own employees would receive Amazon packages at the shop every day. Eventually he closed his Amazon account, and in January 2019 he sold his shop after thirty-six years. "We turned it over to a new generation," he said.

There are at least 2.5 million third-party sellers on Amazon—close to 1 percent of the entire U.S. population—and many have stories like this. A few have managed to build successful businesses. But there's a certain precariousness to the entire enterprise, an underlying fear that the sellers harbor, because of the wildly uneven power discrepancy. Amazon is so big —it accounts for nearly half of all online sales, and in the 2018 Christmas shopping season that number rose to 81 percent—that anyone with aspirations of selling online has no choice but to sign up for its marketplace and abide by its rules. Amazon has disconnected this virtual mall from the normal regulatory and judicial structures, operating as its own private government, with its own private court of appeals. And it combines this rule-making authority with a ruthless streak, punishing its prodigious set of partners. After all, Jeff Bezos's original name for Amazon, which still forwards you to the site if you type it into your browser, was Relentless

.com. Sellers are riding down the river with Amazon the way the frog ferries around the scorpion.

"There's so much at stake for these sellers," said Chris McCabe, a former Amazon employee who now consults at EcommerceChris.com. "They've left jobs, they're supporting themselves and their families. Amazon has woven through the economic fabric of the country and the world."

I could have taken this chapter in so many directions. Amazon, after all, sells products online, and runs a marketplace for millions of other sellers. It also runs brick-and-mortar bookstores. And cashless convenience stores. And stores that sell popular items from the website. And Whole Foods grocery stores. Another grocery store chain is on the way.

There are over 100 million Amazon Prime subscribers in the United States, roughly the population of Germany. Amazon knows that capturing customers in its Prime netting encourages them to buy more, to make the \$119 annual fee worthwhile. "Our goal with Amazon Prime, make no mistake, is to make sure that if you are not a Prime member, you are being irresponsible," Bezos said in 2016. A few years ago Amazon created its own holiday, Prime Day, and the surge in demand for Prime Day discounts, followed by the drop afterward, had the power to skew the nation's retail sales figures.

Amazon is also a product manufacturer: Alexa controls two-thirds of the digital assistant market, and the Kindle represents 84 percent of all ereaders. And it's a cloud computing giant: Amazon Web Services is the source of much of the company's recent operating income, managing the data of an astonishing portion of the internet and the U.S. financial infrastructure. Amazon is a major television and film studio: it spends upward of \$7 billion a year on programming, and it has three Oscars and a slew of Emmy Awards under its belt. It's the third-largest online advertiser by revenue, gaining fast on Facebook and Google. And it's a smart doorbell company called Ring. And a streaming video game company called Twitch. And also IMDb, the website where you can look up what movies George Clooney has been in. Amazon is becoming a major shipping and logistics company. And a furniture seller. And a mattress seller. It's the nation's largest online fashion designer. It recently picked up an online pharmacy, expanded its medical supply business, and teamed with megabank JPMorgan Chase and Warren Buffett on a health care company. It's competing with JPMorgan at the same time, pushing Amazon Pay as a digital-based alternative to credit cards and lending to its small business marketplace partners.

When Amazon rolled out a limited service to have experts come to your house and set up your smart speakers, a version of Best Buy's Geek Squad, the stock price of Best Buy tanked. When it registered a trademark in 2017 for the phrase "We do the prep. You be the chef," meal kit delivery services like Blue Apron plunged. Some of these businesses prosper and some don't, but the specter of Amazon looms over America's corporate boardrooms. As Scott Galloway, NYU professor and Cassandra about the power of Big Tech, has put it, the three key inputs that move stock markets today are the underlying performance of the firm, the economic climate, and whether Amazon decides to go into the sector.

Oh, and its CEO owns the Washington Post.

A company this massive, even if benign and well intentioned, cannot help but instigate a massive transformation of American life. Amazon was not the only cause of the retail apocalypse; a shift to e-commerce was always going to hurt brick-and-mortar stores, and private equity looting must share the blame, as we'll discuss later. But its soaring scale and willingness to underprice everybody accelerated the decline. The past few years have seen dozens of companies evaporate; according to frequent Amazon critic Stacy Mitchell, in 2017 "more people lost jobs in generalmerchandise stores than the total number of workers in the coal industry." An independent business survey conducted by Mitchell's organization in 2019 identified Amazon's market power as the number one threat to small retailers. Analysts at Swiss bank UBS matter-of-factly estimate that every percentage point that e-commerce takes from brick-and-mortar retail translates into eight thousand store closures. And right now e-commerce is only at 16 percent of all retail sales.

Dead malls dotting the American landscape not only trigger blight but also represent a severe loss in property tax revenue, constraining public service budgets. As foot traffic has dropped, delivery traffic has spiked. José Holguín-Veras, a logistics and urban freight expert at Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute, told me that in 2009 there was one daily internetderived delivery for every twenty-five people. By 2017 this had tripled to one in eight, and in New York City it was closer to one in six. "The number of deliveries to households is now larger than the number of deliveries to commercial establishments," Holguín-Veras said. "In skyscrapers in New York City where 5,000 people live, it's 750 deliveries a day."

Stress on doormen aside, we did not design our cities for Amazon's rapid deliveries. Think of the difference between one trip to the grocery store for the week and five or ten trips from the warehouse to your house. That cannot help but trigger crippling congestion. Every extra delivery vehicle on the road spews more carbon into the atmosphere, a tragedy replicated across Amazon's business. In 2014 Amazon vowed to use only renewable sources for its energy-hogging data centers, but it quietly ended that initiative two years later, while making deals to supply technology for BP, Shell, and Halliburton. Amazon also reportedly destroys many returns, a waste of production resources.

The shift from offline to online shopping saps economic activity from local businesses, transferring it to corporate coffers in Seattle. Even Seattleites suffer if they don't work for Amazon. "Our employees struggle to live near our stores," said Robert Sindelar of Third Place Books, which has three locations in the Seattle area and has been battling Amazon, which sells 42 percent of all books in America, for years. "As the cost of living goes up, if I'm running a restaurant I can charge more for entrees. But the price is printed on our books." In 2018 city leaders in Seattle imposed a head tax on businesses to pay for desperately needed homeless services. Amazon threatened to abandon a downtown office tower if the head tax went into effect, and the city council slavishly repealed the tax. A few months later Amazon pulled out of the office tower anyway.

Areas lacking economic vibrancy would be thrilled to have Seattle's problems. Sure, to pull off one-day shipping and cloud computing expansions, Amazon must scatter warehouses and data centers across the country. But the company skillfully pits cities against one another and plucks tax subsidies for facilities it already needs to build, reeling in at least \$2.7 billion as of August 2019. There's no evidence that corporate welfare

brings jobs to communities rather than just offsetting losses elsewhere, so municipalities continue to fall behind.

At the same time, Amazon has become a key local government supplier. After Amazon won a nationwide procurement contract, over 1,500 cities and states can buy office items through the Amazon Business portal. And local police units have licensed Amazon's controversial facial recognition software for criminal investigations. Amazon is hard at work on federal procurement and data storage contracts too, and it spends more money lobbying for perks than any U.S. company. That's a big reason why it placed its second headquarters, after an absurd, game-show-style bidding war that gave the company access to valuable data on hundreds of cities' planning decisions, in a suburb of Washington, the seat of national power. Partnering with government inoculates Amazon from any hassle from government. "Amazon has used its lobbying arm to get special treatment," said Steven Sterne of Keeney's Office Supply in Redmond, Washington, which battles Amazon for customers. "They've bullied localities to get unbelievable tax breaks. The rest of us pick that up."

And then there's the panopticon-like power of Alexa. When I was in Chattanooga studying its superfast internet service, there was an Alexa developer conference at the convention center, and I sat in on a lunch keynote by Amazon executive Paul Cutsinger. "Part of our thinking is how can we be like the Star Trek computer," he said, to my growing horror, as he outlined Alexa's role as Amazon's operating system. One device can now serve up music and podcasts, play games, order food and toiletries, set appointments, answer questions, run health and wellness programs, and raise the temperature in the shower (in my experience, the knob seems to work fine for that). Amazon has developed a \$100 million Alexa Fund to support developers creating new "skills" for Alexa, which is really an investment in getting others to improve a device that Amazon owns and profits from.

Robert Epstein, who teaches at Harvard and has pioneered research into search engine manipulation, has done preliminary studies on Alexa. The device is constantly listening to users and even transmitting some of that sound back to Amazon staffers, who "refine" the machine's comprehension. Alexa even transcribes what it hears after users say the wake word; Amazon has confirmed that the company retains records even if users try to delete them. (So do Facebook and Microsoft, through Skype; if you have a personal digital assistant, it's likely the company you bought it from can hear you.) The combination of raw data, machine learning, and the personal touch of a helpful human voice can both understand human subjects and perfectly market to them, artificially narrowing their choices to whatever is most profitable for Amazon. "It looks like you can very easily impact the thinking and decision-making and purchases of people who are undecided," Epstein said. "That unfortunately gives a small number of companies tremendous power to influence people without them being aware that they're being influenced."

The spying happens not only on Alexa but also on the smart home devices it integrates with, and on the website where Amazon tracks search and purchase activity. There are Alexa features for the office and car, as well as the Ring video doorbell and in-home monitor, which also stores and transmits information. Amazon is working with property managers to get its devices into homes and apartments before anyone moves into them. The company's facial recognition technology could theoretically read a customer's expression and increase a product's price based on the reaction. Amazon is developing a mobile app that can read human emotions. "Devices all around us are watching everything we do, talking to each other, sharing data," Epstein said. "We're embedded in a surveillance network."

Amazon's ultimate goal is to become an indispensable digital partner navigating life, in the middle of every commercial transaction anyone makes, anywhere in the world. And that ambition relies on millions of workers and suppliers and partners, cogs in this incomparable machine, paid just enough to keep Amazon in gear but disempowered from seeking anything more.

The experience for workers inside Amazon's empire is, shall we say, unhealthy. Even the corporate headquarters seems dog-eat-dog, with office workers encouraged to work long hours and criticize one another's efforts. Crying at desks is routine. Meanwhile, Alexa devices and Kindles are made overseas, many of them at Foxconn, the Chinese supplier that once had to install nets beneath its windows to prevent suicides. Airport-sized warehouses are supposed to substitute for all the retail store closures, but the jobs are famously unbearable. In a brutal application of Amazon's fealty to data, workers' every move is monitored. A quota of orders must be picked and packed, and poor performers can be fired, typically over email. Algorithms determine just how many workers are needed each day, creating a labor force of nervous temps who are pressured to take "voluntary time off" during their shifts. Seven employee lawsuits allege that workers were fired for the crime of being pregnant. In 2018 the National Council for Occupational Safety and Health named Amazon one of America's most unsafe employers. The daily monotony and burdens to perform push workers to despair and even death. And even these grunt jobs are insecure: Amazon had to reassure people in 2019 that it wouldn't turn over *all* warehouse jobs to robots anytime soon, although a week later it rolled out machines that box orders.

While less scrutinized than warehouse workers, Amazon's other jobs can be just as harrowing. Few delivery drivers work directly for Amazon. Some packages are farmed out to private shippers and the U.S. Postal Service, which employ a low-wage nonunion workforce to haul the often backbreaking loads. Another chunk goes to Amazon Flex, an Uber-type gig service where drivers deliver in their own cars, using their own gas and parking money. It's less lucrative than advertised.

Thousands of delivery drivers wear Amazon uniforms, use Amazon equipment, work out of Amazon facilities, and are called by their employers "the face of Amazon.com," but are not classified as Amazon employees. That means they don't qualify for the guaranteed \$15-an-hour minimum wage Bezos announced in 2018 to much fanfare. The nonemployee employees work for outside contractors called delivery service partners (DSPs). Amazon is so desperate to set up DSPs that it has offered warehouse employees \$10,000 and three months' pay to start the businesses. The contractors get a flat rate to complete an enormous workload; the relative penury filters down to the workers. One DSP, TL Transportation, built two hours of overtime into drivers' base rate, an illegal activity under labor law. In sworn statements in a class-action suit, drivers testified that they routinely worked thirteen hours a day but got paid only the base rate. They also said they would have to urinate into bottles to keep on schedule.

Amazon also runs an "Amazon Air" fleet of cargo planes branded with the Amazon logo. These too are contracted out to freight carriers, who have too many packages to move around the country and not enough pilots to do it. "We've been critically short of crews," said Captain Daniel Wells, a pilot for Atlas Air, one of the contract carriers. "Everyone is scrambling to keep operations going." Atlas pays its pilots between 30 and 60 percent below the industry standard. The go-go schedule leaves little time for mechanics; planes go out with stickers indicating deferred maintenance. An Atlas Air flight carrying Amazon packages crashed in Texas in 2019, killing three crew members.

Atlas Air is that rare beast for anything related to Amazon: a union shop. Captain Wells is president of the local. But his pilots have been working under a contract forced upon them by a mediator in 2011. As a cargo transporter bound by the Railway Labor Act, the contract automatically renews, and workers cannot strike if it would interrupt the flow of commerce. "All we're asking to do is sit down and negotiate," said Wells. "Our company, they are relentlessly antiunion. They laugh at us, make fun of the fact that talks are going nowhere."

If Amazon was able to lock in such disadvantages for all its workers, maybe they'd let their workforce unionize. Instead they compel workers to watch union-busting videos, bring in union-busting consultants, teach managers antiunion tactics, and shut down workplaces before imminent union drives. And yet when you're as big as Amazon, with nearly 650,000 workers, you can dictate terms; the low-wage workforce will take what they can get. "I've got three kids to feed," Lisa Pendry told the *Washington Post* in 2017, outside an Amazon job fair for a warehouse in Baltimore. "It doesn't matter what it is anymore. I just need a job."

In this sense, Amazon's destruction of the models of our work creates the desperation it desires in a personnel pool. It builds reliance and inspires compliance. And it's the same way with third-party sellers, who functionally speaking are also workers, though disguised as entrepreneurs. Big Tech has constructed barriers to anyone with the dream of building a business on the internet. Amazon acquired online retailers Zappos and Quidsi just as they were gaining market share. In 2013 Facebook bought an Israeli data-security app that tracks phone usage, so it has an early warning of trending rivals and can scoop them up. CEO Tim Cook says Apple obtains a smaller company every couple of weeks, and for Google that number has been as high as one a week. In a forty-year stretch dating back to the dawn of the computer age, these four companies, along with Microsoft, made over eight hundred acquisitions. Seed funding has slowed in Silicon Valley, because what's the point?

It doesn't cost much to open and run an online store. This should be a great leveler for startup entrepreneurs. But if you want access to the audience where half of all online sales originate, you have to set up shop on Amazon. A generation of strivers with ingenuity and big dreams used to build computers in their parents' garages; now they stack rubber duckies and cleaning supplies in the same garages, hoping someone will click through and buy one. But there's a certain dependence to this independence, a pervasive loss of control, with the overlord perfectly willing to allow sellers to reach their goals, until one day they aren't.

Jeff Schick's parents were veterinarians, but he wanted to be a lawyer. His connection to the animal world inspired a business concept. He launched a website while in high school in Florida, selling horse tack. His supplier went out of business during the Great Recession, so the side hustle went on hold. In college at Cornell, Schick got the itch again. This time around, online businesses looking to succeed had to follow the eyeballs and register with Amazon. Schick got started in 2011, with a suite of pet care products through a manufacturer he knew. "It took off, kept growing, and is still doing well to this day," he said. "The beauty of selling on Amazon is that if you have the right policies and procedures in place, the companies kind of run themselves." The business paid Schick's way through law school, and he has consistently placed in Amazon's Million Dollar Sellers club, which less than 1 percent of all sellers can boast. (That's gross sales, not profits.)

At Penn Law, Schick, a strapping man with dark hair and enormous hands, gravitated to courses that involved what he saw as big issues on Amazon: corporate law, patents, intellectual property. He knew how the website operated, what the jargon was. The natural progression was to enter a field largely of his own creation: Amazon law.

Through his experience on the site, Schick has outlined a taxonomy of third-party Amazon sellers. There are the retail arbitrage people who find sales at discount stores, buy in bulk, and mark up prices for the marketplace. "I went to book sales, where you can get inventory cheap," said Cynthia Stine, a business consultant in Dallas who started selling on Amazon with her last \$400, helping to support her family after the recession hit. Stine later graduated to household supplies and toys. "I was buying stuff at Big Lots, running through the doors with a barcode scanner," she said, referring to a device that allowed her to list products on Amazon as she bought them. "People thought I worked at the store." A couple in Arizona has made thousands of dollars reselling Trader Joe's Everything but the Bagel seasoning.

Retail arbitrage isn't exactly benefiting the world (did all this groundbreaking technical and logistical innovation really boil down to a digital flea market?), but it's a way for bargain hunters to earn a few dollars. It proved so viable that wholesale arbitrageurs took it to another level. Calculating technicians backed with research and connections find wholesalers willing to sell to them in bulk, which they mark up using pricing algorithms. This is Jeff Schick's business. Finally, you have a relatively smaller group: private-label sellers who have devised a new product and, instead of opening a store or licensing the product to other retailers, sell it directly on Amazon.

Like a landlord charging rent, Amazon charges entrepreneurs to set up shop. Every seller pays a monthly flat subscription rate, and there are referral fees for every sale (typically 15 percent, though they can range higher depending on the goods). Sellers also pay to use Fulfillment by Amazon, where Amazon handles customer service, storage, and shipping through its logistics network. Amazon's revenue from these fees grew to nearly \$43 billion in 2018, equal to more than one out of every four dollars in third-party sales.

Outsourcing packing and shipping on every order has real advantages for sellers, but Amazon's profit margins on marketplace fees are high: around 20 percent, according to one Morgan Stanley estimate, as opposed to just a 5 percent profit margin on retail sales. And that doesn't include revenue from advertising, which many third-party sellers must invest in to get noticed (Amazon does offer special marketing support to sellers, as long as they agree to sell their brand to Amazon at any time for just \$10,000). Last spring, Amazon abruptly stopped buying directly from thousands of smaller wholesalers, encouraging them to convert to third-party sellers. It's more attractive for Amazon to run the marketplace than to sell its own products. "If I want consumers to be loyal, I need more selection than anybody," said James Thomson, who helped build the Amazon marketplace, and now advises brands on their Amazon channels. "But I don't want the inventory risk. I need to get other people to hold inventory on my platform, and create a completely seamless experience whether buying from this or that seller or Amazon."

With so much money pouring in, you'd think Amazon would button up its marketplace, building something sellers can easily navigate and customers can easily trust. But several factors cut against that. First, Amazon takes its cut no matter who sells the goods. Second, sellers sign a mandatory arbitration agreement, locking them out of any court proceeding or class action if Amazon wrongs them. It's the largest employment-based arbitration agreement in America, consigning millions of small businesses to Amazon's private law. Finally, sellers don't have a good alternative venue for selling products online. This locks sellers into Amazon's world and gives Amazon no motivation to improve it. As a result, the marketplace runs the way a big city might if all the cops left. It's an experiment in digital Darwinism, where anything goes to muscle out the other guy.

Hazards for third-party sellers depend on the business model. Retail arbitrageurs often aren't authorized to resell goods, and brands can get Amazon to delist them. Wholesale arbitrageurs can get stuck with inventory if a brand decides to sell directly on Amazon and undercut them. Privatelabel sellers can get hurt in a million different ways: losing control of their listing, getting their search ads mislabeled, having their products labeled sex toys. "People are under attack," said Chris McCabe, a former Amazon employee who now consults with sellers. "They get their listings sabotaged."

Fake reviews are a particular scourge, one that has caught the Federal Trade Commission's attention. Because Amazon rewards higher review ratings with better site placement, entire websites have been formed to write phony reviews for cash. "I drop in on the seller Facebook groups, every day someone will say, 'This seller who looks like he's in China boosted reviews by 500 five-stars," McCabe said. "You'd think there'd be a tool that would stop that from happening." Reviews are also used as a form of sabotage to drop a rival's ratings. Sellers will pay for bad reviews, or buy a competing

product and set it on fire, posting a photo of the smoldering mess. Or they'll flood a rival's listing with fraudulent five-star raves, framing the rival for paying for reviews, a big no-no for Amazon.

Then there's the patent trolling. "You have to be impressed with people's commitment," said Cynthia Stine, who consults with sellers as they try to survive on Amazon. "People will look around the platform, see a product doing well. They will file a design patent on it, get a patent or trademark. And they get on the platform and kick the brand owner off. That takes some balls." Other scammers won't go through such trouble, claiming patent infringement even if they don't own the patent. Jeff Schick told me about a case where the individual making the allegation claimed to be the inventor of the product. "But if you looked up the inventor, you saw his obituary on Google," Schick said.

In addition, knockoffs are everywhere: fake clothes, fake books, fake dietary supplements. The American Apparel and Footwear Association recommended in 2018 that Amazon get added to the government's "Notorious Markets" list for places where counterfeit goods proliferate. As with everything on Amazon, counterfeiting comes in many flavors. Sellers will spoof a rival's email account and then write to Amazon with frivolous infringement claims, which can get the rival suspended. Stine has two clients who have been suspended that way. "One was suspended for six months," Stine said. "Messages from Amazon were showing up in his account, saying 'Thank you for doing this,' and he's like, 'What? I never did that. What are you talking about?"

Counterfeiters don't just prey upon the Louis Vuittons; they affect everyone. Jon Fawcett, an Ohioan who developed a popular stainless-steel phone charging cable, noticed a series of bad reviews after his brand Fuse Chicken had been selling on Amazon a few years. When he bought his own products, he received copycat cables; other returned fakes were packaged with a "ships from and sold by Amazon.com" label. He surmised that real and fake Fuse Chicken products were being intermixed at the Amazon warehouses. Amazingly, this is pretty common. "Let's say you're selling phone cables and I'm selling them," said C. J. Rosenbaum, an attorney who consults with and represents third-party sellers. "You're in Chicago, you ship to the Chicago warehouse because it's closer, and you're charging \$2 a cable. I'm selling the same cable, I send to the New York warehouse. I'm selling for \$1 a cable, I have the lower price, so I have the buy box. If the buyer is in Chicago, they fill the order with your cable and I get credit for the sale. If yours is counterfeit, they'll blame my account even though my inventory didn't fill the order."

An Amazon representative proposed to Fawcett that he lower his prices to match the knockoffs. He didn't take the advice, and managed to get around the arbitration agreement to file a lawsuit. But Amazon had precedent on its side: a 2015 federal court decision absolving it from responsibility in counterfeit cases, ruling that it's merely a go-between for a separate buyer and seller. A circuit court ruling in July 2019 may hold Amazon more accountable for counterfeits, but it was too late for Jon Fawcett; the Fuse Chicken case confidentially settled in April 2019.

The combination of commingling inventory and counterfeits puts every Amazon shopper at risk. A *Wall Street Journal* investigation in August 2019 identified 4,152 products "that have been declared unsafe by federal agencies, are deceptively labeled or are banned by federal regulators," nearly half of them shipped from Amazon warehouses. This included blankets known to have suffocated infants, motorcycle helmets that pop off upon crash impact, toys with elevated lead levels, and pesticides unregistered with the Environmental Protection Agency. No store shelf would house bogus products without opening up the store to a lawsuit. Amazon relies on shifting liability to third parties. As a result, a buyer simply cannot know if they're getting a genuine product or something dangerous. Flea markets, where "caveat emptor" is the watchword, don't have access to a billion consumers.

Amazon's halting efforts to clean up the site have only generated more opportunities for dirty tricks. Efforts to police reviews or protect patents led to black-hat sellers filing bogus complaints in a rival's name. Tools like Project Zero enable companies to instantly delist a seller's products; of course, fraudsters use that to delist their enemies after stealing their intellectual property. One seller was knocked off the site after a copyright infringement notice from a fake law firm.

Amazon seems to always be one step behind the latest scheme, and it's not eager to catch up. Weirdly for a company that has set up its own government, Amazon doesn't want to mediate disputes. Its role is entirely passive, thick with layers of bureaucracy, and without consistency or clarity. James Thomson told me this is calculated. "If they're proactive, they're creating liability," he said. "The lawyers have told us, 'Don't check anything, but if someone complains, check.""

When I asked Cynthia Stine if the marketplace was truly the Wild West, she paused for a moment. "It's far worse than you can imagine," she finally said. "The first few years, maybe two or three times a year we would find someone messing with sellers. We now get those cases virtually every day. And these bad actors are big sellers. They're getting away with it." The marketplace, in other words, falls victim to Gresham's law, where dishonest sellers drive out honest ones who follow the rules. And Big Tech firms like Amazon invite this level of fraud, simply due to their vastness. They have made themselves totally unmanageable.

Nearly 85 percent of counterfeit goods originate in China or Hong Kong, according to the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. Chinese companies are the fastest-growing cohort of new sellers on the site. Amazon recruits Chinese sellers, offers financing to them, and even ships directly from China. With Chinese sellers outside the reach of U.S. law, the only way Amazon can discipline them is by suspending accounts, which doesn't work when a seller illegally holds more than one. "A friend, he took a video of an office building in China, where there are two thousand employees managing three thousand Amazon accounts," said Jeff Schick. "That's one company making so much money off breaking the rules."

The suspension, Amazon's main disciplinary method, puts sellers in the phantom zone of the Amazon universe. They happen without warning, in middle-of-the-night emails curtly stating a violation of terms of service (the policy since changed to give thirty days' notice to sellers on suspensions, but it's so riddled with loopholes that Amazon can pretty much do whatever it wants). Sellers don't get a phone call; it's nearly impossible to talk to a human at Amazon. When a seller is suspended, Amazon not only deactivates that seller's product listings but also refuses to release funds from prior sales, which could total thousands of dollars. (This then becomes a vein of money Amazon can invest, like Warren Buffett's famous insurance float.) If the suspended seller's inventory is commingled with someone else's products, Amazon will continue to sell it without compensation. And if a suspended seller uses Fulfillment by Amazon, Amazon still holds the inventory and charges storage fees. Sellers must pay for a removal order to get their products back. With thin margins in retail, a few weeks off the site could lead to layoffs, bankruptcies, and foreclosures. Consultants told me about sellers crying to them on the phone, trapped and desperate.

The rule book sellers must follow is constantly updated. "Amazon doesn't necessarily trumpet from the rooftops when things change," said Chris McCabe. "You're supposed to check it and know." Amazon expects its sellers to be professional, to carry proper business and product licenses, to always maintain enough inventory, to deliver on time. But as the de facto judge in suspension cases, Amazon is hardly a bastion of professionalism.

Suspension announcements are maddeningly nonspecific, only listing broad categories of violation. A single user review expressing mild disapproval can trigger them. Entire businesses have been ruined by a dog destroying a toy too quickly, or an outfit not fitting the way the customer wanted. Sellers must become detectives to unravel what set off Amazon's sensors. It's the customer-is-always-right philosophy taken to painful extremes.

Even to the consultants, some suspensions can seem Kafkaesque. "I've had two suspensions in my history," Schick said. The first time, someone returned one of Jeff's products, a container of dog treats. Amazon handled Jeff's returns, and it has a default setting where it repackages returns and sends them to other customers. The shipper didn't see the open lid and sent the dog treats off. When the customer received them, they complained that the box was used. Though it was Amazon's fault, Schick got suspended. The second suspension occurred while Schick was in law school and had to change his bank account. He did it in the law school computer lab, where IP addresses were randomly assigned. Amazon saw a bank account changed with a random IP address and suspended Schick's account for a week.

Paul Rafelson, a partner in the same law firm with Schick and founder of the Online Merchants Guild, a coalition of third-party sellers, told me perhaps the wildest suspension story, which also involved IP addresses. Through Facebook groups and meetups, sellers are often in close contact with one another, and human nature being what it is, some of them couple up. A client of Rafelson's met his girlfriend at one such event, and they moved in together. Within a day or so, their accounts got suspended. "They had the same IP address," Rafelson said. "They had to get Amazon's blessing to use two accounts in the same household. It's like you have to get permission from Amazon to get married."

The only real recourse for suspended sellers is the "Appeal Decision" button at the bottom of the announcement. That's where consultants come in, an ecosystem of lawyers, sellers, and ex-Amazonians helping break people out of Amazon jail. Stine has a twenty-five-person team; Schick has paralegals and assistants working cases. There are even Amazon-world versions of ambulance chasers, cut-rate advisors promising suspension lifts for a couple of hundred bucks. "There are chop-shop consultants, they produce canned content," said Chris McCabe. "The investigators throw them away."

Most consultants structure appeals as confessions. They include a plan of action explaining what the seller did wrong and how they'll comply in the future. Whether the seller actually *did* anything wrong is beside the point; disputing a suspension won't get you far with Amazon, which routinely takes the customer's side. Nor do Amazon's judges want to hear about fraud in the marketplace. Consultants mine seller accounts to find something to hang a confession on. They craft appeals that use Amazon's preferred language. "If you say, 'I'll try my best to help my customer,' they'll throw it out," said Schick. "You have to say it's Amazon's customer."

Even if the consultant does everything right and submits the appeal promptly, Amazon can go weeks before responding. "This Amazon court system is on par with North Korea in terms of fairness and transparency," Rafelson said. One problem is that the appeals team has been outsourced to low-wage countries, with an emphasis on volume. "They expect these guys to go through seventeen appeals an hour," said Stine. "So they have about three minutes. They fall behind and think, 'Oh crap, I have to get three done in the next five minutes." They'll send back what Stine calls "the punt," with a curt and vague response like "We need more information." It often asks for documents that were already attached to the appeal.

Sellers get only a few bites at the apple before the appeals process runs out. Continued nonresponse can lead to escalation, but where to escalate is anybody's guess. Sellers can contact seller support, but they cannot access case files and explain what went wrong. There are specialty groups at Amazon that deal with safety or quality, but appeals to them can fall into a black box. Amazon's legal department is another avenue, but they won't respond to anyone but lawyers. When Jeff Schick had his suspension problem, he even bought shares of Amazon stock and sent an email to investor relations. Sellers can take Amazon to arbitration, but that's where forced confessions can come back to bite them. "If sellers admit to doing something wrong, the chance of success in arbitration is zero," said consultant C. J. Rosenbaum.

A marketplace this vast and sellers this desperate cannot help but yield corruption. Amazon employees have allegedly unbanned accounts for a bribe, in addition to deleting bad reviews and releasing sales information. Every consultant has a story. "There's a suspension 'expert' who has a 100 percent success rate," said Jeff Schick. "If you want to be reinstated, you pay this guy \$10,000. It looks to me like he wires money to a friend at Amazon who reinstates the account right away."

The final step is an email to Jeff Bezos. That's right—the livelihoods of thousands of businesses hinge on crafting a message to the richest person in the world. Bezos doesn't read the emails, of course; an executive seller team responds to them. But ever since Stine revealed to The Verge how she uses Jeff letters as a last resort, they haven't worked as well; what once took a couple of days for a response can now take weeks. Stine thinks it's a deliberate tactic to slow the flow of emails, but in the meantime sellers remain locked out. "All of us in the space have been scrambling to find other emails to be responsive," Stine said, describing an endless hunt for new people inside the company who might help free her clients. "I have a list of ten emails that I'm sending all the time."

Millions of small businesspeople, whom Amazon touts in glossy presentations about how it helps the little guy, find themselves at the mercy of an impossible process. Not only do they have to compete on price and quality, but they have to avoid sabotage and suspension purgatory. They're part of not a marketplace but a war zone, where nobody wears the same uniform. They must abide by the improvised, mercurial laws of a private company that is at once overwhelmed and strangely aloof.

Says Cynthia Stine: "People come to us and they want us to have the answer. With Amazon there is no for-sure answer. There's nobody to hold them accountable."

If sellers succeed at navigating the thicket of deception and confusion, they still may find that they have one bothersome competitor for the customer dollar: Amazon's own line of AmazonBasics house brands, which by spring 2019 grew to 138 product lines, some licensed from wholesalers and others manufactured for Amazon. There are generic batteries, notepads, velvet hangers, TV wall mounts, iPhone cables, and dog beds. There are also house brands that don't carry the Amazon name. For example, Amazon built a skin care line, Belei, based on the ingredients customers most frequently search for.

Defenders of the practice liken it to generic items sold in grocery stores. But Amazon has one enormous advantage over supermarket brands: knowledge. The company meticulously tracks every purchase on the site, which any businessperson will tell you gives them a decided advantage. In a few keystrokes, Amazon can figure out what's selling at what price, who's most likely to buy it, and who searched for it. Plus, as the website's controller, Amazon can give the house brand preferential treatment in searches, lower prices than competitors, and control of the buy box. It also offers freebies of its house brand products to frequent reviewers, goosing the mechanism that's crucial to sales. It even promotes its own products *within* third-party sellers' listings.

This self-dealing doesn't always happen; again, Amazon typically makes more money collecting rent on sellers. When Amazon adjusted its algorithm to favor the most profitable items, it was agnostic about which brands it boosted—whether its own products or those of third-party sellers. In a 2014 paper, Harvard researchers Feng Zhu and Qihong Liu found that Amazon was more likely to target successful niche products where it could take advantage of a built-in audience. "They don't seem to be interested in getting all of every customer's business; they want what they can do profitably," said Steven Sterne of Keeney's Office Supply. It's like an experienced angler keeping only the profitable fish and throwing the scrawny ones back.

But when it finds something to sell, Amazon spares no effort. Jeff Schick told me about one seller who had his products shipped directly to Amazon's warehouses from a manufacturer in China. Within weeks, that manufacturer was working directly for Amazon. "I wouldn't want Amazon to see my bill of lading; they'd know who makes my stuff," Schick said. He added that Amazon has visited sales shows for years, trying to persuade suppliers to break with third-party sellers and work with them.

Retail chain Williams-Sonoma accused Amazon in a December 2018 lawsuit of making "strikingly similar" versions of its products under the house brand Rivet and steering customers to its knockoffs. According to the lawsuit, Amazon used Google keyword search advertising for its furniture, with one ad reading "Williams & Sonoma at Amazon." Squatting on search advertising like this is commonplace for Amazon. Google reportedly gives Amazon higher search rankings than the brands it copies—an example of country club monopolism, where the oligopolists help each other out. Amazon sought to dismiss the charges, claiming it did nothing wrong, but a federal judge in California kept the case alive in May 2019, ruling that "the allegations raise the plausible inference that Amazon is not merely reselling Williams-Sonoma products but is instead cultivating the incorrect impression that these sales on Amazon.com are authorized by Williams-Sonoma."

Amazon also uses the vast unauthorized selling and counterfeiting inside the marketplace to entice big brands to sell directly to them, with the implied threat of a polluted marketplace for its goods unless they comply. Unauthorized sellers play a punitive function, pressuring brands to list with Amazon or lower their prices to compete with knockoffs. Some resign themselves to playing ball. Others have rebelled: Birkenstock quit the site in 2016, and its CEO has called Amazon an accomplice to widespread "modern-day piracy." Nike has also quit selling directly on Amazon.

Author Brad Stone explained the most notorious example of Amazon's power: the story of Quidsi, the startup behind Diapers.com. The site had developed a simple way for parents to schedule diaper purchases and other necessities. Amazon took notice. It sent an emissary to the Quidsi offices, making the founders an offer to buy the company, which was rebuffed. After that, Amazon dropped its prices for diapers up to 30 percent. Every time Quidsi moved its prices, Amazon's would follow instantly. Sales at Diapers.com tanked. Quidsi executives decided to meet with Amazon in September 2010, and on the day of the meeting, Amazon announced a new service called Amazon Mom, with even bigger discounts. After calculating the wholesale and shipping costs, Quidsi estimated that Amazon was willing to lose as much as \$100 million on diapers just to flush them out of

business. A couple of months later Quidsi sold itself to Amazon. Incredibly, Amazon didn't even see the business through, shutting down Quidsi years later.

If you ask an Amazonian, this sharp-elbowed behavior is all done for the customer, to get them the most convenient and lowest-cost services possible. But Amazon's dominance hides a cold reality about its service: it's quietly been getting worse. Many products no longer arrive on time, even in Prime, where shipping is supposed to be guaranteed. It's so impossible to find human representatives that Amazon sells a book on its own website for how to reach customer service. Whole Foods shoppers signed up for online delivery get bizarre substitutions in their orders without warning. Even as two-day shipping is creaking, Amazon has announced a move to one-day shipping, which will strain systems further. Managing millions of outside sellers and drivers and pilots can be too much for any operation; it's what former Supreme Court justice and antimonopoly hero Louis Brandeis once called "the curse of bigness."

You can't even be assured that you're getting the lowest price on Amazon, a bedrock promise it makes to customers. Amazon changes prices multiple times per day, even tailoring them to individual shoppers. It has listed fake higher prices and crossed them out to mimic a discount; it has charged more for Kindles based on a buyer's location; it has steered people to higher-priced products where it makes a greater profit, rather than cheaper versions from outside sellers. Amazon's goal is personalized pricing, charging exactly what customers are willing and able to pay. Whole Foods has become a real-world laboratory for this behavioral engineering.

Amazon also forces sellers to raise prices on other outlets where they sell, by suppressing the opportunity for Amazon customers to find their products unless they do so. Amazon's own written policies explicitly threaten to discipline sellers who offer lower prices elsewhere, calling it "harming customer trust."

Of course, Amazon has played money games since its inception. For decades, it declined to charge sales tax in states where it had no physical presence, ensuring prices lower than offline competitors and building a business model on tax avoidance. It racked up so many annual losses early on that it can still apply them now and pay no federal taxes on billions in income. It has an entire stock of "can't realize a profit" products, or CRAP for short.

Sit on that for a minute. What company sells products that can't realize a profit? Maybe one that engages in predatory pricing, intentionally undercutting rivals to harvest market share and regaining those losses later. Amazon has been accused of this forever, and now it seems to have flipped the switch. It's driving the CRAP out of the marketplace, telling suppliers that Amazon will only advertise products on which it can generate a profit. It forces sellers to take discounts to get in the "Deal of the Day" promotion, or to raise spending on marketing. It's raising shipping and transportation fees for suppliers, and forcing them to reshape their packaging. It's converting those suppliers into third-party sellers, taking a cut from their sales. Amazon may capitalize on its dominance not by raising prices but by squeezing its partners, who have nowhere else to successfully launch an online business.

"They lured everyone onto the platform," said Shaoul Sussman, a law student at Fordham University who wrote an attention-grabbing paper suggesting that Amazon was employing this gambit. "They were suppliers incur costs." subsidizing activity. but now have to Entrepreneurship in an age of declining startups has devolved into setting up a stall at the virtual flea market and figuring out how to screw the guy in the next stall over, while hoping the boss doesn't crush you like a grape. But now the boss's strategy is to raise his profits while lowering everyone else's. The scorpion has trapped the frog; it was in his nature all along.

This used to be called the Walmart effect, and now it's Amazon's game. One company has organized the online marketplace, and millions must effectively pay taxes to engage in any trade there, enduring lower margins, smaller paychecks, and a tougher life. "They are killing the entrepreneurial spirit of this country," said the Online Merchants Guild's Paul Rafelson. "There was a time when the Union Pacific railroad would say, 'We need to look at your books to tell what we can charge you for freight.' Amazon is an e-commerce version of the Union Pacific."

Because it worked, Amazon's underpricing-to-monopoly strategy spawned imitators across the economy. Uber, WeWork, and Bird are all versions of Amazon: burning capital with underpriced services, hoping to drive out the competition and hook the public. None of them make money; they've all been revealed to be overly optimistic at best and outright fraud at worst. We have a MoviePass economy, which destroys honest companies trying to compete on value, and builds up a bunch of con men until their swindle is revealed. Amazon hasn't reached that point yet, and maybe it's become too big to fail. But its business model is littering the world around it with third-rate hacks.

Perhaps the biggest vindicator of Amazon's monopoly vision is this: after resisting tech stocks for decades, Warren Buffett bought Amazon stock for \$860 million.

When people think about successful tech firms, they think Amazon, Apple, Google, and Facebook. But the most profitable tech company in America, and closing in on the most profitable in the world, is a company you've likely never heard of, which mostly sells one product for less than ten bucks a year.

Its name is VeriSign, and it gets your money when you register a website with the .com or .net suffix. There were 156.1 million such websites in existence as of June 2019. Website producers don't pay VeriSign directly: there's a middleman in the way. But suffice it to say that nearly all of VeriSign's profit comes from running .com and .net, secured through a monopoly contract from the nonprofit Internet Corporation for Assigned Names and Numbers (ICANN).

The 2006 agreement for .com allowed VeriSign to automatically renew the contract as long as it met certain performance metrics, making it a monopoly in perpetuity. When VeriSign got the go-ahead in 2018 to increase prices for .com, which had been frozen since 2012, its stock leaped 17 percent in a day. The reason is obvious. It costs no more money to manage website domains over time; in fact, it's cheaper on a per-domain basis once the computing infrastructure is set up. "If you're giving a nearmonopoly in an industry where prices are falling, you would think you would have terms in the contract to lower the price," said progressive economist Dean Baker.

By one calculation, the agreement to raise prices on .com amounts to \$1 billion in free money for VeriSign. As a result, in the first quarter of 2019, VeriSign's operating income as a percentage of revenues, a measure of profitability, hit 65.3 percent. Its \$200 million in quarterly earnings is relatively modest, but a 65 percent profit margin is I'm-going-to-sue-you-for-price-gouging territory. Of course, no one will ever sue VeriSign for price gouging: website owners pay less than a dollar a month for its services. Get a lot of customers to pay a little bit extra and all of a sudden you're the most profitable company in the world.

That's probably why Warren Buffett owns nearly 13 million shares of VeriSign stock, which as of last summer was worth \$2.3 billion. You've got to hand it to the guy—he's America's greatest monopoly spotter.

Would-be competitors to VeriSign have consistently offered to provide the same service for as low as \$1 per year, but the contract has never been competitively bid. There was a chance for at least some competition in 2016. ICANN proposed a new domain name, .web, seen as a promising competitor to .com because of the web being synonymous with the internet. Donuts, a competitor to VeriSign that owns .email, .church, .restaurant, and .plumbing, was among seven registries that vied for the rights to .web. Typically these contests would be resolved privately among the parties, but a relative upstart named Nu Dot Co LLC refused a private agreement, triggering a public auction. Jon Nevett, the co-founder of Donuts, called Nu Dot Co to ask them to reconsider; he was told "the decision goes beyond just us."

Nevett was immediately skeptical. The auction rules did not allow registries to change decision makers in midstream. "There was no transparency on who we were going up against," Nevett told me. Whether your adversary in an auction has limited resources or deep pockets changes the bidding strategy. Nevett demanded that ICANN investigate, but ICANN responded that it had "found no basis" for any violation by Nu Dot Co. Of course, ICANN was entitled to the proceeds of the auction, so it had strong incentives to move forward. In a last-ditch effort, Donuts filed a motion for a temporary restraining order to block the auction, but it failed.

The .web auction, with sealed bids and no transparency, was conducted on July 28, 2016. Nu Dot Co won with a record-shattering \$135 million bid. Three days later, VeriSign issued a brief press release, announcing that it "provided funds for Nu Dot Co's bid." Already in control of .com and .net, VeriSign scooped up one of the only plausible alternatives, damaging rivals' attempts to challenge its dominance. "For it to go to the one entity in the industry with market power is problematic," Nevett said.

Donuts unsuccessfully sued to block the sale. The Justice Department opened an investigation into the auction and then quietly closed it without taking action. Another company filed for an independent review about the auction, which remains in limbo. But since the predominant theory is that VeriSign bought .web to bury it, delay isn't exactly a hindrance.

Concluded Nevett: "There's a long history of treating VeriSign a little differently. Saying 'I told you so' doesn't help."

Nevett seems to have learned from the experience, however. In November 2019 a just-created private equity firm named Ethos Capital announced a deal to buy the Public Interest Registry, which owns .org, the domain used by nonprofits. Price caps for .org had just been lifted by ICANN, meaning the new owners could charge whatever they want for it. The CEO of Public Interest Registry, a former nonprofit now absorbed into the private equity borg? Jon Nevett.

## **Chapter 9**

Monopolies Are Why Hospitals Can Give Patients Prosthetic Limbs and Artificial Hearts but Not Salt and Water in a Bag

It didn't even register with Ben Boyer at first. Usually the nurse practitioner would set up an intravenous infusion for his wife, Xenia, start the cancer medication flowing, and walk away, leaving her sitting in the chair. But he wasn't leaving this time. "It took me a minute to go, 'What are you doing?" Ben told me. "He was matter-of-fact about it; he said, 'It's the damnedest thing, we don't have any IV bags because there's a shortage.""

The place Ben and Xenia heard this news, the Moores Cancer Center at UC San Diego Health in picturesque La Jolla, is one of the best treatment facilities in the United States. There were big-screen TVs everywhere, comfortable Barcalounger chairs, giant banks of glass windows offering a waterfront view, clean and gleaming equipment. It was the day after Christmas 2017, not a busy day on the floor. A skeleton crew tended to patients. Despite all that, Ben and Xenia were being told there weren't enough IV bags to go around.

Ben wasn't thinking too deeply about the situation, because he didn't say anything as the nurse practitioner took a syringe and hooked it up to a bag full of medication. It looked like he was going to approximate the function of a slow infusion manually.

"We were doing small talk. I had just seen *The Last Jedi*," Ben said. "And then I said, 'Wait, why don't you have any IV bags?" That's when the nurse told him that all the IV bags for the hospital come from Puerto Rico. And because of Hurricane Maria, which had struck a few months before, there was a critical shortage.

An IV bag is simply a durable plastic shell filled with saline solution. It's used in countless procedures, from administering antibiotics to providing dehydrated patients with fluids. From the room in the hospital, Ben could look down the cliffs of La Jolla to the Pacific Ocean. He could see salt water all around him, except where he needed it. The surface of the earth is roughly three-quarters salt water, and yet there's a shortage of salt and water in a bag? Water, water, everywhere, but not a drop for a drip?

Ben watched in mild shock as the nurse squeezed the bladder of the bag and slowly guided the medicine through the syringe, which was attached through tubing to Xenia's arm. This is known as an IV push. Every five seconds, the nurse had to carefully depress the plunger, with machine-like precision, to dispense the proper amount of drug. It took about thirty minutes, with the nurse standing the whole time.

"I thought, 'This is insane, this is crazy, this is wild,'" Ben recalled. And the association with Puerto Rico made it doubly surreal. Ben's father was a health care professional in the navy who was stationed in Puerto Rico; Ben had spent years on the island growing up, and his sister had been born there. But though both parents worked in health care—his mom was a nurse—Ben didn't understand Puerto Rico's centrality to the U.S. health care system. It's been a haven for pharmaceutical manufacturing for decades, and Baxter International, which produces about half of the nation's IV solution, uses two facilities on the island for this purpose. Both of them were crippled during Hurricane Maria, leaving hospitals scrambling for months.

It was a classic consequence of concentration: supply chain disruptions magnify when one company makes too great a share of the product. But the even dirtier secret, the one that confuses this simple explanation, is that IV solution has been on the Food and Drug Administration's shortage list since 2013—*four years* before the hurricane knocked out Baxter's facilities in Puerto Rico. The Justice Department had already been investigating the matter. Once again—and I can't stress this enough—we're talking about salt, water, and a bag.

Stalwart capitalists snicker that shortages occur only in centrally planned communist countries. But here we have private-sector companies

unable to match demand, with grave potential implications for public health. How did this happen? The complex, multifaceted answer can be found by trekking through the forest of monopolies that constitute America's health care system, not only among clinics and facilities, but everything required to deliver care. Competition has died, leading to absurd pricing, lower wages for medical workers, and substandard results.

We have a depressingly narrow debate about health care in America. Left behind by a developed world that guarantees coverage for every citizen, we fight about the benefits of single-payer or a tightly regulated private insurance market, while burn-it-down conservatives signal through their actions that access to medicine is a mere privilege for whoever can afford it. But we mostly remain silent about what matters in health care beyond whether the insurer is public or private. Our monopolized system is the chief reason why we pay more than anywhere in the world, with worse outcomes to boot. Our monopolized system has made GoFundMe pages one of the major insurance providers in America. Our monopolized system has turned errors at the hospital into the nation's third-leading cause of death. And our monopolized system was responsible for Ben Boyer shaking his head in disbelief as his wife was treated for cancer with a process last in widespread use around World War II. "That's the eye-opening thing," Ben said. "This is all being held together with fragile, gossamer-thin strands of business dealings."

In 2015, two proposed mergers were poised to transform the health insurance industry. Aetna announced a \$34 billion deal with Humana, and Cigna laid out its own \$48 billion combination with Anthem. With only UnitedHealth rivaling these firms in size and number of enrollees, the mergers would have left a Big Three among for-profit insurance companies. (The nonprofit Blue Cross Blue Shield Association is also a major factor in insurance markets, though Anthem is a subsidiary of it.) That frightened patients and advocates, who routinely lay blame for our dysfunctional health care system at the feet of insurers. History shows that when insurance companies merge, higher premiums result: prices jumped 7 percent after Aetna purchased Prudential's health insurance business in 1999, and soared 14 percent after UnitedHealth took over Sierra in 2008. Many recoiled at the thought of reduced choice, and of life-and-death decisions being concentrated in the hands of so few.

The insurance companies' logic, however, was compelling on a surface level. First, the Affordable Care Act (ACA, also known as Obamacare) capped insurer profits, with a percentage of premiums earmarked for actual treatment. Although this regulation could be gamed, the main variable to increasing earnings would be internal administrative costs. So insurers saw efficiencies of scale as a primary option. More important, insurers negotiate thousands of transactions every day with doctors, hospitals, and outpatient clinics, and need to maintain leverage over those negotiations to secure the best price.

Consolidated health care providers, by contrast, can dictate more favorable terms at the bargaining table. This isn't a guess; a gold-standard report in 2010 from then Massachusetts attorney general (and now Juul lobbyist) Martha Coakley, which looked at claims data from state hospitals, found that price variations had nothing to do with quality of care or the health of the patient population. Instead, prices were attributable "to market leverage as measured by the relative market position of the hospital or provider group compared with other hospitals or provider groups within a geographic region." In response to hospital networks swelling up, insurance companies felt the need to swell up themselves. Once again, it's concentration creep: in a two-sided market, merger activity on one side will inspire merger activity on the other. Call it a race to the top—or, for consumers, the bottom.

In health care, the public interacts with these two sides in very different ways. Hospitals and doctors heal you, provide you with medicine, fix your broken leg. Generally they inspire warm feelings among patients. But insurance companies tell you what you are on the hook for paying, and what treatment you're restricted from receiving. Generally they inspire outrage, often justifiably, for their greed or heartlessness. "It's really easy to hate the intermediary," said Leemore Dafny, professor at the Harvard Business School. "Individuals connect with their doctors and not their insurance companies."

The tragedy of Nataline Sarkisyan, a leukemia patient who died after being denied coverage by Cigna for a liver transplant, built momentum for the health insurance reforms in the Affordable Care Act. And anyone who has to shop for Obamacare coverage every year knows that local individual insurance markets are superconcentrated: according to data from the Kaiser Family Foundation, 42 percent of all counties have two choices or fewer. Accusations of anticompetitive behavior in these markets proliferate: in 2018, startup insurer Oscar accused Blue Cross and Blue Shield of Florida of signing brokers to exclusive Obamacare policy arrangements to lock out rivals.

So it was no surprise that the public, and their elected representatives, turned hard against this further proposed consolidation of the health insurance industry. Ultimately all four insurers abandoned their plans on the same day in early 2017, after Barack Obama's Justice Department had sued to block them a year earlier. Given the dangers to public health from a consolidated for-profit insurance industry that profits through denying care, that's probably a good thing.

Yet dangers also lurk on the other side of the transaction, with our caretakers and healers, whose efforts to gain advantage in payment negotiations have vital implications for patients. In this sense, the interaction between patients and caregivers has become a hindrance to rationalizing health care markets, because it hides the truth about who's causing the pain.

Health care providers began to consolidate in the late 1990s, the heyday of managed care. Firms capitalizing on the stock market boom spent that cash acquiring hospitals, clinics, and private practices to build an interlinked system. Though some expected the merger wave to peter out, it never did. Carnegie Mellon University's Martin Gaynor, a former director of the Bureau of Economics at the Federal Trade Commission, has identified 1,667 hospital mergers from 1998 to 2018, over 540 of them just since 2013. A good number of these were between hospitals in the same area, reducing choice in local markets.

Because everyone assumed Obamacare would increase hospital usage rates, markets judged them an attractive asset, spawning renewed merger efforts. (This didn't work out, incidentally, as admission rates have actually dropped since the law's passage.) Startup competition doesn't really exist, for several reasons. As part of the ACA bargain, the Obama White House extended a moratorium on physician-owned hospitals, at the request of the American Hospital Association. And most states carry "certificate of need" laws requiring regulatory clearance before a hospital can begin buying equipment. I can think of many good reasons for hospitals to be licensed, but practically speaking this has frozen the market, allowing large hospital systems to trade facilities like penny stocks.

By 2016, 90 percent of all metropolitan areas experienced high concentration in the hospital market, according to research published by Cal Berkeley's Brent Fulton. A majority of regions have one or two hospital networks that see most of the patients. Boston is dominated by Partners HealthCare; Pittsburgh by UPMC; San Francisco by Sutter Health. Some of these are nominally nonprofit networks, but studies have shown nonprofit status to be irrelevant in terms of whether hospitals impose market power. It certainly has no bearing on acquisition growth. In 2019 Catholic Health Initiatives and Dignity Health combined to form Common Spirit Health, with seven hundred locations in twenty-one states and 150,000 employees. It's the largest nonprofit health care provider in the country. A pair of Midwest nonprofit networks—Aurora Health and Advocate Health Care—teamed up in 2018.

Another player has joined this march to consolidation: private equity firms. Bain Capital and Kohlberg Kravis Roberts took Healthcare Corporation of America (HCA) private in 2006, the largest leveraged buyout of its time. The successful transaction signaled to a copycat industry that hospitals were a profitable play. Instead of cornering a regional market, private equity uses borrowed money to scoop up hospitals in different corners of the country, creating a diverse national network. Typically the firm will buy a "platform" hospital system, later adding smaller acquisitions that are below the threshold for an antitrust inquiry. Once you eat a hundred minnows, you're suddenly a big fish. "They're trying to nationally dominate the market," said Eileen Appelbaum, co-author of *Private Equity at Work*, who has studied the industry.

Appelbaum highlights Community Health Systems (CHS), a private equity roll-up that bought a series of rural hospitals in the 2000s and then a large chain, Health Management Associates, in 2014. "CHS was financially struggling, and it was allowed to buy another chain that was financially struggling," Appelbaum explained. "Guess what happened?" CHS, which had gone public, saw shares plummet, while closing and selling off hospitals and cutting unprofitable services. Steward Health Care, owned by private equity titan Cerberus, has gobbled up hospitals in ten states; a recent deal with IASIS Healthcare made it the nation's largest private for-profit hospital group. The debt for the cash borrowed to make these purchases gets thrown onto the hospitals, leaving them unable to invest in new equipment or technology or better care for patients.

The worst recent example of private equity's role in health care concerns Hahnemann University Hospital, a 171-year-old institution in Center City Philadelphia that primarily serves low-income patients of color. Private equity baron Joel Freedman bought the hospital in 2018, made no improvements for eighteen months, and then closed the facility with the intention of selling the real estate, which is in a "gateway location" for gentrification. "We have frequent patients that have cried, 'Where am I going to go?" Lauren McHugh, a registered nurse at the hospital for seventeen years, told me at a rally to save Hahnemann. "This seems to have been [Freedman's] plan all along, to buy this place, let it fail, and shut it down." It could become another trend, and every hospital closed to turn a real estate profit consolidates the provider market further.

As hospitals enlarge, they have taken physicians in-house, in contrast to the tradition of private practices. In 2012 hospitals employed only 26 percent of all physicians; just three years later that number jumped to 38 percent. Physician practices not affiliated with hospitals are also combining; nearly two-thirds of specialist physician markets are highly concentrated, according to Fulton's research. This is a form of vertical consolidation, where the physician or surgeon who can refer a patient to a hospital for surgical or other treatment just goes to work for them. Not so mysteriously, referrals stay in the family, and doctors who don't comply are reprimanded.

Outpatient facilities are also highly concentrated. The most notorious of these are dialysis centers, about 70 percent of which are owned by two companies—Fresenius and DaVita. Dialysis treatments use machines as a substitute kidney to filter patient blood, a laborious process required up to three times a week. A kidney transplant, while more invasive, gives patients a chance at a normal life. But Fresenius and DaVita routinely play down the possibility of a transplant, even for those eligible, because committing patients to dialysis keeps them in their network.

Medicare, through a 1972 law, pays for all dialysis treatment regardless of age for the close to half a million people afflicted with failed kidneys.

But because private insurance covers the first thirty months of a patient's treatment before turning it over to Medicare, Fresenius and DaVita charge four times as much to those insurers than the relatively low Medicare rates. In fact payments from insurers account for the dialysis companies' entire profit margin. And the companies funnel \$250 million a year to a charity called the American Kidney Fund, which steers patients over to private insurance by offering to pay their premiums. This show of generosity is a smokescreen to goose corporate profits. Meanwhile, a 2010 study found that for-profit dialysis centers have higher mortality rates than their nonprofit counterparts. Critics have accused Fresenius and DaVita of untrained and undermanned staff and unsanitary conditions.

Did I mention that Warren Buffett is a big investor in DaVita, and he made \$231 million in a day when the company sold off a division of outpatient surgical centers and physician groups to insurance company UnitedHealth?

Simple market economics suggests that concentration forces prices higher. One study found admission rates increased up to \$2,000 in regions with fewer hospital options. Another found monopoly hospitals charged 12 percent more on average than those with three or more local competitors, while a single merger between hospitals near one another spiked prices 6 percent. Patients have reported quadrupling of rates at the same physician for the same treatment after a hospital network buys the office. A dominant hospital network in Solano County, California, boasted to investors of being able to "maintain very lucrative contracts without the competition." Even national networks like private-equity-owned hospital chains hold leverage in payment negotiations with insurance companies.

Sutter Health in northern California settled a lawsuit in the fall of 2019 over its all-or-nothing bargaining model with insurance companies: either every Sutter hospital goes into a patient network or none of them do. Because Sutter has gobbled up so many Bay Area rivals, this allows it to keep prices high, confident that no insurer can drop it from the network. Inpatient prices have been revealed to be 70 percent higher in northern

California than in southern California, where hospital chains aren't as consolidated.

This flows down to the doctors; there are more medical professionals among the top 1 percent of income earners than there are bankers and lawyers, and they earn far more than colleagues in other countries, across every level of treatment. Part of this comes from deliberate, artificial doctor shortages driven by the cartel-like behavior of the American Medical Association, which limits the number of medical schools. It's another example of concentration creep: consolidated hospital networks lead to consolidation among doctors, who use accreditation to stand out amid shrinking options for their services.

Patients don't typically shop around to fix a broken leg, even if they had choices on where to get medical care. They are locked into the dominant provider, which usually doesn't post prices at all (a Trump administration proposal would force transparency, much to the consternation of hospital executives, who have threatened to sue). Beyond the premiums, deductibles, and co-pays, new charges can be sprung without warning. Surprise "out-of-network" billing occurs in close to one in five emergency room visits, as an anesthesiologist or assistant surgeon seeks separate pay at a higher rate, even though the patient had no opportunity to select anyone else. This has gotten so bad that even Congress considered doing something about it in 2019—until the two firms profiting most from surprise billing dropped a \$28 million ad campaign.

But health provider monopolies harm patients even if you set aside price. Contrary to monopolist claims of efficiency and economies of scale, studies find that lack of competition leads to poorer outcomes. A 2018 report in *Health Services Research* found that when cardiologists concentrate local markets, patients had a 5 to 7 percent greater likelihood of heart attacks, as well as increases in emergency room visits, readmissions, and deaths. Older studies have found similar results for both Medicare beneficiaries and carriers of private insurance.

The plain fact that consolidation can put residents further away from the nearest hospital is a factor in health outcomes, particularly in sparsely populated areas. Many sick people can't get time off work or obtain child care enabling them to drive an hour each way to see a doctor. The gas alone is a tax on wellness. But hospital monopolists don't work to protect these lifelines for rural residents. America has lost over five hundred hospitals across the country in the past twenty years, and in rural areas there have been at least eighty-five closures since 2010, which amounts to one in every twenty rural hospitals. Patients are often left more than twenty miles away from any alternative for medical care. States that didn't expand Medicaid, and therefore lost the potential for new patients, have fared more poorly.

Hospitals are magnets for specialists, who pack up whenever one closes. Fewer than half of all rural counties have a practicing obstetric care specialist, meaning pregnant women in outlying areas must travel farther for deliveries. And this will get worse. A 2016 study from iVantage Health Analytics suggested that 673 other rural hospitals and facilities were at risk, impacting 11.7 million patients. Rural hospital closures lead to medical deserts, which have sprouted up across America. Lack of access to decent medical care devastates struggling communities; there are demonstrable effects on income and employment. And it widens the largest health outcome gap in the industrialized world.

Medical deserts and monopolized health care communities "raise the cost of employing labor and starves local economies," said Leemore Dafny. "It hurts the growth of small business. It's a huge drag on the economy." Dafny recalled a phone conversation she had with the CEO of Steel of West Virginia, right when two hospitals were merging in the company's hometown, Huntington. He feared that higher prices after the merger would threaten his business. "He called and said, 'Professor Dafny, all the politicians have these relationships with the hospital, the governor, the attorney general, nobody wants to oppose them. But it's choking the economy. It's choking me.""

The workers in these hospitals, who have nowhere else to bargain for their services, often struggle. Eli Saslow's portrait in the *Washington Post* of a failing rural hospital in Fairfax, Oklahoma, showed workers coming in for eleven straight weeks without pay. And even when the hospitals aren't dying, concentrated networks have the power to depress wages. A 2019 study from UCLA and Northwestern found that wage growth for skilled hospital workers slowed down after mergers.

Consolidation leads to corporate outsourcing. EmCare, one of the leading emergency room outsourcing companies, which handle ER operations for hospitals, is largely responsible for the surprise out-ofnetwork billing trend. TeamHealth, another ER contractor, uses the threat of out-of-network billing to negotiate higher in-network rates. Both have histories with the private equity industry. Another private-equity-owned subcontractor, Agilon Health, coordinates care for Medicaid patients and was found to have improperly denied or delayed coverage on a routine basis.

Hospital monopolies also try to prevent competition. Secret contract terms unearthed by the *Wall Street Journal* in 2018 show that hospitals lock insurers into exclusive deals, limit auditing of costs, and load on fees without patients' knowledge. Two recent antitrust lawsuits in California and North Carolina found that contracts prevented insurers from sending patients to cheaper hospitals, instead applying gag orders restricting them from giving patients any information. Hospitals have also blocked clinical data from leaving their networks.

Health data, in fact, is a massive global trading business, fed by a 2016 merger between IMS Health and Quintiles that created a \$23 billion market leader. Now called IQVIA, it trades pieces of its half-billion-patient dossier to researchers and drug companies. Centralized data is perpetually a privacy risk. But in the health industry, where consolidation begets consolidation, it's hardly a surprise. There's also tons of cross-consolidation going on: hospitals launching a generic drug company, insurers jumping into hospice care, and Big Tech snapping up portions of the system.

You would think that, with all this market power, hospitals, physician groups, and outpatient clinics would have at least shaken down their suppliers by now and forced cheaper prices for medical devices, gauze pads, tongue depressors, and everything else they use. But you would be wrong.

The executive director of Physicians Against Drug Shortages is not a medical doctor. Phil Zweig still calls himself a journalist, after decades of investigative reporting for *American Banker*, the *Wall Street Journal*, and *Businessweek*. He broke the story in the early 1980s about Penn Square Bank, a small firm based out of a shopping center in Oklahoma City that made \$2.5 billion in reckless loans to fraudulent oilmen at the peak of a production boom, passing the risk around to multiple banks. When it all went bust, Penn Square took the hit; regulators forced it to close in 1982.

But its counterparties felt the pain too, including Continental Illinois, at the time the seventh-largest bank in America. The government had to step in and save Continental in 1984 with a \$4.5 billion federal bailout, the largest in history to that point, which inspired Connecticut congressman Stewart McKinney to quip in a hearing that the government created a new class of financial institutions that were "too big to fail."

Zweig wrote a book about Penn Square in 1985, and he kept in touch with his contacts in Oklahoma City. One day in the late 1990s he met a former U.S. attorney for breakfast who had worked on the criminal case against Penn Square. "We were chatting about what he was up to and whether he had any cases," Zweig told me. "He starts telling me about this Texas company, Retractable Technologies."

Retractable was the brainchild of Thomas Shaw, an engineer from Little Elm, Texas, who in the late 1980s saw a news report about the surging incidence of HIV and hepatitis C infections among health care workers. They called the problem "needle stick": health care workers would accidentally prick themselves with used needles. Over 380,000 medical professionals experienced needle stick every year. Shaw was a mechanical engineer, and he saw it as a design challenge. "I had a couple friends I knew from childhood, they had contracted AIDS," Shaw said to me. "I knew I couldn't fix the biology side of it, but I could fix my part."

Shaw went to the nearest drugstore and bought a handful of syringes, spending years pulling them apart and testing different options until hitting upon a solution. Shaw's syringe, which he called VanishPoint, operated like a ballpoint pen. After the needle had been stuck into the patient, a ring would snap and retract the needle, allowing workers to safely pull it out. Shaw thought his invention had eliminated needle stick forever. Then he tried to sell it.

It turned out that one company, Becton Dickinson, sold the majority of all syringes in America. Moreover, it had practically locked in this dominance with hospitals through something called group purchasing organizations, or GPOs. Established in 1910 as co-op buying groups, these organizations sprang from the same impulse as hospitals merging to gain leverage over insurance companies. A similar dynamic could take hold with medical suppliers: a big hospital coalition could bargain down prices by securing volume discounts. Hospitals outsourced supplier negotiations to GPO firms that specialized in the process. But the deals all had a curious clause: the vendors would pay the GPO's administrative costs as long as hospitals bought entirely from a narrow group of vendors. Many contracts included a "90-10" or "95-5" requirement. To use the syringe example, if a hospital purchased 1,000 syringes from Becton Dickinson in one year, it would have to buy at least 900 or 950 the next year. If not, it would lose the administrative discount and pay a penalty. The effect was to entrench the dominant supplier.

If you have a locked-in supplier, prices are likely to rise. A metal screw used in spinal surgery that costs \$1 on eBay goes for as high as \$800 in a GPO arrangement. And the GPO companies shared in this windfall, as they were paid by the suppliers. "If you're a major GPO facility, you get a check at the end of the year, a partial refund of the deliberate overcharge," Zweig said. The fees were typically a percentage of the product cost. So if that price ran higher, GPOs would get more in kickbacks; this created incentives toward inflation. Indeed, when economists ran tests on this, they found that supplies sold in a competitive market were between 10 and 15 percent cheaper than those sold through GPOs. Of course, many of these overpayments get kicked on from hospitals to patients.

You might ask why hospitals wouldn't use their clout to get fairer contract terms; the answer is that they also have a hand in the till. Checks go out to hospitals or sometimes the top administrator. Zweig would eventually find a contract between a GPO and a hospital describing these as "patronage dividend" payments. A now-defunct industry trade publication called *Healthcare Matters* bluntly stated in 2013 that it was "common knowledge" that GPOs gave "share-backs" to member hospitals, including hospital executives, who have "learned to rely on that share back as an integral part of their annual compensation." As Zweig explained, "The CEOs are the glue that keeps it together." So hospitals don't end up with cheaper supplies, as intended, but executives and middleman GPO companies are well fed. And entrepreneurs like Retractable's Thomas Shaw, who built a better syringe, couldn't get their products to market.

Shaw was unsuccessfully trying to get the Justice Department's antitrust division interested in investigating these contractual blockades. Zweig decided to write a story about it for *Businessweek* called "Locked out of the

Hospital." Zweig caught up with Shaw a short time later, to see if his story helped. Shaw told him not much had changed, and offered him a chance to take a break from journalism and become Retractable's communications director. Zweig took it, staying in the position for several years.

Nothing really worked for Retractable. It got a \$650,000 grant from the National Institutes of Health, lobbied Congress to pass the Needlestick Safety and Prevention Act, which required hospitals to reduce reliance on unsafe syringes, and successfully sued Becton Dickinson twice for anticompetitive behavior, winning \$440 million in settlements and jury awards. Someone even made a movie about Retractable's struggles called *Puncture* (Zweig consulted on the movie). But Retractable got no further than saving itself from bankruptcy. It still couldn't penetrate the market, dwarfed by Becton Dickinson, which controls nearly two-thirds of all sales. In 2000, the Centers for Disease Control estimated 380,000 needle sticks at hospitals every year. Today, they estimate 385,000. "We went out to the market thinking we've done the technical part, and now we can make good on government's interest in making tech available," Shaw said. "I sit here today with zero hope that we will go into hospitals. Lower price and better technology doesn't matter."

The main consequence of the Retractable saga was to activate Phil Zweig. He agitated against GPOs, even forcing a series of congressional hearings in the early 2000s, which concluded that while GPOs were originally intended to save hospitals money, in practice they were doing the opposite. Zweig decided that the problem lay with a safe-harbor provision passed in 1987, making kickbacks between medical suppliers and GPO companies legal. Before then, hospitals paid the GPOs; afterward the funding came from the suppliers. Intended to save hospitals money, the safe harbor completely transformed incentives around purchase prices; in Zweig's estimation, it inflated costs by hundreds of billions of dollars.

While the fee to the GPOs was statutorily limited to 3 percent, Zweig found a bio from a major GPO executive with Novation, now known as Vizient, claiming that the company made \$95 million a year on \$1.3 billion in sales, which comes out to 7.3 percent. Often these additional charges take the form of "marketing" or "advance" payments, so GPOs could maintain the fiction of staying below that 3 percent number. The excess fees expose the GPO strategy of sticking up suppliers for access to exclusive buying

groups. Zweig pulled one report from 1998 showing that Ben Venue Laboratories paid an amount equivalent to 56.25 percent of its overall sales of diltiazem, a blood pressure drug, to access the contract of major GPO Novation. "The more a vendor pays for a contract, the more market share it gets," he said.

This all grew worse in 1996, when the Justice Department and the Federal Trade Commission gave GPOs an effective antitrust exemption except in "extraordinary circumstances." This was also supposed to assist hospitals by increasing the size of the buying groups, but it only led to mass consolidation. Today, four companies—Vizient, Premier, Healthtrust, and Intalere—control the overwhelming majority of GPO purchasing, about \$300 billion for five thousand different health systems. According to a 2018 report, 98 percent of all hospitals use a GPO, and the Big Four account for 90 percent of the market.

Zweig helped draft legislation to repeal the safe harbor, but the hospitals and GPOs teamed up to sink it—remember, hospitals were in on the kickback game as well. Then, during the Obama administration, Zweig noticed a story about an executive order instructing the Food and Drug Administration to prevent record drug shortages. Hundreds of drugs, mostly old, low-profit, generic medications like injectables that hospitals used routinely, were simply unavailable, causing hospitals and patients to scramble. The unavailable drugs treated bacterial infections, childhood leukemia, and numerous types of cancer; lack of access endangered the lives of countless patients. Even those with curable diseases had been forced into less effective alternative treatments, with uncertain results. (Obama's attention to drug shortages did reduce them for a time, but as of 2019 shortages sat near the peak before the executive order.)

Buried inside the article was a line that made Zweig's hair stand up: "Just five large hospital buying groups purchase nearly 90 percent of the needed medicines, and only seven companies manufacture the vast majority of supply." That was a reference to GPOs. (Since that 2011 story, the five GPO giants have shrunk to four.) "It took me five minutes to see the same anticompetitive contracting practices, the exorbitant pay-to-play fees, were creating the shortage," Zweig said.

Economists had come up with all sorts of conflicting explanations, but Zweig thought it was simple: if the GPOs were the only way to get drugs into the hospitals, then generic drug manufacturers would just shut down if they didn't win a sole-source contract from one of the Big Four. Because the margins were so low, manufacturers had consolidated to win through volume. Lack of competition can lead to shortages amid the slightest disruption. A Government Accountability Office report from 2014 backs this up; it maintained that quality problems and temporary manufacturing facility closures primarily caused drug shortages, but it added that the "operating structure of GPOs results in fewer manufacturers producing generic drugs and this, in turn, contributes to a more fragile supply chain for these drugs." The study did note that GPO executives disagreed with this assessment, as you'd expect.

Zweig started a Google alert for "drug shortages," and stories started rolling in from around the world; the problem was not limited to the United States. He attended a panel about drug shortages at a meeting of the American Society of Anesthesiologists. Officials from the FDA again meandered when discussing the causes, claiming that no single factor was responsible. "I was sitting next to this doctor. He jumps up and says, 'You're giving us nothing but BS," Zweig said. "He talks about the role of the GPOs. The woman from the FDA says, 'Well, economics may have something to do with it.""

The doctor was named Joel Zivot, and in 2012 he and Zweig formed Physicians Against Drug Shortages, which is focused primarily on GPOs. It's a small organization that Zweig helps fund out of his own pocket. And while focusing on the known problem of drug shortages over the more obscure issue of hospitals being overcharged at least makes people take notice, it's been an uphill battle. "We've gotten a lot of resistance from even medical societies, because the purchasing groups have bought them off," Zweig said. "I'm talking literally here."

The industry does seem to project a degree of power; for example, the leading academic expert on drug shortages, Erin Fox of the University of Utah, discloses in slide presentations that her information comes from market-leading GPO Vizient. Zweig also points to a daylong November 2018 conference in Washington on the root causes of drug shortages, put together by the Duke Margolis Center for Health Policy. This came months after the FDA revoked a no-bid \$4.2 million grant to Duke Margolis, in part because its director, former FDA commissioner Mark McClellan, is also a

paid board member of Johnson & Johnson, one of the world's largest drug companies. Nevertheless, the Duke Margolis event was convened through a cooperative agreement with the FDA, and then FDA commissioner Scott Gottlieb gave a keynote address.

Speakers at the event included Blair Childs, senior vice president of public affairs for Premier, the number two GPO; David Gaugh, a former marketing executive at Vizient who now lobbies for drugmakers; and Erin Fox, who has a data relationship with Vizient. While Gottlieb had previously cited GPO middlemen as a factor in drug shortages, it didn't really come up in his speech. "We don't have a lot of very good answers, and we certainly don't have easy solutions, or we would have fixed this problem a long time ago," Gottlieb said.

This set Zweig off. He stewed as panelists repeated familiar claims about the unclear rationale for drug shortages. Finally, in a question-andanswer period, he stood up. "Listening to these folks today, one would get the sense that the shortages of these medications are among the great unsolved mysteries of the universe," he began. "They're not. This is a very simple matter, it's about money." He went on for several minutes as panelists squirmed in their seats. Finally, as there was no question coming, the moderator, Gregory Daniel of Duke Margolis, tried to cut him off. "I came down here at my own expense, I'm going to finish!" Zweig said, his voice rising. "The only solution to this problem is to restore open competitive markets … by eliminating the kickbacks, the bribes, the rebates, the payola." Applause followed. Zweig told me that people came up to him after his remarks, thanking him.

There was one other interesting slide from the panel. It was labeled "Sources of Shortages: Natural Disasters," punctuated by a picture of a hurricane bearing down on the Caribbean. But the text below was very telling: "IV fluid shortages *which began in 2014* [emphasis mine] were worsened due to Baxter facility impact in PR [Puerto Rico]."

Bags of saline, which have been available for commercial use since 1931, typically cost around a dollar for hospitals, and they use them incessantly. Hanging an IV is typically the first action nurses take when dealing with a

sick patient. Baxter, the leading producer, ships over a million units every day. That requires constant manufacturing of a low-margin product. The FDA's drug shortage database first posted a shortage in IV saline solution in January 2014. Bags of dextrose—sugar and water—have also been in chronically short supply. The United States was actually importing saline IV bags—which, as I've mentioned so much that you're mad at me, is salt and water in a bag—from Spain, Norway, and Germany. And of course the shortages were leading manufacturers to raise the price as much as five-and six-fold. "We're not supposed to have shortages in a market economy," said Phil Zweig.

Some chalked up the lack of saline to an increase in demand, especially around flu season (which creates lots of need to replenish fluids). But the simple fact remains that three companies—Baxter, ICU Medical, and B. Braun—make around 86 percent of the nation's saline solution. And any problems, whether a recall or a manufacturing plant closure, can reduce the already tight supply. ICU's saline division, at the time known as Hospira, recalled an entire lot in 2015 after finding one human hair in one bag. Other findings of particulate matter have shut down plants, and even routine maintenance disturbs supply.

Clearly, producing a medical product that will be injected into human veins must be 100 percent sterile, and made to exacting specifications. There are hundreds of regulatory checks, which manufacturers of course complain about. But there's a bigger problem here. Each company producing saline contracts it to hospitals through a GPO. And the GPOs do not allow a second supplier to step in when a manufacturer runs into trouble. So hospitals don't really have three sources of saline; they have one.

Indeed, as Zweig explained in the *Wall Street Journal* in 2018, marketleading GPO Vizient has held an "extended single source award for IV solutions" with Baxter since 2007, when the GPO was still called Novation. Any hospital using Vizient has no other opportunity to find saline if Baxter runs into a supply problem. Moreover, new suppliers of saline don't pop up anyway, not only because of the barriers to entry but also because GPOs eat away at already thin margins. Plus, the high fees companies like Baxter pay to secure GPO contracts make it more difficult for them to invest in building new plants to make more saline. There are also allegations of straight-up anticompetitive conduct. Months before the hurricanes in Puerto Rico, the Justice Department began investigating Baxter for antitrust violations, related to whether it colluded with other producers to artificially create saline IV supply shortages, in order to demand higher prices. A federal grand jury had been impaneled in Pennsylvania, and hospitals weren't waiting for the outcome, suing Baxter and ICU over collusion. Separately, the Federal Trade Commission and the New York attorney general's office were investigating whether Baxter illegally tied purchase of saline to other medical supplies, forcing hospitals to order higher-margin products like pumps and tubes in long-term contracts or risk being unable to obtain a steady supply of IV bags.

While these critical investigations were going on, Hurricane Maria struck Puerto Rico on September 20, 2017. And it certainly made a bad situation worse. All of Baxter's small-volume IV bag production, equaling roughly half of the bags used in the United States, comes from the island. On September 22, Baxter told hospitals and customers that it had lost "multiple production days" from the storm, affecting its production of dextrose and saline. The next day it told hospitals it would have to ration release of IV solutions to conserve its supply. "We regret this disruption to your daily operations and appreciate your patience as we re-establish our supply pipeline," Baxter wrote in a letter to customers. Months later, Baxter got clearance to import saline from Brazil and Mexico.

In a way, the hurricanes got companies like Baxter, and the GPO sellers of its products, off the hook. Now they could point to the storm as causing the shortages, instead of to a system designed to create shortages for profit. All the news headlines—CBS News, the *Washington Post*, the Associated Press, the *Wall Street Journal*, even local outlets in Minnesota and Philadelphia and Ben Boyer's hometown of San Diego—referenced Puerto Rico as a proximate cause of the shortage. Most of them included a to-besure paragraph noting that supplies had been low prior to the hurricane but never explained why. The media appropriately conveyed the sense of crisis; flu patients were going to die if they didn't get the fluids they needed. But overall, the coverage gave the impression that the shortages were an unfortunate case of bad luck, not a business model.

Ben Boyer didn't know any of this when the nurse told him about injecting his wife, Xenia, directly with chemotherapy medication instead of

using an IV drip, because the IV bags weren't coming in from Puerto Rico. Incidentally, the increased use of syringes to mimic the IV process led to shortages in that product. It also kept the nurse from attending to other patients for a half hour, an effective manpower loss. But the immediate effect of this, given Ben's family history with Puerto Rico and his general anger at the mismanaged response to the hurricanes there, was a social media firestorm.

"My wife's nurse had to stand for 30 mins & administer a drug slowly through a syringe because there are almost no IV bags in the continental U.S. anymore," Ben tweeted. "See, they were all manufactured in a Puerto Rican factory which still isn't fixed. Meanwhile that stupid swollen prick golfs." (We can assume that last bit referred to Donald Trump.)

This was not a normal tweet for Ben. He had just moved back to San Diego with Xenia from London, after working for the BBC and then Sky News as a writer and producer. Xenia had been diagnosed with inoperable brain cancer in 2009 and did a round of chemo in Britain. She needed more treatment when the couple moved to the United States, forcing Ben to rustle up stateside insurance coverage. "I didn't know anybody in the city, so I spent an even more unhealthy amount of time on social media than most people," he told me. "Especially during chemo, my wife would be sleeping, and I would be endlessly scrolling stuff." But normally Ben's posts were apolitical, mostly jokes and gags, perhaps to release tension.

"It really was off the cuff," Ben said. But it started to get traction, particularly among some friends in television who had large followings. Within a day or so it had over 100,000 likes and 62,000 retweets; fury directed at Trump moves pretty well online. Reporters from *Newsweek* and Snopes picked up the story, which devolved into the usual political back-and-forth of charges and countercharges. "It was definitely pretty fascinating. I've never had anything like that happen before or since," Ben said. But he eventually figured out that his rage about IV saline, while partially accurate, had a huge backstory attached to it. "It very much felt that way once you zoomed out," Ben said. "That this is an insane side effect of a larger issue."

Two weeks after Xenia's Christmas-week chemo session, she and Ben returned to the hospital; the IV shortage was ongoing. They were told that since Xenia had had to deal with the syringe the week before, now she'd get a machine. Xenia never experienced the manual process again. But the ravages of cancer finally became too much. She died on Mother's Day 2018, leaving behind Ben and a daughter.

"The entire experience of going through my wife's illness and death is the sort of thing you don't wish on anyone," Ben said. "But if you have to deal with the health care system, you can't hold the opinion that everything's working, or that there's not enormous improvements to be made."

The question is how you get to those solutions without addressing the concentrations of power and double-dealing schemes in the industries that supply and administer medical treatment. Neighborhood hospitals are among the biggest opponents of single-payer health care, and politicians feel constrained from going after them, because they heal the sick and employ large numbers of people. "I've talked to politicians. I've said if you just have engineers around a table with the devices used in a hospital, and figure out what it costs to make and what it would cost to buy, it would change everything," said Lillian Salerno, who was on the team at Retractable Technologies and later worked in the Obama White House and ran for Congress. "I think the public deserves to know, we can have single payer if we get the costs down." But nobody wants their ox gored, and when it comes to hospitals, suppliers, and the middlemen in between, it's a pretty big ox.

I do a lot of reading, but it took me a minute to notice the capital red letters on my bottle of Listerine. "THIS FORMULA IS NOT SOLD TO ANY RETAILER AS A STORE BRAND," it exclaimed.

Mouthwash is a concentrated industry, and Listerine—or rather its parent company, Johnson & Johnson—is the established leader, with about 41 percent of all sales. Procter & Gamble comes next, and then Colgate-Palmolive; those three control about 64 percent of the market. But Listerine's container declares something important: that when you go into a supermarket or drugstore and pick up a store brand of mouthwash, you will not find Listerine in the bottle.

You might think such a disclaimer wouldn't be necessary. Listerine is the leading mouthwash brand; why would Johnson & Johnson allow Target or Walgreens to sell it under their own brands and compete with Listerine at a lower price point? But then you have to think about it a second longer. Does Walgreens own a manufacturing plant where workers dutifully place Walgreens's special concoction of mouthwash into branded bottles? No. Groceries and drugstores are not independent manufacturers, generally speaking. Walgreens licenses someone else's product for use as its store brand. So do most other retailers.

That licensed store brand could be sitting right next to the name brand at your local retailer. A few smaller companies specialize in making store brands, but well-known brands are in this game as well. Retailers acquire products they can put into generic store-brand packaging from large companies. Costco's Kirkland brand batteries come from market leader Duracell, Costco CEO Craig Jelinek admitted in 2016; Kirkland coffee is roasted by Starbucks; Kirkland canned tuna comes from Bumble Bee. Walmart's Great Value brand includes foods manufactured and packaged by Sara Lee and ConAgra; product recalls for each company gave this away, the same way a produce facility stricken with listeria had to recall Trader Joe's store-brand vegetables along with Green Giant and Signature Farms. Most of Trader Joe's beloved store-brand products secretly come from outside companies like PepsiCo, ConAgra, Wonderful Pistachios, and Snack Factory. Sometimes there are trivial changes and sometimes there aren't.

Everybody wins in this scenario. The retailers get a lower-priced product that can pull people into their stores. The manufacturer gets to capture two audiences at once—those loyal to their brand and those who shop for value. Consumers enjoy the illusion of selecting between different options: in reality one has a brand name and the other is essentially or even literally the same product with a different name.

I called Listerine last year and asked the cheerful customer care specialist why Listerine felt the need to put that disclaimer on its bottle. "It's very very common for store brands to put 'compare to' or 'same as' on their bottles," she explained. "So we're just saying that this is not used in any store brand." I asked her what brands might sell their mouthwash to retailers to use as store brands; she did not seem to know. She seemed like a nice lady, and I take her at her word.

One enterprising science podcaster who knows a lot more about mouthwash than normal people compared the Listerine mouthwash with the Walgreens store brand and found that the four major active ingredients in Listerine (eucalyptol, thymol, methyl salicylate, and menthol) matched the Walgreens mouthwash to within .001 percent. This is also true of Walmart's Equate brand. The alcohol concentration is slightly different, but that's relatively trivial. There's no reason that one of Listerine's competitors, if not Listerine itself—though again, I trust the nice consumer care lady—couldn't ever so slightly tweak the mouthwash, throw it into a different bottle, and sell it as one of the many options on retail shelves.

Large food and household goods producers have entire departments licensing products for use as store brands, for which they earn money from consumers who spurn their products. There's an entire website for obsessives called storebrands.com, dedicated to these generic-label items. There's a store brand lobby, the Private Label Manufacturers Association, fighting in Washington for the right to sell broadly similar goods at slightly reduced prices.

It introduces what shoppers read as choice into the system, the same way the dozens of products made by Unilever, Nestlé, Procter & Gamble, Kraft Heinz, and other conglomerates give the impression of alternatives. In 2017, the consumer goods sector saw its most mergers in fifteen years. You couldn't always tell from the label.

## Chapter 10

## Monopolies Are Why a Woman Found Her Own Home Listed for Rent on Zillow

Dana Chisholm didn't know anything about private equity. All she knew was that after two years of commuting twice a week from her home in San Diego to Biola University, an evangelical Christian college two hours away in La Mirada, she was tired. The driving was exacting a toll on her mental health. She needed to move.

Bounded by freeways and littered with transport trucks and warehouses, La Mirada sits in a clutch of endless sprawl southeast of Los Angeles, just north of Orange County. Biola had a block of apartments available to students, and in February 2016 Dana moved in. She was completing her PhD in intercultural education, had studied and taught abroad in China and Thailand, and maintained ties to international students and researchers. Often she would help out friends, or friends of friends, with a place to stay. On top of the apartment being too small, Biola frowned on having multiple tenants in its properties. Only something with more room and fewer restrictions would do. Like a rental house.

Dana's search would take her to San Feliciano Drive, a cul-de-sac in the middle of a quiet neighborhood of one-story houses. The house was sandy-colored, with a reddish brown roof, and ten palm trees were scattered in the front yard. The neighborhood looked solidly middle class and well maintained, but as you drove around you would find hints of dilapidation—a house without siding on the front, a broken fence, a water heater sitting on a front lawn.

The first time Dana saw the house, "it was destroyed," she told me. But the location was so desirable that she dropped in a couple of weeks later and discovered that all the cabinets had been replaced. It looked good enough for Dana to make an offer; she signed the lease in June.

The house on San Feliciano Drive was a foreclosed property that Starwood Waypoint, a private-equity-backed real estate company, picked up in 2014. "I thought it was a leasing company. I had no idea it was a corporate landlord," Dana told me. She later learned she was the third or fourth renter in the home since Starwood Waypoint acquired it; the neighbors asked her why tenants constantly turned over. Dana soon found out. The dishwasher was broken, the refrigerator's temperature would shift wildly and spoil food, there was no running water in the sink, the pool leaked an inch a day, rats and roaches scurried in and out of the home. The problems took months to fix, with Dana continually calling to demand repairs. The company's own maintenance manager, Steve (Dana is the kind of person who tells you the first name of everyone she's ever met), told her that any pretext would be employed to avoid completing repairs. "Steve said to me, 'We have really good lawyers. If there's a way to get out of it, these guys will.""

The constant complaints may have changed some minds back at Starwood Waypoint. In July, just a month after moving in, Dana got a call from Gilbert, the leasing agent (like I said, Dana tells you everyone's name). "He said, 'Dana, we just had a meeting, they were talking about renting your house, I thought you were staying in it a year.' I said, 'I am. I just paid my rent.'" A month later, Dana got an email alert she had set up through Zillow when she was looking for houses, informing her of a new property on the market: hers. "I got a Zillow alert in my email for my own house. I was like, 'What the hell is going on?'" she said. "I live here! They didn't serve me, they didn't do anything. They just started trying to rent my house."

Rental horror stories like this have become widespread since a new breed of landlords, backed by Wall Street money, arrived on the scene after the foreclosure crisis. The biggest is Invitation Homes, created by Blackstone, the world's largest private equity firm. In 2017, Invitation Homes merged with Starwood Waypoint, then number three in the market, creating a combined company with over 82,000 properties nationwide, focused in areas hit hard by foreclosures. Invitation Homes is the largest landlord in Sacramento, and Atlanta, Houston, Phoenix, Charlotte, and several cities in Florida have high concentrations of private-equity-owned rental homes as well. Tenants across the country, many of them previous foreclosure victims, have complained about jacked-up rents, lagging repairs, ruthless evictions, and "charge-backs" for routine maintenance.

Dana Chisholm documents many of these tales at a Facebook page she created for Invitation Homes tenants. She hopes to bring the industry to heel. "I raised my boys with consequences, equal consequences for whatever you do," she said. "We regulate energy, water, everything. We broke up the railroads, we regulated steel mills, factories. Why are we not stepping in on this housing thing?" It sounds like a typical response from a California woman—until you learn that Dana is a hard-core Trump supporter. She was active in the pro-life movement for decades and maintains her roots as a dedicated conservative. Meanwhile, the CEO of Invitation Homes' creator, Blackstone's Steven Schwarzman, is one of the president's closest allies. "I still support Trump, but I'm angry at him," she said. "My pitch is, 'I'm your biggest supporter. Why aren't you supporting me?""

Only private equity can bring together left and right during one of the most politically polarized eras in our nation's history. The industry has driven an inordinate amount of monopolization while mastering the art of extracting value from corporate carcasses, harming workers, customers, and the overall economy. More than Amazon, private equity can be blamed for the death of retail; more than Walmart, it's responsible for widespread grocery closures. Examine any insidious business that nobody with a modicum of self-respect would touch, and you're likely to find private equity. It's a business model that has engineered customer loyalty and even success out of the equation. The greed-stuffed titans fattening themselves off this financialized doom loop are the architects of the modern age of monopoly.

Initially, private equity deals were called leveraged buyouts, rising out of the junk-bond craze of the 1980s. Michael Milken's scheme to skim profits from high-yield securities attracted corporate raiders, who made hostile bids for established companies. Milken's Drexel Burnham Lambert financed the takeovers with subordinated debt. The media nicknamed Drexel's annual junk-bond conference the "Predator's Ball." Raiders used borrowed money (the "leverage" in the leveraged buyout) to accumulate shares in asset-rich, low-debt companies. They would either grab a controlling stake or use the shares as a wedge to buy the company outright. Sometimes the targeted company would pay the raider to go away; the business press called that "greenmail," in an inversion of blackmail. Other company tactics, like writing massive "golden parachute" payouts into executive pay packages in the event of a takeover, were envisioned as poison pills but actually encouraged bids by spreading the riches around.

The largest buyout of this period came from Kohlberg Kravis Roberts (KKR), which purchased the conglomerate RJR-Nabisco for \$25 billion in 1988, nearly doubling the previous record. Only \$15 million of the money belonged to KKR; the rest was debt. The RJR-Nabisco deal, memorialized in Bryan Burrough and John Helyar's book *Barbarians at the Gate*, gave KKR control of Camel, Winston, and Salem cigarettes; Life Savers, Baby Ruth, and Butterfinger candies; Planters peanuts; Del Monte canned goods; Ritz crackers and Triscuits; Shredded Wheat; Oreos and Animal Crackers. At one point during the period, KKR also owned Safeway and Stop & Shop, the stores where Nabisco products were sold, along with Samsonite luggage, Tropicana orange juice, Duracell batteries, and more.

When a corporate raider gained control, he (and usually it was a he) would transfer debt onto the company's balance sheet. The company, known as a portfolio company because it existed as one of many in the raider's briefcase, suddenly had large borrowing costs to manage, in addition to paying management fees to the new owner, meeting payroll, and running the business. Advisors, bankers, and fund managers ushering the deal through also took their cut. Often portfolio companies couldn't handle the financial burden and went bankrupt. To the corporate raider, this *did not matter*. They purchased the portfolio company with someone else's money, and took out enough fees and assets that, by the time the reckoning arrived, they'd already covered their nut. Through financial engineering, corporate raiders devised a mass asset transfer, shifting value into their friendly arms. Bank robbers would call it looting; raiders called it the leveraged buyout.

The only way for companies to protect themselves from corporate raiders was to either load up on debt to make their balance sheets unpalatable or build a fortress that couldn't be scaled. So leveraged buyouts not only pulled companies under the roofs of corporate raiders but also drove monopoly in other areas of the economy by making dominance the only antidote to a takeover.

Before too long, the whole game went south. The media and the public recoiled at the dazzling displays of greed amid flurries of corporate bankruptcies. Milken got busted for running an insider-trading ring that profited off information about future leveraged buyouts. Ivan Boesky, who speculated on the timing of corporate takeovers to win stock rewards, was also prosecuted for insider trading. Both served time in jail. By the end of the 1980s, the junk bond market crashed, with Drexel Burnham Lambert heading into bankruptcy in February 1990. With seed funding for buyouts drained and associated criminality exposed, the raiders slipped away. But they didn't disappear; they rebranded.

Leveraged buyouts became known as private equity, a gentler-sounding version of the same maneuver. Private equity firms use closed-end funds to raise money investors cannot withdraw, though they get paid through special dividends and "dividend recapitalizations" that increase debt loads on portfolio companies. Fund managers take "2 and 20," a management fee of 2 percent of total capital deployed and 20 percent of any profits in the fund. These fees have gone up recently in some funds to 2 percent of capital and 30 percent of profits. The same players, like KKR, TPG Capital, and Nelson Peltz's Triarc, returned to the stage for the private equity boom. Even Milken rehabilitated himself after prison; he now runs an economic institute that throws a giant annual conference in Beverly Hills for business elites.

Like its practitioners, the private equity scheme remained the same: buy companies with borrowed money, load them up with debt, force them to cut costs through layoffs and liquidation, and cash out with management fees and proceeds from the asset fire sale. Private equity managers insist that they help struggling companies fix management problems and grow. But the cost cutting usually comes at workers' expense; you can see private equity as a direct transfer from labor to capital. After a few years, the portfolio companies get spun out or taken into bankruptcy; either way, private equity firms win. The actual returns for investors are middling, but managers hope that nobody with money figures that out.

Led by global pacesetters KKR, Blackstone, Apollo, and Carlyle, private equity surged to a record \$2.5 trillion in raised funds by mid-2019,

double the figure in 2012. The unspent cash is called dry powder, taken from pension funds and the investment resources of sovereign nations. Workers, in other words, have helped fund the modern bonanza of dealmaking. Despite those prodigious sums, private equity buyouts remain largely financed through debt, because of the tax advantages (interest is typically deductible) and the benefits of leverage in juicing returns. If a private equity firm borrows \$80 to make a \$100 investment and the investment goes up 10 percent, they've made \$10 while risking \$20 of their own money, a 50 percent gain. But if they borrow \$95 for that investment they make \$10 while risking only \$5, a 200 percent gain. Scale that up and you can see how borrowing is much more lucrative. "Debt is the lifeblood of the leveraged buyout model," said Eileen Appelbaum, author and private equity expert.

It's hard to find a sector of the economy where private equity doesn't play. Many of the monopolized industries discussed in this book, from health care to journalism to prisons, contain a strong role for private equity. And there are many more. Casinos? Private equity. Crunch Fitness, the gym chain? Private equity. Smarte Cartes, those baggage carriers at the airport? Private equity. Election Systems & Software, the largest manufacturer of electronic voting machines? Private equity. The ski resorts at Squaw Valley, Alpine Meadows, Mammoth Mountain, Aspen, Steamboat, Deer Valley, and a dozen others? One private equity firm gobbled up all of those by 2017. Global rugby leagues? Private equity has been fighting for control of that industry. Even Taylor Swift's back catalog got bought by a private equity firm in 2019.

Often the sleaziest industries in America have private equity firms at the helm. The industry owns many of the biggest payday lending firms, which prey on vulnerable borrowers needing everyday expenses, trapping them in a cycle of debt. MoneyGram International, which has been dinged repeatedly for abetting money laundering and scams against Americans over sixty, is private-equity-owned. Warburg Pincus, a private equity firm run by former Obama treasury secretary Timothy Geithner, orchestrated a shady loan operation through the company Mariner Finance, which mailed people checks that locked them into high-interest loans.

Private equity firm DC Capital Partners owns what once was the only for-profit detention camp for migrant children, in Homestead, Florida.

America is one of only two places in the world with a cash bail industry (the other is the Philippines), compelling suspects to avoid jail by paying high fees to bail bond agencies. Private equity has a stake in that market. Endeavour Capital, which owns the nation's largest bail agency and its dedicated insurance underwriter, even raised funds for a ballot measure to overturn a California law banning the practice. The same company, Endeavour, ran a network of for-profit colleges and loan services that churned out worthless diplomas while saddling graduates with debt. Private equity has a large stake in predatory for-profit colleges.

Even in more respectable business corners, the private equity business model leads inevitably to pain. The New England Confectionary Company, known popularly as Necco, has made Clark bars, Sweethearts, and Necco wafers since the nineteenth century. Private equity firm American Capital bought Necco for \$57 million in 2007. Losses mounted, \$150 million over a decade, as American Capital rained debt upon Necco while snatching assets, according to the company's bankruptcy trustee. The subsequent cost cutting included reduced exterminator visits. Rats took over the Necco factory, with one worker finding 112 over one weekend. "I wouldn't eat the candy," he said. Another private equity firm bought Necco in 2017, split off the buildings, and rented them back to the confectioner—a common scheme to convert assets into cash, called a sale-leaseback. A year later Necco filed for bankruptcy and then closed operations. This is a familiar path; research on leveraged buyouts shows that they increase the chances of corporate bankruptcy by ten-fold.

Private equity giant Carlyle took over the 25,000-patient HCR Manor-Care nursing home chain, and short-staffing led to unconscionable neglect: patients breaking bones while falling out of bed, others soiling themselves while waiting for assistance to the bathroom, a rising number of health code violations. Investors extracted \$1.3 billion from the company. Among other things, ManorCare was forced to—wait for it—sell all its real estate and rent it back. "I compare private equity to an otter," said Congressman Bill Pascrell (D-NJ), who has called for stronger private equity oversight for years. "It tears open a clam, takes the meat, and throws away the shell. It's people being tossed away."

I wouldn't say that private equity firms never nurture companies back to fiscal health; success is in fact irrelevant, so it's certainly possible. But we

can say that private equity's financialization of the economy has trended it toward monopoly and concentration, whether by agglomerating the competition into a giant or destroying the competition through attrition.

According to the financial data analyst Pitchbook, private equity firms were responsible for one-quarter of all mergers and acquisitions from 2010 to 2015, rising to one-third by 2018. The deals were larger as well: the median private equity M&A deal was \$140 million in 2018, almost triple the value of non-private-equity counterparts, with many of them megadeals of over \$10 billion. And this is all before that \$2.5 trillion in dry powder gets deployed. In a real sense, the merger boom reflects a private equity boom.

Acquisitions reflect a slight change in strategy for private equity. Typically they have bought companies with the expectation of revamping management and spinning them back out into the private market within a few years, and that's still true. But the buy-and-build strategy has become another way for private equity managers to extract profits; portfolio companies pay all transaction costs, including the time spent by managers working on the deal.

Fattened-up portfolio companies themselves often become someone else's acquisition. In 2017, 42 percent of merger targets were privateequity-backed companies. One example is the 2019 merger of McGraw-Hill and Cengage, creating the nation's second-largest college textbook company; both acquirer and target were owned by private equity. Private equity facilitates mergers on the front and back end, and it gets paid on either side.

The chain restaurant industry, much of which has been snatched up by private equity, reflects this trend. Roark Capital has a controlling stake or major investment in Arby's, Auntie Anne's Pretzels, Carl's Jr., Carvel, Cinnabon, Corner Bakery Café, Hardee's, Il Fornaio, Jimmy John's, and Buffalo Wild Wings, which Arby's took over in 2017. The new Arby's/Buffalo Wild Wings conglomerate, Inspire Brands, later bought Sonic and then Jimmy John's, which Roark Capital already owned a majority stake in, making it another example of a company effectively merging with itself.

In 2014, Burger King and Canadian coffee-and-donuts chain Tim Hortons merged for \$11.9 billion. Burger King's owner, Brazilian private equity firm 3G Capital, executed the deal, staked with \$3 billion in capital from Warren Buffett's Berkshire Hathaway. The merged company later bought fried chicken chain Popeyes. 3G also teamed up with Buffett to tie up Kraft and Heinz, creating the nation's third-largest food company. (Check your condiment packets from Burger King; guess the brand.) 3G also brought together Anheuser-Busch and InBev, now the world's largest beer company. Burgers, cheese, ketchup, and beer; that's an entire Fourth of July menu from one private equity firm.

3G engages in "zero-based budgeting," where managers scrutinize every expense, every year. In practice this leads to relentless cost cutting and layoffs: 1,400 jobs at Anheuser-Busch corporate HQ, 600 more at Heinz (including eleven of the top twelve executives), and 350 at Tim Hortons. Entire departments can be axed from one year to the next. At its fast-food division Restaurant Brands International, 3G earns 45¢ for every dollar on the menu, a incredible profit margin available only because costs have been slashed. "Costs are like fingernails: they always have to be cut," said one of 3G's founding partners, Carlos Sicupira. Cuts have even funneled down to printer paper and trash collection.

The bottom-line focus, workers be damned, made 3G a Wall Street darling—until investors realized that none of this created any value and in fact worsened the companies involved. After proposed takeovers of Mondelez and Unilever collapsed, profits for Kraft Heinz swung to losses, as there wasn't anything left to cut. With no investment to improve the products amid changing tastes, 3G was exposed as a one-trick pony, made worse by an SEC investigation into cooking Kraft Heinz's accounting books. Ultimately, 3G sold more than 25 million shares of Kraft Heinz in September 2019. The cost-cutting imperative damaged once-legendary brands.

In the grocery sector, private equity's stranglehold has caused further suffering. Between 2015 and 2018, seven large regional grocery chains filed for bankruptcy; all were private-equity-owned. This included A&P, once the largest grocery store in America, with almost sixteen thousand stores at its height in 1930. Under private equity, it drowned in debt and dissolved. In the seven bankruptcies, tens of thousands of workers lost their jobs and saw reduced pensions, while private equity managers extracted assets and prospered. A number of the grocery chains failed after—yep—saleleaseback arrangements, where grocery companies had to pay rent on real estate they previously owned. In perhaps the most absurd example, Haggen, a small private-equity-owned chain from Washington state, took over 146 West Coast grocery stores divested in the Albertsons/Safeway merger. Within nine months, Haggen went bankrupt, having no idea how to scale up to that size, especially when weighed down by debt. Haggen liquidated its stores in the bankruptcy, and guess who bought thirty-three of them? Albertsons, the very company forced into divesting the stores nine months earlier. Albertsons paid far less money to reacquire the stores than the original sale price.

This carnage decimated regional supermarket chains, concentrating the industry for the largest players. Today, in over two hundred regions of the country, Walmart captures 50 percent or more of all grocery sales, according to a 2019 study. At its height, A&P controlled only 16 percent of the market nationally, and that led to a series of laws and antitrust enforcement to reduce the grocer's power. Future shakeouts could emerge, with Apollo buying Smart & Final and Cerberus-led Albertsons struggling. The pathway to deeper monopolization in grocery markets lies with continued private equity debt loads and mismanagement.

But one industry perfectly exemplifies private equity's destructive power. There's even a nickname for what the industry has wrought: "the retail apocalypse."

Romerick Anderson of Ontario, California, started working at Toys "R" Us over the holidays in 2013 and got retained part-time afterward. He rose to assistant manager, helping open a new Toys "R" Us Express in May 2017. A year later, the store was shuttered and Romerick was laid off without severance. "It seems like nobody's listening," Romerick told me in 2018, after protesting with other fired Toys "R" Us workers in New York City. "Middle America is paying for everything and not reaping benefits from it. The big dogs are getting away with murder."

Many people assume that Amazon doomed the retail economy. A look at the corporate ownership of fading retailers like Toys "R" Us reveals private equity's role. "The idea that Amazon disrupted [retail]—retail is constantly disrupted," said Eileen Appelbaum. "Zara came along and changed high fashion every two weeks. The difference is that retail is traditionally low debt. That gives breathing room to catch up." Wellmanaged companies with cash reserves can respond to market changes. A private-equity-owned retailer loaded down with debt lacks resources to reinvest in stores or build an e-commerce platform. The structure of these companies, forced upon them by private equity, signaled their downfall, especially when sales shriveled during the Great Recession. Meanwhile, private equity managers and investors, enriched through management fees, dividend recapitalizations, and asset stripping, came out ahead.

A 2018 report by the website Retail Dive looked at all private equity retail transactions since 2002, finding that more than 15 percent of them ended in bankruptcy. Of the largest buyouts since 2007, more than half wound up in default, bankruptcy, or deep financial distress. More than two-thirds of retail bankruptcies in 2016 and 2017 came from companies owned or controlled by private equity. A 2019 report from United for Respect, a union-backed group that represents retail workers, found that private-equity-owned failures in the past decade destroyed 597,000 retail jobs directly and another 728,000 jobs indirectly. "They have no interest in creating viable retail businesses," said Lily Wang, an organizer with United for Respect. "Their interest is short-term profits, at the expense of working families having to suffer, and communities losing their malls and stores."

Casualties include Linens n' Things (Apollo), Sports Authority (Leonard Green), H. H. Gregg (Freeman Spogli), rue21 (Apax), The Limited (Sun Capital), True Religion (TowerBrook), Claire's (Apollo), Nine West (Sycamore), Wet Seal (Versa), and Brookstone, twice, in 2014 (J. W. Childs) and 2018 (Sailing Power). Charlotte Russe, owned by Advent International, and Sun Capital's Shopko both filed for bankruptcy last year.

Dual bankruptcies, nicknamed "Chapter 22" (11 + 11), have become a trend. Payless Shoe Source hit bankruptcy in 2017 under Golden Gate and Blum Capital, who paid themselves \$700 million in dividends in 2012 and 2013 while the company teetered. Payless was sold to Alden Global Capital and then hit bankruptcy again two years later, closing all its stores. The company altered its severance policy right before announcing the closures, capping it at a week per year. After the bankruptcy, Alden Global converted severance into an unsecured claim, leaving workers to fight it out with other creditors for their share.

Gymboree also had a double-dip bankruptcy, first under Bain Capital's leadership in 2017 and then one that dissolved the company in 2019 after an unwise decision to completely retool the children's clothing line. On the same day as the bankruptcy filing, Gymboree triggered a self-destruct provision in its severance policy, allowing it to terminate severance "at any time and in any respect." Days earlier, eight members of Gymboree's executive leadership team received paper checks with a "retention bonus" equal in value to their severance. The board, which included representatives from hedge funds and private equity firms, told executives to deposit the checks immediately. Two vice presidents with equal titles to the executive leadership team lost their severance entirely. "Me and this other woman were the altar sacrifices for the others to get paid," said Mera Chung, a vice president of design, intimating that canceling her severance freed up funds for the payoff to the other executives. Days after the bankruptcy filing, Chung learned that four bonus recipients jetted off to the Sundance Film Festival, despite major decisions being made about the company's future at that time. "It's like a B-grade Netflix movie," she said. "If they were so needed for retention, why were they able to go to Sundance?"

Store clerks never had a severance to begin with, and for months weren't told when their last day would be. "For five months I never knew if I was going to show up and my store would have a notice to vacate on the door," said Nichole Schorer, a former manager who finally had that moment in April 2019. "Shame on those higher-ups who ruined the brand and the clothes us moms came to love."

Sears, the company that pioneered the twentieth-century version of ecommerce—the catalog—reflects how financial engineering destroyed retail mainstays. An investment fund manager and former Yale roommate of treasury secretary Steven Mnuchin, Eddie Lampert of ESL Investments, occupied the unusual simultaneous roles of Sears's CEO, board chairman, transaction partner, landlord, and banker. Critics argue that rampant mismanagement led to Sears's demise: Lampert drastically reduced investment in stores and formulated the bright idea to pit three dozen management divisions against each other, a competition that proved disastrous. Sears made it through bankruptcy after closing hundreds of stores; Lampert remains chairman and primary owner. But the bankruptcy ended the careers of hundreds of thousands of workers and stripped Sears suppliers of their life savings, as they were stiffed for inventory.

The logic of capitalism insinuates that someone who obliterates so much wealth and investment would personally suffer. But Eddie Lampert sucked plenty of cash out of the business along the way. He personally lent Sears \$2.6 billion, about half the debt load as of the October 2018 bankruptcy. This produced interest cash flow of \$200 million to \$225 million per year. Much of this debt was secured, putting Lampert first in line to be paid back in bankruptcy. He also sold off longtime Sears brands like Craftsman tools and Lands' End, a clothing line that went to a consortium that was two-thirds controlled by ESL. In 2015, Lampert executed a sale-leaseback, splitting off 235 of Sears's most profitable stores and 31 other Sears real estate holdings into a trust called Seritage, primarily owned by Lampert's hedge fund. Lampert serves as the chairman of Seritage. Sears paid Seritage nearly \$400 million in rent and other expenses from 2015 to 2017. When Sears terminated leases, a decision that Lampert as CEO and chair had a hand in, Seritage redevelops the properties. With attractive locations across America, those properties are worth billions. Asset sales were also used to pay down debt ... to Lampert. He remains a billionaire after all this, while over 250,000 Sears workers lost their jobs. The former Sears holding corporation sued Lampert in 2019 over \$2 billion in relentless asset stripping, as well as the board who approved itincluding Treasury Secretary Mnuchin.

And then there's Toys "R" Us, a venerable retailer subjected to a leveraged buyout in 2005 from three investment giants: Bain Capital, KKR, and Vornado Realty Trust. The transaction force-fed the retailer \$5.3 billion in debt, which translated into \$450 to \$500 million annually just in interest payments, on top of management and advisory fees. Toys "R" Us actually grew operating income in its last three years of operation, increasing net profits if you set aside the debt burden. In 2017, it was responsible for one out of every five toys sold in the United States. But even market share couldn't provide salvation from the debt mountain. After refinancing several times, while cutting staff and underinvesting in stores, operations, and information technology, Toys "R" Us filed for bankruptcy in September 2017. Six months later it closed all eight hundred U.S. stores. The company might have been able to keep going after restructuring, but two leading

creditors, hedge funds Angelo Gordon and Solus Alternative Asset Management, demanded liquidation, deciding it was "worth more dead than alive," as the *Wall Street Journal* put it.

In other words, it was a classic private equity bust-out. Bain and KKR made back their investment in fees, deductions, and tax write-offs, placing losses on investing partners. And like with Sears, executive bonuses were paid out before the bankruptcy. But 33,000 retail workers lost their livelihoods, including Romerick Anderson and Debbie Beard, an assistant manager who worked for Toys "R" Us for twenty-nine years. Beard explained to me how, unlike prior downsizings, nobody was offered severance pay. "We are the ones who built the company, been the backbone," Debbie told me. "I always felt that retail and food-service workers have been considered second-class citizens. We become numbers to the people running the companies." Maryjane Williams, a mother of five from Waco, Texas, and a twenty-year employee, told me she loved working at Toys "R" Us. "I carry the medical benefits for my family," she said. "I have life insurance to take care of. I just turned fifty, I don't have a job. You can't have Wall Street buy up these stores."

Romerick, Debbie, and Maryjane participated in mass actions throughout 2018, demanding severance from the private equity owners. They set up a mock gravestone in the offices of Bain Capital, reading "Here Lies Geoffrey [the Toys "R" Us mascot], Killed by Wall Street Greed." The protests, bolstered by pension fund criticism, did pay off somewhat: KKR and Bain set aside \$20 million for severance, a portion of the \$75 million workers say they were owed. Later on, workers won \$2 million more as a creditor in the final settlement. But Toys "R" Us added a final indignity: the new hedge fund owners brought the brand back for global licensing agreements, and opened a half dozen new physical stores. Workers would of course not share in any of the benefits and had no guarantee of getting their old jobs back. Those who supported Toys "R" Us for decades watched financiers try to milk a few final dollars out of its carcass.

Private equity financiers have turned one of the largest occupations in America into an unstable mess, concentrating the market amid rapid-fire bankruptcies and ripping asunder countless workers. "I can't tell you how many women I've met who said, 'This is the only job I've had,'" said Carrie Gleason, another United for Respect organizer. "They just want people to know what they're going through."

Dana Chisholm did not quietly leave her rental house when Starwood Waypoint put it on the market in August 2016 without her knowledge. She found out that the property management company had been hiding her rent checks, using lack of payment as an excuse to evict. She surmised that the company grew tired of hearing her constantly ask for repairs and therefore sought to get rid of her. Dana filed a small-claims case to rectify the situation. "The judge threw it out because I owed them too much in rent, but they refused to take my money," Dana told me. "The judge said, 'Why would a landlord refuse money?' I said, 'These are not normal landlords.""

Dana claims she was charged a host of other fees throughout that year. "They charged me an entire year for a lock that was never on my house," she said. During this fight, the next-door neighbor moved out and a new tenant replaced them. As it turned out, that property was also a privateequity-backed single-family rental, owned by Invitation Homes. One of the new tenant's dogs broke the fence between the two houses, and Dana appealed to get Invitation Homes to fix it; it refused. A few weeks later the dog came over the broken fence and injured Dana's dog. She called Invitation Homes, Starwood Waypoint, city code enforcement, animal control, everyone; nobody offered assistance. For \$700, the cost of repairing the fence, "this could have all been over," she said. "If they hadn't injured my dog I would have been out of there and done."

At that point Dana began researching the history of these companies. Starwood Waypoint and Invitation Homes had capitalized on the pain of the foreclosure crisis, something Dana knew about firsthand. She'd bought a house in 2005, when the bubble was inflating, and lost it a few years later after funding for her nonprofit, which got government grants for abstinenceonly education, dried up.

Dana joined roughly 9.3 million American families who lost homes from 2006 to 2014. Private equity firms looked past the human toll and saw real estate inventory that could be converted into profits. They raised large sums of capital to buy up the houses, focusing on areas where the foreclosure crisis inflicted the most pain. "In some ways they were very smart," said journalist Aaron Glantz, author of the book *Homewreckers*, which covers the scheme. "They were not the people making the predatory mortgages. They sat on the sidelines waiting to pounce when it all went bad. It ends up being this massive wealth transfer."

The firms targeted cheap, often damaged homes that they could buy with borrowed cash. They would rapidly renovate the properties and turn them into rental housing, promising investors annual returns of anywhere between 6 and 10 percent. It was a \$40 billion flurry that has put over 240,000 homes in the hands of investors, mostly private equity firms.

Concentrating purchases in distressed markets was critical; those were the cheapest homes, and controlling significant supply in a region could help drive rents. Blackstone, then the parent company of Invitation Homes, spent \$1 billion in the Tampa Bay area alone in 2012. In 2011 investors made 27 percent of all home purchases; in Oakland that number swelled to 42 percent. In Atlanta, a major target because local rental laws are so lax, 90 percent of homes sold in one zip code in an eighteen-month period from 2011 to 2012 went to private investors. This frenzy changed the character of neighborhoods from homeowners to more transient renters. It boosted housing prices due to investors taking supply out of the market, locking out younger families. And many of the renters, reports indicate, were former homeowners, forced by foreclosure back into the rental market after financiers scooped up the homes they lost. Poor communities would be the testing ground for this mass experiment.

Government officials initially saw private equity as a savior, bailing out the market by putting a floor on housing prices and reducing blight in foreclosure-scarred neighborhoods. In fact, the Federal Housing Administration and quasi-public mortgage giants Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac gladly sold off foreclosure inventory to the industry. But before this point, the typical landlord was a mom-and-pop business with a stake in the neighborhood, not a Wall Street investor thousands of miles away with no history of property management and a rigid bottom line to meet.

Problems with the model emerged right away. It takes real effort to convert a substandard foreclosed property into a livable rental, but investors limited expenses, making just enough superficial changes to draw an offer. After tenants move in, they find it hard to get anybody on the phone, and even harder to get repairs made. Private equity landlords place call centers far from the homes they own, don't staff property management units adequately, and simply can't cover all the problems that need fixing. One former tenant in the Atlanta area told me about her rental, which had a leaking upstairs shower that flooded the inside of the house through to the foundation. The combination of water, mice droppings, and mold made the house uninhabitable. "I lost twelve bags of clothing and other items, have not been able to use my bedroom in over eight days," she said. Another Atlantan found black mold in her Invitation Homes rental, causing health problems; a home in California was deemed unsafe by city building inspectors.

Plumbing problems, leaks, mold, and animal infestations are fairly common problems for houses left vacant for months after foreclosure. But Wall Street landlords slap on a coat of paint and try to bulldoze through it, leaving the worst problems for tenants to discover. Their empire of homes is rotting, and their solution is studied ignorance. According to a 2019 *Atlantic* article, supervisors at one management company instructed line-level staff to ignore repair requests and not call tenants back.

In 2014, I went to South Los Angeles, a hotbed of Wall Street rentals, to a community meeting with renters. Already by this point, the strains were showing. "You can't reach anybody, it's very hard," said Ursula, a South Los Angeles renter. "But when you owe them money, they call you, harass you on the phone, put a note on the door, email you constantly." Fine print in the standard rental contract makes the tenant responsible for water bills, utilities, and landscaping costs. Partial payments trigger large late fees, along with smaller fees for pets or electronic payments. Tenants talked of paying higher rents for a short-term lease and being charged security deposits that were more than twice the monthly rent (a violation of California law). One renter named Jeanette, a single mother of four, said she had to take out multiple payday loans to cover surprise charges. "I just feel like I'm sinking deeper and deeper into debt, and not getting much for my money," she said at the meeting.

Renters also pointed to language in the lease allowing Invitation Homes to "evict the tenant without warning" if the property needed to be sold. The Federal Reserve Bank of Atlanta found in 2016 that institutional investors evicted tenants at 18 percent higher rates than mom-and-pop landlords. A young Invitation Homes staffer posted a joke on Facebook of a "Happy 30 Day Eviction Notice" cake, adding the comment, "Technically, an eviction notice *does* have to be presented in writing." After Dana publicized it the staffer was fired, though Dana thought the episode revealed something significant about the culture private equity landlords have built.

Often eviction notices were meant not to remove the tenant but to generate eviction-related fees. That's a major profit center, with the companies' own investor calls touting automated fees and charges (coded as "other property income" in earnings reports) as driving revenue. "What I've observed is if you live in one of these homes, then you're not even a person," said Aaron Glantz. "You're an economic unit."

In marketing materials to investors, private equity firms promise "competitive rents" to maximize returns; in a 2018 report by three advocacy groups, some tenants reported spikes of hundreds of dollars a month. In an eerie parallel to the mortgage-backed securities that created the financial crash, private equity firms created and sold bonds backed by the stream of rental revenue. As of 2018 there were \$17.5 billion in outstanding bonds on the market. The duty to pay back investors drives the harassing attempts to collect and increases in rent and fees. Homes, and the lives of the people inside them, were just another tradable asset, like pork bellies.

Inevitably, the market consolidated. Colony American Homes, a product of private equity kingpin and Trump ally Tom Barrack, merged with Starwood Waypoint, and that company merged with Blackstone's Invitation Homes. The other big player, American Homes 4 Rent, acquired American Residential Properties in 2015. Those two, created by private equity and later spun out as public companies, now control 60 percent of the investorowned rental market. Advocates question how renters will cope during another downturn. "For the tenants, the same thing will happen that happened to homeowners," said Julia Gordon of the National Community Stabilization Trust. "Even if you get to talk to a person, the rental security is now obligated to a Norwegian pension fund. Who do you negotiate with?"

Blackstone finally cashed out of Invitation Homes in November 2019, earning more than twice its initial investment on the stock. And the firm has expanded the rental model to the Czech Republic, Denmark, Ireland, Spain, and Sweden. The experience in America should spark caution elsewhere. In 2019, the Philadelphia Federal Reserve blamed investor-owned rentals for driving up rents and reducing homeownership rates. The same year, the United Nations special rapporteur on adequate housing, Leilani Farha, formally accused Blackstone of violating international human rights laws by concentrating rental markets and "pushing low-income, and increasingly middle-income people from their homes." This financialization "has disconnected housing from its core social purpose of providing people with a place to live in with security and dignity," Farha wrote.

By the time Dana Chisholm had her run-in with Wall Street rentals, the industry had been in business for half a decade. The idea that they had worked the kinks out after early struggles didn't scan. Her small-claims case took a year to resolve. A scheduled four-day jury trial got preempted the night before, with the landlord offering a settlement. "They did try to get me to sign a nondisclosure agreement, I said no and hell no," Dana told me. "I want to be able to sue you anytime I want to." At the end of the one-year lease in June 2017, Dana left the house, though she hadn't paid anything for the year during the legal wrangling. Yet the home was still being listed on investor reports as occupied.

Dana didn't walk away after getting out of her lease. She started a Facebook group for tenants, a support space that boasted over 1,400 members as of October 2019. Members share an array of horror stories: landlords keeping security deposits for damages that didn't exist when renters moved out, tenants spending months trying to get Invitation Homes to make repairs, Invitation Homes putting tenants into collections to recoup fees. Dana forwards these stories directly to top executives like Invitation Homes chief operating officer Charles Young, demanding relief for tenants. One of the first people Dana heard from was the tenant at her old house, who relayed all the same problems she experienced—the leaking pool, broken fence, rats and roaches. When he told Invitation Homes about it, Dana said, it replied that it had never heard such complaints.

In May 2018, Dana's work led to a proposed class-action lawsuit against Invitation Homes over its late-fee policy. Invitation Homes has a flat late fee of \$95, according to the lawsuit, even if the rent is one minute late, due to the company's own creaky online payment portal. One ledger of payments Dana showed me had five late fees within four months, three of which were eventually removed. Invitation Homes also structures incoming payments and sends out eviction notices to "stack" additional late fees, the complaint alleges. Invitation Homes has in general denied allegations of misconduct and pointed to favorable tenant reviews. It's hard to square the fact that the same person who savages Wall Street greed and condemns MIT for accepting a \$350 million gift from Blackstone's Schwarzman as "funds confiscated from working families" also tweets from her Tenants of Invitation Homes Twitter feed, "Stop your petty fighting and build the fence to secure our borders." I pressed Dana on this. Her enemy Schwarzman chaired President Trump's economic advisory council, contributed to his inaugural, and advises the president on China policy. "I email the White House every day," Dana told me, as well as officials in the Trump organization. "I put together ten stories of Trump supporters that are tenants, former homeowners that are now having to rent. Someday one of them is going to see the right story."

But that seems implausible. Trump himself is a real estate magnate. In the 2017 tax law, private equity actually got socked with a limitation on how much interest could be deducted from taxation. This directly attacked their business model, which relies on tax advantages for debt. But there was a loophole: the deduction limitation does not apply to real estate. So schemes like the single-family rental play are *incentivized* in the tax deal. And companies like Schwarzman's Blackstone—which created a \$20 billion real estate fund, the largest in history, shortly after the tax law's passage—are poised to take advantage. Private equity firms raised \$8 billion for distressed real estate in the first quarter of 2019 alone, and have started to build their own homes and apartment buildings for the rental market; they currently own at least one million apartment units. If you think it's a good idea for Wall Street to become your landlord, just wait until the tax code pushes more money in that direction.

Blackstone's rental play has shifted from buying homes directly to staking funds for other landlords to do the purchases, staying one step removed from any negative consequences. "It's going downstream and downmarket," said Julia Gordon. "Blackstone is enabling nonpublic companies that are less subject to reputational risk to go into at-risk neighborhoods. We seem to have decided as a country that we don't care."

Blackstone has joined another clutch of private equity firms on a separate real estate play: trailer parks. Private equity provided one out of every six dollars traded in the sector in 2018. Residents of manufactured homes, who are mostly poor, own their homes but not the land under them; private equity firms can raise lot rents on people with little ability to move,

earning steady profits. Like with single-family rentals, Fannie Mae is helping this along, providing \$15 billion in no-strings loans to purchasers of mobile-home sites. Like with single-family rentals, it has resulted in a wave of rising rents and mass evictions. Blackstone, TPG, Carlyle, Apollo, Centerbridge, and Brookfield Asset Management have all piled into the sector in recent years. Interestingly, before this point the manufactured home sector was very concentrated, with companies owned by Berkshire Hathaway—there's that guy Warren Buffett again—controlling half the market.

When Dana hears all this, and I connect Schwarzman to Trump, she nods. "There are no good actors in this," she said. According to her, only a broad movement will stop the pain. "I'm really looking at how social movements get created, how they move and evolve," she said. "I tell Schwarzman, 'I'm not in control anymore. They're breeding activists."" I acknowledged to her that it's not out of character for a conservative to argue to break up big companies and let competition flower. I told her that Theodore Roosevelt was the first president to earn the moniker of trustbuster, and she smiled. "I need to remember that. I am a Roosevelt Republican." For my job I have to read a lot of press releases, being a member of the, er, press. At first glance, the one I came across in January 2019 from the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB) was not particularly notable, until I put on my monopoly decoder ring.

Sterling Jewelers was fined \$11 million by the CFPB and the New York state attorney general's office for opening credit card accounts for customers and enrolling them in payment protection insurance without their knowledge. Sterling also misrepresented how much these products would cost. It was a depressingly perfunctory example of penny-ante scamming on financial transactions. And bad behavior wasn't out of character for Sterling Jewelers, which for more than a decade has been mired in a legal odyssey with tens of thousands of its female employees over pay and promotion discrimination and allegations of a culture of sexual harassment and assault.

But what did interest me was this section of the press release, right at the bottom:

Sterling is headquartered in Akron, Ohio, and does business throughout the United States. Sterling operates over 1,500 jewelry stores under several names, including Kay Jewelers, Jared The Galleria of Jewelry, JB Robinson Jewelers, Marks & Morgan Jewelers, Belden Jewelers, Goodman Jewelers, LeRoy's Jewelers, Osterman Jewelers, Rogers Jewelers, Shaw's Jewelers, and Weisfield Jewelers.

That comes out to eleven different jewelry stores that are all just Sterling Jewelers, including some pretty well-known brands with insidious earworm jingles ("Every kiss begins with Kay," "He went to Jared"). But the CFPB wasn't done dropping bombs. It turned out that Sterling Jewelers is itself part of a larger conglomerate:

Sterling is a wholly owned subsidiary of Signet Jewelers Limited, the largest specialty-jewelry retailer in the United States, Canada, and the United Kingdom. That's a lot of history in one footnote! And it sent me down a rabbit hole.

First of all, CFPB didn't list all of Signet's stores in the United States, only the ones associated with Sterling Jewelers, which is kind of a Russian nesting doll inside the bigger Signet figurine. Signet bought out the Sterling family of jewelers in 1987. Later, Signet swallowed up British firms Ernest Jones and H. Samuel, and in 2014 it bought the Zale company, which includes Zales, Peoples, and Piercing Pagoda.

CFPB mentioned 1,500 stores associated with Sterling specifically, but according to Signet's 2019 annual report, the brand operates 3,334 storefronts in three countries. According to the National Retail Federation's 2017 figures, that's nearly twice as many stores as Home Depot, Target, or Lowe's, and roughly the number of Sonic restaurants or ExxonMobil gas stations. This makes Signet the largest jeweler in the country and the world, with total annual sales checking in at \$6.25 billion. And that doesn't count James Allen, the online retailer Signet bought in 2017 for \$328 million.

Does this make Signet a monopoly? Actually, no. Jewelry is still generally speaking a mom-and-pop business. About 14 percent of brickand-mortar jewelry stores in America are associated with Signet, according to Labor Department statistics, and in terms of revenue, Signet claims its market share is more like 7 percent. IBISWorld, the industry intelligence firm, puts Signet's share at 15.3 percent. (The other three big companies? Tiffany, now part of a conglomerate that includes Louis Vuitton, Dior, and Bulgari; a Swiss conglomerate named Compagnie Financière Richemont that owns the brands Cartier and Van Cleef & Arpels; and Warren Buffett's Berkshire Hathaway, which has around three hundred jewelry stores under three brands nationwide.)

But the point is that all these well-known national brand names emblazoned on storefronts, all these outlets I remember walking past in shopping malls when I was a kid, are now part of the same company. People are given the illusion of choice. There was once a history attached to each jeweler: Harriet Samuel (H. Samuel) opened her shop in Manchester, England, in 1862; Kay began as a department store in Reading, Pennsylvania, in 1916; Zales came out of Wichita Falls, Texas, in 1924; Henry Shaw founded LeRoy's Jewelers (why not Henry's?) near Akron, Ohio, in 1910. But a series of leveraged buyouts, acquisitions, combinations, and tie-ups washed away all that history, regional variation, and personal touch, until all you have is the cold corporate stare of Signet.

## Chapter 11

Monopolies Are Why a Family Has Seen Only the Top of Their Loved One's Head for the Past Two Years

The rain was pouring down in sheets that day in Charlotte, North Carolina, and Jennifer Hamilton was late. The only available parking spot nearby had a sign in front reading "Staff." Jennifer parked there for a moment and dashed inside, asking if she could stay in that spot, what with the rain and all.

"No, you have to park across the street," was the reply.

By the time Jennifer made it back, drenched and surly, she had missed her scheduled time by about five minutes. The county sheriff's Administrative Services Building looked just as generic as the name implied. Metal dividers separated the room, with uncomfortable-looking stools in front of metal boxes covered with a plastic screen. "I'm looking at this screen and it's tiny," Jennifer told me. "All the pictures in the ads, it's funny to see what they show, these big screens, very clear pictures."

Jennifer sat down to video-chat with her partner, Jeremy, the father of her child, from his cellblock in the Mecklenburg County Jail across the street. Instead of visiting Jeremy personally, instead of looking into his eyes, studying his facial expression, feeling his hand, her only connection could take place through this tiny metal box. The visit would be free, unlike the 50¢-per-minute video calls she had placed from home. But Jennifer wasn't at the Administrative Services Building because of the expense; she was there because she hoped the damn video would actually work. After all, Jeremy was only steps away, and this building was optimized for video chatting.

That didn't matter. Unlike a phone call, which begins when you dial and connect, incarcerated families start their video visit—and, in most cases, start paying—whenever the scheduled time dictates. So Jennifer was five minutes in. After connecting, Jeremy's mouth started moving several seconds before Jennifer could hear his first words. The videophone was bolted to the wall in the middle of the cellblock; Jennifer could barely hear over the background noise of other inmates and jail doors slamming shut. And the picture would stop and start, break up, and fuzz out. It looked like a constantly buffering video on a dial-up modem in the days before YouTube. "This place across the street where they set up to do these calls made the experience no better," she told me.

A company called Global Tel\*Link, or GTL, owns the contract with Mecklenburg County to run video visitation for the county jail, a growing national trend. That GTL runs it abominably hasn't stopped the company's rise into one of two major prison communications and money transfer companies (Securus is the other); combined, they supply phone and video for 80 percent of the nation's lockups. You could say the poor quality enhanced the monopoly, since all the money not wasted on actually providing good service could be put toward the more lucrative task of lobbying for additional contracts.

If you want to witness the logical endpoint of our age of corporate power, take a trip to a correctional facility. Prisons and jails contain literal captured audiences, inmates with no choice whatsoever for food, banks, health care, telephone providers, internet services—nothing. And here's what that leads to: terrible quality, rank exploitation, endless corruption, avoidable deaths, and a lack of transparency about all of the above. In the case of phone and video communications, it has the effect of incarcerating people twice: once by locking them in a cell, and again by cutting off contact with the outside world, unless their families give tribute to a toll booth operator. "I think 'isolation' is a really great word," said Bianca Tylek of Worth Rises, a nonprofit that works on prison justice issues. "We've heard from people who have said, 'I haven't seen my kids in two years.""

This can eliminate the only escape valve from the rigors of prison life. It breeds loneliness and alienation. And it weds people to the criminal

mindset, subverting the very function of rehabilitation that the system is theoretically intended to promote. Which, of course, suits prison monopolists just fine, because an inmate who rotates back into the system can again be subjugated for earning potential. We've turned caging humans into a forprofit business, so we shouldn't be surprised that the business tends to keep humans caged. And the families fed into this machine, disproportionately people of color, are the poorest and most vulnerable in the country.

But we should all watch out. Maybe you think that people who commit crimes deserve punishment and not a country club. Maybe you don't care that prison food isn't great and phone rates are high. But the reason inmates and their families suffer through this abuse and despair has plenty to do with monopoly; the lack of choice creates the opening for mistreatment and the cycle of despair. And since we're living in an increasingly monopolized world, the circumstances in prisons may signal an early warning to what our life could be like someday, maybe soon.

Once upon a time, public employees ran prisons, though the first state penitentiary in America was a private prison. In 1790 the Quaker religious sect took over a city jail in Philadelphia called the Walnut Street Prison and reimagined incarceration as a means for rehabilitating prisoners. Somehow they got the idea that the best way to do this was through near-total solitary confinement in individual cells. The solitude was intended to focus the mind—the word "penitentiary" is derived from the Latin for remorse—and ready the penitent for a return to the outside. It didn't work because solitary confinement makes people insane, and an influx of prisoners turned Walnut Street into the same kind of filthy, overcrowded facility the Quakers wanted to reform. It's now a library.

A small lockup in Auburn, New York, countered the "Pennsylvania system" of criminal justice by envisioning prison as a work camp. Inmates took ten-hour shifts six days a week; officials believed it would build self-worth and discipline. The Auburn system succeeded mainly because private corporations saw it as an opportunity to hire cheap labor.

In the South this led to something called convict leasing, where states rented out prisoners to mine coal or construct railroad tracks. Thanks to the Thirteenth Amendment's allowance for involuntary servitude "as a punishment for crime whereof the party shall have been duly convicted," companies could enslave with impunity, reserving their deadliest jobs for prisoners to tackle. Convict leasing accounted for nearly three-fourths of Alabama's state revenue in 1898. The prisoners, of course, got nothing, and the grisly conditions, social unrest, and periodic rebellions from convict leasing caused states to eventually phase it out.

I guess I should say "phase it out." Today inmates still work in prison kitchens, laundries, warehouses, and metal shops, but also as farmworkers for Whole Foods, as firefighters and customer service reps, as Microsoft packaging specialists and Victoria's Secret lingerie makers. They slog along for as little as 2¢ an hour. There's even a Justice Department program for federal inmates called Unicor, which solicits clients to lease its 20,000-strong prison labor force at rock-bottom prices; they call it the "onshore advantage." I guess there's an appeal there: if we just lock up the entire domestic workforce, we can bring jobs back to America after all.

But a few corporations realized that borrowing incarcerated slaves was not as lucrative as directly targeting prisoners and their families for profit, especially after the prison population jumped five-fold within forty years to over 2.2 million. Desperate government officials burdened with tough-oncrime sentencing laws needed assistance to house, clothe, and feed an exploding number of inmates.

Private companies had already wedged their way into the criminal justice system, winning contracts for lower-security facilities. The Reagan administration invited them to manage prisons as well, in a 1988 report from the President's Commission on Privatization. Contracting out prison management "could lead to improved, more efficient operation," the report said, and conservative organs like the Heritage Foundation echoed the sentiment, asserting that private companies could run prisons for as low as \$25 per inmate per day, as opposed to \$40 when run by government.

Within a decade, private prisons were a billion-dollar business, with operations in twenty-seven states. And providing continuing evidence that anything run at scale in Second Gilded Age America trends toward monopoly, by 1997 two companies, Corrections Corporation of America and Wackenhut Corrections Corporation, managed 75 percent of all private prisons in America. Perhaps because they take so much pride in their work,

both companies would eventually change their names: CCA became CoreCivic, and Wackenhut became GEO Group.

Alex Friedmann first learned about private prisons while he was incarcerated in the 1990s. "They recruited people to private prisons, and the big draw was a rumor that they had free soft drinks in the dining hall. When you're in prison, small things make a big difference," Friedmann told me. He served ten years for armed robbery and attempted murder, became a jailhouse lawyer and writer, and now, twenty years after his release, runs *Prison Legal News*, a monthly magazine about criminal justice. "Sure enough, when I got there, soft drink machines in the chow hall. But what are soft drinks? Sugar water, cheaper than healthier alternatives. There was lots of soda, not much milk, and no juice."

Friedmann's new home, the CCA-run South Central Correctional Facil ity in Wayne County, Tennessee, extended the concept of cheap amenities across the prison. Instead of two blankets, inmates got one. Instead of unlimited toilet paper, it was rationed. Instead of adequate heating, ice formed on the cellblock windows—on the inside. Instead of four guards in the chow hall, there were two. This is consistent with how private prisons lower operations costs while still extracting a layer of profit: they cut back on everything, making life on the inside both terrible and dangerous.

Wages for private prison guards are well under those for public corrections officers-as low as the \$9 an hour Mother Jones journalist Shane Bauer received when he went undercover for four months at a CCA facility in Louisiana. That level of pay attracts inexperienced employees, increases turnover, and expands the likelihood of corruption, like accepting money to truck in contraband. Reduced training and insufficient equipment, in addition to fewer officers—I for every 176 inmates at Bauer's facility magnifies these problems. In 2012, a state audit in Idaho found that guards at a CCA facility in Boise were outfitted with empty cans of pepper spray and told to "just fake it" when breaking up disturbances. The facilities are treated no better than the officers: reports detail mold infestations, broken doors and locks, and even no working toilets in one case. Accumulated misery fosters anger that understaffed personnel cannot handle. A common technique has been to just throw prisoners into solitary. A 2014 ACLU report with interviews from hundreds of prisoners documented the practice; even asking for new shoes could get you tossed in the hole.

Public prisons aren't models of excellence either: a Justice Department report into Alabama's indicated a "flagrant disregard" for constitutional rights. But private prisons transform the horror into profit for corporate executives, dividend-loving shareholders, and cities, which enjoy kickbacks known as "intergovernmental service agreements" worth millions of dollars. Plus, we know less than we should about private prisons, because of a helpful feature of privatization: they can more easily fight disclosure under public records requirements.

GEO Group and CoreCivic were teetering at the end of the Obama administration after the Justice Department agreed to end their use for federal prisons. The companies responded by placing a bet on Donald Trump and winning. A GEO subsidiary gave \$225,000 to a pro-Trump super PAC, violating laws barring federal contractors from making political donations. After Trump's victory, CoreCivic pushed \$250,000 into Trump's inauguration fund. GEO Group hired two former Jeff Sessions Senate aides, David Stewart and Ryan Robichaux, to lobby on their behalf. As attorney general, Sessions revoked the Obama-era guidance.

But private prisons cover only around 8.5 percent of the state and federal population. While CoreCivic and GEO take most of the heat from activists, monopoly service providers are a far bigger menace in prisons.

"Typically, prisons sign monopoly contracts," said Alex Friedmann at a Waffle House in Nashville, where we met for breakfast. He cited Tennessee, CoreCivic's home state, as a good example. "You get your medical care from Centurion, your mental health from Corizon, your food services from Aramark, your money transfer from JPay, your phone service from GTL," Friedmann said. The entire life cycle of the criminal justice system has become a profit-taking opportunity. And it starts right after arrest.

The median bail in America is around \$10,000, or eight months' income for the average defendant. Most pay a commercial bail bond agency to float the amount and guarantee appearance at trial. Bail agents enjoy tremendous power to exploit defendants, charging them for pretrial supervision or monitoring. If defendants fall behind on payments or violate release conditions, the agency can even force them back to jail. Such violations trigger a higher bail amount and more money for the bail agent; the system incentivizes extortion. Bail companies are seemingly mom-and-pop operations, but nine insurance companies underwrite most of the \$14 billion in bail bonds in America. They have structured the business so they never take a loss: forfeitures are put on bail agents, who pass them through to defendants. It's a pure profit play for large insurers.

Prisoner Transportation Services (PTS), the largest inmate transporter in America, takes convicts into lockups, transfers them between prisons, or sends them off to work release. They're paid per prisoner per mile, and the inexperienced, low-wage drivers must cover hotel rooms out of their own pockets, motivating them to take no breaks, travel through the night, and pack vans tightly. Crashes, sexual assaults, defecation in the vans, and several inadvertent deaths (including from untreated illnesses as inmates roll down the highway) have been reported.

Once in the prison, inmates learn a dirty secret: corrections facilities, whether public or private, subcontract practically everything out to sepa rate monopolies. According to a 2019 Worth Rises report, over half of the \$80 billion in annual spending on incarceration goes into the hands of private vendors. The private equity industry looms large over the space. "They can operate in areas where companies not palatable to the public work," said Bianca Tylek of Worth Rises.

Consider HIG Capital, the prison monopoly's "man behind the curtain." Transformer-style, it constructed the largest food and commissary giant in the prison world, Keefe Group. HIG bought Trinity Services Group, grew that through acquiring Swanson Services Corporation, then merged *that* with Keefe. More than half of all revenues at prison commissaries, which sell food, clothing, and sundries like deodorant and shampoo, flow through Keefe. The prices vary widely from the outside world. "A bag of coffee is \$10–\$11," said Jennifer Hamilton, whose partner has spent time in federal prisons in Virginia and Florida.

Commissary revenue often depends on the company running kitchen services. Often the same company runs food service and the commissary, and that can be rewarding for the contractor. "If the food is terrible, people go to commissary," said Bianca Tylek. "If the food is good, you can run it into the ground to move people into commissary. It doesn't matter if the food is bad, because that's a fixed payment."

Aramark is the largest company for kitchen service inside prisons, serving more than one million meals every day. Though it runs a large food

service business on the outside, at hospitals, colleges, stadiums, and cultural attractions, inside prisons high quality isn't Aramark's priority. In Michigan, Aramark took over for a state-run prison food service in 2013, vowing to save money. The company stocked kitchens with spoiled food and used equipment infested with maggots. Workers constantly substituted with inferior ingredients, like making hamburgers out of peanut butter. In St. Louis, Michigan, workers covered a cake partially eaten by rats with frosting and served it to inmates. In Saginaw, workers reheated and served meat that had been thrown in the trash before they realized there were more inmates to feed.

The Michigan Department of Corrections cited Aramark for 2,945 food quality and sanitation violations over a seven-month period in 2014. In that time, Aramark had to ban seventy-four employees from Michigan prisons for misconduct, like acting as contraband couriers; cutting salaries in half probably played into that. Prisoners also staffed kitchens, with Aramark profiting from free labor. Inmates protested chow hall conditions with sitdown strikes and other disruptions. Michigan terminated the Aramark contract within two years, giving the contract to Trinity Services Group, a division of ... private equity firm HIG Capital. And Trinity's effort to charge more for kitchen services led Michigan to end its dalliance with privatization.

In New York State, Aramark runs kitchen, commissary, and a third source of food for prisoners, care packages. The days of loved ones being able to send Mom's banana bread or other personal comforts into prisons are largely over. Aramark got New York State to ban all outside care packages, requiring that they come from approved vendor catalogs, like Aramark's iCare. Other care package vendors include Union Supply Group and Keefe Group's Access Securepak. The impersonal, standardized care packages were pitched as a security measure, like most things in prisons. But price gouging has been a nice side benefit. The heavily processed foods (almost nothing fresh can be included because all packaging must be tamper-proof) and other options are marked up significantly; a pack of oatmeal going for \$2.79 on Amazon can cost over \$7. Shipping and handling fees get tacked on. "If you order a \$29.99 ramen noodle special, with your fee you end up paying \$36 and change," said Jennifer Hamilton.

"The more expensive the package, the fee gets higher. It's a racket, it's all to take advantage."

To use the commissary or other services, prisoners need money, and they make almost nothing working. JPay leads the market in electronic money transfers, serving around 70 percent of all U.S. inmates. For Jennifer, a \$200 transfer to Virginia included a \$13 charge, and perusing JPay's fee schedule reveals that even \$20 transfers can incur \$5.95 in fees. If a prisoner finishes their sentence with a balance on their account, they get a JPay release card, with charges like "account maintenance fees" of \$2.50 a week, even if the card goes unused. Another release card giant? JPMorgan Chase.

Health care is particularly profitable in prisons; inmates even have to cough up co-pays, which they often cannot afford. Born from a merger in 2011 and owned by private equity firm BlueMountain Capital, Corizon Health provides medical services in 220 facilities in seventeen states, but that number has shrunk amid canceled contracts and thousands of lawsuits alleging short-staffing, broken equipment, and substandard treatment so awful that an Idaho special master in 2012 found it to constitute cruel and unusual punishment. In Arizona, an inmate died after screaming for help as lesions all over his body were "swarmed by flies." In Georgia, delays in getting an inmate eye drops led to his going blind. Much of the brutality in Alabama's public prisons comes from Corizon's unconscionable health care, which supplied just one doctor for every 1,600 inmates.

Canceling Corizon contracts often matters little given industry concentration. New Mexico dropped Corizon in 2016 and shifted to Centurion, its chief competitor. "If you don't like Corizon because people are dying, you bring in Centurion, which also has a terrible track record," said Alex Friedmann of *Prison Legal News*. "Because the business model is the same. If you want to make money providing medical care to prisons, don't provide as much medical care." The newest big player, Wellpath, is another concoction of HIG Capital, which merged Correct Care Solutions and Correctional Medical Group Companies. Unsurprisingly, it too has fielded a large number of lawsuits—at least 1,395 since 2003, although many of them were dismissed—including ignoring one dying patient whom staff allegedly accused of faking illnesses, giving pregnant inmates tranquilizers, and forcing one woman in Florida to give birth alone in her

jail cell. We surely don't know the extent of this: subcontractors are even more insulated from public records requests.

States don't hand over prisons to financial predators just to save money; they're in on the take. Nearly all subcontractors send back commissions to prisons, in some cases incredibly high percentages of revenues. To earn profits, subcontractors must charge exorbitant rates, and mostly the payers are families in no position to endure such financial stress. According to a 2015 Prison Policy Initiative report, an inmate's average income before entering prison is around \$19,000. Removing that person from the family income stream typically increases the family's hardship.

The profit taking continues once inmates rotate out of prison, as our old friends CoreCivic and GEO Group recognized. The duopoly has branched out into "community corrections" like halfway houses, probation, reentry services, and drug treatment facilities, growing the business through acquisitions. For example, GEO Group bought BI Incorporated, the largest provider of electronic monitoring and house arrest products. Often ex-cons pay for such monitoring directly. As legislators produced "smart on crime" policies to reduce the prison population, the same companies slid over to build the treatment-industrial complex, profiting from incarceration and alternatives to incarceration simultaneously. "It's where the industry is headed," said *Prison Legal News's* Alex Friedmann.

All of this is supercharged when it comes to immigration detention, the real growth area for monopolists, given the stalemate over the undocumented and the political arms race to prove toughness on border security. While only 8 percent of jails are privately run, that number rises to 72 percent for Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) detentions, according to a Worth Rises study. Three private companies also run an immigrant-only prison system for noncitizens convicted of federal crimes (which has been criticized as deadly, particularly for the sick), as well as massive family detention facilities in southern Texas that have been compared to Japanese internment camps. GEO Group also holds the contract for immigrant electronic monitoring.

Nearly everyone in a migrant shelter sits in a privately run facility, run out of shuttered Walmarts or empty office buildings by firms like Southwest Key. And all the food, health care, and transportation services are parceled out to the same giants who run them in prisons. One private company

charters deportation flights under the "ICE Air" brand. All those border camps, the tent cities, the human cages with no showers or blankets, the children covered in lice, the forced medication, the inedible food, the reliance on solitary confinement, the breeding grounds for rampant sex abuse and premature child deaths: people in nice suits profit off that. That's who we get to do our dirty work in America. Without these monopolists, the immigration machine would seize up and sputter.

The most exploitive, socially damaging private-equity-influenced practice in prisons comes from the communications monopoly, dominated by two companies, Securus and GTL. This includes phone, video, email, and digital services for inmates. And to understand what this does to prisoners and their families, you have to talk to someone who has experienced it.

Jennifer Hamilton met Jeremy Lemmond at a coffee shop in Charlotte. She worked in home health care, and he built houses. They both had bluish gray eyes. They exchanged phone numbers, and one thing led to another. "I loved him. I always loved him," she told me.

But the Great Recession was a terrible time to be a home builder. On top of that Jennifer lost her job, and her health insurance along with it.

Among other things, this meant that Jennifer had to go off birth control. And within a few months, she got pregnant with Caleb. "He changed my life forever. I'm so happy that he's here," Jennifer said. "But it was a very difficult time because of what was happening."

Jennifer didn't know how difficult. Around this time, Jeremy had started using cocaine. The combination of desperate financial straits and a drug addiction can lead to ideas that seem righteous in your head but less so in practice. That's what robbing a bank looked like to Jeremy. He was caught and put in a holding cell in the Mecklenburg County Jail in 2009 to await trial and sentencing. Jeremy had never seen his son, who was born after the arrest. Our broken wheels of justice, along with changes to North Carolina sentencing guidelines, kept him there for two years.

During that time, Mecklenburg County allowed visitation behind glass, which you've probably seen in movies. The visitor uses a phone to communicate with the inmate through a glass barrier. "To be honest, there's something about seeing a person face-to-face," Jennifer said. "To make eye

contact, see the details of their face, hold a conversation. We needed to have lots of conversations because of what just happened." Jennifer didn't often bring Caleb, who was born after Jeremy was arrested, but when she did, Jeremy could see him through the glass. "I don't think I would have waited on him or supported him if I would have had video visits for two years," Jennifer confessed. "I needed that connection with him."

When he was finally sentenced, Jeremy was shipped five hours away, to a federal penitentiary (the bank robbery was a federal crime) in Lee County, Virginia. Traveling was expensive and arduous, between hotels, gas, and the meager food options on visiting day (just a vending machine). Jennifer made the trip a few times, once with Caleb, the first time father and son met without a glass obstruction in the way. "It was incredible to see, because I had talked to him so much about the good in his dad," Jennifer said. "He ran to him, as a toddler, ran straight to his dad. To be able to even touch his hand was something that most people take for granted."

United States Penitentiary, Lee houses a violent population: rapists and murderers, gang members and white supremacists. The environment changed Jeremy, Jennifer said. "Literally every day your life is in survival mode. Your brain starts functioning on a different level." Jeremy lived on a hair trigger, trying to keep away from the fights, the intimidation, the perceived slights that can burst out into fury. "He was exposed to things that made him a worse human being than when he went in there," Jennifer said. "When you're treating a person like an animal they start acting like one."

Jeremy's only respite from this environment was Jennifer's voice, and the monopolists controlling phone lines knew it. GTL managed phone service in Lee County, and unlike most of America in an age of unlimited calling, the company still charged for long distance. Jennifer was resourceful, creating a local Google Talk number and forwarding calls to her cell phone. But the service, which required a special account funded through wire transfers, still cost around three bucks for a fifteen-minute call.

Jennifer got off easy. Today a fifteen-minute call through the federal Bureau of Prisons will set you back \$3.75, putting it ahead of marketleading Kentucky, where the price is \$5.70. Inmates and their families worked for two decades just to get rates that low, assisted by state laws and rate caps from the Federal Communications Commission (some of which were rolled back by an appeals court in 2017). But even today, in local jails prices can range as high as \$24.82 for fifteen minutes in Arkansas. Plus the rates don't include fees to open or close an account, place money into it, or receive a paper bill. As with all other things in America, for immigrants this is worse: members of Congress complained in 2018 that parents separated from children at the border had to pay \$8 a minute to speak with them.

The high prices again stem from the commission model. With corrections departments earning large kickbacks from the contracts, companies must jack up the price to make their cut. And poor families pay the price. In 2015, Amsani Yusli submitted her phone bill for testimony in a legal trial: \$130.20 for one month of calling. "This amount translates to groceries for the month," Yusli wrote. "When you don't have much, you have to choose between feeding your kids ... and allowing your kids to know their father." Yet she and thousands of others paid, because that human spark gave their loved ones a light in darkness, a link back to their communities, to hope. "The support I had from my family throughout my incarceration made such a difference," wrote longtime prison phone activist Ulandis Forte in 2019. Forte's late grandmother Martha Wright-Reed filed the original lawsuit that led to the FCC's rate caps. But activists shouldn't expect help from the government today: FCC chair Ajit Pai's old law firm counted Securus as a client.

Oh, all the calls are monitored, too. "Sometimes we'd kind of joke about it, we're like 'Heyy ..., " said Jennifer Hamilton. "You have to laugh instead of cry." But also cry, because prisons are using digitized phone calls to produce voice prints and feed them into biometric databases, a new form of lasting surveillance.

The architects of this price-gouging machine once again lead back to Miami and the offices of HIG Capital. In 2002, HIG acquired two prominent prison telecom firms, Evercom and T-Netix, themselves the product of dozens of smaller mergers. Two years later, HIG merged them to form Securus. More acquisitions followed, as well as a couple of sell-offs to other private equity shops. Today Securus is in the hands of Platinum Equity, whose founder and CEO, Tom Gores, also owns the Detroit Pistons.

Securus serves over 1.2 million inmates throughout North America. GTL, also a private equity portfolio company (American Securities owns it), has an even bigger share, 1.8 million inmates at 2,300 different facilities. Like Securus, GTL grew through acquisitions, including the prison phone affiliates of Verizon, AT&T, Qwest, and MCI. Where Securus or GTL don't win the contract, Securus often wields patents to force agreement with smaller rivals on expensive licensing agreements that commandeers the business in all but name. If the rival doesn't like it, Securus will happily sue, making it monopolist and patent troll.

Bianca Tylek estimates the total market share between the two companies at 80 percent. That could have grown to 90 percent in 2018, when Securus attempted to buy Inmate Calling Solutions, the third-largest provider (and a division of the Keefe Group, which is part of ... HIG Capital), for \$350 million. The usually cowed FCC managed to avoid shame by blocking that merger.

Still, Securus and GTL's efforts at monopoly are relentless. "If you look at the market over the last ten years, and you see who bid and who got the contracts, the only people bidding would be those two," said Tylek. She explained a bizarre situation in New York State where GTL held the phone service contract for over a decade without ever winning the bid. "They kept acquiring the company that won the bid," Tylek said, walking me through a spreadsheet on her computer. MCI won the contract in 2001, and later was folded into Verizon. In 2005 Verizon sold off its prison telecom business, and in 2007 GTL acquired it. In 2008, New York awarded the contract to Unisys, which partnered on the front end with a company called Value Added Communications. The following year GTL acquired Value Added Communications. In 2017, GTL met its match by losing the contract to a company it couldn't buy: Securus.

Since 2012, Securus has acquired seventeen different companies, diversifying its product line in the wake of activist pressure for prison phone justice. It took over a surveillance monitoring company, candidly called Satellite Tracking of People (STOP), which includes electronic monitoring, alcohol testing, and a phone monitoring service that police departments have employed to track non-inmates without court orders. But Securus's biggest acquisition targets prison families' wallets.

Remember that company JPay, which manages money transfers? Securus bought it in 2015. The same year GTL bought TouchPay, JPay's biggest competitor. "They could own the business and charge rates to put money on people's accounts," said Bianca Tylek. "They got the two largest payment processing companies in less than a year. It's hard to believe there was not a conversation had somewhere, 'You're going to take one and we take the other.'"

JPay offers a range of communications and digital options. The business model leverages the knowledge that a mother will pay any price to make contact with a son, will bear any burden to brighten that child's day. Prisoners and their families are the only people in America who need a stamp to send an email. Each page of a JPay e-message requires a 35¢ stamp; so does each picture or video. And prices go up around key dates, like Mother's Day. Inmates read these emails on kiosks around the cellblock, or on special JPay tablets where they can download books, music, podcasts, and games, each for a fee larger than comparable downloads in the real world (an album can cost \$46). The tablets occupy prisoners with diversions instead of educational material that could further rehabilitation, and enable another profit opportunity for monopolists.

Colorado's contract with GTL for tablets allows the company to increase prices on any of these services at any time, and to terminate the contract if it doesn't earn enough money. Paying for any services requires deposits in GTL accounts that trigger more fees. The hustle extends the monetization of prisoners, a godsend for private equity managers. The tablets are sometimes "free," in the way that drug pushers offer a free hit; usually free tablets translate into higher rates for emails and other services. "It's a vehicle to their wealth building," said Tylek. "The states are so convinced by the narrative that they're being done a favor. But why are you trading a onetime fixed cost for a lifetime of high rates?"

Like the good monopolists they are, Securus and GTL restrict as much competition to their services as possible, with help from corrections departments. In Indiana, prison officials in 2017 banned greeting cards, colored envelopes, and typewritten paper, supposedly for security reasons (you can lace colorful paper with fentanyl, allegedly). Similar restrictions popped up in Michigan and Idaho, all of which made email greetings more attractive. In 2018, Pennsylvania banned the delivery of books and magazines, again using the security excuse. All reading material had to be chosen from GTL's 8,500 ebook titles, available with the purchase of a \$147 GTL tablet. *A Hole at the Bottom of the Sea* by Joel Achenbach would set you back \$24.99 plus a "digital download tax." Other full-length titles

were similarly priced well above ebooks for Kindle. GTL not only gouges inmates but also controls the means of communication, avoiding anything so "radical" that prisoners might get the idea of thinking for themselves. After public outcry, Pennsylvania's Department of Corrections rolled the policy back. But other states have been pushing out bans on used books, which lead to similar profit opportunities.

The worst story came, fittingly, from Florida, where prisoners could buy an MP3 player from Access Corrections, a small supplier, and download high-priced music and ebook files. Florida then switched service providers in 2018, bringing in JPay. Prison officials confiscated the old players, stocked with \$11.3 million in music (for which the prisons took \$1.4 million in commissions), and forced prisoners to start all over. They said the files couldn't transfer over because JPay's system was more than just an MP3 player (meaning it could sell prisoners email too) and therefore incompatible, which any tech-literate sixth-grader could sniff out as bullshit. Prisoners filed suit in February 2019, alleging that the prison system "has effectively stolen millions of dollars of digital music and books from the prisoners in its custody." The case is still pending, because in America the best way to get away with stealing is to run a prison.

Jennifer Hamilton's partner, Jeremy, was transferred to a correctional facility in Florida, released to a halfway house in 2017, and eventually returned to his family. But it didn't last. "He received no rehab in prison and his drug problem got worse," Jennifer told me. After several months out of prison, Jeremy relapsed, as a routine drug screen showed. That violated his probation, and Jeremy was sent back to the Mecklenburg County Jail, the place where he'd initially spent two years awaiting sentencing.

"When he went back in there, I was told they don't have any in-person visits," Jennifer said. "That's when I did the video calls."

Advocates generally support video visitation if it complements inperson visits and is inexpensive. Contemporary theories for rehabilitating the incarcerated place a premium on getting them as much family contact as possible. Every major study of prisoners reveals that "feelings of being welcome at home and the strength of interpersonal ties outside prison help predict postprison adjustment," according to criminal justice expert Joan Petersilla's book *When Prisoners Come Home*. A 2011 Minnesota

Department of Corrections study found that just one visit from a family member reduced recidivism by 13 percent. While video may be inferior to live visits, it allows families far from prisons to get extra time face-to-face.

But in practice, of the over six hundred correctional facilities in fortysix states using video visitation systems, the main practitioners are local jails, the most accessible incarceration site for families. And around threequarters of the jails that have installed video visitation dropped in-person visits. Time after time, local jails block access to in-person visitations, making video visitations the substitute. Even if families arrive at the jail, they cannot see their loved ones on anything but a video screen. And the cost can be prohibitive, as much as \$1 a minute. In Mecklenburg County, the former sheriff who signed the contract went above its terms to eliminate face-to-face visits, with two free calls a week, but only if you come to the facility. "So you still have to travel," said Bianca Tylek of Worth Rises. "The thing it's supposed to solve for isn't even the thing it solves for."

County corrections again frame the switch to video as a security issue, a way to prevent contraband trafficking during visitations, prevent inmate movement around the facility, and transfer guards from visitation rooms to other duties. "Let me just shoot it straight to you," Jennifer said. "First of all, you talk through a phone through the glass, and it's bulletproof glass there, nothing can get through that. Second, what is getting inside of prisons and jails comes mostly from the officers. They get paid by the inmates large amounts of money, and they're bringing it in." The security excuse masks how corrections departments save money on staffing and earn money on commissions with video visitation.

But most important for Jennifer, the video, which at Mecklenburg County is supplied by GTL, just doesn't work. "In my mind I thought it would be like Skype," she said. Then she tried it and experienced a tremendous lag in the video signal, constant freezing up, and video and audio going out of sync. "I'm thinking this is maybe a Wi-Fi problem, but I have the best internet you can get," she said. "When you talk to other people, they were all having the same problem." Since video visitation companies sign monopoly contracts with prisons and jails, there's no reason for them to ensure that the system works well.

Jennifer would schedule calls for twenty-five minutes at \$12.50 a pop, and on one occasion the signal was so bad she hung up after three minutes.

Customer service for GTL was as frustrating an experience as the video itself. "Their whole thing was, 'You started the video,'" Jennifer told me. "I said, 'Yes, in order to see that the visit was bad I had to start the visit!' They didn't want to know about a twenty-five-minute block that I used for three minutes."

Even if Mecklenburg County's video worked in pristine fashion, video visits would be problematic. The videophone in the men's cellblock is in the middle of a hallway, and there are three phones side by side, affording zero privacy. The microphones pick up all the background noise of the jail, making it difficult for families to hold a conversation. "We did a video explaining the system and talking to inmates about it," said Tylek. "One of the guys, his major grievance is that the screen is too high. His kids can only see the top of his head." The screen is angled upward, and for the two years that individual has been in the county lockup, his children have only been able to talk to their father face-to-forehead.

The videophones in the women's unit in Mecklenburg County are positioned directly in front of the officers' station, making it easier for officers to listen in. Calls are monitored; if some form of abuse by guards is mentioned, officers will intervene and tell the participants to change the subject. Unlike in-person visits, video can be recorded, downloaded, and sent to data centers—and potentially sent to the district attorney's office.

Perhaps most important, replacing in-person visits with video robs prisoners of human contact with the only people in their lives rooting for them and their future. Combined with everything else, paying for communications, especially ones that don't work, is a luxury many families dealing with incarceration cannot afford. A 2015 report from the Ella Baker Center for Human Rights found that about half of families couldn't afford the costs associated with convictions, and one in three families went into debt to pay for phone calls and visits. Given who gets incarcerated in America, the vast majority of those paying for phone and video calls are women, and usually women of color. "Those least able to pay are the ones afflicted. It's like a regressive tax," said Alex Friedmann. Cost aside, the digital divide can be a barrier: if you don't have a computer or broadband connection, video visits aren't an option.

In practice, video-only visits approximate the deprivation of the old Walnut Street Prison, cutting off inmates from direct social interaction with their support network. We know that healthy family relationships reduce recidivism rates, but it's nearly impossible to conduct them exclusively over buggy video chats. Without visits, prisoner psychological trauma deepens, and despair grows. Life on the inside becomes the only life they know. Profiteering is making it more likely that prisoners return to prison, to the benefit of the profiteers. Millions of able-bodied men and women recirculate into prisons when they could make a life for themselves. Society loses when Securus and GTL win.

While Securus perversely sells video visitation in promotional videos as a method for "staying connected with your children," Bianca Tylek's group Worth Rises has done surveys with prisoners in the Mecklenburg County Jail about the systems. "When we ask about what it would mean to prisoners to have in-person visits, they say, 'I could really know my kids were OK.' On video you don't know. It was one of the most common responses."

Communities nationwide have fought the elimination of in-person visits, with bans on the practice in Massachusetts and Texas. California has required in-person visits since 2017, but jails that switched to video visits before that time got grandfathered in. Other campaigns have sought to drive down prices. Texas cut the price of inmate phone calls by 75 percent in 2018, and San Francisco and New York City made all calls free. After the New York triumph, Worth Rises reported that call volume increased at the notorious Rikers Island prison by 38 percent overnight, revealing the financial hardships imposed by the normal rates. Connecticut was about to follow suit and make calls free in 2019, but Governor Ned Lamont, a Democrat and former telecom executive, wavered on supporting it, amid lobbying from Securus. State lawmakers planned to try again in 2020.

Knox County, Tennessee, has been protesting video-only visits with public rallies and through litigation for years. "It's a form of what I consider to be slavery, just extracting out of people's desperate need to have human contact because they're locked up in the penal system," said Julie Gautreau, an assistant public defender in Knox County who leads Face to Face Knox, a grassroots organizing group advocating for in-person visits. "This is morally reprehensible to any decent human being, in my view. Anyone who interacts with prisoners at a personal level will tell you the devastating effects." Gautreau pointed out to me that Terry Wilshire, a captain at the Knox County sheriff's office, left to go work for Tech Friends, a subsidiary contractor for Securus.

To truly restore justice, the scattered successes with phone rates would have to be replicated with every effort to pickpocket inmates and their families. Prison life is monopolized beyond any other facet of society, and the accumulated horrors of monopolization are all present behind bars. "I often say that nobody gets sentence[d] to being beaten or being raped," said Alex Friedmann. "It's just part of the carceral experience. Being used as a cash cow, and exploited by monopolies because they don't give a damn about you, that's another part."

Mecklenburg County got a new sheriff in 2019, and he immediately reinstated in-person visitation once a week, as well as two free on-site video visits at the Administrative Services Building. Any other video calls cost \$10 for twenty-five minutes or \$4 for ten minutes, down from the previous rates. But you need an Android phone, or a webcam and a broadband connection, to execute the calls.

Jennifer, who has her own caregiving business now and is doing pretty well, doesn't bother with the video calls anymore, considering them a waste of money. And she doesn't come to see Jeremy at the county jail anymore, either. "I need something more proven to me to put my life on hold," she said. "I do not want to positively reinforce his behavior. I feel like conversations through the phone are good enough." They still talk nearly every day, but the relationship is strained. "I see the good in him, but it's hard to accept that addiction has taken it all away from you."

Jennifer realizes that her decision isolates Jeremy even more, taking away that flicker of outside support he could use to get by. It saddens her, but she feels she has to move on. And she reserves her anger at the situation for GTL and the other companies who preyed on her at a low point in her life.

"They take advantage of the need for you to have human contact," she said. "You are taking families and you are punishing them for what their loved ones did. It feels like that when you transfer that money for a phone call." I asked Jennifer what she would like to say to the executives at GTL. "I'm just a normal southern girl," she replied, her voice shaking. "I believe in treating people the way you want to be treated. I just would say, 'I hope you never have to experience what you do to families. I hope you never have to experience that with anybody that you love."

If after reading all this you comforted yourself with the thought that the sweet release of death would at least emancipate you from the burdens of life under corporate power, allow me to introduce you to the burgeoning death monopoly.

A company with the bland name Service Corporation International (SCI) owned 1,478 funeral homes and 481 cemeteries nationwide as of summer 2019. Over half of their facilities are in just seven states; their business model lies in concentrating the market. Founded in 1962, SCI grows through acquisition; a flurry of activity in the 2000s, culminating with the 2013 purchase of Stewart Enterprises, created a death industry monster. The Dignity Memorial, Advantage Funerals, Neptune Society, Funeraria del Angel, and National Cremation brands are all part of the SCI family. Right now SCI handles more than one of every five dollars of profit from funeral services in the United States.

There's reason to grow, as SCI has expressed ghoulishly in its annual reports, where it revels in being "poised to benefit from the aging of the American population ... the Baby Boomers are already impacting our business today." More "strategic acquisitions" are in the future, so expect an SCI funeral home in a city near you, if it's not there already. Investor concerns about changing desires for cremation led SCI to bulk up the cremation side of its business.

Grieving families have likely never heard of SCI, because those letters appear nowhere in the name of the facilities they use. Every time SCI makes a purchase, it retains the original name of the funeral home or cemetery. For example, after an SCI purchase, Geo. H. Lewis & Sons Funeral Directors was renamed Geo. H. Lewis & Sons Funeral Directors, a Dignity Memorial Provider. Since no customers know what Dignity Memorial means, they continue to believe that they're dealing with a family-run business and not a corporate conglomerate.

SCI earns more than five times the gross profit per funeral home than its smaller counterparts. Part of SCI's business strategy is that virtually no prices for burials, embalming, or caskets appear in the real world until the funeral director hands families a piece of paper at the moment of sale. Those stricken by the loss of a loved one aren't typically inclined to shop around. The Consumer Federation of America found that SCI's prices range 47 to 72 percent higher than the typical funeral home's. Standard burial prices are elevated as it is, buoyed by concentration in the manufacturing side of the death business. Two companies, Hillenbrand and Matthews, make 82 percent of all coffins and caskets in the United States. But SCI takes this to a higher level, habitually loading on bogus "second interment fees" and other add-ons. Perhaps more important to loved ones, a monopoly doesn't have to care about quality. A 2018 lawsuit in Brownsville, Texas, is instructive. Mary Ruiz used an SCI facility to bury her brother Ernesto Eguia. Ruiz approached the casket the day of the funeral and found her late brother "covered with what looked like gnats but could have been small flies." Insects had infested the facility, which had no air-conditioning, and a haze of them buzzed around the deceased. After the burial, Ruiz learned that Eguia's organs had been mistakenly set aside and not returned to his body. Ruiz sued over this and then found that SCI stacks its consumer contracts with arbitration clauses to block access to courts. An attempt to overturn the arbitration clause failed.

In 2019 the Federal Trade Commission announced plans to review the Funeral Rule, the only main regulation on funeral providers; the current rule is routinely flouted. Advocates endorse more price transparency, so loved ones have a sense of how much a burial might cost before walking in the door. But SCI has skillfully slipped by regulation in the past; the company evaded a California rule mandating the posting of funeral prices on the internet by securing a loophole allowing it to substitute the language "price by request."

It's oddly fitting that for many of us, our final moments aboveground on earth will involve being gently placed in a monopolized box by a monopolized funeral director and dropped into a hole at a monopolized cemetery. Might as well die the way we lived.

## Chapter 12

## Monopolies Are Why I Traveled to Chicago and Tel Aviv to Learn How to Stop Them

We know how to handle monopolies.

You restore the interpretation of the antitrust laws to cover the full spectrum of harms, beyond just consumer welfare. Then you break up dangerous concentrations of economic power, block mergers that would excessively consolidate markets, regulate natural monopolies as public utilities, structurally separate functions where necessary, intervene in the public interest so citizens are protected and empowered, and vigilantly examine markets to prepare for monopolies to emerge again.

Maybe that sounds impossible in the abstract. But it's entirely possible under existing law that either hasn't been enforced in decades or has been misinterpreted for decades. We have over a century of experience with both successfully preventing unnecessary concentration and failing to do so. The mechanisms are clear; getting the political class to enforce them is the stumbling block.

For example, we know that laws preventing "supermarket"-style banks kept us safe from financial disaster for fifty years. We know that the 1936 Robinson-Patman Act, which required wholesalers to sell goods to retailers at the same price regardless of the retailer's market power, kept price discrimination in check and promoted competition. We know that the Civil Aeronautics Board ensured the benefits of air travel nationwide. We know from current-day experience that a state-run bank and local ownership of pharmacies in North Dakota, public wireless companies in Chattanooga and elsewhere, and restrictions on dollar stores in Tulsa, Oklahoma, protect communities from monopoly's worst instincts. We know that the antitrust authorities' guidelines before Robert Bork's revolution carved out a prominent role for robust competition in industry (with specific market-share thresholds that couldn't be exceeded) and helped produce a more equitable distribution of the economy's benefits.

We know that the 1956 Bell Labs consent decree, which forced AT&T's research and development arms to license all its patents, created the electronics industry in the United States, rather than hoarding innovations inside a monopoly. "This is what started Silicon Valley," said Jon Taplin, author of *Move Fast and Break Things*. We know that a similar lawsuit against IBM led to the dominant computer company of the age unbundling its software options, creating another giant industry. We know that the U.S. government's antitrust case against Microsoft changed the culture inside a monopolist company, which allowed early startups like Google and Amazon to thrive from visits off their browser. "They could have killed Google in the cradle, but they didn't, and the reason why, according to Microsoft people, was they had this public trial," said Gary Reback, whose legal work led to the Microsoft case. Jay Himes, a lawyer who as part of the New York attorney general's office helped monitor Microsoft, agreed. "I don't think realistically you can go through a multiyear period of monitoring and think it doesn't affect a company's operations."

The monopolies who want to maintain a lucrative status quo know this history as well, which is why they've worked assiduously to stack the system with allies who they know won't fight. "I think we can talk about a corrupt process," said financial consultant and author Jonathan Tepper. "The worst thing is, it's totally legal and more effective because of that. People buy into the system."

Two federal agencies primarily enforce existing antitrust laws: the antitrust division of the Justice Department and the Federal Trade Commission. Corporate lawyers dominate these agencies, regardless of which party occupies the White House. They carry the philosophy of their former clients, a set of ideas about competition policy that resists aggressive action. They're rewarded after mustering out of the agency with a warm seat in the legal defense practices of Big Law, with the government service operating as a résumé item that can be used to persuade former colleagues to go easy on corporate clients. It's a "retrospective bribe," as Tepper calls it—not an

overt transfer or even a conscious one, but a powerful obstacle to breaking up monopolies.

It's a sad postscript to the life of Thurman Arnold, the head of the antitrust division under President Franklin D. Roosevelt and perhaps the most aggressive antitrust enforcer in history, that the law firm he cofounded, Arnold & Porter Kaye Scholer, now runs the most prominent corporate-defense-to-government pipeline in Washington. The current roster of Arnold & Porter's antitrust group includes "the former Assistant Attorney General for Antitrust at the US Department of Justice (DOJ), two Directors of the Bureau of Competition at the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) ... Deputy Assistant Attorney General for Civil and Criminal Operations of the Antitrust Division, Deputy Director in the Bureau of Competition at the FTC, two Chiefs of Staff at the Antitrust Division [and] Assistant Director of the FTC's Bureau of Competition." The list would be longer, but Arnold & Porter alum and former FTC chair Robert Pitofsky died in 2018. Former Antitrust Division chief and director of the FTC's Bureau of Competition William Baer has had multiple stints at Arnold & Porter, as has former Bureau of Competition director Deborah Feinstein, who routinely overruled lower-level FTC staffers to pursue settlements, which in a 2013 speech she called "a remedy that is as good as or better than what could be achieved from litigation."

At Arnold & Porter, Feinstein represented General Electric, NBC Universal, Unilever, Pepsi, and most recently NxStage Medical, a company trying to merge with dialysis duopolist Fresenius. Joseph Simons, the current FTC chair, represented Microsoft, Sony, Sharp, and MasterCard at the law office of Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton & Garrison. Christine Wilson, a Republican commissioner, worked at Kirkland & Ellis, representing Northwest Airlines in its merger with Delta; she later became Delta's in-house counsel. Andrew Smith, the current director of the Bureau of Consumer Protection, toiled at Covington & Burling for an incredible 120 different corporate clients, including virtually all of the nation's major banks, Facebook, the pharmaceutical lobby PhRMA, drug distributor Cardinal Health, Uber, Equifax, payday lenders, and—to cap off his service to some of the most hated brands in America—the limited partners that built the stadium for the Dallas Cowboys. (Go Eagles.)

Josh Wright, a former Republican FTC commissioner, hooked on with Google's main law firm and now writes papers defending Google on antitrust. Makan Delrahim, the head of the DOJ's antitrust division, worked for Pfizer, Qualcomm, Anthem, CVS, and Google at Brownstein Hyatt Farber Schreck; Simons's Democratic predecessor Edith Ramirez joined Hogan Lovells after her tenure and repped YouTube in 2019; former Democratic commissioner Terrell McSweeny is now at Covington & Burling while serving as a key advisor to 2020 presidential candidate Joe Biden. Other Democratic and Republican former enforcers have worked for Comcast, Syngenta, Procter & Gamble, Facebook, Microsoft, IBM, Uber, Oracle, AT&T, Dollar General, General Electric, Boeing, and more.

Government economists also move from the DOJ and FTC into consulting firms, a perch from which they can serve as expert witnesses in antitrust cases. ProPublica estimates that George W. Bush—era Justice Department economist Dennis Carlton, of the University of Chicago and consultant Compass Lexecon, has made over \$100 million billing corporate clients. An adversary, Democrat Carl Shapiro, went from DOJ to consultant Charles River Associates. The AT&T/Time Warner case was a battle between Shapiro's economic models and Carlton's; arguing for AT&T, Carlton won, though where citizens stood in an economic-model fight was unclear. "Seven professors on Compass Lexecon's payroll have served as the top antitrust economist at the DOJ, while Charles River Associates has three," Tepper wrote in 2019.

If that stone wall doesn't work, monopolists can appeal to politicians. A 2017 Harvard Business School study showed that firms headquartered in the districts of members of the House and Senate Judiciary Committees get favorable outcomes in merger cases. Administration officials held meetings with members of Google more than once a week throughout Obama's presidency, and over that period nearly 250 people shuttled from government service to Google employment or vice versa. Google has academics on the payroll, too, and augments its millions in formal lobbying by underwriting hundreds of "independent" papers backing its positions.

Finally, the judiciary has been indoctrinated into pro-merger thinking through decades of consistent opinion shaping. Conservative Supreme Court justices like Neil Gorsuch, an antitrust scholar, side with big business routinely; liberal Stephen Breyer was the one who convinced Ted Kennedy to deregulate the airline industry. A seminar put on by the Heritage Foundation from 1976 to 1999 called the Economics Institute for Federal Judges taught at its peak over 40 percent of the federal bench; a recent working paper showed that it succeeded in creating antiregulatory and probusiness rulings. Ruth Bader Ginsburg attended and praised the seminar. At a separate series for law professors run by similar interests, Elizabeth Warren met her husband, Bruce Mann.

This is how you get antitrust agency funding falling at a time of record merger activity. This is how you get the Justice Department and the Federal Trade Commission using the antitrust laws to go after organists, ice skating coaches, physical therapists, and other small coalitions of workers for colluding together to raise their incomes, while giving the biggest monopolists in America a free pass. This is how you get enforcement agencies supporting Uber over Uber drivers and Apple over Apple customers in official court briefs. This is how you get a president taking every opportunity to savage Amazon and Google even as his antitrust division slobbers over tech giants and writes appeals on their behalf. This is how you get, in the space of a few months in 2012 and 2013, the FTC denying the recommendation of its own staff and declining to prosecute Google for exploiting its monopoly power, and declining to block the Facebook/Instagram merger when they had documents from a high-level executive openly stating that Facebook sought to eliminate a competitor.

The antitrust apparatus—in government, in academia, in the establishment—has built a fortress around itself, a cloistered world where nothing is inherently wrong with the economy, where there's been no rampant inequality, stunting of innovation, degradation in quality of service, or concentration in political power, and where there aren't even any monopolies around that could have possibly instigated such bad outcomes.

There's only one way to surmount this phalanx of official power, arrayed to affix monopolies in cement, casting a shadow over American life. And to fully understand how, I had to travel across the Atlantic Ocean.

I met Guy Rolnik at a bistro a couple of blocks off the beach in Tel Aviv, amid the white Bauhaus-style apartment blocks. A couple of years earlier he'd written to me out of the blue, asking if I would participate in a conference he was preparing at the University of Chicago, the heart of the pro-corporate beliefs that hijacked American democracy, about the concentration problem. It turned out that the conference, first presented in 2017, became the launching pad for a new and important movement in our economics and politics. Every movement needs seeds and saplings to grow, and the early planting for this one occurred in Israel.

Rolnik started out not as an academic but as a journalist at *Ha'aretz*, the oldest and most respected daily newspaper in Israel. *Ha'aretz* maintained a strong left-wing voice on Palestinian issues and other facets of Israeli society. But Rolnik was a financial journalist, an area where *Ha'aretz* carried limited weight. By 1997 Rolnik was running the finance page and the internet was just emerging as a means of communication. "I thought it was a great opportunity to start something new, to focus on the bigness," Rolnik told me.

Through two years of compulsory service at Israel Defense Forces radio and eight years covering financial markets, Rolnik had developed a theory about societies that he applied to Israel. "If you control the banks, or the insurance companies, and you also control the media, you have a lock on democracy," he said. To the extent we hear anything in America about Israel, it's about war and peace, the West Bank and Gaza. But it also happens to be a land of what Rolnik calls tycoons.

In Israel, the elites made their move in the 1980s, during the era of the Washington Consensus, when the World Bank and IMF encouraged emerging nations to privatize and deregulate their economies. In 1983 Israeli banks collapsed, and one major reform involved pension privatization. "I call it closed-circuit money," Rolnik said. Five big pension funds came into control of 97 percent of Israelis' savings. This money got lent out to the largest banks and insurance firms in the country, as well as monopolies like Israeli Electric Corporation. And these firms all lent out to each other as well, financing with pension money the takeover of the economy, and denying this funding to anyone on the outside.

The Histadrut labor federation previously owned Bank Hapoalim, the nation's largest bank. After the 1983 collapse it was nationalized, and then sold during the privatization wave to an investor group led by the Arison family. They made Danny Dankner chairman; his cousin Nochi Dankner ran IDB, the largest conglomerate in Israel, including the airline Israir, cell phone provider Cellcom, cement monopoly Nesher, supermarket chain

Super Sol, and Clal Insurance, the second-largest insurer. In all, twenty large business groups controlled half the stock market, typically with a "pyramid" holding structure that filtered up to one controlling shareholder. The economy was deeply and seemingly impenetrably concentrated.

Bank Leumi and Bank Hapoalim controlled 60 percent of the market. They made loans to the largest newspapers in the country, and in Rolnik's telling, they knew that the papers were insolvent and could not pay them back. "The threat went both ways," said Rolnik. "You have loans to media outlets, and those outlets give you favorable reporting. It's great for both sides." Media tycoons flexed their muscles politically as well. Audiotapes produced later revealed Arnon Mozes, owner of news giant *Yedioth Ahro noth*, telling prime minister Benjamin "Bibi" Netanyahu that he could remain as leader as long as he wanted if he restricted competition in media.

The government bought into this elite backscratching through the revolving door. Four straight government bank supervisors became highlevel executives at Israeli financial institutions. Four straight finance ministers took the same route, as did four straight accountants general of the Finance Ministry. Antitrust chief Yoram Turbowicz became the chairman of the gas monopoly Delek Energy, owned by tycoon Yitzhak Tshuva. His replacements rotated into the industry as well. Rolnik portrayed it as a club of billionaire families, all looking out for one another's interests and their own, firmly in control of Israel's economy and its democracy. "Corruption is not tied to the right or left. Corruption is corruption," said Rolnik. "Below the table, everybody is cooperating."

Rolnik wanted to report on tycoon control of Israel, and he thought the internet could serve as the venue. At age twenty-nine he raised \$4 million to start TheMarker, a financial journalism website; eventually *Ha'aretz* agreed to assist him. "I faced very aggressive opposition from the entire business sector and the incumbent newspapers," Rolnik recalled. "I was a little naive. I thought they don't like competition. As time goes by, I realized they wanted to make sure news media is aligned with the interests of the banks and the conglomerates."

Nonetheless, as a first mover on the internet, Rolnik and TheMarker achieved some success. The site's journalists had no limits and could explore issues of business and power in Israel. Its target audience was not shareholders and executives but consumers and citizens. Five years after its 2000 entry, TheMarker was profitable and launched a print supplement to *Ha'aretz*, though it had a more modest focus. "The first stage, it was reform-oriented," said Asher Schechter, a former reporter for TheMarker. "But also I think it was still a newspaper in the classic sense. It had certain values and a mission, but to report the news, not so much to shape it."

TheMarker switched its strategy as concentration rose in Israel, and the strains of corruption could be more easily seen. Rolnik had come to see himself as a campaigner, using the conventions of journalism to make real change in Israel. An initial foray, attempting to alter the fee structure of companies to increase competition, failed. "I was trying to be objective," he said. "And then came the next thing, breaking the stranglehold of the banks on the economy. I said, 'Do I have to play the British gentleman? No!""

Rolnik ran a special weekend edition with a cover photo of Louis Brandeis, the antimonopolist who advised U.S. president Woodrow Wilson's 1912 campaign. He was seen differently in Israel, as the first Jewish Supreme Court justice and an ardent Zionist. Rolnik wrote the issue's lead editorial: "In taking on power-hungry tycoons 100 years ago, Louis Brandeis became the social conscience of the most capitalist country in the world. Who will be Israel's savior from the oligarchs?" He used Brandeis's ideas to attack the tycoons and their monopolization of the Israeli economy, sector by sector. Writers showed how this translated into political power, capturing the politicians. Everyday news stories were set into context, with articles explaining how the system works, how things fit together. This was a completely novel avenue of reporting within Israel, and it began to activate society there. The readership wasn't enormous, but it was influential; TheMarker reached the right people, and because it was internet-native its stories spread virally.

The first campaign earned quick success, as the government forced Israeli banks to sell off their asset management businesses. Because of this Israeli banks were less prone to collapse during the financial crisis; decentralization helped stabilize the banking system. Later, the minister of communications challenged incumbent telecom owners, a cartel of three tycoon-run conglomerates that charged as much as \$500 a month for cell phone service. TheMarker backed this campaign as well.

The tycoons struck back, with the largest conglomerates boycotting advertising in the site's print edition, something that almost bankrupted TheMarker. The Dankner family bought *Ma'ariv*, the country's secondlargest newspaper, and offered writers for TheMarker large salaries to switch sides. *Ma'ariv* would devote page-one coverage to "TheMarker gang," and fellow tycoons piled on with threatened litigation and lawsuits against unfavorable articles. "They did an investigative piece about Guy's dad," said Asher Schechter. "It's like, why would he ever be a cover story? So the reaction was very violent. But prices started rising very fast in Israel, which led to a social protest movement."

In 2011, oil, gas, water, food, and housing prices surged, in some cases doubling. The economy was strong in aggregate, but the benefits weren't reaching ordinary Israelis, particularly the young. The tycoons, meanwhile, cut dividends for shareholders while hoarding the proceeds for themselves, which TheMarker reported on. In July, a young Tel Aviv film maker named Daphni Leef, perhaps nodding to the Tahrir Square protests in neighboring Egypt, posted a Facebook message calling for Israelis to get in the streets. Schechter, who was writing about the plight of young people in Israel at the time, watched the small group set up camp in Habima Square, close to the national theater on Rothschild Boulevard. "I could see from the first night, it blew up completely," Schechter said. "It became a national news story in an hour." The mayor of Tel Aviv visited the camp, and protesters kicked him out. Within a couple of weeks, the square and the surrounding medians of the boulevards were covered with tents, with hundreds of encampments eventually pouring out all over Israel. "Living here has become impossible, and we will not accept it," said the chair of the National Union of Students in one speech.

The protest leaders were a bit inchoate in the first month, with general antigovernment sloganeering and calls for a stronger welfare state. This was a deliberate strategy; leadership knew that the key to getting coverage in the tycoon-run media was isolating the protests to the political leadership. But at the street level, there was awareness of the tycoons and the antimonopoly campaign; one tent declared itself "Dankner's Barbershop," after the haircuts the tycoons gave shareholders. By August, as protests swelled as large as 430,000 (incredible for a country of only 8 million; it represented nearly 10 percent of Israel's entire adult population), protesters more frequently used the language of TheMarker, railing against the tycoons and oligarchs controlling Israel. Protesters affixed articles and statistics from

TheMarker on their tents; a giant sign in the shape of a pyramid, showing the specific media holdings of the tycoons, was ubiquitous. Another sign featured Netanyahu next to Nochi Dankner and Yitzhak Tshuva with the caption "The Servant of Two Masters."

As soon as sentiments turned from the government to the tycoons, major news outlets stopped covering the protests. If protesters were mentioned at all, it was to describe them as unserious anarchists. Later journalists for these news outlets admitted that they had been instructed to stop coverage and to underestimate crowd sizes. Only TheMarker remained, primarily Schechter, who was embedded with the protesters. "We had an outlet that could very much direct the protests to the issues, where they otherwise might not have been as knowledgeable," he said.

That August Rolnik got a call at his office; it was Bibi Netanyahu. He wanted a personal meeting, and Rolnik agreed, but only if he could bring his editors. "We sit in this office in this crazy meeting," Rolnik told me. "Netanyahu says, 'What do I have to do?' We say, 'Come on, you know what to do.'" The next morning, at a press conference, Netanyahu urged a concentration committee, which had been quietly formed a year earlier, to move rapidly to complete its work. As some of the tycoons were Netanyahu's political enemies, the antimonopoly forces lucked into an exploitable wedge.

The interim report of the committee admitted, for the first time in an official context, that Israel had a problem with concentration. The telecom law was implemented in 2012, driving prices down 90 percent from the \$500 per month peak. When I was there in 2017, I saw cell phone ads in Tel Aviv promoting \$15 monthly fees for full service. The slashing of cell phone rates damaged one of the most profitable business lines in Dankner's IDB conglomerate. Schechter described it as like a chain reaction: several tycoons soon went bankrupt, and pressure for additional reforms arose. By 2013, an anticoncentration law passed the Knesset unanimously. It sharply restricted the pyramid holding structure and separated significant banking institutions from commerce (no major owner of a financial company could also control a large entity in the real economy). The effect was dramatic; whereas in 2010 the tycoon holding groups controlled 55 percent of the Israeli economy, by 2017 this was down to 37 percent, according to a report from the Israel Securities Authority.

Later the Knesset approved a cap on executive pay and an antidiscrimination law meant to aid smaller suppliers in food markets. TheMarker campaigned for both laws. IDB turned insolvent and Dankner lost control of the company. Other tycoon-run conglomerates were dissolved. Both Dankner cousins were sentenced to jail, Danny for bribery and Nochi for stock fraud; the original source of the information in Nochi's case was TheMarker. Even Netanyahu, who switched sides back to the monopolists, would be indicted for corruption. "The untouchable class is either in jail or on the way," Rolnik said.

Rolnik won the Israeli version of the Pulitzer Prize. He said the most important lesson he took from the Israeli campaign was the power to set the agenda. TheMarker discussed monopoly in a way Israelis had never heard before. While he and his band of journalists were demeaned as crazy and radical, they were the only ones telling a story that connected to people's lives. And they could mainstream an issue that was ripe for reform.

Narratives can help create a political environment, and then a movement can use them as fuel to rebuild democracy.

As his campaigns bore success, Rolnik started to look outside Israel. "I thought America was this great country that's so competitive," he told me. "What I see now, the level of competition is worse here than in Israel."

The University of Chicago conference on antitrust and competition, inaugurated in March 2017, came out of the Stigler Center, named after one of the leaders of the Chicago School of economics, which poisoned the country by persuading the political class of the benefits of monopoly. As *The Economist* wrote, "Until recently, convening a conference supporting antitrust concerns in the Windy City was like holding a symposium on sobriety in New Orleans." (In fact, *The Economist* expressing sympathy with antimonopoly sentiment is just as incongruous.)

Rolnik had just joined the university as a professor. Teaming with Luigi Zingales, a heterodox economist, they sought to expose these questions to rare scrutiny inside the ivory tower, particularly at Chicago. They may not have realized how quickly the ideas would spread. The first conference, entitled "Is There a Concentration Problem in America," brought together many who have come under the banner of the New Brandeis movement: journalists, think tank fellows, historians, academics who had been softly challenging the antitrust status quo and now had backup in the wider world. Barry Lynn, who at the New America Foundation had assembled a group of writers and thinkers to condemn the monopolists and those who sheltered them, was there. One of his colleagues in attendance, Lina Khan, had just authored one of the most well-known law review essays in recent history, "Amazon's Antitrust Paradox," arguing that the online retailer represented a leviathan that the modern practice of competition policy couldn't adequately confront. Authors and authors-to-be of major books addressing corporate power in the Second Gilded Age were on hand.

The old guard was there too. I wrote for *The Nation* about how the conference became a pitched battle of ideas. "America was founded to provide people the wherewithal to protect ourselves from enslavement," Lynn characteristically thundered. "The notion of blocking mergers because of political power has just melted away," replied Carl Shapiro, adding that Walmart's low prices were a big boon for consumers. "Concentration is actually low," asserted Dennis Carlton, adding, "I can't believe that's causing a problem." The keynote speaker, former appeals court judge Richard Posner, was blunt: "Antitrust is dead, isn't it?"

You could have walked away thinking that a bunch of intellectuals arguing, while citizens slowly sank under the weight of monopoly, wasn't getting anybody anywhere. And yet two years later the conference had changed its format from wondering whether there was a concentration problem to writing a platform to deal with the concentration problem plainly before their eyes. Indeed, just challenging the Chicago School ideas, for the first time in decades, had the effect of weakening them, making them seem less like iron law and more like a constructed set of conjectures, all too human and fallible.

The New Brandeis movement, meanwhile, had surprising momentum. It caught a wave of public anger about a rigged economy, and a desire to understand the underlying forces. In the years leading up to the conference, figures as varied as Senator Elizabeth Warren, appointees to the Obama administration's Council of Economic Advisers, and members of the Republican-run Senate Judiciary Committee had expressed concern about creeping monopoly asserting its dominance over our lives. When Lynn got ousted from New America after sending an approving press release about a fine against Google in Europe—Google is a major donor to New America, and the main conference room in its Washington offices is named the Eric Schmidt Ideas Lab, after Google's former executive chairman—the power of monopolies to stifle unwanted ideas became clearer. More dissidents came out of the woodwork, in parallel to a series of scandalous reports about Big Tech's carelessness with user privacy and its role in the 2016 elections. Roger McNamee, an early tech funder, called for breaking up the platforms; so did Chris Hughes, a co-founder of Facebook. BuzzFeed's Ben Smith famously declared that there was "blood in the water" in Silicon Valley in one of seemingly dozens of articles about the new pushback on monopoly.

Because the whole world uses tech platforms, there's a temptation to conflate the antimonopoly movement solely with an attack on Big Tech. But New Brandeis adherents were really talking about a broad restructuring of the economy, letting markets serve people instead of oligarchs in agriculture, finance, health care, and more. They were unveiling the latest sickness in society, with rising inequality and diminished opportunity. And because the statutory mechanisms to fight monopolies were already in place, this recharging of will had the effect of bursting through a dam.

The 2020 Democratic primary featured more discussion of monopoly than any since 1912, with even candidates who are openly antagonistic toward each other—from Bernie Sanders to John Hickenlooper—agreeing that something must be done. On the right, Josh Hawley, a senator from Missouri, has proposed a "do not track" opt-out against targeted advertising, part of a burst of antagonism against tech platforms. The House Judiciary Committee, with bipartisan support, is studying the effect of tech concentration on society, the first considered investigation of monopoly at the congressional level in decades. Congressional queries forced Amazon to take down special ads for its house brands in space denied to competitors. Pressure from citizens at the bottom has forced the political system to respond.

Stocked with corporate law and economics expats and their allies, the antitrust agencies initially paid lip service to enforcement, holding meaningless field hearings and giving lighter-than-air speeches. Makan Delrahim even came to the Chicago conference in 2018 and argued for an antitrust apparatus barely better than the status quo. Meanwhile, regulators waved through huge mergers like CVS/Aetna and Amazon/Whole Foods.

But the agencies did sort out jurisdictional issues on the dominant technology platforms, with the Justice Department taking responsibility for Google and Apple investigations, and the FTC taking Facebook and Amazon. Pressure to act on Big Tech could bear some investigative fruit. Blocking a merger of the two main companies that print magazines and books (like this one), LSC Communications and Quad/Graphics, would be routine for any decent antitrust enforcer. Yet when the parties abandoned the merger in 2019, after the Justice Department announced a lawsuit, it was a pleasant surprise. Maybe the movement had summoned the flickers of a decent agency out of the darkness.

The courts were listening, too, occasionally. A judge sided with the FTC against Qualcomm, ruling that the chipmaker must license its patents to competing suppliers. The Supreme Court heard the case of *Apple v. Pepper*, where app developers asserted that Apple's control of the market for iPhone apps gouged suppliers and raised consumer prices. Apple tried to argue that it wasn't responsible for the charges; it was just the host of a virtual mall. But while Supreme Court justices may not know every technicality of business structure, they do have smartphones. "The first sale is from Apple to the customer," said Justice Sonia Sotomayor. She joined the majority ruling that the case could go forward.

The movement had help abroad, where India prevented Amazon from selling products in competition with third parties on its platform, and Germany outlawed Facebook's invasive targeted advertising business. In the states, investigations against Big Tech have gone forward, as has pursuit of pharmacy benefit manager middlemen that increase drug prices. A bipartisan coalition in Virginia is breaking up the longtime monopoly energy company Dominion; Arizona has also taken aim at its utility monopoly. State attorneys general forced fast-food giants to stop enforcing noncompete clauses that barred workers from changing jobs within the industry, a key wage suppression tactic. When the Justice Department waved through the Sprint/T-Mobile merger, reducing major cell phone carriers in the United States from four to three, states banded together to sue to block it, as is their right under the Sherman Antitrust Act. Private litigants have increasingly used the same power: it was a trial attorney who brought the Apple App Store case that won at the Supreme Court. Even the markets agreed with the public, if on crass terms. Every so often an analyst's report or activist investor comes out recommending that a company would be worth more in parts than agglomerated. Sometimes the companies act on it. United Technologies split into three companies in 2018, a prelude to its merger with Raytheon but a signal that conglomerates had fallen out of favor with investors.

Most important, the people have realized their own power. Google employees marched out to demand better treatment and more humane products, despite scant history of worker solidarity in that industry. In a few areas they won. Citizens organized long-shot initiatives that succeeded in beating giants—like the supporters of public Wi-Fi in Fort Collins, Colorado, who were outspent \$1 million to \$15,000 and still won.

Another story is instructive. Over the past few years, the private equity industry has taken over Hollywood talent agencies, investing billions into the Big Three firms responsible for 70 percent of film and television writers' earnings. Where agents once operated in the best interest of clients, the new goal is "packaging fees," putting writers, directors, and actors from an agent's stable into the same show and earning a direct commission from the studio. In addition to excluding writers not attached to a particular agency from that agency's packaged deal, the packaging fees come out of the production budget, the same pot of money as writers' pay. This puts agents in a cash grab against their own clients. Because the studios want talent for future projects, the agent has the advantage. Median television writers' pay has fallen in an era of "peak TV," while agencies are getting into the production business, taking more control over entertainment dollars and serving as their own clients' bosses, at the urging of financiers seeking big returns.

Usually private equity jumps into sectors of the economy where workers have no bargaining power. But the Writers Guild of America (WGA) was unified. Seven thousand writers fired their agents. And the industry didn't fall apart. "In one of our last writers' surveys, 75 percent of our members had reported that their most recent job did not come from a contact from their agent," said Laura Blum-Smith, the WGA West's director of research and public policy. The union set up tools for writers to submit work to showrunners, and promoted meetups for writers to make contacts. Shows continue to be staffed. The profit-extracting middleman monopolists, it turns out, weren't entirely necessary.

Only when people are awake can such visions become reality. When the blinders come off and we expose our economic and political structures to scrutiny, we can start to imagine better alternatives. There is practically no problem in our country—war and peace, immigrants and the border, health care for all, financial stability, an economy of broadly shared prosperity—that doesn't interact with monopoly in some form. It's the ur-problem, the problem of power, and solving it will allow us to solve everything else.

Once again: we know how to deal with monopolies. What we've lacked for forty years is a social movement, based in self-respect and desire for more than just pity. The madness of the wealth gap, the worsening of our options and cheapening of our goods, the inability of entrepreneurs to gain a foothold, the shame of middle America's abandonment—these have combined to put energy into a clarion call to rebalance our economy. "I had a sense that people were frustrated with institutions," said Congressman Ro Khanna, a leader on these issues. "There was a sense that they didn't have agency over their own lives."

As much as we wish that we could walk away and put our lives in someone else's hands, great men and women will not sustain resistance alone. They are too small and too outnumbered. Richard Hofstadter once asked, in a speech in 1964, "What happened to the antitrust movement?" He wondered why antimonopoly sentiment had ceased to be a vital topic of public agitation. When the public gets engaged, America can do great things in their service. When attentions wander, the relentlessness of monopolists hold sway. Hofstadter was prescient: not long after his question, antitrust waned, and dominance regained its throne.

What will happen to today's antitrust movement? Will it sustain the bold talk on the campaign trail and congressional hearings, brighten the glint of recognition in courts and regulatory agencies? Only if public indignation grows, and people recognize who has taken their power, so they can take it back.

## Acknowledgment

In 2015, Robert Kuttner of *The American Prospect* called me up and asked me what I might like to contribute for the next issue of the magazine. I don't remember exactly why, but I said I'd like to do something about monopolies. The story, "Bring Back Antitrust," appeared in the Fall 2015 issue, and was the longest piece of writing I had published to that point. (My book *Chain of Title* came out a year later.) It gave me entry into a world of journalists and thinkers that had spent years toiling on the monopoly problem, which I sheepishly thought I had personally resurrected out of obscurity. That community, which unbeknownst to me was on the cusp of breaking through with their ideas, would become the heart of the New Brandeis movement. The book you're reading draws on five years of work launched from that initial reporting.

I also didn't know then that I would become the executive editor of *The American Prospect*. I wrote this book in the midst of preparing to take that job, which I don't recommend as a time-management strategy for authors! But I must thank the *Prospect* family, who has worked tirelessly to build a nationally recognized and respected magazine about ideas, politics, and power, including corporate power. We celebrated our thirtieth year in 2020, and we're striving to bring this outpost of the populist left to the next generation. Let me single out co-founders Bob Kuttner and Paul Starr and editor at large Harold Meyerson for their wisdom and encouragement; our publisher Ellen Meany and board chair Mike Stern; and our staff—Jonathan Guyer, Gabrielle Gurley, Susanna Beiser, Alexander Sammon, Marcia Brown, Brittany Gibson, Jandos Rothstein, and Steven Whiteside.

I must also thank the other editors who I worked with on several of the stories that I drew from in writing this book: Ryan Kearney, Ryan Grim,

Steven Mikulan, George Zornick, Jessica Stites, Yuval Rosenberg, Betsy Reed, Matt Taylor, and many more.

The list of those who have helped me understand the monopolies lurking in every corner of our economy is almost innumerable, and I'm sure I'll miss some. I will start with those who were so obliging on that very first story: Barry Lynn, Allen Grunes, Maurice Stucke, Joseph Stiglitz, Zephyr Teachout, John Kwoka, Diana Moss, and Thomas Shaw of Retractable Technologies. They opened the door to this world and I haven't shut that door since.

More recently, people like Lina Khan, Matt Stoller, Teddy Downey, David Segal, Shaoul Sussman, Eileen Appelbaum, Austin Frerick, Guy Rolnik, and Sarah Miller have been invaluable to my thinking about monopolies. Rohit Chopra is always a source of brilliance. Frank Foer and Jonathan Taplin and Tim Wu are terrific writers who made it easy for me to pick my way through a complex subject. The new stirrings of antitrust thought on Capitol Hill has leaders like David Cicilline, Ro Khanna, Elizabeth Warren, Bill Pascrell, as well as the stalwart members of their staffs. I had so many endnotes on this book that we moved them to the web, a symbol of how many great journalists and writers and academics are doing work in this space. They all have my gratitude.

The above names make up only a portion of the people I spoke to, bounced ideas off, and were enlightened by through the creation of this book. Anything that spans this much territory requires a team effort. I'll single out a few of the most critical team players: Paul Stephen Dempsey, Paul Hudson, Jason Kint, J.Ed Marston, Dean Baker, Gordon Adams, Paul Rafelson, Phil Zweig, Julia Gordon, and Bianca Tylek. That's just a sampling. Others shared their experiences with me off the record, and I'll honor that while also thanking them for their candor.

This was a book about people living through monopoly. So most important to me were those who gave of their time and told me their stories. They are the backbone of this book and what gives it value. Thanks to Kate Hanni, Chris Petersen, Jamie Pearson (pseudonym), Carolyn Horowitz, Travis Bornstein, Dawn Neiderhauser, Murray Sanderson (pseudonym), Cynthia Stine, Jeff Schick, C.J. Rosenbaum, Chris McCabe, Ben Boyer, Dana Chisholm, and Jennifer Hamilton. They made reporting this story a pleasure, and I'm in debt to them for their trust in me. We need to hear more from all of us who manage the burdens of monopoly, day by day, and I hope these narratives can serve as a guide.

I was fortunate enough to work again with my editor Carl Bromley and the entire team at The New Press. Carl's guiding hand was immensely important as usual, and he's a joy to work with. I appreciate the support from Ellen Adler, Maury Botton, Derek Warker, and Brian Ulicky. My early readers Hal Singer, Jared Blank, and Andy Ross really assisted me in getting the draft into shape. Andy Ross is also my agent, who took a chance on me when nobody else would. This is our second book together, and I look forward to many more. Thanks to you.

My parents Neil and Dara and my sister Jessica deserve to be recognized for their contributions to who I am and the values I hold.

For my first book, I told my wife Mary that I would thank her by using some awkward metaphor associated with the subject. In that case it was "to Mary, who foreclosed on my heart." It would be incredibly lazy to try to make this gimmick work a second time with something like "to Mary, who has monopolized my heart." And yet, there I go again. Monopolizing is actually a good way to describe the amount of time I spend on this and other projects, and Mary has shown endless, unreasonable patience with me. With this chapter closed, I look forward to taking her and our dog Sophie on an extremely long walk that I hope never ends.

### Notes

#### Introduction

1 **announced a \$300 million deal** Becky Peterson, "Salesforce Is Paying \$300 Million to Acquire Its Own Charitable Foundation, and It Could Add as Much as \$200 million to Its Annual Revenue," Business Insider, April 15, 2019.

1 **In its announcement** Salesforce press release, "Salesforce and Salesforce.org Combine to Drive Greater Philanthropic Impact and Success for Social Good Organizations," PR Newswire, April 15, 2019.

1 **On a conference call** Therese Poletti, "Salesforce.com Buys Salesforce.org, and That's the Only Straightforward Part," CBS Marketwatch, April 16, 2019.

1 made sixty acquisitions since 2006 Crunchbase, "List of Salesforce's 60 Acquisitions," www.crunchbase.com/search/acquisitions/field/organizations/num acquisitions/salesforce.

1 **Expedia Group bought Liberty Expedia Holdings** Olivia Carville, "Barry Diller's Expedia Group to Buy Liberty Expedia in All-Stock Deal," Bloomberg, April 21, 2019.

2 **I've read their papers** Antitrust status quo defenders include Carl Shapiro, "Antitrust in a Time ofPopulism," Haas School ofBusiness, University of California–Berkeley, February 27, 2018, faculty.haas.berkeley.edu/shapiro/antitrustpopulism.pdf, and Herbert Hovenkamp, "Whatever *Did* Happen to the Antitrust Movement?," *Notre Dame Law Review* 94, no. 2 (2018): 583–638.

2 found increases in concentration Gustavo Grullon, Yelena Larkin, and Roni Michaely, "Are U.S. Industries Becoming More Concentrated?," Swiss Finance Institute Research Paper No. 19-41, last revised September 11, 2019, papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2612047.

2 **found similar systematic increases** Council of Economic Advisers, "Benefits of Competition and Indicators of Market Power," April 2016, obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/sites/default/files/page/files/20160414\_cea\_competition\_issue\_brief. pdf.

3 **top three health insurance companies** "Market Share and Enrollment of Largest Three Insurers —Individual Market," Kaiser Family Foundation, 2018.

3 allegory about unrestrained capitalism Jordan Zakarin, "John Carpenter Looks Back on 'They Live': 'It's Not Science Fiction. It's a Documentary," Yahoo Entertainment, October 9, 2015.

3 **random, six-minute-long fight scene** You can watch the epic fight scene between Rowdy Roddy Piper and Keith David on YouTube at www.youtube.com/watch?v=4-MVMbm6c0k.

3 all owned by the same company Kaitlyn Tiffany, "Nearly All of the Big Dating Apps Are Now Owned by the Same Company," Vox, February 11, 2019.

3 got bought in November Sara Ashley O'Brien, "Blackstone Acquires Dating Apps Bumble and Badoo Amid Investigation into Former Owner," CNN, November 8, 2019.

3 most of the big ones Julie Brown, "Get to Know Your New Ski Resort Conglomerate," *Powder Magazine*, January 18, 2018.

3 a division of Tyco Mark Maremont, "Tyco Rules Plastic-Hangers Market Through Aggressive Acquisitions," *Wall Street Journal*, February 15, 2000.

3 a 2006 acquisition Mainetti press release, "Mainetti Group Announces Agreement to Acquire A&E Products Group from Tyco," March 23, 2006, www.mainetti.com/us/latest/article/?nitm=52.

4 earned around 40 percent Brett Heinz, "It's Time to Break Up Disney," the *American Prospect*, October 1, 2019.

4 **a division of Kroger** A list of Kroger brand names can be found at www.thekrogerco.com/about-kroger/our-business/grocery-retail.

4 **peanut butter** Data from the Open Markets Institute, concentrationcrisis.openmarketsinstitute.org/industry/peanut-butter.

4 **jelly** Data from the Open Markets Institute, concentrationcrisis.openmarketsinstitute.org/industry/jelly.

4 All that toothpaste? Joseph Solitro, "Procter & Gamble vs. Colgate-Palmolive: Which Toothpaste Titan Posted the Better Quarter?," The Motley Fool, June 11, 2014.

4 **disruptive, healther brands** Annie Gasparro and Saabira Chaudhuri, "So Long, Hamburger Helper: America's Venerable Food Brands Are Struggling," *Wall Street Journal*, July 6, 2017.

4 **Naked Juice comes from PepsiCo** Helena Bottemiller Evich and Catherine Boudreau, "The Big Washington Food Fight," Politico, November 26, 2017.

4 part of Unilever Saabira Chaudhuri, "Outfoxed by Small-Batch Upstarts, Unilever Decides to Imitate Them," *Wall Street Journal*, January 6, 2018.

4 **Blue Bottle coffee** Michael J. de la Merced and Oliver Strand, "Nestlé Targets High-End Coffee by Taking Majority Stake in Blue Bottle," *New York Times*, September 14, 2017.

4 brought the incumbents back Stephen Wilmot, "Disrupted Consumer Giants Are Fighting Back," *Wall Street Journal*, October 17, 2019.

4 One article headline Lauren Hirsch, "Yogurt Is Cool, So Deal Talk Is Heating Up," CNBC, January 12, 2018.

4 merged with Luxottica Axios, "How We're Reading: The New Eyeglass Giant," May 12, 2018.

4 supplying more than a billion lenses Sam Knight, "The Spectacular Power of Big Lens," *The Guardian*, May 10, 2018.

4 EssilorLuxottica bought GrandVision Matthias Blamont, "EssilorLuxottica Sets Sights on Retail Dominance with \$8 Billion GrandVision Deal," Reuters, July 30, 2019.

5 office supply wholesaler monopoly Advocates for Independent Business, "In Joint Comments to Federal Trade Commission, AIB Members Oppose Recently Approved Staples-Essendant Merger," February 28, 2019, indiebizadvocates.org/2019/02/28/ftc-comments-aib-members-oppose-staples-merger.

5 sanitary napkin monopoly IBISWorld, "Top 10 Highly Concentrated Industries," February 10, 2012, news.cision.com/ibisworld/r/top-10-highly-concentrated-industries,9219248.

5 font monopoly Iris Dorbian, "HGGC to Buy Monotype for \$825 Mln," PE Hub

Network, July 26, 2019, www.pehub.com/2019/07/hggc-to-buy-monotype-for-825-mln.

5 matzo monopoly Joseph Berger, "'Man, Oh Manischewitz': Kosher Food Merger Opens New Chapter for Famous Name," *New York Times*, August 2, 2019.

5 Entire books have been written Jonathan Taplin, Move Fast and Break Things: How Facebook, Google, and Amazon Cornered Culture and Undermined Democracy (New York: Little, Brown, 2017); Franklin Foer, World Without Mind: The Existential Threat of Big Tech (New York: Penguin Books, 2017).

5 "Competition is for losers" Peter Thiel, "Competition Is for Losers," *Wall Street Journal*, September 12, 2014.

5 an antimonopoly riot Benjamin Carp, *Defiance of the Patriots: The Boston Tea Party and the Making of America* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2010).

6 his 1978 treatise Robert Bork, *The Antitrust Paradox: A Policy at War with Itself* (New York: Free Press, 1978).

7 **no real evidence** Guy Rolnik and Asher Schechter, "Do Mergers Benefit or Harm the Economy? Q&A with Bruce Blonigen," ProMarket, December 23, 2016.

7 look back at approved mergers John Kwoka, Mergers, Merger Control, and Remedies: A Retrospective Analysis of U.S. Policy (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2014).

7 A 2018 paper Jan de Loecker, Jan Eeckhout, and Gabriel Unger, "The Rise of Market Powerand the Macroeconomic Implications," November 22, 2018, www.janeeckhout.com/wp-content/uploads/RMP.pdf.

7 **Bill Baxter, rewrote the Justice Department guidelines** Stephen Calkins, "The New Merger Guidelines and the Herfindahl-Hirschman Index," *California Law Review* 71 (1983): 402–429.

7 court rulings started to quote Douglas Ginsburg, "Bork's 'Legislative Intent' and the Courts," *Antitrust Law Journal* 79, no. 3 (2014): 941–951.

8 a few good books about this history Matt Stoller, Goliath: The 100-Year War Between Monopoly Power and Democracy (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2019); Tim Wu, The Curse of Bigness: Antitrust in the New Gilded Age (New York: Columbia Global Reports, 2018).

8 Efficiencies equals layoffs Alana Semuels, "The Downsides of 'Efficiency," *The Atlantic*, March 2, 2017.

8 solve the more difficult puzzle Kevin Drum, "The Mystery of the Tight Labor Market," *Mother Jones*, August 6, 2017.

8 Nathan Wilmers estimates Nathan Wilmers, "Wage Stagnation and Buyer Power: How Buyer-Supplier Relations Affect U.S. Workers' Wages, 1978 to 2014," *American Sociological Review* 83, no. 2 (2018): 213–242.

8 a 10 percent decline Simcha Barkai, "Declining Labor and Capital Shares," University of Chicago, November 2016,

research.chicagobooth.edu/~/media/5872FBEB104245909B8F0AE8A84486C9.pdf.

8 **about \$14,000 per worker** Matt Stoller, "Bigger Corporations Are Making You Poorer," Vice, April 5, 2017.

8 **17 percent decline in wages** José Azar, Ioana Elena Marinescu, and Marshall Steinbaum, "Labor Market Concentration," Social Science Research Network, December 10, 2018, papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract id=3088767.

8 "**superstar firms**" David Autor, David Dorn, Lawrence F. Katz, Christina Patterson, and John Van Reenen, "Concentrating on the Fall of the Labor Share," National Bureau of Economic Research, NBER Working Paper No. 23108, January 2017.

8 **Obama White House** Council of Economic Advisers, "Labor Market Monopsony: Trends, Consequences, and Policy Responses," October 2016, obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/sites/default/files/page/files/20161025\_monopsony\_labor\_mrkt\_cea. pdf.

9 classified as independent contractors Françoise Carré, "(In)dependent Contractor Misclassification," Economic Policy Institute, June 8, 2015, www.epi.org/publication/independent-contractor-misclassification.

9 no-poaching agreements Peter Cappelli, Matthew Johnson, and Evan Starr, "How Fair—or Legal—Are Non-Poaching Agreements?," Wharton School, University of Pennsylvania, July 17, 2018, knowledge.wharton.upenn.edu/article/how-fair-or-legal-are-non-poaching-agreements.

9 workers at its own franchises Alan B. Krueger and Orley Ashenfelter, "Theory and Evidence on Employer Collusion in the Franchise Sector," National Bureau of Economic Research, NBER Working Paper No. 24831, July 2018.

9 summer camp counselors Matt O'Brien, "You Know There's Something Wrong with the Economy When Sandwich-Makers Have Non-Compete Clauses," *Washington Post*, October 16, 2014.

9 doggy day-care minders Matt O'Brien, "Capitalism Is Officially Broken: Even Doggy Day Care Workers Have Non-Competes Now," *Washington Post*, December 2, 2014.

9 janitors Matt O'Brien, "Even Janitors Have Noncompetes Now. Nobody Is Safe," *Washington Post*, October 18, 2018.

9 mandatory arbitration agreement Katherine V. W. Stone and Alexander J. S. Colvin, "The Arbitration Epidemic," Economic Policy Institute, December 7, 2015, www.epi.org/publication/the-arbitration-epidemic.

9 startup activity has plummeted Economic Innovation Group, "Dynamism in Retreat: Consequences for Regions, Markets, and Workers," February 2017, eig.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/Dynamism-in-Retreat-A.pdf.

9 fewer new businesses open Ben Casselman, "A Start-Up Slump Is a Drag on the Economy. Big Business May Be to Blame," *New York Times*, September 20, 2017.

9 workers employed by younger firms cut in half Ryan Decker, John Haltiwanger, Ron S. Jarmin, and Javier Miranda, "Declining Business Dynamism: Implications for productivity?," Brookings Institution, September 19, 2016.

9 "kill zone" Noah Smith, "Big Tech Sets Up a 'Kill Zone' for Industry Upstarts," Bloomberg, November 7, 2018.

9 Mergers typically lead to lower innovation Asher Schechter, "Mergers Are Bad for Innovation," ProMarket, September 29, 2017, promarket.org/mergers-bad-innovation.

9 pretax profits have been at historical highs Washington Center for Equitable Growth, "What's the Link Between Corporate Profits, Investments, and Economic Growth?," November 25, 2014, equitablegrowth.org/whats-link-corporate-profits-investments-economic-growth.

9 investment remains relatively low Robin Harding, "Corporate Investment: A Mysterious Divergence," *Financial Times*, July 24, 2013.

10 **low-investment economy doesn't grow as quickly** Jonathan B. Baker, "Market Power in the U.S. Economy Today," Washington Center for Equitable Growth, March 20, 2017, equitablegrowth.org/market-power-in-the-u-s-economy-today.

10 economic growth has flattened out Nicholas Eberstadt, "Our Miserable 21st Century," *Commentary*, February 2017.

10 random outages among its servers Jake Swearingen, "When Amazon Web Services Goes Down, So Does a Lot of the Web," *New York*, March 2, 2018.

10 **an earthquake in Jiji, Taiwan** Danny Vinik, "Inside the New Battle Against Google," Politico, September 17, 2017.

11 **Sony factory that made videotape** Carolyn Giardana, "Industry Scrambling After Japan Earthquake, Tsunami Lead to Tape Shortage," *Hollywood Reporter*, March 20, 2011.

11 flu vaccines Anita Manning, "FDA Red-Flagged Flu Vaccine Factory," USA Today, October 10, 2004.

11 **cancer drugs** Debra Sherman and Julie Steenhuysen, "U.S. Cancer Drugs Shortage Has Doctors Scrambling," Reuters, June 7, 2011.

11 **refined gasoline** Sophia Kunthara, "California Gas Prices Spike After Refinery Problems," *San Francisco Chronicle*, March 27, 2019.

11 rise of inequality Thomas Piketty, *Capital in the Twenty-First Century*, trans. Arthur Goldhammer (Cambridge, MA: Belknap Press of Harvard University Press, 2014).

11 **monopoly plays a role** Lina Khan and Sandeep Vaheesan, "Market Power and Inequality: The Antitrust Counterrevolution and its Discontents," *Harvard Law and Policy Review* 11, no. 1 (2017): 235–294.

11 **now up 940 percent** Lawrence Mishel and Julia Wolfe, "CEO Compensation Has Grown 940% Since 1978," Economic Policy Institute, August 14, 2019, www.epi.org/publication/ceo-compensation-2018.

11 **a 2016 paper** Jae Song, David J. Price, Fatih Guvenen, Nicholas Bloom, and Tili von Wachter, "Firming Up Inequality," National Bureau of Ecomomic Research, NBER Working Paper No. 21199, last revised June 2015.

11 earn money from having money Matt Bruenig, "The Problem Is Capital," *Jacobin*, August 7, 2017.

11 greatest share of overall wealth Robert Frank, "The Top 1% of Americans Now Control 38% of the Wealth," CNBC, September 27, 2017.

11 **Jeff Bezos** Catherine Clifford, "Jeff Bezos Says This Is How He Plans to Spend the Bulk of His Fortune," CNBC, April 30, 2018.

11 **responsible for half the economic growth** Kim Hart, "The Age of Winner-Take-All Cities," Axios, July 10, 2019.

11 started around the early 1980s Phillip Longman, "Bloom and Bust," *Washington Monthly*, November–December 2015.

11 "**geography of discontent**" Clara Henderson, Mark Muro, and William Galston, "Countering the Geography of Discontent: Strategies for Left-Behind Places," Brookings Institution, November 2018, www.brookings.edu/research/countering-the-geography-of-discontent-strategies-for-left-behind-places.

11 **dejected and resentful left-behind class** Katherine J. Kramer, "For Years, I've Been Watching Anti-Elite Fury Build in Wisconsin. Then Came Trump," Vox, November 16, 2016.

12 **nearly 3 million fewer** Gregory Krieg, "It's Official: Clinton Swamps Trump in Popular Vote," CNN, December 22, 2016.

12 more easily buy politicians Asher Schechter, "Angus Deaton on the Under-Discussed Driver of Inequality in America: It's Easier for Rent-Seekers to Affect Policy Here than in Much of Europe," ProMarket, February 8, 2018, promarket.org/angus-deaton-discussed-driver-inequality-america-easier-rent-seekers-affect-policy-much-europe.

12 **99 percent of all new advertising** Alex Heath, "Facebook and Google Completely Dominate the Digital Ad Industry," Business Insider, April 26, 2017.

12 Great Lakes and Nelnet Elizabeth Warren, letter to Makan Delrahim, June 26, 2019, www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2019.06.25%20Letter%20to%20DOJ%20re%20Nelnet-Great%20Lakes%20merger1.pdf.

13 **destroying black-owned businesses** Brian Feldman, "The Decline of Black Business," *Washington Monthly*, March–May 2017.

13 **farmers** Summer Sewell, "There Were Nearly a Million Black Farmers in 1920. Why Have They Disappeared?," *The Guardian*, April 29, 2019.

13 apparatus could not exist David Dayen, "Below the Surface of ICE," *In These Times*, October 2018.

13 New Brandeis movement Lina Khan, "The New Brandeis Movement: America's Antimonopoly Debate," *Journal of European Competition Law and Practice* 9, no. 3 (2018): 131–132.

13 Herfindahl-Hirschman index Adam Hayes, "Herfindahl-Hirschman Index (HHI)," Investopedia, April 29, 2019, www.investopedia.com/terms/h/hhi.asp

#### Interlude

15 get his chairman's letters Warren Buffett 2018 annual letter, www.berkshirehathaway.com/letters/2018ltr.pdf.

15 the nation's second-largest auto insurer Insurance Journal, "GEICO Passes Allstate to Become 2d Largest U.S. Auto Insurer: SNL," December 16, 2013.

15 two-thirds of the local furniture market *The Economist*, "Don't Buff It Up," August 13, 2016.

15 "Woodstock for capitalists" Andrew Ross Sorkin, "Forget Taxes, Warren Buffett Says. The Real Problem Is Health Care," *New York Times*, May 8, 2017.

15 a giant arena Nicole Friedman, Erik Holm, and Hanna Sender, "Warren Buffett's Empire, in 194,300 Square Feet," *Wall Street Journal*, May 3, 2019.

15 will cost you \$8,950 Trevor Hunnicutt and Jonathan Stempel, "Pilgrimage to See Warren Buffett Out of Step with Populist Mood," Reuters, May 1, 2019.

15 put \$5 billion into Goldman Sachs David Teather and Graeme Wearden, "Markets Boosted as Warren Buffett Invests \$5bn in Goldman Sachs," *The Guardian*, September 24, 2008.

16 used to see in the 1960s Nicholas Gilmore, "The Forgotten History of How 1960s Conglomerates Derailed the American Dream," *Saturday Evening Post*, November 1, 2018.

16 Berkshire subsidiary businesses Listed at www.berkshirehathaway.com/subs/sublinks.html.

16 largest nontechnology company Martin Wolf, "Taming the Masters of the Tech Universe," *Financial Times*, November 14, 2017.

16 **astronomical \$100 billion** Thomas Heath, "Warren Buffett's \$100 Billion Problem," *Washington Post*, September 8, 2017.

16 **told the annual Berkshire Hathaway meeting** Bob Bryan, "One Quote from Warren Buffett Is the Perfect Advice for Investing in the Age of Uber and Netflix," Business Insider, May 4, 2019.

16 **cheerlead for capitalism** Matthew J. Belvedere, "Warren Buffett Rejects Socialism, Calling Capitalism 'Absolutely a Miracle' for the United States," CNBC, May 6, 2019.

16 "**economic moat**" **index** Morningstar, "The Morningstar Economic Moat Rating," January 26, 2016, www.morningstar.com/articles/735365/the-morningstar-economic-moat-rating.

16 another money manager created VanEck, "VanEck Vectors Morningstar Wide Moat ETF," www.vaneck.com/etf/equity/moat/overview.

## **1. Monopolies Are Why People Keep Contracting Deep Vein Thrombosis on Long-Haul Flights**

19 boarded American Airlines Flight 1348 Jeff Bailey, "An Air Travel Activist Is Born," *New York Times*, September 20, 2007.

19 **the Toasted Heads** You can hear the Toasted Heads singing Aretha Franklin's "Baby, I Love You" at www.youtube.com/watch?v=61QvBBSrGMI.

20 **thirteen thousand American Airlines passengers** FlyersRights.org press release, "JFK Tarmac Delays Impact International Travellers," December 29, 2010, flyersrights.org/uncategorized/jfk-tarmac-delays-impact-international-travellers.

21 extreme tarmac delays Mark Gerchick, Full Upright and Locked Position: Not-So-Comfortable Truths About Air Travel Today (New York: W. W. Norton, 2013), 173–200.

21 devoting her life Bailey, "An Air Travel Activist Is Born."

21 "We Gotta Get out of This Plane" You can hear this song at graphics8.nytimes.com/packages/audio/business/19STRANDED\_WeGottaGetOutofThisPlane.mp3.

21 regulation took another three years Gerchick, Full Upright, 173–200.

21 **fined Southwest Airlines** NBC News, "U.S. Fines Southwest Airlines Record \$1.6 Million for Runway Delays," January 15, 2015.

22 rapidly canceling flights Robert Channick, "Rule to Prevent Tarmac Delays Backfires for Airline Passengers: Study," *Chicago Tribune*, January 5, 2016.

22 Granger movement *Encyclopaedia Britannica*, "Granger Movement: American Farm Coalition," www.britannica.com/event/Granger-movement.

22 **During Theodore Roosevelt's presidency** Edmund Morris, *Theodore Rex* (New York: Random House, 2001).

23 "**public convenience and necessity**" Phillip Longman and Lina Khan, "Terminal Sickness," *Washington Monthly*, March–April 2012.

23 guaranteed airlines a 12 percent profit David Morris, "Airline Deregulation: A Triumph of Ideology over Evidence," *Huffington Post*, December 13, 2013.

23 change uniform colors John E. Robson, "Airline Deregulation: Twenty Years of Success and Counting," Cato Institute, April 1998, www.cato.org/sites/cato.org/files/serials/files/regulation/1998/4/airline2-98.pdf.

23 climbed to 63 percent Longman and Khan, "Terminal Sickness."

23 Ted Kennedy Scott McCartney, "Kennedy Pushed Airline Deregulation, Changed U.S. Air Travel," *Wall Street Journal*, August 26, 2009.

23 Stephen Breyer convinced him Barbara Sturken Peterson, *Rapid Descent: Deregulation and the Shakeout in the Airlines* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1994).

23 Alfred Kahn Dan Reed, "Wrath of Kahn Kept Airfares Low," USA Today, July 24, 2007.

23 **1990 chronicle of deregulation** Paul Stephen Dempsey, "Flying Blind: The Failure of Airline Deregulation," Economic Policy Institute, 1990, www.epi.org/files/2014/flying-blind.pdf.

24 Airline Deregulation Act Michael Arria, "The Surprising Collection of Politicos Who Brought Us Destructive Airline Deregulation," Alternet, July 3, 2016, www.alternet.org/2016/07/how-liberals-deregulated-airline-industry.

24 one opponent Terry Maxon, "Bob Crandall and Airline Deregulation," *Dallas Morning News*, May 27, 2008.

24 collude to raise prices Robert D. Hershey Jr., "American Airlines Target of U.S. Suit," *New York Times*, February 24, 1983.

24 **cut fuel prices** InflationData.com, "Historical Crude Oil Prices (Table)," inflationdata.com/articles/inflation-adjusted-prices/historical-crude-oil-prices-table.

24 already had the world's lowest airfares James W. Callison, "Airline Deregulation—Only Partially a Hoax: The Current Status of the Airline Deregulation Movement," *Journal of Air Law and Commerce* 45, no. 5 (1980): 961–1000.

24 two hundred airlines went bankrupt Dempsey, "Flying Blind."

25 fifty-one airlines merged Dempsey, "Flying Blind."

25 infamous flyer Gaby Del Valle, "Delta Told Its Workers to Buy Video Games Instead of Unionizing," Vox, May 10, 2019.

25 **another duopoly** Mark Pilling, "Food for Thought," Flight Global, January 1, 2001, www.flightglobal.com/news/articles/food-for-thought-124406. See also Airport Strike Alert, www.airportstrikealert.org/whats-at-risk.

25 Maintenance was outsourced James B. Steele, "The Disturbing Truth About How Airplanes Are Maintained Today," *Vanity Fair*, November 9, 2015.

25 **80** percent of its aircraft Jake Harris, "Southwest Airlines Pilots' Union President Responds to 'Operational Emergency,' Blames Airline for Issues," WFAA (Dallas, TX), February 26, 2019.

25 **2018 incident** Haroon Siddique, "Southwest Passenger Dies After Being Partially Sucked out of Window," *The Guardian*, April 18, 2018.

25 United or Delta connecting flight Sid Lipsey, "These Are America's 10 Largest Regional Airlines," The Points Guy, May 4, 2019, thepointsguy.com/guides/largest-regional-american-airlines.

26 **\$15,000 a year** Air Line Pilots Association, "Airline Pilot Shortage? None Exists. It's a Pilot Pay Shortage," 2014, www.gojetibt618.org/docs/Pilot-Shortage-Fact-Sheet.pdf.

26 **carriers shifting to 401(k)** Ted Reed, "US Airways Pilots Still Fight for Pension Payouts, 11 Years After Bankruptcy Case," TheStreet, May 12, 2014, www.thestreet.com/story/12703297/1/us-airways-pilots-still-fight-for-pension-payouts-11-years-after-bankruptcy-case.html; Delta press release, "Bankruptcy Court Grants Delta Motion for Court Approval of Termination of Pilot Pension Plan," September 5, 2006, news.delta.com/bankruptcy-court-grants-delta-motion-court-approval-termination-pilot-pension-plan.

26 grueling thirty-eight-month bankruptcy Micheline Maynard, "United Air Wins Right to Default on Its Employee Pension Plans," *New York Times*, May 11, 2005.

26 imposed such stringent conditions Dempsey, "Flying Blind."

26 waved it through without conditions Ted Reed, "How Northwest 'Took Over' Delta," TheStreet, March 4, 2009, www.thestreet.com/story/10467663/1/how-northwest-took-over-delta.html.

26 United/Continental Jad Mouawad and Michael J. de la Merced, "United and Continental Said to Agree to Merge," *New York Times*, May 2, 2010.

26 **Southwest/AirTran** Southwest press release, "AirTran Acquisition," May 2, 2011, investors.southwest.com/stock-information/airtran-acquisition.

26 initially filed suit Justin Elliott, "The American Way," ProPublica, October 11, 2016.

27 **control over 80 percent** David Koenig and Scott Mayerowitz, "Analysis: Consolidation of U.S. Airline Industry Radically Reducing Competition," Associated Press, July 14, 2015.

27 they created "hubs" Longman and Khan, "Terminal Sickness."

27 American controls 90 percent Scott McCartney, "Why an American Airlines Monopoly Works for Charlotte," *Wall Street Journal*, February 21, 2018.

27 consolidated or eliminated hubs Longman and Khan, "Terminal Sickness."

27 Delta cut back hub operations Mike Ramsey, "Airline Mergers Leave Airports Off the Radar," *Wall Street Journal*, September 28, 2011.

27 passenger flights have fallen Shibani Mahtani, "How Cincinnati's Airport Turned Delta Cutback into Economic Win," *Wall Street Journal*, July 25, 2017.

28 Chiquita Banana left Cincinnati Longman and Khan, "Terminal Sickness."

28 Caterpillar moved its headquarters Matt Buedel, "Exclusive Q&A with Caterpillar Inc. CEO Jim Umpleby About Headquarters Moving," *Peoria Journal Star*, January 31, 2017.

28 Prices rose across the board Jack Nicas, "Airline Consolidation Hits Smaller Cities Hardest," *Wall Street Journal*, September 10, 2015.

28 only way to fly into state capitals Longman and Khan, "Terminal Sickness."

28 **thirty-two regional airports losing service** Hugo Martin, "As Airlines Post Big Profits, Small Communities Lose Service," *Los Angeles Times*, January 22, 2018.

29 majority of all flight delays Gerchick, *Full Upright*, 12–44; Barbara Peterson, "The Worst U.S. Airports for Flight Delays," *Conde Nast Traveler*, February 28, 2017; Sarah L. Stewart, "America's Best and Worst Airports for Flight Delays," *Travel and Leisure*, October 24, 2014.

29 **Some airlines don't value** Justin Bachman, "What Do You Want, Cheap Airfare or an On-Time Flight?" Bloomberg, July 31, 2017. 29 padding the schedules Mattha Busby, "Flight Times Extended by Major Airlines to Avoid Payouts, Report Claims," *The Guardian*, August 26, 2018.

29 grounding thousands of flights David Dayen, "Unfriendly Skies," *American Prospect*, November 3, 2017; Leslie Josephs and Everett Rosenfeld, "Delta Resumes Operations After a 'Technology Issue' Briefly Halted Flights," CNBC, September 26, 2018; Brian Pascus, "A Computer Glitch Forced American Airlines to Cancel Hundreds of Flights, and Customers Are Furious," Business Insider, June 19, 2018.

29 all experienced a technical glitch Emma Newburger, "Major US Airlines Coming Back Online After Systemwide Outages, Delays Are Expected," CNBC, April 1, 2019.

29 **refused to rebook customers** Brian Sumers, "Delta's Hardline Stance Limits its Ability to Rebook Passengers on Rival Airlines," Skift, August 11, 2016, skift.com/2016/08/11/deltas-hardline-stance-limits-its-ability-to-rebook-passengers-on-rival-airlines.

29 stock volume went virtually unchanged Matt Levine, "Don't Panic! Market Fragmentation Will Save You!," Bloomberg View, July 8, 2015.

29 Delta's CEO has admitted Susan Carey, "Delta Air Lines CEO Takes Responsibility for Outage," *Wall Street Journal*, August 10, 2016.

30 **computer meltdowns become more prevalent** Diana Moss, "Delivering the Benefits? Efficiencies and Airline Mergers," American Antitrust Institute, November 21, 2013, www.antitrustinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/12/AAI\_USAir-AA\_Efficiencies.pdf.

30 how profitable their enterprise has become Alison Slider, "Pricier Fuel to Test Airline Profits," *Wall Street Journal*, July 8, 2018.

30 planes were 83 percent full Bureau of Transportation Statistics, "2018 Traffic Data for U.S Airlines and Foreign Airlines U.S. Flights," March 21, 2019, www.bts.gov/newsroom/2018-traffic-data-us-airlines-and-foreign-airlines-us-flights.

30 "**capacity discipline**" Diane Bartz, "Airlines' Undisciplined Talk May Have Led to Antitrust Probe: Experts," Reuters, July 2, 2015.

30 **Delta announced in April 2019** Eun Kyung Kim, "Delta Is Making a Big Change to Reclining Seats on Its Planes," *Today*, NBC, April 17, 2019.

30 **Passenger headroom has also been shrinking** Scott McCartney, "Feel Squished? Airlines Are Shrinking Headroom, Too," *Wall Street Journal*, December 8, 2016.

30 standing "seats" Christopher Muther, "Near-Standing 'Seats' Might Be the Awful Future of Flying," *Boston Globe*, April 24, 2018.

30 Airplane Wi-Fi is abominable Sam Grobart, "Why Gogo's Infuriatingly Expensive, Slow Internet Still Owns the Skies," *Bloomberg Businessweek*, August 26, 2015.

30 **Restrooms have shrunk in size** Scott McCartney, "You're Not Getting Bigger, the Airplane Bathroom Is Getting Smaller," *Wall Street Journal*, August 29, 2018.

30 despaired of the contortions Lori Aratani, "Could You Fit in This Airplane Bathroom?," *Washington Post*, November 17, 2018.

31 **Privacy-sapping cameras** Francesca Street, "Can Airplane Seat Cameras Spy on Passengers?," CNN, March 3, 2019.

31 drawn the ire Francesca Street, "Airplane Seat Cameras: US Senators Demand Answers," CNN, April 23, 2019.

31 International Air Transport Association report International Air Transport Association, "Unruly Passengers: Fact Sheet," May 2019, www.iata.org/pressroom/facts figures/fact sheets/Documents/fact-sheet-unruly-passengers.pdf.

31 cameras filmed airline police William Turton, "Hired Goon Drags Man off United Flight After He Refuses to Give Up Seat [Updated]," Gizmodo, April 10, 2017.

31 settling out of court Hugo Martin and Lauren Raab, "United Airlines Reaches 'Amicable' Settlement with Passenger Dragged from a Plane," *Los Angeles Times*, April 27, 2017.

31 didn't even bother to fine United Faiz Siddiqui, "Feds Won't Fine United over Dragging Incident, Despite Finding Rules Violations," *Washington Post*, September 6, 2017.

31 overbooking flights had at least slowed down Department of Transportation, "Airline Bumping Rate Lowest in Decades," August 2017, www.transportation.gov/briefing-room/dot6417.

31 told the *Washington Post* Lori Aratani, "A Year After the Infamous United Dragging Incident, Has Anything Changed for Airline Travelers?," *Washington Post*, April 9, 2018.

32 first class seat will cost you dearly Scott McCartney, "First Class vs. Coach: A Game of Square Inches," *Wall Street Journal*, April 24, 2019.

32 **consistently drop fares** Hugo Martin, "Airfares Fall Again, but Some Suggest Increases May Lie Ahead," *Los Angeles Times*, July 25, 2017.

32 hauled in **\$29.7** billion Jay Sorenson, "2017 Top 10 Airline Ancillary Revenue Ranking," IdeaWorks and CarTrawler Airline Intelligence, July 2018, www.ideaworkscompany.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/2017-Top-10 Airline-Ancillary-Revenue-Rankings.pdf.

32 once ran a weekend Gerchick, Full Upright, 139–140.

32 famously raised base fares Alexander Eichler, "FAA Shutdown: Airlines Pocket the Difference, Customers Pay the Same," *Huffington Post*, September 29, 2011.

32 loyalty credit card fees Andrew Tangel and Alison Slider, "Airlines Cash In on Loyalty Credit Cards," *Wall Street Journal*, August 27, 2018.

32 "gate service" fee Scott McCartney, "A New Surprise Airline Fee," *Wall Street Journal*, September 13, 2017.

32 passengers bid against one another Aditi Shrikant, "Airlines' Latest Customer Shakedown? Making You Bid for a Seat Upgrade," Vox, September 14, 2018.

32 deliberately split up families Helen Coffey, "Airlines Face Crack Down on Use of 'Exploitative' Algorithm That Splits Up Families on Flights," *The Independent* (UK), November 19, 2018.

33 baggage fees in fall 2018 Zach Wichter, "Airlines Are Raising the Cost of Checked Bags," *New York Times*, September 20, 2018.

33 **low-cost carriers like Spirit** List of Spirit Airlines "optional services" at www.spirit.com/Optionalservices. Ed Perkins, "The 10 Airlines That Charge the Most Fees," SmarterTravel, July 23, 2018, https://www.smartertravel.com/who-charges-the-most-airline-fees.

33 Sending Spirit a text Rachel Siegel, "Spirit Airlines Is Letting You Book Flights over Text. That'll Be \$25," *Washington Post*, August 27, 2019.

33 46.6 percent of Spirit's revenue Sorenson, "2017 Top 10 Airline Ancillary Revenue Ranking."

33 "**basic economy**" fares Scott McCartney, "Hate Basic Economy Fares? More Are Coming," *Wall Street Journal*, August 9, 2017.

33 Jet Blue decided Cyrus Sanati, "JetBlue Will Need to Fight for Its Soul Against Wall Street," *Fortune*, September 2, 2014.

33 told a local paper Karen Robes Meeks, "JetBlue CEO David Barger Reflects on 10 Years," *Long Beach Press-Telegram*, February 12, 2010.

33 **stock analysts hated the idea** Ted Reed, "JetBlue Analysts Say 'Bring Us the Head of Dave Barger," TheStreet, August 20, 2014, www.thestreet.com/story/12851404/1/jetblue-analysts-say-bring-us-the-head-of-dave-barger.html.

33 **ran him out of town** Ted Reed, "Why JetBlue CEO Dave Barger Was Chased Out by Wall Street," TheStreet, September 18, 2014, www.thestreet.com/story/12885110/1/why-jetblue-ceo-dave-barger-was-chased-out-by-wall-street.html.

33 rolled back the legroom Hugo Martin and Christine Mai-Duc, "JetBlue Cutting Legroom, Adding Checked-Bags Fee for Some Fliers," *Los Angeles Times*, November 19, 2014.

33 parceled out the "improvements" Reed, "JetBlue Analysts Say."

33 wrote Cowen and Co. analyst Reed, "JetBlue Analysts Say."

34 Warren Buffett joked Leslie Josephs, "Buffett Sticks with Big Airline Bet, Even as Value Drops," CNBC, November 14, 2017.

34 By the end of 2018 Securities and Exchange Commission, Berkshire Hathway Form 13F,<br/>OctoberOctober31,2018,

www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1067983/000095012319002221/xslForm13F\_X01/form13fInfoTa ble.xml.

34 **2014 research note** Goldman Sachs Equity Research, "Does Consolidation Create Value?," February 12, 2014, www.documentcloud.org/documents/3124001-Goldman-mergeranalysis.html#document/p3/a320730, 3.

34 **among the top ten investors** José Azar, Martin Schmalz, and Isabel Tecu, "Anticompetitive Effects of Common Ownership," *Journal of Finance* 73, no. 4 (2018): 1513–1565.

34 **Becky Quick asked Buffett** "Here Is the Full Transcript of Billionaire Investor Warren Buffett's Interview with CNBC" (from CNBC's *Squawk Box*), February 27, 2017.

34 airfares on the average route Azar, Schmalz, and Tecu, "Common Ownership."

35 "**rein in supply growth**" Teresa Rivas, "Will Airlines Cut Capacity Growth to Boost Prices? Well ...," *Barron's*, August 11, 2017.

35 groused Citi analyst Kevin Crissey Associated Press, "American Airlines Announces Pay Raises, and Investors Balk," April 27, 2017.

35 every major airline stock Mary Schlangenstein, "Airline Stocks Plunge After American's 'Worrying Precedent' on Pay," Bloomberg, April 27, 2017.

35 Airline Tariff Publishing Company Gerchick, Full Upright, 123–125.

35 **DOJ opened an investigation** Christopher Drew, "Airlines Under Justice Dept. Investigation Over Possible Collusion," *New York Times*, July 1, 2015.

35 **investigation quietly closed** Bill Hethcock, "American Airlines, Southwest Veer from Collusion Course with DOJ," *Dallas Business Journal*, January 12, 2017.

35 **battle over the measurement** Justin Bachman, "The Incredible Shrinking Airline Seat," Bloomberg, August 16, 2017.

35 **Before deregulation** Stephanie Rosenbloom, "Fighting the Incredible Shrinking Airline Seat," *New York Times*, February 29, 2016.

35 **Spirit Airlines, ever the innovator** Spirit Airlines seat maps, SeatGuru, www.seatguru.com/airlines/Spirit\_Airlines/Spirit\_Airlines\_Airbus\_A320.php.

36 **one in six thousand passengers** World Health Organization, "Immobility, Circulatory Problems and Deep Vein Thrombosis (DVT)," www.who.int/ith/mode\_of\_travel/DVT/en.

36 "economy class syndrome" William C. Shiel Jr., "Medical Definition of Economy Class Syndrome," MedicineNet, December 11, 2018.

36 Serena Williams was treated James Beckerman, "Celebrities Who've Had Blood Clots," WebMD, March 16, 2018.

36 **David Bloom did die** The Coalition to Prevent Deep-Vein Thrombosis, "David Bloom's DVT Story: An Interview with Melanie Bloom," ClotCare.com, March 2006, www.clotcare.com/dvtstorymelaniebloom.aspx.

36 petitioned the Federal Aviation Administration FlyersRights.org, "Petition for Rulemaking: Limitation of Seat Size Reductions," August 26, 2015, flyersrights.org/uncategorized/before-administrator-federal-aviation.

36 **be able to evacuate** Leslie Josephs, "90 Seconds with How Much Legroom? FAA Faces Audit of Airplane Evacuation Standards," CNBC, June 19, 2018.

37 ordered the FAA to reconsider Associated Press, "Incredible Shrinking Airline Seat': US Court Says Seat Size a Safety Issue," July 29, 2017.

37 Airlines for America Martha C. White, "Air Travelers Resisting the 'Incredible Shrinking Airline Seat," *New York Times*, November 6, 2017.

37 **FAA informed FlyersRights.org** Letter from Federal Aviation Administration to Paul Hudson, July 2, 2018, files.constantcontact.com/7a85813b001/d1d4f4f1-9864-46a2-a056-69180fe2f2ed.pdf.

37 **checked out the videos** Videos available at "FlyersRights.org—Exemption/Rulemaking" docket, Regulations.gov, www.regulations.gov/docketBrowser? rpp=25&so=DESC&sb=commentDueDate&po=0&dct=N%2BFR%2BPR%2BO&D=FAA-2015-4011.

37 **consultants consider it unlikely** Tracy Rucinski and David Shepardson, "New U.S. FAA Rules on Airplane Seat Size May Not Create More Leg Room," Reuters, October 1, 2018.

37 **stronger oversight of ticket change fees** Andrew Tangel, "Airlines Fight Push to Regulate Ticket-Change Fees," *Wall Street Journal*, September 20, 2018.

38 **the provision magically disappeared** Andrew Tangel and Andy Pasztor, "FAA Bill Leaves out Change Fee Oversight," September 22, 2018.

38 mandates have simply gone unanswered Scott McCartney, "Boeing 737 MAX: The Latest Example of a Passive DOT," *Wall Street Journal*, March 12, 2019.

38 **pushed it back up to 30** Hugo Martin, "American Airlines Nixes Plan to Squeeze Legroom on New 737 Planes," *Los Angeles Times*, June 13, 2017.

38 **Boeing sold as optional extras** Hiroko Tabuchi and David Gelles, "Doomed Boeing Jets Lacked 2 Safety Features That Company Sold Only as Extras," *New York Times*, March 21, 2019.

38 **earning as little as \$9 an hour** Peter Robison, "Boeing's 737 Max Software Outsourced to \$9an-Hour Engineers," Bloomberg, June 28, 2019.

38 **FAA managers delegated** Dominic Gates, "Flawed Analysis, Failed Oversight: How Boeing, FAA Certified the Suspect 737 MAX Flight Control System," *Seattle Times*, March 21, 2019.

38 a 1993 government report Government Accountability Office, "New FAA Approach Needed to Meet Challenges of Advanced Technology," September 16, 1993, www.gao.gov/products/GAO/rced-93-155.

38 office "defaulted" to Boeing Peter Robison and Margaret Newkirk, "Boeing Charted Own Safety Course for Years with FAA as Co-Pilot," Bloomberg, March 23, 2019.

38 **confidentially report issues** Drew Griffin, "Source: Boeing Whistleblowers Report 737 Max Problems to FAA," CNN, April 27, 2019.

38 would take \$1.8 billion David Shepardson, "FAA Tells U.S. Senate It Would Need 10,000 New Employees, \$1.8 Billion to Assume All Certification," Reuters, March 27, 2019.

39 too big to fail Jon Sindreu, "Boeing's 737 MAX Is Too Big to Fail," *Wall Street Journal*, April 29, 2019.

39 **Boeing assigned its general counsel** Tom Schoenberg, Julie Johnsson, and Peter Robison, "Boeing Has Friends in High Places as It Nears a Showdown over the 737 Max," Bloomberg, July 22, 2019.

39 handed over the reins Ben Mutzabaugh, "Kate Hanni to Step Down from FlyersRights role," USA Today, February 5, 2013.

39 over \$85 million a year Data from the Center for Repsonsive Politics, www.opensecrets.org/lobby/indusclient.php?id=M01&year=2018.

### Interlude

41 **owned by the same corporate parent** Enterprise Holdings website, www.enterpriseholdings.com.

41 according to a study Car rental data from Open Markets Institute, concentrationcrisis.openmarketsinstitute.org/industry/car-rental.

41 **in that Des Moines airport** "Vehicle Rental Reservations and Information," Des Moines International Airport website, www.dsmairport.com/at-the-airport/ground-transportation/car-rentals.aspx.

41 A 2018 article Brandon Carter, "Top Car Rental Companies End Corporate Relationship with NRA," *The Hill*, February 23, 2018.

42 brands cater to unique markets Andrew C. Taylor, "Enterprise's Leader on How Integrating an Acquisition Transformed His Business," *Harvard Business Review*, September 2013.

42 **owned by the umbrella group Booking Holdings** Stella Yifan Xie, "After a Comeback and a Name Change, Priceline Bets Big on China," *Wall Street Journal*, December 28, 2018.

42 **purchased in 2015** Orbitz press release, "Expedia, Inc. Completes Acquisition of Orbitz Worldwide, Inc.," September 17, 2015, www.orbitz.com/blog/2015/09/expedia-inc-completes-acquisition-orbitz-worldwide-inc.

# 2. Monopolies Are Why a Farmer's Daughter is Crying Behind the Desk of a Best Western

45 **farm country experienced a depression** Dan Bryan, "The Great (Farm) Depression of the 1920s," American History USA, March 6, 2012, www.americanhistoryusa.com/great-farm-depression-1920s.

45 over 200,000 farm foreclosures Encyclopedia.com, "Farm Foreclosures," updated August 31, 2019, www.encyclopedia.com/economics/encyclopedias-almanacs-transcripts-and-maps/farm-foreclosures.

45 Packers and Stockyards Act National Agricultural Law Center, "The Packers and Stockyards Act: An Overview," nationalaglawcenter.org/overview/packers-and-stockyards.

45 **The next crisis hit** Iowa Public Television, "1980s Farm Crisis," www.iptv.org/mtom/classroom/module/13999/farm-crisis.

45 Farm income reached **\$92.1 billion** Brian Lamm, "Banking and the Agricultural Problems of the 1980s," in *History of the Eighties: Lessons for the Future*, vol. 1, *An Examination of the Banking Crises of the 1980s and Early 1990s* (Washington, DC: FDIC, 1997), 259–290.

45 The 1985 Farm Aid concert Data from TheConcertStage.com, www.theconcertstage.com/farmaid1985.html.

46 when hog prices dropped David Barboza, "Farmers Are in Crisis as Hog Prices Collapse," *New York Times*, December 13, 1998.

46 more than 70 percent of hog farmers Food and Water Watch, "Factory Farm Nation: How America Turned Its Livestock Farms into Factories," November 2010, www.factoryfarmmap.org/wp-content/uploads/2010/11/FactoryFarmNation-web.pdf.

46 **25 percent decline** U.S. Department of Agriculture, "Packers and Stockyards Program: 2016 Annual Report," 2016, www.gipsa.usda.gov/psp/publication/ar/2016\_psp\_annual\_report.pdf.

46 over 18,700 hog farms Data from U.S. Department of Agriculture, 2017, www.nass.usda.gov/Publications/AgCensus/2017/Full\_Report/Volume\_1,\_Chapter\_1\_State\_Level/Io wa/st19\_1\_0001\_0001.pdf.

47 top four hog firms Claire Kelloway and Sarah Miller, "Food and Power: Addressing Monopolization in America's Food System," Open Markets Institute, April 2019, openmarketsinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/190322 MonopolyFoodReport-v7.pdf.

47 **no prices are negotiated** Glenn Grimes and Ron Plain, "U.S. Hog Marketing Contract Study," Department of Agricultural Economics, University of Missouri-Columbia, January 2009, mospace.umsystem.edu/xmlui/bitstream/handle/10355/8942/USHogMarketingContractStudy.pdf.

47 **checkoff program** Humane Society of the United States press release, "Federal Court Stops Multi-Million Dollar Payments to Pork Lobby Group," February 1, 2018, www.humanesociety.org/news/federal-court-stops-multi-million-dollar-payments-pork-lobby-group.

47 WH Group purchased Smithfield Nathan Halverson, "How China Purchased a Prime Cut of America's Pork Industry," Center for Investigative Reporting, January 24, 2015, www.revealnews.org/article/how-china-purchased-a-prime-cut-of-americas-pork-industry.

47 **chairman earned \$291 million** Paul Schrodt, "One of the World's Highest-Paid CEOs Worked His Way Up from Meat Factory Employee to a \$291 Million Pay Package," *Money*, May 18, 2018.

47 flow to Smithfield Arthur Delaney, "New Farm Bill Won't Save Small Farmers," *Huffington Post*, December 12, 2018.

47 **funneled \$28 billion** Laura Reiley, Colby Itkowitz, and Annie Gowen, "Trump Announces New \$16 Billion Aid Package for American Farmers Hit in Trade War," *Washington Post*, May 23, 2019.

47 **Smithfield qualified for purchase contracts** Jeff Stein, "Chinese-Owned Company Qualifies for Trump's Anti-China Farm Bailout," *Washington Post*, October 23, 2018.

47 **bowed to public pressure** Jeff Stein, "Chinese-Owned Pork Producer Pulls Out of President Trump's Farm Bailout amid Backlash," *Washington Post*, November 16, 2018.

47 received \$78 million Kimberly Kindy, "This Foreign Meat Company Got U.S. Tax Money. Now it Wants to Conquer America," *Washington Post*, November 7, 2019.

47 **under Justice Department investigation** Letter from Sen. Marco Rubio and Sen. Robert Menendez to Treasury Secretary Steven Mnuchin, October 8, 2019, https://www.rubio.senate.gov/public/\_cache/files/c56251c2-ec1b-4924-89e4de09b4f9fd7c/2B697C6F66C6DE7A59C4DA0BB978D712.10–08-19-rm-rubio-letter-brazil-

cfius.pdf.

48 went to the richest 10 percent of farmers Environmental Working Group, "Total Market Facilitation Program Payments in the United States," 2018–2019, farm.ewg.org/progdetail.php? fips=00000&progcode=total\_mfp&regionname=theUnitedStates&\_ga=2.86917403.2068073712.156 4696136–323535865.1564696136.

48 killing of 26 million chickens Donnelle Eller, "Iowa Searching for Help with Millions of Dead Chickens," *Des Moines Register*, May 18, 2015.

48 biggest hog state is North Carolina Kendra Pierre-Louis, "Lagoons of Pig Waste Are Overflowing After Florence. Yes, That's as Nasty as It Sounds," *New York Times*, September 19, 2018.

48 **state reached agreement** Talia Buford, "A Hog Waste Agreement Lacked Teeth, and Some North Carolinians Say They're Left to Suffer," ProPublica, November 23, 2018.

48 **fifty-seven more lagoons flooded** H. Claire Brown, "In the Carolinas, Farmers Face the Painful Task of Livestock Disposal," The New Food Economy, September 20, 2018, newfoodeconomy.org/north-south-carolinas-farmers-livestock-chicken-pig-disposal-hog-waste-lagoons-flood.

48 over 3 million chickens drowned Kelsey Piper, "How 3.4 Million Chickens Drowned in Hurricane Florence," Vox, September 24, 2018.

49 **located near communities of color** Christine Ball-Blakely, "CAFOS: Plaguing North Carolina Communities of Color," Animal Legal Defense Fund, June 2018, aldf.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/CAFOs-Plaguing-North-Carolina-Communities-of-Color.pdf.

49 **public health problems** Kaye H. Kilburn, "Human Impairment from Living near Confined Animal (Hog) Feeding Operations," *Journal of Environmental and Public Health*, 2012, article ID 565690; Ricky Langley, "Occupational Hazards on Swine Farms," North Carolina Swine Veterinary Group, 1995, projects.ncsu.edu/project/swine extension/healthyhogs/book1995/langley.htm.

49 **Duke University study** Julia Kravchenko, "Mortality and Health Outcomes in North Carolina Communities Located in Close Proximity to Hog Concentrated Animal Feeding Operations," *North Carolina Medical Journal* 79, no. 5 (2018): 278–288.

49 awarded CAFO neighbors compensation Craig Jarvis and Josh Shaffer, "Jury Finds in Favor of NC Neighbors in Fourth Hog-Waste Trial," *Charlotte Observer*, December 12, 2018.

49 often use shell companies Claire Kelloway, "How a New Corporate Model in Hog Farming Puts Rural Communities at Risk," Food and Power, March 15, 2019, www.foodandpower.net/2019/03/15/how-a-new-corporate-model-in-hog-farming-puts-rural-communities-at-risk.

49 **nearly a third born outside the U.S**. Government Accountability Office, "Additional Data Needed to Address Continued Hazards in the Meat and Poultry Industry," April 2016, www.gao.gov/assets/680/676796.pdf.

49 **destroy over fifty thousand pounds of meat** Kate Taylor, "Disturbing Footage Appears to Show a Worker Urinating on the Production Line at the World's Largest Pork Producer, Forcing the Company to Destroy 50,000 Pounds of Meat," Business Insider, October 18, 2018.

49 **report being injured on the job** The Food Chain Workers Alliance, "The Hands That Feed Us: Challenges and Opportunities for Workers Along the Food Chain," June 6, 2012, foodchainworkers.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/06/Hands-That-Feed-Us-Report.pdf.

49 **many fear telling their bosses** United Food and Commercial Workers, "Is the Meatpacking Industry Getting Safer?," January 10, 2012, www.ufcw.org/2012/01/10/is-the-meatpacking-industry-getting-safer.

49 **USDA lifted most limits** Suzy Khimm, "Trump Administration Allows Pork Slaughterhouses to Have Fewer USDA Inspectors," NBC News, September 17, 2019.

49 shifting inspections to plant employees Kimberly Kindy, "Pork Industry Soon Will Have More Power over Meat Inspections," *Washington Post*, April 3, 2019.

49 a hygienic nightmare Andrew Wasley, "Dirty Meat': Shocking Hygiene Failings Discovered in US Pig and Chicken Plants," *The Guardian*, February 21, 2018.

49 hogs are shot through with antibiotics Siobhan Fenton, "Overuse of Antibiotics in Pig Factory Farming Causing Antibiotic Resistant Superbugs in Humans, Campaigners Warn," *The Independent* (UK), May 12, 2016.

50 lost a significant share Data from U.S. Department of Agriculture Economic Research Service, data.ers.usda.gov/reports.aspx?ID=17885&AspxAutoDetectCookie Support=1.

50 **meat industry is more concentrated** Austin Frerick, "Iowa Farm Bureau Is a Suburban Insurance Company Pretending to Be the Voice of Farmers," *Des Moines Register*, June 22, 2018.

50 control roughly 85 percent Kelloway and Miller, "Food and Power."

50 **proposed 2019 merger last year** Ashley Williams, "Marfrig-National Beef Jointly Acquire Iowa Premium," GlobalMeatNews, March 13, 2019, www.globalmeatnews.com/Article/2019/03/13/Iowa-Premium-acquired-by-Marfrig-National-Beef.

50 eliminate one of the only cash markets Letter from R-CALF USA to Attorney General William Barr, "Request to U.S. Department of Justice to Block the Proposed Acquisition of Iowa Premium by National Beef Packing Company," March 28, 2019, www.rcalfusa.com/wp-

content/uploads/2019/03/190328-Letter-to-DOJ-re-National-Beef-and-Iowa-Premium-Beef-Merger.pdf.

50 **the entry of Walmart** Tom Polansek, "Walmart Creates Angus Beef Supply Chain, Cutting out Meat Processors," Reuters, April 24, 2019.

50 processing its own milk Arthur Delaney, "Does America Want Walmart Milking Its Cows?," *Huffington Post*, March 29, 2019.

51 **beef packers enjoy high margins** Tom Polansek, "USDA to Probe Beef Market After Tyson Foods Slaughterhouse Fire," Reuters, August 28, 2019.

51 operators alleged in a lawsuit Joe Fassler, "A New Lawsuit Accuses the 'Big Four' Beef Packers of Conspiring to Fix Cattle Prices," The New Food Economy, April 23, 2019, newfoodeconomy.org/meatpacker-price-fixing-class-action-lawsuit-cattlemen-tyson-jbs-cargill-national-beef.

51 **17,000 have tapped out every year** Bill Bullard, "Under Siege: The U.S. Live Cattle Industry," R-CALF USA, March 2014, www.competitivemarkets.com/wp-content/uploads/2014/03/UnderSiegeSDLAWREVIEWBillBullard2013.pdf.

51 **emanated from one JBS plant** Joe Fassler, "Why Sick Dairy Cows May Be to Blame for 2018's Historic Recalls of Salmonella-Tainted Beef," The New Food Economy, October 9, 2018, newfoodeconomy.org/jbs-salmonella-newport-beef-recall-cull-dairy-cows.

51 market leader Tyson Foods Pat Mooney, "Too Big to Feed: Exploring the Impacts of Mega-Mergers, Concentration, Concentration of Power in the Agri-Food Sector," IPES-Food, 2017, www.ipes-food.org/ img/upload/files/Concentration FullReport.pdf.

51 **scooped up dozens of competitors** Jacob Bunge, "Tyson Foods to Acquire Keystone Foods in \$2.16 Billion Deal," *Wall Street Journal*, August 20, 2018.

51 involves contract farming Annie Lowrey, "The Rise of the Zombie Small Businesses," *The Atlantic*, September 4, 2018.

51 **the tournament system** James M. McDonald, "Financial Risks and Incomes in Contract Broiler Production," U.S. Department of Agriculture Economic Research Service, August 4, 2014, www.ers.usda.gov/amber-waves/2014/august/financial-risks-and-incomes-in-contract-broiler-production.

51 **Small Business Administration determined** U.S. Small Business Administration, "Evaluation of SBA's 7(a) Loans to Poultry Farmers," March 6, 2018, www.sba.gov/node/1615442.

52 **companies provided inaccurate information** Peter Whoriskey, "If You Thought You Were Paying Fair Prices for Chicken at the Supermarket, Think Again," *Washington Post*, November 17, 2016.

52 Justice Department intervened in the case David Yaffe-Bellamy, "Why Chicken Producers Are Under Investigation for Price Fixing," *New York Times*, June 25, 2019.

52 **supermarket chains and food distributors** Ally Marotti, "Second Lawsuit Against Poultry Giants Alleges Chicken Price-Fixing Conspiracy," *Chicago Tribune*, January 15, 2018; Jacob Bunge, "Food Distributors Sue Tyson, Pilgrim's Pride and Others Alleging Collusion on Chicken Prices," *Wall Street Journal*, January 31, 2018.

52 subscription service called AgriStats Christopher Leonard, "Is the Chicken Industry Rigged," *Bloomberg Businessweek*, February 15, 2017.

52 scandal in the tuna market Diane Bartz, "Former Bumble Bee Tuna CEO Found Guilty of Price Fixing," Reuters, December 3, 2019.

52 A 2013 Pew report Pew Charitable Trusts, "The Business of Broilers: Hidden Costs of Putting a Chicken on Every Grill," December 20, 2013, www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/reports/2013/12/20/the-business-of-broilers-hidden-costs-of-putting-a-chicken-on-every-grill.

52 just 25,000 today Lowrey, "Zombie Small Businesses."

52 prices for milk have plummeted Rick Barrett, "Dairy Farmers Are in Crisis—and It Could Change Wisconsin Forever," *Milwaukee Journal-Sentinel*, February 21, 2019.

52 **4,600 dairy farms close** John Burnett, "Independent Farmers Feel Squeezed by Milk Cartel," NPR News, August 20, 2009.

52 expected to accelerate Jim Goodman, "Dairy Farming Is Dying. After 40 years, I'm Done," *Washington Post*, December 21, 2018.

52 Wisconsin farmer Emily Harris Rick Barrett, "Wisconsin Dairy Farmers Barely Hanging On as Crisis Deepens with No End in Sight," *Milwaukee Journal-Sentinel*, November 26, 2018.

52 average number of cows per dairy farm Barrett, "Dairy Farmers Are in Crisis."

52 **Sonny Perdue read the eulogy** Todd Richmond, "Ag Secretary: No Guarantee Small Dairy Farms Will Survive," Associated Press, October 2, 2019.

53 **Dean Foods processes** James Detar, "Dean Foods' Milk Market Share Shrinks as Sales Dry Up," *Investor's Business Daily*, February 22, 2016.

53 its bankruptcy filing David Yaffe-Bellany, "A Milk Giant Goes Broke as Americans Reject Old Staples," *New York Times*, November 13, 2019.

53 slowed its purchases in 2017 Danielle Endvick, "At the Mercy of the Mailbox: Dairies Dropping Farms," *Wisconsin State Farmer*, April 7, 2017.

53 dairy co-ops include monopoly giants Phillip Longman, "How Rural America Got Milked," *Washington Monthly*, January–March 2018.

53 **30 percent of the raw milk supply** Dairy Farmers of America press release, "DFA Reports 2017 Financial Results," March 21, 2018, www.dfamilk.com/newsroom/press-releases/dfa-reports-2017-financial-results.

53 quickly turned to DFA Jessica Fu, "America's Biggest Dairy Co-Op May Buy Dean Foods. Opponents Fear a Milk Monopoly," The New Food Economy, November 13, 2019, newfoodeconomy.org/dean-foods-bankruptcy-dfa-dairy/.

53 accused in the past of colluding Claire Kelloway, "The Monopolization of Milk," *Washington Monthly*, November 21, 2019.

53 tanking the independent market for cranberries Madeleine Behr, "Ocean Spray Bogged Down with Legal Challenges," Wisconsin Center for Investigative Journalism, August 3, 2014, www.wisconsinwatch.org/2014/08/ocean-spray-bogged-down-with-legal-challenges; PBS *Newshour*, "Cranberry Growers Are Facing an Overproduction Crisis," November 24, 2017.

53 **four companies in control** Kristina Hubbard, "The Sobering Details Behind the Latest Seed Monopoly Chart," Civil Eats, January 11, 2019, civileats.com/2019/01/11/the-sobering-details-behind-the-latest-seed-monopoly-chart.

53 successive jury trials Alexandria Sage and Tina Bellon, "U.S. Jury Says Bayer Must Pay \$80 Million to Man in Roundup Cancer Trial," Reuters, March 27, 2019.

54 **EPA has continued to authorize** Jacob Bunge, "EPA Allows Farmers to Keep Using Bayer's Controversial Weedkiller," *Wall Street Journal*, October 31, 2018.

54 **prices have skyrocketed over three-fold** Farm Aid, "Fair and Competitive Markets for Family Farmers and Our Food," April 15, 2016, www.farmaid.org/issues/fair-competitive-markets-for-family-farmers-our-food.

54 **Bayer's Xtend soybean seeds** Dan Charles, "Is Fear Driving Sales of Monsanto's Dicamba-Proof Soybeans?," NPR News, February 7, 2019.

54 dicamba-resistant corn seed Liza Gross, "Dicamba Revisited: Will Corn Be the Next Herbicide Debacle?," The Fern, April 30, 2019, thefern.org/ag\_insider/dicamba-revisited-will-corn-face-the-same-damage-as-soybeans.

54 99 percent of iconic Iowa corn Iowa Corn Growers Association, "Corn Facts," 2019, www.iowacorn.org/media-page/corn-facts.

54 biodiversity has evaporated Ryan Cooper, "How to Fix the American Dairy Crisis," *The Week*, April 27, 2017.

54 largest recall of 2018 Sam Bloch, "The Biggest Food Recall of 2018 Is One You Still Haven't Heard About," The New Food Economy, January 3, 2019, newfoodeconomy.org/mccain-foods-salmonella-listeria-recall-2018.

54 **Contaminated romaine lettuce** Kaila White, "35 Sickened in *E. coli* Outbreak Linked to Arizona Lettuce, CDC Says," *Arizona Republic*, April 14, 2018.

55 sell about half of all tractors IBISWorld, "Tractors and Agricultural Machinery Manufacturing Industry in the US—Market Research Report," July 2019, www.ibisworld.com/united-states/market-research-reports/tractors-agricultural-machinery-manufacturing-industry.

55 they prohibit farmers Adam Minter, "U.S. Farmers Are Being Bled by the Tractor Monopoly," Bloomberg, April 23, 2019.

55 "**right to repair**" Margaret Sessa-Hawkins, "Farmers Face Uphill Battle in Right to Repair Tractors," Civil Eats, June 6, 2017, civileats.com/2017/06/06/in-the-fight-over-the-right-to-repair-tractors-farmers-face-an-uphill-battle.

55 "license to operate the vehicle" Kyle Wiens, "We Can't Let John Deere Destroy the Very Idea of Ownership," *Wired*, April 21, 2015.

55 **sold it all in 2017** Nasdaq, "Warren Buffett Buys Apple, Delta Air Lines, Southwest Airlines Co, Sells Deere, Wal-Mart," February 14, 2017, www.nasdaq.com/articles/warren-buffett-buys-apple-delta-air-lines-southwest-airlines-co-sells-deere-wal-mart-2017.

55 scooped up farm technology firms Lina Khan, "Monsanto's Scary New Scheme: Why Does It *Really* Want All This Data?," Salon, December 30, 2013; Nicole Erwin, "Data Farming: How Big Data Is Revolutionizing Big Ag," Ohio Valley Resource, September 16, 2016, ohiovalleyresource.org/2016/09/16/data-farming-big-data-revolutionizing-big-ag.

55 Farm credit companies have been merging Tom Meersman, "AgStar Merger Creating One of Nation's Largest Farm Credit Associations," *Minneapolis Star-Tribune*, April 22, 2017.

55 from nine hundred lending associations Jim Monke, "Farm Credit System," Congressional Research Service, May 17, 2016, fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/RS21278.pdf.

55 have vanished as well Sarah Edelman, testimony before the Senate Banking Committee, "The State of Rural Banking: Challenges and Consequences," Center for American Progress, July 2015, www.banking.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/EdelmanTestimony102815FICP.pdf.

55 John Deere Jesse Newman and Bob Tita, "America's Farmers Turn to Bank of John Deere," *Wall Street Journal*, July 18, 2017.

56 Four corporations dominate grain trading Sophia Murphy, David Burch, and Jennifer Clapp, "Cereal Secrets: The World's Largest Grain Traders and Global Agriculture," Oxfam, August 2012, www.oxfam.org/sites/www.oxfam.org/files/rr-cereal-secrets-grain-traders-agriculture-30082012en.pdf.

56 **Three companies manage** IBISWorld, "Food Service Contractors Industry in the US—Market Research Report," December 2018, www.ibisworld.com/united-states/market-research-reports/food-service-contractors-industry.

56 Four chains sell nearly half Ian Walker and Annie Gasparro, "Deal Unites Major Supermarket Players," *Wall Street Journal*.

56 sells over two thousand brands Nestlé 2018 annual report, www.nestle.com/investors/annual-report.

56 **Dr Pepper Snapple merged** Lisa Wolfson, Eric Pfanner, and Jennifer Kaplan, "Keurig to Take Control of Dr Pepper in \$18.7 Billion Deal," Bloomberg, January 29, 2018

56 **Keurig Dr Pepper merged with Core** Laura Mullan, "Keurig Dr Pepper to Acquire Drink Maker Core Nutrition for \$525mn," Food Drink & Franchise, September 28, 2018, www.fdfworld.com/drink/keurig-dr-pepper-acquire-drink-maker-core-nutrition-525mn.

56 secretive European firm Zeke Turner and Julie Jargon, "The Secretive Company That Pours America's Coffee," *Wall Street Journal*, March 7, 2018.

56 **bankruptcies soared to higher levels** Ronald A. Wirtz, "Chapter 12 Bankruptcies on the Rise in the Ninth District," Federal Reserve Bank of Minneapolis, November 14, 2018, www.minneapolisfed.org/publications/fedgazette/chapter-12-bankruptcies-on-the-rise-in-the-ninth-district.

56 **most other farm regions** Jesse Newman and Jacob Bunge, "'This One Here Is Gonna Kick My Butt'—Farm Belt Bankruptcies Are Soaring," *Wall Street Journal*, February 6, 2019.

57 average age of a farmer Alana Semuels, "Women Take Over the Family Farm," *The Atlantic*, June 22, 2016.

57 **60 percent of all farm owners** Wendong Zhang, Alejandro Plastina, and Wendiam Sawadgo, "Iowa Farmland Ownership and Tenure Survey, 1982–2017: A Thirty-Five Year Perspective," Iowa State University, August 2018, www.card.iastate.edu/farmland/ownership/FM1893.pdf.

57 **Iowa farmland is rented out** Beth Hoffman, "Ninety-Nine Percent of America's Farms Are Family-Owned. But Only Half Are Family-Farmed," The New Food Economy, May 24, 2018, newfoodeconomy.org/farmland-rent-iowa-family-farm.

57 responsible for 30 percent of the economy Robert Leonard and Matt Russell, "What Democrats Need to Know to Win in Rural America," *New York Times*, March 17, 2019.

58 **Farmers commit suicide** Debbie Weingarten, "Why Are America's Farmers Killing Themselves?," *The Guardian*, December 11, 2018.

58 highest rates of any U.S. occupation Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Suicide Rates by Major Occupational Group—17 States, 2012 and 2015," November 16, 2018, www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/67/wr/mm6745a1.htm.

58 **include a list of suicide prevention hotlines** Tovia Smith, "As Milk Prices Decline, Worries About Dairy Farmer Suicides Rise," Harvest Public Media, March 2, 2018, www.harvestpublicmedia.org/post/milk-prices-decline-worries-about-dairy-farmer-suicides-rise? ga=2.85735069.525371438.1556572795-89108805.1556572795.

58 hears from more and more desperate folks Mike Rosmann as told to Emily Atkin, "I Work with Suicidal Farmers. It's Becoming Too Much to Bear," *New Republic*, April 22, 2019.

58 Hillary Clinton stumbled upon it David Choi, "Hillary Clinton: I Won the Places That Are 'Dynamic, Moving Forward,' While Trump's Campaign 'Was Looking Backwards,'" Business Insider, March 13, 2018.

58 **contributed 64 percent of U.S. GDP** Jim Tankersley, "Donald Trump Lost Most of the American Economy in This Election," *Washington Post*, November 22, 2016.

58 **a Brookings Institution study** Clara Henderson, Mark Muro, and William Galston, "Countering the Geography of Discontent: Strategies for Left-Behind Places," Brookings Institution, November 2018.

59 **winner-take-all cities** Emily Badger, "In Superstar Cities, the Rich Get Richer, and They Get Amazon," *New York Times*, November 7, 2018.

59 **abandoned blue-collar towns** Alec MacGillis, "How Struggling Dayton, Ohio, Reveals the Chasm Among American Cities," ProPublica, September 11, 2018.

59 feel powerless and forgotten Alec MacGillis, "Revenge of the Forgotten Class," ProPublica, November 10, 2016.

59 **Regional disparities correlate heavily** *The Economist*, "Internal Affairs," March 10, 2011; Simon Wren-Lewis, "Left Behind Movements Do Not Just Reflect Deindustrialisation, but Also Geography, Inequality and Lack of Representation," *Mainly Macro* (blog), March 26, 2019, mainlymacro.blogspot.com/2019/03/left-behind-movements-do-not-just.html.

59 accounted for her loss Daniel Block, "To Take Back the Map, Democrats Need a Plan to Revive Heartland Cities," *Washington Monthly*, January–March 2019.

59 **composition of the Senate** Phillip Bump, "The Minority-Majority That May Propel Kavanaugh to the Bench," *Washington Post*, September 28, 2018.

59 **expressed some painful truths** Economic Innovation Group, "Dynamism in Retreat: Consequences for Regions, Markets, and Workers," February 2017, eig.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/Dynamism-in-Retreat-A.pdf.

59 Just 20 percent of rural counties "Rural US Businesses in Decline While Cities Prosper," *Business Telegraph* (UK), October 15, 2018.

60 **Startups cluster close to the source** Richard Florida, "A Closer Look at the Geography of Venture Capital in the United States," CityLab, February 23, 2016, www.citylab.com/life/2016/02/the-spiky-geography-of-venture-capital-in-the-us/470208.

60 **obesity increases** William Wan, "Obesity Epidemic Is Led More by Rural than Urban Populations," *Washington Post*, May 8, 2019.

60 "**Deaths of despair**" Anne Case and Sir Angus Deaton, "Mortality and Morbidity in the 21st Century," Brookings Institution, March 23, 2017.

60 aggregate statistics in news stories Annie Lowrey, "2016: A Year Defined by America's Diverging Economies," *The Atlantic*, December 30, 2016.

60 **convened five public workshops** U.S. Department of Justice, "Public Workshops: Agriculture and Antitrust Enforcement Issues in Our 21st Century Economy," 2010, www.justice.gov/atr/events/public-workshops-agriculture-and-antitrust-enforcement-issues-our-21st-century-economy-10.

60 **Peterson got up** "A Dialogue on Competition Issues Facing Farmers in Today's Agricultural Marketplaces," Fort Collins, CO, August 27, 2010, transcript at www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/atr/legacy/2012/08/20/colorado-agworkshop-transcript.pdf.

61 practically the last word Lina Khan, "Obama's Game of Chicken," *Washington Monthly*, November–December 2012.

61 **HBO's John Oliver shamed them** *Last Week Tonight with John Oliver*, "Chickens," May 17, 2015, www.youtube.com/watch?v=X9wHzt6gBgI.

61 Vilsack is now a lobbyist Tom Philpott, "The Head of Obama's USDA Just Took a Cushy Big Dairy Job," *Mother Jones*, January 10, 2017.

61 gouged farmers Lisa Rathke, "Northeast Dairy Farmers Paid in Class Action Lawsuit," Associated Press, August 31, 2018.

61 goes around Iowa warning Democrats David Dayen, "Obama's Agriculture Secretary, Now Working for the Dairy Industry, Urges 2020 Democrats to Be Nice to the Dairy Industry," The Intercept, May 6, 2019.

61 **tariffs made things worse** Ryan McCrimmon, "Farmers Nearing Crisis Push Back on Trump Trade Policies," Politico, February 6, 2019.

61 meat lay frozen in storage Jacob Bunge, "2.5 Billion Pounds of Meat Piles Up in U.S. as Production Grows, Exports Slow," *Wall Street Journal*, July 22, 2018.

61 **almost insulting penny per bushel** P. J. Huffstutter and Mark Weinraub, "Penny for Your Corn? Stingy Trade-War Aid Irks U.S. Farmers," Reuters, November 28, 2018.

61 **ties to chicken industry interests** Katherine Paul, "Trump's Pick for Ag Secretary Has 'Bigly' Ties to Big Ag and Big Food," Organic Consumers Association, January 24, 2017,

www.organicconsumers.org/blog/trump%E2%80%99s-pick-ag-secretary-has-%E2%80%98bigly%E2%80%99-ties-big-ag-and-big-food.

62 delayed and then withdrew the GIPSA rules David Dayen, "Trump Sides with Big Agriculture over Family Farmers," *The Nation*, October 18, 2017.

62 **Perdue's donors in the industry** Deena Shanker, "Farmers' Beef with Trump over 'Big Meat," Bloomberg, April 21, 2017.

62 **Trump's GIPSA administrator acknowledged** U.S. Department of Agriculture, Withdrawal of Final Rule, Scope of Sections 202(a) and (b) of the Packers and Stockyards Act, s3.amazonaws.com/public-inspection.federalregister.gov/2017-22593.pdf.

62 Chuck Grassley had to admit Spencer Chase, "USDA to Withdraw GIPSA Rule," AgriPulse, October 17, 2017.

62 **sued the USDA** *Organization for Competitive Markets et al. v. USDA*, U.S. Court of Appeals for the Eighth Circuit, December 2017.

62 rally outside the U.S. Court of Appeals Video can be seen at www.facebook.com/FarmActionUS/videos/290642734872460.

62 after promising to revisit the rules Liz Crampton, "USDA to Revisit GIPSA Rules in 2019," Politico, September 28, 2018.

62 **Perdue actually eliminated GIPSA entirely** U.S. Department of Agriculture, "Revision of Delegation of Authority," *Federal Register*, November 29, 2018.

62 a PR agency that Maxwell's group calls Organization for Competitive Markets, "GIPSA Is Dead; the Fight for Producer Protections Continues," November 29, 2018, competitivemarkets.com/gipsa-is-dead-the-fight-for-producer-protections-continues.

62 **yielded fines at less than 10 percent** Isaac Arnsdorf, "Chicken Farmers Thought Trump Was Going to Help Them. Then His Administration Did the Opposite," Pro-Publica, June 5, 2019.

62 again promising the world Daniel Marans, "2020 Democratic Hopefuls Tackle Monopoly Power, Rural Issues in Iowa Forum," *Huffington Post*, March 30, 2019.

62 **reforming commodity checkoff programs** Sen. Mike Lee press release, "Sens. Lee, Booker Introduce Commodity Check Off Reform Bill," March 28, 2017, www.lee.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/2017/3/sens-lee-booker-introduce-commodity-check-off-reform-bill.

62 **moratorium on agriculture and food mergers** Sam Bloch, "A Handful of Companies Control American Agriculture. Cory Booker Wants to Change That," New Food Economy, August 30, 2018, newfoodeconomy.org/cory-booker-agribusiness-merger-moratorium-antitrust-bill.

62 national right-to-repair law ... breaking up agribusinesses Elizabeth Warren, "Leveling the Playing Field for America's Family Farmers," Medium, March 27, 2019.

62 returning to price parity mechanisms Elizabeth Warren, "A New Farm Economy," Medium, August 7, 2019.

63 **megafarms will dominate all food production** Chuck Abbott, "In a Generation, Mega-Farms Will Dominate 'Production' Ag, Analyst Predicts," The Fern, March 18, 2019, thefern.org/ag insider/in-a-generation-mega-farms-will-dominate-production-ag-analyst-predicts.

#### Interlude

65 **after a 2010 merger** Ben Sisario and Graham Bowley, "Live Nation Rules Music Ticketing, Some Say with Threats," *New York Times*, April 1, 2018.

66 **unyieldingly bad service** ABC Radio, "Ticketmaster Hits a Bad Note with Music Fans," June 26, 2016, https://wtop.com/entertainment/2016/06/ticketmaster-hits-a-bad-note-with-music-fans.

66 includes your service fee Kevin Coffey, "Ticketmaster's Concert Ticket Fees Explained," *Omaha World-Herald*, February 1, 2019.

66 Government Accountability Office estimated Government Accountability Office, "Event Ticket Sales: Market Characteristics and Consumer Protection Issues," April 2018, www.gao.gov/assets/700/691247.pdf.

66 fees make up about half "Live Nation Entertainment Reports Fourth Quarter and Full Year 2018 Results," Live Nation Entertainment, February 2019, www.livenationentertainment.com/2019/02/live-nation-entertainment-report-fourth-quarter-and-full-year-2018-results.

66 promotes over five hundred major artists Tim Ingham, "Live Nation Companies Now Manage over 500 Artists Worldwide," Music Business Worldwide, February 27, 2017, www.musicbusinessworldwide.com/live-nation-companies-now-manage-500-artists-worldwide.

66 date back to Pearl Jam Eric Boehlert, "Pearl Jam: Taking on Ticketmaster," *Rolling Stone*, December 28, 1995.

66 **presence of Ari Emanuel** "Ariel Emanuel Elected to Live Nation Board of Directors," Live Nation Entertainment, September 2007, www.livenationentertainment.com/2007/09/ariel-emanuel-elected-to-live-nation-board-of-directors.

66 Half of that market belongs David Dayen, "The Ticket Monopoly Is Worse than Ever (Thanks, Obama)," *New Republic*, May 15, 2018.

66 Canadian Broadcasting Company reported Dave Seglins, Rachel Houlihan, and Laura Clementson, "'A Public Relations Nightmare': Ticketmaster Recruits Pros for Secret Scalper Program," CBC, September 19, 2018.

66 **Ticketmaster even partnered with artists** Dave Brooks and Hannah Karp, "Secretly Recorded Phone Call Offers Window into How Live Nation Helped Metallica and Other Artists Place Tickets Directly on Resale Market," *Billboard*, July 19, 2019.

66 Ticketmaster has settled cases GAO, "Event Ticket Sales."

# **3.** Monopolies Are Why Hundreds of Journalists Became Filmmakers, then Back to Writers, then Unemployed

69 had been picking off smaller publishers Sara Fischer, "Mic Cuts Most Staff Ahead of Bustle Acquisition," Axios, November 29, 2018.

69 **Recode broke the news** Peter Kafka, "Mic.com Is in Talks to Sell to Bustle," Recode, November 28, 2018, www.vox.com/2018/11/28/18116822/mic-sale-bustle-facebook.

69 Altchek ... had acknowledged Sara Fischer, "Mic CEO Confirms Acquisition Interest," Axios, September 21, 2018.

69 lost a video series deal Maxwell Strachan, "The Fall of Mic Was a Warning," *Huffington Post*, July 23, 2019.

70 news of the layoffs Niraj Chokshi, "Mic, a News Site for Millennials, Lays Off Most of Its Staff," *New York Times*, November 29, 2018.

70 tweeted Colleen Curry Tweet from Colleen Curry (@currycolleen), November 29, 2018, twitter.com/currycolleen/status/1068177356085518336.

70 wrote reporter Emily Singer Tweet from Emily Singer (@CahnEmily), November 29, 2018, twitter.com/CahnEmily/status/1068166372016967680.

70 **tweeted a combination farewell/résumé** Tweet from Erin Evans (@heyerinevans), November 29, 2018, twitter.com/heyerinevans/status/1068167664151998470.

70 **company that had raised \$59.5 million** Crunchbase, "Mic Network—Funding Rounds," www.crunchbase.com/organization/mic-network#section-funding-rounds.

71 one insider told Recode Kafka, "Mic.com Is in Talks."

71 **2,400 journalists lost their jobs** Benjamin Goggin, "7,200 People Have Lost Their Jobs So Far This Year in a Media Landslide," Business Insider, September 17, 2019.

71 America's founding newspapers John Ferling, *Adams vs. Jefferson: The Tumultuous Election* of 1800 (London: Oxford University Press, 2004), 53–54, 143–156.

72 snatch the Republican presidential nomination Paul Starr, *The Creation of the Media: Political Origins of Modern Communications* (New York: Basic Books, 2004) 186–187.

72 Hayessociated Press Matthew Lasar, "How Robber Barons Hijacked the 'Victorian Internet," Ars Technica, May 13, 2011.

72 **Democrats created the** *Washington Post* Franklin Foer, *World Without Mind: The Existential Threat of Big Tech* (New York: Penguin Books, 2017), 115.

72 **yellow journalism** PBS, *Crucible of Empire: The Spanish-American War*, 1999, www.pbs.org/crucible/frames/ journalism.html.

72 **regurgitated Johnson administration lies** Jeff Cohen and Norman Solomon, "30-Year Anniversary: Tonkin Gulf Lie Launched Vietnam War," Fairness & Accuracy in Reporting, July 27, 1994, fair.org/media-beat-column/30-year-anniversary-tonkin-gulf-lie-launched-vietnam-war.

72 objective media planted false stories Jonathan Stein and Tim Dickinson, "Lie by Lie: A Timeline of How We Got into Iraq," *Mother Jones*, September–October 2006.

72 **Some of his first investments** Robin Harding, "How Warren Buffett Broke American Capitalism," *Financial Times*, September 12, 2017.

72 **Buffett told the Financial Crisis Inquiry Commission** Transcript, FCIC Interview of Warren Buffett, May 26, 2010, ritholtz.com/2016/03/fcic-buffett.

73 used scores of unpaid bloggers Sydney Ember, "HuffPost, Breaking From Its Roots, Ends Unpaid Contributions," *New York Times*, January 18, 2018.

73 **plenty of aggregation** Kimberly Isbell, "What's the law around aggregating news online? A Harvard Law report on the risks and the best practices," Nieman Lab, September 8, 2010.

73 establishment of Craigslist Rob Gloster, "Craigslist Founder Giving Away Fortune, with Jewish Values Honed in Morristown as Moral Compass," *Morristown Green*, April 5, 2019.

73 **\$5** billion in classified ads Agence France-Presse, "Craigslist Costs US Newspapers Billions: Study," August 14, 2013.

73 donating at least \$50 million David Streitfeld, "Craig Newmark, Newspaper Villain, Is Working to Save Journalism," *New York Times*, October 17, 2018.

74 **commandeered the digital ad market** Sheila Dang, "Google, Facebook Have Tight Grip on Growing U.S. Online Ad Market: Report," Reuters, June 5, 2019.

74 it worked out Statista, "Google's Revenue Worldwide from 2002 to 2018 (in Billion U.S. Dollars)," 2019, www.statista.com/statistics/266206/googles-annual-global-revenue.

74 took about \$4.7 billion Marc Tracy, "Google Made \$4.7 Billion from the News Industry in 2018, Study Says," *New York Times*, June 9, 2019.

74 **a monopoly on search** Search engine date from the Open Markets Institute, concentrationcrisis.openmarketsinstitute.org/industry/search-engines.

74 **Google bought YouTube** Michael Arrington, "Google Has Acquired YouTube," TechCrunch, October 9, 2006.

74 **2007 purchase of DoubleClick** Louise Story and Miguel Helft, "Google Buys DoubleClick for \$3.1 Billion," *New York Times*, April 14, 2007.

74 aptly described on his website Josh Marshall, "A Serf on Google's Farm," Talking Points Memo, September 1, 2017.

75 Google treats all content Taplin, Move Fast and Break Things, 134.

75 There is no differentiation Taplin, Move Fast and Break Things, 161.

75 **Facebook opened its site** Carolyn, "Welcome to Facebook, Everyone," Facebook Notes, September 26, 2006, www.facebook.com/notes/facebook/welcome-to-facebook-everyone/2210227130.

75 Like Google Todd Haselton, "How to Find Out What Google Knows About You and Limit the Data It Collects," CNBC, December 6, 2017.

75 Facebook mines Todd Haselton, "How to Find Out What Facebook Knows About You," CNBC, November 19, 2017.

75 **outpaced ad spending on television** Peter Kafka and Rani Molla, "2017 Was the Year Digital Ad Spending Finally Beat TV," Recode, December 4, 2017, www.vox.com/2017/12/4/16733460/2017-digital-ad-spend-advertising-beat-tv.

75 **reached \$100 billion** Megan Graham, "Digital Ad Revenue in the US Surpassed \$100 Billion for the First Time in 2018," CNBC, May 7, 2019.

75 have accounted for 99 percent Alex Heath, "Facebook and Google Completely Dominate the Digital Ad Industry," Business Insider, April 26, 2017.

75 **not tech firms but junk mail companies** Jason Kint, "Facebook and Google's Dirty Secret: They're Really Junk Mail Empires," Daily Beast, January 9, 2018.

76 **They certainly should work** Stuart A. Thompson, "These Ads Think They Know You," *New York Times*, April 30, 2019.

76 **after you shut them off** Gerrit de Vynck, "Now Apps Can Track You Even After You Uninstall Them," *Bloomberg Businessweek*, October 22, 2018.

76 **tracked even in encrypted messages** Hannah Murphy, "How Facebook Could Target Ads in an Age of Encryption," *Financial Times*, March 27, 2019.

76 **personal to the point of creepiness** Rebecca Jennings, "Why Targeted Ads Are the Most Brutal Owns," Vox, September 25, 2018.

76 vehicles for age Julia Angwin, Noam Scheiber, and Ariana Tobin, "Dozens of Companies Are Using Facebook to Exclude Older Workers from Job Ads," ProPublica, December 20, 2017.

76 and racial Julia Angwin, Ariana Tobin, and Madeleine Varner, "Facebook (Still) Letting Housing Advertisers Exclude Users by Race," ProPublica, November 21, 2017.

76 and gender discrimination Noam Scheiber, "Facebook Accused of Allowing Bias Against Women in Job Ads," *New York Times*, September 18, 2018.

76 **capture the attention of children** Alessandra Malito, "Advertisers Are Quietly Targeting Your Kids Through Apps," CBS Marketwatch, October 30, 2018.

76 shady scam attempts Zeke Faux, "How Facebook Helps Shady Advertisers Pollute the Internet," *Bloomberg Businessweek*, March 28, 2018.

76 law firms target ads Bobby Allyn, "Digital Ambulance Chasers? Law Firms Send Ads to Patients' Phones Inside ERs," NPR News, May 25, 2018.

76 **they show Mother's Day ads** Elizabeth Entenman, "My Mom Died 8 Years Ago. Why Won't the Internet Stop Showing Me Mother's Day Ads?," Vox, May 9, 2019.

76 and parenting ads Kari Paul, "Woman Begs Facebook to Stop Showing Her Parenting Ads After Baby's Death—Here's How to Avoid Upsetting Ads," CBS Market-watch, December 13, 2018.

76 **A 2018 study** Nico Neumann, Catherine E. Tucker, and Timothy Whitfield, "How Effective Is Third-Party Consumer Profiling and Audience Delivery? Evidence from Field Studies," Social Science Research Network, July 16, 2018, papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3203131.

76 Procter & Gamble, cut its digital ad budget Suzanne Vranica, "P&G Contends Too Much Digital Ad Spending Is a Waste," *Wall Street Journal*, March 1, 2018.

76 repeatedly been caught lying to advertisers Suzanne Vranica and Jack Marshall, "Facebook Overestimated Key Video Metric for Two Years," *Wall Street Journal*, September 22, 2016; Suzanne Vranica, "Facebook and Google Face Emboldened Antagonists: Big Advertisers," *Wall Street Journal*, March 25, 2018; Patience Haggin, "Google to Refund Advertisers After Suit over Fraud Scheme," *Wall Street Journal*, May 17, 2019.

76 "**The numbers are all fking** [sic] **fake**" Tweet from Aram Zucker-Scharff (@Chronotope), December 26, 2018, twitter.com/Chronotope/status/1078003966863200256.

76 **the data to back his claims up** Samuel Scott, "The \$8.2 Billion Adtech Fraud Problem That Everyone Is Ignoring," Techcrunch, January 6, 2016; Max Read, "How Much of the Internet Is Fake? Turns Out, a Lot of It, Actually," *New York*, December 26, 2018.

76 Facebook has misreported Tim Peterson, "FAQ: Everything Facebook Has Admitted About Its Measurement Errors," Marketing Land, May 17, 2017, marketingland.com/heres-itemized-list-facebooks-measurement-errors-date-200663.

76 even the definition of a "minute" Sara Fischer, "Facebook Touts Video Metrics, Outlines More Scrutiny for Show Funding," Axios, December 13, 2018.

77 A groundbreaking 2019 study Keach Hagey, "Behavioral Ad Targeting Not Paying Off for Publishers, Study Suggests," *Wall Street Journal*, May 29, 2019.

77 led to exclusive reports David Dietz, "Snapshot of a New Tunisia: An Uneasy, but Hopeful Calm," Mic, January 12, 2011; David Dietz, "Interview with David Dietz: Life in a Tunisian Revolution," Mic, January 24, 2011.

77 grab nearly \$15 million Brian Stelter, "A \$10 Million Boost for Millennial Media Startup PolicyMic," CNN, April 28, 2014.

77 another \$17 million a year later Erin Griffith, "Mic's Plans to Become a Millennial Media Powerhouse," *Fortune*, June 2, 2015.

77 **14 million unique visitors** Abram Brown, "The Media Startup Getting 20-Year-Olds to Talk About More than Cat Pictures," *Forbes*, January 6, 2014.

77 up to 30 million Griffith, "Mic's Plans."

78 Mic even kept a template Adrianne Jeffries, "Mic's Drop," The Outline, August 22, 2017, theoutline.com/post/2156/mic-com-and-the-cynicism-of-modern-media.

78 **unlike** *HuffPost*, **it paid them** Jack Smith IV, "PolicyMic Raises \$10 Million to Keep Chasing the Millennial News Audience," *The Observer*, April 29, 2014.

78 came in to run the newsroom Griffith, "Mic's Plans."

78 Sikka would leave Jeremy Barr, "Madhulika Sikka Leaves Mic After Brief Stint as Executive Editor," *AdAge*, March 15, 2016.

78 executives were brought in Ricardo Bilton, "Can PolicyMic Become the Voice of the Millennials?," Digiday, February 7, 2014.

78 scored a one-on-one interview Jake Horowitz, "The Mic Interview: President Barack Obama," Mic, August 10, 2015.

79 getting one billion video views per day Tim Peterson, "Facebook's Strategy to Take On YouTube Comes into View," *AdAge*, September 9, 2014.

79 prioritizing video John Koetsier, "Facebook: Native Video Gets 10X More Shares than YouTube," *Forbes*, March 13, 2017.

79 lost nearly half its traffic Nicholas Carlson, "Upworthy Traffic Gets Crushed," Business Insider, February 10, 2014.

79 **January 2015 blog post** Facebook, "What the Shift to Video Means for Creators," January 7, 2015, web.archive.org/web/20150207000243/ http://media.fb.com/2015/01/07/what-the-shift-to-video-means-for-creators.

79 **Zuckerberg told the Facebook developer conference** Alex Kantrowitz, "As Social Shifts to Video, Content Creators Win Power and Dollars," BuzzFeed, April 26, 2016.

79 **Facebook would be mostly video** Jason Lederman, "Mark Zuckerberg: Within Five Years, Facebook Will Be Mostly Video," *Popular Science*, April 6, 2016.

79 said media critic John Herrman John Herrman, "Territory Annexed," The Awl, January 8, 2015, web.archive.org/web/20150108215932/ https://www.theawl.com/2015/01/everything-ends.

79 Facebook would eventually dangle money Kantrowitz, "As Social Shifts."

80 **NowThis decided** Jeremy Barr, "NowThis Scraps Its Website, Goes All-In on Social," Politico, February 6, 2015.

80 Mashable fired its editorial writing staff Noah Kulwin, "Mashable Fires News Staff, Replaces Executives as Part of Pivot to Video Infotainment," Recode, April 7, 2016, www.vox.com/2016/4/7/11585950/mashable-fires-news-staff-executives.

80 so did Vocativ Cale Guthrie Weissman, "Deep Web' News Site Vocativ Has Laid Off Its Editorial Staff," *Fast Company*, June 14, 2017.

80 fired them all Andy Gensler, "MTV Restructuring News Department, Shifting to Emphasis on Video," *Billboard*, June 28, 2017.

80 **original series like** *Flip the Script* Eric Blattberg, "Mic's Hit Video Series on Facebook Has Gotten 33 Million Views in Two Months," Digiday, May 20, 2015.

80 **featured an advertiser logo** Mike Shields, "Mic Has a Way for Advertisers to Sponsor Editorial Videos on Facebook," *Wall Street Journal*, September 14, 2016.

81 Mic formed a TV studio Sahil Patel, "'The Moment We're in Now Is About Being Smart': Mic Aims to Get Paid to License Video Shows," Digiday, August 21, 2018.

81 **publisher Cory Haik wrote** Cory Haik, "We're in the Early Stages of a Visual Revolution in Journalism," Recode, August 7, 2017, www.vox.com/2017/8/7/16106862/pivot-video-digital-revolution-journalism-advertising-visual-media-storytelling-business-model.

81 Mic laid off twenty-five employees Frank Pallotta, "Mic Becomes Latest Media Company to Lay Off Staffers Amid 'Pivot to Video," CNN, August 17, 2017.

81 American Society of Magazine Editors award ASME, "New York, The New Yorker Lead Ellie Pack—National Magazine Award 2018 Winners Announced," March 13, 2018, asme.magazine.org/industry-news/press-releases/asme/new-york-new-yorker-lead-ellie-pack-national-magazine-award-2018.

81 **Traffic on Mic fell** Mike Shields, "Millennial Publisher Mic.com Says comScore Data Showing a Shrinking Audience Is Wrong—and It Exposes a Critical Disagreement in Digital Media," Business Insider, September 20, 2017.816 **the double entendre "#69TheVote**" Harry Cheadle, "A Brief History of Embarrassing Attempts to Get the Youth to Vote," Vice, August 11, 2016.

81 **aware of the issue** Suzanne Vranica, "Advertisers Allege Facebook Failed to Disclose Key Metric Error for More than a Year," *Wall Street Journal*, October 16, 2018.

81 **inflated by as much as 900 percent** Maya Kosoff, "Was the Media's Big 'Pivot to Video' All Based on a Lie?," *Vanity Fair*, October 17, 2018.

81 **reached 25 million more young people** Alex Heath, "Facebook Says It Can Reach 25 Million More People in the US than Census Data Shows Exist," Business Insider, September 6, 2017.

81 **It stopped paying publishers** Sahil Patel, "Facebook Plans to Stop Paying Publishers to Make News Feed Videos," Digiday, December 13, 2017.

81 show more posts from families and friends Adam Mosseri, "Bringing People Closer Together," Facebook newsroom, January 11, 2018, newsroom.fb.com/news/2018/01/news-feed-fyibringing-people-closer-together.

82 **dropped by 90 percent** Max Willens, "Pivoting to Nowhere: How Mic Ran Out of Radical Makeovers," Digiday, November 30, 2018.

82 Bill Grueskin told the *Washington Post* Abby Ohlheiser, "A Pivot to Video Couldn't Save Mic. The News Outlet Has Laid Off Most of Its Staff," *Washington Post*, November 29, 2018.

82 **one-twelfth of what it had raised** Alexandra Steigrad, "Bustle Seals Deal to Buy Mic for Less than \$5 Million," *New York Post*, November 29, 2018.

82 Media companies cut 15,474 jobs Daniel Roberts, "2018 Was the Worst Year of Media Layoffs Since 2009," Yahoo Finance, February 14, 2019.

82 another 7,200 Benjamin Goggin, "7,200 People Have Lost Their Jobs So Far This Year in a Media Landslide," Business Insider, September 18, 2019.

82 Little Things shut down Mike Shields, "Facebook's Algorithm Has Wiped Out a Once Flourishing Digital Publisher," Business Insider, February 27, 2018.

82 Vox laid off video teams Todd Spangler, "Vox Media Lays Off 50 Staffers, or 5% of Workforce," *Variety*, February 21, 2018.

82 **BuzzFeed dropped two hundred people** Jaclyn Peiser, "BuzzFeed's First Round of Layoffs Puts an End to Its National News Desk," *New York Times*, January 25, 2019.

82 Vice Media let go 10 percent of its staff Natalie Jarvey, "Vice Media to Reorganiz82Lay Off 10 Percent of Staff," *Hollywood Reporter*, February 1, 2019.

82 as did Refinery29 Natalie Jarvey, "Refinery29 to Lay Off 10 Percent of Staff," *Hollywood Reporter*, October 23, 2018.

82 Vice bought Refinery29 Anna Nicolau, "Vice Buys Refinery29, Creating a \$4-Billion Digital Publishing Group," *Financial Times*, October 2, 2019.

82 Verizon lost eight hundred journalists Sara Salinas and Ryan Ruggiero, "Verizon Media Group Is Laying Off 7% of Its Staff," CNBC, January 23, 2019.

82 **referral drops of 80 to 90 percent** Monika Bauerlein and Clara Jeffery, "It's the End of News as We Know It (and Facebook Is Feeling Fine)," *Mother Jones*, December 4, 2018.

83 went from 340 journalists to 33 Sara Guaglione, "Cleveland Plain Dealer' Cuts 14 Newsroom Staffers, Employee Sets Up Fundraising Efforts," Publishers Daily, April 2, 2019.

83 **folded into a competitor** Rick Edmonds, "Upstart New Orleans Advocate Has Bought the Rival Times-Picayune," Poynter, May 2, 2019, www.poynter.org/business-work/2019/upstart-new-orleans-advocate-has-bought-the-rival-times-picayune.

83 **closed after 150 years** Betty H. Brown Jagnow and Mark A. Brown, "Vindicator Announces It Will Cease Publication at End of August," Youngstown *Vindicator*, June 28, 2019.

83 cut four hundred jobs Keith J. Kelly, "Gannett to Cut 400 Staffers Across the Board," *New York Post*, October 24, 2016.

83 GateHouse Media ... announced a merger Cara Lombardo and Jeffrey A. Trachtenberg, "GateHouse Media Parent to Buy Gannett for \$1.4 Billion," *Wall Street Journal*, August 5, 2019.

83 private equity firms own Robert Kuttner and Hildy Zenger, "Saving the Free Press from Private Equity," *American Prospect*, December 27, 2017.

83 **one-third the staff** Chloe Aiello, "As Hedge Funds Overtake Media, the Denver Post Leads a Vocal Revolt Against 'Vulture Capitalists," CNBC, June 16, 2018.

83 gaining control of the buildings Jonathan O'Connell and Emma Brown, "A Hedge Fund's 'Mercenary' Strategy: Buy Newspapers, Slash Jobs, Sell the Buildings," *Washington Post*, February 11, 2019.

83 Great Hill Partners buying Benjamin Mullin, "Great Hill Partners Agrees to Acquire Gizmodo Media Group," *Wall Street Journal*, April 8, 2019.

83 **Sheldon Adelson's initially secret purchase** Nigel Duara, "Las Vegas Newspaper Staff Feels Casino Giant Sheldon Adelson's Tightening Grip," *Los Angeles Times*, Feburary 9, 2016.

84 **spelled the end of** *Pacific Standard* James F. Peltz and Sam Dean, "Pacific Standard Magazine Is Shutting Down After Losing Main Financial Backer," *Los Angeles Times*, August 7, 2019.

84 **only big brands** Keach Hagey, Lukas I. Alpert, and Yaryna Serkez, "In News Industry, a Stark Divide Between Haves and Have-Nots," *Wall Street Journal*, May 4, 2019.

84 **displaced local subscriptions** Lisa M. George and Joel Waldfogel, "The New York Times and the Market for Local Newspapers," *American Economic Review* 96, no. 1 (2006): 435–447.

84 **lending a helping hand** Barbara Ortutay, "Facebook to Invest \$300 Million in News, Focusing on Local," Associated Press, January 15, 2019; Kevin Roose, "Google Pledges \$300 Million to Clean Up False News," *New York Times*, March 30, 2018.

84 Google promised to help publishers Jack Nicas, "Google Plans to Help News Publishers Increase Subscriptions," *Wall Street Journal*, October 2, 2017.

84 **Google also blocked "intrusive" ads** Tom Warren, "Google's Chrome Ad Blocking Arrives Today and This Is How It Works," The Verge, February 14, 2018.

84 it is using Chrome Ben Galbraith and Justin Schuh, "Improving Privacy and Security on the Web," *Chromium Blog*, May 7, 2019, blog.chromium.org/2019/05/improving-privacy-and-security-on-web.html.

84 Facebook created a digital patronage model Josh Constine, "Facebook Wants up to 30% of Fan Subscriptions vs Patreon's 5%," Techcrunch, February 26, 2019.

84 News+ was an even worse deal Sara Fischer, "Publishers Balk at Apple's News Subscription Deal," Axios, February 13, 2019.

84 floated banding together Jim Rutenberg, "News Outlets to Seek Bargaining Rights Against Google and Facebook," *New York Times*, July 9, 2017.

84 or even mergers Edmund Lee, "Founder's Big Idea to Revive BuzzFeed's Fortunes? A Merger with Rivals," *New York Times*, November 19, 2018.

85 study from the University of North Carolina Penelope Muse Abernathy, "The Expanding News Desert," University of North Carolina Hussman School of Journalism and Media, 2018, www.usnewsdeserts.com/reports/expanding-news-desert.

85 eight hundred newspapers have closed Hagey, Alpert, and Serkez, "Stark Divide."

85 circulation has dropped Hagey, Alpert, and Serkez, "Stark Divide."

85 it couldn't find enough Keach Kagey, "Facebook Wants to Feed Users More Local News. There Just Isn't Enough of It," *Wall Street Journal*, March 18, 2019.

85 **news deserts correlate** Helen Branswell, "When Towns Lose Their Newspapers, Disease Detectives Are Left Flying Blind," Stat News, March 20, 2018, www.statnews.com/2018/03/20/news-deserts-infectious-disease.

85 broke the important story E. Scott Reckard, "Wells Fargo's Pressure-Cooker Sales Culture Comes at a Cost," *Los Angeles Times*, December 21, 2013.

85 was out of journalism Pete Vernon, "Q&A: Former *LA Times* Reporter on Story That Led to \$185 Million Wells Fargo Fine," *Columbia Journalism Review*, September 12, 2016.

85 **Two Pulitzer Prize winners** Erin Mundahl, "Pulitzer Prize Winners Moving to PR: What Does That Say About the Future of Journalism?," InsideSources, April 20, 2018, www.insidesources.com/two-of-this-years-pulitzer-prize-winners-now-work-in-pr-what-does-thatsay-about-the-future-of-journalism.

85 Warren Buffett cashed out Nicole Friedman, "Lee Enterprises in Pact to Manage Berkshire Hathaway Newspapers," *Wall Street Journal*, June 26, 2018.

85 **Buffett said in 2019** Sam Ro, "Warren Buffett Says the Newspaper Business Is 'Toast," Yahoo Finance, April 29, 2019.

85 in particular Sinclair Broadcasting Jacey Fortin and Jonah Engel Bromwich, "Sinclair Made Dozens of Local News Anchors Recite the Same Script," *New York Times*, April 2, 2018.

85 prioritize conspiratorial and provocative content Caroline Haskins, "How YouTube Drives Shane Dawson and Other Creators to Conspiracy Theories," Motherboard, February 12, 2019, www.vice.com/en\_us/article/yw83eg/how-youtube-drives-shane-dawson-and-other-creators-to-conspiracy-theories.

85 radicalizing the nation of Brazil Max Fisher and Amanda Taub, "How YouTube Radicalized Brazil," *New York Times*, August 11, 2019.

85 writing from robots Peter Kafka, "TFW You Realize the Robot You Trained Is Going to Take Your Job," Recode, May 3, 2016, www.vox.com/2016/5/3/11634212/facebook-content-editors-robots.

85 **pose as local websites** Igor Derysh, "Republicans Launch Propaganda Sites Designed to Look Like Local News Outlets," Salon, March 5, 2019.

85 privileges lower-quality, hyper-partisan news Matthew Ingram, "New Data Casts Doubt on Facebook's Commitment to Quality News," *Columbia Journalism Review*, May 7, 2018.

85 **Google favors established giants** Nicholas Diakopoulos, "Audit Suggests Google Favors a Small Number of Major Outlets," *Columbia Journalism Review*, May 10, 2019.

86 went dark in Los Angeles and Chicago Peter B. Collins, "An Insider's View of the Progressive Talk Radio Devolution," Truthout, February 10, 2013, truthout.org/articles/an-insiders-view-of-the-progressive-talk-radio-devolution.

86 Clear Channel ... got bought out "Clear Channel Communications, Inc. Completes Merger with Private Investor Group," Thomas H. Lee Partners press release, July 30, 2008, www.thl.com/newsroom/press-release?year=2008&;id=1441.

87 **Clear Channel filed for bankruptcy** Tom Hals, "Largest U.S. Radio Company iHeartMedia Files for Bankruptcy," Reuters, March 14, 2018.

87 exited Chapter 11 Todd Spangler, "iHeartMedia Bankruptcy Plan Approved, CEO Bob Pittman's Contract Renewed," *Variety*, January 22, 2019.

87 has proposed the elimination Ed Christman, "Radio Industry Group Wants FCC to Eliminate Competition Rules Limiting Ownership," *Billboard*, December 3, 2018.

87 **consolidation from Spotify** Felix Salmon, "Spotify's Podcasting Dreams," Axios, February 10, 2019.

88 reach of Sean Hannity *Talkers Magazine*, "Top Talk Audiences," 2017, web.archive.org/web/20170906064456/ http://www.talkers.com/top-talk-audiences.

88 A 2018 study of over 2,900 counties Shawn Musgrave and Matthew Nussbaum, "Trump Thrives in Areas That Lack Traditional News Outlets," Politico, April 8, 2018.

88 **begun throwing broadcasters off their platforms** Isaac Chotiner, "No One Voted for Facebook and Apple to Deal with Alex Jones," Slate, August 6, 2018.

88 setting up "fact-check" services Aaron Rupar, "Facebook's Controversial Fact-Checking Partnership with a Daily Caller–Funded Website, Explained," Vox, May 6, 2019.

88 He's already gotten it wrong Matt Taibbi, "Who Will Fix Facebook?," *Rolling Stone*, November 26, 2018.

88 **Conservatives have also complained** Li Zhou, "Republicans and Democrats Have Completely Different Priorities on Tech," Vox, April 9, 2019.

89 by blocking an ad Eli Rosenberg, "Facebook Blocked Many Gay-Themed Ads as Part of Its New Advertising Policy, Angering LGBT Groups," *Washington Post*, October 3, 2018.

89 **allowing ad purchases** William Turton, "Facebook's Political Ad Tool Let Us Buy Ads 'Paid For' by Mike Pence and ISIS," Vice, October 25, 2018.

89 **continues to wave through ads** Google Transparency Project, "How to Sow Discord Using Google and \$100 (or 6,800 Rubles)," September 4, 2018, www.googletransparencyproject.org/articles/how-sow-discord-using-google-and-100-or-6800-rubles.

89 Josh Marshall explained Josh Marshall, "A Serf on Google's Farm," Talking Points Memo, September 1, 2017.

89 Mic is still alive Jon Levine, "Mic Quietly Comes Back to Life with New Writers, Fresh Content," The Wrap, January 16, 2019, www.thewrap.com/mic-quietly-comes-back-to-life-with-new-writers-fresh-content.

### Interlude

91 **One out of every 11,600 residents** Theodore Schleifer, "One out of Every 11,600 People in San Francisco Is a Billionaire," Recode, May 9, 2019, www.vox.com/recode/2019/5/9/18537122/billionaire-study-wealthx-san-francisco.

91 over 8,000 residents are homeless "One Day, One City, No Relief: 24 Hours Inside San Francisco's Homelessness Crisis," *San Francisco Chronicle*, July 31, 2019.

92 Bay Area is the nation's second-most dense Devon Thorsby, "The Biggest Cities in the United States," U.S. News and World Report, August 14, 2019.

## 4. Monopolies Are Why Students Sit in Starbucks Parking Lots at Night to Do Their Homework

94 **only about 10 percent** Chris Dobbs, "Rural Electrification Act," *New Georgia Encyclopedia*, August 22, 2018, www.georgiaencyclopedia.org/articles/business-economy/rural-electrification-act.

94 she told the local paper TVA Newsroom, "How TVA Changed Lives," *The Chattanoogan*, May 18, 2018.

95 "**Dynamo of Dixie**" David Eichenthal and Tracy Windeknecht, "Chattanooga, Tennessee: A Restoring Prosperity Case Study," Metropolitan Policy Program, Brookings Institution, September 2008.

95 "Dixie Alley" National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, "Tornado Alley," www.ncdc.noaa.gov/climate-information/extreme-events/us-tornado-climatology/tornado-alley.

95 **The city approved** Karl Bode, "Chattanooga Gets Their FTTH," DSL Reports, September 27, 2007, www.dslreports.com/shownews/87916.

95 It sued EPB "Comcast Sues EPB in Hamilton County on Eve of Bond Issue," *The Chattanoogan*, April 22, 2008.

96 and dismissed the caseSam Savage, "Chattanooga: Judge Dismisses Comcast Lawsuit,"RedOrbit,July12,2008,

www.redorbit.com/news/business/1474712/chattanooga\_judge\_dismisses\_comcast\_lawsuit.

97 **3-D prints housing materials** Andrew Zaleski, "Chattanooga Startup Wants to 3D Print Your Future House," *Fortune*, July 30, 2015.

97 Chattanooga's historical role in logistics Chad Prevost, "Freight Alley: A Region Where Logistics Contributes to More than 40% of the Economy," FreightWaves, September 19, 2018, www.freightwaves.com/news/freight-alley-where-its-at.

98 testing ground for scientific research Dave Flessner, "UTC, Erlanger, EPB Join in Chattanooga Research Collaborative," *Chattanooga Times Free Press*, October 18, 2018.

98 top-rated internet service provider James K. Wilcox, "People Still Don't Like Their Cable Companies, CR's Latest Telecom Survey Finds," *Consumer Reports*, August 8, 2018.

98 bringing tech jobs to Chattanooga Jamie McGee, "Chattanooga Mayor: Gigabit Speed Internet Helped Revive City," *Tennessean*, June 14, 2016.

99 **31 percent of them live in poverty** "Poverty in Chattanooga, Tennessee," Welfare Info, data from 2017 American Community Survey, https://www.welfareinfo.org/poverty-rate/tennessee/chattanooga.

99 **2019 broadband deployment report** Federal Communications Commission, 2019 Broadband Deployment Report, May 29, 2019, docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/FCC-19-44A1.pdf.

99 self-reporting from the telecoms Devin Coldewey, "Microsoft Says Its Data Shows FCC Reports Massively Overstate Broadband Adoption," Techcrunch, April 8, 2019.

99 that the FCC touted Federal Communications Commission, "Report: America's Digital Divide Narrows Substantially," February 19, 2019, docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/DOC-356271A1.pdf.

99 **Barrier Free erroneously claiming** Jon Brodkin, "Ajit Pai's Rosy Broadband Deployment Claim May Be Based on Gigantic Error," Ars Technica, March 7, 2019.

99 **assumes that entire block** Christopher Ali, "We Need a National Rural Broadband Plan," *New York Times*, February 6, 2019.

99 FCC stopped reporting results Jon Brodkin, "Ajit Pai Isn't Saying Whether ISPs Deliver the Broadband Speeds You Pay For," Ars Technica, November 19, 2018.

99 Microsoft study from December 2018 Steve Lohr, "Digital Divide Is Wider than We Think, Study Says," *New York Times*, December 4, 2018.

100 a 2016 study of Tennessee TNECD Broadband Initiative Summary, July 19, 2016, assets.documentcloud.org/documents/2995723/Broadband-Study.pdf.

101 **a comprehensive 2018 study** H. Trostle and Christopher Mitchell, "Profiles of Monopoly: Big Cable and Telecom," Institute for Local Self-Reliance, July 2018, ilsr.org/wpcontent/uploads/2018/07/profiles-of-monopoly-2018.pdf.

101 Warren Buffett owns 3 percent Jonathan Garber, "Here Are Warren Buffett's 15 Biggest Investments," Business Insider, February 23, 2019.

101 have effectively stopped Ernesto Falcon, "The Heavy Focus on 5G Wireless Means We Are Ignoring 68 Million Americans Facing High-Speed Cable Monopolies," Electronic Frontier Foundation, October 22, 2018, www.eff.org/deeplinks/2018/10/heavy-focus-5g-wireless-means-we-are-ignoring-68-million-americans-facing-high.

102 Despite \$1.5 billion Trostle and Mitchell, "Profiles of Monopoly."

102 totaling at least \$4.6 billion Universal Service Administrative Company, 2017 Annual Report, www.usac.org/ res/documents/about/pdf/annual-reports/usac-annual-report-2017.pdf.

102 received half a billion dollars Trostle and Mitchell, "Profiles of Monopoly."

102 reversed the Obama-era net neutrality order Matt Wood and Guarav Laroia, "All the Details on Pai's Internet-Breaking Plan," Free Press, November 22, 2017, www.freepress.net/our-response/expert-analysis/insights-opinions/all-details-pais-internet-breaking-plan.

102 **capital expenditures went down slightly** Kiran Stacey, "Broadband Groups Cut Capital Expenditure Despite Net Neutrality Win," *Financial Times*, February 7, 2019.

102 with more reductions planned Jeff Baumgartner, "Cable & Wireless: A Tale of Two Capex Scenarios in 2019," LightReading, January 22, 2019, www.lightreading.com/financial/cable-and-wireless-a-tale-of-two-capex-scenarios-in-2019/d/d-id/748966.

102 **upgraded the more affluent parts** Jon Brodkin, "AT&T Allegedly 'discriminated' Against Poor People in Broadband Upgrades," Ars Technica, March 10, 2017.

102 **according to research** Mara Faccio and Luigi Zingales, "Political Determinants of Competition in the Mobile Telecommunication Industry," National Bureau of Economic Research, NBER Working Paper 23041, January 2017.

102 **One example is comically absurd** Jon Brodkin, "Frontier Customer Bought His Own Router —but Has to Pay \$10 Rental Fee Anyway," Ars Technica, July 2, 2019.

102 a 2018 survey Daniel B. Kline, "Consumer Satisfaction with Cable, Internet Service Providers Drops Again," The Motley Fool, May 24, 2018.

103 were found to have sold Joseph Cox, "I Gave a Bounty Hunter \$300. Then He Located Our Phone," Motherboard, January 8, 2019, www.vice.com/en\_us/article/nepxbz/i-gave-a-bounty-hunter-300-dollars-located-phone-microbilt-zumigo-tmobile.

103 **bounty hunters and bail-bond firms** Joseph Cox, "Hundreds of Bounty Hunters Had Access to AT&T, T-Mobile, and Sprint Customer Location Data for Years," Motherboard, February 6, 2019, www.vice.com/en\_us/article/43z3dn/hundreds-bounty-hunters-att-tmobile-sprint-customer-location-data-years.

103 **found to use the information** Richard Nieva, "Law Enforcement Taps Google's Sensorvault for Location Data, Report Says," CNET, April 13, 2019.

103 Even stalkers and domestic violence abusers Geoffrey Starks, "Why It's So Easy for a Bounty Hunter to Find You," *New York Times*, April 2, 2019.

103 **from the black market** Joseph Cox, "Big Telecom Sold Highly Sensitive Customer GPS Data Typically Used for 911 Calls," Motherboard, February 6, 2019, www.vice.com/en us/article/a3b3dg/big-telecom-sold-customer-gps-data-911-calls.

103 **Big Telecom pledged** Drew FitzGerald and Sarah Krouse, "T-Mobile, AT&T Pledge to Stop Location Sharing by End of March," *Wall Street Journal*, January 11, 2019.

103 all sorts of other data they collect Sean Kirk, "Customer Data: Hidden Gold for Telecoms and Cable Companies," Aria Systems, June 29, 2016, www.ariasystems.com/blog/customer-data-telecoms-cable-companies.

103 In 2017 the FCC declared Ryan Knutson, "U.S. Wireless Industry Is Finally Competitive, FCC Says," *Wall Street Journal*, September 11, 2017.

103 by offering unlimited data plans Chaim Gartenberg, "Why Every US Carrier Has a New Unlimited Plan," The Verge, February 17, 2017.

103 **Comcast returned to the area** Karl Bode, "Chattanooga Residents Mock Comcast for Belated Gigabit Launch," DSL Reports, April 11, 2017, www.dslreports.com/shownews/Chattanooga-Residents-Mock-Comcast-For-Belated-Gigabit-Launch-139348.

103 it was "introducing" Comcast Xfinity, "Introducing Gig-Speed Internet to the City of Chattanooga," Facebook, March 20, 2017, www.facebook.com/watch/?v=10155915553999056.

103 which it had to clarify Ellis Smith, "Comcast Blistered over Facebook Ad 'Introducing' Gigabit Internet to Chattanooga," *Chattanooga Times Free Press*, April 10, 2017.

103 if customers locked themselves Bode, "Chattanooga Residents Mock Comcast."

103 incumbents trying to improve their services Jacob Davidson, "Google Fiber Has Internet Providers Scrambling to Improve Their Service," *Money*, April 14, 2015.

103 industry lobbyists got Tennessee Allan Holmes, "How Big Telecom Smothers City-Run Broadband," Center for Public Integrity, August 28, 2014, publicintegrity.org/business/how-big-telecom-smothers-city-run-broadband.

103 **laws in twenty-six states** Kendra Chamberlain, "Municipal Broadband Is Road-blocked or Outlawed in 25 States," Broadband Now, April 17, 2019, broadbandnow.com/report/municipal-broadband-roadblocks.

104 Texas banned community internet service Siddharta Mahanta, "Why Are Telecom Companies Blocking Rural America from Getting High-Speed internet?," *New Republic*, April 16, 2012.

104 millions of dollars have been spent Holmes, "How Big Telecom Smothers."

104 took Lafayette, Louisiana, three years Testimony of Terry Huval, Director of Utilities, Lafayette, Louisiana, Senate Committee on Small Business and Entrepreneurship, "Connecting Main Street to the World: Federal Efforts to Expand Small Business Internet Access," April 27, 2010,

www.sbc.senate.gov/public/ cache/files/6/4/646b01b6-6e75-4f5a-9c0f-

790c0ba48889/CA8FAE93749EC96E1642C0D88CFB58EC.terry-huval-testimony.pdf.

104 **FCC eliminated price caps** Jon Brodkin, "FCC Helps AT&T and Verizon Charge More by Ending Broadband Price Caps," Ars Technica, April 20, 2017.

104 **He called community broadband** Karl Bode, "FCC Falsely Claims Community Broadband an 'Ominous Threat to the First Amendment," Motherboard, October 29, 2018, www.vice.com/en\_us/article/bj49j8/fcc-falsely-claims-community-broadband-an-ominous-threat-to-the-first-amendment.

104 **telecom-industry-funded study** Enrique Armijo, "Municipal Broadband Networks in Court: Why Is the FCC Ignoring First Amendment Violations?," Free State Foundation, October 27, 2015, assets.documentcloud.org/documents/5023684/Municipal-Broadband.pdf.

105 most notably in 2014 Holmes, "How Big Telecom Smothers."

105 **second effort in 2016** Sean Buckley, "AT&T, Comcast Lead Protest of Nashville's Municipal Broadband Plans," Fierce Telecom, February 4, 2016, www.fiercetelecom.com/telecom/at-t-comcast-lead-protest-nashville-s-municipal-broadband-plans.

106 Wheeler gave a speech Julian Hattem, "FCC Chief: People Need More Broadband Options," *The Hill*, September 4, 2014.

106 Wheeler's FCC struck down David Dayen, "The Most Important Decision the FCC Made Last Week Wasn't on Net Neutrality," *New Republic*, March 2, 2015.

106 to sue the FCC *The State of Tennessee v. Federal Communications Commission*, United States Court of Appeals for the Sixth Circuit, September 22, 2015.

106 reversed the FCC's preemption order Cari Wade Gervin, "Sixth Circuit Hits FCC on Broadband Expansion," *Nashville Post*, August 10, 2016.

106 Wheeler declined to appeal Andy Sher, "FCC Won't Appeal Sixth Circuit Court's Decision on Municipal Broadband," *Chattanooga Times Free Press*, August 31, 2016.

106 **can't even reliably receive** Drew FitzGerald, "Rural America Still Waiting for Phone Calls That Won't Connect," *Wall Street Journal*, January 6, 2019.

107 Lack of broadband correlates "Special Report: The New Digital Divides," Axios, December 1, 2018.

107 **Rosenworcel estimated in 2015** Jessica Rosenworcel, "Bridging the Homework Gap," *Huffington Post*, June 15, 2015.

107 **one in six** John B. Horrigan, "The Numbers Behind the Broadband 'Homework Gap," Pew Research Center, April 20, 2015.

107 have become a fact of life Jennifer Levitz and Valerie Bauerlein, "Rural America Is Stranded in the Dial-Up Age," *Wall Street Journal*, June 15, 2017.

107 **During significant flooding** Associated Press, "Federal Government Offers \$10M Immediately for Road Damage," March 15, 2019.

108 over 750 cities and towns Karl Bode, "More than 750 American Communities Have Built Their Own Internet Networks," Motherboard, January 23, 2018, www.vice.com/en us/article/a3np4a/new-municipal-broadband-map.

108 **Comcast spent almost \$1 million** David Z. Morris, "Private Providers Spent Nearly \$1 Million to Fight Municipal Broadband in One Small Colorado City," *Fortune*, December 10, 2017.

108 won with 57 percent Kevin Duggan, "Fort Collins Voters Say Yes to Broadband," *Coloradoan*, November 8, 2017.

108 **the town's voters rejected the offer** Jon Brodkin, "Comcast Rejected by Small Town— Residents Vote for Municipal Fiber Instead," Ars Technica, December 11, 2018.

109 Three-quarters of Americans get their power W. M. Warwick et al., "Electricity Distribution System Baseline Report," Pacific Northwest National Laboratory, July 2016,

www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2017/01/f34/Electricity%20Distribution%20System%20Baseline%2 0Report.pdf.

109 the final indignity came David Z. Morris, "Private Telecoms Get Another Win over Municipal Broadband in Tennessee," *Fortune*, April 15, 2017.

**could be as low as 10 Mbps** Jason Koebler, "Tennessee Could Give Taxpayers America's Fastest Internet for Free, But It Will Give Comcast and AT&T \$45 Million Instead," Motherboard, April 11, 2017, www.vice.com/en\_us/article/3d98mw/tennessee-could-give-taxpayers-americas-fastest-internet-for-free-but-it-will-give-comcast-and-atandt-dollar45-million-instead.

109 Local cooperatives did snag Deb Socia, "State Should Let Municipal Fiber Optic Networks Expand to Meet Demand," *Tennesseean*, April 12, 2019.

**announced a \$20 billion grant program** Sam Bloch, "5G Technology Is Coming to Rural America," The New Food Economy, April 16, 2019, newfoodeconomy.org/broadband-rural-america-wireless-5g-technology-fcc.

**obstacles in the physical terrain** Anna Tobin, "Could 5G Have Trouble Penetrating Buildings?," *Forbes*, May 25, 2018.

110 also have limited range Sascha Segan, "Trump's FCC Is Auctioning the Wrong 5G Spectrum," *PC Magazine*, April 15, 2019.

**using streetlight poles** Sam Liccardo, "Why San Jose Kids Do Homework in Parking Lots," *New York Times*, November 8, 2018.

110 happening in large cities Kim Hart and Sara Fischer, "Faster Internet Is Coming, but Only for a Few," Axios, August 6, 2019.

110 sort of admitted this last year Brian Fung, "Sprint Sues AT&T over '5G E' Marketing, Calling It Deceptive and Misleading," *Washington Post*, February 8, 2019.

**OpenSignal ran a speed test** Ian Fogg, "Quantifying the Real-World Experience of 5G E," *OpenSignal* (blog), March 22, 2019, www.opensignal.com/blog/2019/03/22/quantifying-the-real-world-experience-of-5g-e.

**Sprint and T-Mobile** Sarah Krouse and Drew FitzGerald, "U.S. Approves T-Mobile-Sprint Merger," *Wall Street Journal*, July 26, 2019.

**State attorneys general have sued** Emily Birnbaum, "Four More States Join Attorneys General Lawsuit to Block T-Mobile-Sprint Merger," *The Hill*, June 21, 2019.

**AT&T's \$85.4 billion purchase** Michael J. de la Merced, "AT&T Agrees to Buy Time Warner for \$85.4 Billion," *New York Times*, October 22, 2016.

**AT&T wasted no time** David Lazarus, "AT&T's Promise of Better Pay-TV Prices and Service Is 'Bordering on the Absurd," *Los Angeles Times*, August 6, 2019.

**AT&T's stated goal** Michelle Castillo, "AT&T's Recent Acquisition Spree Is Part of a Plan to Dominate Advertising on Connected TVs and Devices," CNBC, August 10, 2018.

#### Interlude

**U.S. delegation got involved** Andrew Jacobs, "Opposition to Breast-Feeding Resolution by U.S. Stuns World Health Official," *New York Times*, July 8, 2018.

**control around 70 percent** Data from the Open Markets Institute, concentrationcrisis.openmarketsinstitute.org/industry/baby-formula.

**it bought Mead Johnson** Martinne Geller, "Reckitt Finalizes Deal to Buy Mead Johnson for \$16.6 Billion," Reuters, February 9, 2017.

113 ran a price-fixing ring Barbara Presley Noble, "All About/Baby Formula; Price-Fixing and Other Charges Roil a Once-Placid Market," *New York Times*, July 28, 1991.

113 rather incredible black market Chris Pomorski, "The Baby Formula Crime Ring," *New York Times*, May 2, 2018.

114 dates back to the 1970s Jill Krasny, "Every Parent Should Know the Scandalous History of Infant Formula," Business Insider, June 25, 2012.

114 "**The Baby Killer**" Mike Muller, "The Baby Killer," *War on Want*, March 1974, www.babymilkaction.org/pdfs/babykiller.pdf.

114 credibly linked Stephen Solomon, "The Controversy over Infant Formula," *New York Times*, December 6, 1981.

114 Lancet estimates "Breastfeeding: Achieving the New Normal," The Lancet, January 30, 2016.

## **5.** Monopolies Are Why Teamsters Stormed a Podium to Tell One Another About Their Dead Friends and Relatives

116 every nineteen minutes Anders Mellin, "Overdose Victim's Dad Rallies Teamsters in Fight with McKesson," Bloomberg, July 21, 2017.

116 well over two hundred thousand deaths Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Prescription Opioid Data," June 27, 2019, www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/data/prescribing.html.

118 two to five times as large Government Accountability Office, "Drug Industry: Profits, Research and Development Spending, and Merger and Acquisition Deals," November 2017, oversight.house.gov/sites/democrats.oversight.house.gov/files/688472.pdf.

118 **most profitable sector** Keith Speights, "12 Big Pharma Stats That Will Blow You Away," The Motley Fool, October 4, 2018.

118 origins in government research Ekaterina Galkina Cleary, Jennifer M. Beierlein, Navleen Surjit Khanuja, Laura M. McNamee, and Fred D. Ledley, "Contribution of NIH Funding to New Drug Approvals 2010–2016," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 115, no. 10 (2017): 2329–2334.

118 **moving your patents** Michael Ermin and Tom Bergin, "How U.S. Tax Reform Rewards Companies That Shift Profit to Tax Havens," Reuters, June 18, 2018.

118 merging with a foreign company Patty Tascarella, "Mylan Inversion Deal Completed," *Pittsburgh Business Journal*, February 27, 2015.

118 bribing doctors and hospitals Peter Loftus, "U.S. Probes Drugmakers over Free Services," *Wall Street Journal*, September 21, 2018.

118 **newsletters can still be found** Fatty Oxidation Disorders Family Support Group newsletters, fodsupport.org/newsletters.

119 **one from December 1991** Deb and Dan Gould, "MCAD Communication Network 'All in This Together," FOD Support Group, December 1991, fodsupport.org/pdf/fod news 12-91.pdf.

119 pioneered as a treatment Shirley Barnes, "Grief Turns into Hope," *Chicago Tribune*, November 27, 1994.

119 his curriculum vitae Charles R. Roe curriculum vitae, Baylor University Medical Center, July 10, 2006, www.baylor.edu/content/services/document.php/31364.pdf.

119 **defended its continued use** Dr. Charles R. Roe and Dr. Alfred Slonim, "Carnitine Supplementation and VLCAD Deficiency," FOD Support, fodsupport.org/documents/CarnitineSupplementationandVLCADDeficiency.pdf.

120 **drug companies hire Instagram influencers** Suzanne Zuppello, "The Latest Instagram Influencer Frontier? Medical Promotions," Vox, February 15, 2019.

121 **companies deliberately make the drop larger** Marshall Allen, "Drug Companies Make Eyedrops Too Big—And You Pay for the Waste," ProPublica, October 18, 2017.

121 "**lifecycle management**" PR Newswire, "Pharmaceutical Lifecycle Management Strategies in 2017: Comprehensive Assessment of Strategies Being Implemented by Pharmaceutical Companies Around the World—Research and Markets," May 5, 2017.

121 paved the way for this abuse Alexander Zaitchik, "How Big Pharma Was Captured by the One Percent," *New Republic*, June 28, 2018.

121 **Celgene has twenty-seven patents** Food and Drug Administration, "Orange Book: Approved Drug Products with Therapeutic Equivalence Evaluations, Lenalidomide (Revlimid)," www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/cder/ob/patent\_info.cfm?

Product\_No=005&Appl\_No=021880&Appl\_type=N.

121 tried to sell some of its patents Katie Thomas, "How to Protect a Drug Patent? Give It to a Native American Tribe," *New York Times*, September 8, 2017.

121 **never made the research public** Christopher Rowland, "Pfizer Had Clues Its Blockbuster Drug Could Prevent Alzheimer's. Why Didn't It Tell the World?," *Washington Post*, June 4, 2019.

122 **forcing them to negotiate** Alison Kodjak, "How a Drugmaker Gamed the System to Keep Generic Competition Away," NPR News, May 17, 2018.

122 "citizen" petitions P&T Community, "FDA Thwarts Drug Companies That Abuse Citizen Petitions," October 9, 2018, www.ptcommunity.com/news/20181009/fda-thwarts-drug-companies-abuse-citizen-petitions.

122 they bribe hospitals with rebates Bob Herman, "Johnson & Johnson's Stranglehold on the Blockbuster Drug Remicade," Axios, July 11, 2019.

122 **pay-for-delay** Federal Trade Commission, "Pay-for-Delay: When Companies Agree Not to Compete," www.ftc.gov/news-events/media-resources/mergers-competition/pay-delay.

122 a situation like that of insulin Natalie Shure, "The Insulin Racket," *American Prospect*, June 24, 2019.

122 **regulators kept insulin producers honest** Mike Hoskins, "Way Back When ... Insulin Was Cheap (And Then It Wasn't)," Healthline, September 28, 2016.

122 **seventy-four patent applications** Initiative for Medicines, Access, and Knowledge, "Sanofi's Lantus Is Overpatented and Overpriced," T1 International, November 1, 2018, www.t1international.com/blog/2018/11/01/sanofis-lantus-overpatented-and-overpriced.

122 sue them for patent infringement Noemie Bisserbe and Inti Landauro, "Sanofi Files Suit Against Merck, Claiming Patent Infringements," *Wall Street Journal*, September 19, 2016.

122 **One in four patients report** Kendall Teare, "One in Four Patients Say They've Skimped on Insulin Because of High Cost," Yale News, December 3, 2018, news.yale.edu/2018/12/03/one-four-patients-say-theyve-skimped-insulin-because-high-cost.

122 can lead to death Shure, "Insulin Racket."

123 **Gilead Sciences set the price** Ed Silverman, "Gilead Pricing for Sovaldi Hepatitis C Drug Slammed by Senators," Stat News, December 1, 2015, www.statnews.com/pharmalot/2015/12/01/pharmalot-gilead-pricing-sovaldi-hepatitis-c-drugslammed-senators.

123 "**a very good value**" John LaMattina, "Gilead's CEO Admits to 'Failures' in Setting Price of \$1,000-a-Pill Breakthrough," *Forbes*, December 8, 2016.

123 **jumped twenty-fold in twelve years** Serena Gordon, "MS Patients Now Pay 20 Times More for Drugs than a Decade Ago," *U.S. News and World Report*, May 1, 2019.

123 list price of \$2.125 million Denise Rowland, "At \$2 Million, New Novartis Drug Is Priciest Ever," *Wall Street Journal*, May 24, 2019.

123 **3,400 drugs raised prices** Aimee Picchi, "Drug Prices in 2019 Are Surging, with Hikes at 5 Times Inflation," CBS News, July 1, 2019.

123 jumped 450 percent Tara Parker-Pope and Rachel Rabkin Peachman, "EpiPen Price Rise Sparks Concern for Allergy Sufferers," *New York Times*, August 22, 2016.

**would cost only \$20** Ike Swetlitz, "High Price of EpiPens Spurs Consumers, EMTs to Resort to Syringes for Allergic Reactions," Stat News, July 6, 2016, www.statnews.com/2016/07/06/epipen-prices-allergies.

123 as little as \$1 Emily Willingham, "Why Did Mylan Hike EpiPen Prices 400%? Because They Could," *Forbes*, August 21, 2016.

**Mylan controls 87 percent** Chris Cillizza, "The Price of EpiPens Has Gone Up 450 Percent Since 2004. That's Ridiculous," *Washington Post*, August 22, 2016.

**Mylan paid out rebates** Chris Moran, "Lawsuit: EpiPen Price Hikes Were Intended to Keep Competitor out of Pharmacies," Consumerist, April 26, 2017, consumerist.com/2017/04/26/lawsuit-epipen-price-hikes-were-intended-to-keep-competitor-out-of-pharmacies.

**66 percent annual price increases** Andrew Pollack and Sabrina Tavernese, "Valeant's Drug Price Strategy Enriches It, but Infuriates Patients and Lawmakers," *New York Times*, October 4, 2015.

**relentless debt-fueled acquisitions** Stephen Gandel, "Valeant: A Timeline of the Big Pharma Scandal," *Fortune*, October 31, 2015, fortune.com/2015/10/31/valeant-scandal.

**quietly worked at Philidor** Jonathan D. Rockoff and Jeanne Whalen, "Valeant and Pharmacy More Intertwined than Thought," *Wall Street Journal*.

**purchasing a drug called Daraprim** Andrew Pollack, "Drug Goes from \$13.50 a Tablet to \$750, Overnight," *New York Times*, September 20, 2015.

124 eventually went to jail Dan Mangan, "'Pharma Bro' Martin Shkreli Sentenced to 7 Years in Prison—Says, 'This Is My Fault,'" CNBC, March 9, 2018.

**slotted in behind him** Ezra Klein, "Martin Shkreli Is the Symptom, Not the Problem," Vox, December 17, 2015.

124 AbbVie ... declared Bob Herman, "AbbVie Believes Political Risks of Drug Pricing Are "Waning," Axios, September 22, 2017.

**AbbVie obtained hundreds of patents** Bob Herman, "Mounting Lawsuits Allege AbbVie Abused the Drug Patent System," Axios, April 3, 2019.

**Daraprim still cost \$750 a pill** Shefali Luthra, "'Pharma Bro' Shkreli Is in Prison, But Daraprim's Price Is Still High," Kaiser Health News, May 4, 2018, khn.org/news/for-shame-pharma-bro-shkreli-is-in-prison-but-daraprims-price-is-still-high.

**EpiPen prices haven't dropped much** Charles Duhigg, "Outcry over EpiPen Prices Hasn't Made Them Lower," *New York Times*, June 4, 2017.

124 Sticky pricing is a common feature Elisabeth Rosenthal, "Why Competition Won't Bring Down Drug Prices," *New York Times*, June 21, 2018.

**conspired to inflate prices** Christopher Rowland, "Investigation of Generic 'Cartel' Expands to 300 Drugs," *Washington Post*, December 9, 2018.

**drugmakers have another strategy** Charley Grant, "Plan on More Pharma Megamergers," *Wall Street Journal*, July 6, 2019.

124 AbbVie ... bought Allergan Katie Thomas and Michael J. de la Merced, "Botox Maker Allergan Is Sold to AbbVie in \$63 Billion Deal," *New York Times*, June 25, 2019.

**Gilead bought rival Kite Pharmaceuticals** John Dobosz, "Why Gilead Sciences Is Flying High with Kite," *Forbes*, September 21, 2017.

124 Bristol-Myers Squibb paid \$74 billion Tiffany Hsu and Katie Thomas, "Bristol-Myers to Acquire Celgene in Deal Worth \$74 Billion," *New York Times*, January 3, 2019.

**Pfizer combined** Jared S. Hopkins, "Mylan Deal Furthers Pfizer CEO's Bet on Patent-Protected Drugs," *Wall Street Journal*, July 29, 2019.

124 GlaxoSmithKline and Pfizer just merged Jamie Condliffe, "GlaxoSmithKline and Pfizer to Merge Consumer Health Units," *New York Times*, December 19, 2018.

125 **amazing study out of Yale** Colleen Cunningham, Florian Ederer, and Song Ma, "Killer Acquisitions," Yale School of Management, November 2018, fnce.wharton.upenn.edu/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/Song-Ma-Killer-Acquisitions-Wharton.pdf.

125 **managed to fine Questcor** Federal Trade Commission, "Mallinckrodt Will Pay \$100 Million to Settle FTC, State Charges It Illegally Maintained its Monopoly of Specialty Drug Used to Treat Infants," January 18, 2017, www.ftc.gov/news-events/press-releases/2017/01/mallinckrodt-will-pay-100-million-settle-ftc-state-charges-it.

125 **forced the licensing** Federal Trade Commission, "FTC Approves Sublicense for Synacthen Depot Submitted by Mallinckrodt ARD Inc.," July 14, 2019, https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/press-releases/2017/07/ftc-approves-sublicense-synacthen-depot-submitted-mallinckrodt.

125 **West hasn't completed** "Assertio Therapeutics Announces Third-Quarter 2019 Results," November 6, 2019, https://investor.depomedinc.com/news-releases/news-release-details/assertio-therapeutics-announces-third-quarter-2019-results. Assertio, then under the name Depomed, purchased the rights to market Synacthen Depot in the United States in November 2017.

125 **costs \$425,000 per eye** Callum Burroughs, "Pharma Giant Roche Just Bought Biotech Firm Spark, the Maker of an \$850,000 Eye Drug," Business Insider, February 25.

125 **showed 97 percent success** Alex Keown, "Spark's Hemophilia A Gene Therapy Significantly Reduced Bleeding in Clinical Trial," BioSpace, August 7, 2018, www.biospace.com/article/spark-s-hemophilia-a-gene-therapy-significantly-reduced-bleeding-in-clinical-trial.

125 created dangerous shortages David Crow, "Pfizer Under Pressure to Resolve Shortage of Life-Saving EpiPen," *Financial Times*, May 24, 2018.

125 **buspirone suddenly dried up** Roni Caryn Rabin, "Shortage of Anxiety Drug Leaves Patients Scrambling," *New York Times*, February 1, 2019.

125 create opportunities for price hikes Peter Loftus, "Drugmakers Raise Prices amid Shortages, Recalls," *Wall Street Journal*, January 18, 2019.

127 gave Travis a standing ovation International Brotherhood of Teamsters, "Travis Bornstein—Breaking Barrier—Hope Is Alive," June 29, 2016, teamster.org/videos/2016/06/travis-bornstein-breaking-barrier-hope-alive.

127 many prescribed them illegally Sari Horwitz and Scott Higham, "Doctors in Seven States Charged with Prescribing Pain Killers for Cash, Sex," *Washington Post*, April 17, 2019.

127 Kickbacks for prescriptions Benjamin Weiser and Katie Thomas, "5 Doctors Are Charged with Taking Kickbacks for Fentanyl Prescriptions," *New York Times*, March 16, 2018.

127 like meals for doctors Jessica Bartlett, "Doctors Who Get Meals from Pharma Tend to Prescribe More Opioids, Says Study," *Boston Business Journal*, May 14, 2018.

127 A 2017 study Scott E. Hadland, Maxwell S. Krieger, and Brandon D. L. Marshall, "Industry Payments to Physicians for Opioid Products, 2013–2015," *American Journal of Public Health* 107, no. 9 (September 2017): 1493–1495.

128 overdose deaths increased Abby Goodnough, "Study Links Drug Maker Gifts for Doctors to More Overdose Deaths," *New York Times*, January 18, 2019.

128 **lowered the number of OxyContin prescriptions** Molly Schnell, "Physician Behavior in the Presence of a Secondary Market: The Case of Prescription Opioids," Princeton University, November 17, 2017, scholar.princeton.edu/schnell/files/schnell jmp.pdf.

128 **Purdue lobbied the Joint Commission** Anna Lembke and Terry Gross, "'Drug Dealer, M.D.': Misunderstandings and Good Intentions Fueled Opioid Epidemic," *Fresh Air*, NPR, December 15, 2016.

128 **opioid prescriptions quadrupled** Elaine Silvestrini, "Profiting from Pain," DrugWatch, December 15, 2017, www.drugwatch.com/featured/opioid-crisis-big-pharma.

128 **most-prescribed pain medication** Government Accountability Office, "Prescription Drugs: OxyContin Abuse and Diversion and Efforts to Address the Problem," December 2003, www.gao.gov/new.items/d04110.pdf.

128 executives knew early on Andrew Kershner, "Purdue Pharma Execs Knew About Opioid Addiction Risks 'Long Before' Publicly Admitting Them, Court Papers Claim," CBS Marketwatch, October 24, 2018.

128 **pushed doctors to prescribe for higher dosages** Barry Meier, "Sackler Scion's Email Reveals Push for High-Dose OxyContin, New Lawsuit Disclosures Claim," *New York Times*, January 31, 2019.

128 A retrospective study Abby E. Alpert, William N. Evans, Ethan M.J. Lieber, and David Powell, "Origins of the Opioid Crisis and Its Enduring Impacts," National Bureau of Economic Research, November 2019.

128 **built a fortune** Christopher Glazek, "The Secretive Family Making Billions from the Opioid Crisis," *Esquire*, October 16, 2017.

129 help of top-notch lawyers David Corn, "Why Eric Holder Represents What's Wrong with Washington," *Mother Jones*, January 14, 2009.

129 **slapped a \$634 million fine** Sue Lindsey, "Fines Total \$634.5 Million in Oxy-Contin Case," *Seattle Times*, July 21, 2007.

129 **the Sacklers brainstormed** David Armstrong, "OxyContin Maker Explored Expansion into 'Attractive' Anti-Addiction Market," ProPublica, January 30, 2019.

129 **Purdue filed for bankruptcy** Mike Spector, "What's Next for OxyContin Maker Purdue Pharma," Reuters, September 16, 2019.

129 **museum donations rejected and events protested** Kelsey Piper, "The Sackler Family Made Their Fortune in Opioids—and Museums Are Rejecting Their Donations," Vox, March 26, 2019; Colin Moynihan, "Large-Scale Art Protest Outside Oxy-Contin Maker Ends in Arrest," *New York Times*, June 22, 2018.

129 **followed Purdue's playbook** Emma Court, "As Opioid Crisis Raged, Insys Pushed Higher Doses of Addictive Drug and Pushed Salespeople to 'Own' Doctors," CBS Marketwatch, October 21, 2018.

129 **Insys vice president pleaded guilty** Alex Johnson, "Ex-Drug Company Executive Pleads Guilty to Bribing Doctors," NBC News, November 28, 2018.

129 executives ... were convicted in court Nate Raymond, "Founder, Execs of Drug Company Guilty in Conspiracy That Fed Opioid Crisis," Reuters, May 2, 2019.

129 **company filed for bankruptcy** Katie Thomas, "Insys, the Opioid Drug Maker, Files for Bankruptcy," *New York Times*, June 10, 2019.

129 generic opioid manufacturers Aaron C. Davis, Shawn Boburg, and Robert O'Harrow Jr., "Little-Known Makers of Generic Drugs Played Central Role in Opioid Crisis, Records Show," *Washington Post*, July 27, 2019.

129 a guy named Warren Buffett Tim Mullaney, "Why Warren Buffett's Berkshire Hathaway Loves Loathed Israeli Drug Stock Teva," CNBC, February 15, 2018.

129 global settlement with opioid companies Geoff Mulvehill, "As Opioid Crisis Grows, Judge Aims for Solutions, Settlement," Associated Press, January 30, 2018.

129 **successful 2019 lawsuit** Berkeley Lovelace Jr., "Judge Rules Against Johnson & Johnson in Landmark Opioid Case in Oklahoma," CNBC, August 26, 2019.

129 Mike Moore has involved himself Esmé E. Duprez and Paul Barrett, "The Lawyer Who Beat Big Tobacco Takes On the Opioid Industry," *Bloomberg Businessweek*, October 5, 2017.

129 **controlled 64 percent** Adam J. Fein, "The Top 15 U.S. Pharmacies of 2017: Market Shares and Key Developments for the Biggest Companies," Drug Channels, February 21, 2018, www.drugchannels.net/2018/02/the-top-15-us-pharmacies-of-2017-market.html.

130 Walgreens bought half of Rite Aid's stores Jill Disis, "Walgreens Finally Buys Rite Aid Stores in a Diminished Deal," CNN, September 19, 2017.

130 **Caremark plans nearly tripled** Brian S. Feldman, "Big Pharmacies Are Dis mantling the Industry That Keeps US Drug Costs Even Sort-of Under Control," Quartz, March 17, 2016.

130 contract every pharmacy signs Bob Herman, "Inside a Drug Pricing Contract," Axios, March 15, 2018.

131 **profit through spread pricing** Bob Herman, "The Data Showing Drug Pricing Games," Axios, August 1, 2018.

131 **pocket them without passing them on** Linda Cahn, "Don't Get Trapped by PBMs' Rebate Labeling Games," *Managed Care*, January 2009.

131 "direct and indirect remuneration" fees Bob Herman, "How Drug Middlemen Take Back Money from Pharmacists," Axios, July 25, 2019.

131 **one in five dollars** Neeraj Sood, Tiffany Shih, Karen Van Nuys, and Dana Goldman, "Flow of Money Through the Pharmaceutical Distribution System," USC Schaeffer Center for Health Policy and Economics, June 6, 2017, healthpolicy.usc.edu/research/flow-of-money-through-the-pharmaceutical-distribution-system.

131 **dislocating a critical link** Aaron E. Carroll, "The Unsung Role of the Pharmacist in Patient Health," *New York Times*, January 28, 2019.

131 **control over 75 percent of the market** Adam J. Fein, "CVS, Express Scripts, and the Evolution of the PBM Business Model," Drug Channels, May 29, 2019, www.drugchannels.net/2019/05/cvs-express-scripts-and-evolution-of.html.

132 massive amounts of waste National Community Pharmacists Association, "Waste Not, Want Not: Examples of Mail Order Pharmacy Waste," September 2011, www.ncpanet.org/pdf/leg/sep11/mail\_order\_waste.pdf.

132 **Purdue Pharma paid off PBMs** David Armstrong, "Drug Maker Thwarted Plan to Limit OxyContin Prescriptions at Dawn of Opioid Epidemic," Stat News, October 26, 2016, www.statnews.com/2016/10/26/oxycontin-maker-thwarted-limits.

132 It took until 2017 Jeanne Whalen, "CVS Health Moves to Limit Access to Opioid Painkillers," *Wall Street Journal*, September 21, 2017.

132 **Congress has shut down** Kimberly Leonard, "House Votes to Ban 'Gag Clauses' That Prevent Pharmacies from Lowering Customers' Drug Costs," *Washington Examiner*, September 25, 2018.

132 **companies have shifted profits** Caitlin Owens and Bob Herman, "Part of Trump's Drug Pricing Plan Is Already Happening," Axios, March 15, 2019.

132 deliver about 90 percent Danny Hakim, William K. Rashbaum, and Roni Caryn Rabin, "The Giants at the Heart of the Opioid Crisis," *New York Times*.

132 companies made the top sixteen 2019 Fortune 500, Fortune, fortune.com/fortune500/2019.

132 generated \$7.9 million per employee Ilya Levtov, "Which Companies Have the Highest Revenue per Employee?" Priceonomics, May 24, 2017, priceonomics.com/which-companies-have-the-highest-revenue-per.

133 shipped 9 million opioid pills Eric Eyre, "Drug Firms Poured 780M Painkillers into WV amid Rise of Overdoses," *West Virginia Gazette*, December 17, 2016.

133 Mingo County, West Virginia, got 20.8 million Eric Eyre, "Drug Firms Shipped 20.8M Pain Pills to WV Town with 2,900 People," *West Virginia Gazette*, January 29, 2018.

133 **the number is 76 billion** "Drilling into the DEA's Pain Pill Database," *Washington Post*, July 21, 2019.

133 A New York complaint in 2019 New York v. Purdue Pharma et al., Supreme Court of the State of New York, April 11, 2019, www.documentcloud.org/documents/5817053-Unredacted-NYOAG-complaint.html.

133 **Documents in a long-running case** Scott Higham, Sari Horwitz, and Steven Rich, "Internal Drug Company Emails Show Indifference to Opioid Epidemic," *Washington Post*, July 19, 2019.

133 **Justice Department never filed anything** Lenny Bernstein and Scott Higham, "We Feel Like Our System Was Hijacked': DEA Agents Say a Huge Opioid Case Ended in a Whimper," *Washington Post*, December 17, 2017.

134 pay package of **\$98** million Bob Herman, "McKesson CEO's **\$98** Million Pay Comes amid U.S. Opioid Crisis," Axios, June 16, 2017.

134 **\$781 million in compensation** Anders Mellin, "Overdose Victim's Dad Rallies Teamsters in Fight with McKesson," Bloomberg, July 21, 2017.

134 Congress passed a law Scott Higham and Lenny Bernstein, "The Drug Industry's Triumph over the DEA," *Washington Post*, October 15, 2017.

134 and public pleas Ken Hall, "A Shareholder's Prescription for the Big Three Opioid Distributors," *West Virginia Gazette*, April 8, 2017.

134 **first at AmerisourceBergen** Don Sapatkin, "At Philly Shareholders Meeting, Teamsters Challenge Drug Wholesaler AmerisourceBergen on Opioid Policies," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, March 2, 2017.

134 **shareholders voted down** International Brotherhood of Teamsters, "Teamsters Lead Rare Shareholder Victory at McKesson, Country's Largest Opioid Distributor," July 26, 2017, teamster.org/news/2017/07/teamsters-lead-rare-shareholder-victory-mckesson-countrys-largest-opioid-distributor.

134 **board cleared itself of wrongdoing** Anders Mellin and Jeff Feeley, "McKesson's Board Clears Itself of Fault on Opioid Oversight," Bloomberg, April 24, 2018.

134 calling criticism of McKesson "nonsense" Erik Schatzker and Ivan Levingston, "McKesson CEO Calls Criticism of Company's Opioid Role 'Nonsense," Bloomberg, January 9, 2018.

134 **board did cut his pay** Alicia Ritcey, "McKesson Reduces CEO's Pay 10% Following Revolt by Investors," Bloomberg, June 15, 2018.

134 **defendants in the array of lawsuits** Scott Higham and Lenny Bernstein, "Drug-makers and Distributors Face Barrage of Lawsuits over Opioid Epidemic," *Washington Post*, July 4, 2017.

135 **California threatened to revoke** Ed Silverman, "California Cites Amerisource-Bergen for Failing to Flag Huge Sales of Opioids to Pharmacies," Stat News, July 23, 2019, www.statnews.com/pharmalot/2019/07/23/california-cites-amerisourcebergen-for-failing-to-flag-huge-sales-of-opioids-to-pharmacies.

135 Justice Department got involved Joseph Tanfani, "Justice Department to Target Opioid Manufacturers and Distributors in a New Push to Curb Deadly Epidemic," *Los Angeles Times*, February 27, 2018.

135 **board chair of Miami-Luken said** Bob Herman, "Drug Distributor Admits Contributing to Opioid Crisis," Axios, May 8, 2018.

135 Justice Department criminally charged William K. Rashbaum, "For First Time, Pharmaceutical Distributor Faces Federal Criminal Charges over Opioid Crisis," *New York Times*, April 23, 2019.

135 criminally indicted in Ohio Lenny Bernstein, "Prosecutors Bring Rare Criminal Charges Against Ohio Opioid Distributor," *Washington Post*, July 18, 2019.

135 letters to the *New York Times* Gabe Weissman, "Don't Blame Distributors for the Opioid Crisis," *New York Times*, May 8, 2019.

135 Addicts have moved on Joel Achenbach, "Wave of Addiction Linked to Fentanyl Worsens as Drugs, Distribution, Evolve," *Washington Post*, October 24, 2017.

#### Interlude

137 **spiked to nearly \$1 billion** Jenni Avins, "The Era of Big Weed Is upon Us," Quartz, April 5, 2019.

137 grew through acquisition Debroop Roy, "Curaleaf Buys Select Brand to Create World's Biggest Pot Company by Sales," Reuters, May 1, 2019.

137 **MedMen scooped up** Tomi Kilgore, "MedMen to Buy Medical Cannabis Company PharmaCann in a \$682 Million Stock Deal," CBS Marketwatch, October 11, 2018.

137 made a **\$4 billion investment** David Gelles, "When the Makers of Marlboro and Corona Get into Marijuana," *New York Times*, December 12, 2018.

137 **MolsonCoors also joined forces** "Molson Coors Canada and HEXO Announce Agreement to Create Joint Venture Focused on Non-Alcoholic, Cannabis-Infused Beverages for the Canadian Market," Molson Coors press release, August 1, 2018, ir.molsoncoors.com/news/press-release-details/2018/Molson-Coors-Canada-and-HEXO-Announce-Agreement-to-Create-Joint-Venture-Focused-on-Non-Alcoholic-Cannabis-Infused-Beverages-for-the-Canadian-Market/default.aspx.

137 **Anheuser-Busch InBev** Associated Press, "Budweiser Maker Teams Up with Tilray to Explore Pot Drinks," December 19, 2018.

137 took a 45 percent stake Gelles, "When the Makers of Marlboro and Corona."

137 **swallowing CBD "beauty brand**" Anjelica LaVito, "Canadian Pot Company Cronos Gets Foothold in US by Buying Popular CBD Beauty Brand Lord Jones," CNBC, August 2, 2019.

137 **navigated a tobacco market** Jennifer Maloney and Saabira Chaudhuri, "Against All Odds, the U.S. Tobacco Industry Is Rolling in Money," *Wall Street Journal*, April 23, 2017.

137 **the duopoly can raise prices** Clark Schultz, "Altria Surprises with U.S. Cigarette Price Hike," Seeking Alpha, June 13, 2019, seekingalpha.com/news/3471091-altria-surprises-u-s-cigarette-price-hike.

138 **35 percent stake in Juul** David Dayen, "How Vaping Giant Juul Explains Everything That's Wrong with Our World," The Intercept, December 27, 2018.

138 **captured close to three-quarters** Ivan Couronne, "JUUL: E-Cigarette Dominates the Market —and Fears of Parents," Medical Xpress, October 3, 2018, medicalxpress.com/news/2018-10-juul-e-cigarette-dominates-marketand-parents.html.

138 often known as "juuling" Kate Zernike, "'I Can't Stop': Schools Struggle with Vaping Explosion," *New York Times*, April 2, 2018.

138 has been wiped out Kevin Drum, "The Juul Fad Is Far Bigger than I Ever Would Have Guessed," *Mother Jones*, December 18, 2018.

138 **Juul's products and especially its marketing** Alex Bogusky, "How Big Tobacco Got a New Generation Hooked," *New York Times*, May 3, 2019; Robert K. Jackler et al., "JUUL Advertising over Its First Three Years on the Market," Stanford Research into the Impact of Tobacco Advertising, January 31, 2019, tobacco.stanford.edu/tobacco main/publications/JUUL Marketing Stanford.pdf.

138 Almost half of Juul's Twitter followers Lisa Rapaport, "Teens Made Up Most of E-Cigarette Maker Juul's Twitter Following—Study," Reuters, May 20, 2019.

138 gave marketing presentations Beth Mole, "Juul Gave Presentations in Schools to Kids—and the FDA Is Fuming," Ars Technica, September 10, 2019.

138 held free "sampling events" Jackler et al., "JUUL Advertising."

138 has as much nicotine Michael Nedelman and Roni Selig, "Juul Ramped Up Nicotine Levels, and Competitors Followed, Study Says," CNN, February 7, 2019.

138 Schools are struggling Zernike, "I Can't Stop."

138 said former FDA commissioner Scott Gottlieb Julia Belluz, "Scott Gottlieb's Last Word as FDA Chief: Juul Drove a Youth Addiction Crisis," Vox, April 5, 2019.

138 over a thousand people were sickened Denise Grady, "Vaping Illnesses Top 1,000, C.D.C. Says," *New York Times*, October 3, 2019.

138 seizures, potential risk of heart disease Julia Belluz, "Vaping May Be More Dangerous than We Realized," Vox, March 28, 2019; Rebecca Falconer, "E-Cigarette Flavorings May Pose Heart Risk, Study Finds," Axios, May 28, 2019; American Lung Association, "Popcorn Lung: A Dangerous Risk of Flavored E-Cigarettes," July 7, 2016, www.lung.org/about-us/blog/2016/07/popcorn-lung-risk-ecigs.html.

138 **telling everyone to "stop vaping**" Soumya Karlamanga, "California Officials Tell Everyone to Stop Vaping Right Now," *Los Angeles Times*, September 25, 2019.

138 **Walmart stopped stocking** Angelica LaVito and Courtney Regan, "Walmart Will Stop Selling E-Cigarettes in the Wake of Vaping-Related Deaths," CNBC, September 20, 2019.

138 **TV networks stopped showing ads** David Yaffe-Bellamy, "TV Networks Take Down Juul and Other E-Cigarette Ads," *New York Times*, September 18, 2019.

139 cities and states banned sales Thomas Fuller, "San Francisco Bans Sale of Juul and Other E-Cigarettes," *New York Times*, June 25, 2019; Steve LeBlanc, "Massachusetts Temporarily Banning Sale of Vaping Products," Associated Press, September 24, 2019.

139 **under federal civil and criminal investigation** Jennifer Maloney, "Federal Prosecutors Conducting Criminal Probe of Juul," *Wall Street Journal*, September 23, 2019.

139 **dumped the flavored pods** Jennifer Maloney, "Juul Halts Online Sales of Some Flavored E-Cigarettes," *Wall Street Journal*, October 17, 2019.

139 saw its CEO step down Michelle Chapman, "Juul CEO Kevin Burns Steps Down, Company to End Advertising as Vaping Comes Under Safety Scrutiny," Associated Press, September 25, 2019.

139 an amazing article Jennifer Maloney, "Juul Looks to Marlboro Maker for More Sway in Washington," *Wall Street Journal*, December 20, 2018.

139 **bragged in a conference call** "Altria Group, Inc. (MO) CEO Howard Willard on Discussion of Investment at Juul Labs Inc. Conference Call," Seeking Alpha, December 20, 2018, seekingalpha.com/article/4229702-altria-group-inc-mo-ceo-howard-willard-discussion-investment-juul-labs-inc-conference-call.

139 former Massachsetts attorney general Zeninjor Enwemeka, "Former Mass. AG Coakley Joins E-Cigarette Company Juul," WBUR, April 2, 2019.

139 **top advisor Johnny DeStefano** Josh Dawsey and Felicia Sonmez, "Trump Aides DeStefano, Knight to Depart White House," *Washington Post*, May 21, 2019.

139 **planned merger with Phillip Morris** Daniel Strauss, "Philip Morris and Altria's Tobacco Megamerger Goes Up in Smoke as Juul Struggles with Vaping Backlash," Business Insider, September 25, 2019.

139 **competition at mom-and-pop vape shops** Andrew Van Dam, "Trump's Vaping Crackdown Could Help Juul by Ending the Decade's Biggest Small-Business Success Story," *Washington Post*, September 23, 2019.

## 6. Monopolies Among Banks Are Why There Are Monopolies Among Every Other Economic Sector

141 **said one admirer** "Efforts on Behalf of the Industry Award 2012: Michael Funk," *Nutrition Business Journal*, January 18, 2013, www.newhope.com/people/efforts-behalf-industry-award-2012-michael-funk.

141 the corporate hagiography "UNFI over the Years," UNFI website, www.unfi.com/ourhistory.

141 **poaching nineteen other organic food distributors** Kristen Leigh Palmer, "Buyer of Supervalu Is a Key Player in Fast-Growing Organic Foods Industry," *Minneapolis Star-Tribune*, July 27, 2018.

142 **43,000 business customers** United Natural Foods, Inc., Corporate Profile, ir.unfi.com/home/default.aspx.

142 **\$6 billion in quarterly sales** United Natural Foods Inc. quarterly report, Q1 2019, Securities and Exchange Commission, d18rn0p25nwr6d.cloudfront.net/CIK-0001020859/c20f049b-a59b-4011-afc7-8bea9a158362.pdf.

142 **response to Amazon buying Whole Foods** Claire Kelloway, "As Independent Grocery Stores Wane and Amazon Looms, Wholesale Middlemen Merge," Food and Power, August 2, 2018, www.foodandpower.net/2018/08/02/as-independent-grocery-stores-wane-and-amazon-looms-wholesale-middlemen-merge.

142 **investment banks earned \$21 billion** Jonathan Tepper, "Why Regulators Went Soft on Monopolies," *American Conservative*, January 9, 2019.

142 **\$22.8 billion in 2016** Portia Crowe and Matt Turner, "Here's How Much the Top Wall Street Banks Have Earned in Fees in 2016," Business Insider, December 22, 2016.

142 **\$690 million in fees** Bob Bryan, "Wall Street Banks Could Make Close to \$700 Million from the Bayer-Monsanto Deal," Business Insider, September 14, 2016.

143 Citicorp merged with Travelers Insurance Randy Schultz, "Travelers, Citicorp to Unite," CNN, April 6, 1998.

144 **read a White House memo** Clinton Digital Library, "NEC—Financial Modernization," May 13, 1997, clinton.presidentiallibraries.us/items/show/4862.

144 **banks all had securities operations** Stacy Mitchell, "Glass-Steagall Act & the Volcker Rule," Institute for Local Self-Reliance, October 26, 2010, ilsr.org/rule/glass-steagall-act-the-volcker-rule.

144 over \$130 billion in assets Arthur E. Wilmarth, "Citigroup: A Case Study in Managerial and Regulatory Failures," *Indiana Law Review* 47, no. 1 (2014): 69–137.

144 the investment bankers won Joseph Stiglitz, "Capitalist Fools," Vanity Fair, January 2009.

144 the possibly apocryphal quote James Kwak, "All You Need for a Financial Crisis ...," Baseline Scenario, January 27, 2014, baselinescenario.com/2014/01/27/all-you-need-for-a-financial-crisis.

145 Japanese private banking unit Todd Zaun, "Citigroup Tries to Repair Its Image in Japan," *New York Times*, October 26, 2004.

145 admitted in 2012 Kim Chipman and Christine Harper, "Parsons Blames Glass-Steagall Repeal for Crisis," Bloomberg, April 19, 2012.

145 **demanded specific types** Nathaniel Popper, "Court Filing Illuminates Morgan Stanley Role in Lending," *New York Times*, December 29, 2014.

145 **email from a September 2008 weekend** Dennis Kelleher, "Goldman Sachs Failed 10 Years Ago Today," Better Markets, September 20, 2018.

146 six biggest banks Federal Financial Institutions Examination Council, "Large Holding Companies," June 30, 2019, www.ffiec.gov/npw/Institution/TopHoldings.

146 serial transnational criminal enterprises "Wall Street's Six Biggest Bailed-Out Banks: Their RAP Sheets and Their Ongoing Crime Spree," Better Markets, April 9, 2019, bettermarkets.com/sites/default/files/Better%20Markets%20-

%20Wall%20Street%27s%20Six%20Biggest%20Bailed-Out%20Banks%20FINAL.pdf.

146 **pension fund lawsuit** Owen Davis, "Pensions Accuse Morgan Stanley, Goldman Sachs et al. of Being Just a Little Too Tight with Each Other," Dealbreaker, August 18, 2017, dealbreaker.com/2017/08/pensions-accuse-morgan-stanley-goldman-sachs-et-al-of-getting-just-a-little-too-tight.

146 **dominating the credit default swap market** Jonathan Stempel, "Lawsuit in U.S. Accuses 12 Big Banks of Credit Default Swap Collusion," Reuters, June 8, 2017.

146 **windfall salary increases** Laura Noonan and Robert Armstrong, "US Bank CEO Pay Rises at Faster Pace than Average Worker," *Financial Times*, January 20, 2019.

146 **today there are around 4,600** Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "Commercial Banks in the United States," fred.stlouisfed.org/series/USNUM.

146 **didn't reject a single bank merger** Felice Maranz, "'Merge Now,' Ahead of 2020 Elections, Mike Mayo Tells Banks," Bloomberg, May 16, 2019.

146 mergers have quickened Lalita Clozel, "Bank Mergers Get Faster Under Trump," *Wall Street Journal*, February 13, 2019.

146 even before the 2018 bill David Dayen, "Bill Aimed at Saving Community Banks Is Already Killing Them," The Intercept, May 16, 2018.

146 **Analysts have been screaming** Matthew Monks, "JPMorgan Tells Banks to Partner Up as U.S. Deposit Drain Looms," Bloomberg, May 8, 2017.

147 said top stock analyst Maranz, "'Merge Now.""

147 **BB&T answered that plea** David Dayen, "Elizabeth Warren Was Right: New Law Is Already Making Banks Bigger," The Intercept, February 8, 2019.

147 **Black farmers opposed the deal** Claire Kelloway, "Black Farmers Association Opposes BB&T and SunTrust Bank Merger," Food and Power, May 8, 2019, www.foodandpower.net/2019/05/08/black-farmers-association-opposes-bbt-and-suntrust-bank-merger.

147 **expectation of closed branches** Jordan Wathen, "BB&T and SunTrust Have Plenty of Branch Fat to Trim," The Motley Fool, April 23, 2019.

147 hundreds of fintech acquisitions Yizhu Wang, "Banks Face Challenges Acquiring Fintech Firms," *Forbes*, January 5, 2018.

147 BlackRock picked up robo-investor Leena Rao, "Blackrock Buys a Robo Advisor," *Fortune*, August 26, 2015.

147 **JPMorgan snapped up** Ainsley Harris, "This Is Why JPMorgan Chase Is Buying Payments Startup WePay," *Fast Company*, October 19, 2017.

147 Goldman Sachs has a peer-to-peer lender Kaja Whitehouse, "Goldman Sachs to Compete with LendingClub," USA Today, June 15, 2015.

147 **plowed money into these sites** Shelly Banjo, "Wall Street Is Hogging the Peer-to-Peer Lending Market," Quartz, March 4, 2015.

147 **back-end suppliers have consolidated** Telis Demos, "Banking's Back-Office Workhorses Are Merging as Technology Reshapes Finance," *Wall Street Journal*, March 18, 2019; Telis Demos and Rachel Louise Ensign, "Frustrated by the Tech Industry, Small Banks Start to Rebel," *Wall Street Journal*, April 11, 2019. 147 **controlling around 95 percent** Corporate Finance Institute, "Rating Agency," corporatefinanceinstitute.com/resources/knowledge/finance/rating-agency.

147 Financial Crisis Inquiry Commission asked Barry Ritholtz, "Transcript: FCIC Interview of Warren Buffett, May 26, 2010," *The Big Picture* (blog), March 28, 2016, ritholtz.com/2016/03/fcic-buffett.

147 holds over \$100 billion Nicole Friedman, "Warren Buffett Is a Huge Backer of U.S. Banks," *Wall Street Journal*, August 14, 2019.

148 **simply ignored it** David Dayen, "Remember This Moment When the Next Financial Crisis Strikes," *New Republic*, August 28, 2014.

148 **Big Three credit reporting bureaus** Barbara Booth, "The Dysfunctional State of the US Consumer Credit-Score Model," CNBC, December 26, 2015.

148 **committing millions of errors** Blake Ellis, "Millions of Credit Reports Have Errors," CNN, February 12, 2013.

148 **allowing the largest data breach** Tara Siegel Bernard, Tiffany Hsu, Nicole Perlroth, and Ron Lieber, "Equifax Says Cyberattack May Have Affected 143 Million in the United States," *New York Times*, September 7, 2017.

148 **exploiting exclusive dominion** Alexander Osipovich, Dave Michaels, and Gretchen Morgenson, "SEC Ruling Takes Aim at Stock-Exchange Profits," *Wall Street Journal*.

148 **owned by just three companies** Robert J. Jackson Jr., "Unfair Exchange: The State of America's Stock Markets," Securities and Exchange Commission, September 19, 2018, www.sec.gov/news/speech/jackson-unfair-exchange-state-americas-stock-markets.

148 **\$4 trillion municipal bond market** Heather Gillers and Gunjan Banerji, "The Municipal-Bond Market Is Now Controlled by Just a Few Firms," *Wall Street Journal*, July 24, 2019.

148 Charles Schwab bought TD Ameritrade Tara Siegel Bernard and Matt Phillips, "Charles Schwab to Buy TD Ameritrade as Free Trading Takes Over," *New York Times*, November 25, 2019.

148 **dismantled by overlapping scandals** Julia Kollewe, "Calls for More Scrutiny of Top Accounting Firms After Carillion Collapse," *The Guardian*, January 30, 2018.

148 **partners obtained confidential information** Michael Rapoport, "Former KPMG Partner Pleads Guilty in Scheme to Obtain Secret Regulatory Information," *Wall Street Journal*.

148 **internal ethics and integrity tests** Francine McKenna, "The KPMG Cheating Scandal Was Much More Widespread than Originally Thought," CBS Marketwatch, June 18, 2019.

148 manage 81 percent John C. Bogle, "Bogle Sounds a Warning on Index Funds," *Wall Street Journal*, November 29, 2018.

148 on track to control Owen Walker, "BlackRock, Vanguard and SSGA Tighten Hold on US Boards," *Financial Times*, June 16, 2019.

148 **the "Problem of Twelve**" John C. Coates IV, "The Future of Corporate Governance Part I: The Problem of Twelve," Harvard Public Law Working Paper, September 20, 2018, papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3247337.

148 encourage market leaders to not compete Einer Elhauge, "The Greatest Anticompetitive Threat of Our Time: Fixing the Horizontal Shareholding Problem," Pro-Market, January 7, 2019, promarket.org/greatest-anticompetitive-threat-horizontal-shareholding.

148 **lower wages** José Azar and Xavier Vives, "Common Ownership and the Secular Stagnation Hypothesis," IESE Business School, January 2019, blog.iese.edu/xvives/files/2019/01/Azar-Vives CO-and-Secular-Stagnation-Hypothesis-Jan2019.pdf.

149 sounded the alarm Bogle, "Bogle Sounds a Warning."

149 "Verizon Subscriber Losses" Scott Moritz, "Verizon Subscriber Losses Highlight Need for M&A Exploration," Bloomberg, April 20, 2017.

149 "Auto Consolidation Is Vital" Stephen Wilmot, "Auto Consolidation Is Vital but Needs a Crisis," *Wall Street Journal*, June 15, 2019.

149 It was the biggest merger Chad Bray, "Anheuser-Busch InBev Completes Agreement for SABMiller," *New York Times*, November 11, 2015.

149 **around 41 percent** National Beer Wholesalers Association, "The U.S. Beer Industry 2018," www.nbwa.org/resources/industry-fast-facts.

150 **so-called independent craft beers** Caitlin Dewey, "Lots of 'Craft' Beer Is Brewed by Anheuser-Busch. Here's How to Spot the Real Stuff," *Washington Post*, July 4, 2017.

150 **does its best to hide its ownership** Ellis Jones and Daina Cheyenne Harvey, "Fed Up with Big Beer's Incursion, Independent Craft Breweries Push Back," CNBC, February 3, 2018.

150 all begun to merge John Kell, "What the Boston Beer–Dogfish Head Merger Means for the Future of Craft Beer," *Fortune*, May 10, 2019; Jeff Sutherland and Lisa Du, "Anchor Steam Beer Snapped Up by Japan's Sapporo in U.S. Push," Bloomberg, August 2, 2017; Josie Sexton, "New Belgium Brewing, Colorado's Largest Craft Brewery, Announces Sale to International Beer Conglomerate," *Denver Post*, November 19, 2019.

150 The announcement article Bray, "Anheuser-Busch InBev Completes Agreement."

150 Around 4,400 companies Stoller, Goliath, 275–281.

151 U.S. deals in 2016 Dan Primack, "2017 Was a Record Year for Mergers and Acquisitions," Axios, January 3, 2018.

151 tax cuts fattened corporate wallets Kevin Drum, "Thanks to Tax Cuts, Corporate Mergers Are Skyrocketing," *Mother Jones*, March 6, 2018.

151 **\$2.5 trillion in deals** Stephen Grocer, "A Record \$2.5 Trillion in Mergers Were Announced in the First Half of 2018," *New York Times*, July 3, 2018.

151 **\$120 billion of that figure** Eric Platt, "Merger Mania Whips Up \$120bn of Tie-ups in Just One Day," *Financial Times*, April 30, 2018.

151 **ended up the third-largest on record** Nabila Ahmed, Ruth David, and Ed Hammond, "Dealmakers See Slower 2019 as Stocks, Politics Drag on M&A," Bloomberg, December 21, 2018.

151 **biggest M&A bonanza since 2000** Nabila Ahmed and Michael Hytha, "M&A Surge Driven by U.S. Deals Makes for Best January Since 2000," Bloomberg, February 1, 2019.

151 **outside advisor on every Google deal** Liana Baker, Gerrit De Vynck, and Sonali Basak, "Google Finds Its Deal Whisperers at Old-School Bank Lazard," Bloomberg, November 18, 2019.

151 **moved his family from Los Angeles** Hugh Son, "How Goldman Sachs Is Changing Its Culture to Win More Deals," CNBC, October 8, 2018.

152 **paid out \$6 billion** Eric Platt and James Fontanella-Khan, "GE's Dealmaking and Outlay to M&A Advisers Called into Question," *Financial Times*, October 2, 2018.

152 a relationship that had began in 1892 Richard Clough, "JPMorgan's 125-Year Courtship of GE Is Paying Off Handsomely," Bloomberg, April 7, 2017.

152 **signed with Centerview Partners** Liz Hoffman, "Rahm Emanuel, Ex-Chicago Mayor, Is Going to Wall Street," *Wall Street Journal*, June 5, 2019.

152 **expected to yield \$1 billion** Lucy Muniz, "Wall St. Set for \$1bn Fee Bonanza from Pharma Mega-deal," *Financial Times*, February 4, 2019.

152 **yielded the bank \$123 million** Arash Massoudi and James Fontanella-Khan, "JPMorgan Chase Set to Scoop Record Fee for Allergan Sale," *Financial Times*, August 13, 2019.

153 **Goldman Sachs plans** Joshua Franklin, "Goldman Sachs, Mega-M&A Purveyor, Looks for Smaller Deals," Reuters, November 5, 2018.

153 wants to regain market share "Moynihan Says BofA Aims to Regain Market Share in Mid-Sized M&A Deals" (video), Bloomberg, December 20, 2018. 153 historically been a stepping-stone Business Wire, "M&A Bankers' Dreams Revealed in Ansarada Survey," November 28, 2014.

153 late 2018 one from Willis Towers Watson Willis Towers Watson, "Deal Makers Consistently Beat the Market over the Last 10 Years, Underlining M&A's Success as a Growth Strategy," Yahoo Finance, November 27, 2018.

153 was actually invented Peer C. Fiss, Mark T. Kennedy, and Gerald F. Davis, "How Golden Parachutes Unfolded: Diffusion and Variation of a Controversial Practice," *Organization Science* 23, no. 4 (2011): 1077–1099.

154 according to a 2012 study Lucian A. Bebchuk, Alma Cohen, and Charles C. Y. Wang, "The Promise and Peril of Golden Parachutes," Harvard Law School, October 2012, www.strategy-business.com/article/re00215.

154 took home \$400 million Howard Gold, "Here's the Biggest Winner in the AT&T–Time Warner merger," CBS Marketwatch, June 14, 2018.

154 worth around \$500 million Chris Isidore, "Aetna CEO Could Walk Away with \$500 Million in Cash and Stock After CVS Deal," CNN, December 5, 2017.

154 **received \$31 million** Benjamin Mullin, "Viacom and CBS Executives to Earn Big Bucks in Merger Deal," *Wall Street Journal*, August 19, 2019.

154 eight- and nine-figure payouts Matt Stoller and Sarah Miller, "No More Payoffs for Layoffs," BuzzFeed, May 3, 2019.

154 produced \$700 million in fees Stoller and Miller, "No More Payoffs."

155 Multiple verdicts Sara Randazzo and Ruth Bender, "Jury Finds Bayer's Roundup Weedkiller Caused Man's Cancer," *Wall Street Journal*, March 20, 2019.

155 **causing Bayer stock to plummet** Rachel Siegel, "Roundup Is Embroiled in Cancer Cases. Now Its Maker Is Putting \$5.6 Billion Toward a New Kind of Weedkiller," *Washington Post*, June 14, 2019.

155 half of all investment-grade corporate bonds Emma Court, "All Those Big Health-Care Mergers May Mean Financial Risk Is Getting Concentrated," CBS Marketwatch, October 31, 2018.

155 **UNFI picked Goldman Sachs** Interviews with UNFI associates, and *United Natural Foods, Inc., v. Stephan J. Feldgoise et al.*, U.S. District Court for the Southern District of New York, Case No. 1:2019cv01607, February 20, 2019, dockets.justia.com/docket/newyork/nysdce/1:2019cv01607/510445.

158 **Bloomberg ran a story** Sridhar Natarajan and Katherine Doherty, "Goldman Strikes Unusual Concession in Struggling \$2 Billion Deal," Bloomberg, October 24, 2018.

158 **could do so deliberately** Commodity Futures Trading Commission, "Statement on Manufactured Credit Events by CFTC Divisions of Clearing and Risk, Market Oversight, and Swap Dealer and Intermediary Oversight," April 24, 2018, www.cftc.gov/PressRoom/SpeechesTestimony/divisionsstatement042418.

158 schemes designed to assert Joshua A. Feltman, Emil A. Kleinhaus, and John R. Sobolewski, "The Rise of the Net-Short Debt Activist," Harvard Law School Forum, August 7, 2018, corpgov.law.harvard.edu/2018/08/07/the-rise-of-the-net-short-debt-activist.

159 **nearly \$500 million lawsuit** Lauren Manning, "UNFI Sues Goldman Sachs over Handling of Supervalu Deal," Grocery Dive, February 1, 2019, www.grocerydive.com/news/unfi-sues-goldman-sachs-over-handling-of-supervalu-deal/547310.

159 **Spinner would later say** "UNFI Files Suit Against Goldman Sachs in Supervalu Acquisition," UNFI press release, January 31, 2019, progressivegrocer.com/unfi-files-suit-against-goldman-sachs-supervalu-acquisition.

159 **Goldman Sachs** *responded* Laura Noonan, "Goldman Sachs Sued over Work on \$2.9bn Grocery Deal," *Financial Times*, January 30, 2019.

## Interlude

162 Hilton bought Doubletree Melody Petersen, "Hilton to Buy Promus Chain, Creating One of Biggest Hotel Groups," *New York Times*, September 8, 1999.

162 in 2016 purchased Starwood Scott Mayerowitz, "Marriott Buys Starwood, Becoming World's Largest Hotel Chain," Associated Press, September 23, 2016.

162 **frequent travelers complained** Martha C. White, "Marriott's Merger of Hotel Rewards Programs Tests Members' Loyalty," *New York Times*, October 8, 2018.

162 **stealing four years' worth of data** Seena Gressin, "The Marriott Data Breach," Federal Trade Commission, December 4, 2018, www.consumer.ftc.gov/blog/2018/12/marriott-data-breach.

162 have also been sued Ann Carrns, "Marriott and Hilton Sued over 'Resort Fees,' Long a Bane for Travelers," *New York Times*, August 23, 2019.

## 7. Monopolies Are Why America Can't Build or Run a Single Weapons System Without Assistance from China

165 "**Understanding How the Government Buys**" The Capitol Forum, "TransDigm: A Closer Look at TransDigm's Corporate Training and Strategies to Avoid Government Scrutiny of Price and Cost Data," March 27, 2017.

165 **\$100 million per jet** Kyle Mizokami, "The F-35 Is About to Get a Lot Cheaper. Sort Of," *Popular Mechanics*, July 11, 2016.

166 **defense contractors outsource** Ben Freeman, Nia Harris, and Cassandra Stimpson, "The Military-Industrial Jobs Scam," TomDispatch, August 4, 2019, www.tomdispatch.com/blog/176593.

166 hollowed out its defense industrial base Matt Stoller and Lucas Kunce, "America's Monopoly Crisis Hits the Military," *American Conservative*, June 27, 2019.

167 held a series of hearings House Select Committee on Expenditures in the War Department, various volumes 1919–1921, list at The Online Books Page, University of Pennsylvania, onlinebooks.library.upenn.edu/webbin/book/lookupname?

key=United%20States%2E%20Congress%2E%20House%2E%20

Select%20committee%20on%20expenditures%20in%20the%20War%20department.

167 his 1935 book Gen. Smedley Butler, *War Is a Racket* (New York: Round Table Press, 1935).

167 **Senate Munitions Committee** United States Senate, "Merchants of Death," September 4, 1934, www.senate.gov/artandhistory/history/minute/merchants of death.htm.

167 **Congress formed the Truman Committee** Dwight John Zimmerman, "Senator Harry S. Truman and the Truman Committee," Defense Media Network, December 19, 2012, www.defensemedianetwork.com/stories/senator-harry-s-truman-and-the-truman-committee.

168 Arthur Miller's play *All My Sons* Arthur Miller, *All My Sons* (New York: Reynal & Hitchcock, 1947).

168 **1961 presidential farewell address** Dwight D. Eisenhower farewell address, January 17, 1961, www.militaryindustrialcomplex.com/military-industrial-complex-speech.asp.

168 take control of the special tooling Federal Register 30, nos. 21–28 (1965): 1747.

168 Weinberger was forced to admit Richard C. Gross, "Defense Secretary Caspar Weinberger, Disclosing a Defense Contractor Charged," United Press International, July 26, 1983.

168 case of the \$435 hammer Gross, "Defense Secretary Caspar Weinberger."

168 **\$640 toilet seat** Jack Smith, "\$37 Screws, a \$7,622 Coffee Maker, \$640 Toilet Seats: Suppliers to Our Military Just Won't Be Oversold," *Los Angeles Times*, July 30, 1986.

168 artifacts of an old Pentagon bookkeeping structure Ezra Klein, "The Pentagon's \$435 Hammer," *Washington Post*, June 8, 2011.

168 **concept for networked communications protocols** Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency, "Paving the Way to the Modern Internet," www.darpa.mil/about-us/timeline/modern-internet.

169 Gramm-Rudman-Hollings Peter Grier, "Military to Face Tough Trims Under Gramm-Rudman Bill," *Christian Science Monitor*, December 12, 1985.

169 figures from Gordon Adams Interview with Gordon Adams.

169 "Last Supper" Stoller and Kunce, "America's Monopoly Crisis Hits the Military."

169 **Perry put a number to it** Leslie Wayne, "The Shrinking Military Complex," *New York Times*, February 27, 1998.

169 Northrop purchased Grumman Calvin Sims, "Northrop Bests Martin Marietta to Buy Grumman," *New York Times*, April 5, 1994.

169 Lockheed bought out twenty-two suppliers Wayne, "The Shrinking Military Complex."

169 **Raytheon gobbled up** Associated Press, "Raytheon to Buy Two Chrysler Businesses," April 9, 1996; "Raytheon to Buy TI Missile Division," *Los Angeles Times*, January 7, 1997; James F. Peltz,

"Raytheon Acquires Hughes Wing in \$9.5-Billion Deal," *Los Angeles Times*, January 17, 1997. 169 **Boeing took units** CNN.com, "Boeing Buying Rockwell Units," CNN, August 1, 1996; Brian

Knowlton, "Boeing to Buy McDonnell Douglas," New York Times, December 16, 1996.

169 General Dynamics absorbed General Dynamics, "Our History: A Long History of Continuous Improvement," www.gd.com/about-gd/our-history.

169 **17,000 firms exited** Doug Cameron and Ben Kesling, "Defense Contractors Join Forces as Pentagon Spending Slows," *Wall Street Journal*, June 11, 2019.

169 **Raytheon bought United Technologies** Cara Lombardo and Doug Cameron, "United Technologies Strikes Deal to Merge with Raytheon," *Wall Street Journal*, June 10, 2019.

170 **2006 research paper** Judy B. Davis, "The Impact of the Defense Industry Consolidation on the Aerospace Industry," thesis, Air Force Institute of Technology, March 2006, AFIT/GCA/ENV/06M-03, apps.dtic.mil/dtic/tr/fulltext/u2/a449606.pdf.

170 earned \$30.1 billion Alex Kane, "Here's Exactly Who's Profiting from the War on Yemen," *In These Times*, May 20, 2019.

170 invoked an emergency provision Edward Wong, Catie Edmondson, and Eric Schmitt, "Trump Officials Prepare to Bypass Congress to Sell Weapons to Gulf Nations," *New York Times*, May 23, 2019.

170 **helped Raytheon earn** Jon Schwarz, "How to Dismantle the Absurd Profitability of Nuclear Weapons," The Intercept, May 4, 2019.

170 **mused about how good** Lee Fang, "Arms Manufacturers Tell Investors That Iran Tension Fuels Business," The Intercept, May 28, 2019.

170 **dollars flow to every state** Amanda Macias and John W. Schoen, "Here Are the States Where the Pentagon Drops the Most—and Least—Money per Capita," CNBC, May 10, 2019.

171 waivers to the Buy America Act Davis, "The Impact of the Defense Industry Consolidation."

171 **made stated policy** House Committee on Government Reform, "Dollars, Not Sense: Government Contracting Under the Bush Administration," June 2006, www.halliburtonwatch.org/reports/waxman0606.pdf.

171 Lockheed Martin listed Project on Government Oversight, "Taxpayers Carry the Load: The C-130J Cargo Plane Does Not," March 15, 2005, www.pogo.org/report/2005/03/taxpayers-carry-load-c-130j-cargo-plane-does-not.

171 **let go in large numbers** Vicki Torres, "Trying to Loosen Big Companies' Grip on Government Contracts," *Los Angeles Times*, November 19, 1997.

172 officials began to sound the alarm Colin Clark, "Whoa, Lockheed & Co.! Kendall Urges Congress to Protect Innovation," Breaking Defense, October 2, 2015, breakingdefense.com/2015/10/whoa-lockheed-co-kendall-urges-congress-to-protect-innovation;

Renae Merle, "Regulators Warn About Too Much Defense Industry Consolidation," *Washington Post*, April 12, 2016.

172 **remarkable bout of chutzpah** Colin Clark, "Perry Warns Against Industry Consolidation; Wary of French Response to ISIL," Breaking Defense, December 3, 2015, breakingdefense.com/2015/12/perry-warns-against-industry-consolidation-wary-of-french-response-to-isil.

172 **military hasn't thought about this** Jamie Freed, "Defense Contractor Consolidation a Security Concern: U.S. Air Force Acquisition Head," Reuters, June 28, 2019.

172 **released in September 2018** Department of Defense, "Assessing and Strengthening the Manufacturing and Defense Industrial Base and Supply Chain Resiliency of the United States," September 2018, s3.amazonaws.com/static.militarytimes.com/assets/eo-13806-report-final.pdf.

172 lost over twenty thousand establishments Department of Defense, "Assessing and Strengthening."

173 between L3 and Harris Technologies Aaron Mehta and Jill Aitoro, "Meet L3 Harris Technologies: The CEOs Explain Their Merger Plan," Defense News, October 14, 2018, www.defensenews.com/industry/2018/10/14/meet-l3-harris-technologies-defense-firms-unveil-merger-plan.

173 only U.S.-based supplier The Capitol Forum, "Harris/L3: Merger Would Leave One U.S.-Based Maker of Military-Grade Night Vision Goggles, Army Official Says," November 1, 2018.

173 **cornered half the global production** Akshat Rathi, "One Chinese Company Now Controls Most of the Metal Needed to Make the World's Advanced Batteries," Quartz, May 30, 2018.

173 market for rare earth metals Michael Silver, "China's Dangerous Monopoly on Metals," *Wall Street Journal*, April 14, 2019.

173 **America pioneered the development** Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency, "Advanced Aircraft Materials," www.darpa.mil/about-us/timeline/rare-earth.

173 **the plant closed** Jeffrey St. Clair, "The Saga of Magnequench," Counterpunch, April 7, 2006, www.counterpunch.org/2006/04/07/the-saga-of-magnequench.

173 China bought the entire company Andrew Leonard, "How G.M. Helped China to World Magnet Domination," Salon, August 31, 2010.

173 **2017 Interior Department report** U.S. Department of the Interior, "Groundbreaking Report: U.S. Reliant on China, Russia, Other Foreign Nations for Many Critical Minerals," December 18, 2017, www.doi.gov/pressreleases/groundbreaking-report-us-reliant-china-russia-other-foreign-nations-many-critical.

173 **state-run newspapers implied** Ben Blanchard, Michael Martina, and Tom Daly, "China Ready to Hit Back at U.S. with Rare Earths: Newspapers," Reuters, May 28, 2019.

173 **toured a rare earths factory** Zhou Xin, Wendy Wu, and Kinling Lo, "Chinese President Xi Jinping Sounds Long March Rallying Call as US Trade War Tensions Rise," *South China Morning Post*, May 20, 2019.

173 rare earths export ban Keith Bradsher, "Amid Tension, China Blocks Crucial Exports to Japan," *New York Times*, September 24, 2010.

173 **There are conflicting assessments** Eugene Gholz, "Rare Earth Elements and National Security," Greenberg Center for Geoeconomic Studies, October 17, 2014, www.cfr.org/report/rareearth-elements-and-national-security; Michael Silver, "China's Dangerous Monopoly on Metals," *Wall Street Journal*, April 14, 2019. 173 secure alternative sources in Japan Yen Nee Lee, "A Massive, 'Semi-Infinite' Trove of Rare-Earth Metals Has Been Found in Japan," CNBC, April 12, 2018.

**once-mothballed rare earth mine** Rhiannon Hoyle, "U.S. Rare Earths Revival Planned amid Trade Conflict," *Wall Street Journal*, May 20, 2019.

**efforts are in the early stages** Ernest Scheyder, "China Set to Control Rare Earth Supply for Years Due to Processing Dominance," Reuters, May 29, 2019.

**continuing problems with the F-35** Valerie Insinna, "The Pentagon Is Battling the Clock to Fix Serious, Unreported F-35 Problems," Defense News, June 12, 2019, www. defensenews.com/air/2019/06/12/the-pentagon-is-battling-the-clock-to-fix-serious-unreported-f-35-problems.

**delivered without the elevators** Anthony Capaccio, "U.S. Navy's Costliest Carrier Was Delivered Without Elevators to Lift Bombs," Bloomberg, November 2, 2018.

**report on the subject of manufactures** Alexander Hamilton's Final Version of the Report on the Subject of Manufactures, December 5, 1791, founders.archives.gov/documents/Hamilton/01–10-02-0001-0007.

**through three private equity firms** Robin Sidel, "Warburg Pincus to Acquire TransDigm for \$1.1 Billion," *Wall Street Journal*, June 9, 2003.

**buy around seventy companies** Scott Suttell, "TransDigm Group to Acquire Aerospace Company Extant for \$525 Million," *Crain's Cleveland*, March 19, 2018.

**seeks "private-equity-like returns**" "TransDigm Group's (TDG) CEO Nick Howley on Q4 2016 Results—Earnings Call Transcript," Seeking Alpha, November 14, 2016, seekingalpha.com/article/4023263-transdigm-groups-tdg-ceo-nick-howley-q4-2016-results-earnings-call-transcript.

175 "**special dividend**" TransDigm press release, "TransDigm Group Declares a Special Cash Dividend of \$24.00 Per Share and Announces Successful Completion of Incremental Term Loan," PR Newswire, October 14, 2016.

**TransDigm's profits keep rising** TransDigm annual report, 2018, eproxymaterials.com/interactive/tdg2018.

175 took home \$61 million "The Highest-Paid C.E.O.s in 2017," New York Times, May 25, 2018.

**TransDigm's 2016 annual report** TransDigm annual report, 2016, eproxymaterials.com/interactive/tdg2016.

**razor market is an oligopoly** Kaitlyn Tiffany, "Gillette Owner Procter & Gamble Is Acquiring One of Its Razor Startup Competitors," Vox, December 12, 2018; Erica Pandey, "Shaving Giants Sweep Up the Disrupters," Axios, May 11, 2019.

176 other former employees allege Memo from House Committee on Oversight and Reform, May 15, 2019, oversight.house.gov/sites/democrats.oversight.house.gov/files/2019-05-15.COR%20Supplemental%20Memo-5-15-19%20Hearing%20DOD%20

IG%20Rept.%20on%20Excess%20Profits%20by%20TransDigm%20Group%20Inc\_.pdf.

176 comes from military sales "Nick Howley on Q4 2016 Results."

**dinged back in 2006** Department of Defense Inspector General, "Acquisition: Spare Parts Procurement from TransDigm, Inc.," February 23, 2006, media.defense.gov/2018/Oct/10/2002049899/-1/-1/1/D-2006-055.PDF.

**former employee told staff** Memo from House Committee on Oversight and Reform, May 15, 2019.

**kept dropping out of the sky** Craig Whitlock, "More Air Force Drones Are Crashing than Ever as Mysterious New Problems Emerge," *Washington Post*, January 20, 2016.

178 another inspector general's report Department of Defense Inspector General, "Procuring Noncompetitive Spare Parts Through an Exclusive Distributor," February 6, 2008,

media.defense.gov/2008/Feb/06/2001713062/-1/-1/1/08-048.pdf.

178 **With the understated title** The Capitol Forum, "Military Revenues at Risk from Promised Trump Administration Crackdown on Military Contract Costs," January 17, 2017.

179 **finding prices increasing more** The Capitol Forum, "TransDigm: Capitol Forum Analysis of Contract Data Indicates Prices Increase at a Higher Rate After TransDigm's Acquisitions," February 3, 2017.

179 **submitted incorrect information** The Capitol Forum, "TransDigm: Twelve TransDigm Group Incorporated Subsidiaries Appear to Have Submitted Incorrect Ownership Information in Federal System for Award Management Database," March 3, 2017.

179 highlighted "channel stuffing" The Capitol Forum, "TransDigm: Former Managers at Subsidiaries Explain That Channel Stuffing Was a Strategy to Meet Revenue Goals," March 14, 2017.

179 **reported on the quarterly sales meetings** The Capitol Forum, "TransDigm: A Closer Look at TransDigm's Corporate Training and Strategies to Avoid Government Scrutiny of Price and Cost Data," March 27, 2017.

179 with the not-so-understated title Citron Research, "Could TransDigm Be the Valeant of the Aerospace Industry," January 20, 2017, citronresearch.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/TDG-finalb.pdf.

179 **he wrote a letter** Letter from Rep. Ro Khanna to Glenn Fine, Acting Inspector General, Department of Defense, March 20, 2017, khanna.house.gov/sites/khanna.house.gov/files/032117 TransDigm Letter.pdf.

179 **business press highlighted** Aishwarya Venugopal, "U.S. Congressman Asks DoD to Investigate TransDigm's Practices," Reuters, March 21, 2017.

179 Zach Carter called TransDigm Zach Carter, "Meet the Martin Shkreli of Defense Contracting," *Huffington Post*, March 23, 2017.

180 **stock was right back** David Dayen, "Contractor Whose Business Model Is Price Gouging the Pentagon Has Powerful Wall St. Backers," The Intercept, April 13, 2017.

180 **single TransDigm debt offering** Luke Millar, "TransDigm Unveils \$950M Triple-C High Yield Bond Deal Backing Data Service Corp," *Forbes*, May 25, 2016.

180 **Barclays and Royal Bank of Canada** Jayson Derrick, "Barclays: TransDigm a 'Victim of Its Own Success,' Moves to Top Pick in Aerospace & Defense," Benzinga, March 27, 2017, www.benzinga.com/analyst-ratings/analyst-color/17/03/9219230/barclays-transdigm-a-victim-of-its-own-success-moves-to-; "RBC Capital Starts TransDigm (TDG) at Outperform," RBC Capital press

release, January 11, 2017, www.streetinsider.com/Analyst+Comments/RBC+Capital+Starts+TransDigm+(TDG)+at

+Outperform/12417875.html.

180 **Twitter user named "Aces and Faults**" Screenshot of tweets from @ AcesAndFaults, March 2017.

180 someone impersonating a reporter Bill Alpert, "Exploiting Our Good Name," *Barron's*, April 8, 2017.

180 **joined Khanna to ask** Seema Mody, "Sen. Elizabeth Warren Joins the Call for an Investigation into TransDigm's business," CNBC, June 12, 2017.

181 "the most hated man in the Pentagon" Ellen Mitchell, "Meet the Most Hated Man in the Pentagon," Politico, April 11, 2016.

181 **a dramatic expansion** David Dayen, "Congress Trying to Sneak Through Major Giveaway to Defense Contractors," The Intercept, July 14, 2017.

181 **repeatedly blocked reforms** Jared Serbu, "Armed Services Chairman Challenges DoD on New Rule for Commercial Acquisition," Federal News Network, September 14, 2015; Scott Amey,

"Congress Locks Pentagon into Commercial Item Ripoffs," Project on Government Oversight, December 23, 2015, www.pogo.org/analysis/2015/12/congress-locks-pentagon-into-commercial-item-ripoffs.

**telling CEOs at an industry conference** Sandra I. Erwin, "Frustrated by Industry Behavior, Defense Officials Put CEOs on Notice," *National Defense*, March 27, 2017.

**released in February 2019** Department of Defense Inspector General, "Review of Parts Purchased from TransDigm Group, Inc.," February 25, 2019, www.dodig.mil/reports.html/Article/1769041/review-of-parts-purchased-from-transdigm-group-inc-dodig-2019-060.

182 created the illusion Carter, "Meet the Martin Shkreli."

**nearly five thousand contracts** Memo from House Committee on Oversight and Reform, May 15, 2019.

182 review obtained by Bloomberg Tony Capaccio, "Pentagon Contractor's 9,400% Profit on Half-Inch Pin Challenged," Bloomberg, May 14, 2019.

**Committee staff interviewed** Memo from House Committee on Oversight and Reform, May 15, 2019.

182 hauled in TransDigm CEO House Committee on Oversight and Reform, "Committee Held Hearing on Defense Contractor's Excess Profits," May 15, 2019, oversight.house.gov/news/press-releases/committee-held-hearing-on-defense-contractor-s-excess-profits.

**lead of the Defense Department** Tony Capaccio, "Military Pushes Parts Maker TransDigm to Return 'Excess Profit," Bloomberg, February 27, 2019.

**sending a \$16.1 million refund** House Committee on Oversight and Reform, "TransDigm to Refund \$16 Million to DOD as a Result of Committee Investigation," press release, May 24, 2019, oversight.house.gov/news/press-releases/transdigm-to-refund-161-million-to-dod-as-a-result-of-committee-investigation.

**seek a deeper investigation** Joe Gould, "Lawmakers Order Deeper Trans-Digm Probe by DoD Watchdog," Defense News, June 6, 2019, www.defensenews.com/congress/2019/06/06/lawmakers-order-deeper-transdigm-probe-by-dod-watchdog.

183 calls for more refunds Equanimity Investing, "Sell Transdigm: Product Pricing Risk, up to 40% Downside," Seeking Alpha, June 19, 2019, seekingalpha.com/article/4270892-sell-transdigm-product-pricing-risk-40-percent-downside.

**Assad was reassigned** Marcus Weisgerber, "Hard-Nosed Pentagon Negotiator Removed from Job; Racked Up Huge Travel Costs," Defense One, December 21, 2018, www.defenseone.com/politics/2018/12/shay-assad/153591.

**Assad retired** Martin de Beaumont and Sharon Weinberger, "Trump Tweeted 'Billions of Dollars' Would Be Saved on Military Contracts. Then the Pentagon Fired the Official Doing That," Yahoo News, October 1, 2019.

**right after he proposed** Aaron Gregg, "Pentagon Policy to Withhold Cash Sends Defense Industry Scrambling," *Washington Post*, September 21, 2018.

**the rule would be rescinded** Aaron Gregg, "Pentagon Walks Back Plan to Withhold Cash from Defense Contractors After Pressure from Lawmakers," *Washington Post*, October 2, 2018.

**Shanahan spent his entire career** Kelley Beaucar Vlahos, "From Boeing to E-Ring: Shanahan Is Industry's Man in the Pentagon," *American Conservative*, May 14, 2019.

**later become acting defense secretary** Connor O'Brien, David Brown, and Eliana Johnson, "Trump Taps Shanahan to Be Next Pentagon Chief," Politico, May 9, 2019.

**decamped to the General Dynamics board** Bryan Pietsch, "Former Defense Secretary Mattis Rejoins General Dynamics Board," Reuters, August 7, 2019.

184 **domestic violence incidents** Zachary Cohen, Curt Devine, Drew Griffin, and Michael Warren, "Shanahan Withdraws as Trump's Defense Pick as Domestic Incidents Resurface," CNN, June 18, 2019.

184 Esper took over the Pentagon Helene Cooper, "Trump Nominates Mark Esper as Next Defense Secretary," *New York Times*, June 21, 2019.

184 **did force a divestiture** Department of Justice, "Justice Department Requires TransDigm Group to Divest Airplane Restraint Businesses Acquired from Takata," December 21, 2017, www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-requires-transdigm-group-divest-airplane-restraint-businesses-acquired.

184 **allowed to purchase Esterline** TransDigm press release, "TransDigm Completes Acquisition of Esterline Technologies," March 14, 2019, transdigmgroupinc.gcs-web.com/news-releases/news-release-details/transdigm-completes-acquisition-esterline-technologies.

184 **only maker of chaff** Valerie Insinna, "The US Military's Chaff and Flare Industry Is on Fragile Ground," Defense News, November 13, 2018, www.defensenews.com/industry/2018/11/13/the-militarys-chaff-and-flare-industry-is-on-fragileground.

184 Kevin Stein told investors The Capitol Forum, "TransDigm/Esterline: House Armed Services Committee Member Jackie Speier Expresses Concern About Merger, Expects to Send Letter to DOD," October 22, 2018.

185 even authored an amendment David Dayen, "Ro Khanna's Continuing Fight Against Defense Contractor Rip-Offs," *American Prospect*, June 18, 2019.

185 **Pentagon memo stated** Jared Serbu, "New DoD Policy Aims to Crack Down on Alleged Price Gouging by TransDigm," Federal News Network, June 20, 2019.

#### Interlude

187 Walmart had 5,362 U.S. locations Walmart Location Facts, corporate.walmart.com/ourstory/locations/united-states#/united-states.

187 **the nation's largest employer** Michael B. Sauter and Grant Suneson, "Who Is the Largest Employer in Your State? Walmart Top in Nation with Amazon Second," *USA Today*, March 30, 2019.

187 the world's largest company 2019 Fortune 500, Fortune, fortune.com/global500/walmart.

187 **report from the Institute for Local Self-Reliance** Stacy Mitchell, "New Report: Walmart's Monopolization of Local Grocery Markets," Institute for Local Self-Reliance, June 26, 2019, ilsr.org/walmarts-monopolization-of-local-grocery-markets.

187 economy would be bigger than Norway's Vincent Trivett, "25 US Mega Corporations: Where They Rank if They Were Countries," Business Insider, June 27, 2011.

187 **nearly six times as many outlets** Arthur Delaney, "Dollar Stores Sell More Food than Whole Foods," *Huffington Post*, December 7, 2018.

187 **three thousand of these things** Joy Diaz, "In Rural and Low-Income Communities, Dollar Stores Are a Growing Presence," *Texas Standard*, February 12, 2019.

187 place outlets where Walmart won't Chris McGreal, "Where Even Walmart Won't go: How Dollar General Took Over Rural America," *The Guardian*, August 13, 2018.

187 **stores concentrate in low-income communities** Marie Donahue and Hannah Bonestroo, "New Maps Show Alarming Pattern of Dollar Stores' Spread in U.S. Cities," Institute for Local Self-Reliance, February 20, 2019, ilsr.org/new-maps-dollar-stores-spread.

187 maximize subsidies and tax breaks McGreal, "Where Even Walmart Won't Go."

187 **demand a lower-cost alternative** Helaine Olen, "Dollar Stores Understand the Age of Inequality Better than Almost Any Other Business," *Washington Post*, December 18, 2018.

187 **continuing to create more** Sarah Nassauer, "How Dollar General Became Rural America's Store of Choice," *Wall Street Journal*, December 15, 2017.

188 **Dollar General bought up dozens** Hadley Malcolm, "Dollar General Buys 41 Walmart Express Stores," *USA Today*, July 28, 2016.

188 **2018 Institute for Local Self-Reliance report** Marie Donahue and Stacy Mitchell, "Dollar Stores Are Targeting Struggling Urban Neighborhoods and Small Towns. One Community Is Showing How to Fight Back," Institute for Local Self-Reliance, December 6, 2018, ilsr.org/dollar-stores-target-cities-towns-one-fights-back.

188 Few employers want to run Julie Turkewitz, "Who Wants to Run That Momand-Pop Market? Almost No One," *New York Times*, July 26, 2017.

188 three times as many employees McGreal, "Where Even Walmart Won't Go."

188 **command an upper-middle-class salary** Abha Bhattarai, "Walmart Store Managers Average \$175,000 a Year. Many Employees Still Earn Below the Poverty Line," *Washington Post*, May 9, 2019.

188 managers make \$40,000 a year Mya Frazier, "Dollar General Hits a Gold Mine in Rural America," *Bloomberg Businessweek*, October 11, 2017.

188 the tragedy of food deserts Donahue and Mitchell, "Dollar Stores Are Targeting."

188 serial acquirer of smaller companies Hadley Malcolm, "Dollar Tree Buying Family Dollar for \$8.5 Billion," *USA Today*, July 28, 2014.

188 **Starboard Value took a stake** Cara Lombardo, "Activist Investor Starboard Seeks Changes at Dollar Tree," *Wall Street Journal*, January 7, 2019.

188 **duopoly could move to monopoly** Elizabeth Winkler, "In Dollar Store Wars, Dollar Tree Needs a Trim," *Wall Street Journal*, May 30, 2019.

188 **The dollar store resistance** Arthur Delaney, "Meet the Dollar Store Resistance," *Huffington Post*, November 21, 2018.

188 city council put a moratorium Sam Bloch, "Tulsa Says No More Dollar General, Curbing Exploitation of Black Neighborhoods," The New Food Economy, April 12, 2018, newfoodeconomy.org/tulsa-dollar-general-stores-food-insecurity.

188 **passed a similar zoning ordinance** "New Mesquite Ordinance Will Limit Number of Dollar Stores," Fox 4 News Dallas Fort Worth, August 13, 2018.

188 **restrictions on chain stores** Stacy Mitchell, "Formula Business Restrictions," Institute for Local Self-Reliance, December 1, 2008, ilsr.org/rule/formula-business-restrictions.

188 Buhler, Kansas, rejected McGreal, "Where Even Walmart Won't Go."

### 8. Monopolies Are Why a Small Business Owner and His Girlfriend Had to Get Permission from Amazon to Live Together

191 **2019 annual shareholder letter** Jeff Bezos annual shareholder letter, 2019, amazonir.gcs-web.com/static-files/4f64d0cd-12f2-4d6c-952e-bbed15ab1082.

191 **most valuable public company** Lauren Feiner, "Amazon Is the Most Valuable Public Company in the World After Passing Microsoft," CNBC, January 7, 2019.

192 at least 2.5 million third-party sellers Marketplace Pulse, "Number of Sellers on Amazon Marketplace," www.marketplacepulse.com/amazon/number-of-sellers.

192 **nearly half of all online sales** Matt Day and Jackie Gu, "The Enormous Numbers Behind Amazon's Market Reach," Bloomberg, March 27, 2019.

192 rose to 81 percent Lauren Thomas, "Retail Is Having Its Best Holiday Season in 6 Years," CNBC, December 26, 2018.

193 **cashless convenience stores** Jeanette Settembre, "After Backlash, Amazon Go's New York City Store Finally Accepts Cash," CBS Marketwatch, May 8, 2019.

193 stores that sell popular items Day One Staff, "Introducing Amazon 4-Star," Amazon blog, September 26, 2018, blog.aboutamazon.com/shopping/amazon-4-star.

193 grocery store chain Esther Fung and Heather Haddon, "Amazon to Launch New Grocery-Store Business," *Wall Street Journal*, March 1, 2019.

193 over 100 million Don Reisinger, "Amazon Prime Has More than 100 Million U.S. Subscribers," *Fortune*, January 17, 2019.

193 encourages them to buy more Adam Clark Estes, "I'm Starting to Have Serious Doubts About Amazon Prime," Gizmodo, June 26, 2018.

193 **\$119 annual fee** Elizabeth Weise, "Amazon to Raise Annual Prime Subscription to \$119, a 20% Increase," *USA Today*, April 26, 2018.

193 **Bezos said** Todd Bishop, "Jeff Bezos: Amazon's Goal Is to Make It 'Irresponsible' to Not Be a Prime Member," Geekwire, May 17, 2016, www.geekwire.com/2016/annual-meeting-jeff-bezos-touts-amazons-3-pillars-prime-aws-marketplace.

193 **skew the nation's retail sales figures** Patti Domm, "Amazon Is Skewing the Whole Country's Retail Sales Data and Is Likely Behind Last Month's Drop," CNBC, September 15, 2017.

193 Alexa controls two-thirds Day and Gu, "Enormous Numbers."

193 the Kindle represents 84 percent Day and Gu, "Enormous Numbers."

193 an astonishing portion of the internet Jake Swearingen, "When Amazon Web Services Goes Down, So Does a Lot of the Web," *New York*, March 2, 2018.

193 **U.S. financial infrastructure** Tanaya Macheel, "Amazon Is a Threat to Banks—Just Not in the Way You Think," Tearsheet, August 28, 2017, tearsheet.co/data/amazon-is-a-threat-to-banks-just-not-in-the-way-you-think.

193 **upward of \$7 billion** Eugene Kim, "Amazon on Pace to Spend \$7 Billion on Video and Music Content This Year, According to New Disclosure," CNBC, April 26, 2019.

193 third-largest online advertiser Lara O'Reilly and Laura Stevens, "Amazon, with Little Fanfare, Emerges as an Advertising Giant," *Wall Street Journal*, November 27, 2018.

193 major shipping and logistics company Erica Pandey, "Amazon Sets Eyes on Its Next Target," Axios, April 29, 2019.

193 **furniture seller** Brian Baskin and Laura Stevens, "Amazon Makes Major Push into Furniture," *Wall Street Journal*, May 12, 2017.

193 mattress seller Dave Gershgorn, "Amazon Is Now a Mattress Company," Quartz, October 1, 2018.

193 **largest online fashion designer** The Fashion Law, "Amazon Just Launched a 500-Piece Fast Fashion Collection," September 10, 2017, www.thefashionlaw.com/home/amazon-is-preparing-to-launch-a-500-piece-fast-fashion-collection.

193 **online pharmacy** Sharon Terlep and Laura Stevens, "Amazon Buys Online Pharmacy PillPack for \$1 Billion," *Wall Street Journal*, June 28, 2018.

193 medical supply business Carolyn Y. Johnson, "Amazon's Entry into Health Care Starts with Gloves, Dental Bonding Agents and Syringes," *Washington Post*, February 13, 2018.

193 health care company Angelica LaVito and Jeff Cox, "Amazon, Berkshire Hathaway, and JPMorgan Chase to Partner on US Employee Health Care," CNBC, January 30, 2018.

193 **pushing Amazon Pay** AnnaMaria Andriotis, Laura Stevens, and Emily Glazer, "Amazon Pay Accepted Here? Web Giant Aims to Put Digital Wallet in Stores," *Wall Street Journal*, November 21, 2018.

193 lending to its small business Alex Rolfe, "Is Amazon a Bank: Ramps Up Lending in Challenge to Big Banks," Payments Card and Mobile, June 12, 2017, www.paymentscardsandmobile.com/is-amazon-a-bank.

193 have experts come to your house Kia Kokalitcheva, "Amazon Wants to Compete with Best Buy's Geek Squad," Axios, July 10, 2017.

193 **registered a trademark** Anita Balakrishnan, "Blue Apron Hits All-Time Low as Amazon Suggests It Will Get into the Meal-Kit Business," CNBC, July 17, 2017.

194 As Scott Galloway has put it Scott Galloway, "Silicon Valley's Tax-Avoiding, Job-Killing, Soul-Sucking Machine," *Esquire*, February 8, 2018.

194 **dozens of companies evaporate** Ben Unglesbee, Cara Salpini, and Kaarin Vembar, "The Running List of 2018 Retail Bankruptcies," Retail Dive, November 21, 2018, www.retaildive.com/news/the-running-list-of-2018-retail-bankruptcies/516864.

194 **according to frequent Amazon critic** Stacy Mitchell, "Amazon Doesn't Just Want to Dominate the Market—It Wants to Become the Market," *The Nation*, February 15, 2018.

194 **independent business survey** Institute for Local Self-Reliance, "New Survey: Independent Businesses See Major Threats in Amazon, Corporate Concentration," August 6, 2019, ilsr.org/2019-independent-business-survey.

194 Analysts at Swiss bank UBS Lauren Thomas, "75,000 More Stores Need to Close Across the US, UBS Estimates, as Online Sales and Amazon Grow," CNBC, April 9, 2019.

194 **Stress on doormen aside** Erica Pandey, "A Doorman in the Age of Amazon," Axios, October 19, 2018.

194 did not design our cities Andrew Zaleski, "Cities Seek Deliverance from the E-Commerce Boom," CityLab, April 20, 2017, www.citylab.com/transportation/2017/04/cities-seek-deliverance-from-the-e-commerce-boom/523671.

194 **spews more carbon** Erica Pandey, "The Climate Stakes of Speedy Delivery," Axios, June 21, 2019.

195 **quietly ended that initiative** Brian Merchant, "Amazon Is Aggressively Pursuing Big Oil as It Stalls Out on Clean Energy," Gizmodo, April 8, 2019.

195 **reportedly destroys many returns** "Report: Amazon Destroys Large Amount of New, Returned Goods," Associated Press, June 12, 2018.

195 sells 42 percent of all books Day and Gu, "Enormous Numbers."

195 Amazon threatened to abandon Matt Day and Daniel Beekman, "Amazon Issues Threat over Seattle Head-Tax Plan, Halts Tower Construction Planning," *Seattle Times*, May 2, 2018.

195 Amazon pulled out Joshua McNichols, "Remember Amazon's Head Tax 'Threat'? Now It's Pulling Out of the Rainier Square Tower Anyway," KOUW, February 27, 2019.

195 plucks tax subsidies Good Jobs First, "Will Amazon Fool Us Twice?," December 2016, www.goodjobsfirst.org/sites/default/files/docs/pdf/amazon-subsidies.pdf.

195 reeling in at least \$2.7 billion Good Jobs First, "Amazon Tracker," www.goodjobsfirst.org/amazon-tracker.

195 There's no evidence Good Jobs First, "Will Amazon Fool Us Twice?"

195 **nationwide procurement contract** David Dayen, "Amazon Is One Step Closer to Taking a Cut on Literally Every Economic Transaction," *In These Times*, July 10, 2018.

195 **controversial facial recognition software** Isobel Asher Hamilton, "A US Police Force Is Running Suspect Sketches Through Amazon's Facial Recognition Tech and It Could Lead to Wrongful Arrests," Business Insider, May 2, 2019.

195 **on federal procurement** Brett Bachman, "The US Government Is the World's Largest Purchaser of Consumer Goods. Amazon Wants a Piece," Vox, May 1, 2019.

195 and data storage Karen Weise, "Amazon and Microsoft Are 2 Finalists for \$10 Billion Pentagon Contract," *New York Times*, April 10, 2019.

195 **spends more money lobbying** David McCabe and Erica Pandey, "Explore Amazon's Wide Washington Reach," Axios, March 13, 2019.

195 access to valuable data David Dayen, "The HQ2 Scam: How Amazon Used a Bidding War to Scrape Cities' Data," *In These Times*, November 8, 2018.

195 in a suburb of Washington David Fontana, "Amazon's D.C. Move Threatens the Founders' Vision for America," Politico, April 13, 2019.

196 **developed a \$100 million Alexa Fund** Emily Parkhurst, "Amazon Makes \$100M Available to Fund Voice-Control Tech," *Puget Sound Business Journal*, June 25, 2015.

196 even transmitting some of that sound Eugene Kim, "Amazon Reportedly Has Thousands of People Listening to Snippets of Alexa Conversations," CNBC, April 10, 2019.

196 Alexa even transcribes what it hears Alfred Ng, "Amazon Alexa Transcripts Live On, Even After You Delete Voice Records," CNET, May 9, 2019.

196 the company retains records Alfred Ng, "Amazon Alexa Keeps Your Data with No Expiration Date, and Shares It Too," CNET, July 2, 2019.

196 **So do Facebook** Sarah Frier, "Facebook Paid Contractors to Transcribe Users' Audio Chats," Bloomberg, August 13, 2019.

196 and Microsoft, through Skype Alyse Stanley, "Microsoft Confirms Your Cortana and Skype Recordings Aren't Private Either, Surprising No One," Gizmodo, August 15, 2019.

196 **also stores and transmits** Sam Biddle, "For Owners of Amazon's Ring Security Cameras, Strangers May Have Been Watching Too," The Intercept, January 10, 2019.

196 working with property managers Christopher Mims, "Amazon's Plan to Move In to Your Next Apartment Before You Do," *Wall Street Journal*, June 1, 2019.

197 read a customer's expression Pindrop, "Amazon Plans Move to Facial Recognition for Purchases," www.pindrop.com/blog/amazon-plans-move-to-facial-recognition-for-purchases.

197 **can read human emotions** Matt Day, "Amazon Is Working on a Device That Can Read Human Emotions," Bloomberg, May 23, 2019.

197 in the middle of every Mitchell, "Amazon Doesn't Just Want."

197 **seems dog-eat-dog** Jodi Kantor and David Streitfeld, "Inside Amazon: Wrestling Big Ideas in a Bruising Workplace," *New York Times*, August 15, 2015.

197 many of them at Foxconn Elizabeth Weise, "Amazon's Echo Dot, Kindles Made in Foxconn Factory Rife with Labor Abuses, Rights Group Says," USA Today, June 11, 2018.

197 **workers' every move is monitored** Julie Bort, "Amazon's Warehouse-Worker Tracking System Can Automatically Pick People to Fire Without a Human Supervisor's Involvement," Business Insider, April 25, 2019.

197 a labor force of nervous temps Alexander Sammon, "Elwood, Illinois (Pop. 2,200), Has Become a Vital Hub of America's Consumer Economy. And It's Hell," *New Republic*, January 9, 2019.

197 "voluntary time off" Bryan Menengud, "On Amazon's Time," Gizmodo, June 13, 2018.

197 **fired for the crime** Alfred Ng and Ben Fox Rubin, "Amazon Fired These 7 Pregnant Workers. Then Came the Lawsuits," CNET, May 6, 2019.

197 one of America's most unsafe employers Industrial Safety and Hygiene News, "Amazon, Tesla Named to Most Unsafe Employers List," April 26, 2018, www.ishn.com/articles/108502-amazon-tesla-named-to-most-unsafe-employers-list.

197 **despair and even death** Max Zahn and Sharif Padget, "Colony of Hell': 911 Calls from Inside Amazon Warehouses," Daily Beast, March 11, 2019; Dave Jamieson, "The Life and Death of an Amazon Warehouse Temp," HuffPost Highline, October 22, 2015.

197 had to reassure people Nandita Bose, "Amazon Dismisses Idea Automation Will Eliminate All Its Warehouse Jobs Soon," Reuters, May 1, 2019.

197 **it rolled out machines** Jeffrey Dastin, "Exclusive: Amazon Rolls Out Machines That Pack Orders and Replace Jobs," Reuters, May 13, 2019.

198 **low-wage nonunion workforce** Jake Bittle, "Postal-Service Workers Are Shouldering the Burden for Amazon," *The Nation*, February 21, 2018.

198 less lucrative than advertised Alana Semuels, "I Delivered Packages for Amazon and It Was a Nightmare," *The Atlantic*, June 25, 2018.

198 not classified as Amazon employees Amazon.com, "Amazon Raises Minimum Wage to \$15 for All U.S. Employees," October 2, 2018, blog.aboutamazon.com/working-at-amazon/amazon-raises-minimum-wage-to-15-for-all-us-employees.

198 offered warehouse employees \$10,000 Jennifer Smith and Kimberly Chin, "Amazon, in Need of Drivers, Turns to Its Employees," *Wall Street Journal*, May 13, 2019.

198 **illegal activity under labor law** David Dayen, "Thousands of Amazon Delivery Drivers Won't Be Eligible for the \$15 Wage," *In These Times*, October 12, 2018.

198 Atlas pays its pilots Abha Bhattarai and Kevin Williams, "The Amazon Air Pilots Who Deliver Your Parcels Are Prepared to Strike," *Washington Post*, April 11, 2019.

198 **crashed in Texas** Leslie Josephs, "NTSB Investigators Search for Clues in Deadly Amazon Cargo Jet Crash," CNBC, February 25, 2019.

199 watch union-busting videos Bryan Menengus, "Amazon's Aggressive Anti-Union Tactics Revealed in Leaked 45-Minute Video," Gizmodo, September 26, 2018.

199 bring in union-busting consultants Verne Kopytoff, "How Amazon Crushed the Union Movement," *Time*, January 16, 2014.

199 teach managers antiunion tactics Steven Greenhouse, "Amazon.com Is Using the Web to Block Unions' Effort to Organize," *New York Times*, November 29, 2000.

199 shut down workplaces Steven Greenhouse, "Unions Pushing to Organize Thousands of Amazon.com Workers," *New York Times*, November 23, 2000.

199 Lisa Pendry told Abha Bhattarai, "Thousands Line Up to Work for Amazon: 'I Just Need a Job," *Washington Post*, August 2, 2017.

199 **Big Tech has constructed barriers** Timothy B. Lee, "The End of the Internet Startup," Vox, July 11, 2017.

199 Amazon acquired online retailers Sarah Lacy, "Amazon Buys Zappos," Techcrunch, July 22, 2009; Dan Primack, "Amazon to Buy Diapers.com for \$540 Million," *Fortune*, November 6, 2010.

199 **bought an Israeli data-security app** Deepa Seetharaman and Betsy Morris, "Facebook's Onavo Gives Social-Media Firm Inside Peek at Rivals' Users," *Wall Street Journal*, August 13, 2017.

199 Apple obtains a smaller company Lauren Feiner, "Apple Buys a Company Every Few Weeks, Says CEO Tim Cook," CNBC, May 6, 2019.

199 as high as one a week Leena Rao, "Eric Schmidt: Google Is Buying One Company a Week," Techcrunch, December 7, 2011.

199 Seed funding has slowed Heather Somerville, "Seed Funding Slows in Silicon Valley," Reuters, July 31, 2017.

200 less than 1 percent of all sellers Marketplace Pulse, "Number of Sellers on Amazon Marketplace."

200 has made thousands of dollars Julia Glum, "This Couple Figured Out a Way to Make Thousands Reselling Trader Joe's 'Everything But the Bagel' Seasoning. Here's How," *Money*, Feburary 15, 2019.

201 grew to nearly \$43 billion Amazon.com, Inc., 2018 annual report, Securities and Exchange Commission, ir.aboutamazon.com/node/32656/html, 67.

201 according to one Morgan Stanley estimate Dan Gallagher, "Amazon's Third Party Needs to Keep Raging," *Wall Street Journal*, October 7, 2018.

201 third-party sellers must invest Karen Weise, "Amazon Knows What You Buy. And It's Building a Big Ad Business from It," *New York Times*, January 20, 2019.

201 agree to sell their brand Jon Emont, "Amazon Offers Sellers a Leg Up, with a Catch," *Wall Street Journal*, July 18, 2019.

201 **abruptly stopped buying directly** Spencer Soper, "Amazon Suppliers Panic amid Purge Aimed at Boosting Profits," Bloomberg, March 7, 2019; Spencer Soper, "Amazon Is Poised to Unleash a Long-Feared Purge of Small Suppliers," Bloomberg, May 28, 2019.

201 sign a mandatory arbitration agreement David Dayen, "The Biggest Abuser of Forced Arbitration Is Amazon," *American Prospect*, July 10, 2019.

201 get Amazon to delist them Jason Koebler, "Amazon Is Kicking All Unauthorized Apple Refurbishers off Amazon Marketplace," Motherboard, November 9, 2018, www.vice.com/en\_us/article/bjexb5/amazon-is-kicking-all-unauthorized-apple-refurbishers-off-the-site.

202 get hurt in a million different ways Josh Dzieza, "Prime and Punishment: Dirty Dealing in the \$175 Billion Amazon Marketplace," The Verge, December 19, 2018.

202 caught the Federal Trade Commission's attention Matt Binder, "FTC Fines Company for Fake Amazon Reviews in First Case of Its Kind," Mashable, February 27, 2019.

202 write phony reviews Nicole Nguyen, "Inside Amazon's Fake Review Economy," BuzzFeed, May 7, 2018.

202 buy a competing product Dzieza, "Prime and Punishment."

202 knockoffs are everywhere Alana Semuels, "Amazon May Have a Counter feit Problem," *The Atlantic*, April 20, 2018; David Streitfeld, "What Happens After Amazon's Domination Is Complete? Its Bookstore Offers Clues," *New York Times*, June 23, 2019; Naseem S. Miller, "Dietary Supplements: How to Avoid Fake Products," *Spokesman-Review*, August 21, 2019.

202 **recommended in 2018** Ari Levy, "Some Amazon Sites Should Be Added to 'Notorious Markets' List Because of Counterfeits, Apparel Industry Group Says," CNBC, October 1, 2018.

203 noticed a series of bad reviews David Pierson, "Extra Inventory. More Sales. Lower Prices. How Counterfeits Benefit Amazon," *Los Angeles Times*, September 28, 2018.

203 other returned fakes Wade Shepard, "Fuse Chicken vs. Amazon Is the David vs. Goliath Lawsuit to Watch in 2018," *Forbes*, January 14, 2018.

203 this is pretty common Izabella Kaminska, "Amazon (sub)Prime?," *Financial Times*, March 20, 2019.

203 **2015 federal court decision** *Milo & Gabby, LLC et al. v. Amazon.com, Inc.*, United States District Court, Western District of Washington, Ruling of Judge Ricardo Martinez, July 16, 2015, law.justia.com/cases/federal/district-courts/washington/wawdce/2:2013cv01932/196710/44.

203 A circuit court ruling Martina Barash, "Amazon Faces Liability as Marketplace 'Seller,' 3d Cir. Rules," Bloomberg Law, July 3, 2019.

203 A *Wall Street Journal* investigation Alexandra Berzon, Shane Shifflett, and Justin Scheck, "Amazon Has Ceded Control of Its Site. The Result: Thousands of Banned, Unsafe or Mislabeled Products," *Wall Street Journal*, August 23, 2019.

204 **notice from a fake law firm** Eugene Kim, "Amazon Was Tricked by a Fake Law Firm into Removing a Hot Product, Costing This Seller \$200,000," CNBC, September 7, 2017.

204 **85 percent of counterfeit goods** Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, "Global Trade in Fake Goods Worth Nearly Half a Trillion Dollars a Year—OECD & EUIPO," April

18, 2016, www.oecd.org/industry/global-trade-in-fake-goods-worth-nearly-half-a-trillion-dollars-a-year.htm.

204 Amazon recruits Chinese sellers Ari Levy, "Amazon's Chinese Counterfeit Problem Is Getting Worse," CNBC, July 8, 2016.

204 offers financing to them Eugene Kim, "Amazon Just Launched a Lending Service in China While Shuttering Its Local Marketplace," CNBC, May 8, 2019.

205 Amazon since changed its policy Eugene Kim, "Amazon's Updated Suspension Policy Still Has Sellers Worried About Getting Inexplicably Booted," CNBC, July 20, 2019.

205 **Amazon still holds the inventory** Ari Levy, "Amazon Sellers Say They Were Unfairly Suspended Before Prime Day, and Now Have Two Bad Choices," CNBCf, July 17, 2018.

207 have allegedly unbanned accounts Dzieza, "Prime and Punishment."

207 ever since Stine revealed Dzieza, "Prime and Punishment."

208 grew to 138 product lines Gartner Research, "Amazon Private Label 2019," March 26, 2019, www.gartner.com/en/marketing/research/amazon-private-label-2019.

208 **There are also house brands** Alison Griswold, "Secret Amazon Brands Are Quietly Taking Over Amazon.com," Quartz, October 5, 2018.

208 built a skin care line Cheryl Wischhover, "Amazon Made a Skin Care Line Based on What Users Search For," Vox, April 12, 2019.

208 preferential treatment in searches Julie Creswell, "How Amazon Steers Shoppers to Its Own Products," *New York Times*, June 23, 2018.

208 lower prices than competitors Leticia Miranda, "Amazon Sellers Say the Tech Giant Is Crushing Them with Competitive Pricing," BuzzFeed, June 7, 2018.

208 freebies of its house brand products Spencer Soper, "Amazon Doles Out Freebies to Juice Sales of Its Own Brands," Bloomberg, October 16, 2018.

208 promotes its own products Eugene Kim, "Amazon Has Been Promoting Its Own Products at the Bottom of Competitors' Listings," CNBC, October 2, 2018.

2208 Amazon adjusted its algorithm Dana Mattioli, "Amazon Changed Search Algorithm in Ways That Boost Its Own Products," *Wall Street Journal*, September 16, 2019.

208 In a 2014 paper Feng Zhu and Qihong Liu, "Competing with Complementors: An Empirical Look at Amazon.com," Harvard Business School Technology and Operations Management Unit, December 4, 2014, papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2533616.

209 Williams-Sonoma accused Amazon Taylor Telford, "Williams-Sonoma Sues Amazon over Knockoffs and 'Strikingly Similar' Products," *Washington Post*, December 19, 2018.

209 **commonplace for Amazon** Erica Pandey, "The Amazon Advertising Mafia," Axios, October 9, 2018.

209 gives Amazon higher search rankings The Capitol Forum, "Amazon and Google: Williams Sonoma Lawsuit Highlights How Amazon and Google Mutually Reinforce and Benefit from Each Other's Dominance," January 25, 2019.

209 kept the case alive Law360, "Amazon Must Face Williams-Sonoma TM Suit Over Site Layout," May 3, 2019.

209 Birkenstock quit the site Ari Levy, "Birkenstock Quits Amazon in US After Counterfeit Surge," CNBC, July 20, 2016.

209 Nike has also quit Khadeeja Safar and Dana Mattioli, "Nike to Stop Selling Directly to Amazon," *Wall Street Journal*, November 13, 2019.

209 "**modern-day piracy**" Abha Bhattarai, "Birkenstock CEO Accuses Amazon of 'Modern-Day Piracy," *Washington Post*, July 25, 2017.

209 the most notorious example Brad Stone, *The Everything Store: Jeff Bezos and the Age of Amazon* (New York: Little, Brown, 2013); Brad Stone, "The Secrets of Bezos: How Amazon Became

the Everything Store," Bloomberg Businessweek, October 10, 2013.

210 **shutting down Quidsi** Matt Weinberger, "Amazon Is Shutting Down a Division It Bought for \$545 Million, Escalating a Feud Between Jeff Bezos and His Walmart Rival," Business Insider, March 29, 2017.

210 products no longer arrive Mark Wilson, "Amazon Prime Is Getting Worse, and It's Making Me Question the Nature of Reality," Fast Company, December 19, 2018.

210 Amazon sells a book Tweet from Steve Randy Waldman (@interfluidity), January 1, 2019, twitter.com/interfluidity/status/1080205536128167936.

210 get bizarre substitutions Heather Haddon, "Amazon to Whole Foods Online Delivery Customers: We're Out of Celery, How's Kale?," *Wall Street Journal*, March 24, 2019.

210 move to one-day shipping Eugene Kim, "Amazon to Spend \$800 Million This Quarter to Make Free One-Day Shipping the Default for Prime Members," CNBC, April 25, 2019.

210 has listed fake higher prices Jade Scipioni, "Amazon Jacked Up Prime Day Prices, Misleading Consumers, Says Vendor," Fox Business, July 24, 2017.

210 has charged more for Kindles Phillip Longman, "Big Tech Is Spying on Your Wallet," *Washington Monthly*, April–June 2019.

210 **steered people to higher-priced products** Julia Angwin and Surya Mattu, "Amazon Says It Puts Customers First. But Its Pricing Algorithm Doesn't," ProPublica, September 20, 2016.

210 become a real-world laboratory Hermann Simon, "Whole Foods Is Becoming Amazon's Brick-and-Mortar Pricing Lab," *Harvard Business Review*, September 12, 2017.

210 forces sellers to raise prices Spencer Soper, "Amazon Squeezes Sellers That Offer Better Prices on Walmart," Bloomberg, August 5, 2019.

210 Amazon's own written policies Shaoul Sussman, "How Amazon Controls Its Marketplace," *American Prospect*, July 26, 2019.

211 declined to charge sales tax Darla Mercado, "The Holiday Is Over: Amazon Will Collect Sales Taxes Nationwide on April 1," CNBC, March 24, 2017.

211 **building a business model** Brian Baugh, Itzhak Ben-David, and Hoonsuk Park, "Can Taxes Shape an Industry? Evidence from the Implementation of the 'Amazon Tax,'" Fisher College of Business Working Paper, April 10, 2014, papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2422403.

211 **pay no federal taxes** Matthew Gardner, "Amazon Inc. Paid Zero in Federal Taxes in 2017, Gets \$789 Million Windfall from New Tax Law," Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy, February 13, 2018, itep.org/amazon-inc-paid-zero-in-federal-taxes-in-2017-gets-789-million-windfall-from-new-tax-law.

211 "Can't Realize a Profit" Laura Stevens, Sharon Terlep, and Annie Gasparro, "Amazon Targets Unprofitable Items, with a Sharper Focus on the Bottom Line," *Wall Street Journal*, December 16, 2018.

211 Amazon will only advertise Eugene Kim, "Amazon Is Aggressively Blocking Ads for Unprofitable Products as Part of a Plan to Bolster Its Bottom Line," CNBC, March 20, 2019.

211 **forces sellers to take discounts** Laura Stevens, "How Amazon Picks Its Seemingly Random Deals of the Day," *Wall Street Journal*, December 10, 2017.

211 **raise spending on marketing** Jason Del Rey, "An Amazon Revolt Could Be Brewing as the Tech Giant Exerts More Control over Brands," Recode, November 29, 2018, www.vox.com/2018/11/29/18023132/amazon-brand-policy-changes-marketplace-control-one-vendor.

211 raising shipping and transportation fees Spencer Soper, "Amazon Is Squeezing Suppliers to Curb Losses in Price Wars," Bloomberg, March 20, 2018.

211 **forcing them to reshape** Annie Gasparro, "Amazon Pushes Brands to Be Less Boxy," *Wall Street Journal*, July 30, 2019.

211 wrote an attention-grabbing paper Shaoul Sussman, "Prime Predator: Amazon and the Rationale of Below Average Variable Cost Pricing Strategies Among Negative-Cash Flow Firms," *Journal of Antitrust Enforcement* 7, no. 2 (2019): 203–219.

211 the Walmart effect Robert Siegel, "Understanding 'the Wal-Mart Effect," NPR News, January 31, 2006.

212 all versions of Amazon Matt Stoller, "WeWork and Counterfeit Capitalism," Substack, September 25, 2019, mattstoller.substack.com/p/wework-and-counterfeit-capitalism.

212 at best as outright fraud Scott Galloway, "NYU Professor Scott Galloway Says WeWork and Theranos Have a Lot in Common: Their Boards Let Them Get Away with 'Massive Fraud," Business Insider, September 27, 2019.

212 Warren Buffett bought Katherine Chiglinsky, "Buffett's Berkshire Pegs Its Amazon Wager at \$860.6 Million," Bloomberg, May 15, 2019.

#### Interlude

213 **156.1 million such websites** VeriSign Domain Name Industry Brief Q2 2019, August 2019, www.verisign.com/assets/domain-name-report-Q22019.pdf.

213 VeriSign got the go-ahead, VeriSign 8-K, "Entry into a Material Definitive Agreement," Securities and Exchange Commission, October 26, 2018, www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1014473/000101447318000042/vrsn-form8xkx102918.htm.

213 **stock leaped 17 percent** Tomi Kilgore, "VeriSign's Stock Rockets Back to Dot-Com Bubble Levels After ICANN Agreement," CBS Marketwatch, November 2, 2018.

213 **\$1 billion in free money** Kevin Murphy, "Trump Gives Verisign Almost \$1 Billion in Free Money," Domain Incite, November 5, 2018, domainincite.com/23641-trump-gives-verisign-almost-1-billion-in-free-money.

213 VeriSign's operating income Securities and Exchange Commission, Veri-Sign quarterly report, Q1 2019, www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1014473/000101447319000015/vrsn-2019331x10q.htm.

213 **owns nearly 13 million shares** Berkshire Hathaway Portfolio Tracker, holdings as of June 30, 2019, CNBC, www.cnbc.com/berkshire-hathaway-portfolio.

213 have consistently offered Daniel Negari, "XYZ's Comments on the Proposed Amendment to the .COM Registry Agreement," August 12, 2016, forum.icann.org/lists/comments-com-amendment-30jun16/msg00085.html.

213 **ICANN responded** ICANN, "Determination of the Board Governance Committee (BGC) Reconsideration Request 16-9," July 21, 2016, www.icann.org/en/system/files/files/reconsideration-16-9-ruby-glen-radix-bgc-determination-21jul16-en.pdf.

214 **but it failed** *RubyGlen, LLC v. Internet Corp. for Assigned Names & Numbers*, United States District Court, Central District of California, July 26, 2016, domainnamewire.com/wp-content/icann-donuts-tro.pdf.

214 **Nu Dot Co won** ICANN, "Results Available for 27 July 2016 New gTLD Program Auction," July 28, 2016, www.icann.org/news/announcement-2-2016-07-28-en.

214 VeriSign issued a brief press release "Verisign Statement Regarding .Web Auction Results," August 1, 2016, investor.verisign.com/news-releases/news-release-details/verisign-statement-regarding-web-auction-results.

214 **Donuts unsuccessfully sued** Kevin Murphy, "Donuts Loses to ICANN in \$135 Million .Web Auction Appeal," Domain Incite, October 16, 2018, domainincite.com/23581-donuts-loses-to-icann-in-135-million-web-auction-appeal.

214 **then quietly closed it** Andrew Allemann, "Department of Justice Closes Investigation on Verisign Running .Web," Domain Name Wire, January 11, 2018, domainnamewire.com/2018/01/11/department-justice-closes-investigation-verisign-running-web.

214 filed for an independent review Andrew Allemann, "Afilias Files for Independent Review on .Web, Further Delaying Domain Name," Domain Name Wire, December 4, 2018, domainnamewire.com/2018/12/04/afilias-files-for-independent-review-on-web-further-delaying-domain-name.

214 **announced a deal to buy** Jay Peters, "The Org that Doles Out.Org Websites Just Sold Itself to a For-Profit Company," The Verge, November 13, 2019.

214 **Price caps for. org** Andrew Allemann, "Domain Overseer Lifts All Price Caps on.Org Domain Names," Domain Name Wire, June 30, 2019, domainnamewire.com/2019/06/30/domain-overseer-lifts-all-price-caps-on-org-domain-names.

214 **CEO of Public Interest Registry** "Jonathon Nevett Named CEO of Public Interest Registry," December 4, 2018, thenew.org/jonathon-nevett-named-ceo-of-public-interest-registry/.

### 9. Monopolies Are Why Hospitals Can Give Patients Prosthetic Limbs and Artificial Hearts but Not Salt and Water in a Bag

216 **which produces about half** Data from the Open Markets Institute, concentrationcrisis.openmarketsinstitute.org/industry/iv-solution.

216 **crippled during Hurricane Maria** Peter Loftus and Jonathan D. Rockoff, "Baxter Says Saline Shipments Disrupted in Hurricane-Wracked Puerto Rico," *Wall Street Journal*, September 17, 2017.

216 shortage list since 2013 Erika Fry, "There's a National Shortage of Saline Solution. Yeah, We're Talking Salt Water. Huh?" *Fortune*, February 5, 2015.

216 had already been investigating Bowdeya Tweh, "Justice Department Investigating Baxter over Saline Shortage," *Wall Street Journal*, May 5, 2017.

217 made GoFundMe pages Mark Zdechlik, "Go Fund My Doctor Bills: Americans Ask for Help Paying for Health Care," Minnesota Public Radio, July 2, 2018.

217 **third-leading cause of death** Tait Shanafelt, Christine A. Sinsky, and Stephen Swensen, "Preventable Deaths in American Hospitals," NEJM Catalyst, January 23, 2017.

217 Aetna announced Anna Wilde Mathews, Liz Hoffman, and Dana Mattioli, "With Merger Deal, Aetna, Humana Get Ahead of the Pack," *Wall Street Journal*, July 6, 2015.

217 Cigna laid out its own Carolyn Y. Johnson, "With Anthem-Cigna Deal Near, the Health Insurance Industry Is Headed Toward a 'Big Three," *Washington Post*, July 22, 2015.

217 frightened patients and advocates Sarah Kliff, "Will Massive Mergers Make Health Insurance as Bad as Cable?" Vox, July 24, 2015.

217 prices jumped 7 percent Leemore Dafny, Mark Duggan, and Subramaniam Ramanarayanan, "Paying a Premium on Your Premium? Consolidation in the US Health Insurance Industry," *American Economic Review* 102, no. 2 (2012): 1161–1185.

217 **soared 14 percent** José R. Guardado, David W. Emmons, and Carol K. Kane, "The Price Effects of a Large Merger of Health Insurers: A Case Study of United-Health-Sierra," *Health Management, Policy and Innovation* 1, no. 3 (2013): 16–35.

218 **a gold-standard report** Office of Attorney General Martha Coakley, "Investigation of Health Care Cost Trends and Cost Drivers," January 29, 2010, www.mass.gov/files/documents/2016/08/ub/prelim-2010-hcctcd.pdf.

218 **tragedy of Nataline Sarkisyan** "Nataline Sarkisyan's Parents Come Face-to-Face with Former CIGNA Executive Wendell Potter," *Dateline*, NBC, January 25, 2010.

218 data from the Kaiser Family Foundation Rachel Fehr, Cynthia Cox, and Larry Levitt, "Insurer Participation on ACA Marketplaces, 2014–2019," Kaiser Family Foundation, November 14, 2018, www.kff.org/health-reform/issue-brief/insurer-participation-on-aca-marketplaces-2014-2019.

218 exclusive Obamacare policy arrangements Berkeley Lovelace Jr., "Joshua Kushner's Startup Oscar Health Sues Florida Blue for Allegedly Running Obamacare Insurance Monopoly," CNBC, November 13, 2018.

218 **abandoned their plans** Aaron Smith and Jackie Wattles, "Aetna-Humana & Anthem-Cigna: Two Mergers Die in One Day," CNN, February 14, 2017.

218 Justice Department had sued Carolina Humer and Carl O'Donnell, "U.S. Moves to Block Massive Health Insurer Deals Led by Anthem, Aetna," Reuters, July 21, 2016.

219 **expected the merger wave** Kathleen O'Toole, "Merger Mania in Medical Care Not Likely to Continue, Economist Says," Stanford News, March 17, 1997, news.stanford.edu/pr/97/970317mergers.html.

219 **1,667 hospital mergers** Martin Gaynor, "Diagnosing the Problem: Exploring the Effects of Consolidation and Anticompetitive Conduct in Health Care Markets," Statement Before the House Committee on the Judiciary, March 7, 2019, docs.house.gov/meetings/JU/JU05/20190307/109024/HHRG-116-JU05-Bio-GaynorM-20190307.pdf.

219 admission rates have actually dropped Jeff Byers, "The Care Delivery Times Are 'A-Changin': The Need for Competition in a Consolidating Hospital Industry," Healthcare Dive, May 3, 2017, www.healthcaredive.com/news/hospital-competition-consolidation-macra/441679.

219 "certificate of need" laws Christine Khaikin, Lois Uttley, and Aubree Winkler, "When Hospitals Merge: Updating State Oversight to Protect Access to Care," The MergerWatch Project, 2016,

static1.squarespace.com/static/568ad532cbced6b473f20732/t/57962bcc414fb5c7c3766775/14694594 34906/MergerWatch CON report June2016.pdf.

219 research published by Cal Berkeley's Brent D. Fulton, "Health Care Market Concentration Trends in the United States: Evidence and Policy Responses," *Health Affairs* 36, no. 9 (2017): 1530–1538.

219 one or two hospital networks Martin Gaynor, Farzad Mostashari, and Paul Ginsburg, "Health Care's Crushing Lack of Competition," *Forbes*, June 28, 2017.

219 **Dignity Health combined to form** Alex Kacik, "Catholic Health Initiatives, Dignity Health Combine to Form CommonSpirit Health," *Modern Healthcare*, February 1, 2019.

220 **teamed up in 2018** Guy Boulton, "Merger of Aurora Health Care and Advocate Health Care Is Completed," *Milwaukee Journal-Sentinel*, April 2, 2018.

220 successful transaction signaled Clare Baldwin and Alina Selyukh, "HCA IPO Prices at \$30, Sells More Shares: Sources," Reuters, March 8, 2011.

220 closing and selling off hospitals Meg Bryant, "CHS Completes Sale of 9 Hospitals," Healthcare Dive, May 2, 2017, www.healthcaredive.com/news/chs-completes-sale-of-9-hospitals/441700.

220 a recent deal with IASIS Les Masterson, "Steward Could Become Largest Private For-Profit Hospital System with \$2B Merger," Healthcare Dive, May 21, 2017, www.healthcaredive.com/news/steward-health-care-will-be-largest-private-for-profit-with-2-billion-merg/443195.

220 then closed the facility Mike Elk, "Private Equity's Latest Scheme: Closing Urban Hospitals and Selling Off the Real Estate," *American Prospect*, July 11, 2019.

220 which is in a "gateway location" Jacob Adelman, "As Hahnemann Enters Bankruptcy, 'Gateway' Development Site Could Open up in Center," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, July 1, 2019.

221 jumped to 38 percent Gaynor, Mostashari, and Ginsburg, "Health Care's Crushing Lack of Competition."

221 according to Fulton's research Fulton, "Health Care Market Concentration."

221 **referrals stay in the family** Anna Wilde Mathews and Melanie Evans, "The Hidden System That Explains How Your Doctor Makes Referrals," *Wall Street Journal*, December 27, 2018.

221 **owned by two companies** *Last Week Tonight with John Oliver*, "Dialysis," May 14, 2017, www.youtube.com/watch?v=yw nqzVfxFQ.

221 **routinely play down** Dylan Matthews, "John Oliver Targets Dialysis, a Procedure That's Exhausting, Deadly, and Very Profitable," Vox, May 15, 2017. Andrew Conte and Luis Fabregas, "Many on Debilitating Dialysis Not Told About Transplantation Option," *Pittsburgh Tribune-Review*, September 27, 2009.

221 charge four times as much Alexander Sammon, "The Dialysis Duopoly Spends Big to Protect Profits in California," *American Prospect*, August 23, 2019.

221 **funnel \$250 million a year** American Kidney Fund, Inc., "Financial Statements, Years Ended December 31, 2018 and 2017," www.kidneyfund.org/assets/pdf/about-us/akf-2018-audit-report.pdf.

221 steers patients over Roddy Boyd, "DaVita Inc.: Warren and Charlie's Excellent Insurance Gambit," Southern Investigative Reporting Foundation, September 22, 2017, sirf-online.org/2017/09/22/davita-inc-warren-and-charlies-excellent-insurance-gambit.

221 higher mortality rates Yi Zhang, Dennis J. Cotter, and Mae Thamer, "The Effect of Dialysis Chains on Mortality Among Patients Receiving Hemodialysis," *Health Services Research* 46, no. 3 (2010): 747–767.

221 Critics have accused Paul Sisson, "Are Dialysis Centers Unsafe, Profit-hungry Facilities that Need Stricter Regulation?" San Diego Union-Tribune, May 24, 2017.

221 made \$231 million in a day Liz Moyer, "Warren Buffett Scores a Quick \$230 Million with DaVita Deal," CNBC, December 6, 2017.

222 **concentration forces prices higher** Reed Abelson, "When Hospitals Merge to Save Money, Patients Often Pay More," *New York Times*, November 14, 2018.

222 **increased up to \$2,000** Mike Cummings, "Hospital Prices Show 'Mind-Boggling' Variation Across U.S. Driving up Health Care Costs," Yale News, December 15, 2015, news.yale.edu/2015/12/15/hospital-prices-show-mind-boggling-variation-across-us-driving-health-care-costs.

222 Another found monopoly hospitals Zack Cooper, Stuart Craig, Martin Gaynor, and John Van Reenen, "The Price Ain't Right? Hospital Prices and Health Spending on the Privately Insured," Health Care Pricing Project, May 2015, healthcarepricingproject.org/papers/paper-1.

222 have reported quadrupling of rates Anna Wilde Mathews, "Same Doctor Visit, Double the Cost," *Wall Street Journal*, August 27, 2012.

222 **boasted to investors** Bob Herman, "When a Hospital Wields Monopoly Power," Axios, July 1, 2019.

222 settled a lawsuit Reed Abelson, "Sutter Health to Settle Antitrust Lawsuit," *New York Times*, October 16, 2019.

222 all-or-nothing bargaining model Jenny Gold, "Hospital Giant Sutter Health Faces Legal Reckoning over Medical Pricing," *Los Angeles Times*, September 7, 2019.

222 more medical professionals Phillip Longman, "How Big Medicine Can Ruin Medicare for All," *Washington Monthly*, November–December 2017.

222 the cartel-like behavior Jonathan Tepper, "The Doctor Monopoly Is Killing American Patients," *American Conservative*, August 1, 2019.

222 doesn't post prices at all Reed Abelson, "Many Hospitals Charge Double or Even Triple What Medicare Would Pay," *New York Times*, May 9, 2019.

222 **a Trump administration proposal** Stephanie Armour, "Trump Administration Releases Transparency Rule in Hospital Pricing," *Wall Street Journal*, November 15, 2019.

222 one in five emergency room visits Christopher Garmon and Benjamin Chartock, "One in Five Inpatient Emergency Department Cases May Lead to Surprise Bills," *Health Affairs* 36, no. 1 (2017): 177–181.

223 **Congress considered doing** Jennifer Habekorn, "Surprise Medical Bills Could Prompt Rare Bipartisan Action in Congress," *Los Angeles Times*, May 21, 2019.

223 **\$28 million ad campaign** Margot Sanger-Katz, Julie Creswell, and Reed Abelson, "Mystery Solved: Private-Equity-Backed Firms Are Behind Ad Blitz on 'Surprise Billing," *New York Times*, September 13, 2019.

223 studies find that lack of competition Austin Frakt, "Hospital Mergers Improve Health? Evidence Shows the Opposite," *New York Times*, February 11, 2019.

223 A 2018 report Thomas Koch, Brett Wendling, and Nathan E. Wilson, "Physician Market Structure, Patient Outcomes, and Spending: An Examination of Medicare Beneficiaries," *Health Services Research* 53, no. 5 (2018): 3549–3568.

223 **Older studies have found** N. Sari, "Do Competition and Managed Care Improve Quality?," *Health Econonomics* 11, no. 7 (2002): 571–584; Daniel P. Kessler and Mark McClellan, "Is Hospital Competition Socially Wasteful?," *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 115, no. 2 (2000): 577–615.

223 lost over five hundred hospitals Byers, "The Care Delivery Times."

223 at least eighty-five closures Jack Healy, "It's 4 A.M. The Baby's Coming. But the Hospital Is 100 Miles Away," *New York Times*, July 17, 2018.

223 more than twenty miles away Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to the Congress: Medicare and the Health Care Delivery System," June 2018, medpac.gov/docs/default-source/reports/jun18 medpacreporttocongress sec.pdf.

223 have fared more poorly Michael Braga, Jennifer F. A. Borresen, Dak Le, and Jonathan Riley, "Leaving Billions of Dollars on the Table," GateHouse News, July 28, 2019.

223 **must travel further** Peiyin Hung, Katy B. Kozhimannil, Michelle M. Casey, and Ira S. Moscovice, "Why Are Obstetric Units in Rural Hospitals Closing Their Doors?" *Health Services Research* 51, no. 4 (2016): 1546–1560.

223 A 2016 study iVantage Health Analytics, "Rural Relevance—Vulnerability to Value," 2016, www.chartis.com/resources/files/INDEX\_2016\_Rural\_Relevance\_Study\_FINAL\_Formatted\_02\_08\_16.pdf.

223 **demonstrable effects on income** George M. Holmes, Rebecca T. Slifkin, Randy K. Randolph, and Stephanie Poley, "The Effect of Rural Hospital Closures on Community Economic Health," *Health Services Research* 41, no. 2 (2006):467–485.

223 largest health outcome gap Carolyn Y. Johnson, "America Is a World Leader in Health Inequality," *Washington Post*, June 5, 2017.

223 when two hospitals were merging WSAZ-TV (Huntington, WV), "Hospital Acquisition Deal Finalized in Huntington," May 3, 2018.

224 Eli Saslow's portrait Eli Saslow, "Who's Going to Take Care of These People?," *Washington Post*, May 11, 2019.

224 A 2019 study Raksha Kopparam, "Evidence Indicates That Mergers Directly Suppress Wage Growth for Hospital Workers in the United States," Washington Center for Equitable Growth, February 26, 2019, equitablegrowth.org/evidence-indicates-that-mergers-directly-suppress-wage-growth-for-hospital-workers-in-the-united-states.

224 is largely responsible Julie Creswell, Reed Abelson, and Margot Sanger-Katz, "The Company Behind Many Surprise Emergency Room Bills," *New York Times*, July 24, 2017.

224 uses the threat Zack Cooper, Fiona Scott Morton, and Nathan Shekita, "Surprise! Out-of-Network Billing for Emergency Care in the United States," Yale University, March 2018, isps.yale.edu/sites/default/files/publication/2018/03/20180305 oon paper2 tables appendices.pdf.

224 with the private equity industry Eileen Appelbaum, "Private Equity Is a Driving Force Behind Devious Surprise Billing," *The Hill*, May 16, 2019.

224 **improperly denied or delayed coverage** Chad Terhune, "Coverage Denied: Medicaid Patients Suffer as Layers of Private Companies Profit," Kaiser Health News, January 3, 2019, khn.org/news/coverage-denied-medicaid-patients-suffer-as-layers-of-private-companies-profit.

224 Secret contract terms Anna Wilde Mathews, "Behind Your Rising Health-Care Bills: Secret Hospital Deals That Squelch Competition," *Wall Street Journal*, September 18, 2018.

224 **Two recent antitrust lawsuits** Office of the Attorney General, State of California, "Attorney General Becerra Sues Sutter Health for Anti-competitive Practices that Increase Prices for California Families," March 30, 2018, oag.ca.gov/news/press-releases/attorney-general-becerra-sues-sutter-health-anti-competitive-practices-increase; United States Department of Justice, *U.S. and the State of North Carolina v. Carolinas Healthcare System*, June 9, 2016, www.justice.gov/atr/case/us-and-state-north-carolina-v-charlotte-mecklenburg-hosptial-authority-dba-carolinas.

224 **also blocked clinical data** Stefaan Verhulst, "Digital Health Data and Information Sharing: A New Frontier for Health Care Competition?" Living Library, April 17, 2019, thelivinglib.org/digital-health-data-and-information-sharing-a-new-frontier-for-health-care-competition.

224 **massive global trading business** Adam Tanner, "The Hidden Global Trade in Patient Medical Data," YaleGlobal Online, January 24, 2017, yaleglobal.yale.edu/content/hidden-global-trade-patient-medical-data.

224 a 2016 merger Kristen Hallam and Zachary Tracer, "IMS Health to Buy Quintiles in \$9 Billion Pharma Data Deal," Bloomberg, May 3, 2016.

224 **launching a generic drug company** Bob Herman, "Hospitals to Launch Generic Drug Company," Axios, January 18, 2018.

224 **jumping into hospice care** Reed Abelson, "When a Health Insurer Also Wants to Be a Hospice Company," *New York Times*, June 22, 2018.

224 **Big Tech snapping up** Natasha Singer, "How Big Tech Is Going After Your Health Care," *New York Times*, December 26, 2017.

225 **He broke the story** Phillip L. Zweig, "Learning Old Lessons from a New Scandal," *New York Times*, Feburary 2, 2002.

225 to quip in a hearing Eric Dash, "If It's Too Big to Fail, Is It Too Big to Exist?," *New York Times*, June 20, 2009.

225 Zweig wrote a book Phillip L. Zweig, *Belly Up: The Collapse of the Penn Square Bank* (New York: Crown, 1985).

225 **Retractable was the brainchild** Mariah Blake, "Dirty Medicine," *Washington Monthly*, July–August 2010.

226 goes for as high as \$800 Norm Sinclair, "Medical Monopoly," D Business, November 27, 2018, www.dbusiness.com/business-features/medical-monopoly.

226 between 10 and 15 percent cheaper Robert R. Litan and Hal J. Singer, "Broken Compensation Structures and Health Care Costs," *Harvard Business Review*, October 6, 2010.

226 **eventually find a contract** VHA Inc. patronage agreement, nebula.wsimg.com/6eb25b3cf3aabd2595285b2ae11fba1c?

AccessKeyId=62BC662C928C06F7384C&disp osition=0&alloworigin=1.

226 **bluntly stated in 2013** Thomas Finn, "Premier's IPO Rumors Confirmed—Is MedAssets Being Cast as the Industry's Torch Bearer," Healthcare Matters, July 22, 2013, web.archive.org/web/20150226165331/ http://hcmatters.com/2013/07/premiers-ipo-rumorsconfirmed-is-medassets-being-cast-as-the-industrys-torch-bearer.

227 decided to write a story Phillip L. Zweig and Wendy Zellner, "Locked Out of the Hospital," *Businessweek*, March 15, 1998.

227 winning \$440 million in settlements David Dayen, "Bring Back Antitrust," *The American Prospect*, November 9, 2015.

227 even made a movie *Puncture*, Safety Point Productions, 2011.

227 **controls nearly two-thirds** Data from the Open Markets Institute, concentrationcrisis.openmarketsinstitute.org/industry/syringes-injection-needle-manufacturing.

227 **they estimate 385,000** National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH), Stop Sticks Campaign, web.archive.org/web/20190417030834/ https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/stopsticks/sharpsinjuries.html.

227 **series of congressional hearings** United States Senate, Committee on the Judiciary, "Hospital Group Purchasing: Lowering Costs at the Expense of Patient Health and Medical Innovation?" April 30, 2002, masimo.com/livewire/KohlGPOHearing.pdf.

227 which concluded William J. Scanlon, "Group Purchasing Organizations: Pilot Study Suggests Large Buying Groups Do Not Always Offer Hospitals Lower Prices," Government Accountability Office, April 30, 2002, www.gao.gov/assets/90/81813.pdf.

227 safe-harbor provision Blake, "Dirty Medicine."

228 **Zweig found a bio** Georgia Society of Health-System Pharmacists, "2012 Annual Meeting Faculty," 2012, nebula.wsimg.com/6ca8b2cd77320485df07ed203008e617? AccessKeyId=62BC662C928C06F7384C&disposition=0&alloworigin=1.

228 **Zweig pulled one report** Ben Venue Laboratories report, January 2007, nebula.wsimg.com/c15ea9a527af70ceaaaf434f3cd3ce0e?AccessKeyId=6

2BC662C928C06F7384C&disposition=0&alloworigin=1.

228 **control the overwhelming majority** William Barnett and Phil Zweig, "Congress Should Repeal 'Safe Harbor' Provision," *Bend Bulletin*, March 12, 2017.

228 **98 percent of all hospitals** William E. Bruhn, Elizabeth A. Fracica, and Martin A. Makary, "Group Purchasing Organizations, Health Care Costs, and Drug Shortages," *Journal of the American Medical Association* 320, no. 18 (2018): 1959–1860.

228 Zweig noticed a story Gardiner Harris, "Obama Tries to Speed Response to Shortages in Vital Medicines," *New York Times*, October 31, 2011.

228 **near the peak** Peter Loftus, "Drug Shortage Leaves Patients Without Immune-Disorder Treatment," *Wall Street Journal*, August 9, 2019.

229 **Government Accountability Office report** Government Accountability Office, "Drug Shortages: Public Health Threat Continues, Despite Efforts to Help Ensure Product Availability," February 2014, www.gao.gov/assets/670/660785.pdf.

229 discloses in slide presentations Erin R. Fox, "Drug Shortages," University of Utah, 2017, www.apsf.org/wp-content/uploads/presentations/2018-stoelting/Drug-Shortages-Erin-Fox.pdf.

230 **November 2018 conference** Duke Margolis Center for Health Policy, "Identifying the Root Causes of Drug Shortages and Finding Enduring Solutions," November 27, 2018, healthpolicy.duke.edu/events/drug-shortage-task-force.

230 **revoked a no-bid \$4.2 million grant** Carolyn Y. Johnson, "FDA Reverses Course on a \$4.2 Million No-Bid Grant to a Former Commissioner," *Washington Post*, May 16, 2018.

230 **paid board member** Sarah Jane Tribble, "Top Policy Expert's Ties to Giant Drugmaker Often Go Unstated," *Washington Post*, June 29, 2018.

231 **previously cited GPO middlemen** Linda A. Johnson, "FDA to More Aggressively Tackle Disruptive Drug Shortages," Associated Press, July 12, 2018.

231 **FDA's drug shortage database** Food and Drug Administration, "Drug Shortages Database," www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/drugshortages/dsp\_ActiveIngredientDetails.cfm?AI=Sodium Chloride 0.9per Injection Bags&st=c&tab=tabs-1.

231 leading manufacturers to raise the price Karen Weintraub, "Hospitals Struggle with Intravenous Saline Shortage," USA Today, January 27, 2014.

231 make around 86 percent Data from the Open Markets Institute, concentrationcrisis.openmarketsinstitute.org/industry/iv-solution.

231 **recalled an entire lot in 2015** Jennifer Walker-Journey, "Hospira Recalls Saline Injection Due to Human Hair Contamination," Righting Injustice, January 25, 2015, www.rightinginjustice.com/news/2015/01/25/hospira-recalls-saline-injection-due-to-human-hair-contamination.

231 as Zweig explained Phillip L. Zweig and Frederick C. Blum, "Where Does the Law Against Kickbacks Not Apply? Your Hospital," *Wall Street Journal*, May 7, 2018.

232 began investigating Baxter Bowdeya Tweh, "Justice Department Investigating Baxter over Saline Shortage," *Wall Street Journal*, May 5, 2017.

232 were investigating whether Baxter David Crow, "Saline Investigation Highlights the Cost of American Healthcare," *Financial Times*, March 4, 2018.

232 equaling roughly half Andrés M. Patiño et al., "Facing the Shortage of IV Fluids—A Hospital-Based Oral Rehydration Strategy," *New England Journal of Medicine* 378 (2018): 1475–1477.

232 lost "multiple production days" Peter Loftus and Jonathan D. Rockoff, "Baxter Says Saline Shipments Disrupted in Hurricane-Wracked Puerto Rico," *Wall Street Journal*, September 27, 2017.

232 **import saline from Brazil and Mexico** Julie Steenhuysen, "Baxter to Import IV Saline Bags from Mexico to Ease U.S. Shortage," Reuters, January 24, 2018.

232 All the news headlines "IV Bags in Short Supply After Hurricane Maria Disrupted Production in Puerto Rico," CBS News, October 25, 2017; Laurie McGinley, "Hospitals Scramble to Avert Saline Shortage in Wake of Puerto Rico Disaster," *Washington Post*, October 11, 2017; Linda A. Johnson, "IV Bag Shortage Has Hospitals Scrambling to Treat Flu," Associated Press, January 9, 2018; Stephanie Armour and Thomas M. Burton, "Hospitals Wrestle with Shortage of IV Bags, Linked to Hurricane," *Wall Street Journal*, January 7, 2018; Mark Zdelchik, "Facing Shortage of IV Bags, What's a Hospital to Do?," Minnesota Public Radio, February 13, 2018; Stacey Burling, "As They Fight Flu, Hospitals Cope with Shortage of IV Fluids," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, February 14, 2018; Kenny Goldberg, "San Diego Hospitals Grappling with Shortage of IV Bags," KPBS, November 27, 2017.

233 led to shortages Steenhuysen, "Baxter to Import."

233 **Ben tweeted** Tweet from Ben Boyer (@sleezsisters), December 28, 2017, twitter.com/sleezsisters/status/946443100712460288.

233 **Reporters from** *Newsweek* and **Snopes** Kate Sheridan, "After Hurricane Maria, IV Bags Are Still in Short Supply. This Man Saw That First-Hand," *Newsweek*, December 30, 2017; Arturo Garcia, "Did Hurricane Maria Cause an IV Bag Shortage Across the United States?," Snopes, December 29, 2017, www.snopes.com/fact-check/did-maria-cause-an-iv-bag-shortage.

234 **among the biggest opponents** Adam Cancryn and Rachel Roubein, "'Medicare for All' Backers Find Biggest Foe in Their Own Backyard," Politico, May 25, 2019.

### Interlude

235 **CEO Craig Jelinek admitted** Clark Howard, "Costco CEO Shares Tips with Clark Howard to Help You Save Money," WSB-TV Atlanta, November 11, 2016.

235 **Kirkland coffee is roasted** Hip2Save, "Money-Saving Secrets: These Store Brand Items Are Actually Made by Name Brands," April 11, 2017, https://hip2save.com/2017/04/11/money-saving-secrets-these-store-brand-items-are-actually-made-by-name-brands.

235 Kirkland canned tuna Hip2Save, "Money-Saving Secrets."

235 **Walmart's Great Value brand** "Bread Recall Including Sara Lee, Kroger, Great Value & More," WRAL, August 29, 2015; Business Wire, "Peter Pan Peanut Butter and Great Value Peanut Butter Products Beginning with Product Code 2111 Recalled for Possible Salmonella Contamination," February 14, 2007.

235 facility stricken with listeria Food and Drug Administration, "Growers Express Issues Voluntary Recall of Multiple Fresh Vegetable Products Due to Potential Contamination of Listeria monocytogenes," July 1, 2019, www.fda.gov/safety/recalls-market-withdrawals-safety-alerts/growers-express-issues-voluntary-recall-multiple-fresh-vegetable-products-due-potential.

235 Most of Trader Joe's beloved store-brand products Vince Dixon, "What Brands Are Actually Behind Trader Joe's Snacks?," Eater, August 9, 2017.

236 **One enterprising science podcaster** Randy Schueller, "Is Store Brand Mouthwash as Good as Name Brands? Episode 153," The Beauty Brains, October 4, 2016, thebeautybrains.com/2016/10/is-store-brand-mouthwash-as-good-as-name-brands-episode-153.

236 most mergers in fifteen years Amelia Lucas, "Consumer Companies, Desperate for Growth, Drove Dealmaking to a 15-Year High in 2017," CNBC, July 9, 2018.

# **10.** Monopolies Are Why A Woman Found Her Own Home Listed for Rent on Zillow

238 merged with Starwood Waypoint Ben Lane, "Invitation Homes, Starwood Waypoint Homes Merge to Create Largest Single-Family Landlord," Housing Wire, November 16, 2017, www.housingwire.com/articles/41839-invitation-homes-starwood-waypoint-homes-merge-to-create-largest-single-family-landlord.

238 **largest landlord in Sacramento** Amherst Capital, "An Update on Institutional Single-Family Rental Activity—2017/2018 U.S. Market Trends Support Long-Term Growth & Opportunity," April 2018, www.amherstcapital.com/documents/20649/22737/Amherst+Capital+Market+Commentary++April+2018+vF/f06bd51a-44c7-4f8f-87e3-ca8d795bf42a.

238 at a Facebook page Tenants of Invitation Waypoint Homes, Facebook, www.facebook.com/groups/TenantsofInvitationWaypointHomes.

239 The media nicknamed Stoller, Goliath, 391.

239 called that "greenmail," Stoller, Goliath, 399.

240 **Only \$15 million** Jerry Knight, "KKR Using Only \$15 Million of Its Own in Nabisco Buyout," *Washington Post*, December 2, 1998.

240 **RJR-Nabisco deal** Bryan Burrough and John Helyar, *Barbarians at the Gate: The Fall of RJR Nabisco* (New York: HarperCollins, 1988).

240 **the whole game went south** Steven N. Kaplan and Per Stromberg, "Leveraged Buyouts and Private Equity," *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 22, no. 4 (2008): 121–146.

240 media and the public recoiled Frederick Ungeheuer and Ross Johnson, "If I Fail, I'm on the Hook: Ross Johnson," *Time*, December 5, 1988.

240 **junk bond market crashed** Gheorghe Hurduzeu and Maria-Floriana Popescu, "The History of Junk Bonds and Leveraged Buyouts," *Procedia Economics and Finance* 32 (2015): 1268–1275.

241 fees have gone up Javier Espinoza, "The Rise of 'Super Carry' Unsettles Private Equity Investors," *Financial Times*, April 21, 2019.

241 actual returns for investors Miriam Gottfried, "Private-Equity Firms Are Raising Bigger and Bigger Funds. They Often Don't Deliver," *Wall Street Journal*, June 18, 2019.

241 a record \$2.5 trillion Javier Espinoza and Eric Platt, "Private Equity Races to Spend Record \$2.5tn Cash Pile," *Financial Times*, June 26, 2019.

242 **Casinos** Iris Dorbian, "Golden Entertainment Agrees to Buy American Casino for \$850 mln," PE Hub, June 12, 2017, www.pehub.com/2017/06/golden-entertainment-has-agreed-to-acquire-american-casino-entertainment-properties-llc-for-850-million-american-casino-owns-several-properties-in-las-vegas-which-includes-the-stratosphere-casin.

242 Crunch Fitness Jaewon Kang, "TPG to Buy Gym Chain Crunch Fitness," *Wall Street Journal*, July 1, 2019.

242 **Smarte Cartes** Ryan Dezember, "Buyout Firm Pushes into U.S. Infrastructure with Baggage Cart Deal," *Wall Street Journal*, October 15, 2017.

242 Election Systems & Software Jonathan Levin, "One Winner in Florida Recount Is Omaha-Based Private Equity Firm," Bloomberg, November 12, 2018.

242 **private equity firm gobbled up** Danny King, "Melding Snow: The Consolidation of the Ski Resort Industry," *Travel Weekly*, November 8, 2017.

242 **Global rugby leagues** Paul Rees, "Summer Squeeze Asks Questions of Rugby's Affair with Private Equity," *The Guardian*, May 30, 2019.

242 Taylor Swift's back catalog Dan Primack, "Taylor Swift Unloads on Scooter Braun's Big Machine Deal," Axios, July 1, 2019.

242 the biggest payday lending firms Private Equity Stakeholder Project and Americans for Financial Reform, "Private Equity Piles into Payday Lending and Other Subprime Consumer Lending," December 11, 2017, pestakeholder.org/report/private-equity-piles-into-payday-lending-and-other-subprime-consumer-lending.

242 has been dinged repeatedly Federal Trade Commission, "MoneyGram Agrees to Pay \$125 Million to Settle Allegations That the Company Violated the FTC's 2009 Order and Breached a 2012 DOJ Deferred Prosecution Agreement," November 8, 2018, www.ftc.gov/news-events/press-releases/2018/11/moneygram-agrees-pay-125-million-settle-allegations-company; Federal Trade Commission, "Protecting Older Consumers, 2017–2018," report to Congress, October 18, 2018, www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/reports/protecting-older-consumers-2017-2018-report-congress-federal-trade-commission/protecting older consumers - ftc report 10-18-18.pdf.

242 Geithner orchestrated a ripoff Peter Whoriskey, "A Way of Monetizing Poor People': How Private Equity Firms Make Money Offering Loans to Cash-Strapped Americans," *Washington Post*, July 1, 2018.

242 only for-profit detention camp Dan Primack, "America's Only For-Profit Detention Center for Migrant Children," Axios, June 27, 2019.

242 raised funds for a ballot measure Peter Whoriskey, "Private-Equity Money Backs an Effort to Overturn California Law Intended to Help the Poor," *Washington Post*, October 29, 2018.

242 **network of for-profit colleges** Private Equity Stakeholder Project, "Endeavour Capital's Failing Grade," November 2018, pestakeholder.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/Endeavour-Capitals-Failing-Grade-PESP-112118.pdf.

242 has a large stake Hayley Brown, "Private Equity in Higher Education: A Full Ride at Student and Taxpayer Expense?," Center for Economic and Policy Research, July 9, 2019, cepr.net/blogs/cepr-blog/private-equity-in-higher-education-a-full-ride-at-student-and-taxpayer-expense.

**bought Necco for \$57 million** Misyrlena Egkolfopoulou, "Only Candy-Eating Rats Survived Private Equity's Necco Takeover," Bloomberg, October 31, 2018.

**research on leveraged buyouts** Brian Ayash and Mahdi Rastad, "Leveraged Buyouts and Financial Distress," Social Science Research Network, July 20, 2019, papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract id=3423290.

243 led to unconscionable neglect Peter Whoriskey, "Overdoses, Bedsores, Broken Bones: What Happened When a Private-Equity Firm Sought to Care for Society's Most Vulnerable," *Washington Post*, November 25, 2018.

243 responsible for one-quarter of all mergersWylie Fernyhough and Darren Klees, 2018annualM&Areport,Files.pitchbook.com/website/files/pdf/PitchBook\_2018\_Annual\_MA\_Report.pdf.

**2019 merger of McGraw-Hill and Cengage** Cara Lombardo, "McGraw-Hill to Merge with Rival Textbook Publisher," *Wall Street Journal*, May 1, 2019.

**controlling stake or major investment** Dana Mattioli, "Roark Capital Makes Offer to Buy Buffalo Wild Wings," *Wall Street Journal*, November 13, 2017.

244 which Arby's took over Julie Jargon, "Arby's, Buffalo Wild Wings Merge to Compete in Fast-Changing Industry," *Wall Street Journal*, February 5, 2018.

**Sonic and then Jimmy John's** Uday Sampath, "Arby's Owner to Buy Drive-in Chain Sonic for \$1.57 Billion," Reuters, September 25, 2018; Heather Haddon, "Arby's Parent to Acquire Jimmy John's," *Wall Street Journal*, September 25, 2019.

244 merged for \$11.9 billion Dan Kedmey, "Burger King and Tim Hortons Tie the Knot," *Time*, August 26, 2014.

**bought fried chicken chain Popeyes** Paul R. La Monica, "Whopper of a Deal: Burger King Owner Buys Popeyes," CNN, February 21, 2017.

**tie up Kraft and Heinz** "H.J. Heinz Company and Kraft Foods Group Sign Definitive Merger Agreement to Form the Kraft Heinz Company," March 25, 2015, ir.kraftheinzcompany.com/static-files/2303265e-a98f-4082-bfc1-fc90f462742f.

**1,400 jobs at Anheuser-Busch** Daniel Roberts, "Here's What Happens When 3G Capital Buys Your Company," *Fortune*, March 25, 2015.

244 600 more at Heinz Jennifer Reingold, "Squeezing Heinz," Fortune, October 10, 2013.

**350 at Tim Hortons** Sophia Harris, "Tim Hortons Confirms 350 Layoffs as Workers Say They Were Blindsided," CBC News, January 29, 2015.

**3G earns 45¢** Steven Davidoff Solomon, "Can 3G Capital Keep Thriving on Acquisitions and Cost Cutting?," *New York Times*, March 7, 2017.

**proposed takeovers of Mondelez and Unilever** Antonio José Vielma, "Mondelez Climbs After Report That Kraft-Heinz Is Planning to Acquire It," CNBC, December 14, 2016; Evelyn Cheng, "3G and Buffett's Berkshire Behind What Could Be the Largest US Purchase of a Foreign Company," CNBC, February 17, 2017.

**Kraft Heinz swung to losses** Sarah Whitten and Christina Cheddar Berk, "Kraft Heinz Has Lost the One Thing That Distinguished It from General Mills and Mondelez," CNBC, February 22, 2019.

245 an SEC fraud investigation Jeremy C. Owens, "Kraft Heinz Earnings Reveal SEC Investigation and Massive Write-offs, Stock Plunges," CBS Marketwatch, February 21, 2019.

**3G sold more than 25 million** Thomas Franck, "Kraft Heinz Falls After Second-Largest Shareholder 3G Capital Sells More than 25 Million Shares," CNBC, September 17, 2019.

**chains filed for bankruptcy** Eileen Appelbaum and Rosemary Batt, "Private Equity Pillage: Grocery Stores and Workers at Risk," *American Prospect*, October 26, 2018.

245 with almost sixteen thousand stores Marc Levinson, *The Great A&P and the Struggle for Small Business in America* (New York: Hill and Wang, 2011).

245 **saw reduced pensions** Peter Whoriskey, "As a Grocery Chain Is Dismantled, Investors Recover Their Money. Worker Pensions Are Short Millions," *Washington Post*, December 28, 2018.

245 **Haggen went bankrupt** Shan Li, Samantha Masunaga, and Ivan Penn, "Grocer Haggen Files for Bankruptcy and Replaces Executive After Failing to Win Over Shoppers," *Los Angeles Times*, September 9, 2015.

245 who bought thirty-three of them Anna Marum, "Albertsons to Buy 33 Haggen Stores, Including 4 in Oregon," *The Oregonian*, November 13, 2015.

245 Walmart captures 50 percent Stacy Mitchell, "Walmart's Monopolization of Local Grocery Markets," Institute for Local Self-Reliance, June 2019, ilsr.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/Walmart Grocery Monopoly Report- final for site.pdf.

245 Apollo buying Smart & Final Harry Brumpton and Greg Roumeliotis, "Buyout Firm Apollo to Buy Smart & Final Stores for \$1.1 Billion," Reuters, April 16, 2019.

245 Cerberus-led Albertsons struggling Appelbaum and Batt, "Private Equity Pillage."

246 A 2018 report Ben Unglesbee, "Retail and Private Equity: An In-Depth Look at the Risky Relationship," Retail Dive, November 9, 2018, www.retaildive.com/news/an-in-depth-look-at-the-risky-relationship/540852.

246 **wound up in default** Eric Platt and Anna Nicolaou, "US Retail's Turbulent Relationship with Private Equity," *Financial Times*, December 29, 2017.

246 More than two-thirds of retail bankruptcies ABI Journal, "Private Equity Has a Retail Problem," January 2018, insolvencyintel.abi.org/i/924776-private-equity-has-a-retail-problem/3.

246 A 2019 report United for Respect, "Pirate Equity: How Wall Street Firms are Pillaging American Retail," July 2019, united4respect.org/pirateequity.

247 **Claire's** Tamara Mathias and Aishwarya Venugopal, "Girls' Accessories Chain Claire's Files for Bankruptcy," Reuters, March 19, 2018.

247 Wet Seal Daphne Howland, "How Wet Seal Washed Up on the Rocks," Retail Dive, January 24, 2017, www.retaildive.com/news/how-wet-seal-washed-up-on-the-rocks/434476.

3247 **Charlotte Russe** Nathan Bomey and Kelly Tyko, "Charlotte Russe Files for Chapter 11 Bankruptcy, Will Close 94 Stores," *USA Today*, February 4, 2019.

247 **Sun Capital's Shopko** Lauren Coleman-Lochner and Eliza Ronalds-Hannon, "Private Equity Retail 'Abuses' Spur Senator to Plan Legislation," Bloomberg, June 20, 2019.

247 paid themselves \$700 million Lillian Rizzo, "Private Equity Takes Fire as Some Retailers Struggle," *Wall Street Journal*, July 30, 2017.

247 **closing all its stores** Hillary George-Parkin, "Payless Creditors Criticize Hedge Fund Owner for Role in the Retailer's Second Bankruptcy," Footwear News, April 29, 2019, footwearnews.com/2019/business/legal-news/payless-shoesource-bankruptcy-alden-global-capital-1202775738.

247 **dissolved the company** Lillian Rizzo, "Gymboree Seeks Bankruptcy Loan, May Close Most of Its Stores," CBS Marketwatch, December 19, 2018.

247 **triggered a self-destruct provision** David Dayen, "'She Lied to My Face': Inside the Hectic Last Days of Gymboree's Retail Bankruptcy," The Intercept, March 25, 2019.

248 **financial engineering destroyed retail mainstays** David Dayen, "How Sears Was Gutted by Its Own CEO," *American Prospect*, October 17, 2018.

248 Lampert drastically reduced investment John D. Stoll, "Edward Lampert's Non-Strategy to Save Sears," *Wall Street Journal*, October 13, 2018.

248 pit three dozen management divisions Jeff Spross, "How Vulture Capitalists Ate Sears," *The Week*, October 16, 2018.

248 **Sears made it through bankruptcy** Rachel Siegel, "Sears Survives Bankruptcy Auction and Will Keep 400 Stores Open," *Washington Post*, January 16, 2019.

248 stripped Sears suppliers Lisa Fickenscher, "Sears' Bankruptcy Has Burned Thousands of Vendors Worldwide," *New York Post*, June 2, 2019.

248 produced interest cash flow Nathan Bomey and Charisse Jones, "Sears, Kmart Stores Ailing as CEO Eddie Lampert's Hedge Fund Gets Hundreds of Millions," *USA Today*, June 18, 2018.

248 two-thirds controlled by ESL Bomey and Jones, "Sears, Kmart Stores Ailing."

248 **owned by Lampert's hedge fund** Nathan Bomey, "How Sears CEO Lampert Cashes In as Stores Cash Out," *USA Today*, March 22, 2017.

248 paid Seritage nearly \$400 millionSears Holding Corporation, 2017 annual report, SecuritiesandExchangeCommission,February3,2018,searsholdings.com/docs/investor/SHC2017Form10-K.pdf.

248 **properties are worth billions** Seritage, "Seritage Growth Properties Provides Business Update with Respect to Recent Events Regarding Sears Holdings," October 15, 2018, ir.seritage.com/file/Index?KeyFile=395346869.

248 over 250,000 Sears workers Rich Duprey, "Sears Survives as Judge Approves Sale to Lampert," The Motley Fool, April 17, 2019.

248 sued Lampert in 2019 Abha Bhattarai, "Sears Is Suing Steven Mnuchin and Other Former Board Members," *Washington Post*, April 19, 2019.

249 a leveraged buyout in 2005 Pharija Bhatnagar, "Group to Buy Toys 'R' Us for \$6.6B," CNN, March 17, 2005.

249 **\$5.3 billion in debt** Adam Hartung, "Toys R Us—How Bad Assumptions Fed Bad Financial Planning Creating Failure," *Forbes*, September 20, 2017.

249 actually grew operating income David Dayen, "The Cause and Consequences of the Retail Apocalypse," *New Republic*, November 14, 2017.

249 one out of every five toys Alina Selyukh, "Game Over for Toys R Us: Chain Going Out of Business," NPR News, March 14, 2018.

249 **cutting staff and underinvesting** Ben Unglesbee, "Inside the 20-Year Decline of Toys R Us," Retail Dive, June 26, 2018, www.retaildive.com/news/inside-the-20-year-decline-of-toys-r-us/526364.

249 **Toys "R" Us filed for bankruptcy** Jodi Xu Klein, Matthew Townsend, and Eliza Ronalds-Hannon, "Toys 'R' Us Plans Bankruptcy Filing amid Debt Struggle," Bloomberg, September 18, 2017.

249 **closed all eight hundred U.S. stores** Abha Bhattarai, "Toys R Us to Close All 800 of Its U.S. Stores," *Washington Post*, March 14, 2018.

249 **demanded liquidation** Gretchen Morgenson and Lillian Rizzo, "Who Killed Toys 'R' Us? Hint: It Wasn't Only Amazon," *Washington Post*, August 23, 2018.

249 **Bain and KKR made back their investment** Marielle Segarra, "Toys R Us and Why the Retail Downturn Is All About Debt," Marketplace, March 14, 2018, www.marketplace.org/2018/03/06/business/toys-r-us-and-how-retail-downturn-story-about-debt.

249 **paid out before the bankruptcy** Abha Bhattarai, "How Can They Walk Away with Millions and Leave Workers with Zero?": Toys R Us Workers Say They Deserve Severance," *Washington Post*, June 1, 2018.

249 **participated in mass actions** David Dayen, "Toys 'R' Us Workers Take on Private-Equity Barons: 'You Should Be Ashamed," *The Nation*, June 5, 2018.

249 **bolstered by pension fund criticism** Michael Corkery, "Pensions Get Bolder in Challenging Private Equity on Investments' Human Cost," *New York Times*, October 8, 2018.

249 set aside \$20 million Abha Bhattarai, "Toys R Us Owners Set Aside Millions of Dollars for Laid-off Workers After Bankruptcy," *Washington Post*, October 1, 2018.

249 workers won \$2 million Eliza Ronalds-Hannon and Lauren Coleman-Lochner, "Toys 'R' Us Workers Win \$2 Million Settlement on Severance," Bloomberg, June 27, 2019.

250 brought the store brand back Rachel Siegel, "Toys R Us Brings Back Geoffrey the Giraffe —and Its Laid Off Employees Are Furious," *Washington Post*, October 8, 2018.

250 half dozen new physical stores Matt Townsend and Joe Deaux, "Toys 'R' Us, Back from the Dead, Will Open U.S. Stores in 2019," Bloomberg, June 21, 2019.

251 **roughly 9.3 million American families** Jann Swanson, "Buyers Returning to Housing Market Ready, Willing, and Able?," Mortgage News Daily, April 20, 2015, www.mortgagenewsdaily.com/04202015 boomerang buyers.asp.

251 **focusing on areas** John Gittelsohn, "Real Estate Investors Plan to Purchase More Homes in U.S.," Bloomberg, September 19, 2012.

251 **a \$40 billion flurry** Private Equity Stakeholder Project et al., "The Continuing Threat of Private Equity Investment in Single Family Rentals," April 2019, pestakeholder.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/Private-Equity-Single-Family-Rental-4-2019.pdf.

251 **spent \$1 billion** David Dayen, "News Leaks of \$1 Billion Blackstone Investment in Foreclosed Properties ... Just in Tampa Bay," Shadowproof, September 24, 2012, shadowproof.com/2012/09/24/news-leaks-of-1-billion-blackstone-investment-in-foreclosed-properties-just-in-tampa-bay.

251 **27 percent of all home purchases** David Dayen, "Your New Landlord Works on Wall Street," *New Republic*, February 11, 2013.

251 swelled to 42 percent Aaron Glantz, "Report: Investors Buy Nearly Half of Oakland's Foreclosed Homes," *The Bay Citizen*, June 28, 2012.

251 **90 percent of homes sold** Chris Campbell et al., "A Look at Private Equity Investors and the Atlanta Foreclosure Residential Market," Atlanta Neighborhood Development Partnership, May 1, 2013, atlanta.uli.org/wp-content/uploads/sites/40/2012/12/ANDP-Atlanta-Neighborhood-Development-Partnership-Report.pdf.

251 **many of the renters** Right to the City Alliance, "Renting from Wall Street: Blackstone's Invitation Homes in Los Angeles and Riverside," July 2014, homesforall.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/07/LA-Riverside-Blackstone-Report-071514.pdf.

252 Atlantans found black mold Adam Murphy, "Tornado Damaged Home Causes Health Issues," CBS 46 Atlanta, October 30, 2018.

252 **home in California was deemed unsafe** Jim Holt, "Family Displaced for a Week After Home Yellow Tagged as Unsafe," *Santa Clarita Valley Signal*, September 7, 2018.

252 fairly common problems Right to the City Alliance, "Renting from Wall Street."

252 **leaving the worst problems** Michelle Conlin, "Special Report: Spiders, Sewage and Fees: The Other Side of Renting from Wall Street," Reuters, July 27, 2018.

252 **empire of homes is rotting** Brian Ross, Cindy Galli, Cho Park, and Pete Madden, "Billion-Dollar Landlords: Rental Home Giant Once Led by Trump Ally Is Under Fire from Some Tenants, Critics," ABC News, November 16, 2017.

252 a 2019 *Atlantic* article Alana Semuels, "When Wall Street Is Your Landlord," *The Atlantic*, February 13, 2019.

252 I went to South Los Angeles David Dayen, "Slumlord Millionaires," *New Republic*, July 24, 2014.

253 **institutional investors evicted tenants** Elora Raymond et al., "Corporate Landlords, Institutional Investors, and Displacement: Eviction Rates in Single-Family Rentals," Federal Reserve Bank of Atlanta, December 2016, www.frbatlanta.org/-/media/documents/communitydevelopment/publications/discussion-papers/2016/04-corporate-landlords-institutional-investors-and-displacement-2016-12-21.pdf.

253 "**Happy 30 Day Eviction Notice**" cake Property Management Memes, Facebook, January 24, 2019, www.facebook.com/permalink.php?story\_fbid=2045942045490387&id=792535127497758.

253 touting automated fees and charges Semuels, "When Wall Street Is Your Landlord."

253 **a 2018 report** Maya Abood, "Wall Street Landlords Turn American Dream into a Nightmare," ACCE Institute, Americans for Financial Reform, and Public Advocates, 2018, d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/acceinstitute/pages/100/attachments/original/1516388955/Wallstreet LandlordsFinalReport.pdf?1516388955.

253 **\$17.5 billion in outstanding bonds** David Dayen, "Private Equity: Looting 'R' Us," *American Prospect*, March 20, 2018.

253 **Trump ally Tom Barrack** Aaron Glantz, "Profiting Off Pain: Trump Confidant Cashed In on Housing Crisis," Reveal News, June 8, 2017, www.revealnews.org/article/profiting-off-pain-trump-confidant-cashed-in-on-housing-crisis.

254 **Blackstone finally cashed out** Ryan Dezember, "Blackstone Moves out of Rental-Home Wager with a Big Gain," *Wall Street Journal*, November 21, 2019.

254 **The experience in America** Fred Clasen-Kelly, Anna Douglas, and Julianna Rennie, "Company Bought Hundreds of Houses. Now, Poor Are Getting 'Priced Out,' Critics Say," *Charlotte Observer*, December 5, 2018.

254 **blamed investor-owned rentals** Lauren Lambie-Hanson, Wenli Li, and Michael Slonkosky, "Leaving Households Behind: Institutional Investors and the U.S. Housing Recovery," Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia, January 2019, www.philadelphiafed.org/-/media/research-anddata/publications/working-papers/2019/wp19-01.pdf.

254 **formally accused Blackstone** United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner, "States and Real Estate Private Equity Firms Questioned for Compliance with Human Rights," March 26, 2019, www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx? NewsID=24404&LangID=E.

255 **proposed class-action lawsuit** *Jose Rivera v. Invitation Homes*, United States District Court, Northern District of California, May 25, 2018, leasinglifestyle.org/class-action-rivera-vs-invitation-homes-inc.

255 also tweets Tweet from Dana Chisholm (@TenantsINVH), December 28, 2018, twitter.com/TenantsINVH/status/1078723561626296321.

255 **chaired President Trump's economic advisory council** Lucinda Shen, "Stephen Schwarzman: This Is the Real Reason CEOs Left Trump's Councils," *Fortune*, September 12, 2017.

255 advises the president Michael Kranish, "Trump's China Whisperer: How Billionaire Stephen Schwarzman Has Sought to Keep the President Close to Beijing," *Washington Post*, March 12, 2018.

255 there was a loophole Dayen, "Private Equity: Looting 'R' Us."

255 a **\$20** billion real estate fund Peter Grant, "Blackstone Aims to Throw Weight Around with a Record Real Estate Fund," *Wall Street Journal*, January 15, 2019.

255 **raised \$8 billion** Alana Schetzer, "Private Equity Funds Build Firepower for Property Slump," *Financial Times*, April 7, 2019.

255 started to build Felipe Ossa, "Why 'Build to Rent' Is Having Its Moment," *American Banker*, February 14, 2018.

255 at least one million apartment units Americans for Financial Reform, New York Communities for Change, and Private Equity Stakeholder Project, "Wall Street Private Equity Landlords Snapping Up Apartment Buildings," April 2019, pestakeholder.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/Private-Equity-Apartments-PESP-AFR-NYCC-April-2019.pdf.

255 staking funds for other landlords Diana Olick, "This Private Equity Giant Wants to Give Landlords Millions—Here's How," CNBC, June 30, 2016.

256 one out of every six dollars Rana Foroohar, "US Private Equity Moves into Trailer Parks," *Financial Times*, May 20, 2019.

256 **\$15 billion in no-strings loans** The Capitol Forum, "Fannie Mae: Mobile-Home Loan Program Leaves Evictions, Billionaire Profits in Wake," May 16, 2019.

256 resulted in a wave Zachary Owen Smith, "Private Equity Firms Rapidly Investing in Mobile Home Parks," Associated Press, April 20, 2019; Private Equity Stakeholder Project, MH Action, and Americans for Financial Reform Education Fund, "Private Equity Giants Converge on Manufactured Homes: How Private Equity Is Manufacturing Homelessness & Communities Are Fighting Back," February 2019, pestakeholder.org/wo-content/uploads/2019/02/Private-Equity-Glants-Converge-on-Manufactured-Homes-PESP-MHAction-AFR-021419.pdf.

256 **controlling half the market** Data from the Open Markets Institute, concentrationcrisis.openmarketsinstitute.org/industry/mobile-home-manufacturing.

#### Interlude

257 **the one I came across** Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "Consumer Financial Protection Bureau Settles Claims with Sterling Jewelers, Inc.," January 16, 2019, www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/newsroom/consumer-financial-protection-bureau-settles-claims-against-sterling-jewelers-inc.

257 **mired in a legal odyssey** Taffy Brodesser-Akner, "The Company That Sells Love to America Had a Dark Secret," *New York Times*, April 23, 2019.

258 Signet's 2019 annual report Signet Jewelers, 2019 annual report, s2.q4cdn.com/912924347/files/doc\_financials/2019/SIG\_2019\_AR\_10K.pdf.

258 National Retail Federation's 2017 figures *Stores* (National Retail Foundation magazine), "The Top 100 Retailers," 2018, stores.org/stores-top-retailers-2018. Data from Kantar Consulting, 2017.

258 **Signet bought in 2017** Scott Suttell, "Signet Jewelers Buys Online Retailer for \$328 Million," *Crain's Cleveland Business*, August 24, 2017.

258 according to Labor Department statistics Signet Jewelers, 2019 annual report.

258 **Signet's share at 15.3 percent** Tanvi Kumar, "Jewelry Stores in the US," IBIS-World Industry Report 44831, December 2018.

258 **now part of a conglomerate** Matthew Dalton, "Inside LVMH, Tiffany to Fall Under CEO Arnault's Exacting Eye," *Wall Street Journal*, November 25, 2019.

258 Harriet Samuel opened her shop H. Samuel, "About Us," www.hsamuel.co.uk/about us.

258 Kay began as a department store Kay Jewelers, "The History of Kay Jewelers," www.kay.com/kay-about-us.

258 Zales came out of Wichita Falls Zale Corporation, "The Zale Corporation Story," www.zalecorp.com/History.aspx.

258 **Henry Shaw founded LeRoy's Jewelers** Israeli Diamond, "The Jewelers from Akron: The Story of Sterling Jewelers," en.israelidiamond.co.il/wikidiamond/diamond-industry-history/jewelers-akron-sterling-jewelers.

### 11. Monopolies Are Why a Family Has Seen Only the Top of Their Loved One's Head for the Past Two Years

261 first state penitentiary in America Law Library—American Law and Legal Information, "Walnut Street Prison," law.jrank.org/pages/11192/Walnut-Street-Prison.html; Adam Jay Hirsch, *The Rise of the Penitentiary: Prisons and Punishment in Early America* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 1992).

261 small lockup in Auburn, New York Law Library, "Walnut Street Prison"; Hirsch, *The Rise of the Penitentiary*.

261 **something called convict leasing** PBS, "Convict Leasing," *Slavery by Another Name*, 2012, www.pbs.org/tpt/slavery-by-another-name/themes/convict-leasing.

261 **three-fourths of Alabama's state revenue** Digital History, University of Houston, "Convict Leasing System," 2019, www.digitalhistory.uh.edu/disp textbook.cfm?smtid=2&psid=3179.

261 **periodic rebellions** James B. Jones Jr., "Convict Lease Wars," Tennessee Historical Society, October 8, 2017, tennesseeencyclopedia.net/entries/convict-lease-wars.

261 inmates still work Genevieve Carlton, "50 Large American Companies That Use Prison Labor," Ranker, August 2018, www.ranker.com/list/companies-in-the-united-states-that-use-prison-labor/genevieve-carlton; Jaime Lowe, "The Incarcerated Women Who Fight California's Wildfires," *New York Times*, August 31, 2017.

261 as little as 2¢ Whitney Benns, "American Slavery, Reinvented," *The Atlantic*, September 21, 2015.

262 Unicor, which solicits clients Unicor, "The Best Kept Secret in Contact Centers," www.unicor.gov/publications/services/CATMS361.pdf; Unicor, "The Onshore Advantage," www.unicor.gov/publications/services/CATS3103 C.pdf.

262 **jumped five-fold within forty years** The Sentencing Project, "Criminal Justice Facts," www.sentencingproject.org/criminal-justice-facts. Data from the Bureau of Justice Studies.

262 in a 1988 report David F. Linowes et al., "Privatization: Toward More Effective Government," Report of the President's Commission on Privatization, March 1988, pdf.usaid.gov/pdf\_docs/PNABB472.pdf.

262 **organs like the Heritage Foundation** Dana Joel, "A Guide to Prison Privatizaton," Heritage Foundation, May 24, 1988, www.heritage.org/political-process/report/guide-prison-privatization.

262 a billion-dollar business Nzong Xiong, "Private Prisons: A Question of Savings," *New York Times*, July 13, 1997.

262 Friedmann first learned about David Dayen, "The True Cost," Talking Points Memo, June 2016.

263 **well under those for public corrections officers** In the Public Interest, "Cutting Corners in America's Criminal Justice System," April 2016, www.inthepublicinterest.org/wp-content/uploads/ITPI CuttingCorners Corrections April2016.pdf.

263 **Shane Bauer received** Shane Bauer, "My Four Months as a Private Prison Guard: A Mother Jones Investigation," *Mother Jones*, July–August 2016.

263 **Reduced training and insufficient equipment** Beryl Lipton, "OSHA Complaints Show Awful Conditions Inside Private Prisons ... for the Employees," Muckrock, January 15, 2015, www.muckrock.com/news/archives/2015/jan/15/osha-complaints-show-awful-conditions-insides-priv.

263 a state audit in Idaho In the Public Interest, "Cutting Corners."

263 told to "just fake it" Karen Lehr, "Employees Sue Corrections Corporation of America for Poor Work Conditions," ABC 6 KITI-TV, January 27, 2014.

263 **reports detail** Spencer Woodman, "Mold-Infested Prisons Sicken Guards and Prisoners," The Intercept, May 28, 2016; U.S. Department of Labor, Occupational Safety and Health Administration, Citation and Notification of Penalty, June 11, 2012, www.osha.gov/ooc/citations/The\_GEO\_Group\_Inc\_315306357\_06\_11\_2012.pdf; Grassroots

Leadership, "A 'Groundbreaking' Example of Prison Privatization: Squalor and Violence at Lake Erie Correctional Institution," 2013, grassrootsleadership.org/cca-dirty-30#2.

263 A 2014 ACLU report American Civil Liberties Union, "Warehoused and Forgotten: Immigrants Trapped in Our Shadow Private Prison System," June 2014, www.texasobserver.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/060614-ACLU-CAR-ReportOnline.pdf.

263 a Justice Department report Katie Benner and Shaila Dewan, "Alabama's Gruesome Prisons: Report Finds Rape and Murder at All Hours," *New York Times*, April 3, 2019.

263 **agreed to end their use** Charlie Savage, "U.S. to Phase Out Use of Private Prisons for Federal Inmates," *New York Times*, August 18, 2016.

263 **GEO subsidiary gave \$225,000** Campaign Legal Center, "Trump Super PAC Received Illegal Donations from Private Prison Company," December 20, 2016, campaignlegal.org/press-releases/trump-super-pac-received-illegal-donations-private-prison-company.

264 **CoreCivic pushed \$250,000** Fredreka Schouten, "Private Prisons Back Trump and Could See Big Payoffs with New Policies," *USA Today*, February 23, 2017.

264 two former Jeff Sessions Senate aides Taylor Gee, Kaitlyn Burton, and Mary Lee, "Private Prison Company GEO Hires Three Firms," Politico, October 12, 2016.

264 **Sessions revoked the Obama-era guidance** Jefferson B. Sessions, "Memorandum for the Acting Director, Federal Bureau of Prisons," Office of the Attorney General, February 21, 2017, www.politico.com/f/?id=0000015a-6d3f-d49b-a77a-7fbf234a0001.

264 **cover only around 8.5 percent** The Sentencing Project, "Private Prisons in the United States," August 7, 2018, www.sentencingproject.org/publications/private-prisons-united-states.

264 **median bail in America** Bernadette Rabuy and Daniel Kopf, "Detaining the Poor: How Money Bail Perpetuates an Endless Cycle of Poverty and Jail Time," Prison Policy Initiative, May 10, 2016, www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/incomejails.html.

264 **nine insurance companies underwrite** Color of Change and the ACLU Campaign for Smart Justice, "Selling Off Our Freedom: How Insurance Corporations Have Taken Over Our Bail System," May 2017, thecrimereport.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/ACLU-Bail-Report.pdf.

264 **takes convicts into lockups** Eli Hager and Alysia Santo, "Inside the Deadly World of Private Prisoner Transport," Marshall Project, July 6, 2016, www.themarshallproject.org/2016/07/06/inside-the-deadly-world-of-private-prisoner-transport.

265 a 2019 Worth Rises report Worth Rises, "The Prison Industrial Complex: Mapping Private Sector Players," April 2019, worthrises.org/picreport2019.

265 **the largest food and commissary giant** Tim Requarth, "How Private Equity Is Turning Public Prisons into Big Profits," *The Nation*, April 30, 2019, https://www.thenation.com/article/prison-privatization-private-equity-hig.

265 more than one million meals Aramark, "Serving Up the Right Meals for a Safer Environment," www.aramark.com/industries/business-government/correctional-facilities/food-services.

265 stocked kitchens with spoiled food Requarth, "How Private Equity Is Turning."

265 workers covered a cake Paul Egan, "E-mails: Aramark Fed Inmates Cake Chewed by Rodents," *Detroit Free Press*, March 17, 2015.

265 meat that had been thrown in the trash Matthew Kovac, "Aramark's Recipe for Disaster," Progress Michigan, March 30, 2015, www.progressmichigan.org/2015/03/aramarks-recipe-for-disaster.

265 **2,945 food quality and sanitation violations** Progress Michigan, "A Failed Privatization Experiment: Aramark and the Michigan Department of Corrections," August 18, 2015, www.scribd.com/document/275004778/A-Failed-Privatization-Experiment-Aramark-and-the-Michigan-Department-of-Corrections.

265 ban seventy-four employees Progress Michigan, "A Failed Privatization Experiment."

265 acting as contraband couriers Christopher Zoukis, "Aramark's Correctional Food Services: Meals, Maggots and Misconduct," *Prison Legal News*, December 2, 2015.

266 Inmates protested chow hall conditions Roland Zullo, "Food Service Privatization in Michigan's Prisons: Observations of Corrections Officers," University of Michigan, March 2016, irlee.umich.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/PrivatizationOfPrisonFood.pdf.

266 leading Michigan to end its dalliance Paul Egan and Kathleen Gray, "Gov. Rick Snyder: State to End Problem-Plagued Privatization Experiment with Prison Food," *Detroit Free Press*, February 7, 2018.

266 Aramark got New York State Tina Luongo and Caroline Hsu, "Care Packages That Inmates Can Afford," New York *Daily News*, January 11, 2018.

266 **impersonal, standardized care packages** Taylor Elizabeth Eldridge, "The Big Business of Prisoner Care Packages," Marshall Project, December 21, 2017, www.themarshallproject.org/2017/12/21/the-big-business-of-prisoner-care-packages.

266 can cost over \$7 Luongo and Hsu, "Care Packages That Inmates Can Afford."

266 JPay leads the market Dayen, "The True Cost."

266 perusing JPay's fee schedule JPay, "Availability and Pricing," www.jpay.com/pavail.aspx.

266 can incur \$5.95 in fees JPay, "Florida State Prison System," www.jpay.com/Agency-Details/Florida-State-Prison-System.aspx.

266 **JPay release card** Amadou Diallo, "'Release Cards' Turn Inmates and Their Families into Profit Stream," Al Jazeera America, April 20, 2015.

266 **cough up co-pays** Victoria Law, "Behind Bars, Co-Pays Are a Barrier to Basic Health Care," Truthout, April 3, 2019, truthout.org/articles/behind-bars-co-pays-are-a-barrier-to-basic-health-care.

266 **220 facilities in seventeen states** Corizon Health, "About Corizon Health," www.corizonhealth.com/About-Corizon/Locations.

266 that number has shrunk Michael Winerip and Michael Schwirtz, "New York City to End Contract with Rikers Health Care Provider," New York Times, June 10, 2015; John Kennedy, "Controversial Prison Health Provider Walks Away from Florida Contract," Palm Beach Post, December 1, 2015; Abigail Hauslohner, "D.C. Council Rejects Corizon Health Contract After Lobbying Battle," Washington Post, April 14, 2015; Beth Schwartzapfel, "How Bad Is Prison Health Care? Depends on Who's Watching," Marshall Project, February 26, 2018, www.themarshallproject.org/2018/02/25/how-bad-is-prison-health-care-depends-on-who-s-watching.

267 **constitute cruel and unusual punishment** Marc F. Stern, report to United States District Court, District of Idaho, February 2, 2012, www.clearinghouse.net/chDocs/public/PC-ID-0004-0013.pdf.

267 were "swarmed by flies" *Victor Parsons et al. v. Arizona Department of Corrections*, United States District Court, District of Arizona, April 11, 2016, www.themarshallproject.org/documents/3549306-Parsons-4-11-16-PLAINTIFFS-MOTION-TO-ENFORCE-THE.html#annotation/a348196.

267 led to his going blind Jan Skutch, "Former Chatham County Jail Inmate Sues Sheriff, Corizon over Blindness," *Savannah Morning News*, May 20, 2016.

267 **Corizon's unconscionable health care** Southern Poverty Law Center, "Cruel Confinement: Abuse, Discrimination and Death Within Alabama's Prisons," June 5, 2014, www.splcenter.org/20140604/cruel-confinement-abuse-discrimination-and-death-within-alabamas-prisons.

267 **New Mexico dropped Corizon** Geert de Lombaerde, "Corizon Dropped by New Mexico," *Nashville Post*, May 25, 2016, www.nashvillepost.com/business/prison-management/article/20781043/corizon-dropped-by-new-mexico.

267 another concoction of HIG Capital Marsha McLeod, "The Private Option," *The Atlantic*, September 12, 2019.

267 at least 1,395 lawsuits since 2003 Edward Lyon, "Correct Care Solutions Redux: Poor Medical Care Leads to More Deaths, Lawsuits," *Prison Legal News*, December 7, 2018.

267 **forcing one woman in Florida** Blake Ellis and Melanie Hicken, "Dangerous Jail Births, Miscarriages, and Stillborn Babies Blamed on the Same Billion Dollar Company," CNN, May 7, 2019.

267 **mostly the payers are families** Ella Baker Center for Human Rights et al., "Who Pays? The True Cost of Incareration of Families," September 2015, whopaysreport.org/who-pays-full-report.

267 a 2015 Prison Policy Initiative report Bernadetter Rabuy and Daniel Kopf, "Prisons of Poverty: Uncovering the Pre-incarceration Incomes of the Imprisoned," Prison Policy Initiative, July 9, 2015, www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/income.html.

267 **branched out into "community corrections**" Christopher Zoukis, "From Cages to the Community: Prison Profiteers and the Treatment Industrial Complex," *Prison Legal News*, March 6, 2018.

267 bought BI Incorporated Business Wire, "The GEO Group Closes \$415 Million AcquisitionofB.I.Incorporated,"February11,2011,www.businesswire.com/news/home/20110211005372/en/GEO-Group-Closes-415-Million-Acquisition-B.I.

267 ex-cons pay for such monitoring Ava Kofman, "Digital Jail: How Electronic Monitoring Drives Defendants into Debt," ProPublica, July 3, 2019.

268 real growth area for monopolists Adam Snitzer, "The Nation's Largest Private Prisons Operator Is Based in Florida. And Profits Are Up," *Miami Herald*, April 22, 2019.

268 **number rises to 72 percent** Worth Rises, "Immigration Detention: An American Business," June 2018, worthrises.org/immigration.

268 **immigrant-only prison system** Seth Freed Wessler, "Separate, Unequal, and Deadly," Type Investigations, January 27, 2016, www.typeinvestigations.org/investigation/2016/01/27/separate-unequal-deadly.

268 **compared to Japanese internment camps** Satsuki Ina, "I Know an American 'Internment' Camp When I See One," American Civil Liberties Union, May 27, 2015, www.aclu.org/blog/immigrants-rights/immigrants-rights-and-detention/i-know-american-internment-camp-when-i-see.

268 **contract for immigrant electronic monitoring** Zachary Kligler, "Trump's Turn to Electronic Monitoring Isn't a Humane Solution," *In These Times*, July 24, 2018.

268 firms like Southwest Key Kim Barker, "Southwest Key, Known for Migrant Shelters, Cashes In on Charter Schools," *New York Times*, March 15, 2019.

268 under the "ICE Air" brand John Burnett, "ICE Air: The Airline You Never Want to Fly," NPR News, September 26, 2018.

268 All those border camps David Dayen, "Below the Surface of ICE: The Corporations Profiting from Immigrant Detention," *In These Times*, September 17, 2018.

270 **will set you back \$3.75** Prison Phone Justice, "Federal Bureau of Prisons Phone Rates and Kickbacks," www.prisonphonejustice.org/state/BOP.

270 Kentucky, where the price is \$5.70 Prison Phone Justice, "Kentucky State Prison Phone Rates and Kickbacks," www.prisonphonejustice.org/state/KY.

270 **families worked for two decades** Ulandis Forte, "My Grandmother's 20-Year Fight for Prison Phone Justice," Truthout, June 21, 2019, truthout.org/articles/my-grandmothers-20-year-fight-for-prison-phone-justice.

270 **rolled back by an appeals court** Victoria Law, "\$15 for 15 Minutes: How Courts Are Letting Prison Phone Companies Gouge Incarcerated People," The Intercept, June 16, 2017.

270 **prices can range as high** Peter Wagner and Alexi Jones, "State of Phone Justice: Local Jails, State Prisons and Private Phone Providers," Prison Policy Initiative, February 2019, www.prisonpolicy.org/phones/state of phone justice.html.

270 **Congress complained in 2018** Katy Sword, "Murray, Cantwell Urge ICE to End Phone Call Practice," *The Columbian*, July 24, 2018.

270 Amsani Yusli submitted Lorelei Laird, "Appeals Court Stymies Bid to Regulate High Cost of Prison Phone Calls," *ABA Journal*, May 1, 2018.

270 wrote longtime prison phone activist Forte, "My Grandmother's 20-Year Fight."

271 **using digitized phone calls** George Joseph and Debbie Nathan, "Prisons Across the U.S. Are Quietly Building Databases of Incarcerated People's Voice Prints," The Intercept, January 30, 2019.

271 dozens of smaller mergers Private Equity Stakeholder Project, "Platinum Equity's Not So Securus Investment," May 2019, pestakeholder.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/Platinum-Equitys-Not-So-Securus-Investment-PESP-052119.pdf.

271 **owns the Detroit Pistons** Laurence Darmiento, "Troubled Companies Made Him Billions. A Prison Phone Investment Made Him Enemies," *Los Angeles Times*, September 5, 2019.

271 Securus serves over 1.2 million inmates Private Equity Stakeholder Project, "Private Equity-Owned Firms Dominate Prison and Detention Services," December 2018, pestakeholder.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/PE-Incarceration-Detention-PESP-122018.pdf.

271 GTL grew through acquisitions Private Equity Stakeholder Project, "Platinum Equity's Not So Securus Investment."

271 **Securus often wields patents** Business Wire, "Securus Technologies Granted Additional Eight (8) Patents for Law Enforcement and Corrections," October 18, 2017.

271 **expensive licensing agreements** PR Newswire, "Securus' Bilateral Patent License Agreements Allow Facilities to Share Technology Developed and Bring More Products to Corrections/Law Enforcement Quicker," September 29, 2016.

271 Securus will happily sue Jessica M. Karmasek, "Inmate Technology Company Continues to Challenge Competitor's Patent Portfolio, Files 10 New Petitions with PTAB," Legal Newsline, May 19, 2015, legalnewsline.com/stories/510550763-inmate-technology-company-continues-to-challenge-competitor-rsquo-s-patent-portfolio-files-10-new-petitions-with-ptab.

271 **Securus attempted to buy** Bianca Tylek and Connor McCleskey, "This Call May Be Monopolized and Recorded," Marshall Project, July 11, 2018, www.themarshallproject.org/2018/07/11/this-call-may-be-monopolized-and-recorded.

271 **blocking that merger** David Shepardson, "Inmate Calling Services Companies Drop Merger Bid After U.S. Regulatory Opposition," Reuters, April 2, 2019.

271 **GTL acquired it** John Dannenberg, "Nationwide PLN Survey Examines Prison Phone Contracts, Kickbacks," *Prison Legal News*, April 15, 2011.

271 GTL acquired VAC Global Tel\*Link, "VAC," www.gtl.net/vac.

272 acquired seventeen different companies Eric Markowitz, "Amid Death Threats, An Embattled Prison Phone Company CEO Speaks Out," *International Business Times*, January 26, 2016.

272 police departments have employed Jennifer Valentino-DeVries, "Service Meant to Monitor Inmates' Calls Could Track You, Too," *New York Times*, May 10, 2018.

272 Securus bought it PR Newswire, "Securus Technologies, Inc. to Acquire JPay Inc.," April 24, 2015.

272 who need a stamp Victoria Law, "Captive Audience: How Companies Make Millions Charging Prisoners to Send an Email," *Wired*, August 3, 2018.

272 an album can cost \$46 Patrick Lohmann, "Company Giving Tablets to NY Prisoners Expects to Get \$9M from Inmates over 5 Years," Syracuse *Post-Standard*, February 15, 2018.

272 **increase prices on any of these services** Stephen Raher, "The Wireless Prison: How Colorado's Tablet Computer Program Misses Opportunities and Monetizes the Poor," Prison Policy Initiative, July 6, 2017, www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2017/07/06/tablets.

272 tablets are sometimes "free" Lohmann, "Company Giving Tablets."

273 banned greeting cards Law, "Captive Audience."

273 **Pennsylvania banned the delivery** Jodi Lincoln, "Incarcerated Pennsylvanians Now Have to Pay \$150 to Read. We Should All Be Outraged," *Washington Post*, October 11, 2018.

273 **using the security excuse** "Governor Wolf Meets with Corrections Officers to Discuss Safety Concerns, Announce New Protocols," Pennsylvania Pressroom, September 5, 2018, www.media.pa.gov/pages/corrections details.aspx?newsid=355.

273 GTL's 8,500 ebook titles "GTL E-Book Availability List," www.cor.pa.gov/Inmates/Documents/master-ebook-list.pdf.

273 After public outcry Amistad Law Project, "Cancel the New Punitive PADOC Policies, Respect the Rights of Prisoners and Their Families," Change.org, October 2018, www.change.org/p/tom-wolf-cancel-the-new-punitive-padoc-policies-respect-the-rights-of-prisoners-and-their-families.

273 **rolled the policy back** Pennsylvania Department of Corrections, "Department of Corrections Announces Book, Publications Policy," November 1, 2018, www.cor.pa.gov/About%20Us/Newsroom/Documents/2018%20Press%20Releases/Updated%20 Book%20Policy%20PR.pdf.

273 **pushing out bans on used books** Nila Bala, "There's a War on Books in Prisons. It Needs to End," *Washington Post*, February 8, 2018; IDoc Watch, "Call-In to End Used Book Bans in Indiana Prisons!," May 15, 2019, https://www.idocwatch.org/blog-1/2019/5/15/call-in-to-end-used-book-bans-in-indiana-prisons.

273 **confiscated the old players** Ben Conarck, "Florida Inmates Spent \$11.3 Million on MP3s. Now Prisons Are Taking the Players," *Florida Times-Union*, August 8, 2018.

273 **Prisoners filed suit** *Demler et al. v. Inch*, United States District Court, Northern District of Florida, February 19, 2019, www.documentcloud.org/documents/5743758-Demler-v-Inch-Complaint-Filed-07202845xB3B17.html.

274 "feelings of being welcome" Joan Petersilla, *When Prisoners Come Home: Parole and Prisoner Reentry*, Studies in Crime and Public Policy (London: Oxford University Press, 2009).

274 **2011 Minnesota Department of Corrections study** Minnesota Department of Corrections, "The Effects of Prison Visitation on Offender Recidivism," November 2011, www.coursehero.com/file/21712260/11-11MNPrisonVisitationStudy.

274 over six hundred correctional facilities in forty-six states Jack Smith IV, "The End of Prison Visitation," Mic, May 5, 2016, www.mic.com/articles/142779/the-end-of-prison-visitation.

274 **around three-quarters of the jails** Shannon Sims, "The End of American Prison Visits: Jails End Face-to-Face Contact—and Families Suffer," *The Guardian*, December 9, 2017.

274 local jails block access Rayna Karst, "Newton County Jail Video-Only Visitation Policy Draws Praise, Criticism," *Joplin Globe*, April 6, 2019; Isabelle Altman, "Lowndes County Jail Implements Video Visitation for Inmates," *The Dispatch* (Columbus and Starkville, MI), April 5, 2019; WPTA21 (Fort Wayne, Indiana), "Allen County Jail to Use Video Visitation Instead of In-Person Visits," March 11, 2019.

274 **as much as \$1 a minute** Bernadette Rabuy and Peter Wagner, "Screening Out Family Time: The For-Profit Video Visitation Industry in Prisons and Jails," Prison Policy Initiative, January 2015, www.prisonpolicy.org/visitation/report.html.

276 A 2015 report Ella Baker Center for Human Rights et al., "Who Pays?"

276 healthy family relationships reduce Ryan Shanahan and Sandra Villalobos Agudelo, "The Family and Recidivism," *American Jails*, September–October 2012.

276 **sells video visitation** Securus Technologies, "Watching Them Grow with Securus Technologies Video Visitation," May 31, 2016, youtu.be/ictEY26Tw8M.

276 bans on the practice Grassroots Leadership, "Legislation Protecting In-Person County Jail Visits Goes into Effect," September 1, 2015, grassrootsleadership.org/releases/2015/09/legislation-protecting-person-county-jail-visits-goes-effect; Lucius Couloute, "New Massachusetts Reform Package Aims to Protect In-Person Jail Visits," Prison Policy Initiative, March 26, 2018, www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2018/03/26/ma\_cj\_reform18.

276 **California has required in-person visits** Bernadette Rabuy, "California Legislators Continue Fighting for In-Person Jail Visits," Prison Policy Initiative, September 6, 2017, www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2017/09/06/california-hearing-visits.

276 **Texas cut inmate phone calls** Angela Helm, "Texas Prison System Slashes Price of Inmate Phone Calls by 77 Percent, Contractor to Set Up Video Phones," The Root, August 26, 2018, www.theroot.com/texas-prison-system-slashes-price-of-inmate-phone-calls-1828612862.

276 made all calls free Joshua Sabatini, "SF Plans to Make Jail Calls Free for Inmates," *San Francisco Examiner*, July 12, 2019; Zoe Greenberg, "Phone Calls from New York City Jails Will Soon Be Free," *New York Times*, August 6, 2018.

276 call volume increased 38 percent Tweet from Worth Rises (@WorthRises), May 3, 2019, twitter.com/WorthRises/status/1124407971667161091.

276 **Connecticut was about to follow suit** Rachel M. Cohen, "Free Prison Calls Could Finally Be Coming to Connecticut," The Intercept, April 2, 2019, theintercept.com/2019/04/02/connecticut-free-prison-calls.

277 wavered on supporting it Rachel M. Cohen, "Connecticut's Democratic Governor Is Stonewalling a Bill That Would Make Phone Calls from Prison Free," The Intercept, May 23, 2019, theintercept.com/2019/05/23/connecticut-prison-inmate-calls.

277 protesting video-only visits Matt Lakin, "Rally Demands Return of Face-to-Face Visits at Knox County Jail," *Knoxville News Sentinel*, January 29, 2018; Matt Lakin, "Lawsuit Blasts Video Visitation Rules at Knox Jail, Demands Return of In-Person Visits," *Knoxville News Sentinel*, January 14, 2019.

277 left to go work for Tech Friends LinkedIn, "Terry Wilshire," www.linkedin.com/in/terrywilshire-a79b3015.

277 **immediately reinstated in-person visitation** WFAE 90.7, "In-Person Visitations Restored at Mecklenburg County Jails, Sheriff's Office Says," January 16, 2019.

### Interlude

279 **owned 1,478 funeral homes** SCI Corporate Communications, "Service Corporation International Announces Second Quarter 2019 Financial Results and Raises Guidance," July 29, 2019, investors.sci-corp.com/news-releases/news-release-details/service-corporation-international-announces-second-quarter-2019.

279 **2013 purchase of Stewart Enterprises** Erin Mulvaney, "2 Top Funeral Services Companies Join in \$1.2 billion Deal," *Houston Chronicle*, May 29, 2013.

279 more than one of every five dollars Tanya D. Marsh, "Regulated to Death: Occupational Licensing and the Demise of the U.S. Funeral Services Industry," *Wake Forest Journal of Law and Policy* 8, no. 1 (2018): 5–27.

279 **expressed ghoulishly** Service Corporation International, Annual Report for the Year Ending December 31, 2018, Securities and Exchange Commission, investors.sci-corp.com/static-files/c1a836de-f4f7-4878-9521-2aac16e64925. March 29, 2019.

279 never heard of SCI Michael Waters, "The Death Industry Is Getting Away with Murder," *Washington Monthly*, July 23, 2019.

279 earns more than five times Marsh, "Regulated to Death."

279 virtually no prices for burials Joshua Slocum and Stephen Brobeck, "A Needle in a Haystack—Finding Funeral Prices Online in 26 State Capitals," Funeral Consumers Alliance and Consumer Federation of America, January 29, 2018, consumerfed.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/needle-in-a-haystack-finding-funeral-prices-online-report.pdf.

279 **47 to 72 percent higher** Joshua Slocum, "Death with Dignity? A Report on SCI/Dignity Memorial High Prices and Refusal to Disclose These Prices," Funeral Consumers Alliance and Consumer Federation of America, March 2017, consumerfed.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/3-6-17-Funeral-SCI Report.pdf.

280 **82 percent of all coffins** Data from the Open Markets Institute, concentrationcrisis.openmarketsinstitute.org/industry/coffin-casket-manufacturing.

280 SCI takes this to a higher level Waters, "The Death Industry Is Getting Away with Murder."

280 **2018 lawsuit in Brownsville, Texas** Service Corporation International and SCI Texas Funeral Services, Inc. v. Maria Ruiz, Court of Appeals, 13th District of Texas, January 25, 2018, law.justia.com/cases/texas/thirteenth-court-of-appeals/2018/13-16-00699-cv.html.

280 **SCI stacks its consumer contracts** *Service Corporation International and SCI Texas Funeral Services, Inc. v. Maria Ruiz.* 

280 Federal Trade Commission announced plans Federal Trade Commission, "FTC Announces Regulatory Review Schedule," May 7, 2019, www.ftc.gov/news-events/press-releases/2019/05/ftc-announces-regulatory-review-schedule.

280 **current rule is routinely flouted** Tracy Samilton, "Why the Funeral Rule Is One of the Least-Known Consumer Protection Laws in the Country," Michigan Radio, October 22, 2018, www.michiganradio.org/post/why-funeral-rule-one-least-known-consumer-protection-laws-country.

280 substitute the language "price by request" Slocum and Brobeck, "A Needle in a Haystack."

### **12.** Monopolies Are Why I Traveled to Chicago and Tel Aviv to Learn How to Stop Them

281 **beyond just consumer welfare** Open Markets Institute, "Restoring Anti-monopoly Through Bright-Line Rules," ProMarket, April 26, 2019, promarket.org/restoring-antimonopoly-through-bright-line-rules.

281 structurally separate functions Elizabeth Warren, "Here's How We Can Break Up Big Tech," Medium, March 8, 2019.

281 **laws preventing "supermarket"-style banks** Ganesh Sitaraman, "The Case for Glass-Steagall Act, the Depression-Era Law We Need Today," *The Guardian*, June 16, 2018.

281 **Robinson-Patman Act** Will Kenton, "Robinson-Patman Act," Investopedia, October 20, 2019, www.investopedia.com/terms/r/robinson-patman-act.asp.

281 **a state-run bank** David Dayen, "A Bank Even a Socialist Could Love," *In These Times*, April 17, 2017.

281 **local ownership of pharmacies** Olivia LaVecchia, "In Big Win for Local Ownership, North Dakota Votes to Keep State's Pharmacy Law," Institute for Local Self-Reliance, November 5, 2014, ilsr.org/big-win-local-ownership-north-dakota-votes-states-pharmacy-law.

281 **public wireless companies** Community Networks, "Community Network Map," muninetworks.org/communitymap.

281 **restrictions on dollar stores** Marie Donahue, "Dollar Store Restriction—Tulsa, Okla.," Institute for Local Self-Reliance, July 2, 2019, ilsr.org/rule/dollar-store-dispersal-restrictions/dollar-store-restriction-tulsa-okla.

281 **antitrust authorities' guidelines** United States Department of Justice Archives, "1968 Merger Guidelines," www.justice.gov/archives/atr/1968-merger-guideline.

281 Bell Labs consent decree David Dayen, "Big Tech: The New Predatory Capitalism," *American Prospect*, December 26, 2017.

282 case against Microsoft changed the culture Victor Luckerson, "'Crush Them': An Oral History of the Lawsuit That Upended Silicon Valley," The Ringer, May 18, 2018, www.theringer.com/tech/2018/5/18/17362452/microsoft-antitrust-lawsuit-netscape-internet-explorer-20-years.

283 **The current roster** Arnold & Porter, "Antitrust/Competition," www.arnoldporter.com/en/services/capabilities/practices/antitrust-competition.

283 **routinely overruled lower-level FTC staffers** David Dayen, "Why Are Drug Monopolies Running Amok? Meet Deborah Feinstein," The Intercept, December 16, 2015.

283 in a 2013 speech Deborah L. Feinstein, "The Significance of Consent Orders in the Federal Trade Commission's Competition Enforcement Efforts," Federal Trade Commission, remarks at GCR Live, September 17, 2013, www.ftc.gov/sites/default/files/documents/public\_statements/significance-consent-orders-federal-

trade=commission%E2%80%99s-competition-enforcement-efforts-gcr-live/130917gcrspeech.pdf.

283 Feinstein represented Elizabeth Amon, "Davis Polk, Arnold & Porter, Skadden: Business of Law," Bloomberg, June 18, 2013.

283 most recently NxStage Medical David Dayen, "Watchdog Group Slams FTC for Revolving-Door Practices Ahead of Pending Staples Merger," The Intercept, February 26, 2019.

283 **current FTC chair represented** Joseph J. Simons, bio, Paul Weiss, web.archive.org/web/20171112123136/ https://www.paulweiss.com/professionals/partners-and-counsel/joseph-j-simons.

283 **worked at Kirkland & Ellis** Sue Reisinger, "FTC Nominee Christine Wilson Discloses Her In-House Earnings at Delta," Law.com, February 2, 2018, www.law.com/corpcounsel/sites/corpcounsel/2018/02/02/ftc-nominee-christine-wilson-discloses-herin-house-earnings-at-delta.

283 an incredible 120 different corporate clients Public Citizen, "Federal Trade Commission's Andrew Smith Has Conflicts with 120 Companies. How Can He Do His Job?" December 6, 2018, www.citizen.org/news/federal-trade-commissions-andrew-smith-has-conflicts-with-120-companies-how-can-he-do-his-job.

283 with Google's main law firm David Dayen, "From Google Payroll to Government and Back Again," The Intercept, January 13, 2016.

283 **now writes papers** Google Transparency Project, "Research Papers by Google-Funded Academics," django.googletransparencyproject.org/table.

283 Makan Delrahim ... worked David Dayen, "Democrats Face an Important Anti-Monopoly Test," *New Republic*, September 6, 2017; Steven Overly and Margaret Harding McGill, "Google's Onetime Hired Gun Could Now Be Its Antitrust Nightmare," Politico, July 6, 2019.

283 Edith Ramirez joined Hogan Lovells Chris Johnson, "Former FTC Chair Joins Hogan Lovells to Lead Antitrust Practice," Law.com, September 6, 2017, www.law.com/americanlawyer/almID/1202797350571.

283 **repped YouTube last year** Law360, "Google, YouTube Shake Privacy Suit over Kids' Data Use," April 1, 2019, www.law360.com/media/articles/1145087/google-youtube-shake-privacy-suit-over-kids-data-use.

283 **now at Covington & Burling** Terrell McSweeny, bio, Covington, www.cov.com/en/professionals/m/terrell-mcsweeny.

284 **Democratic and Republican former enforcers** Rick Claypool, "The FTC's Big Tech Revolving Door Problem," Public Citizen, May 23, 2019, www.citizen.org/article/ftc-big-tech-revolving-door-problem-report.

284 **ProPublica estimates** Jesse Eisinger and Justin Elliott, "These Professors Make More than a Thousand Bucks an Hour Peddling Mega-Mergers," ProPublica, November 16, 2016.

284 between Shapiro's economic models and Carlton's Hadas Gold and Jessica Schneider, "With First Witness, AT&T Aims to Undermine DOJ's Case Against Time Warner Bid," CNN, April 12, 2018.

284 **Tepper wrote in 2019** Jonathan Tepper, "Why Regulators Went Soft on Monopolies," *American Conservative*, January 9, 2019.

284 A 2017 Harvard Business School study Mihir N. Mehta, Suraj Srinivasan, and Wanli Zhao, "Political Influence and Merger Antitrust Reviews," Harvard Business School, June 4, 2019, hbswk.hbs.edu/item/political-influence-and-merger-antitrust-reviews.

284 Administration officials held meetings David Dayen, "Google's Remarkably Close Relationship with the Obama White House, in Two Charts," The Intercept, April 22, 2016.

284 **augments its millions** Alana Abramson, "Google Spent Millions More than Its Rivals Lobbying Politicians Last Year," *Time*, January 24, 2018.

284 **underwriting hundreds of "independent" papers** Olivia Solon, "Google Spends Millions on Academic Research to Influence Opinion, Says Watchdog," *The Guardian*, July 12, 2017.

284 side with big business Zephyr Teachout, "Neil Gorsuch Sides with Big Business, Big Donors and Big Bosses," *Washington Post*, February 21, 2017.

284 Economics Institute for Federal Judges Henry N. Butler, "The Manne Programs in Economics for Federal Judges," *Case Western Reserve Law Review* 50, no. 2 (1999): 351–420.

284 **a recent working paper** Elliot Ash, Daniel L. Chen, and Suresh Naidu, "Ideas Have Consequences: The Impact of Law and Economics on American Justice," working paper, March 20, 2019, elliottash.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/ash-chen-naidu-2019-03-20.pdf.

284 Elizabeth Warren met her husband Stephanie Ebbert, "Family Long a Bedrock for Elizabeth Warren," *Boston Globe*, October 25, 2012.

284 **antitrust agency funding falling** David McCabe, "Mergers Are Spiking, but Antitrust Cop Funding Isn't," Axios, May 7, 2018.

285 to go after organists Sandeep Vaheesan, "America's Most Insidious Union-Buster? Its Own Government," *The Guardian*, June 29, 2018.

285 **supporting Uber over Uber drivers** Chamber of Commerce of the United States of America and Rasier, LLC, v. City of Seattle, et al., Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals, brief of the United States Department of Justice and the Federal Trade Commission, November 6, 2017, www.ftc.gov/policy/advocacy/amicus-briefs/2017/11/chamber-commerce-united-states-america-rasier-llc-v-city.

285 supporting Apple over Apple customers *Apple v. Pepper*, Supreme Court of the United States, amicus curiae brief, United States Department of Justice and the Federal Trade Commission, May 2018, www.supremecourt.gov/DocketPDF/17/17–204/46060 Error! Hyperlink reference not valid...

285 slobbers over tech giants Matthew Buck and Sandeep Vaheesan, "Trump's Big Tech Bluster," *New York Times*, March 6, 2019.

285 in the space of a few months David Dayen, "The Big Tech Investigations That Should Have Started in 2012," *American Prospect*, June 11, 2019.

285 became the launching pad David Dayen, "This Budding Movement Wants to Smash Monopolies," *The Nation*, April 4, 2017.

286 **funds came into control** Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung (FES) Israel, "The Silver Platter," April 12, 2016, www.youtube.com/watch?v=UuIY7jn2w2E.

286 Nochi Dankner ran IDB Government of Israel, report of the Centralization Decrease Committee, July 31, 2016, www.gov.il/BlobFolder/unit/centralization\_decrease\_committee/he/Vaadot\_ahchud\_CentralizationDe creaseCommittee opinion RotemAmpartNegev.pdf.

286 **controlled half the stock market** Konstantin Kosenko, "Evolution of Business Groups in Israel: Their Impact at the Level of the Firm and the Economy," Bank of Israel, April 16, 2008, www.boi.org.il/en/Research/Pages/papers dp0802e.aspx.

286 **seemingly impenetrably concentrated** Dany Bahar, "Delivering on Economic Prosperity in Israel: How Monopolies Are Hampering the 'Start-up Nation,'" Brookings Institution, May 4, 2016, www.brookings.edu/blog/markaz/2016/05/04/delivering-on-economic-prosperity-in-israel-how-monopolies-are-hampering-the-start-up-nation.

286 Audiotapes produced later Al Jazeera, "Caught on Tape: Netanyahu Pulling the Media Strings," January 16, 2017, www.youtube.com/watch?v=dI3HyewNrG4.

287 Four straight government bank supervisors FES Israel, "The Silver Platter."

287 ran a special weekend edition Guy Rolnik, "Democracy or Economic Concentration. Your Choice," *Haaretz*, July 6, 2010.

288 **challenged incumbent telecom owners** Guy Rolnik, "Learn from the French—Reducing Our Mobile Bills by 90%," *Huffington Post*, October 20, 2014.

289 **posted a Facebook message** Naor Meningher and Eytan Weinstein, "Daphni Leef: Leading Israel's Biggest Protest," *Two Nice Jewish Boys* (podcast), December 31, 2018, jewishjournal.com/podcasts/twonicejewishboys/291641/episode-119-daphni-leef-leading-israels-biggest-protest.

289 said the chair Isabel Kershner, "Protests Grow in Israel, with 250,000 Marching," *New York Times*, August 6, 2011.

289 as large as 430,000 Harriet Sherwood, "Israeli Protests: 430,000 Take to Streets to Demand Social Justice," *The Guardian*, September 4, 2011.

289 **they were instructed to stop coverage** "Feder and Tiffenbron Hind It Up," Pine Parsico, The7Eye, April 2, 2015, www.the7eye.org.il/153541.

290 interim report of the committee Steven Davidoff, "Overhaul of Israel's Economy Offers Lessons for United States," *New York Times*, January 7, 2014.

290 driving prices down 90 percent Rolnik, "Learn from the French."

290 **passed the Knesset unanimously** Knesset vote, December 9, 2013, www.knesset.gov.il/vote/heb/Vote Res Map.asp?vote id t=19913.

290 **The effect was dramatic** Eran Azran, "Israeli Tycoons' Holding Groups Have Been Cut Down to Size," *Haaretz*, August 20, 2019.

290 **IDB turned insolvent** Sharon Wrobel, "Israel's Dankner in Last-Ditch Debt Fight for Control of IDB," Bloomberg, June 3, 2013.

290 tycoon-run conglomerates were dissolved David Wainer and Yaacov Benmeleh, "Israel Turns the Screw on Tycoons," *Bloomberg Businessweek*, January 15, 2018.

290 **Danny for bribery** Steven Scheer, "Former Hapoalim Chairman Dankner Gets 3 Years in Jail for Bribery," Reuters, May 13, 2014.

290 Nochi for stock fraud TheMarker and Jasmin Gueta, "Israeli Ex-Tycoon Nochi Dankner Sentenced to Two Years for Stock Manipulation," *Haaretz*, December 5, 2016.

290 Even Netanyahu Asher Schechter, "Benjamin Netanyahu Sided with Israel's Oligarchs—and It Led to His Downfall," ProMarket, November 25, 2019.

290 Rolnik won the Israeli version *Haaretz*, "Guy Rolnik, Founder of TheMarker, Receives Prestigious Lifetime Achievement Award," December 29, 2013.

291 As *The Economist* wrote *The Economist*, "The University of Chicago Worries About a Lack of Competition," April 12, 2017.

291 most well-known law review essays Lina Khan, "Amazon's Antitrust Paradox," Yale Law Journal 126, no. 3 (2017): 564–907.

291 I wrote for The Nation Dayen, "This Budding Movement."

292 writing a platform Stigler Center for the Study of the Economy and the State, "2019 Antitrust and Competition Conference—Digital Platforms, Markets, and Democracy: A Path Forward," University of Chicago, May 15–16, 2019, research.chicagobooth.edu/stigler/events/single-events/antitrust-competition-conference.

292 figures as varied as Elizabeth Warren, "Reigniting Competition in the American Economy," Open Markets Program remarks New America's Event, June 29, at 2016. www.warren.senate.gov/files/documents/2016-6-29 Warren Antitrust Speech.pdf; Asher Schechter, "The White House Acknowledges: The U.S. Has a Concentration Problem; President Obama Launches New Pro-Competition Initiative," ProMarket, April 15, 2016, promarket.org/the-whitehouse-acknowledges-the-u-s-has-a-concentration-problem-president-obama-launches-new-pro-

competition-initiative; Senate Committee on the Judiciary, "Oversight of the Enforcement of the Antitrust Laws," March 9, 2016, www.judiciary.senate.gov/meetings/oversight-of-the-enforcement-of-the-antitrust-laws-2016.

292 Lynn got ousted from New America Kenneth P. Vogel, "Google Critic Ousted from Think Tank Funded by the Tech Giant," *New York Times*, August 30, 2017.

292 **Roger McNamee, an early tech funder** Roger McNamee, "I Invested Early in Google and Facebook. Now They Terrify Me," *USA Today*, August 8, 2017.

292 so did Chris Hughes Chris Hughes, "It's Time to Break Up Facebook," *New York Times*, May 9, 2019.

292 "**blood in the water**" in Silicon Valley Ben Smith, "There's Blood in the Water in Silicon Valley," BuzzFeed, September 12, 2017.

293 more discussion of monopoly Elena Schneider, "How Sen. Amy Klobuchar Would Regulate Big Business," Politico, May 19, 2019; Matthew Yglesias, "Booker Calls on Antitrust Regulators to Start Paying Attention to Workers," Vox, November 1, 2017; Franklin Foer, "Elizabeth Warren's Theory of Capitalism," *The Atlantic*, August 28, 2018.

293 **Bernie Sanders to John Hickenlooper** Tara Golshan, "Read: Bernie Sanders Defines His Vision for Democratic Socialism in the United States," Vox, June 12, 2019; John Hickenlooper, "Leveling the Playing Field for Small Businesses," Medium, April 25, 2019.

293 **proposed a "do not track**" Makena Kelly, "Senator Proposes Strict Do Not Track Rules in New Bill," The Verge, May 20, 2019.

293 **studying the effect of tech concentration** House Committee on the Judiciary, "House Judiciary Committee Launches Bipartisan Investigation into Competition in Digital Markets," June 3, 2019, judiciary.house.gov/news/press-releases/house-judiciary-committee-launches-bipartisan-investigation-competition-digital.

293 **forced Amazon to take down** Eugene Kim, "Amazon Quietly Removes Promotional Spots That Gave Special Treatment to Its Own Products as Scrutiny of Tech Giants Grows," CNBC, April 3, 2019.

293 holding meaningless field hearings Federal Trade Commission, "Hearings on Competition and Consumer Protection in the 21st Century," September 13, 2018–June 12, 2019, www.ftc.gov/policy/hearings-competition-consumer-protection.

293 **came to the Chicago conference** Makan Delrahim, "Don't Stop Believin': Antitrust Enforcement in the Digital Era," remarks at Booth School of Business, University of Chicago, April 19, 2018, www.justice.gov/opa/speech/file/1054766/download.

293 sort out jurisdictional issues David McLaughlin and Naomi Nix, "Google's Enemies Sharpen Complaints as DOJ Opens Antitrust Probe," Bloomberg, June 4, 2019.

293 **the parties abandoned the merger** Arjun Panchadar and David Shepardson, "LSC, Quad/Graphics Abandon \$1.4 Billion Merger After U.S. Antitrust Suit," Reuters, July 23, 2019.

293 Justice Department announced a lawsuit Diane Bartz, "U.S. Sues to Stop Merger of Two Printing Companies," Reuters, June 20, 2019.

293 judge sided with the FTC Tripp Mickle, Brent Kendall, and Asa Fitch, "Qualcomm's Practices Violate Antitrust Law, Judge Rules," *Wall Street Journal*, May 22, 2019.

293 *Apple v. Pepper Apple v. Pepper*, Supreme Court of the United States, oral arguments, November 26, 2018, www.supremecourt.gov/oral\_arguments/argument\_transcripts/2018/17-204\_32q3.pdf.

294 **She joined the majority** *Apple v. Pepper*, Supreme Court of the United States, ruling, May 13, 2019, www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/18pdf/17-204 bq7d.pdf.

294 India prevented Amazon BBC News, "Amazon Forced to Pull Products in India as New Rules Bite," February 1, 2019.

294 Germany outlawed Facebook's Emily Dreyfuss, "German Regulators Just Outlawed Facebook's Whole Ad Business," *Wired*, February 7, 2019.

294 **investigations against Big Tech** John D. McKinnon, "States Prepare to Launch Investigations into Tech Giants," *Wall Street Journal*, June 7, 2019.

294 **pursuit of pharmacy benefit manager middlemen** Bob Herman, "States Are the New Battleground for Drug Price Middlemen," Axios, December 19, 2018.

294 **bipartisan coalition in Virginia** Gregory S. Schneider, "Coalition of Unlikely Allies Calls on State to Break Up Utilities, Deregulate Energy," *Washington Post*, May 7, 2019.

294 Arizona has also taken aim Millicent Dent, "In Battle to Break Up Utilities, Arizona Steps to the Front Line," Bloomberg, August 8, 2019.

294 forced fast-food giants Rachel Abrams, "8 Fast-Food Chains Will End 'No-Poach' Policies," *New York Times*, August 20, 2018.

294 states banded together to sue Emily Birnbaum, "Four More States Join Attorneys General Lawsuit to Block T-Mobile-Sprint Merger," *The Hill*, June 21, 2019.

294 **increasingly used the same power** Lydia DePillis, "Corporations Are Getting Bigger. Thank a Trial Lawyer for Keeping Them in Check," CNN, May 14, 2019.

294 **analyst's report or activist investor** Steve Schaefer, "JPMorgan Worth More in Pieces? Goldman Analysts Think Breakup Makes Sense," *Forbes*, January 5, 2015; Patrick Thomas, "Daniel Loeb's Third Point Calls for Breakup of Sony—Again," *Wall Street Journal*, June 13, 2019.

294 United Technologies split Ankit Ajmera and Greg Roumeliotis, "United Technologies to Separate into Three Companies," Reuters, November 26, 2018.

294 **Google employees marched out** Claire Stapleton et al., "We're the Organizers of the Google Walkout. Here Are Our Demands," The Cut, November 1, 2018, www.thecut.com/2018/11/google-walkout-organizers-explain-demands.html.

294 **they won** Kara Swisher, "After Paying Off Men Accused of Sexual Harassment, Google Says It Will Meet Many of the Protesters' Demands," *New York Times*, November 8, 2018.

294 Citizens organized long-shot initiatives Nicholas Confessore, "The Unlikely Activists Who Took on Silicon Valley—and Won," *New York Times*, August 14, 2018.

294 **supporters of public Wi-Fi** David Z. Morris, "Private Providers Spent Nearly \$1 Million to Fight Municipal Broadband in One Small Colorado City," *Fortune*, December 10, 2017.

294 **taken over Hollywood talent agencies** Writers Guild of America, West, "Agencies for Sale: Private Equity Investment and Soaring Agency Valuations," March 18, 2019, www.wga.org/uploadedfiles/members/member\_info/agency\_agreement/Agencies\_for\_Sale\_WGA\_3 1819.pdf.

294 **new goal is "packaging fees**" Steven Pearlstein, "Big Agencies and Studios Have a Lock on Hollywood. It's High Time to Apply Antitrust Law," *Washington Post*, September 7, 2019.

295 writers fired their agents Ross A. Lincoln, "Thousands' of Members Have Signed Letters Firing Agents, WGA Says," The Wrap, April 15, 2019, www.thewrap.com/thousands-of-members-have-signed-letters-firing-agents-wga-says.

# **Select Bibliography**

### **A Note on Sources**

This book drew on an array of work on monopolies and corporate power: beat reporting, business news, in-depth features, Congressional testimony, audio and video material, academic studies, think tank papers, government reports, full-length books, and more.

### Books

- Eileen Appelbaum and Rosemary Batt, *Private Equity at Work: When Wall Street Manages Main Street* (New York: Russell Sage Foundation, 2014).
- Robert Bork, The Antitrust Paradox: A Policy at War With Itself (New York: Free Press, 1978).
- Franklin Foer, *World Without Mind: The Existential Threat of Big Tech* (New York: Penguin Books, 2017).
- Mark Gerchick, Full Upright and Locked Position: Not-So-Comfortable Truths about Air Travel Today (New York: W.W. Norton and Co., 2013).
- Aaron Glantz, Homewreckers: How a Gang of Wall Street Kingpins, Hedge Fund Magnates, Crooked Banks, and Vulture Capitalists Suckered Millions Out of Their Homes and Demolished the American Dream (New York: Custom House, 2019).
- John Kwoka, Mergers, Merger Control, and Remedies: A Retrospective Analysis of U.S. Policy (Boston: MIT Press, 2014).
- Barry Lynn, Cornered: The New Monopoly Capitalism and the Economics of Destruction (New York: John Wiley & Sons, 2010)
- Edmund Morris, *Theodore Rex* (New York: Random House, 2001).
- Paul Starr, *The Creation of the Media: Political Origins of Modern Communications*, (New York: Basic Books, 2004) 186–187.
- Matt Stoller, *Goliath: The 100-Year War Between Monopoly Power and Democracy* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2019).
- Brad Stone, *The Everything Store: Jeff Bezos and the Age of Amazon* (New York: Little, Brown and Co., 2013).
- Jonathan Taplin, Move Fast and Break Things: How Facebook, Google, and Amazon Cornered Culture and Undermined Democracy (New York: Little, Brown and Company, 2017).

- Jonathan Tepper and Denise Hearn, *The Myth of Capitalism: Monopolies and the Death of Competition* (New York: Wiley, 2018).
- Tim Wu, *The Curse of Bigness: Antitrust in the New Gilded Age* (New York: Columbia Global Reports, 2018).

### Academic and Think Tank Research

- Penelope Muse Abernathy, "The Expanding News Desert," University of North Carolina Hussman School of Journalism and Media, 2018.
- David Autor, David Dorn, Lawrence F. Katz, Christina Patterson, and John Van Reenen, "Concentrating on the Fall of the Labor Share," National Bureau of Economic Research, January 2017.
- José Azar, Ioana Elena Marinescu, and Marshall Steinbaum, "Labor Market Concentration," Social Science Research Network, December 10, 2018.
- José Azar, Martin Schmalz, and Isabel Tecu, "Anticompetitive Effects of Common Ownership," *Journal of Finance*, 2018.
- Simcha Barkai, "Declining Labor and Capital Shares," University of Chicago, November 2016.
- John C. Coates IV, "The Future of Corporate Governance Part I: The Problem of Twelve," Harvard Public Law Working Paper, September 20, 2018.
- Zack Cooper, Stuart Craig, Martin Gaynor, and John Van Reenen, "The Price Ain't Right? Hospital Prices and Health Spending on the Privately Insured," Health Care Pricing Project, May 2015.
- Colleen Cunningham, Florian Ederer, and Song Ma, "Killer Acquisitions," Yale School of Management, November 2018.
- Jan De Loecker, Jan Eeckhout, and Gabriel Unger, "The Rise of Market Power and the Macroeconomic Implications," November 22, 2018.
- Paul Stephen Dempsey, "Flying Blind: The Failure of Airline Deregulation," Economic Policy Institute, 1990.
- Marie Donahue and Stacy Mitchell, "Dollar Stores Are Targeting Struggling Urban Neighborhoods and Small Towns. One Community Is Showing How to Fight Back," Institute for Local Self-Reliance, December 6, 2018.
- Brent D. Fulton, "Health Care Market Concentration Trends In the United States: Evidence and Policy Responses," *Health Affairs*, September 2017.
- Claire Kelloway and Sarah Miller, "Food and Power: Addressing Monopolization in America's Food System," Open Markets Institute, April 2019.
- Lina Khan, "Amazon's Antitrust Paradox," Yale Law Journal, January 2017.
- Lina Khan and Sandeep Vaheesan, "Market Power and Inequality: The Antitrust Counterrevolution and Its Discontents," *Harvard Law and Policy Review*, February 22, 2017.
- Robert R. Litan and Hal J. Singer, "Broken Compensation Structures and Health Care Costs," *Harvard Business Review*, October 6, 2010.
- Stacy Mitchell, "Walmart's Monopolization of Local Grocery Markets," Institute for Local Self-Reliance, June 26, 2019.
- Shaoul Sussman, "Prime Predator: Amazon and the Rationale of Below Average Variable Cost Pricing Strategies Among Negative-Cash Flow Firms," *Journal of Antitrust Enforcement*, March 25, 2019.
- H. Trostle and Christopher Mitchell, "Profiles of Monopoly: Big Cable and Telecom," Institute for Local Self-Reliance, July 2018.

- Elizabeth Warren, "Reigniting Competition in the American Economy," Remarks at New America's Open Markets Program Event, June 29, 2016.
- Council of Economic Advisers, "Benefits of Competition and Indicators of Market Power," April 2016.
- Department of Defense, "Assessing and Strengthening the Manufacturing and Defense Industrial Base and Supply Chain Resiliency of the United States," September 2018.
- Department of Defense Inspector General, "Review of Parts Purchased From Trans-Digm Group, Inc.," February 25, 2019.
- Economic Innovation Group, "Dynamism in Retreat: Consequences for Regions, Markets, and Workers," February 2017.
- Government Accountability Office, "DRUG INDUSTRY: Profits, Research and Development Spending, and Merger and Acquisition Deals," November 2017.
- Office of Attorney General Martha Coakley, "Investigation of Health Care Cost Trends and Cost Drivers," January 29, 2010.
- Open Markets Institute's concentration data, 2019, concentrationcrisis. openmarketsinstitute.org. Much of the data is derived from IBISWorld, which tracks market shares.
- Private Equity Stakeholder Project, "Private Equity-Owned Firms Dominate Prison and Detention Services," December 2018.
- United for Respect, "Pirate Equity: How Wall Street Firms Are Pillaging American Retail," July 2019.
- Worth Rises, "The Prison Industrial Complex: Mapping Private Sector Players," April 2019.

# Websites and Journalists

ProMarket, a production of the University of Chicago, covers corporate concentration superbly.

- The *Washington Monthly* (washingtonmonthly.com) and reporters like Mariah Blake, Daniel Block, Brian Feldman, Lina Khan, Phillip Longman, and Barry Lynn have been on this subject of monopolies for longer than almost anyone.
- Food and Power (foodandpower.net) from the Open Markets Institute is an excellent source of information on agricultural monopolies. The New Food Economy (newfoodeconomy.org) is also stellar.
- Publications like *The Verge, Motherboard, Recode*, and *Ars Technica* are among the best for news about digital media, advertising, Big Tech, and Big Telecom.

Stat News is terrific for all things health care.

Prison Legal News (prisonlegalnews.org) covers the business of criminal justice.

Business beat reporters at the New York Times, Washington Post, Wall Street Journal, Reuters, CNBC, Axios, and Bloomberg News, among others, are invaluable.

### Articles

Eileen Appelbaum and Rosemary Batt, "Private Equity Pillage: Grocery Stores and Workers At Risk," *The American Prospect*, October 26, 2018.

Jeff Bailey, "An Air Travel Activist Is Born," New York Times, September 20, 2007.

- Lenny Bernstein and Scott Higham, "We feel like our system was hijacked': DEA agents say a huge opioid case ended in a whimper," *Washington Post*, December 17, 2017.
- The Capitol Forum, "Military Revenues at Risk from Promised Trump Administration Crackdown on Military Contract Costs," January 17, 2017.
- Josh Dzieza, "Prime and Punishment: Dirty Dealing in the \$175 Billion Amazon Marketplace," *The Verge*, December 19, 2018.
- Eric Eyre, "Drug firms poured 780M painkillers into WV amid rise of overdoses," *West Virginia Gazette*, December 17, 2016.
- Robin Harding, "How Warren Buffett Broke American Capitalism," *Financial Times*, September 12, 2017.
- Allan Holmes, "How Big Telecom Smothers City-Run Broadband," The Center for Public Integrity, August 28, 2014,
- Robert Kuttner and Hildy Zenger, "Saving the Free Press From Private Equity," *The American Prospect*, December 27, 2017.
- Josh Marshall, "A Serf on Google's Farm," Talking Points Memo, September 1, 2017.
- Stacy Mitchell, "Amazon Doesn't Just Want to Dominate the Market—It Wants to Become the Market," *The Nation*, February 15, 2018.
- Tim Requarth, "How Private Equity Is Turning Public Prisons into Big Profits," *The Nation*, April 30, 2019.
- Guy Rolnik, "Democracy or Economic Concentration. Your Choice," Ha'aretz, July 6, 2010.
- Alana Semuels, "When Wall Street Is Your Landlord," The Atlantic, February 13, 2019.
- Matt Stoller and Lucas Kunce, "America's Monopoly Crisis Hits the Military," *The American Conservative*, June 27, 2019.
- Jonathan Tepper, "Why Regulators Went Soft on Monopolies," *The American Conservative*, January 9, 2019.
- Phillip L. Zweig and Wendy Zellner, "Locked Out Of The Hospital," Businessweek, March 15, 1998.

## My Own Work

- "Amazon Is One Step Closer to Taking a Cut on Literally Every Economic Transaction," In These Times, July 10, 2018.
- "Big Tech: The New Predatory Capitalism," The American Prospect, December 26, 2017.
- "Bring Back Antitrust," The American Prospect, November 9, 2015.
- "Contractor Whose Business Model Is Price Gouging the Pentagon Has Powerful Wall St. Backers," *The Intercept*, April 13, 2017.
- "Google's Remarkably Close Relationship with the Obama White House, in Two Charts," *The Intercept*, April 22, 2016.
- "The Hidden Monopolies That Raise Drug Prices," The American Prospect, March 28, 2017.
- "How Sears Was Gutted by Its Own CEO," The American Prospect, October 17, 2018.
- "Obama's Agriculture Secretary, Now Working for the Dairy Industry, Urges 2020 Democrats to Be Nice to the Dairy Industry," *The Intercept*, May 6, 2019.
- "Special Investigation: The Dirty Secret Behind Warren Buffett's Billions," *The Nation*, February 15, 2018.
- "This Budding Movement Wants to Smash Monopolies," The Nation, April 4, 2017.
- "Thousands of Amazon Delivery Drivers Won't Be Eligible for the \$15 Wage," In These Times, October 12, 2018.

- "The True Cost," Talking Points Memo, June 2016. "Unfriendly Skies," *The American Prospect*, November 3, 2017. "Your New Landlord Works on Wall Street," *The New Republic*, February 11, 2013.

# **About the Author**

**David Dayen** is the executive editor of the *American Prospect*. His work has appeared in *The Intercept*, the *New Republic, HuffPost*, the *Washington Post*, the *Los Angeles Times*, and more. He is the author of *Chain of Title*, winner of the Studs and Ida Terkel Prize for a first book in the public interest. Dayen lives in Venice, California.

# **Publishing in The Public Interest**

Thank you for reading this book published by The New Press. The New Press is a nonprofit, public interest publisher. New Press books and authors play a crucial role in sparking conversations about the key political and social issues of our day.

We hope you enjoyed this book and that you will stay in touch with The New Press. Here are a few ways to stay up to date with our books, events, and the issues we cover:

- Sign up at www.thenewpress.com/subscribe to receive updates on New Press authors and issues and to be notified about local events
- Like us on Facebook: www.facebook.com/newpressbooks
- Follow us on Twitter: www.twitter.com/thenewpress

Please consider buying New Press books for yourself; for friends and family; or to donate to schools, libraries, community centers, prison libraries, and other organizations involved with the issues our authors write about.

The New Press is a 501(c)(3) nonprofit organization. You can also support our work with a tax-deductible gift by visiting www.thenewpress.com/donate.